# ON THE KREIN-RUTMAN THEOREM AND BEYOND

CLAUDIA FONTE SANCHEZ, PIERRE GABRIEL, AND STÉPHANE MISCHLER

## Contents

1 Texture description	0
<ol> <li>Introduction</li> <li>Framework and the main result</li> </ol>	$\frac{2}{2}$
1.2. Discussion about Theorem 1.1	$\frac{2}{6}$
	11
· · · ·	
0 11	15 16
	16
	16
1	18
	28
	31
1 0	31
1	32
1 0	35
V 1	37
v 1	39
	41
	42
	44
	47
	49
	53
	53
	55
	57
5.4. On the triviality of the boundary spectrum	61
5.5. Ergodicity	62
5.6. A word about spectral analysis argument	66
6. Quantitative stability	69
6.1. About quantified positivity conditions	69
6.2. Asymptotic stability under Doblin condition	70
6.3. Asymptotic stability under Harris condition	71
6.4. Quantified isolation of the first eigenvalue	73
6.5. The weak dissipativity case	74
7. Parabolic equations	76
7.1. Diffusion with rough coefficients in a bounded domain	77
7.2. Diffusion in the whole space with strong potential confinement	89
7.3. Diffusion in the whole space with weak potential confinement	91
	94
-	00
	01
•	07
8.3. Optimal weighted trace theorem and transport equation with reflection at the	
	14

8.4. Characteristics	120
8.5. On the Krein-Rutman theorem for the transport equation with kernel terms	127
8.6. A word about the renewal equation	131
9. The growth-fragmentation equation	133
9.1. The mitosis equation with mixing growth rate	134
9.2. The mitosis equation with non-mixing growth rate	139
9.3. The model with variability	143
10. The kinetic linear Boltzmann equation	147
10.1. The torus	148
10.2. The whole space case	153
11. The kinetic Fokker-Planck equation	156
11.1. The trace problem	157
11.2. Well-posedness problem with inflow term at the boundary	158
11.3. Well-posedness problem with reflection condition at the boundary	162
11.4. The first eigenvalue problem in a domain with reflection at the boundary	165
12. A mutation-selection model	173
12.1. Almost regular mutation kernel	173
12.2. A singular mutation kernel	179
References	183

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Framework and the main result. In this work, we revisit the Krein-Rutman theory for semigroups of positive operators in a Banach lattice framework and we provide some very general, efficient and handy results with constructive estimates about

- the existence of a solution to the first eigentriplet problem;

- the geometry of the principal eigenvalue problem;

- the asymptotic stability of the first eigenvector with possible constructive rate of convergence.

This abstract theory is motivated and illustrated by several examples of differential, integrodifferential and integral operators. In particular, we revisit the first eigenvalue problem and the asymptotic stability of the first eigenvector for

- some parabolic equations in a bounded domain and in the whole space;

- some transport equations in a bounded or unbounded domain, including some growth-fragmentation models and some kinetic models;

- the kinetic Fokker-Planck equation in bounded domain;

- some mutation-selection models.

The results we establish on these examples are more general and more accurate that what we can find in the literature. Our approach is in the same time able to tackle some critical cases, but also it is very natural and makes possible to bring out the main important properties for each example and to get rid of many technical issues.

The present work is motivated by new problems and ideas presented in the lectures on the Krein-Rutman theorem by P.-L. Lions at Collège de France [252] and by the recent contributions by Bansaye et al [35] and by Cañizo and Mischler [81] developing Harris techniques. Bringing and developing these ideas and techniques together with the more classical *spectral analysis* approach developed or synthesized in previous contributions by Krein and Rutman [238], by Arendt et al [15], by Mischler and Scher [278], by Bátkai et al [41] and many others, we are then able to significantly generalize and improve the Krein-Rutman theory for positive semigroups.

The abstract results are developed in the framework of a quite general Banach lattice X, that is a Banach space  $(X, \|\cdot\|)$  endowed with a compatible order relation  $\geq$  and thus with associated positive cone  $X_+ := \{f \in X; f \geq 0\}$ , which satisfies either X = Y' or X' = Y for another dual Banach lattice Y. The precise (and standard) framework will be presented in Section 2.1, and some additional properties will be added when needed (these ones always hold in usual Banach lattices used in PDE and stochastic processes theory). On the other hand, all the applications we will presented are made in the following examples of usual Banach lattices :

•  $X := C_0(E)$ , the space of continuous functions which tend to 0 at infinity (when E is not a compact set) endowed with the uniform norm, or  $X := C_{0,m}(E)$  its weighted variant;

•  $X := L^p(E) = L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ , the Lebesgue space of functions associated to the Borel  $\sigma$ -algebra  $\mathscr{E}$ , a positive  $\sigma$ -finite measure  $\mu$  and an exponent  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , or  $X := L^p_m(E)$  its weighted variant;

•  $X := M^1(E) = (C_0(E))'$ , the space of Radon measures defined as the dual space of  $C_0(E)$ , or  $X := M_m^1(E)$  its weighted variant.

In all the above examples, E denotes a  $\sigma$ -compact metric space, and we write  $E = \bigcup E_R$ , with  $E_R \subset E_{R+1}$ ,  $E_R$  compact.

We next consider a positive one-parameter semigroup of operators  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on X (we will indifferently writes  $S_t = S(t) = S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)$  for  $t \ge 0$ ), and we denote by  $\mathcal{L}$  its generator, by  $D(\mathcal{L}) \subset X$  the domain of  $\mathcal{L}$ , by  $\rho(\mathcal{L}) \subset \mathbb{C}$  the resolvent set of  $\mathcal{L}$  and by  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) = \mathbb{C} \setminus \rho(\mathcal{L})$  the spectrum of  $\mathcal{L}$ . We also denote by  $S^*$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  the corresponding semigroup and generator on the dual space Y, and we refer to Section 2.1 for more notations.

As announced, we may split the issue into several pieces concerning the stationary and the evolution associated problems.

• Existence. We are first interested in the existence part of the first or principal eigentriplet problem, namely we wish to bring out very general conditions under which

(S1) there exists a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X \times Y$  to the eigentriplet problem

(1.1)  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1, \quad f_1 \ge 0, \quad f_1 \ne 0,$ 

(1.2) 
$$\mathcal{L}^*\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi_1, \quad \phi_1 \ge 0, \quad \phi_1 \ne 0,$$

and furthermore  $\lambda_1$  coincides with the spectral bound, namely

(1.3) 
$$\lambda_1 = s(\mathcal{L}) := \sup\{\Re e\lambda; \lambda \in \Sigma(\mathcal{L})\} = \inf\{\kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \Delta_\kappa \subset \rho(\mathcal{L})\},\$$

where  $\Delta_{\alpha}$  is the open half plan  $\Delta_{\alpha} := \{z \in \mathbb{C}; \Re ez > \alpha\}.$ 

We emphasize on the fact that this problem is named as the principal eigenvalue problem because

$$\lambda_1 \in \Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \subset \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \le \lambda_1\}.$$

• **Geometry.** A second issue is about an accurate analysis of the principal eigentriplet solution and of the geometry of the (principal part of the) spectrum.

On the one hand, concerning the eigentriplet solution, we investigate conditions such that

(S2)  $f_1$  is strictly positive (we refer to Section 4.1 for a definition) and  $f_1$  is the unique (up to normalization) positive eigenvector for  $\mathcal{L}$ ,  $\phi_1$  is strictly positive and  $\phi_1$  is the unique (up to normalization) positive eigenvector for  $\mathcal{L}^*$ , and finally  $\lambda_1$  is geometrically and algebraically simple for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$ . We then may make the (usual) normalization choice

(1.4) 
$$(||f_1|| = 1, \langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1)$$
 or  $(||\phi_1|| = 1, \langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1).$ 

We are next interested by describing the boundary point spectrum

$$\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) := \Sigma_P(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Sigma_+(\mathcal{L}),$$

where we define the boundary spectrum  $\Sigma_+(\mathcal{L}) := s(\mathcal{L}) + i\mathbb{R}$  and  $\Sigma_P(\mathcal{L})$  as the point spectrum (or set of eigenvalues). More precisely, we exhibit some conditions such that

(S3<sub>1</sub>)  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) - \lambda_1$  is a (discrete) additive subgroup of  $i\mathbb{R}$ ;

(S3<sub>2</sub>)  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is trivial, namely

or

(1.5) 
$$\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\};$$

(S3<sub>3</sub>)  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is trivial and  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L})$  enjoys a spectral gap property (on its principal part), namely

(1.6) 
$$\exists \kappa < \lambda_1; \quad \Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa} = \{\lambda_1\}.$$

In the last situation (1.6), a band separates the spectral value  $\lambda_1$  to the remainder of the spectrum, while there is no spectral gap when (1.5) holds but (1.6) does not.

The importance of such a eigentriplet comes from the fact that we may associate the Malthusian function

$$F_1(t) := e^{\lambda_1 t} f_1,$$

which is a particular solution to the evolution equation (with maximal growth) and a natural candidate to capture the main asymptotic feature of generic semigroup flow.

• Asymptotic stability. In order to formulate our third main issue, namely the asymptotic stability of  $F_1$ , we introduce the rescaled operators  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}^* = \mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1$ , so that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}f_1 = 0, \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}^*\phi_1 = 0,$$

or in other words,  $f_1$  is a stationary state of the semigroup  $\tilde{S} = S_{\tilde{\mathcal{L}}}$  and  $\phi_1$  is a stationary state of the semigroup  $\tilde{S}^* = S_{\tilde{\mathcal{L}}^*}$ , and thus a conservation law for  $\tilde{S}$ :

$$\widetilde{S}(t)f_1 = f_1, \quad \widetilde{S}^*(t)\phi_1 = \phi_1, \quad \langle S(t)f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$$

for any  $t \ge 0$  and any  $f \in X$ . Because of the property of the eigentriplet and of the normalization assumption (1.4), we may reduce the issue to considering the case  $f \in X$  satisfies  $\langle \phi_1, f \rangle = 0$ when **(S3<sub>2</sub>)** or **(S3<sub>3</sub>)** holds and more generally  $f \in Y_0^{\perp}$  when **(S3<sub>1</sub>)** holds, where  $Y_0$  stands for the eigenspace associated to the eigenvalues belonging to  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$ . Depending of the hypotheses we made on  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , we are able to establish some

(E1) mean ergodic property, namely

$$\frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \widetilde{S}_t f dt \to 0 \quad \text{as} \quad T \to \infty;$$

(E2) ergodic property, namely

$$S_t f \to 0$$
 as  $t \to \infty$ ;

(E3) quantitative asymptotic stability, which may be geometric (or exponential) in the spectral gap (1.6) case, namely

(E3<sub>1</sub>) 
$$\|\widetilde{S}(t)f\| \leq C e^{-\varepsilon t} \|f\|, \quad \forall t \geq 0, \ \forall f \in X, \ \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0,$$

for possible constructive constants  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $C \ge 1$ , or under the weaker condition (1.5) only subgeometric, namely

(E3<sub>2</sub>) 
$$||S(t)f||_1 \le \Theta(t) ||f||_2$$
,  $\forall t \ge 0, \forall f \in X, \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ ,

where  $\|\cdot\|_2 = \|\cdot\|_X$ ,  $\|\cdot\|_1$  is a weaker norm and  $\Theta : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$  is a constructive decay function satisfying  $\Theta(t) \searrow 0$  when  $t \nearrow \infty$ .

We aim now to allude some general hypotheses on the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  or its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  such that the above three main issues may be tackled. Additionally to the yet mentioned fact that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is positive (which is almost equivalent to the fact that its resolvent is a positive operator, that  $\mathcal{L}$ enjoys a weak maximum principle or that  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys Kato's inequality) our hypotheses are mainly of two kinds :

- strict positivity conditions;

- regularity conditions;

and these ones may be formulated at the stationary level directly on the generator  $\mathcal{L}$  or its resolvent  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$  or they may be formulated at the evolution level on the semigroup of operators  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ . Of course, in order to establish constructive results these hypotheses will have to be formulated in a quantitative way.

The strict positivity we will introduce and use are of different kinds:

- strong maximum principle on the generator, or equivalently irreducibility of the semigroup;

- Doblin-Harris condition on the semigroup, which may be formulated as

(1.7) 
$$S_T f \ge g_0 \langle \psi_0, f \rangle, \quad \forall f \in X_+,$$

<sup>-</sup> reverse Kato's inequality for the generator or aperiodicity condition of the semigroup;

for some for some T > 0 and convenient  $g_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \psi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . Less systematically but in a crucial way, we will make use of somehow related

- barrier functions and positive subeigenfunctions, which for the last one typically writes

(1.8) 
$$\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \exists \phi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \quad \mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 \ge \kappa_0 \phi_0.$$

On the other hand, some regularity is needed on the dominant part of the semigroup. In order to briefly explain the issue, we assume that  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{B}(X)$  and  $\mathcal{B}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$ . In such a context, we may write the resolvent factorization identity

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}} + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$$

on the resolvent  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$  of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}$  of  $\mathcal{B}$ , and its iterated version

(1.9) 
$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{V} + \mathcal{W}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad \mathcal{V} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}})^{N-1}, \quad \mathcal{W} := (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{N}.$$

At the level of the generator, our regularity assumption then typically writes

(1.10) 
$$\sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa}} \|\mathcal{V}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty, \quad \sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa}} \|\mathcal{W}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X,X_{1})} < \infty,$$

for some  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $X_1 \subset X$ , which is nothing but the classical Voigt's power compact condition when  $X_1 \subset X$  with compact embedding. Similarly, at the level of the semigroup, we may write the associated Duhamel formula

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A}) * S_{\mathcal{L}},$$

(we refer to Section 3.1 for a precise definition) and its iterated version

(1.11) 
$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = V + W * S_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad V := \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} S_{\mathcal{B}} * (\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})^{(*\ell)}, \quad W := (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)},$$

with  $N \geq 1$ . At the level of the semigroup, our regularity assumption then typically writes

(1.12) 
$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \|V(t)e^{-\kappa t}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty, \quad \sup_{t \ge 0} \|W(t)e^{-\kappa t}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X,X_1)} < \infty,$$

for some  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $X_1 \subset X$  in the dissipative framework and a variant of these estimates in a weak dissipative framework. The crucial information is  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  (dissipative framework) or  $\kappa = \kappa_0$  (more involved weak dissipative framework).

We are now in position to state in a very informal way our main result at the level of the abstract Banach lattice framework.

**Theorem 1.1** (rough version). Let us consider a Banach lattice X picked up in the examples listed above and a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on X which enjoys the above splitting structure (1.9), (1.10), (1.11), (1.12).

(1) Conclusion (S1) holds under the localization of the principal spectrum assumption  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  and a weak compactness assumption on the regular part W or W in the splitting.

(2) Under an additional strong maximum principle the conclusion (S2) holds. When  $X \subset L^1_{loc}$ , we additionally conclude that (S3<sub>1</sub>) and (E1) hold.

In order to make one step further, we have the three next possibilities

(3) Under an additional inverse Kato's condition or an aperiodicity property, the conclusion (S3<sub>2</sub>) holds, as well as (E2) when  $X \subset L^1_{loc}$ .

(4) Alternatively, under an additional strong compactness assumption on the regular part W of the semigroup, the quantitative exponential asymptotic stability  $(\mathbf{E3}_1)$  holds without constructive constants, and thus also the spectral gap conclusion  $(\mathbf{S3}_3)$  holds (in a not constructive way).

(5) Alternatively, under the additional Doblin-Harris condition (1.7) and an appropriate regularity estimate on the regular part of the splitting W, the quantitative asymptotic stability **(E3)** holds for both the geometric and subgeometric framework with now constructive constants.

More general and precise statements will be presented in Sections 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6, where in particular some variants in a weak dissipative framework ( $\kappa = \kappa_0$ ) will be presented. It is worth emphasizing that the assumptions in (4) and (5) may be optimal in the sense that reciprocal implications are likely to be true. We do not follow that line of investigation but rather refer to [278, 35] where such kind of results are established.

1.2. Discussion about Theorem 1.1. We discuss several works related to the main Theorem 1.1 as well as the hypotheses and the techniques used during the proof.

1.2.1. The Krein-Rutman work and related approaches. For a strictly positive matrix in a finite dimensional space, Perron [311] and Frobenius [167] establish at the beginning of the 20th Century that the eigenvalue with largest real part is unique, real and simple. In their pioneer work, Krein and Rutman establish in [238] for the very first time possible infinite dimensional functional space versions of the Perron-Frobenius theorem.

**Theorem 1.2** (Krein-Rutman). Consider a Banach lattice with positive cone  $X_+$  and strictly positive cone  $X_{++} := \text{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$ . Consider a linear and compact operator  $\mathcal{R} : X \to X$  such that  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \to X_+$  and  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$ . Then there exists a unique eigentriplet  $(\mu_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  such that  $\mu_1 > 0$ ,  $f_1 \in X_{++}$ ,  $f_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R} f_1$ ,  $\phi_1 \in X'_{++}$ ,  $\phi_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R}^* \phi_1$ .

The non-emptiness of  $X_{++}$  and the strict positivity assumption  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$  can be relaxed, to the price of loosing the uniqueness and strict positivity properties of the eigenvectors. For a bounded operator  $\mathcal{R}$  on X, we denote by  $r(\mathcal{R})$  the spectral radius

$$r(\mathcal{R}) := \sup\{|\lambda|; \lambda \in \Sigma(\mathcal{R})\} \le ||\mathcal{R}||.$$

**Theorem 1.3** (Krein-Rutman). Consider a Banach lattice with positive cone  $X_+$  and a linear and compact operator  $\mathcal{R} : X \to X$  such that  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \to X_+$  and  $r(\mathcal{R}) > 0$ . Then there exists an eigentriplet  $(\mu_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  with  $\mu_1 = r(\mathcal{R}), f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, f_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R} f_1, \phi_1 \in X'_+ \setminus \{0\}, \phi_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R}^* \phi_1$ .

In Theorems 1.2 and 1.3, the operator  $\mathcal{R}$  corresponds to a resolvent operator  $\mathcal{R} := (\kappa - \mathcal{L})^{-1}$  for  $\kappa > 0$  large enough, so that when it applies, we deduce in particular that the first eigenvalue problem (1.1)-(1.2) has a solution with  $\lambda_1 = \kappa - \mu_1$ . The two conditions  $\operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$  and  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$  are very strong. The first one essentially imposes to work in the space of continuous function and the second one to work in a bounded domain. The result is however suitable and directly applicable (and somehow restricted) to an elliptic operator with smooth coefficients set in a bounded domain with suitable boundary conditions or to a Fredholm integral operator with positive kernel also set in a bounded domain. In the elliptic context, the property  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$  is nothing but the strong maximum principle while the compactness property of  $\mathcal{R}$  comes from the elliptic regularity. We refer to Section 2.3 for further discussions. The weaker condition  $r(\mathcal{R}) > 0$  is less restrictive and is in particular always satisfied for irreducible operators, by virtue of de Pagter's theorem [128]. In the same framework, Theorems 1.2 and 1.3 have been next slightly extended by Bonsall [65], Schaefer [336], Karlin [228] or Nussbaum [300] for instance. We also refer to the book by Dautray and Lions [125] for a clear and comprehensible presentation and several possible versions.

In his paper [58], G. Birkhoff derived the Perron-Frobenius theorem by proving a contraction principle in Hilbert's projective metric for positive matrices. His result actually applies to any "uniformly positive bounded" linear operators of a Banach lattice, such as integral operators with positive kernels, and also provides geometric stability estimates. A closely related result was proved by E. Hopf [216], and this Birkhoff-Hopf contraction theorem was subsequently generalized and sharpened, and its proof simplified, by several authors, see in particular [42, 73, 78, 155, 156, 233, 301, 305]. This approach of the Krein-Rutman theorem requires some "uniform positivity and boundedness" of the operator, which is quite restrictive, but it nevertheless allows to recover, through an approximation procedure, the standard result of Theorem 1.2, see [73, Thm. 6.18]. The contraction in Hilbert's projective metric has the advantage to be applicable in partially order linear vector spaces without any topological structure [156], and to nonlinear maps [301].

1.2.2. Spectral analysis approach. In his paper [315], R.S. Phillips formalized the notion of *positive semigroup* acting on a Banach lattice paving the way to a new field of research. In the precursory work [351] by Vidav and next in a series of papers by Greiner and co-authors [187, 189, 15], Webb [359, 360] and Bürger [75] (see also [15, C-III, Cor. 2.12, Thm. 3.12], [152, Thm. VI.1.12, Cor. VI.1.13] or more recently Theorem 14.17 in the very pedagogical book [41]) significant generalizations of the Krein-Rutman theory were established leading to, roughly speaking, the following result.

**Theorem 1.4.** Consider a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on a (suitable) Banach lattice X which is irreducible and such that  $s(\mathcal{L}) > -\infty$  is a pole, then

•  $s(\mathcal{L})$  is a first-order pole with one-dimensional and strictly positive residue, so that in particular there exists a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the eigentriplet problem;

• There exists  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\Sigma_{+}(\mathcal{L}) = \{s(\mathcal{L}) + i\alpha\mathbb{Z}\}$  consists of first-order poles with onedimensional residue.

• A practical way for verifying that  $s(\mathcal{L}) > -\infty$  is a pole consists in assuming that  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the splitting structure  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$ , as described above, with  $s(\mathcal{B}) < s(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\mathcal{A}$  is  $\mathcal{B}$  power compact, that is to say  $\mathcal{W}$  is compact, on  $\Delta_{s(\mathcal{B})}$ .

Assuming furthermore that  $\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}}$  is quasi-compact then

•  $\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}}$  is exponential asymptotically stable in Span $\{\phi_1\}^{\perp}$  (without constructive constants).

The most important improvements here are the fact that the condition  $\operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$  and the strong compactness of the resolvent operator  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$  are removed, and also that the exponential asymptotically stability is established. The hypotheses seem stronger to those stated in Theorem 1.1-(1), where only weak compactness is required what is not the case here. It is however worth emphasizing that in an AL-space and an AM-space (what includes the examples  $C_0(E)$  and  $L^1(E)$ ) a power weak compactness implies a power strong compactness (see [75, Rk. 2.1] and [337, Cor. 1 of Thm. II.9.9]). The hypotheses and conclusions are similar to those stated in Theorem 1.1-(4). The proof is based on the one hand on the Banach lattices theory as formalized for instance by Schaefer [337] (see also [11, 12, 13, 15] for significant developments) using notions as ideals and quasi-interior points. On the other hand, it takes advantage on the perturbation techniques initiated by Phillips in [314] and developed further by Jörgens [225], Vidav [331, 352] and Voigt [355] leading to the notions of power compact resolvent and quasi-compact semigroup, essential spectrum and Calkin algebra.

The above theorem in particular applies to a positive and irreducible semigroup which is eventually norm continuous and its generator has compact resolvent (see for instance Corollary VI.1.13 in [152] and for the definition of an eventually norm continuous). In that case indeed, one can show that  $s(\mathcal{L}) > -\infty$ ,  $\Sigma_{+}(\mathcal{L})$  is bounded and consists of poles, so that  $\Sigma_{+}(\mathcal{L}) = \{s(\mathcal{L})\}$  and the essential growth bound  $\omega_{\text{ess}}(S)$  associated to the essential spectrum (see for instance [41, Sec 14.1] for a definition) satisfies  $\omega_{\text{ess}}(S) < \omega(S) = s(\mathcal{L})$ . The theorem was motivated and successfully applied to Boltzmann like transport operator [351], cell division operator [134], age structured equation [360] and selection-mutation dynamics [75]. We also refer to [152, Ch. VI] and [41] for other numerous applications. Although very general and quite efficient, we formulate several criticisms about the above result.

- The exponential convergence result is definitively not constructive and that approach is not able to say anything about the weak dissipative case (a framework we will introduce latter, see in particular Section 3.3).

- We may observe that Theorem 1.4 is not so popular in the probability and the PDE communities and still many works in these domains refer to the original Krein and Rutman theorem even when some additional (approximation) arguments are needed rather than applying directly Theorem 1.4. By the way, we did not find in the literature where Theorem 1.4 is stated in such an handy way (the closer formulation is probably [152, Thm. VI.1.12] which is given without proof).

- The proof of Theorem 1.4 that we may find in the above quoted references is written in a very specific and abstract language which make it quite obscure.

In [278, 273], one of the authors proposes the following variant.

**Theorem 1.5.** Consider a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  which satisfies (1.8) with  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ , it is irreducible and its generator enjoys the splitting structure (1.9)-(1.10) for some  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  and  $X_1 \subset X$  with compact imbedding. Assuming furthermore that

(1.13) 
$$\exists \alpha > 0, \quad \sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa}} \langle z \rangle^{\alpha} \| \mathcal{W}(z) \|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty,$$

the quantitative exponential asymptotic stability  $(E3_1)$  holds (without constructive constants).

The proof of Theorem 1.5 is based on a partial (but principal) spectral mapping and Weyl's theorem (in the spirit of Voigt [355]) coupled with a simple analysis of the first eigenelement problem based on the irreducibility of the semigroup, but which is really simpler than the deep result on irreducible semigroup stated in Theorem 1.4. On the other hand, that approach is unable to tackle the situation when  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is not a singleton. One of the main features in Theorem 1.5

and the other results established in [278, 273] is the clear identification of the simple localisation of the principal spectrum condition with (1.8).

## 1.2.3. Dynamical and probabilistic approach.

It is well known from the mean ergodicity theory of Von Neumann and Birkhoff introduced in the 1930s in [356, 60] that for a bounded semigroup a possible stationary state (and thus a first eigenvector associated to the first eigenvalue  $\lambda_1 = 0$ ) can be obtain through a dynamical approach by establishing that the Cesàro mean of the semigroup appropriately converges. A classical reference is [239], see also [152, Sec. V.4] for a short presentation.

The existence of invariant measures for Markov chains/processes can be derived through a contraction approach by using coupling arguments reminiscent from the ideas of Doeblin [140] and Harris [202]. This yields a simplified Krein-Rutman theorem in the Banach lattice of finite measures for Markov operators, providing the existence of  $f_1$  whilst  $\lambda_1 = 0$  and  $\phi_1 = 1$  are known by definition. Doeblin's condition is a handy criterion which ensures contraction in total variation norm, and hence existence, uniqueness, and geometric stability of the invariant measure, see for instance [168, 81] for this very classical and easy result. It turns out that this contraction is related to the contraction in Hilbert's metric, see [174]. The drawback of Doeblin's condition is that it is quite demanding and typically requires the state space to be bounded. Harris's idea allows an extension to the unbounded setting by localizing Doeblin's condition in a "small set" which is visited infinitely often. The return to small sets is often obtained by using a Lyapunov function. When the Lyapunov function is strong enough for ensuring exponential return, contraction in weighted total variation norm can be established and geometric stability of the invariant measure is inferred [265, 266, 267, 268, 198, 81], leading to the following result (which is made constructive in the two last references).

**Theorem 1.6.** Consider a positive semigroup S on the Banach space  $X = M_m^1(E)$  for some weight function  $m : E \to [1, \infty)$ . Suppose that S is conservative, in the sense that (1)  $S_t^* \mathbf{1} = \mathbf{1}$  for all  $t \ge 0$ ,

and assume that, for some subset  $K \subset E$  on which m is bounded and some time T > 0,

(2)  $S_T^*m \leq \alpha m + \theta \mathbf{1}_K$ , for some  $\alpha \in (0,1)$  and  $\theta > 0$ ;

(3)  $S_T f \ge \langle f, \mathbf{1}_K \rangle g_0$ , for all  $f \in X_+$  and some  $g_0 \in X_+$  such that  $\langle g_0, \mathbf{1}_K \rangle > 0$ .

Then there exists a unique probability measure  $f_1 \in M_m^1$  such that  $(\lambda_1 = 0, f_1, \phi_1 = 1)$  is solution to the first eigentriplet problem, and the quantitative exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds with constructive constants. Moreover, some reciprocal implication holds true.

When only a weak version of the above Lyapunov condition (2) is available, an extension of the theory to a weakly dissipative framework is possible and has been developed in [347, 145, 144, 197, 81] leading to existence, uniqueness, but only sub-geometric stability of the invariant measure. We also mention that ergodicity properties of Feynman-Kac semigroups were investigated in [130, 131] and [235, 236].

Using a condition proposed in [131, Condition  $\mathcal{Z}$ ], the Doeblin-Harris method was extended to non-conservative semigroups in [35, 103, 105, 104, 109]. In [35] necessary and sufficient conditions for the geometric stability of  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  in weighted total variation norm are obtained. To our knowledge, no extension to the above mentioned weakly dissipative setting is available.

The following result is an immediate consequence of [35, Thm. 2.1].

**Theorem 1.7.** Consider the same situation as in Theorem 1.6 but relax the conservativeness assumption (1) by the assumption that there exists a function  $\phi_0 : E \to (0, \infty)$ , bounded from above and below by positive constants on K, such that  $\phi_0 \leq m$  on E, and satisfying

(1a)  $S_T^*\phi_0 \geq \beta\phi_0$ , for some  $\beta > 0$ ;

(1b)  $\mathbf{1}_K S_t^* \phi_0 \leq C \langle g_0, \mathbf{1}_K S_t^* \phi_0 \rangle$ , for all  $t \geq 0$  and some C > 0;

and replace the condition  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$  by  $\alpha \in (0, \beta)$  in the assumption (2).

Then, there exists a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem and the quantitative exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds with constructive constants. Moreover, some reciprocal implication holds true.

Positivity conditions required for the Doeblin-Harris approach are less restrictive than for Birkhoff contraction. Conversely, unlike contraction in Hilbert's metric, Doeblin-Harris method strongly uses the linearity of the operators, and may thus not be easily extendable to nonlinear operator. However, since it is based on contraction arguments, it can be extended to time-inhomogeneous semigroups [34]. Finally, the existence of a first eigenmeasure in a non-conservative setting were established in [111, 112] through a Lyapunov function property, a suitable renormalization and a fixed point argument.

The key point in this approach is that it provides a constructive rate of convergence while its drawback is that it is somehow restricted to a  $M_m^1$  (or  $L_m^1$ ) framework and that some of the conditions (typically (1b) in Theorem 1.7) are not fully intuitive and may be hard to verify in the applications.

#### 1.2.4. PDE approaches.

At least as far as the existence issue is concerned, one of the most common way in PDE papers in order to tackle the existence part of the first eigentriplet problem consists in approximating (by regularization of the coefficients, add of a small viscosity, discretization) the eigentriplet problem, then use the most classical Perron-Frobenius Theorem [311, 167] or Krein-Rutman Theorem [238, 125] and next to derive appropriate estimates and pass to the limit through a "stability argument".

Recently, in order to circumvent the above approximation step, a new abstract and general version of the existence part of the Krein-Rutman theory has been developed by Lions in [252] which, as for the early works [254, 253], is also adapted to nonlinear operators and it includes the following statement (in the linear operators framework).

**Theorem 1.8.** Consider a Banach lattice with positive cone  $X_+$  and a linear and bounded operator  $\mathcal{R}: X \to X$  such that

(i)  $\mathcal{R}: X_+ \to X_+;$ (ii)  $\exists g_2 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists C_2 > 0 \text{ such that } \mathcal{R}g_2 \leq C_2g_2, \text{ and set } K_2 := \{g \in X_+; \exists C, g \leq Cg_2\};$ (iii)  $\mu_1 := \sup J < +\infty, \text{ where}$ 

$$J := \{ \mu \ge 0; \exists h \in K_2, h \ge \mu \mathcal{R}h + g_2 \};$$

(iv) any sequence  $(g^n)$  of almost first eigenvectors is relatively (possibly weakly) compact, where we say that  $(g^n)$  is a sequence of almost first eigenvectors if  $g^n = \mu^n \mathcal{R} g^n + \varepsilon^n$ ,  $(g^n)$  is bounded,  $\mu^n \nearrow \mu_1$  and  $\varepsilon^n \to 0$ .

Then there exists  $f_1 \in K_2$  such that  $f_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R} f_1$  and  $||f_1|| = 1$ .

The statement and proof of Theorem 1.8 somehow generalize the existence part of the Krein-Rutman theorem presented in Theorem 1.4 because the required splitting structure and associated power compactness are replaced by the very natural stability principle *(iv)*. Applications to elliptic operator with strong or critical confinement property in the whole space  $\mathbb{R}^d$  setting are also presented in [252].

Let us also mention the huge literature on the characterization of the first eigenvalue by a minmax formula. As explained with more details below, this approach has first been introduced in the Courant-Fischer min-max theorem [160, 114, 115] providing a variational characterization of eigenvalues in an abstract Hilbert setting for self-adjoint elliptic operators. Inspired next by pointwise minmax formula established for simple self-adjoint operators [149, 323, 212] using a technique which goes back to Picard [316], it has been next generalized to non self-adjoint elliptic operators in [324, 47] among others. More recently, the same approach has been generalized to non elliptic operators, see for instance [118] and the references therein.

On the other hand, and beyond the eigentriplet problem, the convergence towards the first eigenfunction may be proved using the general relative entropy (GRE) method which has been applied to a large class of evolution PDE in [269] which principle is as follows. Assume that  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X \times X'$  is a solution to the first eigenvalue problem, that  $\lambda_1 = 0$  (a case to which one can always reduces from the general case by a mere change of operator and unknown), that  $X, X' \subset L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{O})$  and then define the generalized relative entropy

$$\mathcal{J}(f) := \int_{\mathcal{O}} j(f/f_1) f_1 \phi_1 \, dz$$

for any given convex function  $j : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ . For any solution  $f(t) \in X$  to the (appropriate) evolution PDE, one may establish (at least formal) the identity

(1.14) 
$$\mathcal{J}(f(t)) + \int_0^t \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}(f(s)) \, ds = \mathcal{J}(f(0)), \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

where  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \geq 0$  is the associated generalized dissipation of relative entropy, so that  $\mathcal{J}$  is a Lyapunov functional (it is decreasing along the flow associated to the evolution PDE). Under suitable positivity hypothesis, one has  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}(f) = 0$  if and only if  $f \in \operatorname{Vect}(f_1)$ , and then one may deduce from (1.14) and some lower semicontinuity assumption on the operator  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$  that  $f(t) \to cf_1$  as  $t \to \infty$  (without rate and with  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ ). The GRE method is of course connected to *j*-divergence in information theory and statistics [121, 122, 74, 262] and to *j*-entropy in probability and PDE theory [101, 176], where however here it is crucial to identify the associated operator  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$  and that this last one enjoys suitable properties.

#### 1.2.5. Hypotheses and proof.

We now briefly discuss the strategy of the proof of Theorem 1.1 and how it is connected to the above material. Additional comments will be made in the corresponding Sections 2 to 6. As already said, the first eigenvalue problem is mainly split into three steps: existence, geometry and asymptotic stability. From a general point of view, our approach is more general than the initial Krein-Rutman theorem as well as less abstract than the usual semigroup school approach. We believe it is more intuitive and handy for the possible applications since it is presented as a series of estimates to be checked and the necessary assumptions are made clearer at each step.

• Concerning the existence of a solution to the first eigentriplet problem, our result improves the previous known results because (1) only weak compactness property is needed (while Theorems 1.4 & 1.5 require strong compactness assumptions), (2) it is more flexible than Theorems 1.4, 1.5, 1.7 & 1.8 (the two first ones being restricted to the generator of a strongly continuous semigroup, the third one being restricted to a  $M_m^1$  framework and involving the tricky condition (1b) and the last one being somehow restricted to a weighted  $L^{\infty}$  framework), (3) it applies to weakly dissipative cases (so that no spectral gap is needed). We present two different proofs: one based on a stationary problem approach and another one based on a dynamical problem approach (with which we are able to tackle the weakly dissipative case).

Our stationary problem approach mixes in a first step the (clearly formulated) approximation argument of [41, proof of Thm. 12.15] together with the stability argument of [252], where it is worth emphasizing that the condition  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  in Theorem 1.1 is nothing but a practical (and possibly constructive) condition ensuring that assumption  $s(\mathcal{B}) < s(\mathcal{L})$  holds in Theorem 1.4. On a second step, we exhibit several practical situations where the required stability condition is fulfilled recovering as a particular case the existence part in Theorems 1.4 & 1.7. We would like to point out here that the splitting hypothesizes (1.11)-(1.12) on the semigroup is a generalization of the Lyapunov condition (2) in Theorem 1.6 on the semigroup which in turn generalizes the classical Lyapunov condition on the generator, namely for instance

$$\mathcal{L}^*\psi_2 \le \kappa\psi_1 + K\psi_0$$

with  $\psi_i \in X'$ ,  $\psi_1, \psi_2 \ge \psi_0$  together with  $\psi_2 \le \psi_1$  (super Lyapunov condition),  $\psi_2 = \psi_1$  (standard Lyapunov condition),  $\psi_2 \ge \psi_1$  (weak Lyapunov condition). We refer to [81] and to Sections 2 and 3 for further discussions on that question.

On the other hand, our dynamical approach mixes the splitting method yet alluded above together with some argument picked up from Von Neumann & Birkoff mean ergodic theory in the spirit of but in a more elaborate way than in [81, Sec. 6].

• The proof about the geometry of the principal eigenvalue problem in Theorem 1.1 is a refinement of many arguments already developed in the literature. More precisely, the uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  and the strict positivity of the eigenvectors is established by taking up again in a more general setting some arguments developed in [313, 278, 231]. The subgroup structure of the boundary point spectrum  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is next established under suitable (but not very restrictive) geometrical properties on the Banach lattice X, these ones being always true for the usual examples we have in mind and thath we have already listed above. The proof mainly mimics the usual proof (as for instance presented in [41, Sec. 14.3]) but it is less abstract and more general. Especially, the proof does not refer to the notions of ideals, quasi-interior points or Calkin algebra nor uses the Kakutani lattice isomorphism theorem but rather uses the simpler notion of strict positivity (defined by duality) and some convient structural properties of the signum operator. In order to go one step further and to prove the triviality property  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\}$ , we propose one quite original approach (which we believe to be new at this level of generality) based on an *inverse Kato's inequality condition* of  $\mathcal{L}$  (by refining some arguments picked up from [278, 231]) and some more standard ones based on an *aperiodicity condition* on the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , on a localisation of the point spectrum condition or on a *quasi-compacteness condition* on the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ .

• Finally, the proof on the asymptotic stability of the first eigenvector picks up and mixes some spectral analysis, dynamical system, entropy method and Doblin-Haris coupling arguments. On a first step, we mainly rewrite some very classical dynamical system results mixed together with some arguments coming from the General Relative Entropy method in order to get our mean ergodicity and ergodicity results which are really general and very little demanding about the trajectories. We also rewrite the most classical result about the exponential asymptotic stability (without constructive constants) of the first eigenfunction proposing a very simple (and self-contained) proof which does not make any references to abstract notions as Calkin algebra, essential spectrum or essential growth bound. Last, we adapt the Doblin-Harris approach as qualitatively formulated in [198, 81, 35] in order to get the quantitative asymptotic stability of the first eigenfunction with constructive constants.

## 1.3. Some examples of applications.

The abstract Krein-Rutman theory developed in these notes and alluded above have been cooked up in order to answer to the first eigenvalue problem for PDEs. We show its efficiency by applying it to several examples of evolution PDEs. These examples must be thus considered both as a motivation and an illustration of simultaneously developed abstract theory.

1.3.1. Parabolic equations. In Part 7, we are interested by parabolic equations in divergence form

$$\partial_t f = \partial_i (a_{ij}\partial_j f) + \partial_i (\beta_i f) + b_j \partial_j f + cf$$
 in  $(0,\infty) \times \Omega_j$ 

on the function f = f(t, x),  $t \ge 0$ ,  $x \in \Omega$ , with general conditions on the coefficients  $a_{ij}$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $b_j$ , cand in both the case of a bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  (and we then complement the equation with a Dirichlet boundary condition) and the case  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ . The importance of parabolic equations for Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Economy modeling is well known and we do not discuss it here. We consider the four following casses.

• For a bounded domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ , we consider a general elliptic operator in divergence form

$$\mathcal{L}f := \partial_i (a_{ij}\partial_j f) + b_i \partial_i f + \partial_i (\beta_i f) + cf, \quad f \in H^1_0(\Omega),$$

under the very general assumption about the regularity of the coefficients  $a_{ij} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ ,  $a_{ij} \ge \nu \delta_{ij}$ , for some  $\nu > 0$ ,  $b_i, \beta_j \in L^r(\Omega)$ ,  $c \in L^{r/2}(\Omega)$ , r > d.

• In the case when  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ , we focus first our analysis by considering

$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + cf, \quad f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$$

with drift  $b \in L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , potential  $c \in L^2_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and a confinement condition that (roughly speaking) we impose through the properties  $c \to -\infty$  as  $|x| \to \infty$  and b is dominated by c at the infinity. A typical case is given by  $c \sim -|x|^{\gamma}$  and  $b \sim x|x|^{\beta-1}$  as  $|x| \to \infty$ , with  $\gamma > \max(0, \beta - 1)$ .

• Still in the case when  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ , we next consider the similar problem

$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + rcf, \quad f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d),$$

with now  $c \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $b \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $r \in \mathbb{R}_+$  a parameter. That hypotheses correspond to a critical confinement case and we further assume that r > 0 is large enough.

• In the case when  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$  again, we finally consider the elliptic operator

$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + cf,$$

with the drift confinement

$$b = \nabla U, \quad U(x) = \frac{1}{\beta} \langle x \rangle^{\gamma}, \quad \gamma > 0,$$

and with c dominated by b at the infinity. We further assume  $c \ge \operatorname{div} b$  when  $\gamma \in (0, 1]$ . It is worth emphasizing that this corresponds to a perturbation of the classical Fokker-Planck operator associated to the potential U.

For each of these operators we are able to complete the existence, geometric and stability program as stated in Theorem 1.1, with constructive estimates on the first eigentriplet solution and more or less explicit rate of convergence to the first eigenfunction. Few suitable additional assumptions on the coefficients and on the regularity of  $\Omega$  as well as the precise results will be discussed in the corresponding sections.

The first eigenvalue problem in the three first situations has been studied in [252, 8th and 9th courses] which inspired our study and to which we refer for motivations and possible extensions. Since mainly the existence issue is considered in [252], our results supplement the previous analysis by tackling the geometry of the principal spectrum and the exponential asymptotic stability of the first eigenfunction. On the other hand, the fourth situation in the conservative case (c = divb) is very classical and we refer to [27, 28, 190, 274, 231] and the references therein. We believe that the extension to a non conservative case as considered here is new.

Of course, when the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  is the Laplace operator or more generally is a self-adjoint elliptic operator, there exists a huge literature about the analysis of its spectrum and in particular about its first eigenvalue problem because among other things this is related to the ground state problem in quantum mechanic. We do not have the precise historical reference where similar results to the ones developed here are established for the first time. We may for instance refer to the contributions by Poincaré [319] and by Courant and Hilbert [114, 115]. We also refer to the textbook [179, Thm 8.38 for the quite general and modern proof which mixes minimisation technique, strong maximum principle and Hilbert structure arguments. It is worth mentioning that in earlier works, the Krein-Rutman theorem has been proved using elementary ODE method when considering the Sturm-Liouville operator (in dimension d = 1), see for instance [63]. Still for a self-adjoint elliptic operator, the Courant-Fischer min-max theorem [160, 114] gives a variational characterization of eigenvalues through Rayleigh quotient [329] and the Weyl theorem [362, 363, 288, 312] provides some information about the distribution of the eigenvalues. More specifically, some constructive lower bound on the best constant in Poincaré inequality and thus on the first eigenvalue may be obtain through the Faber-Krahn [157, 237] isoperimetric inequality as presented in [92], see also Polya-Svzego [321, 320] and Payne-Weinberger [307, 308]. Other results on that direction but based on the Lyapunov condition are obtained in [27, 28] and we also refer to [30] and the references therein.

On the other hand, in the case of an elliptic operator which is not self-adjoint the first result on the principal eigenvalue problem seems to be Protter, Weinberger [324, Rk. 2] who consider the case of smooth domain and coefficients (without precise statement about the regularity) and use minmax formula and the Krein-Rutman Theorem 1.2, see also [310]. Next, Chicco [106, 107] establishes the existence, uniqueness and some monotony properties of the first eigenvalue-eigenfunction in the weak solutions framework of Stampacchia [339, 340] with mild regularity assumptions on the coefficients and which corresponds to the framework we will consider here (when we will consider the case of a bounded domain). These work has been followed by several papers by Donsker and Varadhan [143, 142] and next by the famous work of Berestycki, Nirenberg, Varadhan [47] opening a new field of research. These works are mainly based on strong maximum principle technique, see [325]. We also mention the recent works by Champagnat and Villemonais [104, 105] where similar results to ours for smooth enough coefficients are established using a variant of the probabilistic Doblin-Harris argument as already mentioned in Section 1.2.3. We also emphasize that in the conservative case, the long time behavior problem has been widely studied and some constructive estimates has been obtained in [29, 44, 215, 343, 344] by the mean of log-Sobolev inequality, in [27, 28, 332, 231] by the mean of Poincaré inequality and in [190, 231] by the mean of semigroup arguments.

1.3.2. Transport equation. In Part 8, we are interested in the general transport equation

(1.15) 
$$\partial_t f + a \cdot \nabla_y f = \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{O},$$

on the function  $f = f(t, y), t \ge 0, y \in \mathcal{O}$ , with  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^D, D \ge 1$ , a smooth open connected set. We assume that  $a : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D, K : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ , and that the collision operator  $\mathcal{K}$  is linear and defined by

$$(\mathscr{K}g)(y) := \int_{\mathcal{O}} k(y, y_*) g(y_*) \, dy_*,$$

for some kernel  $k : \mathcal{O} \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ . When  $\mathcal{O} \neq \mathbb{R}^D$ , we complement the equation with a boundary condition on the incoming boundary  $\Sigma_-$  which writes

$$(\gamma_{-}f)(t,y) = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[f(t,\cdot)] + \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}[\gamma_{+}f(t,\cdot)](y) \text{ on } (0,\infty) \times \Sigma_{-},$$

where  $\gamma_{\pm} f$  are the trace functions on the incoming and out going set  $\Sigma_{\pm}$  and

$$(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}g)(y) := \int_{\mathcal{O}} r_{\mathcal{O}}(y, y_*) \, g(y_*) \, dy_*, \quad (\mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}h)(y) := \int_{\Sigma_+} r_{\Sigma}(y, y_*) \, h(y_*) \, d\sigma_{y_*}$$

for some kernels  $r_{\mathcal{O}}: \Sigma_{-} \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_{+}, r_{\Sigma}: \Sigma_{-} \times \Sigma_{+} \to \mathbb{R}_{+}$ . All the (quite usual) notations will be explained at the begin of Part 8. It is worth emphasizing here that this framework in particular covers the cases of the renewal equation, the growth-fragmentation equation and the kinetic linear Boltzmann equation on which we will come back below. This framework is motivated by and generalizes the transport theory developed in [37, 43, 139, 70, 119].

In a first step, we consider a very general vector field a by assuming that it satisfies the usual Sobolev regularity condition of DiPerna-Lions transport theory [139]. We also make general assumptions on  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}$ , but a very strong and somehow restrictive positivity condition on  $\mathscr{K}$ . Such an equation can be motivated by the abstract transport theory developed [43] as well as non-local reaction-diffusion models [109, 118, 249] and selection-mutation models in changing environment [162, 207]. Under these general conditions and additional ones we will detail later, we are able to solve the existence and geometrical part of the first eigenvalue problem and to prove an ergodicity result (without rate of convergence) generalizing some similar results obtained in [109, 118, 249].

Because of the strong positivity condition made on  $\mathscr{K}$ , the above mentioned result does not apply to the growth-fragmentation equation and the kinetic linear Boltzmann equation. We thus consider separately these important particular cases in the two next parts. Other singular jump kernels lacking strong positivity can appear in other models, for instance in neurosciences [150], and must also be treated through a specific study.

Another related model is the age structured (or renewal) equation

$$\begin{split} \partial_t f + \partial_y f &= -Kf \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times (0,\infty), \\ f(t,0) &= (\mathcal{R}f(t,\cdot))(y) = \int_0^\infty r(y_*)f(t,y_*)dy_* \end{split}$$

It corresponds to the case D = 1,  $\mathcal{O} = (0, \infty)$ , a = 1,  $\mathcal{R}_{\Sigma} = 0$ ,  $\Sigma_{-} = \{0\}$  and  $\mathscr{K} = 0$  in the transport equation (1.15). The age structured equation is very popular because it is useful for describing dynamic of populations [338, 19, 123, 359, 263] and simple neuronal dynamic [295, 306]. The long time behaviour can be analyzed though Laplace transform technique [158, 159, 221], relative entropy method [275, 269, 196], spectral analysis tool [358, 187, 278, 280, 277] and Doblin approach [34, 82, 168]. Because  $\mathscr{K} = 0$ , our previous result on the first eigenvalue problem does not apply. We just briefly observe that the method can be applied on the dual equation, thus guaranteeing the existence of  $(\lambda_1, \phi_1)$ , and then that the validity of Doblin's condition ensures the existence and uniqueness of the triplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ , its positivity, and the exponential ergodicity.

1.3.3. Growth-fragmentation equation. In Section 9, we consider the growth-fragmentation equation

$$\partial_t f = \mathcal{L}f = \mathcal{G}f + \mathcal{F}f$$

posed on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ , with the growth operator  $\mathcal{G}f = -\partial_x(af)$  and the fragmentation operator

$$(\mathcal{F}f)(x) = \int_x^\infty k(y, x) f(y) \, dy - K(x) f(x), \quad K(x) := \int_0^x k(y, x) \frac{y}{x} dy.$$

Since the work of Diekmann, Heijmans and Thieme [134], many authors studied this equation by using various methods. We can mention, among many others, [269, 313, 246, 148, 84, 31, 50] for studies based on suitable weak distance, entropy and functional inequalities, [263, 317, 83, 33, 51,

52, 278, 287] in the framework of positive semigroups, [56, 57] for a probabilistic approach via the Feynman-Kac formula, [35, 80, 169, 354] for Harris's method, and also [163] for a recent new approach based on the reformulation of the equation as an abstract renewal problem. Our aim here is not to treat the most general cases of coefficients, but rather to illustrate the variety of the possible behaviors of the equation together with the efficiency and flexibility of the method developed in the first sections. We thus focus on a specific case of fragmentation operator, namely the equal mitosis kernel

$$k(x,y) = 2K(x)\delta_{x/2}(dy) = 4K(x)\delta_{2y}(dx),$$

so that the equation writes

$$\partial_t f(t,x) = -\partial_x \left( a(x)f(t,x) \right) - K(x)f(t,x) + 4K(2x)f(t,2x)$$

In particular, we are interested in the case when the growth rate a is such that a(2x) = 2a(x) for all sizes x, for which the boundary spectrum is not trivial and the solutions then exhibit persistent oscillations in time. When this condition is not satisfied, we recover the more usual exponential convergence to the first eigenfunction.

We also aim at studying the variant of this equation where a variability v is introduced as a growth speed parameter which is inherent to any individual, in the spirit of [275, 333] where such a variable is added in the renewal equation. More precisely we consider the growth-fragmentation equation with variability  $v \in [1, 2]$  and the equal mitosis division kernel which reads

$$\partial_t f(t, x, v) = -v \partial_x \left( a(x) f(t, x, v) \right) - K(x) f(t, x, v) + 4 \int_1^2 K(2x) \wp(v, v_*) f(t, 2x, v_*) dv_*$$

This model was introduced in [146], and then also considered in [304]. We prove that, unlike the case without variability, it exhibits exponential relaxation to the first eigenfunction even when a(2x) = 2a(x) for all x.

1.3.4. *Kinetic linear Boltzmann equation*. In Part 10, we are interested in another important subclass of transport equations, namely in the kinetic linear Boltzmann equation

(1.16) 
$$\partial_t f + v \cdot \nabla_x f - \nabla_x \Phi(x) \cdot \nabla_v f = \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{O},$$

on the function  $f = f(t, x, v), t \ge 0, (x, v) \in \mathcal{O} = \Omega \times \mathcal{V}, \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d, \mathcal{V} \subset \mathbb{R}^d, d \ge 1$ . We assume that  $K : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ , that  $\mathscr{K}$  is a linear integral operator defined by

$$\mathscr{K}[g] := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} rk(x, v, v_*) \, g(v_*) \, dv_*$$

for some real number r > 0 and some kernel  $k : \Omega \times \mathcal{V} \times \mathcal{V} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ , and that  $\Phi$  is a space confining potential  $\Phi: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ . We restrict our analysis to the case  $\mathcal{V} := \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\Omega$  is either the torus  $\Omega := \mathbb{T}^d$  (and we assume  $\Phi = 0$ ) or it is the whole space  $\Omega := \mathbb{R}^d$  (and we assume that  $\Phi$  is a power function). This equation is vey famous because it provide a model for neutron transport theory in nuclear reactors [93, 45] and for cells migration in a chemotactic gradient [7]. We refer to [40, 183, 39, 38, 282] for a mathematical analysis of the neutron transport equation and its diffusive approximation and to [214, 102] for the same concerning kinetic models for chemotaxis. Because the linear integral operator  $\mathscr K$  is local in the position variable, this problem does not fall in the class of transport equation covered by the Krein-Rutman theorem established in Part 8 and a specific analysis is necessary. Under suitable positivity and regularity conditions on the kernel, we are able to complete the existence, geometric and stability program as stated in Theorem 1.1, with constructive estimates in the torus case, generalizing and improving previous works [59, 351, 352, 186, 257, 281, 283, 284, 285] where spectral analysis arguments are used and [103] based on a probability approach. It is worth emphasizing that these works are concerning the same equation in a bounded domain with no-flow boundary condition. Most of the literature is about the conservative case (when  $\lambda_1 = 0$  and  $\phi_1 = 1$ ) which has been tackled by the mean of spectral analysis method [53, 285, 286], of entropy method [132, 54], of geometric control method [200, 135], by hypocoercivity method [208, 141, 154] or by Harris coupling approach [79].

1.3.5. Kinetic Fokker-Planck equation. In Part 11, we consider a kinetic Fokker-Planck equation

(1.17) 
$$\partial_t f + v \cdot \nabla_y f = \Delta_v f + b \cdot \nabla_v f + cf \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{C}$$

on the function  $f = f(t, x, v), t \ge 0, (x, v) \in \mathcal{O} := \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d, \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is a bounded domain,  $b: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a given vector field and  $c: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a given function. In contrast with the previous part, collisions are typically modeled by a Fokker-Planck operator  $\Delta_v f + \operatorname{div}_v(vf)$  which takes into account a thermal bath of (Gaussian) white-noise, see Kolmogorov [234], instead of the integral collisional operator  $\mathscr{K}[f] - Kf$  in the linear Boltzmann equation (1.16). The above equation is complemented with the Maxwell boundary condition

$$\gamma_{-}f = \alpha(x)\mathcal{D}_{x}\gamma_{+}f + \beta(x)\Gamma_{x}\gamma_{+}f,$$

where  $\gamma_{\pm} f$  stand for the outgoing and incoming trace functions,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are accommodation coefficients,  $\mathcal{D}_x$  is a boundary diffusive operator and  $\Gamma_x$  is the specular reflection operator. All these classical objects will be precisely defined in Part 11. We refer to [217, 298, 129, 66, 91, 67, 272, 353, 365] for a mathematical analysis of the kinetic Fokker-Planck equation or related problems. Under suitable boundedness and regularity conditions on the coefficients we are able to complete the existence, geometric and stability (without constructive estimates ) program as stated in Theorem 1.1, generalizing the previous works [248, 193] (partially based on [330, 213, 247]) where similar results are established for the same kind of equation in a bounded domain with noflow boundary condition. From a technical point of view, our proof is based on trace results as those developed in [257], boundary estimates picked up from [18, 257, 55] and regularity estimates recently obtained in [210, 181, 192]. We also emphasize that in the conservative case, many works have been done related to hypocoercivity and constructive rate of convergence to the steady state in [133, 195, 151, 209, 205, 353] or more recently in [141, 274, 87, 68, 5].

1.3.6. *Mutation-selection equation*. Last, in Section 12, we consider the mutation-selection evolution equation

$$\partial_t f = \mathcal{L}f = J * f - W(x)f$$
 in  $(0,\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ,

This nonlocal-diffusion equation appears for instance in the modeling of genetic variability in evolutionary biology. In this context, f = f(t, x) represents the density of a population, at time  $t \ge 0$ , of phenotypical trait x on the multi-dimensional phenotypic trait space  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . The rate of change in f per generation is given by the convolution term with kernel J which models the mutations, and the fitness function -W which stands for the difference between birth and death. This model has been widely used in the literature; we refer, for example, to the works of Kimura [232], Lande [245], Fleming [161] and Bürger [76] as examples of biological applications.

On the mathematical analysis point of view, the Krein-Rutman problem was investigated by Bürger in [75, 77] and more recently by Coville and co-authors [116, 249], as well as by Alfaro and co-authors in [6] where a quantified spectral gap is obtained for symmetric kernels J. A main difference of this equation compared to more classical "local" diffusion models, where the convolution is replaced by a Laplacian, is that the first eigenvector  $f_1$  might be a measure with atoms [75, 77, 117]. Some conditions are then needed relating W and J for guaranteeing that the first eigenvector is an eigenfunction [6, 75, 249].

All the above mentioned results deal with kernels J which are densities, namely absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure. In our study, we allow the convolution kernel to have a singular part. In Section 12.1 we extend the results of the literature to the case of a small enough singular part. In Section 12.2 we consider a specific kernel which is purely singular, supported by the canonical axes of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , and we extend the recent result of Velleret [350] to more general confining functions W.

1.4. **Organization of the paper.** The paper is organized in two main parts: the sections 2 to 6 are dedicated to the development of the abstract results about the Krein-Rutman problem, and the last sections 7 to 12 aim at illustrating the applicability of these results to various linear positivity preserving PDEs.

More precisely, with start with the existence part of the Krein-Rutman theorem, namely the conclusion (S1). This question is addressed through a stationary approach in Section 2 and through a dynamical approach in Section 3. Section 4 is devoted to the stronger conclusion of uniqueness of the first eigentriplet in the sense of (S2), as well as to the mean ergodic property (E1). In

Section 5, we are interested in the geometry of the boundary point spectrum, deriving conditions that guarantee  $(S3_1)$ ,  $(S3_2)$  or  $(S3_3)$ , as well as in the ergodic properties (E2) and  $(E3_1)$ . Finally, in Section 6, we tackle the problem of quantifying the conclusions  $(S3_3)$  and (E3) by using constructive contraction arguments of the Doeblin-Harris type.

The purpose of the last six sections is to apply the theory developed in the first sections to the examples of PDEs presented in Section 1.3: some parabolic equations (Section 7), transport equations with integral terms (Section 8) and in particular growth-fragmentation equations (Section 9) and kinetic equations (Section 10), kinetic Fokker-Planck equations (Section 11), and purely integral mutation-selection equations (Section 12).

#### 2. EXISTENCE THROUGH A STATIONARY PROBLEM APPROACH

In this part we provide a general existence result for the first eigentriplet problem by considering a family of approximating stationary problems and using a stability argument. We start by presenting the basic material about the Banach lattice framework and conclude with a comparison with several previous works.

2.1. The Banach lattice framework. We start recalling the Banach lattice framework by stating (most of the time without proof) some well-known facts that one can find in reference monographs as [69, Chapitre II: Espaces de Riesz] or [337, 15, 32, 41].

**Banach lattice.** A real Banach lattice is a real Banach space  $(X, \|\cdot\|)$  endowed with a partial order denoted by  $\geq$  (or  $\leq$ ) such that the following holds:

(1) The set  $X_+ := \{f \in X; f \ge 0\}$  is a nonempty convex cone (compatibility of the order with the vector space structure).

(2) For any  $f \in X$ , there exist some unique positive part  $f_+ \in X_+$  and negative part  $f_- \in X_+$  such that  $f = f_+ - f_-$  which are minimal: f = g - h,  $g, h \ge 0$  imply  $g \ge f_+$  and  $h \ge f_-$  (generation and properness of the positive cone). We set  $|f| := f_+ + f_- \in X_+$  the absolute value of  $f \in X$ . (3) For any  $f, g \in X$ ,  $|f| \le |g|$  implies  $||f|| \le ||g||$  (compatibility of norm and order structures).

Under these assumptions, one can show that

- The convex cone  $X_+$  is closed, pointed  $X_+ \cap (-X_+) = \{0\}$  and generating  $X = X_+ - X_+$ .

- The lattice operations  $f \mapsto f_+$ ,  $f \mapsto f_-$  and  $f \mapsto |f|$  are continuous (1-Lipschitz).

- The order intervals  $\{h \in X; g \le h \le f\}$  are closed and bounded for any given  $f, g \in X, f \ge g$ . It is worth emphasizing that one commonly defines the supremum and infimum operations by

$$f \lor g := g + (f - g)_+ \ge f, g, \quad f \land g := g - (g - f)_+ \le f, g,$$

for any  $f, g \in X$ , and these operations can be used as an alternative way for defining a Banach lattice (the lattice structure refers indeed to these supremum and infimum operations). We may note the following elementary formulas

(2.1) 
$$f_+ \wedge f_- = 0, \quad ||f|| = ||f||, \quad \forall f \in X.$$

We write  $f \perp g$  when  $|f| \wedge |g| = 0$  or equivalently when  $|f| + |g| = |f| \vee |g|$ . In that case, we have |f| + |g| = |f + g|.

**Dual Banach lattice.** On the dual space X', we may naturally associate a dual order  $\geq$  (or  $\leq$ ) by writing for  $\varphi \in X'$ 

 $\varphi \ge 0 \text{ (or } \varphi \in X'_+) \text{ iff } \forall f \in X_+ \langle \varphi, f \rangle \ge 0.$ 

For  $\varphi \in X'$ , there exist some unique  $\varphi_{\pm} \in X'_{+}$  such that  $\varphi = \varphi_{+} - \varphi_{-}$  which also satisfy (and are defined by)

$$\forall f \in X_+, \quad \langle \varphi_{\pm}, f \rangle = \sup_{0 \le g \le f} \langle \pm \varphi, g \rangle.$$

One can show that the above conditions (1), (2) and (3) of a Banach lattice are fulfilled, and thus  $X' = (X', \|\cdot\|_{X'}, \geq)$  is a Banach lattice. We observe that for any  $f \in X_+$  there exists  $f^* \in X'_+$  such that

(2.2) 
$$\langle f^*, f \rangle = \|f\|^2 = \|f^*\|_{X'}^2,$$

as a classical corollary of the Hahn-Banach dominated extension theorem. Moreover, for any  $f \in X$ ,

(2.3) 
$$f \ge 0 \quad \text{iff} \quad \langle \varphi, f \rangle \ge 0, \ \forall \varphi \in X'_+,$$

as an immediate application of the Hahn-Banach separation theorem. In other words, the restriction to X of the dual order in X'' associated to the order defined (by duality) on X' is nothing but the initial order, in particular the positive cone  $X'_+$  is weakly \* closed.

The functional framework : The duality bracket. We consider two Banach lattices X, Y such that X = Y' with Y separable or such that Y = X'. We emphasize on the facts that

(2.4) for 
$$f \in X$$
:  $f \in X_+$  iff  $\langle f, \varphi \rangle \ge 0, \ \forall \varphi \in Y_+,$ 

(2.5) for 
$$\varphi \in Y$$
:  $\varphi \in Y_+$  iff  $\langle f, \varphi \rangle \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X_+,$ 

which are immediate consequences of (2.3) and of the definition of the dual order.

**Examples.** For the space  $C_0(E)$ , the order is defined by  $f \ge 0$  iff  $f(x) \ge 0$  for any  $x \in E$ . For a space  $L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ ,  $1 \le p \le \infty$ , the order is defined by  $f \ge 0$  iff  $f(x) \ge 0$  for  $\mu$ -a.e.  $x \in E$ . For the space  $M^1(E)$ , the order is defined by  $f \ge 0$  iff in the Hahn decomposition  $f = f_+ - f_-$ , there holds  $f_- = 0$ , or equivalently, by duality:  $f \ge 0$  iff  $\langle f, \varphi \rangle \ge 0$  for any  $\varphi \in C_0(E)$ ,  $\varphi \ge 0$ .

Because confinement will play a major role in our analysis, we will use some weighted version of the above space associated to a weight (continuous or Borel measurable) function  $m: E \to (0, \infty)$  that we introduce now. We recall that E always denotes a  $\sigma$ -compact metric space, and we write  $E = \bigcup E_R$ , with  $E_R \subset E_{R+1}$ ,  $E_R$  compact. In that context, we write  $x_n \to \infty$  if for any  $R \ge 1$  there exists  $n_R$  such that  $x_n \notin E_R$  for any  $n \ge n_R$ .

• We denote by  $C_{m,0}(E)$  the space

$$C_{m,0}(E) := \{ \varphi \in C(E); \ |\varphi(x)| / m(x) \to 0 \text{ as } x \to \infty \}$$

endowed with the norm  $\|\varphi\|_{C_{m,0}} := \|\varphi/m\|_{C_0}$ .

- We denote by  $M_m^1(E) := (C_{m,0}(E))'$  the associated space of Radon measures.
- We denote by  $L^p_m(E) = L^p_m(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$  the space

 $L^p_m(E) := \{ f \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(E); \ \|f\|_{L^p_m} := \|fm\|_{L^p} < \infty \}.$ 

It is worth emphasizing that  $L^p_m(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu) = L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, m^p \mu)$  when  $p \in [1, \infty)$ .

**Positive operator.** We denote by  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  the set of linear and bounded operators on X. We also denote by  $\mathscr{K}(X)$  the subspace of compact operators. We say that a bounded operator  $A \in \mathscr{B}(X)$  is positive, and we write  $A \ge 0$ , if

$$Af \in X_+, \quad \forall f \in X_+$$

We will also sometimes abuse notations by writing  $A \in \mathscr{B}(X_+)$  for meaning that  $A \ge 0$ . For a positive operator  $A \in \mathscr{B}(X)$ , we have

(2.6) 
$$|Af| \le A|f|, \quad \forall f \in X, \text{ and } ||A|| = \sup_{0 \le f \in B_X} ||Af||,$$

where  $B_X$  is the unit closed ball. More generally, we have

(2.7) 
$$(Af) \lor (Ag) \le A(f \lor g), \quad \forall f, g \in X.$$

For X and Y in duality, and  $A \in \mathscr{B}(X)$  and  $A^* \in \mathscr{B}(Y)$  in duality, in the sense that

$$\langle Af, \phi \rangle = \langle f, A^* \phi \rangle, \quad \forall f \in X, \ \phi \in Y,$$

there holds

Let us present the elementary and classical but instructive proof of the direct implication, the reciprocal way being similar. We assume thus  $A \ge 0$ . We take  $\varphi \in Y_+$  and we define  $\psi := A^* \varphi$ . We then take  $f \in X_+$  and we define g := Af, so that  $g \ge 0$  by assumption. We compute

$$\langle \psi, f \rangle = \langle A^* \varphi, f \rangle = \langle \varphi, Af \rangle = \langle \varphi, g \rangle \ge 0$$

Since  $f \in X_+$  is arbitrary, we get  $\psi \in Y_+$ , and thus  $A^* \ge 0$ .

Semigroup, generator and spectrum. In this work, a semigroup  $S = S(t) = (S_t)$  on X will always denote a semigroup of linear and bounded operators on a Banach lattice X which trajectories are

- either strongly continuous, namely, the mapping  $t \mapsto S_t f$  is continuous for the norm of X for any fixed  $f \in X$ ;

- either weakly \* continuous, namely X = Y' for some separable Banach lattice Y such that  $\forall f \in X, \forall \phi \in Y, t \mapsto \langle S_t f, \phi \rangle_{X,Y}$  is continuous and  $\forall t \geq 0, \forall \phi \in Y, f \mapsto \langle S_t f, \phi \rangle_{X,Y}$  is continuous. That is in particular the case when there exists a strongly continuous semigroup P on Y such that  $S_t = P_t^*$  for any  $t \geq 0$ .

For a semigroup S, we denote by  $\mathcal{L}$  its generator and  $D(\mathcal{L})$  the associated domain, and thus we sometimes write  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$ . We also denote the iterated domain defined recursively by  $D(\mathcal{L}^k) :=$  $\{f \in D(\mathcal{L}^{k-1}), \mathcal{L}f \in D(\mathcal{L}^{k-1})\}$  for any  $k \geq 2$  and  $D(\mathcal{L}^{\infty}) := \bigcap_{k \geq 1} D(\mathcal{L}^k)$ . We recall that  $D(\mathcal{L})$  is dense in X and the graph of  $\mathcal{L}$  is closed in  $X \times X$ . We define the growth bound

(2.9) 
$$\omega = \omega(S) := \limsup_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{t} \log \|S(t)\| \in \mathbb{R} \cup \{-\infty\},$$

so that

(2.10) 
$$\forall \, \omega' > \omega, \quad \exists \, M \ge 1, \quad \|S(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \le M \, e^{\omega' t}, \quad \forall \, t \ge 0,$$

and  $\omega$  is the infimum of  $\omega' \in \mathbb{R}$  such that (2.10) holds. We say that S is a semigroup of contractions when S satisfies (2.10) with M = 1 and  $\omega' = 0$ .

The resolvent set  $\rho(\mathcal{L})$  is the set of  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  such that if  $z - \mathcal{L} : D(\mathcal{L}) \to X$  is bijective and its inverse belongs to  $\mathscr{B}(X)$ . We define the resolvent operator by

(2.11) 
$$\mathcal{R}(z) = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) := (z - \mathcal{L})^{-1}, \quad \forall z \in \rho(\mathcal{L}),$$

and the spectrum by  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) := \mathbb{C} \setminus \rho(\mathcal{L})$ . Denoting the half complex plane of abscissa  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  by

(2.12) 
$$\Delta_{\alpha} := \{ z \in \mathbb{C}; \ \Re e(z) > \alpha \}$$

we have  $\rho(\mathcal{L}) \supset \Delta_{\omega}$  and, for any  $z \in \Delta_{\omega}$ , there holds

(2.13) 
$$\mathcal{R}(z) = \int_0^\infty S(t) e^{-zt} dt$$

**Positive semigroup.** We say that a semigroup  $(S_t)$  on a Banach lattice X is positive if

$$S_t \ge 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

**Lemma 2.1.** For a semigroup S on a Banach lattice X, there is equivalence between

(a) S is positive;

(b) the associate resolvent operator  $\mathcal{R}$  is positive:  $\mathcal{R}(\kappa) \geq 0$  for all  $\kappa > \omega$  (or for all sufficiently large  $\kappa$ ).

It is immediate from Hille's identity (2.13) that (a) implies (b). The reciprocal implication comes from the relation  $S(t) = \lim_{n\to\infty} [n/t\mathcal{R}(n/t)]^n$  at the foundation of the Hille-Yosida theory, see for instance [309, Thm. I.8.3].

2.2. Existence part of the Krein-Rutman theorem. From now on in this section, we consider a Banach lattice X and an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  with dense domain and closed graph. Our goal is mainly to prove the existence part for the primal problem in the Krein-Rutman theorem, namely

(2.14) 
$$\exists \lambda_1 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \exists f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \quad \mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1.$$

We will also discuss the existence part for the dual problem at the end of the section.

We first assume

(H1)  $\exists \kappa_1 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is invertible and  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : X_+ \to X_+$  for any  $\lambda \geq \kappa_1$ .

Note that an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfying (H1) is sometimes called a *resolvent positive* operator after the paper of Arendt [14].

We then set

(2.15)  $\mathcal{I} := \{ \kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \ \lambda - \mathcal{L} \text{ is invertible, } (\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} \ge 0 \text{ for any } \lambda \ge \kappa \},$ 

which is a non empty and non upper bounded interval due to (H1). We finally set

(2.16) 
$$\lambda_1 := \inf \mathcal{I} \in [-\infty, \kappa_1].$$

For the sake of completeness, we recall now some general facts about  $\mathcal{I}$  and  $\lambda_1$  when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup. We also refer to [152, Sec. 1.b, Chap. VI] or [41, Chapter 12] and the references therein for more details.

**Lemma 2.2.** When  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , then (i) (H1) automatically holds with any  $\kappa_1 > \omega(S)$ , so that  $\lambda_1 \leq \omega(S)$ ; (ii)  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\lambda_1} = \emptyset$  and the representation formula (2.13) holds true for any  $z \in \Delta_{\lambda_1}$ ; (iii) it may happen that  $\lambda_1 = -\infty$ .

The important property (ii) is probably due to [189].

Proof of Lemma 2.2. The claim (i) is an immediate consequence of the representation formula (2.13) for any  $\kappa_1 > \omega(S)$  and the positivity of S(t) for any  $t \ge 0$  (that is nothing but Lemma 2.1). We prove (ii). Take  $\lambda > \lambda_1$ . From the classical identity

$$S(t)e^{-\lambda t} - I = (\mathcal{L} - \lambda) \int_0^t S(s)e^{-\lambda s} \, ds, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

and the positivity property of S, we have

$$0 \le V(t) := \int_0^t S(s) e^{-\lambda s} \, ds = \mathcal{R}(\lambda) - \mathcal{R}(\lambda) S(t) e^{-\lambda t} \le \mathcal{R}(\lambda),$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ . From that estimate, we get  $||V(t)|| \le ||\mathcal{R}(\lambda)||$ . For any  $z \in \Delta_{\lambda}$ , an integration by part yields

$$\int_{0}^{t} e^{-zs} S(s) \, ds = e^{-(z-\lambda)t} V(t) + (z-\lambda) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(z-\lambda)s} V(s) \, ds.$$

The estimate on V makes possible to pass to the limit  $t \to \infty$  in the above identity, and we deduce

$$\mathcal{U}(z) := \int_0^\infty e^{-zs} S(s) \, ds = (z-\lambda) \int_0^\infty e^{-(z-\lambda)s} V(s) \, ds \in \mathscr{B}(X).$$

In that situation, one classically knows that  $z \in \rho(\mathcal{L})$  and  $(z - \mathcal{L})^{-1} = \mathcal{U}(z)$ . We have thus established  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\lambda} = \emptyset$  and we conclude the proof of (ii) by observing that (2.13) is then nothing but the above formula.

(iii) On  $L^p(0,1)$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ , the translation semigroup defined for a > 0 by

 $S(t)f(x) := f(x+at)\mathbf{1}_{x+at \le 1}, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \, x \in (0,1),$ 

is strongly continuous and positive. Since  $S(t) \equiv 0$  for any  $t \geq 1/a$ , we have  $\omega(S) = -\infty$ , and thus  $\lambda_1 = -\infty$  because of (i).

For further discussion, we give some probably classical results about the condition (H1) and some equivalent definitions of the set  $\mathcal{I}$ .

**Lemma 2.3.** The operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H1) if and only if the operator  $\mathcal{L}^*$  satisfies (H1). Furthermore, under condition (H1) for  $\mathcal{L}$  (or  $\mathcal{L}^*$ ), we have

$$(2.17) \qquad \qquad \mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}_i, \quad \forall i = 2, 3, 4,$$

with

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{I}_2 &:= \{ \kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \ \lambda - \mathcal{L} \text{ is invertible for any } \lambda \geq \kappa \}, \\ \mathcal{I}_3 &:= \{ \kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \ \lambda - \mathcal{L}^* \text{ is invertible, } (\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)^{-1} \geq 0 \text{ for any } \lambda \geq \kappa \}, \\ \mathcal{I}_4 &:= \{ \kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \ \lambda - \mathcal{L}^* \text{ is invertible for any } \lambda \geq \kappa \}. \end{split}$$

Proof of Lemma 2.3. The equivalence of condition (H1) for the operators  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  is an immediate consequence of the identity  $\rho(\mathcal{L}) = \rho(\mathcal{L}^*)$  (see for instance [229, Thm. III.6.22]) and the fact that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : X_+ \to X_+$  iff  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)^{-1} : Y_+ \to Y_+$  as recalled in (2.8). As a consequence, we have  $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}_3$  and  $\mathcal{I}_2 = \mathcal{I}_4$ .

We obviously have  $\mathcal{I}_2 \subset \mathcal{I}$  and let us show the reverse inclusion. We denote  $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$ . On the one hand, for any  $z_0 \in \rho(\mathcal{L})$  and any  $z \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $|z - z_0| < ||\mathcal{R}(z_0)||^{-1}$ , we know that

(2.18) 
$$\mathcal{R}(z) = \mathcal{R}(z_0) \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (z_0 - z)^k \mathcal{R}(z_0)^k,$$

which gives a proof of the fact that resolvent set  $\rho(\mathcal{L})$  is open and that  $\mathcal{R}$  is an holomorphic function on  $\rho(\mathcal{L})$ . Formula (2.18) also ensures that for  $\lambda_0, \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , the condition  $\mathcal{R}(\lambda_0) \geq 0$  implies that  $\mathcal{R}(\lambda) \geq 0$  provided that  $\lambda_0 - \lambda > 0$  is small enough and thus  $\mathcal{R}(\lambda) \geq 0$  for any  $\lambda$  in the non upper bounded connected component of the set  $\rho(\mathcal{L}) \cap \mathbb{R}$  thanks to a continuation argument. In particular,  $\mathcal{I}$  is an open set and  $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}_2$ .

We next assume

**(H2)**  $\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\inf \mathcal{I} \geq \kappa_0$ .

We do not further consider in these notes the case when  $\inf \mathcal{I} = -\infty$  and moreover we will particularly focus on the possibility to exhibit constructive lower bound  $\kappa_0$ .

We point out several conditions under which (H2) is satisfied.

Lemma 2.4. Condition (H2) holds under one of the four following conditions (i)  $\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \exists \phi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 \geq \kappa_0 \phi_0$ , which means

 $\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+, \quad \langle \phi_0, (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L})f \rangle \le 0;$ 

(ii)  $\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \exists f_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_0 \geq \kappa_0 f_0$ , which means

$$\forall \phi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*) \cap Y_+, \quad \langle (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi, f_0 \rangle \le 0$$

(iii)  $\mathcal{L}^*$  is the generator of a positive semigroup  $S^* = (S_t^*)$  and

$$\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \exists \phi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ \exists T > 0 \ such that \ S_T^* \phi_0 \geq e^{\kappa_0 T} \phi_0;$$

(iv)  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup  $S = (S_t)$  and

$$\exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \exists f_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ \exists T > 0 \text{ such that } S_T f_0 \geq e^{\kappa_0 T} f_0.$$

Proof of Lemma 2.4. In the three cases, we claim that  $\kappa_0 \notin \mathcal{I}$  and thus  $\inf \mathcal{I} \geq \kappa_0$ . We argue by contradiction, assuming  $\lambda_1 < \kappa_0$ , so that  $\kappa_0 \in \mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}_i$  for any i = 2, 3, 4.

We assume (i). For any  $g \in X_+$ , we define  $f := (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L})^{-1}g \in X_+$  and we compute

$$\leq \langle \phi_0, g \rangle = \langle \phi_0, (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}) f \rangle \leq 0$$

That implies  $\langle \phi_0, g \rangle = 0$  for any  $g \ge 0$ , so that  $\phi_0 = 0$  and a contradiction.

We assume (ii). For any  $\psi \in Y_+$ , we define  $\phi := (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}^*)^{-1} \psi \in Y_+$  and we compute

$$0 \le \langle \psi, f_0 \rangle = \langle (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}^*) \phi, f_0 \rangle \le 0$$

That implies  $\langle \psi, f_0 \rangle = 0$  for any  $\psi \ge 0$ , so that  $f_0 = 0$  and a contradiction.

We assume first that (iii) holds for any T > 0. For any  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , we compute

$$\langle \phi_0, (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L})f \rangle = -\frac{d}{dt} \langle \phi_0, e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t f \rangle \le 0,$$

which is precisely (i). We assume now that (iii) holds. If  $\kappa_0 \in \mathcal{I}$ , for any  $g \in X_+$ , we may define  $f = (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L})^{-1}g \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L})$  and from condition (iii), we have

$$0 \le \langle e^{-n\kappa_0 T} S_{nT} f - f, \phi_0 \rangle = \left\langle (\mathcal{L} - \kappa_0) \int_0^{nT} e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t f \, dt, \phi_0 \right\rangle,$$

for any  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . From the very definition of f, we also have

$$(\mathcal{L} - \kappa_0) \int_0^{nT} e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t f \, dt = \int_0^{nT} e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t (\mathcal{L} - \kappa_0) f \, dt = -\int_0^{nT} e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t g \, dt \le 0.$$

The two pieces of information together imply

$$\int_0^{nT} e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t g \, dt, \phi_0 \Big\rangle = 0.$$

Passing to the limit  $n \to \infty$  thanks to Lemma 2.2-(ii) and using (2.11)-(2.13), we obtain

$$0 = \left\langle \int_0^\infty e^{-\kappa_0 t} S_t g \, dt, \phi_0 \right\rangle = \left\langle f, \phi_0 \right\rangle = \left\langle g, (\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}^*)^{-1} \phi_0 \right\rangle.$$

That implies  $(\kappa_0 - \mathcal{L}^*)^{-1} \phi_0 = 0$  since g is arbitrary, what is not possible since  $\phi_0 \neq 0$ . The proof of **(H2)** under assumption **(iv)** is similar and thus skipped.

**Remark 2.5.** (1) In practice, we may build  $f_0$  or  $\phi_0$  through an explicit computation or use a barrier fonction and strong maximum principle techniques. We refer to Lemma 4.12 for a possible general result in that direction.

(2) When (ii) holds with  $f_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\} \cap D(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup S, then (iv) holds for any T > 0. In that case, we may indeed compute

$$S_T e^{-\kappa_0 T} f_0 - f_0 = \int_0^T S_t e^{-\kappa_0 t} (\mathcal{L} - \kappa_0) f_0 ds \ge 0.$$

Lemma 2.6. Under conditions (H1) and (H2), there hold

$$\lambda_1 \in [\kappa_0, \kappa_1]$$

and

(2.20) 
$$\exists \lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1, \ \exists \hat{f}_n \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+, \ \varepsilon_n := \lambda_n \hat{f}_n - \mathcal{L} \hat{f}_n \ge 0, \ \|\hat{f}_n\| = 1, \ \|\varepsilon_n\| \to 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 2.6. We obviously have  $\lambda_1 \leq \kappa_1$  from assumption (H1) and  $\lambda_1 \geq \kappa_0$  by assumption (H2), so that (2.19) is proved.

Consider now a sequence  $(\lambda_n)_{n\geq 2}$  such that  $\lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1$  as  $n \to \infty$ . We eventually have  $||\mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)|| \to \infty$ as  $n \to \infty$ , where we denote by  $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$  the resolvent of  $\mathcal{L}$ . On the contrary, we would have  $||\mathcal{R}(\lambda_{n'})|| \le M$  for some subsequence  $\lambda_{n'} \searrow \lambda_1$  and some constant M > 0. Because of (2.18) this implies that  $(\lambda_{n'} - \varepsilon, \lambda_{n'}) \subset \mathcal{I}$  for any n' and some  $\varepsilon > 0$ , and this is in contradiction with the definition of  $\lambda_1$ . The blow up  $||\mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)|| \to \infty$  means that

$$\exists f_n \in D(\mathcal{L}), \exists g_n \in X, \quad \mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n = f_n, \ \|f_n\| \to \infty, \ \|g_n\| \le 1.$$

By splitting  $g_n = g_n^+ - g_n^-$ , we get

$$f_n = \mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n^+ - \mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n^-$$

with

$$||g_n^{\pm}|| \le 1$$
 and  $(||\mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n^{\pm}|| \to \infty \text{ or } ||\mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n^{\pm}|| \to \infty).$ 

Changing notations, we have thus

$$\exists f_n \ge 0, \exists g_n \ge 0, \quad \mathcal{R}(\lambda_n)g_n = f_n, \ \|f_n\| \to \infty, \ \|g_n\| \le 1.$$

We get (2.20) by defining  $\hat{f}_n := f_n / ||f_n||$  and  $\varepsilon_n := g_n / ||f_n||$ .

We learn a very similar proof in [252], from which our own proof is adapted. The same type of arguments can also be found in [41, proof of Theorem 12.15].

We finally assume that

(H3) for any sequence  $(\hat{f}_n)$  of X such that (2.20) holds, there exist  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  and a subsequence  $(\hat{f}_{n'})$  such that  $\hat{f}_{n'} \rightharpoonup f_1$  for the weak convergence or the weak \* convergence.

We discuss several situations in which assumption **(H3)** holds. We start with a very classical framework formalized for instance by Voigt [355], see also Karlin [228, Cor. 1] or Sasser [335] for earlier similar situations and results, which is however somehow restrictive since it is based on a strong compactness property assumed at the level of the associated semigroup of operators.

**Lemma 2.7.** We assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a positive semigroup S, that **(H2)** holds for a constant  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  and that there exists T > 0 such that the splitting

$$(2.21) S_T = V_T + K_T,$$

holds with  $||V_T||_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \leq e^{\kappa T}$ ,  $\kappa < \kappa_0$ , and  $K_T \in \mathscr{K}(X)$ . Then condition (H3) holds for the primal and the dual problems.

Proof of Lemma 2.7. The condition (H1) holds because of Lemma 2.2-(i). Let us then consider three sequences  $(\lambda_n)$ ,  $(\hat{f}_n)$  and  $(\varepsilon_n)$  satisfying (2.20). Integrating along the rescaled flow, this yields

$$e^{-\lambda_n T} S_T \hat{f}_n - \hat{f}_n = \int_0^T e^{-\lambda_n t} S_t (\mathcal{L} - \lambda_n) \hat{f}_n dt$$
$$= -\int_0^T e^{-\lambda_n t} S_t \varepsilon_n dt =: \tilde{\varepsilon}_n,$$

which also reads

$$V\hat{f}_n + K\hat{f}_n - e^{\lambda_n T}\hat{f}_n = e^{\lambda_n T}\tilde{\varepsilon}_n.$$

Since  $e^{\lambda_n T} \ge e^{\kappa_0 T} > e^{\kappa T}$ , the operator  $e^{\lambda_n T} - V_T$  is invertible with inverse  $Q(\lambda_n) := (e^{\lambda_n T} - V_T)^{-1}$ uniformly bounded and converging in  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  to  $Q(\lambda_1) = (e^{\lambda_1 T} - V_T)^{-1}$ . We thus have

$$\hat{f}_n = w_n + v_n, \quad w_n := Q(\lambda_n) K_T \hat{f}_n, \quad v_n := -Q(\lambda_n) e^{\lambda_n T} \tilde{\varepsilon}_n,$$

with  $||v_n||_X \to 0$  and  $(w_n)$  relatively compact in X. There exist thus a subsequence  $(\hat{f}_{n_k})$  and  $g \in X$  such that  $K_T \hat{f}_{n_k} \to g$  and next

$$w_{n_k} - Q(\lambda_1)g = (Q(\lambda_{n_k}) - Q(\lambda_1))K_T \hat{f}_{n_k} + Q(\lambda_1)(K_T \hat{f}_{n_k} - g) \to 0.$$

We deduce that  $f_{n_k} \to f_1$  strongly in X. Because of the positivity and normalized properties of  $\hat{f}_n$ , we get  $f_1 \in X_+$ ,  $||f_1||_X = 1$ , and we conclude that **(H3)** holds for the primal problem Observing that the dual semigroup  $S^*$  satisfies  $S_T^* = V_T^* + K_T^*$  with  $||V_T^*||_{\mathscr{B}(Y)} \leq e^{\kappa T}$  and  $K_T^* \in \mathscr{K}(Y)$ , the same proof implies that **(H3)** holds for the dual problem.  $\Box$ 

In the six next lemmas, we will assume that **(H1)-(H2)** holds associated to some constants  $\kappa_i \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\kappa_0 < \kappa_1$ , and we always make the following splitting structure hypothesis

(HS1) there exists a splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  such that  $\mathcal{B} - \alpha$  is invertible for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and

(2.22) 
$$\mathcal{V}(\alpha) := \sum_{i=0}^{N-1} (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^{i}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha), \quad \mathcal{W}(\alpha) := (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^{N}$$

are bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  uniformly with respect to  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and for some  $N \geq 1$ , where we recall that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) := (\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1}$  is the resolvent of  $\mathcal{B}$ .

We first present a result also based on a strong compactness property which is assumed to hold however at the level of the resolvent operator. We will be able to use that result in most of the applications.

**Lemma 2.8.** (1) We assume (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) and there exists  $N \ge 1$  such that

(2.23) 
$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha)$$
 is strongly compact locally uniformly on  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ ,

in the sense that if  $\alpha_n \to \alpha$ ,  $\alpha_n \ge \kappa_0$ , and  $(g_n)$  is a bounded sequence in X, then there exist  $f \in X$ and a subsequence  $(g_{n_k})$  such that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha_{n_k})g_{n_k} \to f$  strongly in X. Then condition **(H3)** holds. (2) We assume **(H1)-(H2)** and **(HS1)** where  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is bounded uniformly in  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ ,  $\mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{B}(X)$ and  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  for any fixed  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$  and some  $N \ge 1$ . Then condition **(H3)** holds both for the primal and the dual problems.

**Remark 2.9.** (1) The property (2.23) holds if we assume  $W(\alpha) : X \to \mathcal{X}_1$  is bounded uniformly in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X$  with strong compact embedding.

(2) The property (2.23) holds if we assume (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) together with the facts that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$ and  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A}$  are bounded uniformly in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  for any fixed  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Consider indeed  $\alpha_n \to \alpha$ ,  $\alpha_n \geq \kappa_0$ , and  $(g_n)$  a bounded sequence in X. On the one hand, there exist  $f \in X$ and a subsequence  $(g_{n_k})$  such that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha)g_{n_k} \to f$  strongly in X, because  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$ . On the other hand, using the resolvent identity  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda) - \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\mu) = (\mu - \lambda)\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda)\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\mu)$ , we have

$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha) - \mathcal{W}(\alpha_n) = (\alpha_n - \alpha) \sum_{j=1}^N (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^{N-j} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha_n)\mathcal{A})^j \to 0,$$

so that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha_{n_k})g_{n_k} \to f$  strongly in X, and (2.23) holds true.

(2.24) 
$$(\lambda_n - \mathcal{B})\hat{f}_n = \mathcal{A}\hat{f}_n + \varepsilon_n,$$

or equivalently

$$\tilde{f}_n = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A}\tilde{f}_n + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n.$$

Iterating that last identity and using the notations (2.22), we get

(2.25) 
$$\hat{f}_n = w_n + v_n, \quad w_n := \mathcal{W}(\lambda_n)\hat{f}_n, \quad v_n := \mathcal{V}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n$$

We observe that  $(w_n)$  is strongly relatively compact from (2.23) and  $\|\hat{f}_n\|_X = 1$ , so that there exist a subsequence  $(w_{n_k})$  and  $f_1 \in X$  such that  $w_{n_k} \to f_1$  strongly in X. Since  $v_n \to 0$  strongly in X, we deduce that  $\hat{f}_{n_k} \to f_1$  strongly in X. We conclude that condition **(H3)** holds as in the proof of Lemma 2.7.

We next assume (2). As observed in Remark 2.9-(2), the property (2.23) holds and thus also the condition **(H3)** for the primal problem. We claim that the same locally uniform strong compactness property (2.23) holds for the dual problem at order N + 1 and thus condition **(H3)** holds for the dual problem. We may indeed use Remark 2.9-(2) since then  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha)$  and  $\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha)$  are bounded uniformly in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and

$$(\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha))^{N+1} = \mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{W}(\alpha)^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha) \in \mathscr{K}(Y), \quad \forall \, \alpha \ge \kappa_0,$$

as a product of two bounded operator with a compact operator.

**Remark 2.10.** Instead of **(HS1)** in Lemma 2.8, one can assume that there exists a splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  and  $N \ge 1$  such that  $\mathcal{B} - \alpha$  is invertible for any  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$  and

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) := (\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1}, \quad \check{\mathcal{V}}(\alpha) := \sum_{i=0}^{N-1} (\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha))^{i}, \quad \check{\mathcal{W}}(\alpha) := (\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha))^{N}$$

.. .

are respectively bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  uniformly with respect to  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$  and strongly compact locally uniformly on  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Starting indeed again from (2.24) and defining  $h_n := (\lambda_n - \mathcal{B})\hat{f}_n$ , we may write

$$h_n = \mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)h_n + \varepsilon_n.$$

Observing that  $\|h_n\|_X \ge \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)}^{-1} \ge c > 0$  by assumption, we deduce that  $\hat{h}_n := h_n / \|h_n\|_X$  satisfies

$$\hat{h}_n = \check{w}_n + \check{v}_n, \quad \check{w}_n := \check{\mathcal{W}}(\lambda_n)\hat{h}_n, \quad \check{v}_n := \check{\mathcal{V}}(\lambda_n)\hat{\varepsilon}_n,$$

with  $\|\hat{h}_n\| = 1$  and  $\hat{\varepsilon}_n := \varepsilon_n / \|h_n\|_X \to 0$ . Similarly as in the proof of Lemma 2.8, we conclude to the existence of subsequence  $(\hat{h}_{n_k})$  and  $h_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\hat{h}_{n_k} \to h_1$  strongly in X. Defining  $f_1 := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1)h_1 / \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1)h_1\|$ , we have again  $\hat{f}_{n_k} \to f_1$  strongly in X and next that condition (H3) holds.

As we see now, strong compactness is not really necessary.

Lemma 2.11. We assume (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) and there exists  $N \ge 1$  such that

 $\mathcal{W}(\alpha): X \to \mathcal{X}_1 \subset X$  is positive and uniformly bounded in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ 

and, denoting  $\mathcal{X}_0 := X$ , we assume that for any  $R_1 \ge R_0 > 0$  the set

(2.26) 
$$\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{C}_{R_0, R_1} := \{ g \in X_+; \|g\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} \ge R_0, \|g\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le R_1 \}$$

is relatively sequentially compact for the weak topology  $\sigma(X,Y)$  and  $0 \notin \overline{\mathcal{C}}$ , where the closure is taken in the sense of the weak topology  $\sigma(X,Y)$ . Then condition **(H3)** holds.

**Remark 2.12.** When  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset \mathcal{X}_0$  with strongly compact embedding the above set  $\mathcal{C}$  clearly satisfies the required conditions. In particular, Lemma 2.11 generalizes the result stated in Remark 2.9-(1).

Proof of Lemma 2.11. We go back to the proof of Lemma 2.8 and we start with (2.25). We recall that  $\|\hat{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} = 1$  and  $\|v_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} \to 0$  from (2.20) and that  $w_n \ge 0$  because  $\mathcal{W}(\lambda_n)$  is a positive operator. We also observe that

$$\|w_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le C_{\mathcal{W}} \|\hat{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} = C_{\mathcal{W}}$$

and

$$||w_n||_{\mathcal{X}_0} \ge 1 - ||v_n||_{\mathcal{X}_0} \ge 1/2$$

for any  $n \ge n_*$ , with  $n_* \ge 1$  large enough, so that  $w_n \in \mathcal{C} := \mathcal{C}_{1/2,C_{\mathcal{W}}}$  for any  $n \ge n_*$ . By the compactness properties of  $\mathcal{C}$ , there exist a subsequence  $(w_{n_k})$  and  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $w_{n_k} \rightharpoonup f_1$  weakly  $\sigma(X, Y)$ . Since  $v_n \to 0$  strongly in X, we deduce that  $\hat{f}_{n_k} \rightharpoonup f_1$  weakly  $\sigma(X, Y)$  and that ends the proof of **(H3)**.

We present a typical concrete application of the preceding result.

**Lemma 2.13.** We assume  $X = L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , **(H1)-(H2)-(HS1)** with  $\mathcal{A} \ge 0$ ,  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \ge 0$  for  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ , and there exists  $N \ge 1$  such that

(2.27)  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha): X \to \mathcal{X}_1 \text{ is uniformly bounded in } \alpha \geq \kappa_0,$ 

for a subspace  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X$  such that  $\{g^p; g \ge 0, \|g\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le R_1\}$  is a weakly compact subset of  $L^1(E)$  for any  $R_1 > 0$ . Then condition **(H3)** holds.

**Remark 2.14.** (1) A typical example in the above statement is  $\mathcal{X}_1 := L^q \cap L^p_m$  for some exponent q > p and some weight function  $m : E \to [1, \infty)$  such that  $m(x) \to \infty$  as  $x \to \infty$ .

(2) The same result holds under the condition that if  $(u_n)$  is a nonnegative and bounded sequence in  $L^p$  then the nonnegative sequence  $w_n := \mathcal{W}(\lambda_n)u_n$  is such that  $w_n^p$  is weakly compact in  $L^1$ .

Proof of Lemma 2.13. For  $0 < R_0 < R_1$ , we define C by (2.26) with  $\mathcal{X}_0 := L^p$ . From the weak compactness property made on  $\mathcal{X}_1$ , we observe that

$$\alpha(R) := \sup_{g \in \mathcal{C}} \|g \mathbf{1}_{E_R^c}\|_{L^p} \to 0, \text{ as } R \to \infty,$$

and

$$\beta(M) := \sup_{q \in \mathcal{C}} \|g\mathbf{1}_{g \ge M}\|_{L^p} \to 0, \text{ as } M \to \infty.$$

For  $g \in \mathcal{C}$ , we may then write

$$R_0 \le \|g\|_{L^p} \le \|g \land M\mathbf{1}_{E_R}\|_{L^p} + \|g\mathbf{1}_{E_R^c}\|_{L^p} + \|g\mathbf{1}_{g\ge M}\|_{L^p}$$

and thus

$$M^{1-1/p} \| g \mathbf{1}_{E_R} \|_{L^1}^{1/p} \ge \| g \wedge M \mathbf{1}_{E_R} \|_{L^p} \ge R_0 - \alpha(R) - \beta(M) \ge R_0/2,$$

for some R, M > 0 large enough. On the one hand, from the reflexivity of  $L^p$  or the Dunford-Pettis theorem, the set  $\mathcal{C}$  is relatively sequentially compact for the weak topology  $\sigma(L^p, L^{p'})$ . On the other hand, because  $\mathbf{1}_{E_R} \in L^{p'}$  the last estimate implies that any element  $g^* \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}$ , where the closure is taken in the sense of the weak topology  $\sigma(L^p, L^{p'})$ , satisfies

$$\langle g^*, \mathbf{1}_{E_R} \rangle = \|g^* \mathbf{1}_{E_R}\|_{L^1} \ge M^{1-p} (R_0/2)^p > 0,$$

and in particular  $0 \notin \overline{\mathcal{C}}$ . We deduce that **(H3)** holds as a consequence of Lemma 2.11.

We present a second kind of result where some weak compactness is involved.

Lemma 2.15. We assume (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) and there exists  $N \ge 1$  such that

(2.28)  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha): \mathcal{X}_0 \to X \subset \mathcal{X}_0$  is uniformly bounded in  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ 

and, denoting  $\mathcal{X}_1 := X$ , the set  $\mathcal{C}$  defined by (2.26) satisfies the same properties as the ones stated in Lemma 2.11. Then condition (H3) holds.

**Remark 2.16.** If we replace the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{X}_0}$  by a seminorm  $\|f\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} := \langle |f|, \varphi_0 \rangle, \varphi_0 \in Y_+$ , and we define  $\mathcal{C}$  accordingly by (2.26), and if we assume that X = Y' with Y separable, then  $\mathcal{C}$  satisfies the same compactness properties as required in the statement of Lemma 2.11. If we further assume that (2.28) holds where  $\mathcal{X}_0$  is endowed with the above seminorm, we may repeat the proof below in order to obtain that (H3) holds in that situation (see also Lemma 2.19 and its proof for a slightly generalized situation).

Proof of Lemma 2.15. We start here again with (2.25). We have

$$1 = \|\hat{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le C_{\mathcal{W}} \|\hat{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} + \|v_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_1},$$

and thus

$$\|\hat{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} \ge C_{\mathcal{W}}^{-1}(1 - \|v_n\|_{\mathcal{X}_1}) \ge (2C_{\mathcal{W}})^{-1}$$

for any  $n \ge n_*$ , with  $n_* \ge 1$  large enough, so that  $\hat{f}_n \in \mathcal{C} := \mathcal{C}_{(2C_W)^{-1},1}$ , for  $n \ge n_*$ . By the compactness properties of  $\mathcal{C}$ , there exist a subsequence  $(\hat{f}_{n_k})$  and  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\hat{f}_{n_k} \rightharpoonup f_1$  weakly  $\sigma(X, Y)$ .

We present a variant of Lemma 2.13 which is also a concrete consequence of Lemma 2.11 and Lemma 2.15.

**Corollary 2.17.** We assume **(H1)-(H2)-(HS1)** in  $X = L_{m_0}^{p_0}$ ,  $1 \le p_0 < \infty$ , together with the facts that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is positive and bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(L_{m_0}^{p_0})$  and  $\mathscr{B}(L_{m_1}^{p_1})$  uniformly in  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ ,  $0 \le \mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{B}(L_{m_0}^{p_0})$  and  $(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^N$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(L_{m_0}^{p_0}, L_{m_1}^{p_1})$  uniformly in  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$  for some  $N \ge 1$ , with  $p_1 > p_0$  and  $m_1$  such that  $m_0/m_1 \in L^{\vartheta}$ ,  $1/\vartheta := 1/p_0 - 1/p_1$ . Then condition **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

Proof of Corollary 2.17. On the one hand, we have

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) + \dots + (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^{N-1}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \text{ is bounded in } \mathscr{B}(X) \text{ uniformly in } \alpha \geq \kappa_0,$$
$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^N \text{ is bounded in } \mathscr{B}(X,\mathcal{X}_1) \text{ uniformly in } \alpha \geq \kappa_0,$$

with  $\mathcal{X}_1 := L_{m_1}^{p_1} \subset X$  and thus  $\{(gm_0)^{p_0}; g \ge 0, \|g\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le R_1\}$  is a weakly compact subset of  $L^1(E)$  for any  $R_1 > 0$ . Condition **(H3)** holds for the direct problem thanks to Lemma 2.13. On the other hand, we set  $Y := X' = L_{\nu_0}^{q_0}, q_0 := p'_0, \nu_0 := m_0^{-1}$ , and we first observe that

 $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha) + \dots + (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha)\mathcal{A}^*)^{N-1}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha)$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(Y)$  uniformly in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ .

We next observe that

$$(\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha))^{N+1} = \mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{W}(\alpha)^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\alpha)$$
 is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{Y}_0, Y)$  uniformly in  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ ,

with  $\mathcal{Y}_0 := L_{\nu_1}^{q_1}$ ,  $q_1 := p'_1$ ,  $\nu_1 := m_1^{-1}$ . Because  $\{(g\nu_1)^{q_1}; g \ge 0, \|g\|_Y \le R_1\}$  is a weakly compact subset of  $L^1(E)$  for any  $R_1 > 0$ , we have from the proof of Lemma 2.13 that the set  $\mathcal{C}$  defined by (2.26) for the norms of  $\mathcal{Y}_0$  and  $\mathcal{Y}_1 := Y$  satisfies the weak compactness property required in the statement of Lemma 2.11. We may thus apply Lemma 2.15 and we deduce that condition **(H3)** holds for the dual problem.

Another concrete consequence of Lemma 2.11 and Lemma 2.15 is the following.

**Lemma 2.18.** We assume  $X = M_{m_i}^1(E)$  for a continuous weight function  $m_i$  on E, i = 0 or i = 1, (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) and there exists  $N \ge 1$  such that  $(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^N : M_{m_0}^1(E) \to M_{m_1}^1(E)$  uniformly in  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$  for another continuous weight function  $m_{1-i}$  on E such that  $m_1(x)/m_0(x) \to \infty$  as  $x \to \infty$ . We additionally assume that  $\mathcal{A} \ge 0$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \ge 0$  for  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$  when i = 0. Then condition (H3) holds.

Proof of Lemma 2.18. We define  $\mathcal{X}_i := M_{m_i}^1(E)$  and we consider the set  $\mathcal{C}$  defined by (2.26) which is clearly compact for the weak  $* \sigma(M_{m_1}^1, C_{m_1,0})$  topology. When  $X = M_{m_0}^1$ , the result follows from Lemma 2.11 while when  $X = M_{m_1}^1$ , the result is a consequence of Lemma 2.15.  $\Box$ 

We may slightly improve the preceding results by considering a more abstract framework and a somehow more general boundedness condition.

**Lemma 2.19.** We assume X = Y', Y separable, (H1)-(H2)-(HS1) and there exist  $N \ge 1$ ,  $\gamma \in [0,1)$  and  $\varphi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that for any  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ , there holds

(2.29) 
$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f\|_X \le \gamma \|f\|_X + \langle f, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y},$$

for all  $f \in X_+$ , or there holds

(2.30) 
$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f\|_X \le \gamma \|f\|_X + \langle \mathcal{W}(\alpha)f,\varphi \rangle_{X,Y}$$

for all  $f \in X_+$ . Then condition (H3) holds true, and the limit  $f_1$  satisfies  $\langle f_1, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} \ge 1 - \gamma > 0$ .

The case  $X = M_{m_1}^1(E)$  in Lemma 2.18 corresponds here to the first situation where (2.29) holds with  $X := M_{m_1}^1(E)$ ,  $\gamma := 0$ ,  $Y := C_{m_0,0}(E)$  and  $\varphi := m_0/m_1$ .

Proof of Lemma 2.19. Starting with (2.25) and using (2.29), we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\hat{f}_n\|_X &\leq & \|\mathcal{W}(\lambda_n)\hat{f}_n\|_X + \|\mathcal{V}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n\|_X \\ &\leq & \gamma \|\hat{f}_n\|_X + \langle \hat{f}_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} + \|v_n\|_X, \end{aligned}$$

so that

$$\langle \hat{f}_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} \ge 1 - \gamma - \|v_n\|_X.$$

By compactness, there are  $f_1 \ge 0$  and a subsequence  $(\hat{f}_{n'})$  such that  $\hat{f}_{n'} \rightharpoonup f_1$  weak  $* \sigma(X, Y)$ . Passing to the limit as  $n' \rightarrow \infty$  in the above estimate, we find

(2.31) 
$$\langle f_1, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} = \lim_{n' \to \infty} \langle \hat{f}_{n'}, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} \ge 1 - \gamma,$$

and in particular  $f_1 \neq 0$ .

Under the assumption (2.30), modifying slightly the previous argument, we have

$$\|\widehat{f}_n\|_X \le \gamma \|\widehat{f}_n\|_X + \langle w_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} + \|v_n\|_X,$$

which, together with

$$\langle \hat{f}_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} = \langle w_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} + \langle v_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y},$$

implies

$$\langle \hat{f}_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y} \ge 1 - \gamma - \|v_n\|_X + \langle v_n, \varphi \rangle_{X,Y}.$$

By compactness again, there are  $f_1 \ge 0$  and a subsequence  $(\hat{f}_{n'})$  such that  $\hat{f}_{n'} \rightharpoonup f_1$  weak  $* \sigma(X,Y)$ , and passing to the limit  $n' \rightarrow \infty$  in the above estimate, we conclude again to (2.31).  $\Box$ 

Let us comment on Lemma 2.19 and in particular the condition (2.30).

In the case when  $X = L^{\infty}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu) = (L^1(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu))'$ , we can relate condition (2.30) to the assumption that there exist  $f_0 \in X_+$  and  $\varphi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that

(2.32) 
$$||S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0||_X \le \langle S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0, \varphi \rangle, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

This last condition is reminiscent from conditions that appear in probabilistic inspired methods for the ergodicity of semigroups, see the condition (1b) in Theorem 1.7 but also Assumption (A2) in [103], both in the vein of [131, Condition  $\mathcal{Z}$ ]. Assume indeed (2.32), let  $\eta > \kappa_1 - \kappa_0 > 0$  and consider the trivial decomposition  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B} = \eta + (\mathcal{L} - \eta)$ . Then set  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := \kappa_1 - \eta < \kappa_0$ , so that for any  $\alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ ,  $\mathcal{B} - \alpha = \mathcal{L} - (\eta + \alpha)$  is invertible since  $\eta + \alpha > \eta + \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} = \kappa_1$ . We thus have for any  $\alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ 

$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := \eta(\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1} = \eta \int_0^\infty e^{-(\eta + \alpha)t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) dt$$

and (2.32) then ensures that

$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f_0\|_X \le \langle \mathcal{W}(\alpha)f_0,\varphi\rangle.$$

We recover (2.30) with  $\gamma = 0$  and the difference that  $f_0$  is fixed here.

As a Corollary of Lemma 2.18 or Lemma 2.19 and anticipating on the material of part 3, we present now a situation very classical in stochastic processes theory.

**Corollary 2.20.** We consider a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  defined on a Radon space  $X = M_{\psi}^1(E)$ for some positive weight functions  $\psi$  on E, in particular (H1) holds. We also assume that (H2) holds for some  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ . We finally assume the Lyapunov condition

(2.33) 
$$\mathcal{L}^*\psi \le \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}\psi + M\chi,$$

with  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} < \kappa_0$ ,  $M \ge 0$  and  $\chi \in C_{\psi,0}(E)$ ,  $0 \le \chi \le \psi$ . Then condition (H3) holds true.

Let us emphasize that we may assume some regularity on  $\psi$  by considering  $\psi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*)$  so that (2.33) makes sense in X or just understand (2.33) in the weak sense:

$$\langle \mathcal{L}f, \psi \rangle \leq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \langle f, \psi \rangle + M \langle f, \chi \rangle, \quad \forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+.$$

Proof of Corollary 2.20. We introduce the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  where  $\mathcal{A}$  is the bounded multiplicator operator  $\mathcal{A} := M\chi/\psi$ . As a bounded perturbation of  $\mathcal{L}$ , the operator  $\mathcal{B}$  is the generator of a

semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$ . Defining  $\widetilde{S}_t := S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)e^{-Mt} \ge 0$  and  $\mathcal{A}^c := M(1 - \chi/\psi) \ge 0$ , we have the Duhamel formula

$$S_{\mathcal{B}} = S + S\mathcal{A}^c * S_{\mathcal{B}}$$

and iterating infinitely many times, we deduce the Dyson-Philips formula

$$S_{\mathcal{B}} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (\widetilde{S}\mathcal{A}^c)^{(*k)} * \widetilde{S}.$$

That implies that  $S_{\mathcal{B}} \geq 0$  as a combination of positive operators. Alternatively, from the very definition of  $\mathcal{B}$ , we have  $\kappa - \mathcal{B} \leq (M + \kappa) - \mathcal{L}$  for any  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$ . Choosing  $\kappa > \max(\omega(S_{\mathcal{L}}), \omega(S_{\mathcal{B}}))$  and using the direct implication in Lemma 2.1, we have  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) \geq \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(M + \kappa) \geq 0$ . Using the reciprocal implication in Lemma 2.1, we obtain again that  $S_{\mathcal{B}} \geq 0$ .

Now, for  $0 \leq f_0 \in D(\mathcal{B})$  and setting  $f_t := S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0$ , we may compute

$$\frac{d}{dt}\langle f_t, \psi \rangle = \langle \mathcal{B}f_t, \psi \rangle \le \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \langle f_t, \psi \rangle,$$

so that

$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0\|_{M^1_{\psi}} \le e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}t} \|f_0\|_{M^1_{\psi}}.$$

Using (2.13) we immediately and classically deduce

$$\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\|_{\mathscr{B}(M^{1}_{\psi})} \leq \frac{1}{\alpha - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}, \quad \forall \, \alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}.$$

so that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(M^{1}_{\psi})$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A}$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(M^{1}_{\chi}, M^{1}_{\psi})$  uniformly for  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{0}$ . We apply Lemma 2.18 or Lemma 2.19 ((2.29) with N = 1,  $\gamma = 0$  and  $\varphi = \frac{M}{\alpha - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}\chi$ ) in order to conclude.

In the proof of Corollary 2.20, we may alternatively use the trivial splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \tilde{\mathcal{A}} + \tilde{\mathcal{B}} = \eta + (\mathcal{L} - \eta)$ for some  $\eta > \kappa_1 - \kappa_0$ , so that  $\alpha - \tilde{\mathcal{B}}$  is invertible for any  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ , and reformulate the Lyapunov condition

$$(\alpha - \tilde{\mathcal{B}}^*)\psi \ge (\alpha + \eta - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}})\psi - M\chi,$$

for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Observing that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\alpha) := \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}\mathcal{R}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{B}}}(\alpha) = \eta(\alpha - \widetilde{\mathcal{B}})^{-1}$ , we deduce

$$\widetilde{W}^*(\alpha)\psi \leq \frac{\eta}{\eta+\alpha-\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}\psi + \frac{M}{\eta+\alpha-\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}\widetilde{W}^*(\alpha)\chi.$$

We equivalently have

$$\|\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\alpha)f\|_{M^{1}_{\psi}} \leq \gamma \|f\|_{M^{1}_{\psi}} + \langle \widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\alpha)f, \varphi \rangle,$$

uniformly for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ , with  $\gamma := \frac{\eta}{\eta + \kappa_0 - \kappa_B} < 1$  and  $\varphi := \frac{M}{r + \kappa_0 - \kappa_B} \chi$ , which is nothing but condition (2.30).

We finally come to the existence of a solution to the first eigenvalue problem and the first eigentriplet problem.

**Theorem 2.21.** Under conditions (H1)-(H2)-(H3), the first eigenvalue problem (2.14) has a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1)$  with  $\lambda_1$  satisfying (2.19). When furthermore (H3) holds for the dual problem, then the first eigentriplet problem (1.1)-(1.2) admits a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X \times Y$ .

Theorem 2.21 generalizes some known versions of the existence part of the Krein-Rutman Theorem where either  $\mathcal{L}$  is assumed additionally to be the generator of a semigroup or to have strongly power compact resolvent or even where some additional conditions are made on the positive cone  $X_+$ . As mentioned in the introduction, some possible references for these previous results are Krein-Rutman [238], Greiner in [187, Cor 1.2] and in [15, C-IV Thm. 2.1] and Webb [360, Prop. 2.5], see also [75, Thm. 2], [278, Thm. 5.3], [252], [35, Thm. 2.1], the textbook [41, Thm. 12.15] and the references therein.

Proof of Theorem 2.21. We first assume (H1)-(H2)-(H3). Because of Lemma 2.6, there exists a sequence  $(\hat{f}_n)$  of X such that (2.20) holds, and in particular

(2.34) 
$$\langle \lambda_n \hat{f}_n, \phi \rangle - \langle \hat{f}_n, \mathcal{L}^* \phi \rangle = \langle \varepsilon_n, \phi \rangle,$$

for any  $\phi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*)$ . Because of condition **(H3)**, we may pass to the limit  $n' \to \infty$  in equation (2.34) and we deduce that  $(\lambda_1, f_1)$  satisfies (2.14) and (2.19).

We now additionally assume that **(H3)** holds for the dual problem. As recalled during the proof of Lemma 2.3 and by definition of  $\lambda_1$ , we have  $(\lambda_1, +\infty) \subset \rho(\mathcal{L}) = \rho(\mathcal{L}^*)$  and  $\lambda_1 \in \Sigma(\mathcal{L}) = \Sigma(\mathcal{L}^*)$ . Taking  $\lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1$ , we argue as in the proof of Lemma 2.6 and we get

$$\exists \widehat{\phi}_n \ge 0, \ \lambda_n \widehat{\phi}_n - \mathcal{L}^* \widehat{\phi}_n \to 0, \ \|\widehat{\phi}_n\| = 1.$$

Thanks to **(H3)** for the dual problem, we deduce that there exist a subsequence  $(\widehat{\phi}_{n_k})$  and  $\phi_1 \in X'$ ,  $\|\phi_1\| = 1$  such that  $\widehat{\phi}_{n_k} \to \phi_1$ . We thus conclude that  $\phi_1$  is a solution to the dual problem (1.2) (for the same eigenvalue  $\lambda_1$ ).

Let us conclude this section by some remarks.

Remark 2.22. (1) - As seen above, the condition (H1)-(H2) for the primal and the dual problems are equivalent, and thus one only has to check (H1)-(H2)-(H3) for the primal problem and (H3) for the dual problem in order to solve the first eigentriplet problem. It is worth emphasizing that condition (H3) on the dual problem is not a consequence of the condition (H3) on the primal problem. However, as presented in Lemma 2.7, Lemma 2.8 and Corollary 2.17, there exist several natural situations where both conditions (H3) for the primal and the dual problems hold together. (2) - Alternatively, one may also assume (H1)-(H2)-(H3) for the dual problem, and then use a more classical fixed point theorem for proving the existence of a steady state for the rescaled semigroup by using for instance the Markov-Kakutani fixed point theorem [226] as in [231, Thm. 5.1], the Tychonov fixed point theorem as in [172] or [153, Thm. 1.2] or a Birkhoff-Von Neumann type Theorem as in [81, Thm. 6.1]. For these last techniques, we also refer to Section 3, where such a dynamical approach is adapted to the present context. One may also use the usual Doblin-Harris theory, see for instance [198, 81] and the references therein, and Sections 8.6 and 12.2 for applications of this approach.

#### 2.3. Discussion.

We discuss now the existence results presented in the preceding section.

For further references, let us first recall that when X is a Hilbert space and  $\mathcal{L}$  is self-adjoint, the first eigenvalue may be simply obtained thanks to the variational problem

(2.35) 
$$\lambda_1 = \sup_{f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\langle \mathcal{L}f, f \rangle}{\|f\|^2}.$$

We now explain how Theorem 2.21 is a generalization of the classical Krein-Rutman theorem stated in Theorem 1.2. We thus consider a Banach lattice X such that  $X_{++} := \operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$  and an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  such that, for  $\kappa_1 \in \mathbb{R}$  and any  $\kappa > \kappa_1$ ,  $\mathcal{R} := (\kappa - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : X \to X$  is compact and  $\mathcal{R} : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$ , in particular (H1) holds true. As a first step, we recall the following very classical technical lemma of the KR theory.

**Lemma 2.23.** Assume  $X_{++} := \text{int } X_+ \neq \emptyset$ . For  $g \in X_+$  and  $f \in X_{++}$ , there exists  $C \ge 0$  such that  $g \le Cf$ .

Proof of Lemma 2.23. We argue by contradiction. Otherwise, for any  $n \ge 1$ , we would have  $f - g/n \in X_+^c \subset X_{++}^c$  and that last set is closed. Passing to the limit, we get  $f \in X_{++}^c$ , which is in contradiction with the assumption  $f \in X_{++}$ .

For a given  $g_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , we set  $f_0 := \mathcal{R}g_0 \in X_{++}$ . From Lemma 2.23, there exists  $C_0 \ge 0$  such that  $(\kappa - \mathcal{L})f_0 = g_0 \le C_0 f_0$ . That implies that Lemma 2.4-(ii) holds with  $\kappa_0 := \kappa - C_0$ , and thus (H2) also holds. One may then define  $\mu_1 := \kappa - \lambda_1$ , with

$$\lambda_1 := \inf \{ \lambda \in \mathbb{R}; \, (\lambda' - \mathcal{L})^{-1} \in \mathscr{B}(X), \, \forall \, \lambda' \in [\lambda, \kappa] \} \ge \kappa_0.$$

We recall that because of Lemma 2.6 (or its proof), there exist  $(\lambda_n)$ ,  $(\hat{f}_n)$  and  $(\varepsilon_n)$  such that (2.20) holds, namely

$$\lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1, \ \hat{f}_n \ge 0, \ \varepsilon_n := \lambda_n \hat{f}_n - \mathcal{L} \hat{f}_n \ge 0, \ \|\hat{f}_n\| = 1, \ \|\varepsilon_n\| \to 0.$$

We may rewrite the equation as

$$\hat{f}_n = \mathcal{R}[\varepsilon_n + (\kappa - \lambda_n)\hat{f}_n],$$

so that  $(\hat{f}_n)$  belongs to a compact set of X because of the compactness assumption made on  $\mathcal{R}$ , so that **(H3)** holds true.

Because of Theorem 2.21, we deduce that there exists  $f_1 \in X_+$  such that  $||f_1|| = 1$  and  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1$ . That implies  $f_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R} f_1$ , and thus that the existence part of Theorem 1.2 is a consequence of Theorem 2.21 for an operator  $\mathcal{R}$  which is the positive resolvent of an operator  $\mathcal{L}$ .

We would like to emphasize on the fact that our definition of the first eigenvalue by (2.15)-(2.16) bears some strong similarity with the definition of the first eigenvalue for elliptic operators in non divergence form as presented in [47]. Indeed, if  $\lambda \in \mathcal{I}$ , then

$$\exists f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \quad \mathcal{L}f \le \lambda f.$$

Assuming now that X is a space of functions (defined on a set E) and that f(x) > 0 for any  $x \in E$ , we deduce that

$$\lambda \ge \sup_{E} \frac{\mathcal{L}f}{f},$$

and thus  $\lambda_1$  is characterized by

$$\lambda_1 = \inf_{f>0} \sup_E \frac{\mathcal{L}f}{f},$$

which is nothing but [47, (1.13)] (with a change of sign because of a different sign convention). We thus see that our formulation is a generalization at a more abstract level and for resolvent positive operators of that classical min-max approach for elliptic operators. Some more or less classical references on that subject are [142, 143], [302], [318], [48] and [46]. In particular in [48], two generalized principal eigenvalues

$$\lambda_1' := \sup\{\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}; \exists g_0 \in \mathcal{C}_0 \ \mathcal{L}g_0 \ge \kappa_0 g_0\}$$

and

$$\lambda_1'' := \inf\{\kappa_1 \in \mathbb{R}; \exists g_1 \in \mathcal{C}_1 \ \mathcal{L}g_1 \le \kappa_1 g_1\}$$

are defined for appropriate cones  $C_i \subset X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  for problems with lack of compactness. The links between the three quantities  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda'_1$  and  $\lambda''_1$  are discussed as well as the possible non existence of a related principal eigenfunction  $f_1$ . The non existence of associated principal eigenfunction should not be a surprise since it is the case when one considers  $\mathcal{L} = \Delta$  in  $X = L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  where  $\mathcal{L}g_1 = \mathcal{L}^*g_1 = \lambda''_1\psi$  with  $0 < \psi = 1 \notin X = X'$  and  $\lambda''_1 = 0$ , but no associated principal eigenfunction exists in X. We also refer to [252] where some examples of such a situation are discussed.

For its own interest and further discussions, we finally state and prove a slightly less general variant of Theorem 1.8.

**Theorem 2.24.** Consider a Banach lattice with positive cone  $X_+$  and a linear and bounded operator  $\mathcal{R}: X \to X$  such that

(i)  $\mathcal{R}: X_+ \to X_+$ ; (ii)  $\exists g_2 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists C_2 > 0 \text{ such that } \mathcal{R}g_2 \leq C_2g_2$ . We define

$$K_2 := \{ g \in X_+; \exists a > 0, g \le ag_2 \},\$$

and next

$$A(g) := \inf\{a > 0; g \le ag_2\}, \quad if \ g \in K_2,$$

as well as

$$\mathcal{J} := \{ \mu \ge 0; \exists h \in K_2, h \ge \mu \mathcal{R}h + g_2 \}.$$

We further assume

(*iii*) 
$$\mu_1 := \sup \mathcal{J} < +\infty$$
.

(iv) Any upper bounded and increasing sequences  $(g^n)$  of X is convergent in the weak sense  $\sigma(X, Y)$ . More precisely, if  $g_n \leq g_{n+1} \leq \overline{g} \in X$  for any  $n \geq 1$ , there exists  $g \in X$ ,  $g \leq \overline{g}$ , such that  $g_n \rightharpoonup g$ . (v) Any sequence  $(g^n)$  of normalized almost first eigenvectors is relatively compact. More precisely, for any sequence  $(g^n)$  of  $K_2$  such that  $A(g^n) = 1$ ,  $g^n = \mu^n \mathcal{R} g^n + \varepsilon^n$ ,  $\mu^n \nearrow \mu_1$  and  $\varepsilon^n \to 0$ , there exists  $g \in K_2$  and a subsequence  $(g^{n_k})$  such that  $g^{n_k} \rightarrow g$  and A(g) = 1. Then there exists  $f_1 \in X_2$  such that  $f_1 = \mu_1 \mathcal{R} f_1$  and  $A(f_1) = 1$ . Proof of Theorem 2.24. We split the proof into three steps.

Step 1. We first establish that for any  $\mu \in \mathcal{J}$ , there exists  $\tilde{g} = \tilde{g}_{\mu} \in K_2$  such that

(2.36) 
$$\tilde{g} = \mu \mathcal{R} \tilde{g} + g_2$$

We set  $\tilde{g}_0 = 0$ ,  $\tilde{g}_1 = g_2$ , and we define  $(\tilde{g}_n)$  recursively by  $\tilde{g}_{n+1} = \mu \mathcal{R} \tilde{g}_n + g_2$ , for any  $n \ge 1$ . We claim that

$$0 \leq \tilde{g}_n \leq \tilde{g}_{n+1} \leq h$$
, for any  $n \geq 0$ ,

where h enters in the definition of  $\mu \in \mathcal{J}$ . That is obviously true at order n = 0. Assuming that last inequality is proved at order n - 1 for  $n \ge 1$ , we compute

$$\tilde{g}_{n+1} = \mu \mathcal{R} \tilde{g}_n + g_2 \ge \mu \mathcal{R} \tilde{g}_{n-1} + g_2 = \tilde{g}_n$$

and

$$\tilde{g}_{n+1} = \mu \mathcal{R} \tilde{g}_n + g_2 \le \mu \mathcal{R} h + g_2 \le h,$$

which proves the same inequality at order n, and thus for any  $n \ge 0$ . Using the convergence property (iv) of upper bounded increasing sequences in X, we deduce that there exists  $\tilde{g} \in X_2$  such that  $\tilde{g}_n \to \tilde{g}$  and thus (2.36) holds.

Step 2. We obviously have  $0 \in \mathcal{J}$  and  $\mathcal{J}$  is an interval because if  $(\mu, h)$  satisfies the condition  $\mu \in \mathcal{J}$  then so do  $(\mu', h)$  for any  $\mu' \in [0, \mu]$ . We finally claim that  $\mathcal{J}$  is open. Take indeed  $\mu \in \mathcal{J}$  and  $\tilde{g} \in K_2$  such that (2.36) holds, what is possible due to Step 1. By definition, there would exist A > 0 such that  $\tilde{g} \leq Ag_2$ . Choosing  $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1/(2AC_2)$  and  $M \geq 2$ , we compute

$$(M\tilde{g}) - (\mu + \varepsilon)\mathcal{R}(M\tilde{g}) = Mg_2 - M\varepsilon\mathcal{R}\tilde{g} \geq Mg_2 - M\varepsilon\mathcal{R}g_2 \geq M(1 - \varepsilon\mathcal{A}C_2)g_2 \geq g_2,$$

so that  $\mu + \varepsilon \in \mathcal{J}$ .

Step 3. We first establish by contradiction that  $A(\tilde{g}_{\mu}) \nearrow \infty$  when  $\mu \nearrow \mu_1$ . If it was not the case, there exists  $A \in (0, \infty)$  and a sequence  $(\mu^n)$  such that  $A(\tilde{g}_{\mu^n}) \le A$  as  $\mu^n \nearrow \mu_1$ . Choosing  $0 < \varepsilon \le 1/(2AC_2)$  and  $M \ge 2$  as in Step 2, the same computation gives

$$(M\tilde{g}_{\mu^n}) - (\mu + \varepsilon)\mathcal{R}(M\tilde{g}_{\mu^n}) \ge g_2$$

so that  $\mu^n + \varepsilon \in \mathcal{J}$ . That means that  $\mu^n + \varepsilon \leq \mu_1$ , and a contradiction with the fact  $\mu^n \nearrow \mu_1$ . We next consider  $\mu^n \nearrow \mu_1$  and we define

$$A^n := A(\tilde{g}_{\mu^n}), \quad \hat{g}^n := \frac{\hat{g}_{\mu^n}}{A^n}, \quad \varepsilon_n := \frac{g_2}{A^n}, \quad \hat{g}^n = \mu^n T \hat{g}^n + \varepsilon_n.$$

We observe that  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$  and  $A(\hat{g}^n) = 1$ . Because of the compactness assumption (v), we deduce that there exists  $f_1 \in K_2$  and a subsequence  $(\hat{g}^{n_k})$  such that  $\hat{g}^{n_k} \to f_1$  and  $A(f_1) = 1$ . We conclude by passing to the limit in the above almost first eigenvalue equations.

We may compare Theorem 2.24 with the results presented in the previous section. When  $\mathcal{L}$ satisfies condition (H1), we may set  $\mathcal{R} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\kappa_1)$  so that  $\mathcal{R} \in \mathscr{B}(X)$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  satisfies (i). In that case, Theorem 2.24 claims the existence of  $f_1 \in K_2$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$ , with  $\lambda_1 := \kappa_1 - \mu_1$ . The condition (ii) on  $\mathcal{R}$  translates as  $\mathcal{L}g_2 \leq (\kappa_1 - 1/C_2)g_2$  which may be seen as an equivalent of condition (H1) (when working in the space  $X_2 := K_2 - K_2$  with norm  $||g||_2 := A(|g|)$  and  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a semigroup S. The hypothesis (iii) is nothing but (H2) and the hypothesis (iv) is very natural: it holds in the space  $L^p(E)$  and  $M^1(E)$  without additional condition on  $\mathcal{R}$  and it holds in a space of continuous functions when some additional uniform continuity assumption is made on the range of  $\mathcal{R}$ . Assumption (v) has to be compared with condition (H3). It is worth emphasizing that when  $X \subset L^p(E)$  and  $g_2 > 0$  a.e., we simply have  $A(g) = \|g/g_2\|_{L^{\infty}}$  for any  $g \in X_+$ . As a conclusion, although Theorem 2.21 and Theorem 2.24 bear some similarities none seems to be a consequence of the other. We believe that Theorem 2.21 is more flexible since it does not impose to work with the normalization associated to the seminorm  $g \mapsto A(|g|)$  of  $L^{\infty}$ type. It is also worth emphasizing the very similarity between Step 3 in the proof of Theorem 2.24 and the proof of Lemma 2.6 and, on the other hand, that Theorem 1.2 is a particular case of Theorem 2.24 by essentially exploiting the fundamental Lemma 2.23 as shown in [252]. We finally point out that when Y = X', the condition (iv) is equivalent to a property of Banach lattices known as order continuous norm, see for instance [264, Definition 2.4.1], as a consequence of [264, Thm. 2.4.2 (iii)] along with the fact that weakly convergent increasing sequences in Banach lattices are automatically norm convergent, see *e.g.* [264, Prop. 1.4.1].

#### 3. Existence through a dynamical approach

In this part, we develop a dynamical approach for proving the existence part of the Krein-Rutman Theorem. We thus always consider a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on a Banach lattice X. We recover Theorem 2.21 under slightly reinforced assumptions. Above all, we are able to extend the existence part of the Krein-Rutman Theorem to a more general framework, namely to the case when  $\mathcal{L}$  only enjoys a suitable weakly dissipative condition.

#### 3.1. About dissipativity.

Let us start by recalling some classical definitions and results. We say that an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  defined in a Banach space X is dissipative if there is some number  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \ \exists f^* \in J_f, \quad \Re e \langle f^*, \mathcal{L}f \rangle \le \kappa \|f\|^2,$$

where we define the associated dual set  $J_f \subset X'$  of f by

$$(3.1) J_f := \{\varphi \in X'; \ \langle \varphi, f \rangle = \|f\| = \|\varphi\|_{X'}\}$$

In that situation and in order to be more precise, we should say that  $\mathcal{L} - \kappa$  is dissipative. It is worth emphasizing that  $J_f \neq \emptyset$  thanks to the corollary (2.2) of the Hahn-Banach dominated extension theorem. We say that an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  is hypodissipative in a Banach space X if there exist an equivalent norm  $\|\| \cdot \|$  in X and a number  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

(3.2) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \ \exists f^* \in J_{f, \|\cdot\|}, \quad \Re e\langle f^*, \mathcal{L}f \rangle \le \kappa \|\|f\|\|^2,$$

where

(3.3) 
$$J_{f, \|\cdot\|} := \{\varphi \in X'; \ \langle \varphi, f \rangle = \|\|f\|\|^2 = \|\|\varphi\|\|_{X'}^2 \}.$$

The only difference between the two definitions (3.1) and (3.3) comes from the norms in which the normalization is performed. When  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , one can show that the growth bound  $\omega = \omega(S_{\mathcal{L}})$  defined in (2.9) also satisfies

 $\omega = \inf\{\kappa \in \mathbb{R}, (3.2) \text{ holds for some equivalent norm } \| \cdot \| \},\$ 

and  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is a semigroup of contraction when  $\mathcal{L}$  is dissipative with  $\kappa = 0$ . At least formally, denoting  $f_t := S(t)f$ , for  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$ , we deduce from (3.2) that

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d}{dt}|||f_t|||^2 = \Re e\langle (f_t)^*, \mathcal{L}f_t \rangle \le \kappa |||f_t|||^2,$$

and together with the Grönwall lemma, we deduce

$$|||S(t)f||| \le e^{\kappa t} |||f|||, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

which is nothing but (2.10). That last estimate is actually equivalent to the hypodissipativity estimate (3.2). Quite similarly, when

(3.4) 
$$\exists \psi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ \exists \kappa \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \pm \mathcal{L}^* \psi \le \kappa \psi,$$

we may compute

$$\pm \frac{d}{dt} \langle f_t, \psi \rangle = \pm \langle \mathcal{L}f_t, \psi \rangle = \pm \langle f_t, \mathcal{L}^*\psi \rangle \le \kappa \langle f_t, \psi \rangle,$$

and together with the Grönwall lemma, we get

(3.5) 
$$\pm \langle S_t f, \psi \rangle \le \pm e^{\pm \kappa t} \langle f, \psi \rangle, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

Two important more accurate versions of the previous ones are presented now. They will be of main importance in the sequel. On the one hand, we may assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies a Lyapunov type condition, namely there exists  $\psi_i \in Y_+$  and  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

(3.6) 
$$\mathcal{L}^*\psi_2 \le \kappa\psi_2 + \psi_0,$$

with  $\psi_2 > 0$  and  $\psi_0/\psi_2 \to 0$  at infinity. For  $f_t = S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f$ ,  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+$ , a similar computation as above gives

$$\frac{d}{dt}\langle f_t, \psi_2 \rangle = \langle f_t, \mathcal{L}^* \psi_2 \rangle \le \kappa \langle f_t, \psi_2 \rangle + \langle f_t, \psi_0 \rangle.$$

Denoting  $[f]_i := \langle |f|, \psi_i \rangle$  and using the Grönwall lemma, we classically deduce

(3.7) 
$$[S(t)f]_2 \le e^{\kappa t} [f]_2 + \int_0^t e^{\kappa (t-s)} [S(s)f]_0 \, ds, \quad \forall t \ge 0$$

The Lyapunov condition (3.6) is particularly relevant and useful in a Radon measures space framework  $X = M_{\psi_2}^1(E)$  for some weight function  $\psi_2$  on E.

On the other hand, we may generalize the above Lyapunov condition by assuming the structure condition

(HS2) there exist a splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  and  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\mathcal{A}$  is  $\mathcal{B}$ -bounded, that means

 $\exists C \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X, \quad \|\mathcal{A}f\| \le C(\|f\| + \|\mathcal{B}f\|),$ 

the operator  $\mathcal{B}$  generates a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  and

(3.8) 
$$\|(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*\ell)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} = \mathcal{O}(e^{\alpha t}), \quad \forall t > 0$$

for any  $\ell \geq 0$  and  $\alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ .

Here and below, for two functions  $U : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_0, \mathcal{X}_1)$  and  $V : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_1, \mathcal{X}_2)$ , we define the convolution function

$$(V * U)(t) := \int_0^t V(t-s)U(s) \, ds,$$

when the integral is well-defined. For  $U : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X})$ , we also recursively define  $U^{(*0)} = I$  and  $U^{(*(\ell+1))} = U^{(*\ell)} * U$ . Using this convolution notation, the Duhamel formula writes

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{L}}$$

and iterating this formula, for any  $N \geq 1$ , we get the following iterated Duhamel formula

(3.9) 
$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{*(N-1)} * S_{\mathcal{B}} + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)} * S_{\mathcal{L}}$$

When  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is well defined in another space  $X_0 \supset X$  and the last iterated convolution term enjoys the regularity property  $\|(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_0,X)} = \mathcal{O}(e^{\alpha t})$  for all t > 0 and  $\alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , we deduce from the above iterated Duhamel formula, the estimate

(3.10) 
$$||S(t)f|| \le C_0 e^{\alpha t} ||f|| + C_1 \int_0^t e^{\alpha (t-s)} ||S(s)f||_0 \, ds, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}, \ \forall f \in X,$$

for some constants  $C_i \geq 1$  and where  $\|\cdot\|_0$  stands for the norm in  $X_0$ . We may observe that the estimate (3.7) in the case of a Lyapunov condition is a particular case of (3.10) corresponding to the norms  $\|\cdot\| = [\cdot]_2$  and  $\|\cdot\|_0 = [\cdot]_0$ . More specifically, in a Radon measures space framework, the splitting condition (**HS2**) is obtained by introducing the bounded operator  $\mathcal{A}f := f\psi_0$  and the generator  $\mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - \mathcal{A}$ . Because of (3.6), we have  $\mathcal{B}^*\psi_2 \leq \kappa\psi_2$ , and arguing as for establishing (3.7), we have  $[S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f]_2 \leq e^{\kappa t}[f]_2$  for any  $t \geq 0$  and  $f \in X$ . That last growth condition is equivalent to assuming that  $\mathcal{B} - \kappa$  is dissipative for the norm  $[\cdot]_2$ , so that we have established that  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the splitting condition (**HS2**).

## 3.2. Existence in the dissipative case.

In this section, we give an existence result for a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on a Banach lattice X satisfying a kind of regularity/compactness assumption in the spirit of the structure condition **(HS2)** discussed above.

**Theorem 3.1.** On a Banach lattice X = Y', with Y separable Banach lattice, consider a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  satisfying the growth bound (2.10), and set  $\kappa_1 := \omega' + \log M$  for some  $\omega' > \omega(S_{\mathcal{L}})$ .

We assume

(1)  $\exists \phi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R} \text{ such that } [S(t)f]_0 \ge e^{\kappa_0 t} [f]_0 \text{ for any } t \ge 0 \text{ and } f \in X_+,$ where we denote  $[f]_0 := \langle |f|, \phi_0 \rangle;$  (2) there exist  $\kappa, C_0, C_1 \in \mathbb{R}$  with  $\kappa < \kappa_0, C_0 \ge 1$  and  $C_1 \ge 0$ , such that

(3.11) 
$$||S(t)f|| \le C_0 e^{\kappa t} ||f|| + C_1 \int_0^t e^{\kappa (t-s)} [S(s)f]_0 \, ds, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X.$$

Then there exist  $\lambda_1 \in [\kappa_0, \kappa_1]$  and  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$ .

Let us mention that this result shares similarities with [260, Cor. 2.7] and [111, Thm. 4.2], see also [259, 94] for earlier works in that direction.

**Remark 3.2.** (1) Assumption (2) in the statement of Theorem 3.1 holds when there exist V, W such that

$$(3.12) S = V + W * S, \quad W \ge 0,$$

and there exist  $\kappa, C_V, C_W \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\kappa < \kappa_0$ ,  $C_V \ge 1$ ,  $C_W > 0$  such that

$$||V(t)||_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \le C_V e^{\kappa t}, \quad ||W(t)||_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_0, X)} \le C_W e^{\kappa t}.$$

(2) Under the structural condition **(HS2)** together with some regularization effect on the semigroup of the type

$$\|(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_{0},X)} = \mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa t}), \qquad \forall t > 0, \ \kappa \in (\kappa_{\mathcal{B}},\kappa_{0}),$$

we recover the above condition (3.12)-(3.13) with

(3.14) 
$$V := S_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{*(N-1)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}, \quad W := (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}$$

because of the iterated Duhamel formula (3.9). In that case, the representation formula (2.13) holds true for any  $z > \lambda_1$  from Lemma 2.2-(ii) and we easily compute

$$\mathcal{R}_L(z) = \mathcal{V}(z) + \mathcal{W}(z)\mathcal{R}_L(z), \quad \forall \, z > \lambda_1,$$

with

$$\mathcal{V}(z):=\int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t}V(t)dt,\quad \mathcal{W}(z):=\int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t}W(t)dt,\quad \forall\, z>\kappa.$$

We observe that W satisfies (2.28) in Lemma 2.15 if W satisfies (3.13) and the set C defined by (2.26) satisfies the same compactness properties as required in the statement of Lemma 2.11. We may thus apply Lemma 2.15 (see also Remark 2.16) and deduce that **(H3)** holds for the primal problem. We finally obtain the same conclusion as in Theorem 3.1 thanks to Theorem 2.21.

(3) Under the same structural condition (HS2) as above, but assuming now that

$$||W(t)||_{\mathscr{B}(X,\mathcal{X}_1)} = \mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa t}), \qquad \forall t > 0, \ \kappa \in (\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}, \kappa_0),$$

with  $W := (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}$  and  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X$  with strongly compact embedding, we observe that S does not necessary satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 3.1, but it rather satisfies the assumptions of Lemma 2.7 with  $K_T := (W * S)(T)$  and T > 0 large enough. In that situation, we also obtain the same conclusion as in Theorem 3.1 thanks to Lemma 2.7 and Theorem 2.21.

Proof of Theorem 3.1. We split the proof into two steps.

Step 1. We define the set

$$\mathcal{C} := \{ f \in X_+, \ [f]_0 = 1, \ \|f\| \le R \}$$

for a convenient constant R > 0 to be fixed later. For any fixed t > 0, we next define the nonlinear weakly  $\sigma(X, Y)$  continuous mapping

$$\Phi_t : \mathcal{C} \to X, \quad f \mapsto \frac{S_t f}{[S_t f]_0}$$

Thanks to assumption (1), we may observe that it is well defined because

(3.15) 
$$[S_t f]_0 \ge e^{\kappa_0 t} [f]_0 = e^{\kappa_0 t} > 0.$$

For any  $f \in C$ , we thus immediately have  $\Phi_t f \geq 0$  and  $[\Phi_t f]_0 = 1$ . On the other hand, from assumption (1) again and the semigroup property, we have

(3.16) 
$$[S(t)f]_0 \ge e^{\kappa_0(t-s)}[S(s)f]_0.$$

For  $f \in \mathcal{C}$  and  $t \geq 0$ , we next compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Phi_t f\| &\leq C_0 e^{-\alpha t} \|f\| + C_1 \int_0^t e^{-\alpha (t-s)} \, ds \\ &\leq C_0 e^{-\alpha t} R + \frac{C_1}{\alpha}, \end{aligned}$$

where we have set  $\alpha := \kappa_0 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} > 0$ . Fixing  $T_0$  such that  $C_0 e^{-\alpha T_0} \leq 1/2$  and next  $R \geq 2C_1/\alpha$ , we have thus  $\Phi_{T_0} : \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}$ . Thanks to the Tykonov fixed point Theorem, there exists  $f_{T_0} \in \mathcal{C}$  such that  $\Phi_{T_0} f_{T_0} = f_{T_0}$ . In other words, we have established the existence of  $f_{T_0} \in X$  such that

(3.17) 
$$f_{T_0} \ge 0, \quad [f_{T_0}]_0 = 1, \quad S_{T_0} f_{T_0} = e^{\lambda_1 T_0} f_{T_0}$$

with  $\lambda_1 := (1/T_0) \log[S_{T_0} f_{T_0}]_0 \in [\kappa_0, \kappa_1].$ 

Step 2. Rewriting equation (3.17) as

$$0 = e^{-\lambda_1 T_0} S_{T_0} f_{T_0} - f_{T_0} = (\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1) \int_0^{T_0} e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t f_{T_0} dt$$

and defining

$$f_1 := \int_0^{T_0} e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t f_{T_0} dt,$$

we get that  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  satisfies  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$ .

We present now a second proof based on a large times dynamical argument which is classical in the mean ergodicity theory of Von Neumann and Birkhoff introduced in [356, 60] and which will be adaped in the weak dissipativity case in Section 3.5 below.

Alternative Step 2. We define  $\widetilde{S}_t := S_t e^{-\lambda_1 t}$ , so that  $f_{T_0}$  becomes a periodic state for  $\widetilde{S}_t$  from (3.17), namely

$$\widetilde{S}_t f_{T_0} = \widetilde{S}_{t-kT_0} f_{T_0}, \quad k := [t/T_0], \quad \forall t > 0$$

Using (3.15) and the above relation, we have

$$[\widetilde{S}_t f_{T_0}]_0 = [\widetilde{S}_{t-kT_0} f_{T_0}]_0 \geq e^{(\kappa_0 - \lambda_1)(t-kT_0)} [f_{T_0}]_0 \geq e^{(\kappa_0 - \lambda_1)T_0} =: r_* > 0,$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ . On the other hand, thanks to the growth bound (2.10), we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\hat{S}_t f_{T_0}|| &= \|\hat{S}_{t-kT_0} f_{T_0}\| \\ &\leq M e^{(\kappa - \lambda_1)(t-kT_0)} \|f_{T_0}\| \leq M e^{(\kappa - \lambda_1)T_0} R =: R^* < \infty, \end{aligned}$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ . We finally define

$$u_T := \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \widetilde{S}_t f_{T_0} \, dt.$$

From the previous estimates, both sequences  $(\widetilde{S}_t f_{T_0})$  and  $(u_T)$  are bounded in

$$\mathbb{K} := \{ f \in X; \ f \ge 0, \ [f]_0 \ge r_*, \ \|f\| \le R^* \}.$$

By compactness, there exists a subsequence  $(u_{T_k})$  and  $f_1 \in \mathbb{K}$  such that  $u_{T_k} \rightharpoonup f_1$  in a weak sense as  $k \rightarrow \infty$ . For any fixed t > 0, we observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \widetilde{S}_t f_1 - f_1 &= \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^{T_k} \widetilde{S}_t \widetilde{S}_s f_{T_0} ds - \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^{T_k} \widetilde{S}_s f_{T_0} ds \right\} \\ &= \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T_k} \int_{T_k}^{T_k + t} \widetilde{S}_s f_{T_0} ds - \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^t \widetilde{S}_s f_{T_0} ds \right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

where we have used that  $(\tilde{S}_s f_{T_0})$  is uniformly bounded in the last line. As a consequence,  $f_1$  is a stationary state for the rescaled semigroup  $\tilde{S}_t$ , and thus an eigenfunction associated to the eigenvalue  $\lambda_1$  for the operator  $\mathcal{L}$ .

## 3.3. About weak dissipativity.

In this section, we recall some definitions and results about the weak dissipativity. We say that the generator  $\mathcal{B}$  of a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  is weakly dissipative in a Banach space  $X_i$  if there exist a second Banach space  $X_{i-1} \supset X_i$  and some numbers  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\sigma > 0$  such that

$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{B}_{|X_i}), \ \exists f^* \in J_{f,X_i}, \quad \langle f^*, \mathcal{B}f \rangle \le \kappa \|f\|_{X_i}^2 - \sigma \|f\|_{X_{i-1}}^2,$$

where we define the associated dual set  $J_{f,X_i} \subset X'_i$  of f (for the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{X_i}$ ) by

(3.18) 
$$J_{f,X_i} := \{ \varphi \in X'_i; \ \langle \varphi, f \rangle = \|f\|^2_{X_i} = \|\varphi\|^2_{X'_i} \}.$$

By translation, we may assume that  $\kappa = 0$ , an hypothesis we will always make in the sequel of this section. We will furthermore assume the splitting structure  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A}$  a  $\mathcal{B}$ -bounded operator and  $\mathcal{B}$  weakly dissipative generator.

More precisely, we assume that there exists one more Banach lattice  $X_0 \supset X_1 \supset X_2 := X$ , with norm denoted by  $\|\cdot\|_k := \|\cdot\|_{X_k}$ , such that  $\mathcal{B}$  generates a semigroup and is weakly dissipative in each  $X_k$ : for any k = 1, 2

(3.19) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{B}_{|X_k}), \ \exists f^* \in J_{f,X_k}, \quad \langle f^*, \mathcal{B}f \rangle_{X'_k,X_k} \le -\sigma \|f\|_{k-1}^2$$

This classically implies (or we can take the next inequality as a definition of the weak dissipativity condition) that

(3.20) 
$$\frac{d}{dt} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{k} + \sigma \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{k-1} \le 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X_{k}, \ \forall k = 1, 2.$$

We assume that  $X_k$  is dense into  $X_{k-1}$  for k = 1, 2 and that  $X_1$  is an interpolated space between  $X_0$  and  $X_2$  in the sense that there exists a continuous and strictly decreasing function  $\eta : (0, 1] \rightarrow [0, \infty), \ \eta(\varepsilon) \rightarrow \infty$  when  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0, \ \eta(1) = 0$ , such that

(3.21) 
$$||f||_1 \le \varepsilon ||f||_2 + \eta(\varepsilon) ||f||_0, \quad \forall \varepsilon \in (0,1], \ \forall f \in X_2.$$

From (3.20) with k = 2, we deduce

(3.22) 
$$||S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f||_2 \le ||f||_2, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X_2.$$

Next, for k = 1, gathering the weak dissipativity condition (3.20), the interpolation condition (3.21) and the non expansion property (3.22) in the space  $X_2$ , we get

$$\frac{d}{dt} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{1} + \frac{\sigma}{\eta(\varepsilon)} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{1} \leq \frac{\sigma\varepsilon}{\eta(\varepsilon)} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{2}$$
$$\leq \frac{\sigma\varepsilon}{\eta(\varepsilon)} \|f\|_{2},$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$  and  $f \in X_2$ . We deduce

$$\frac{d}{dt} \Big( \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_1 e^{\frac{\sigma}{\eta(\varepsilon)}t} \Big) \le \frac{\sigma\varepsilon}{\eta(\varepsilon)} e^{\frac{\sigma}{\eta(\varepsilon)}t} \|f\|_2,$$

and thanks to the Grönwall lemma, we obtain

(3.23) 
$$||S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f||_1 \le \Theta(t)||f||_2$$

for any  $t \ge 0$  and  $f \in X_2$ , with

(3.24) 
$$\Theta(t) := \inf_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)} \left( e^{-\frac{\sigma}{\eta(\varepsilon)}t} + \varepsilon \right) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

On the other hand, using the representation formula

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z)f = \int_0^\infty e^{-zt} S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) f \, dt, \quad \forall \, z \in \Delta_0, \; \forall \, f \in X_2,$$

together with (3.20), we get

$$\sigma \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z)f\|_{1} \leq \int_{0}^{\infty} \sigma \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{1} dt \leq \|f\|_{2},$$

for any  $z \in \overline{\Delta}_0$  and  $f \in X_2$ . We next assume that

(3.25) 
$$\Theta(t)^{-1} \| \mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f \|_1 + \int_0^\infty \| \mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f \|_1 dt \lesssim \|f\|_1,$$

that there exist  $\alpha > 1$ ,  $N \ge 1$ ,  $C \ge 1$  such that

(3.26) 
$$\sup_{x+iy\in\Delta_0} \|\mathcal{AR}^{1+\varepsilon_1}_{\mathcal{B}}(x+iy)\dots\mathcal{AR}^{1+\varepsilon_N}_{\mathcal{B}}(x+iy)f\|_2 \le \frac{C}{\langle y\rangle^{\alpha}} \|f\|_2,$$

for any  $\varepsilon \in \{0,1\}^N$ ,  $\varepsilon_1 + \cdots + \varepsilon_N \leq 1$ , and that

(3.27) 
$$\sup_{z \in \Delta_0} \| (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z)\mathcal{A})^N f \|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le \| f \|_1,$$

with  $\mathcal{X}_1$  compactly imbedded in  $X_1$ . The necessity to add ( $\varepsilon_i$ ) in (3.26) is probably purely technical and not restrictive for applications. In examples, we can take N = 2N', when

(3.28) 
$$\sup_{x+iy\in\Delta_0} \|(\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}})^{N'}(x+iy)f\|_3 \le \frac{C}{\langle y\rangle^{\alpha}} \|f\|_2,$$

for some convenient space  $X_3$  such that  $\mathcal{A}: X_1 \to X_3$  and  $\sup_{z \in \Delta_0} \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_3, X_2)} < \infty$ . At the level of the semigroup, (3.28) is typically a consequence of

$$\|(\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})^{(*N'')}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_3^{\zeta})} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+),$$

with  $\zeta > 0$ , where  $X_3^{\zeta} := \{f \in X_3, \ \mathcal{L}^{\zeta} f \in X_3\}$  stands for the (possibly fractional) domain for the operator defined in  $X_3$ . However, (3.26) is a bit more general than that last estimate. We refer to [278, 273, 280, 277] for precise definition, examples and discussion. For further references, we observe that (3.23) and (3.25) together imply

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \| (S_{\mathcal{B}} * \mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})(t)f\|_1 \, dt &\leq \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \int_0^t \| S_{\mathcal{B}}(t-s)\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(s)f\|_1 \, dsdt \\ &\leq \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \int_0^T \| S_{\mathcal{B}}(u)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)} \| \mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(s)f\|_1 \, duds \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \Theta(u) \, du \, \|f\|_2. \end{aligned}$$

Arguing in a similar way for any  $\ell \geq 1$ , we establish

(3.29) 
$$\frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \| (S_{\mathcal{B}} * (\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})^{(*\ell)})(t) f \|_1 dt \lesssim \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \Theta \, du \, \|f\|_2 \to 0 \quad \text{as} \quad T \to \infty.$$

For synthesizing and for further references, let us now bring out some possible general framework for semigroup enjoying weak dissipativity. We introduce the following structure condition on a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  and its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  by assuming

(HS3) there exist a splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$ , some Banach lattices  $X_2 \subset X_1$ , an integer  $N \geq 1$  and some decaying functions  $\Theta_i : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$  with  $\Theta_1(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ ,  $\Theta_2 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+)$  such that  $\mathcal{A}$  is positive,  $\mathcal{B}$  generates a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  and the following estimates hold

$$(3.30) \qquad \qquad \|(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*\ell)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)} = \mathcal{O}(\Theta_1), \quad \forall \ell \in \{0,\dots,N-1\},$$

$$(3.31) \qquad \qquad \|(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_1,X_2)} = \mathcal{O}(\Theta_2).$$

We now particularize our discussion to a Radon measures framework. We assume that there exist some weight functions  $\psi_i$  on E,  $\psi_0 \leq \psi_1 \leq \psi_2$ , with  $\psi_2(x)/\psi_1(x) \to \infty$  as  $x \to \infty$  so that  $M^1_{\psi_2} \subset C M^1_{\psi_1}$  (compact imbedding for the weak convergence), a function  $\chi \in C_c(E)$ ,  $0 \leq \chi \leq 1$ , and a constant  $M \geq 0$  such that

- (i)  $\mathcal{L}^*\psi_1 \leq -\psi_0 + M\chi;$
- (ii)  $\mathcal{L}^*\psi_2 \leq M\chi;$
- (iii)  $\psi_1 \leq \varepsilon \psi_2 + \eta(\varepsilon) \psi_0$  for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,

for a function  $\eta: (0,1] \to (0,\infty)$  such that  $\eta(1) = 0, \eta(\varepsilon) \to \infty$  when  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , and

(3.32) 
$$t \mapsto \Theta(t) := \inf_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)} \left( e^{-\frac{t}{\eta(\varepsilon)}} + \varepsilon \right) \in L^1(0,\infty).$$

It is worth emphasizing that from the very definition, we have automatically that  $\Theta$  is positive and decreasing,  $\Theta(0) = 1$  and  $\Theta(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ . Arguing similarly as we did during the proof of Corollary 2.20 and the end of Section 3.1, we introduce the splitting

$$\mathcal{A} := M\chi, \quad \mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - \mathcal{A},$$

and we establish that  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  is a positive semigroup on  $X = M^1_{\psi_2}(E)$ . More precisely, for  $0 \leq f_0 \in D(\mathcal{B})$ in the domain of  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  and denoting  $f_t := S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0$ , we may compute

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int f_t \, \psi_2 \le \int f_t \, \mathcal{B}^* \psi_2 \le 0$$

and similarly

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int f_t \, \psi_1 \leq \int f_t \, \mathcal{B}^* \psi_1 \leq - \int f_t \, \psi_0.$$

Integrating both differential inequalities, we deduce  $S_{\mathcal{B}} \in L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{B}(M^1_{\psi_i})), i = 1, 2$  and

$$\int_0^\infty \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0\|_{M^1_{\psi_0}} dt \le \|f_0\|_{M^1_{\psi_1}}, \quad \forall f_0 \in M^1_{\psi_1}.$$

We may make a slight (but important) improvement of the previous estimate by proceeding similarly as we did for proving (3.23). Using the same notations as in the above computation, we indeed have

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int f_t\,\psi_1 + \frac{1}{\eta(\varepsilon)}\int f_t\,\psi_1 \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{\eta(\varepsilon)}\int f_t\,\psi_2 \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{\eta(\varepsilon)}\int f_0\,\psi_2,$$

where we have used (i) and (iii) in the first inequality and the previous  $L_t^{\infty}(\mathscr{B}(M^1_{\psi_2}))$  bound in the second inequality. Integrating in time, we deduce

$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{M^{1}_{\psi_{1}}} \le \Theta(t)\|f\|_{M^{1}_{\psi_{2}}}, \quad \forall t > 0$$

Taking  $X_i := M^1_{\psi_i}$  and N = 1, we see that  $\mathcal{L}$  then satisfies **(HS3)** with  $\Theta_i = \Theta$ .

3.4. First existence result in the weakly dissipative case. We first come back to the proof of Theorem 2.21 and explain what goes wrong when we try to adapt it to a weak dissipativity context. More precisely, we assume that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is a positive semigroup (so that **(H1)** holds) satisfying  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 \geq 0$  for some  $\phi_0 \in X' \setminus \{0\}$  (so that **(H2)** holds) and the splitting structure **(HS3)** for some bounded operator  $\mathcal{A}$  and some weakly dissipative operator  $\mathcal{B}$ , in the sense that (3.19) holds. In such a situation, we may define

$$\lambda_1 := \inf\{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}; \ \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\kappa) \in \mathscr{B}(X), \ \forall \kappa \ge \lambda\} \ge 0,$$

and there exist sequences  $(\lambda_n)$  of  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $(\hat{f}_n)$  of  $X_+$  such that

$$\lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1 \ge 0, \quad \|\hat{f}_n\| = 1, \quad \varepsilon_n := \lambda_n \hat{f}_n - \mathcal{L} \hat{f}_n \to 0 \text{ in } X,$$

thanks to Lemma 2.6. In the simplest situation, we may further assume that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) : X_1 \to X_0$  is uniformly bounded in  $\kappa \geq \lambda_1$  and  $\mathcal{A} : X_0 \to X_1$  with  $X = X_1 \subset X_0$ . The issue is that even in that case, we may write

$$f_n = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A}f_n + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n,$$

but it is not clear how to conclude that  $(\hat{f}_n)$  belongs to a compact set in X because it is not clear that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n \to 0$  in X.

The next result aim precisely to establish that last convergence under suitable quite strong (although natural and true in some examples) assumptions on the operator  $\mathcal{L}$ . The proof is adapted from [231, Sec. 6.3] and mixes some dynamical argument together with the stationary approach developed in Section 2.2.

**Theorem 3.3.** Consider a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  in a Banach lattice  $X = X_2 \subset X_1 \subset X_0$  such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies

(1) there exists  $\phi_0 \in D(\mathcal{L}^*)$ ,  $\phi_0 \geq 0$ ,  $\phi_0 \neq 0$ , such that  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 \geq 0$ ; (2)  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{B}$  satisfying (3.23), (3.25), (3.26) and (3.27). Then, there exist  $\lambda_1 \geq 0$  and  $f_1 \in X_1$  such that

(3.33) 
$$||f_1||_{\chi_1} = 1, \quad f_1 \ge 0, \quad \mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1.$$

Proof of Theorem 3.3. We split the proof into four steps.

Step 1. We know from Lemma 2.2 and Lemma 2.4-(i) that (H1) and (H2) hold. We may then define  $\lambda_1 \geq 0$  with the help of (2.16). If  $\lambda_1 > 0$ , we see that  $\mathcal{V}(\alpha)$  defined in (2.22) is bounded in  $\mathcal{B}(X)$  uniformly on  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0 := \lambda_1/2$  because of (3.23) and (3.25), and that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha)$  also defined in

(2.22) satisfies (2.23) because of (3.25) and Remark 2.9-(1). Using Lemma 2.8, we get that (H3) holds, and we conclude thanks to Theorem 2.21 in that case.

In the sequel, we always assume  $\lambda_1 = 0$ .

Step 2. Let us fix  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L})$  such that  $f_0 \ge 0$  and  $C_0 := \langle f_0, \phi_0 \rangle > 0$ , which exists by definition of  $\phi_0$ . Denoting  $f(t) := S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0$ , we have

$$\frac{a}{dt}\langle f(t),\phi_0\rangle = \langle \mathcal{L}f(t),\phi_0\rangle = \langle f(t),\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0\rangle \ge 0,$$

which in turns implies

$$\langle f(t), \phi_0 \rangle \ge C_0, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

Step 3. We claim that  $\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(0)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)} = +\infty$ . That in particular implies  $\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(0)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} = +\infty$ and thus  $0 \in \Sigma(\mathcal{L})$ . We assume by contradiction that  $\mathcal{K}_{2,1} := \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(0)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)} < +\infty$ . First, because  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is positive, we have

$$|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)f| \leq \int_0^\infty e^{-t\Re ez} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) |f| \, dt = |\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\Re ez)|f|,$$

from which we deduce

$$\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)} \le \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\Re ez)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)}, \quad \forall z \in \Delta_0$$

As a consequence, we have

(3.34) 
$$\sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}} \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(iy)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2, X_1)} \le \mathcal{K}_{2,1}.$$

We write the representation formulas (taken from [278, (2.21)])

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f = \mathcal{T}_0(t) + \lim_{M \to \infty} \mathcal{T}_{1,M}(t)$$

with

$$\mathcal{T}_0(t) := \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} S_{\mathcal{B}} * (\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})^{(*\ell)}(t) f$$

and

$$\mathcal{T}_{1,M}(t) := \frac{i}{2\pi} \int_{a-\mathrm{i}M}^{a+\mathrm{i}M} \mathrm{e}^{zt} \,\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) \,(\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z))^N f \,dz,$$

for any  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}), t \ge 0$  and a > 0. On the one hand, from (3.29), we have the Cesàro mean convergence

(3.35) 
$$\frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \mathcal{T}_0(t) dt \to 0 \text{ in } X_1, \text{ as } T \to \infty.$$

On the other hand, we estimate the contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_{1,M}$ . Integrating by part, we have

$$\mathcal{T}_{1,M}(t) = \frac{1}{t} \frac{i}{2\pi} \int_{a-\mathrm{i}M}^{a+\mathrm{i}M} \mathrm{e}^{zt} \frac{d}{dz} \left[ \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) \left( \mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z) \right)^N \right] f \, dz,$$

with

$$\frac{d}{dz} \left[ \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) \left( \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z) \right)^{N} \right] = \sum_{\varepsilon \in \mathbb{N}^{N+1}, \, |\varepsilon|=1} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)^{1+\varepsilon_{0}} \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}^{1+\varepsilon_{1}}(z) \dots \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}^{1+\varepsilon_{N}}(z).$$

Together with condition (3.26) and estimate (3.34), we get

$$\begin{split} & \left\| \frac{d}{dz} \big[ \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) \left( \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z) \right)^{N} \big] f \right\|_{1} \\ & \leq (\mathcal{K}_{2,1} + \mathcal{K}_{2,1}^{2}) N \sup_{\varepsilon \in \mathbb{N}^{N}, \, |\varepsilon| \leq 1} \| \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}^{1+\varepsilon_{1}}(z) \dots \mathcal{A} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}^{1+\varepsilon_{N}}(z) f \|_{2} \\ & \leq \frac{C_{1}}{\langle y \rangle^{\alpha}} \| f \|_{2}, \end{split}$$

uniformly for any  $z = x + iy \in \Delta_0$ , for some constant  $C_1 > 0$ . We deduce

(3.36) 
$$\|\lim_{M \to \infty} \mathcal{T}_{1,M}(t)\|_1 \le \frac{1}{t} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{C_1}{\langle y \rangle^{\alpha}} \, dy \|f\|_2 \to 0,$$

as  $t \to \infty$ . Gathering (3.35) and (3.36), we conclude in particular that

$$\frac{1}{T} \int_0^T S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f_0 \, dt \to 0 \quad \text{in } X_1, \quad \text{as} \quad T \to \infty.$$

which is in contradiction with the estimate of Step 2.

Step 4. Conclusion. Taking advantage of the convenient blow up of  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)$  as  $\lambda \searrow 0$  established in the previous Step 3, we may now argue similarly as in the proof of Theorem 2.21. From Step 2, there exists a sequence  $(\lambda_n)$  such that  $\lambda_n \to 0$  and

$$\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda_n)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X_2,X_1)}\to\infty.$$

That means that there exist  $(f_n)$  and  $(g_n)$  such that

$$||f_n||_{X_1} \to \infty, \quad ||g_n||_{X_2} = 1, \quad f_n = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda_n) g_n$$

or equivalently that there exist  $(\hat{f}_n)$  and  $(\varepsilon_n)$  (by defining  $\hat{f}_n := f_{n\pm}/||f_{n\pm}||_{X_1}$ ,  $\varepsilon_n := g_{n\pm}/||f_{n\pm}||_{X_1}$ ) satisfying

(3.37) 
$$\|\hat{f}_n\|_{X_1} = 1, \quad \hat{f}_n \ge 0, \quad \|\varepsilon_n\|_{X_2} \to 0, \quad \varepsilon_n = (\lambda_n - \mathcal{L})\,\hat{f}_n.$$

As in the proof of Lemma 2.8, we deduce that (2.25) holds, that is

(3.38) 
$$\hat{f}_n = \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A})^{\ell} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n) \varepsilon_n + (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A})^N \hat{f}_n.$$

Using the uniform boundedness

$$(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A})^{\ell}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n) \in \mathcal{B}(X_2, X_1), \quad (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A})^N \in \mathcal{B}(X_1, \mathcal{X}_1), \ \mathcal{X}_1 \subset \subset X_1,$$

we deduce that  $(\hat{f}_n)$  belongs to a compact set of  $X_1$ , or in other words, that there exist a subsequence of  $(\hat{f}_n)$  (not relabeled) and  $f_1 \in X_1$  such that  $\hat{f}_n \to f_1$  in  $X_1$ . We may pass to the limit in (3.37), and we get (3.33).

3.5. Second existence result in the weakly dissipative case. Using a pure dynamical approach adapted from the second proof of Theorem 3.1 and from [81, Thm. 6.1], we establish a second existence result which is less demanding in terms of conditions on the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ .

**Theorem 3.4.** Consider a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on a Banach lattice X = Y' for a separable Banach lattice Y. We assume

- (i) there exists  $\phi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $[S_t f]_0 \ge [f]_0$  for any  $f \in X_+$  and  $f \mapsto [f]_0 := \langle |f|, \phi_0 \rangle$ is a norm on X. We then denotes  $\mathcal{X}$  the vector space X endowed with this norm  $[\cdot]_0$ ;
- (ii) there exist  $v \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{B}(X))$  and  $0 \leq w \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}, X))$  such that

$$S = v + w * S$$

and we set

(3.39)

(3.40) 
$$M := \sup_{t \ge 0} \|v(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty, \quad \Theta(t) := \|w(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X},X)} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+).$$

Then there exists a pair  $(\lambda_1, f_1) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$ .

**Remark 3.5.** (1) When  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  satisfies (HS3) then (3.39) holds with

(3.41) 
$$v := \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} S_{\mathcal{B}} * (\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}})^{(*\ell)}, \quad w := (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}$$

(2) By definition of the norm  $[\cdot]_0$  of  $\mathcal{X}$ , we see that  $\mathcal{X}$  is a weighted  $L^1$  space or a weighted Radon measures space. In many applications, when both  $\mathcal{X}$  and X are Radon measures spaces, one can choose N = 1. On the other hand, when X is for instance a (possibly weighted)  $L^p$  space with p > 1, one must take  $N \ge 2$  in most of the applications. In condition (ii), the first bound is not really demanding and almost automatic in view of the estimates exhibited in Section 3.3. The second bound is a kind of regularity estimate reminiscent of the enlarging and shrinkage technique developed in [294, 190, 274].

Proof of Theorem 3.4. We split the proof into three steps. Step 1. We define

$$R := \max(2\|\Theta\|_{L^1}, \|g_0\|),$$

for some  $g_0 \in X_+$  such that  $[g_0]_0 = 1$ , and next the nonempty convex and compact (in the weak  $*\sigma(X, Y)$  sense) set

$$\mathcal{C} := \{ f \in X_+; \, [f]_0 = 1, \, \|f\| \le R \},\$$

as well as the increasing function

$$\lambda(t) := \inf_{f \in \mathcal{C}} [S(t)f]_0, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

We have the alternative

- (1)  $\sup \lambda > 2M$ ,
- (2) sup  $\lambda \leq 2M$ .

Step 2. We assume that the first term (1) of the alternative holds true, or in other words, there exists  $T_0 > 0$  such that

$$(3.42) \qquad \forall f \in \mathcal{C}, \quad [S_{T_0}f]_0 \ge 2M.$$

We define as before

$$\Phi_{T_0}f := rac{S_{T_0}f}{[S_{T_0}f]_0}, \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{C}.$$

By construction, for any  $f \in C$ , we have  $\Phi_{T_0} f \ge 0$  and  $[\Phi_{T_0} f]_0 = 1$ . On the other hand, using the splitting structure (3.39) and the estimates (3.40), we have

$$||S(t)f|| \le M||f|| + \int_0^t \Theta(t-s)[S(s)f]_0 \, ds.$$

From hypothesis (i) and the semigroup property, we also have

$$[S_t f]_0 \ge [S_s f]_0, \quad \forall t \ge s \ge 0$$

The two above estimates together imply

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Phi_{T_0}f\| &\leq \quad \frac{M\|f\|}{[S_{T_0}f]_0} + \int_0^{T_0} \Theta(T_0 - s) \frac{[S_s f]_0}{[S_{T_0}f]_0} \, ds \\ &\leq \quad \frac{1}{2} \|f\| + \|\Theta\|_{L^1} \leq R, \end{aligned}$$

for any  $f \in \mathcal{C}$ . We have thus proved  $\Phi_{T_0} : \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}$ . Thanks to the Tykonov fixed point Theorem, there exists  $f_{T_0} \in \mathcal{C}$  such that  $\Phi_{T_0} f_{T_0} = f_{T_0}$ . In other words, we have built a pair of "almost eigenvalue and eigenfunction"

$$f_{T_0} \ge 0, \quad [f_{T_0}]_0 = 1, \quad S_{T_0} f_{T_0} = e^{\lambda_1 T_0} f_{T_0},$$

with  $e^{\lambda_1 T_0} = [S_{T_0}f]_0$  and thus  $\lambda_1 \in [0, \kappa_1]$ . We conclude to the existence of  $f_1 \in \mathcal{C}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$  really similarly as in Step 2 of the Second proof of Theorem 3.1.

Step 3. We assume that the second term (2) of the alternative holds true. In that case, for any  $n \ge 1$ , there exists  $f_n \in \mathcal{C}$  such that  $[S(n)f_n]_0 \le 2M$ . By compactness, there exists  $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}$  and a subsequence  $(f_{n_k})$  such that  $f_{n_k} \rightharpoonup f_0 \in \mathcal{C}$  and

$$\forall t \ge 0, \ \forall k (n_k \ge t), \quad [S(t)f_{n_k}]_0 \le [S(n_k)f_{n_k}]_0 \le 2M,$$

so that

(3.43) 
$$\forall t \ge 0, \quad [S(t)f_0]_0 \le 2M.$$

Using this particular initial datum, we argue similarly as in [81, proof of Theorem 6.1], and we conclude to the existence of a stationary state. More precisely, we come back to the splitting structure (3.39) of the semigroup S and we introduce the associated Cesàro means

(3.44) 
$$U_T := \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T S(t) dt, \quad V_T := \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T v(t) dt, \quad K_T := \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T (w * S)(t) dt,$$

for any T > 0. We obviously have

$$\|V_T\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \leq \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \|v(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} dt \leq M.$$

On the other hand, we have

$$\int_0^T (w * S)(t) \, dt = \int_0^T \int_s^T w(t - s) dt S(s) \, ds \le \int_0^T w(\tau) d\tau \int_0^T S(s) \, ds,$$

thanks to the Fubini theorem and the positivity of the two operators involved in this integral formula. We deduce

$$\begin{aligned} \|K_T f_0\| &\leq \| \int_0^T w(\tau) d\tau \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T S(s) f_0 ds \| \\ &\leq \int_0^\infty \|w(\tau)\|_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X},X)} d\tau \left[ \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T S(s) f_0 ds \right]_0 = \|\Theta\|_{L^1} [U_T f_0]_0, \end{aligned}$$

thanks to assumption (ii), so that  $K_T f_0$  is uniformly bounded in X thanks to (3.43) and the elementary estimate  $[U_T f_0]_0 \leq [S_T f_0]_0$ . We then deduce that  $U_T = V_T + K_T$  satisfies

$$||U_T f_0|| \le M ||f_0|| + 2M ||\Theta||_{L^1}$$
 and  $1 \le [S_T f_0]_0 \le 2M$ ,

for any T > 0. By compactness, there exists  $T_k \to +\infty$  and  $f_1 \in X_+$  such that  $U_{T_k} f \rightharpoonup f_1$  weakly \* in X. Thanks to the second inequality, we have  $[f_1]_0 \ge 1$ . We then argue thanks to the usual mean ergodic theorem trick. For any fixed s > 0, we observe that

$$S(s)f_1 - f_1 = \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^{T_k} S(s)S(t)f_0 dt - \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^{T_k} S(t)f_0 dt \right\}$$
$$= \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T_k} \int_{T_k}^{T_k + s} S(t)f_0 dt - \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^s S(t)f_0 dt \right\}$$

weakly \* in X. By the lower semicontinuous property of the norm  $[\cdot]_0$ , we deduce

$$[S(s)f_1 - f_1]_0 \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T_k} \int_{T_k}^{T_k + s} [S(t)f_0]_0 dt + \frac{1}{T_k} \int_0^s [S(t)f_0]_0 dt \right\} = 0,$$

so that  $f_1$  is a stationary solution, and thus  $f_1$  is an eigenfunction associated to the eigenvalue  $\lambda_1 = 0$ .

### 4. IRREDUCIBILITY AND GEOMETRY OF THE FIRST EIGENVALUE

In this section, we are concerned with the geometric part of the Krein-Rutman theorem for an unbounded operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on a Banach lattice X. We assume that the conclusions of the existence part are achieved, namely

(C1) the first primal and dual eigenvalue problem has a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ : there exist  $\lambda_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $f_1 \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L}) \setminus \{0\}, \phi_1 \in Y_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L}^*) \setminus \{0\}$  such that

(4.1) 
$$\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$$
 and  $\mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 = \lambda_1 \phi_1$ .

By construction, we also have  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \subset \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \leq \lambda_1\}$ . Assuming that S is positive as for the existence part and an additional strong maximum principle property, we analyze the first eigenvalue problem. 4.1. More about positivity. For further references, we introduce several notions which are strongly related to the positivity property for semigroups.

The signum operator sign. In a real Banach lattice X, we say that sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(X, X'')$  is a signum operator for  $f \in X$ , if it satisfies the following properties

$$(4.2) \qquad (\operatorname{sign} f) f = |f|,$$

(4.3)  $(\operatorname{sign} f) g \le |g|, \quad \forall g \in X.$ 

In the sequel, we will always assume that such an operator exists. We refer to [15, Sec. C.I & C.II] for a general introduction to the topic. In practice, we will only need a weak formulation of the sign operator (see below) which may be defined only in some subspace  $\mathcal{X} \subset X$ . We always additionally assume that the signum operator satisfies

$$(\operatorname{sign} (-f)) (-g) = (\operatorname{sign} f)g, \quad \forall g \in X, \\ (\operatorname{sign} f) g = g, \quad \forall g \in X, \text{ if } f \in X_+,$$

We also define

$$\operatorname{sign}_{+} f := \frac{1}{2} (I + \operatorname{sign} f).$$

• When X is a space of functions, the sign operator sign f associated to  $f \in X$  corresponds to the multiplication by the function sign  $f := \mathbf{1}_{f>0} - \mathbf{1}_{f<0}$ . When  $X := L^p(E)$ , we obviously see that sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(L^p(E))$  for any  $f \in L^p(E)$ . On the other hand, when  $X := C_0(E)$ , we only have sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(C_0(E); \mathcal{M}^{\infty}(E))$ , where  $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(E)$  denotes the space of uniformly bounded measurable functions, so that  $\mathcal{M}^{\infty}(E) \subset (C_0(E))''$ . In a space of bounded measures  $X = M^1(E)$ , we may define the sign operator by means of the Radon-Nikodym theorem. For a given  $f \in \mathcal{M}^1(E)$ , using Hahn decomposition, there exists indeed a measurable function  $\alpha : E \to \{-1, 1\}$  such that  $f = \alpha |f|$ , and we then define (sign  $f)g = \alpha g$  for any  $g \in M^1(E)$ .

• When X is  $\sigma$ -order complete, in the sense that any increasing and upper bounded sequence has a supremum (a common least upper bound), the operator sign exists and is more regular, namely sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(X)$  for any  $f \in X$ , see [296] and also [15, Sec. C.I.8]. We recover in particular that sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(L^p(E))$  for any  $f \in L^p(E)$ .

Weak principle maximum and Kato's inequality. We introduce now two definitions formulated on an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  which are almost equivalent to the positivity property of the semigroup S when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of S.

• We say that the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the *weak maximum principle* when

(4.4) 
$$\kappa \in \mathbb{R}, f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \text{ and } (\kappa - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \text{ imply } f \ge 0;$$

• We say that the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies *Kato's inequality* when

(4.5) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \quad \mathcal{L}|f| \ge (\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f.$$

Since |f| does not necessarily belong to  $D(\mathcal{L})$ , the correct way to understand Kato's inequality is

(4.6) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \ \forall \psi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*) \cap Y_+, \quad \langle |f|, \mathcal{L}^*\psi \rangle \ge \langle (\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f, \psi \rangle$$

We immediately see from the definitions that (4.5) is equivalent to assume

(4.7) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \quad \mathcal{L}f_+ \ge (\operatorname{sign}_+ f)\mathcal{L}f.$$

**Remark 4.1.** We complement Lemma 2.1, by claiming that for a semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on a Banach lattice X, there is equivalence between the fact that S is positive and  $\kappa - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the weak maximum principle for any  $\kappa > \omega(\mathcal{L})$ , what is straightforward using that these properties are equivalent to the fact that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\kappa) \ge 0$  for any  $\kappa > \omega(\mathcal{L})$ . These properties also imply that Kato's inequality holds true, see [296, 12], [13, Prop. 1.1], [11, Rk. 3.10] and the textbook [15, Thms C.II.2.4, C.II.2.6 and Rk. C-II.3.12]. When for instance  $f, |f| \in D(\mathcal{L})$ , we may indeed compute

$$(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f = (\operatorname{sign} f)\lim_{t\to 0} \frac{S_t f - f}{t} \le \lim_{t\to 0} \frac{S_t |f| - |f|}{t} = \mathcal{L}|f|,$$

where we have used the very definition of the generator  $\mathcal{L}$  and the properties (4.2)-(4.3) of sign f in the inequality.

We end this section by introducing other notions of positivity which strengthen the previously defined positivity condition.

**Strict order.** We may define a first stronger order > (or <) on X by writing for  $f \in X$ 

$$f > 0$$
 if  $f \in X_+ \setminus \{0$ 

and similarly a stronger order > (or <) on X' by writing for  $\phi \in X'$ 

$$\phi > 0$$
 if  $\phi \in X'_+ \setminus \{0\}.$ 

We may next define the strict (and stronger) order  $\gg$  (or  $\ll$ ) on X by writing for  $f \in X$ 

(4.8) 
$$f \gg 0 \text{ or } f \in X_{++} \quad \text{iff} \quad \forall \psi \in X'_{+} \setminus \{0\}, \ \langle \psi, f \rangle > 0$$

and similarly the strict order  $\gg$  (or  $\ll$ ) on X' by writing for  $\phi \in X'$ 

(4.9) 
$$\phi \gg 0 \text{ or } \phi \in X'_{++} \quad \text{iff} \quad \forall g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ \langle \phi, g \rangle > 0.$$

On the two Banach lattices X and Y, we thus have three positivity notions with  $\gg$  (associated to  $X_{++}$  and  $Y_{++}$ ) stronger than > (associated to  $X_{+}\setminus\{0\}$  and  $Y_{+}\setminus\{0\}$ ) which itself is stronger than  $\geq$  (associated to  $X_{+}$  and  $Y_{+}$ ).

Let us comment on the notion of strict positivity.

**Remark 4.2.** When X = Y' for instance, there are two possible strict positivity notions on X given by (4.8) for the space X (namely  $\phi \in X$  is stricly positive when  $\langle \xi, \psi \rangle > 0$  for any  $\xi \in X'_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ) and by (4.9) for the space Y (namely  $\phi \in X$  is stricly positive when  $\langle \psi, g \rangle > 0$  for any  $g \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ). They clearly coincide when X is reflexive, but in general the first one is stronger than the second one. In that situation, we will always consider that X is endowed with the weakest "dual" strict order (4.9).

**Examples 4.3.** In the space  $C_0(E)$ , the strict order is defined by  $f \gg 0$  iff f(x) > 0 for any  $x \in E$ . In a space  $L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ ,  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , the strict order is defined by  $f \gg 0$  iff f(x) > 0 for  $\mu$ -a.e.  $x \in E$ . In the space  $M^1(E) = C_0(E)'$ , the strict order is defined by duality by  $f \gg 0$  iff  $\langle f, \varphi \rangle > 0$  for any  $\varphi \in C_0(E)$ ,  $\varphi \geq 0$ ,  $\varphi \neq 0$ .

**Remark 4.4.** In a Banach lattice X such that  $\operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$ , the common definition of the strict order is  $X_{++} := \operatorname{int} X_+$ . In particular, in the case when E is compact and  $X = C_0(E) = C(E)$ , we have  $\operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$  and the definition of  $X_{++}$  introduced in Examples 4.3 coincides with  $\operatorname{int} X_+$ . In all the other examples considered, we have  $\operatorname{int} X_+ = \emptyset$ , and thus our definition of the strict order does not coincide with the one defined through the set  $\operatorname{int} X_+$ .

**Remark 4.5.** Another notion of strict order can be defined through the notions of ideals and quasiinterior points as briefly explained now, see [15] or [41, Chap. 10] and the references therein for details. Defining the segment  $[g_1, g_2]$  and the set  $I_f$  for  $g_1, g_2 \in X$  and  $f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  by

$$[g_1, g_2] := \{g \in X; g_1 \le g \le g_2\}, \quad I_f := \bigcup_{k \ge 0} [-kf, kf] = \operatorname{Span}[0, f]$$

one shows that  $I_f$  is an ideal in the sense that  $g \in I_f$  implies  $|g| \in I_f$  and  $0 \leq g \leq f$  implies  $g \in I_f$ . We say that f is an order unit if  $I_f = X$ . When  $\operatorname{int} X_+ \neq \emptyset$ , we find that f is an order unit iff  $f \in \operatorname{int} X_+$  from Lemma 2.23, so that we recover the notion of strict positivity defined above. On the other hand, we say that f is a quasi-interior point if  $\overline{I}_f = X$ . It can be shown that f is a quasi-interior point iff f is strictly positive in the sense of the direct strict order (4.8), see for instance [337, Thm. II.6.3]. These two notions of strict positivity and quasi interior point thus coincide when X is reflexive or when  $X = L^p(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ ,  $1 \leq p < \infty$ , see also [41, Examples 10.16] when  $\mu$  is a  $\sigma$ -finite diffuse (or atomless) measure. On the other hand, it is important to point out again that the "dual" strict order (4.9) considered here is a weaker notion than the quasi-interior point notion. For instance, in  $X = C_0(E)' = M^1(E)$ , there is no quasi-interior point but  $X_{++} \neq \emptyset$ .

We finally point out the following result. For a semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  in a Banach lattice, under the mild assumption that there exists a strictly positive subeigenvector for the dual problem, namely

$$\exists \phi \in X'_{++}, \ \exists b \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \mathcal{L}^* \phi \le b \phi,$$

then Kato's inequality (4.5) implies that S is positive, see [13, Thm. 1.6].

4.2. Irreducibility and strong maximum principle. We present some other material involving the strict positivity. When satisfied by  $\xi \in X$  or Y, we will in particular make use of the property (4.10)

(4.10)  $\xi_+ \gg 0$  implies  $\xi \gg 0$  (or equivalently  $\xi_- = 0$ ).

For further references, we introduce some general framework for the couple of Banach lattices we will use in the sequel:

(X1)  $\begin{cases} (i) & X_{++} \neq \emptyset, Y_{++} \neq \emptyset \text{ and the signum operator is well define in both } X \text{ and } Y; \\ (ii) & \text{the property (4.10) holds in both spaces } X \text{ and } Y. \end{cases}$ 

While (X1)-(i) is always satisfied in the applications, it is not the case for (X1)-(ii).

**Lemma 4.6.** The property (4.10) holds true in a space X endowed with the direct strict order (4.8), in particular in  $X = L^p$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , and  $X = C_0$ , and also in the space  $L^{\infty} = (L^1)'$  endowed with the dual strict order (4.9).

Proof of Lemma 4.6. We start recalling the proof of (4.10) in a general space X endowed with the strict order (4.8). Consider an element f of the Banach lattice X and assume that  $f_+ \gg 0$ . The vectors  $f_+$  and  $f_-$  are disjoint, *i.e.*  $f_+ \wedge f_- = 0$ , see for instance [264, Thm. 1.1.1 iv)]. On the one hand, since  $f_+ \gg 0$ , we have that

$$(nf_+) \wedge f_- \to f_-$$

with respect to the norm as  $n \to \infty$ , see [337, Thm. II.6.3]. On the other hand, we have

$$0 \le (nf_+) \land f_- \le (nf_+) \land (nf_-) = n(f_+ \land f_-) = 0,$$

for every integer  $n \ge 1$ , where the last equality follows from the fact that  $f_+$  and  $f_-$  are disjoint. We deduce by passing to the limit  $n \to \infty$  that  $f_- = 0$ . Thus,  $f = f_+ \gg 0$ .

We now establish (4.10) when  $X = L^{\infty}$  (notice that exactly the same arguments may be used when  $X = L^p$  and  $X = C_0$ , what provides an elementary proof in these cases too). Take  $f \in L^{\infty}$ such that  $f_+ \gg 0$ . From the definition of the strict order made explicit in Examples 4.3, we have  $f_+(x) = \max(f(x), 0) > 0$  a.e., so that f(x) > 0 a.e. and finally  $f_-(x) = 0$  a.e..

We give now a counter-example in the Radon measures space case.

**Example 4.7.** Consider  $M^1([0,1]) = C([0,1])'$  endowed with the dual strict order (4.9). Let  $(q_n)$  be an enumeration of the rational numbers in [0,1] and let r be an irrational number in [0,1]. The functional  $\phi$  given by  $\langle \phi, f \rangle := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} 1/2^n f(q_n) - f(r)$  satisfies  $\phi_+ \gg 0$ , but  $\phi$  itself is not positive.

For an operator  $A \in \mathscr{B}(X)$ , we have yet formalized a positivity condition in section 2.1, by (P1)  $A \ge 0$  if  $A: X_+ \to X_+$ .

Other possible definition of positivity may be

(P2)  $A: X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_+ \setminus \{0\};$ 

 $(P3) A: X_{++} \to X_{++}.$ 

We now define a stronger notion of positivity, named as strong positivity condition, by

(P4) A > 0 if  $A : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$ .

We list without proof some elementary properties about these different notions and also refer to Section 6.1 for further discussion. We have (P2)  $\Rightarrow$  (P1), (P3)  $\Rightarrow$  (P1) as well as (P4)  $\Rightarrow$  ((P3), (P2)). We also have  $A : X_+ \to X_+$  iff  $A^* : Y_+ \to Y_+$ ;  $A : X_{++} \to X_{++}$  iff  $A^* : Y_{++} \to Y_{++}$ ;  $A : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$  iff  $A^* : Y_+ \setminus \{0\} \to Y_{++}$ .

We say that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle if

(4.11)  $f \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L}), \ (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \quad \text{imply} \quad f \gg 0 \text{ or } f = 0.$ 

It is worth emphasizing that if  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  then  $\lambda' - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for any  $\lambda' \leq \lambda$ .

We say that a positive semigroup S is irreducible if

(4.12) 
$$\forall f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \forall \phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists \tau > 0 \quad \langle S_\tau f, \phi \rangle > 0$$

A semigroup S is classically said to be irreducible and aperiodic if the above positivity condition holds for all sufficiently large times, namely

(4.13) 
$$\forall f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \forall \phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists T > 0, \forall \tau \ge T \quad \langle S_\tau f, \phi \rangle > 0.$$

Other notions of strong positivity for the semigroup S are

$$(4.14) \qquad \exists T > 0, \quad S_T : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++},$$

(4.15) 
$$\exists T > 0, \quad \int_0^T S(t)dt : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$$

We summarize some possible implications between the previous positivity notions.

**Lemma 4.8.** For a positive semigroup S, the following hold:

(1) The pointwise strong positivity condition (4.14) implies the condition (4.15);

(2) The integral strong positivity condition (4.15) implies the irreducibility condition (4.12), but the reverse implication is false. Similarly, the irreducibility and aperiodicity condition (4.13) implies the irreducibility condition (4.12), but the reverse implication is false;

(3) The irreducibility condition (4.12) is equivalent to the fact that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda) : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$ , for any  $\lambda > \lambda_1$ , as well as to the fact that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle (4.11) for any  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ .

The result is very classic, at least for strongly positive semigroup, see e.g. [15, Definition C.3.1] or [41, Prop. 14.10]. For the sake of completeness, we however present a short proof.

Proof of Lemma 4.8. We prove (1). We assume (4.14) and we fix  $g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ,  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , so that  $\langle S(T)g, \phi \rangle > 0$ . Observing that the function  $t \mapsto \langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle$  is continuous, there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $\langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle > 0$  for any  $t \in [T - \varepsilon, T]$ , so that

$$\left\langle \int_0^T S(t) dtg, \phi \right\rangle = \int_0^T \langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle dt > 0.$$

Because  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  may be chosen arbitrary, we deduce (4.15).

We prove (2). We assume now (4.15) and we fix  $g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , so that

$$\int_0^T \langle S(t)g,\phi\rangle dt = \left\langle \int_0^T S(t)dtg,\phi\right\rangle > 0,$$

by assumption. We get (4.12) by observing that the function  $t \mapsto \langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle$  must be positive somewhere on [0, T]. For the reverse implication we refer to [50, 169], where is studied an example of growth-fragmentation operator associated to mitosis satisfying the irreducibility condition (4.12) but not the integral strong positivity condition (4.15) nor the irreducibility and aperiodicity condition (4.13), see also Section 9.

We prove (3). We finally assume (4.12). From the above continuity argument, for any  $g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ,  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  there exist  $\tau > \varepsilon > 0$  such that  $\langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle > 0$  for any  $t \in [\tau - \varepsilon, \tau + \varepsilon]$ . As a consequence and thanks to the representation formula (2.13) for any fixed  $\lambda > \lambda_1$  which holds thanks to Lemma 2.2-(ii), we have

$$\langle \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)g,\phi\rangle = \left\langle \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} S(t) dtg,\phi \right\rangle > 0.$$

Because  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  is arbitrary, we have established that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)g \in X_{++}$  for any  $g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . In other words, when  $\lambda > \lambda_1$  and  $f \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L})$  satisfy  $g := (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0$ , we deduce that  $f = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)g \in X_{++}$ , what is the strong maximum principle. This one is obviously equivalent to the strong positivity property  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda) : X_+ \setminus \{0\} \to X_{++}$ . On the other way round, writing the above identity as

$$\int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} \langle S(t)g, \phi \rangle dt = \langle \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)g, \phi \rangle,$$

we see that the strong maximum principle implies that the RHS term is positive for any  $g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ,  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . As a consequence, the LHS term is positive and there exists  $\tau > 0$  such that  $\langle S(\tau)g, \phi \rangle > 0$ , which is nothing but the irreducibility condition (4.12).

We present two other elementary results about the strong maximum principle.

**Lemma 4.9.** Consider  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfying (H1) and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ . Then the following assertions are equivalent (1)  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for any  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+$ ; (2)  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for any  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}^k) \cap X_+$  for some  $k \ge 1$ ; (3)  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for any  $\phi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*) \cap Y_+$ ;

(4)  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for any  $\phi \in D((\mathcal{L}^*)^{\ell}) \cap Y_+$  for some  $\ell \geq 1$ .

Proof of Lemma 4.9. Assume that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ and  $k \geq 1$  and consider  $\phi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*) \cap Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi \geq 0$ . For any  $\kappa > \max(\lambda, \lambda_1)$ and  $g \in D(\mathcal{L}^{k-1}) \cap X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , thanks to (H1) and the strong maximum principle, there exists  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}^k) \cap X_{++}$  such that  $(\kappa - \mathcal{L})f = g$ . As a consequence, we have

$$\begin{array}{ll} \langle \phi,g\rangle &=& \langle \phi,(\kappa-\mathcal{L})f\rangle\\ &=& \langle (\kappa-\mathcal{L}^*)\phi,f\rangle \geq (\kappa-\lambda)\,\langle \phi,f\rangle > 0. \end{array}$$

Since  $g \in D(\mathcal{L}^{k-1}) \cap X_+$  is arbitrary and  $D(\mathcal{L}^{k-1}) \cap X_+$  is dense in  $X_+$ , we deduce that  $\phi \gg 0$ . We have proved that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*$  satisfies the strong maximum principle. The other implications can be proved similarly.  $\square$ 

**Remark 4.10.** (1) In many applications, we start proving the strong maximum principle on smooth enough functions (belonging to the iterated domain) for which pointwise arguments may be used. (2) We may replace the condition (1) by assuming that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle for  $f \in \mathcal{C} \cap X_+$  for a subspace  $\mathcal{C} \subset D(\mathcal{L})$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} \in \mathscr{B}(\mathcal{C})$  and  $\mathcal{C}$  is dense in X.

The strong maximum principle can be seen as a consequence of the weak maximum principle together with the existence of a family of strictly positive barrier functions. We give now a typical result which can be applied (or modified in order to be applied) in many situations.

Lemma 4.11. We assume that

(i) the operator  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the weak maximum principle and Kato's inequalities;

(ii) there exists a subset  $\mathscr{G} \subset X_{++} \cap \{g \in D(\mathcal{L}); (\mathcal{L} - \lambda)g \ge 0\}$  such that  $\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_{+} \setminus \{0\}$ ,  $\exists g \in \mathscr{G} \text{ such that } (g - f)_+ \in D(\mathcal{L}).$ 

Then  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle.

Proof of Lemma 4.11. We consider  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \geq 0$  and choose  $g \in \mathscr{G}$ such that  $h := (g - f)_+ \in D(\mathcal{L})$ . We remark that from Kato's inequality (4.7), we have

$$(\mathcal{L} - \lambda)h \ge \operatorname{sign}_+(g - f)(\mathcal{L} - \lambda)(g - f) \ge 0.$$

As a consequence of the weak maximum principle, we have  $h \leq 0$ . That implies h = 0, so that  $g - f \leq 0$  and finally  $f \gg 0$ .  $\square$ 

The above barrier functions technique is also useful for obtaining the condition (H2) (possibly in a constructive way).

**Lemma 4.12.** For an operator  $\mathcal{L}$ , we assume that

- (i) the condition (H1) holds with a constant  $\kappa_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ ;
- (ii) the hypothesis (ii) in Lemma 4.11 holds with  $\lambda = \kappa_1$ ;

(iii) there exists  $h_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that for any  $g \in \mathscr{G}$  there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $g \ge \varepsilon h_0$ .

Then the property (H2) holds true.

Proof of Lemma 4.12. Thanks to assumption (i), we may define  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L}) \cap X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  as the solution to the equation  $(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0 = h_0$ . From the proof of Lemma 4.11 and condition (iii), there exists  $g \in \mathscr{G}$  and next  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $f_0 \ge g \ge \varepsilon h_0$ . Coming back to the equation, we have

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = \kappa_1 f_0 - h_0 \ge (\kappa_1 - \varepsilon^{-1})f_0,$$

so that condition (H2) holds true with  $\kappa_0 := \kappa_1 - \varepsilon^{-1}$  thanks to Lemma 2.4-(ii).

4.3. The geometry of the first eigenvalue problem. We come back on and state a result about the geometry of the first eigenvalue.

We consider an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on X which satisfies the conclusion (C1) about the existence of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem. We next assume

(H1') the weak maximum principle

(4.16) 
$$\lambda > \lambda_1, f \in D(\mathcal{L}), (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \text{ imply } f \ge 0$$

and its Kato's inequalities counterpart

(4.17) 
$$(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \leq \mathcal{L}|f|, \quad (\operatorname{sign}_+f)\mathcal{L}f \leq \mathcal{L}f_+,$$

as well as

(H4) the strong maximum principle

(4.18) 
$$\lambda \in \mathbb{R}, f \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L}), (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \text{ imply } f \gg 0 \text{ or } f = 0.$$

We also assume the same properties for the adjoint operator  $\mathcal{L}^*$ .

We may then state our main result in this section, where we recall that N(A) denotes the null space associated to the operator A.

**Theorem 4.13.** We assume that X and Y are Banach lattices satisfying (X1). We consider an unbounded operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on X which satisfies the conclusion (C1) about the existence of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet eigenvalue problem. We also assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  both satisfy the weak maximum principle and Kato's inequalities (H1') as well as the strong maximum principle (H4).

Then the following hold

i)  $f_1 \gg 0$ ,  $\phi_1 \gg 0$  and  $\lambda_1$  is the unique eigenvalue associated to a positive eigenvector. We next make the normalization choice

(4.19) 
$$\|\phi_1\| = 1, \quad \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1.$$

ii)  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simple:

(4.20) 
$$N((\mathcal{L}-\lambda_1)^k) = \operatorname{Span}(f_1), \quad \forall k \ge 1,$$

(4.21) 
$$N((\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1)^k) = \operatorname{Span}(\phi_1), \quad \forall k \ge 1.$$

In particular  $f_1$  (resp.  $\phi_1$ ) is the unique positive and normalized eigenvector of  $\mathcal{L}$  (resp. of  $\mathcal{L}^*$ ) associated to  $\lambda_1$ . Finally, the projection on the first eigenspace (associated to  $\lambda_1$ ) is given by

$$\Pi f := \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$$

**Remark 4.14.** (1) It is worth emphasizing again that (4.16) and (4.17) for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  are true when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup (see Lemma 2.1 and Remark 4.1) and that (4.18) is true when  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  enjoys additional strong positivity (or irreducibility) condition as formulated in (4.12), (4.13), (4.14) or (4.15). As a consequence, the conclusion of Theorem 4.13 holds true when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup which satisfies the hypotheses of the existence part of the Krein-Rutman Theorem 2.21 and one of the additional above strict positivity conditions.

(2) Theorem 4.13 has to be compared with the seminal Krein and Rutman Theorem 1.2 ([238]), to the many results gathered in [15, Part C-III] (see in particular [15, Prop. C.3.5], [15, Thm. C.3.8] and the original paper [185]) and to the more recent contributions [278, Thm. 5.3], [41, Thm. 14.15] and [231, Thm. 5.1]. Probably many of the conclusions of Theorem 4.13 are very similar (or even included) in the material of [15, Part C-III]. However, our assumptions slightly different since we do no make explicit reference to a positive semigroup but rather refer to the weak and strong maximum principles.

(3) Our proof is quite direct and elementary and uses similar arguments as those used during the proof of [278, Thm. 4.3] and [231, Thm. 5.1]. We learnt this kind of technique in the (less abstract and general) proof of the uniqueness part of [313, Lem. 2.1].

(4) From ii), we deduce that  $\mathcal{L}$  decomposes according to  $X = X_0 \oplus X_1$  with  $X_1 := \text{Span } f_1$  and  $X_0 := (\text{Span } \phi_1)^{\perp} = \{f \in X; \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0\}$  in the sense of [229, §III.5.6]. More precisely,  $X = X_0 \oplus X_1$  is a topological direct sum,  $\mathcal{L} : X_0 \cap D(\mathcal{L}) \to X_0$  and  $\mathcal{L} : X_1 \to X_1$ .

(5) One can observe from the proof below that the conclusion (i) in Theorem 4.13 holds under the sole assumptions (X1)-(i) for X and Y, (C1) and (H4) for  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$ . The conclusion (4.20) holds when assuming furthermore that (4.10) holds in X and  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H1'). The similar conclusion (4.21) holds when assuming furthermore that (4.10) holds in Y and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  satisfies (H1').

(6) We finally recall that under condition (H1), the strong maximum principle (H4) for  $\mathcal{L}$  is equivalent to the strong maximum principle (H4) for  $\mathcal{L}^*$  (see Lemma 4.9). When furthermore condition (H2) holds and  $\lambda_1$  in (C1) is defined by (2.16), the weak maximum principle (4.16) for  $\mathcal{L}^*$  (see the proof of Lemma 2.3).

The proof of Theorem 4.13 is split into the following Lemma 4.15, Lemma 4.17, Lemma 4.18 and Lemma 4.20.

**Lemma 4.15.** Under assumptions (X1)-(i), (C1) and (H4) for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$ , the solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem satisfies

$$(4.22) f_1 \gg 0 \quad and \quad \phi_1 \gg 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 4.15. We just apply the strong maximum principle to the two eigenfunctions  $f_1 \in X \setminus \{0\}$  and  $\phi_1 \in Y \setminus \{0\}$ .

**Remark 4.16.** It is worth emphasizing that the same conclusion clearly holds when instead of (C1) we only assume that  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  and  $\phi_1 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  satisfy

(4.23) 
$$\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1, \quad \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 = \lambda_1^* \phi_1.$$

In that case, we deduce that  $\lambda_1^* = \lambda_1$  by writing

$$\lambda_1 \langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \mathcal{L}f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f_1, \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 \rangle = \lambda_1^* \langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

and observing that  $\langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle \neq 0$ .

**Lemma 4.17.** Under assumptions (X1)-(i), (C1) and (H4) for  $\mathcal{L}^*$  (resp.  $\mathcal{L}$ ),  $\lambda_1$  is the unique eigenvalue associated to a positive eigenvector for  $\mathcal{L}$  (resp. for  $\mathcal{L}^*$ ).

Proof of Lemma 4.17. Consider  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  and  $f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f = \lambda f$  and observe that from the proof of Lemma 4.15, we have  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ . We compute

$$0 = \langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, (\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi_1 \rangle = (\lambda - \lambda_1) \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

and thus  $\lambda = \lambda_1$  since  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle > 0$ . The same proof applies to the dual problem.

**Lemma 4.18.** We assume again (X1)-(i), (C1) and (H4) for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$ . Under the additional condition (H1') for  $\mathcal{L}$  and (4.10) in X (resp. (H1') for  $\mathcal{L}^*$  and (4.10) in Y), we have  $N(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1) = \text{Span}(f_1)$  (resp.  $N(\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1) = \text{Span}(\phi_1)$ ). In particular,  $f_1$  (resp.  $\phi_1$ ) is unique (because of the positivity and the normalization conditions).

Proof of Lemma 4.18. Consider a eigenfunction  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$  associated to the eigenvalue  $\lambda_1$ . First, we observe from Kato's inequality that

$$\lambda_1|f| = \lambda_1 \operatorname{sign}(f)f = \operatorname{sign}(f)\mathcal{L}f \le \mathcal{L}|f|.$$

That inequality is in fact an equality, otherwise we would have

$$\lambda_1 \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle \neq \langle \mathcal{L}|f|, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle |f|, \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 \rangle = \lambda_1 \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

and a contradiction. As a consequence, |f| is a solution to the eigenvalue problem  $\lambda_1|f| = \mathcal{L}|f|$ , so that

$$\lambda_1 f_{\pm} = \mathcal{L} f_{\pm},$$

by writing  $f_{\pm} = (|f| \pm f)/2$ . The strong maximum principle assumption implies  $f_{\pm} \gg 0$  or  $f_{\pm} = 0$ , and thus  $f_{+} \gg 0$  or  $f_{-} \gg 0$  since  $f \neq 0$ . Without loss of generality we may assume  $f_{+} \gg 0$ . From (4.10), we then deduce  $f \gg 0$ . We introduce the normalized eigenfunctions  $\tilde{f} := rf$  and  $\tilde{f}_{1} = r_{1}f_{1}$ with

(4.24) 
$$\langle \tilde{f}, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \tilde{f}_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1.$$

Now, thanks to Kato's inequality again, we write

$$\lambda_1(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1)_+ = \operatorname{sign}_+(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1)\mathcal{L}(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1) \le \mathcal{L}(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1)_+,$$

and for the same reason as above that last inequality is in fact an inequality. The strong maximum principle implies that either  $(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1)_+ = 0$ , which also reads  $\tilde{f} \leq \tilde{f}_1$ , or  $(\tilde{f} - \tilde{f}_1)_+ \gg 0$ , which implies that  $\tilde{f} \gg \tilde{f}_1$  by using again (4.10). Because of the identity (4.24) and the fact that  $\phi_1 \in X'_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , the second case in the above alternative is not possible. Repeating the same argument with  $(\tilde{f}_1 - \tilde{f})_+$  we get that  $\tilde{f}_1 \leq \tilde{f}$  and we conclude with  $\tilde{f} = \tilde{f}_1$ . The same proof applies to the dual problem.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 4.19.** Under the same hypotheses as in Lemma 4.18, we have  $\psi \in \text{span}(\phi_1)$  if  $\psi \in Y_+$  satisfies  $\mathcal{L}^* \psi \geq \lambda_1 \psi$  and  $g \in \text{span}(f_1)$  if  $g \in X_+$  satisfies  $\mathcal{L}g \geq \lambda_1 g$ . In the second case, we indeed cannot have  $\mathcal{L}^*g - \lambda_1g \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , since this would implies

$$\langle \mathcal{L}g - \lambda_1 g, \phi_1 \rangle > 0$$

and this would be in contradiction with the fact that

$$\langle \mathcal{L}g - \lambda_1 g, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle g, \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 - \lambda_1 \phi_1 \rangle = 0.$$

We thus must have  $\mathcal{L}g - \lambda_1 g = 0$  and we conclude thanks to Lemma 4.18. The same proof applies to the dual problem.

**Lemma 4.20.** Under the same assumptions as in Lemma 4.18,  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simple for  $\mathcal{L}$  (resp. for  $\mathcal{L}^*$ ).

Proof of Lemma 4.20. We use an induction argument. We have already proved that  $N((\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)^k) = \text{Span}(f_1)$  for k = 1. Assume then the result proved for any  $\ell$ ,  $1 \leq \ell \leq k$ , and consider  $f \in N((\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)^{k+1})$ . That means that  $(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)f \in N((\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)^k)$ , and thus  $(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)f = rf_1$ , with  $r \in \mathbb{R}$ , thanks to the induction hypothesis. If r = 0, then  $f \in N(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1) = \text{Span}(f_1)$ . Otherwise,  $r \neq 0$ , and then

$$\lambda_1 \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \mathcal{L}f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \lambda_1 f + r f_1, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

which in turn implies  $r\langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$  and a contradiction. That concludes the proof.

4.4. **Mean ergodicity.** We deduce from the above analysis a first classical and general but rough information about the long-time behaviour of the trajectories associated to a semigroup.

More precisely, assuming the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  for the generator  $\mathcal{L}$  of a semigroup S and introducing the rescaled semigroup  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S(t)$ , we wish to establish the following mean ergodic property

(E1) for any  $f \in X$ , there holds

(4.25) 
$$\frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \widetilde{S}_t f dt \to \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1, \text{ as } T \to \infty$$

in a sense to be specified.

We start with a general result, taken from [152, Thm. V.4.5], which states that, under the conclusions of Theorem 4.13, **(E1)** holds for the strong topology if the semigroup  $(\tilde{S}_t)$  is bounded.

**Theorem 4.21.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X and assume that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions of Theorem 4.13 about the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . Assume furthermore that  $(\widetilde{S}_t)_{t\geq 0}$  is bounded. Then, the above mean ergodic property (E1) holds for the strong topology.

Proof of Theorem 4.21. Following the proof of [152, Thm. V.4.5], we consider the subspace

$$X_0 := \operatorname{Span} f_1 \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{ f - \widetilde{S}(t)f : f \in X, t \ge 0 \}$$

of X and we take  $\phi \in Y$  which vanishes on  $X_0$ . Since  $\phi$  vanishes on each element of the form f - S(t)f, this implies that  $\tilde{S}^*(t)\phi = \phi$  for all  $t \ge 0$ . We deduce that  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi = \lambda_1\phi$ , and consequently  $\phi \in \text{Span } \phi_1$  due to the point *ii*) in Theorem 4.13. Since we also have  $\langle \phi, f_1 \rangle = 0$ , we deduce that  $\phi = 0$  and therefore  $\overline{X_0} = X$ . We observe now

$$\left(\int_0^T \widetilde{S}(s)ds\right) \left(I - \widetilde{S}(t)\right) = \left(I - \widetilde{S}(T)\right) \int_0^t \widetilde{S}(s)ds$$

for all  $t, T \ge 0$ , which is an immediate consequence of the semigroup property. The above relation and the boundedness assumption on  $(\tilde{S}_T)_{T\ge 0}$  imply that the convergence (4.25) holds for f =

 $g - \widetilde{S}(t)g$  with  $g \in X$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , and thus for any  $f \in X_0$ . Finally, since  $X_0$  is dense in X and using again the fact that  $(\widetilde{S}_t)_{t\ge 0}$  is bounded, we can readily extend the validity of (4.25) to any  $f \in X$ .

We will now give weaker versions of Theorem 4.21 with proofs which are based on compactness arguments. The motivation for providing such alternative proofs that require stronger assumptions is that, unlike the proof of Theorem 4.21, the methods can be adapted to derive stronger ergodicity results, namely without averaging in time, see Section 5.5.

**Theorem 4.22.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X and assume that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions of Theorem 4.13 about the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . With the above notations, we assume furthermore that

(1)  $(S_t)$  is bounded;

(2)  $B_X$  is weakly compact for a topology which makes  $f \mapsto \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$  continuous. Then, the above mean ergodic property (E1) holds for the topology introduced in (2).

Proof of Theorem 4.22. Fix  $f \in X$  and define

$$u_T := \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \widetilde{S}_t f \, dt.$$

From (1), we have

$$||u_T|| \le \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T ||\widetilde{S}_t f|| \, dt \le M \, ||f||, \quad \forall \, T > 0.$$

We also compute

$$\langle u_T, \phi_1 \rangle = \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \langle \widetilde{S}_t f, \phi_1 \rangle \, dt = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle, \quad \forall T > 0.$$

Thanks to assumption (2), we deduce that there exists  $f^* \in X$  and a sequence  $(T_k)$  such that

$$u_{T_k} \to f^*$$
 and  $\langle f^*, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$ 

Because  $(\tilde{S}_t f)$  is bounded, we may use the usual ergodicity trick as in the second proof of Theorem 3.1 and for any t > 0, we have

$$\widetilde{S}_t f^* - f^* = \lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{T_k} \Big\{ \int_{T_k}^{T_k + t} \widetilde{S}_s f ds - \int_0^t \widetilde{S}_s f ds \Big\} = 0.$$

We have established  $(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)f^* = 0$ , so that  $f^* \in \text{Span}(f_1)$  and more precisely  $f^* = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$ . By uniqueness of the limit, it is the whole family  $(u_T)$  which converges to  $f^*$ .

We present a variant of the previous result in which we see that in a very general framework (including all the applications we present in the second part of this work) the above hypotheses (1) and (2) are not needed (or more precisely are automatically satisfied).

**Theorem 4.23.** (1) Consider a Banach lattice  $X \subset L^1_{loc}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$  and  $Y \subset L^1_{loc}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$  (so that in particular  $\phi_1 \in L^1_{loc}$  and  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  is well-defined) and a positive semigroup S on X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions of Theorem 4.13 about the existence, positivity and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . Then the mean ergodic convergence **(E1)** holds for the weak topology of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ .

(2) Assuming additionally that S is strongly continuous and that

(4.26)  $\mathcal{X}^k := (D(\mathcal{L}^k), \|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{X}^k}) \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  with strong compact embedding for some  $k \ge 1$ , where

$$||f||_{\mathcal{X}^k} := ||f||_{L^1_{\phi_1}} + \dots + ||\mathcal{L}^k f||_{L^1_{\phi_1}}, \quad \forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}^k)$$

then the mean ergodic convergence (E1) holds for the strong topology of  $L^1_{d_1}$ .

Proof of Theorem 4.23. Step 1. We first recall a very classical result about conservative semigroups. Denoting  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S(t)$ , we observe that this rescaled semigroup satisfies

(i) S<sub>t</sub> ≥ 0;
 (ii) S<sub>t</sub>f<sub>1</sub> = f<sub>1</sub> for any t ≥ 0;

(iii)  $\langle \widetilde{S}_t g, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle g, \phi_1 \rangle$  for any  $g \in X$  and  $t \ge 0$ .

We denote  $[f]_1 := \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle$  which is a norm on X (we use here that  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ ) and  $\widetilde{S}_t$  is obviously a contraction for this one. Indeed, for any  $f \in X$ , there holds

$$|\widetilde{S}_t f| = |\widetilde{S}_t f_+ - \widetilde{S}_t f_-| \le \widetilde{S}_t f_+ + \widetilde{S}_t f_- = \widetilde{S}_t |f|,$$

using (i) in the inequality, and next

(4.27) 
$$[\widetilde{S}_t f]_1 = \langle |\widetilde{S}_t f|, \phi_1 \rangle \le \langle \widetilde{S}_t | f |, \phi_1 \rangle = [f]_1$$

using (iii) in the last equality. Abusing notations, we also denote by  $\mathcal{X}$  the completion of X for the  $L_{\phi_1}^1$  norm (so that we may identify  $\mathcal{X}$  to a closed subspace of  $L_{\phi_1}^1$ ). We may then extend  $\widetilde{S}_t$  to  $\mathcal{X}$  by uniform continuity and this extension still satisfies the properties (i)-(ii)-(iii) on  $\mathcal{X}$ . Consider now  $f \in X$  such that  $H(f/f_1)f_1 \in X$  for some convex function  $H : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ , where we use here that  $X \subset L_{\text{loc}}^1$ , and thus in particular  $f_1 > 0$  a.e. on E, in order to give a sense to the term  $H(f/f_1)f_1$ . From (ii), we have

$$\ell[(S_t f)/f_1]f_1 = S_t[\ell(f/f_1)f_1]$$

for any real affine function  $\ell$ . Next from (i) and (2.7), we have

$$H[(\tilde{S}_t f)/f_1]f_1 \le \tilde{S}_t[H(f/f_1)f_1],$$

because of  $H = \sup_{\ell \leq H} \ell$  and the supremum can be taken on a numerable set of affine functions. Thanks to (iii), we conclude that

(4.28) 
$$\langle H[(\widetilde{S}_t f)/f_1]f_1, \phi_1 \rangle \leq \langle H[f/f_1]f_1, \phi_1 \rangle, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

Step 2. We normalize  $\langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1$ . For  $f \in \mathcal{X} \subset L^1_{\phi_1}$  so that  $f\phi_1 = (f/f_1)f_1\phi_1 \in L^1$ , the de la Vallée Poussin theorem tells us that there exists an even and convex function  $H : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ such that  $H(s)/s \to +\infty$  as  $s \to \infty$  and  $H(f/f_1)f_1\phi_1 \in L^1$ . Using the notations of the proof of Theorem 4.22, the Jensen inequality and the above estimate (4.28), we deduce

$$\int_{E} H(u_T/f_1) f_1 \phi_1 d\mu \leq \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \int_E H[(\widetilde{S}_t f)/f_1] f_1 \phi_1 d\mu dt \leq \int_E H(f/f_1) f_1 \phi_1 d\mu,$$

for any T > 0. Now, for any  $A \in \mathscr{E}$  and T, K > 0, we have

$$\begin{split} \int_E u_T \mathbf{1}_A \phi_1 d\mu &= \int_E \frac{u_T}{f_1} \mathbf{1}_{\frac{|u_T|}{f_1} > K} \mathbf{1}_A f_1 \phi_1 d\mu + \int_E \frac{u_T}{f_1} \mathbf{1}_{\frac{|u_T|}{f_1} \leq K} \mathbf{1}_A f_1 \phi_1 d\mu \\ &\leq \frac{K}{H(K)} \int_E H(u_T/f_1) f_1 \phi_1 d\mu + K \int_E \mathbf{1}_A f_1 \phi_1 d\mu \\ &\leq \frac{K}{H(K)} \int_E H(f/f_1) f_1 \phi_1 d\mu + K \int_E \mathbf{1}_A f_1 \phi_1 d\mu, \end{split}$$

from what we immediately deduce that  $(u_T)$  belongs to a weak compact set of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . We conclude that (4.25) holds for the weak convergence in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  as in the proof of Theorem 4.22.

Step 3. We now additionally assume that (4.26) holds with strong compact embedding for some  $k \ge 1$ . Taking  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}^k)$ , we compute

$$\langle |\mathcal{L}^{j}(\widetilde{S}_{t}f)|, \phi_{1}\rangle = \langle |\widetilde{S}_{t}(\mathcal{L}^{j}f)|, \phi_{1}\rangle \leq \langle |\mathcal{L}^{j}f|, \phi_{1}\rangle,$$

for any  $j \leq k$  and any  $t \geq 0$ , and thus the same bound holds for  $(u_T)$ . From (4.26), we deduce that up to the extraction of a subsequence,  $(u_T)$  converges a.e. on E. Together with the weak convergence in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  yet established, we classically deduce that the whole family  $(u_T)$  converges for the strong topology in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . We conclude that the same holds for any  $f \in X$  by taking advantage of the fact that  $D(\mathcal{L}^k)$  is dense in X for the strong topology of X, and thus for the strong topology of  $\mathcal{X}$ , and of the estimate of contraction (4.27).

**Remark 4.24.** (1) A similar conclusion holds as in Theorem 4.23 when we assume  $X \subset M^1_{\text{loc}}$ ,  $D(\mathcal{L}^k) \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  and  $D(\mathcal{L}^{*k}) \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  for some  $k \geq 1$  instead of  $X, Y \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$ . For  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}^k) \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$ , we may indeed repeat the proof of Theorem 4.23 and we obtain the same conclusion. We next define  $\mathcal{X}$  as the closure of  $D(\mathcal{L}^k)$  for the norm  $[\cdot]_1$ . We conclude that (4.25) holds weakly in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  for any  $f \in \mathcal{X}$  by a density argument.

(2) The proof of Theorem 4.23 is based on so-called General Relative Entropy (GRE) techniques as developed for instance in [258], [269] and [49]. These ones are known to be useful for some classes of PDEs and for stochastic semigroups in order to establish uniform in time estimates and longtime convergence results.

The main interest of the two previous results is that they do not ask any new information on the semigroup but they are just based on the eigentriplet stationary problem. The shortcoming is that they are formulated in terms of the norm  $[\cdot]_1$  instead of the norm of X. We present a second variant of Theorem 4.22 which is well adapted to the splitting framework developed in Sections 2 and 3 and is precisely formulated in a weak or strong topology of a space  $X_0 \supset X$ .

**Theorem 4.25.** Consider a positive semigroup  $S = S_{\mathcal{L}}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions of Theorem 4.13 about the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . Assume furthermore that S satisfies the splitting structure introduced in **(HS2)** in section 3.2 or **(HS3)** in Section 3.2, or more precisely, there exist two families of operators (V(t)) and (W(t)) such that

$$S = V + W * S,$$

a real number  $\kappa \leq \lambda_1$  and some decaying functions  $\Theta_i : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$  with  $\Theta_1(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ ,  $\Theta_2 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+)$  such that the following estimates hold

(4.29) 
$$\|V(t)e^{-\kappa t}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} = \mathcal{O}(1), \quad \|V(t)e^{-\kappa t}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X,X_0)} = \mathcal{O}(\Theta_1),$$

(4.30) 
$$||W(t)e^{-\kappa t}||_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_0,\mathcal{X}_1)} = \mathcal{O}(\Theta_2),$$

with  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X_0 \subset \mathcal{X}_0$ , where  $\mathcal{X}_0$  is the space X endowed with the norm  $[g]_1 := \langle |g|, \phi_1 \rangle$ .

(1) Assume furthermore that  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X_0$  with compact embedding for the weak or the strong topology in  $X_0$  and this topology makes  $f \mapsto \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$  continuous. Then the mean ergodic convergence (E1) holds true for the above strong or weak topology.

(2) Assume furthermore that  $X \subset L^1_{loc}$ , S is strongly continuous, and that the space  $\mathcal{X}^k$  defined by (4.26) is strongly compact embedded in  $L^1_{loc}$  for some  $k \geq 1$ . Then the mean ergodic convergence **(E1)** holds true for the strong topology of  $X_0$ .

Proof of Theorem 4.25. We define

$$\widetilde{V}(t):=V(t)e^{-\lambda_1 t},\quad \widetilde{W}(t):=W(t)e^{-\lambda_1 t},$$

so that

$$\widetilde{S} = \widetilde{V} + \widetilde{W} * \widetilde{S},$$

and

(4.31) 
$$M := \sup_{t \ge 0} \|\widetilde{V}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty, \quad \|\widetilde{V}\|_{\mathscr{B}(X,X_0)} \lesssim \widetilde{\Theta}_1 \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+),$$
$$\widetilde{\Theta}_2(t) := \|\widetilde{W}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X}_0,\mathcal{X}_1)} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+).$$

Step 1. We furthermore assume (1) and that the weak topology of  $X_0$  makes  $f \mapsto \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$  continuous. We denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the weak or the strong topology  $X_0$  (depending of the assumption made on the embedding  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset X_0$ ). For  $f_0 \in X$ , we split

$$f(t) := \widetilde{S}_t f_0 = v(t) + k(t), \quad v(t) := \widetilde{V}(t) f_0, \quad k(t) := (\widetilde{W} * \widetilde{S})(t) f_0,$$

and we observe that  $||v(t)||_{X_0} \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$  from the second estimate in (4.31). On the other hand, we have

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \|k(t)\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} \le \|\widetilde{W}\|_{L^1} \sup_{t \ge 0} \|\widetilde{S}_t f_0\|_{\mathcal{X}_0} \le \|\widetilde{W}\|_{L^1} \|f_0\|_{\mathcal{X}_0},$$

from (4.27). In particular, k(t) belongs to a compact set of  $\mathscr{T}$ , so that  $(f(t))_{t\geq 0}$  also belongs to a compact set for the same topology  $\mathscr{T}$ . The same argument used on the Cesàro function  $(u_T)$ defined during the proof of Theorem 4.22 implies that there exist  $f^* \in X$  and a sequence  $(T_k)$  such that

$$u_{T_k} \to f^*$$
 in the sense of  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\langle f^*, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$ ,

the last identity following from the assumption that  $f \mapsto \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$  continuous for  $\mathscr{T}$ . We may then conclude as in the proof of Theorem 4.22.

Step 2. We furthermore assume (2), and by linearity we may assume  $f_0 \in X$ ,  $\langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ . We recall that (4.25) holds for the strong topology of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  from Theorem 4.23 and that  $||v(t)||_{X_0} \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$  from Step 1. Arguing as in Step 3 of the proof of Theorem 3.4, we have

$$\begin{split} K(T) &:= \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T (W * \widetilde{S})(t) \, dt &= \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T W(s) \int_0^{T-s} \widetilde{S}(u) \, du ds \\ &= \int_0^T W(s) \frac{T-s}{T} \widetilde{U}(T-s) \, ds, \end{split}$$

where  $\widetilde{U}_T := U_T e^{-\lambda_1 T}$ ,  $U_t$  is defined by (3.44), so that  $u_T = \widetilde{U}_T f_0$  and  $[u_T]_1 \to 0$  as  $T \to \infty$  from Theorem 4.23. As a consequence, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|K(T)f_0\|_{\mathcal{X}_1} &\leq \int_0^{T/2} \Theta_2(s) [\widetilde{U}(T-s)]_0 \, ds + \int_{T/2}^T \Theta(s) [\widetilde{U}(T-s)]_0 \, ds \\ &\leq \|\widetilde{\Theta}_2\|_{L^1} \sup_{t \geq T/2} [\widetilde{U}(t)]_0 + \int_{T/2}^\infty \widetilde{\Theta}_2(s) ds \sup_{t \geq 0} [\widetilde{U}(t)]_0 \to 0, \end{aligned}$$

as  $T \to \infty$ . All together, we have established that  $||u_T||_{X_0} \to 0$  as  $T \to \infty$ .

# 5. The geometry of the boundary point spectrum

We summarize the results established up to now by assuming that the main conclusions in the previous sections are achieved, namely

(C2) the first eigentriplet problem (4.1) has a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ , and furthermore,  $f_1 \gg 0$  and  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ . In that situation, we make the usual normalization (4.19).

In this section, we aim to describe one step further the geometry of the spectrum and more precisely to get some some information on the boundary point spectrum

$$\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) := \Sigma_P(\mathcal{L}) \cap \overline{\Delta}_{\lambda_1} = \Sigma_P(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Sigma_+(\mathcal{L}).$$

That will be possible by introducing first a suitable and usual complexification framework and next by assuming a stronger positivity property on  $\mathcal{L}$  or on the associated semigroup. Here and for further references below, we recall that we define the sets

$$\Sigma_d(\mathcal{L}) \subset \Sigma_P(\mathcal{L}) \subset \Sigma(\mathcal{L}),$$

where the point spectrum set  $\Sigma_P(\mathcal{L})$  is the set of eigenvalues, namely  $\lambda \in \Sigma_P(\mathcal{L})$  if  $N(\mathcal{L}-\lambda) \neq \{0\}$ , and the discret spectrum set  $\Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$  is the set of eigenvalues which are isolated and have finite algebraic multiplicity.

# 5.1. Complexification and the sign operator.

We present some materials, most of them being very classical, about the sign operator in a complex Banach lattice and we refer to [337, 15] for more details.

**Complexification.** The complexification space  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$  associated to a real Banach lattice X is defined by  $X_{\mathbb{C}} := X + iX$  so that  $f \in X_{\mathbb{C}}$  if f = g + ih,  $g, h \in X$ . In general, we just write X without mentioning the field, although when we need to specify it, we write  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$  or  $X_{\mathbb{R}}$ . We extend on  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$ the order defined on  $X_{\mathbb{R}}$  by writing

$$f = g + ih \ge 0$$
 if  $g \ge 0$  and  $h = 0$ 

The conjugate  $\bar{f}$  of a complex vector f = g + ih is classically defined by  $\bar{f} = g - ih$ . We then define the modulus

(5.1) 
$$|f| := \sup_{\theta \in [0,2\pi]} (g \cos \theta + h \sin \theta),$$

which indeed exists for such a family of vectors. One checks the usual modulus properties:

$$|f| \ge 0, \quad |f| = 0 \quad \text{iff} \quad f = 0, \quad |\lambda f| = |\lambda| \, |f|, \quad |f + g| \le |f| + |g|,$$

for any  $f,g \in X$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ . We finally define the norm on  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$  by

$$||f|| := ||g + ih||_{X_{\mathbb{R}}},$$

and we observe that  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$  has a complex Banach lattice structure. We extend the definition of  $A \in \mathcal{B}(X_{\mathbb{R}})$  to  $X_{\mathbb{C}}$  by setting

$$A(g+ih) = Ag + iAh, \quad \forall g+ih \in X_{\mathbb{C}}.$$

**The operator** sign. We classically extend the sign operator defined in Section 4.1 to the present complex Banach lattice framework. Instead of dealing with the most general case, we will use some regularity assumption on the Banach lattice X which is suitable for our purpose and that we present below. Similarly as in Remark 4.5, for  $f \in X$ , we define

$$X_f := \bigcup_n \{g \in X; \ |g| \le n|f|\}$$

and next, similarly as in Theorem 2.24, we define

$$A_f[g] := \inf\{C > 0; |g| \le C|f|\}, \quad \forall g \in X_f.$$

We summarize the regularity conditions we need on the Banach lattice X by assuming :

(X2) For any  $f \in X$  such that  $|f| \in X_{++}$ , there exists a sign operator sign  $f \in \mathscr{B}(X)$ , with the following properties

(5.2) 
$$\operatorname{sign} f \circ \operatorname{sign} \bar{f} = I, \quad (\operatorname{sign} f)f = |f|,$$

(5.3) 
$$(\operatorname{sign} f) g = (\operatorname{sign} (uf)) (ug), \quad |(\operatorname{sign} f) g| \le |g|, \quad \forall g \in X, \ \forall u \in \mathbb{S}^1$$

and furthermore

(X3) for any  $f \in X$  such that  $|f| \in X_{++}$ , the inclusion  $X_f \subset X$  is dense for the strong, the weak, or the weak-\* topology, and for all  $f \in X$  and  $g \in X_f$ 

(5.4) 
$$(g \in X_{\mathbb{R}} \text{ and } |g| \le C|f|) \Leftrightarrow A_f[g - ir|f|] \le \sqrt{C^2 + r^2}, \forall r \in \mathbb{R}.$$

For a space of functions, the sign operator is defined as the multiplication by (abusing notations)

(5.5) 
$$\operatorname{sign} f := \overline{f}/|f|, \quad \forall f \in X, \ |f| \in X_{++}.$$

**Lemma 5.1.** With (5.5), the properties **(X2)** and **(X3)** hold when  $X = L^p(E, \mathcal{E}, \mu)$  or  $X = C_0(E)$ .

Proof of Lemma 5.1. For  $f \in X$ ,  $|f| \in X_{++}$ , we just indicate the proof of  $\overline{X}_f = X$ , the other algebraic properties being clear from the definition (5.5). When  $f \in L^p$  such that |f| > 0  $\mu$ -a.e. and  $0 \leq g \in L^p$ , we set  $g_n := g \wedge (n|f|)$ . We have  $0 \leq g_n \leq g$  and  $g_n \to g$  strongly  $L^p$  if  $p < \infty$  and weakly-\*  $L^{\infty}$  if  $p = \infty$ . The general case  $g \in L^p$  is dealt in the usual way by introducing positive and negative parts and next real and imaginary part. That concludes the proof of  $\overline{X}_f = L^p$ . The proof of  $\overline{X}_f = C_0(E)$  is similar.

A sign operator satisfying (X2) and (X3) can actually be built by using Kakutani's theorem in general Banach lattices whenever |f| is a quasi-interior point, see for instance [41, Chapter 14.3]. In  $X = L^{\infty}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ , being a quasi-interior point is more demanding than belonging to  $X_{++}$ , and our framework is thus more general in that case. In  $X = M^1(E)$ , the situation is even worst since there is no quasi-interior point, so the approach via Kakutani's theorem does not provide any sign operator. However, we can associate to  $f \in M^1(E)$  such that  $|f| \gg 0$  a sign operator by means of the Radon-Nikodym theorem. Denoting  $\alpha : E \to \mathbb{S}^1$  the measurable function such that  $f = \alpha |f|$ , the multiplication by  $\overline{\alpha}/|\alpha|$  defines a sign operator sign  $f \in \mathcal{B}(X)$ , or in other words (abusing notations)

(5.6) 
$$\operatorname{sign} f := \bar{\alpha}/|\alpha|, \quad \forall f = \alpha |f| \in M^1, \ |f| \in M^1_{++}.$$

**Lemma 5.2.** With the definition (5.6),  $X = M^{1}(E)$  enjoys the properties (X2) and (X3).

Proof of Lemma 5.2. As for Lemma 5.1, we only sketch the proof of the density property  $\overline{X}_f = X$ , which holds here for the weak-\* topology, the other algebraic properties being clear from the definition (5.6). Without loss of generality, we may take  $f \in X_{++}$ , meaning that  $f(\mathcal{O}) > 0$  for any open set  $\mathcal{O} \subset E$ . For  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $\varphi \in C_0(E)$ , we can find a partition  $E_1, \ldots, E_n$  of E and some elements  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  of E such that for any  $i \in \{1, \cdots, n\}$ :

$$f(E_i) > 0, \quad x_i \in E_i \quad \text{and} \quad \sup_{x \in E_i} |\varphi(x) - \varphi(x_i)| < \varepsilon.$$

For  $g \in X$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , defining  $g_{\varepsilon}$  by

$$g_{\varepsilon} := \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{g(E_i)}{f(E_i)} f_{|E_i|} \in X_f,$$

we have

$$\left| \langle g_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \rangle - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \varphi(x_i) g(E_i) \right| \leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} |g(E_i)| \int_{E_i} |\varphi(x) - \varphi(x_i)| \frac{f(dx)}{f(E_i)} \leq \varepsilon ||g||_X$$

as well as

$$\left| \langle g, \varphi \rangle - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \varphi(x_i) g(E_i) \right| \leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{E_i} |\varphi(x) - \varphi(x_i)| |g| (dx) \leq \varepsilon ||g||_X.$$

We have established that  $|\langle g_{\varepsilon} - g, \varphi \rangle| \leq 2\varepsilon ||g||$  for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , from what we deduce that g belongs to the weak-\* closure of  $X_f$ .

**Lemma 5.3.** Assume **(X2)-(X3)**, and  $f \in X_{++}$ . Consider a linear operator  $Q: X_f \to X_f$  such that Qf = f and  $A_f(Qg) \leq A_f(g)$  for any  $g \in X_f$ . Then  $Q \geq 0$ .

Proof of Lemma 5.3. Take  $0 \leq g \in X_f$  such that  $g \leq 2Cf, C > 0$ , and observe that

$$-Cf \le g - Cf \le Cf.$$

For any  $r \in \mathbb{R}$ , we compute

$$A_f[(\mathcal{Q}g) - Cf - irf] = A_f[\mathcal{Q}(g - Cf - irf)]$$
  
$$\leq A_f[g - Cf - irf]$$
  
$$\leq \sqrt{C^2 + r^2},$$

by using the non expansion property of Q and the claim (5.4). Using again (5.4), we deduce  $-Cf \leq (Qg) - Cf \leq Cf$  and the conclusion.

We generalize Kato's inequality (4.5) to the present complex framework by saying that an operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on X satisfies (the complex) Kato's inequality if

(5.7) 
$$\forall f \in D(\mathcal{L}), \quad \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \leq \mathcal{L}|f|,$$

possibly in a dual sense as in (4.6). As for the real Kato's inequality, when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a semigroup, Kato's inequality (5.7) is a consequence of the positivity of the semigroup, and we refer to Remark 4.1 for references about this claim.

### 5.2. On the subgroup and discrete structure of the boundary point spectrum.

In this section, we establish that the boundary point spectrum enjoys a subgroup structure under the same kind of hypotheses as considered in the previous sections.

**Lemma 5.4.** Under assumptions (C2), (X2) and the complex Kato's inequality (5.7), for any  $\lambda \in \Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) \setminus \{0\}$  the associated normalized eigenfunction f satisfies  $|f| = f_1$ .

Proof of Lemma 5.4. By definition  $\mathcal{L}f = \lambda f$  and  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$ . By linearity of the operator sign and thanks to (5.2) and Kato's inequality (5.7), we have

$$\lambda_1|f| = \Re e[\lambda(\operatorname{sign} f)f] = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)(\lambda f) = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \le \mathcal{L}|f|.$$

By the duality argument introduced during the proof of Lemma 4.18, we must have  $\lambda_1 |f| = \mathcal{L} |f|$  and the conclusion.

**Theorem 5.5.** Assume (C2), (X2), (X3) and that the complex Kato's inequality (5.7) holds true. Denoting  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$ , the set  $\mathcal{S} := \Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \cap i\mathbb{R}$  is an additive subgroup and dim $N(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} - i\alpha)^k = 1$  for any  $i\alpha \in \mathcal{S}$  and  $k \geq 1$ .

Theorem 5.5 is similar but more general than [15, C-III, Cor. 2.12] and [41, Prop. 14.15]. Our proof is also very similar to the proof of [41, Prop. 14.15]. However, it is more direct and avoid the use of the C(K) algebra and Kakutani's Theorem [227] (see also [264, Thm. 2.1.3]).

Proof of Theorem 5.5. We split the proof into three steps.

Step 1. We consider f associated to an eigenvalue  $i\alpha \in \Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \setminus \{0\}$ , and we define

 $T(t) := (\operatorname{sign} f)e^{-i\alpha t}\widetilde{S}(t)(\operatorname{sign} \bar{f}).$ 

Observing that  $\widetilde{S}(t)f = e^{i\alpha t}f$ , we have

$$T(t)|f| = (\operatorname{sign} f)e^{-i\alpha t}\widetilde{S}(t)f = (\operatorname{sign} f)f = |f| = \widetilde{S}(t)|f|.$$

On the other hand, we have

$$|T(t)g| \le |\widetilde{S}(t)(\operatorname{sign} \overline{f})g| \le \widetilde{S}(t)|g|, \quad \forall g \in X,$$

which, by positivity of  $\widetilde{S}(t)$ , yields

$$|T(t)g| \le A_f(g)\widetilde{S}(t)|f| = A_f(g)|f|, \quad \forall g \in X_f.$$

Because  $|f| = f_1 \gg 0$  from Lemma 5.4, we can apply Lemma 5.3 to |f| and  $\mathcal{Q} := T(t)$ . We deduce that  $T(t) \ge 0$  on  $X_{|f|} = X_f$ , and then on  $X = \overline{X}_f$ . As a consequence,  $0 \le T(t)g = |T(t)g| \le \widetilde{S}(t)g$  for any  $g \ge 0$ . In other words, we have  $0 \le \widetilde{S}(t) - T(t)$  and then  $0 \le \widetilde{S}(t)^* - T(t)^*$ . We must have  $\widetilde{S}(t)^* - T(t)^* = 0$ . Otherwise, there would exist  $\psi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $(\widetilde{S}(t)^* - T(t)^*)\psi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , and we find a contradiction by computing

$$0 < \langle (\widetilde{S}(t)^* - T(t)^*)\psi, f_1 \rangle = \langle \psi, (\widetilde{S}(t) - T(t))f_1 \rangle = 0.$$

We have thus established that  $\widetilde{S}(t) = T(t)$ .

Step 2. Consider  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $f, g \in X \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}f = i\alpha f$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}g = i\beta g$ , and suppose first that  $(\operatorname{sign} \overline{f}) : D(\mathcal{L}) \to D(\mathcal{L})$ . From Step 1 and the fact that  $(\operatorname{sign} \overline{f}) \circ \operatorname{sign} f = I$ , for any  $h \in D(\mathcal{L})$ , we may compute

$$\begin{aligned} \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}h &= \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} (\widetilde{S}(t)h - h) \\ &= (\operatorname{sign} f) \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} (e^{-i\alpha t} \widetilde{S}(t) (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})h - (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})h) \\ &= (\operatorname{sign} f) (\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} - i\alpha) (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})h, \end{aligned}$$

or in other words  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} - i\alpha = (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}(\operatorname{sign} f)$ . We have similarly  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} - i\beta = (\operatorname{sign} \bar{g})\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}(\operatorname{sign} g)$ . Both equations together imply

$$\mathcal{L} - i(\alpha + \beta) = (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})(\operatorname{sign} \bar{g})\mathcal{L}(\operatorname{sign} g)(\operatorname{sign} f).$$

Defining  $h := (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})(\operatorname{sign} \bar{g})f_1$ , so that  $(\operatorname{sign} g)(\operatorname{sign} f)h = f_1$ , we get  $\mathcal{L}h = i(\alpha + \beta)h$ , and finally  $i(\alpha + \beta) \in \mathcal{S}$ , so that the additive subgroup structure is established.

When the condition  $(\operatorname{sign} \bar{f}) : D(\mathcal{L}) \to D(\mathcal{L})$  is not granted, we modify the above argument by using a resolvent approach. For some  $\lambda > 0$ , we compute thanks to (2.13)

$$(\lambda - \widetilde{\mathcal{L}})^{-1} = \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} \widetilde{S}(t) dt$$
  
= (sign f)  $\int_0^\infty e^{-(\lambda + i\alpha)t} \widetilde{S}(t) dt$  (sign  $\overline{f}$ )  
= (sign f)( $\lambda + i\alpha - \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}$ )<sup>-1</sup>(sign  $\overline{f}$ ).

Repeating the argument, we obtain

$$(\lambda + i(\alpha + \beta) - \widetilde{\mathcal{L}})^{-1} = (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})(\operatorname{sign} \bar{g})(\lambda - \widetilde{\mathcal{L}})^{-1}(\operatorname{sign} g)(\operatorname{sign} f).$$

Applying that last identity to the vector  $h = (\operatorname{sign} \bar{f})(\operatorname{sign} \bar{g})f_1$  and using that  $(\lambda - \tilde{\mathcal{L}})^{-1}f_1 = \lambda^{-1}f_1$ , we deduce  $(\lambda + i(\alpha + \beta) - \tilde{\mathcal{L}})^{-1}h = \lambda^{-1}h$ . In other words, we have again  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}h = i(\alpha + \beta)h$ , and we conclude as above.

Step 3. From the fact that (sign f) is an invertible operator and the equation

$$\mathcal{\hat{L}} - i\alpha)^k = (\operatorname{sign} f)^{-1} (\mathcal{\hat{L}})^k (\operatorname{sign} f),$$

we see from Theorem 4.13-(ii) that  $N(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} - i\alpha)^k = (\operatorname{sign} f)^{-1}N(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}})^k = (\operatorname{sign} f)^{-1}\operatorname{Span} f_1$  for any  $k \ge 1$ , so that its dimension is one.

Making an additional splitting structure hypothesis as yet introduced in Section 2.2, we may significantly improve the conclusion. We first recall a classical result on the spectrum of an operator which holds under some power compactness assumption on the resolvent.

**Theorem 5.6.** We assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the splitting structure **(HS1)** introduced in Section 2.2 with  $\mathcal{W}(z) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  for some  $N \geq 1$  and any  $z \in \Delta_{\kappa_0}$ . Then  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa_0} \subset \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$ .

Theorem 5.6 is a consequence of [355, Cor. 1.1]. We also refer to [278, proof of Thm. 3.1] for a possible elementary proof.

A sketch of the proof of Theorem 5.6. Iterating the formula  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}} + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$ , we deduce

$$\mathcal{J}(z)R_{\mathcal{L}}(z) = \mathcal{V}(z)$$

with  $\mathcal{J} := I - (\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}})^N$  and  $\mathcal{V} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}} + \cdots + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}})^{N-1}$ . Because  $\mathcal{J}$  is holomorphic on  $\Delta_{\kappa_0}$ , it is a compact perturbation of the identity and  $\mathcal{J}(z) \to I$  when  $\Re ez \to \infty$ , one may use the theory of *degenerate-meromorphic functions* of Ribarič and Vidav [331] (also established independently by Steinberg, see in particular [341, Cor. 1]), and conclude that  $\mathcal{J}(z)$  is invertible outside of a discrete set  $\mathcal{D}$  of  $\Delta_{\kappa_0}$ . That implies that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa_0} = \mathcal{D}$  is a discrete set of  $\Delta_{\kappa_0}$ . On the other hand, thanks to the Fredholm alternative [164], one deduces that the eigenspace associated to each spectral value  $\lambda \in \mathcal{D}$  is non zero and finite dimensional, so that  $\lambda \in \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$ . See also [342, 357] for pioneering works in the subject.

We end this section by a result which gives a more accurate description of the geometry of the boundary spectrum, and is a variant of the classical results [15, C-III, Thm. 3.12], [152, Thm. VI.1.12], [41, Thm. 14.17].

**Theorem 5.7.** Assume (C2), (X2), (X3), that the complex Kato's inequality (5.7) holds true and additionally that the splitting structure (HS1) holds with  $W(z) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  for some  $N \geq 1$ and any  $z \in \Delta_{\kappa_0}$ . Then the set  $\Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \cap i\mathbb{R}$  is a discrete additive subgroup of  $i\mathbb{R}$  and any of its elements is an algebraically simple eigenvalue. More precisely,

- either  $\Sigma_P(\mathcal{L}) \cap i\mathbb{R} = \{0\}$  and the projection on the first eigenspace (associated to  $\lambda_1$ ) writes

$$\Pi f := \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1;$$

- or  $\Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \cap i\mathbb{R} = i\alpha\mathbb{Z}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$  and there exists a sequence  $(g_k, \psi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}g_k = (\lambda_1 + ik\alpha)g_k, \ \mathcal{L}^*\psi_k = (\lambda_1 + ik\alpha)\psi_k$ , and  $\langle g_k, \psi_\ell \rangle = \delta_{k\ell}$ .

Proof of Theorem 5.7. Combining Theorem 5.5 and Theorem 5.6, we immediately get that the subgroup  $S := \Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \cap i\mathbb{R}$  satisfies  $S \subset \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$ , it is thus discrete and made of algebraically simple eigenvalues. The first case  $\Sigma_P(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}) \cap i\mathbb{R} = \{0\}$  falls yet in the conclusions of Theorem 4.13.

In the second case, where the boundary spectrum is not trivial, the existence of a projection on the boundary eigenspace  $\overline{\text{Span}}(g_k)_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}$  is ensured by the Jacobs–de Leeuw–Glicksberg theorem provided that  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a relatively compact semigroup, see for instance [41, Thm. A.39 and Prop. A.40] and the references therein. We also refer to [229, paragraphs III.6.4 and III.6.5] for very classical results on the projector on the direct sum of eigenspaces associated to eigenvalues belonging to a subset of the spectrum. We can even give an explicit expression of this projection in terms of  $(g_k)$  and  $(\psi_k)$  under the form of a Fejér type sum, see Theorem 5.25.

# 5.3. Stronger positivity.

In order to go one step further and establish the triviality of the boundary point spectrum, we need to reinforce the positivity of the semigroup or its generator. One possible condition is based on the following notion.

# The reverse strong positivity condition

For  $A \ge 0$ , we recall that from (2.6), we have

$$(5.8) |Af| \le A|f|, \quad \forall f \in X,$$

and we observe that the above inequality is an equality when Af = uA|f| for some  $u \in \mathbb{S}^1$ . We focus now on the case of equality in (5.8).

**Definition 5.8.** We say that A satisfies the "reverse strong positivity condition" for a subclass of vectors  $C \subset X$  if for any  $f \in C$ 

(5.9) 
$$|Af| = A|f| \quad implies \quad \exists u \in \mathbb{S}^1, \ Af = uA|f|.$$

We start observing that A > 0 (as defined in Section 4.2) implies the strict positivity for non-signed vectors in  $X_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

**Lemma 5.9.** Consider an operator A > 0 and assume X is reflexive. For  $f \in X_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $\pm f \notin X_+$ , there holds

$$|Af| \ll A|f|.$$

Proof of Lemma 5.9. Let us consider  $f \in X_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $f_{\pm} \neq 0$ . We claim that  $|Af| \ll A|f|$ . Observing that

$$Af_{+} = Af + Af_{-} \ge Af,$$

we deduce  $Af_+ \ge (Af)_+$ , and similarly  $Af_- \ge (Af)_-$ . We first consider the case  $(Af)_+ > 0$ . For  $\phi \gg 0$ , we have

$$0 < \langle (Af)_+, \phi \rangle = \sup_{0 \le \psi \le \phi} \langle Af, \psi \rangle = \langle Af, \psi^* \rangle = \langle f, A^* \psi^* \rangle,$$

for some  $0 \le \psi^* \le \phi$ , where we have used the very definition of  $X_{++}$ , the definition of  $(Af)_+$  as an element of X'' and that  $B_{X'}$  is compact for the weakly \* topology  $\sigma(X', X)$ . We deduce in particular that  $\psi^* \ne 0$ , so that  $\psi^* > 0$  and finally  $A^*\psi^* \gg 0$  because  $A^* > 0$  (as an elementary consequence of the fact that A > 0 listed in Section 4.2). We deduce

$$\langle (Af)_+, \phi \rangle = \langle f, A^*\psi^* \rangle < \langle f_+, A^*\psi^* \rangle = \langle Af_+, \psi^* \rangle \le \langle Af_+, \phi \rangle$$

where for the strict inequality we have first used the assumption  $f_{-} \neq 0$  and next elementary arguments. We thus have  $(Af)_{+} < Af_{+}$ . Similarly, we establish  $(Af)_{-} < Af_{-}$  when  $(Af)_{-} > 0$ . As a conclusion, in the three cases Af = 0,  $(Af)_{+} \neq 0$  and  $(Af)_{-} \neq 0$ , we have

$$|Af| = (Af)_{+} + (Af)_{-} \ll Af_{+} + Af_{-} = A|f|,$$

which is the desired strict inequality.

We believe that a similar result also holds true for complex vectors in a general Banach lattice framework. We do not try to prove such a statement but we rather establish the corresponding complex version for our examples of concrete Banach spaces in which the definition of the absolute value |f| of a vector  $f \in X$  is more tractable.

**Lemma 5.10.** Consider an operator A > 0 on  $X \subset L^1_{loc}(E)$  for some locally and  $\sigma$ -compact metric space E. For  $f \in X$  such that  $|f| \gg 0$ , we have

$$|Af| = A|f|$$
 implies  $\exists u \in \mathbb{S}^1, f = u|f|,$ 

and thus (5.9) holds.

Proof of Lemma 5.10. We assume by contradiction that  $\forall v \in \mathbb{S}^1$ ,  $|f| > \Re e(vf)$ , in particular writing f = g + ih,  $g, h \in X_{\mathbb{R}}$ , we have  $g, h \in X \setminus \{0\}$ . On the one hand, because of A > 0 and A is linear, for any  $v = e^{i\alpha} \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , we have

$$A|f| \gg A\Re e(e^{i\alpha}f)) = \cos\alpha \left(Ag\right) - \sin\alpha \left(Ah\right).$$

On the other hand, in the Banach lattice we consider here, there exists  $\beta : E \to \mathbb{R}$  measurable such that  $|Af| = e^{i\beta}Af$  and thus

$$A|f| = |Af| = \Re e|Af| = \cos\beta (Ag) - \sin\beta (Ah),$$

and a contradiction. We have established that there exists  $v \in \mathbb{S}^1$  such that  $|f| \equiv \Re e(fv)$ . Now, we have

$$\sqrt{(\Re e(fv))^2 + (\Im m(fv))^2} = |fv| = |f| = \Re e(fv),$$

which in turn implies  $\Im m(fv) = 0$ , since  $\Re e(fv) \gg 0$ . That is here that we use the assumption  $|f| \gg 0$  and not only  $f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . We conclude that |f| = fv and thus that f = u|f|, with  $u := v^{-1} \in \mathbb{S}^1$ .

A similar result also holds in the Radon space of measures. For a measurable space  $(E, \mathscr{E})$ , we call transition kernel, a mapping  $Q: E \times \mathscr{E} \to [0, \infty]$  such that

(i) 
$$\forall B \in \mathscr{E}, x \mapsto Q(x, B)$$
 is measurable;  
(ii)  $\forall x \in E, B \mapsto Q(x, B)$  is a measure.

We recall the classical Markov-Riesz representation theorem which claims that for any linear and positive operator  $B: C_0(E) \to C_0(E)$  there holds

$$(B\phi)(x) = \int_E \phi(x)Q(x,dy), \quad \forall \phi \in C_0(E),$$

for a transition kernel Q such that in the condition (i) above the mapping is furthermore continuous.

**Lemma 5.11.** Consider an operator A > 0 in  $X = M^1 = M^1(E, \mathscr{E})$ , for some Borel space  $(E, \mathscr{E})$ where E is a locally and  $\sigma$ -compact metric set. For  $f \in X$  such that  $|f| \gg 0$ , we have (5.9).

Proof of Lemma 5.11. By definition, the operator A is the dual of a positive operator on  $C_0(E)$ . Using the representation formula recalled above for that adjoint operator, we get

$$(Af)(dy) = \int_E Q(x, dy) f(dx), \quad \forall f \in M^1,$$

for a transition kernel Q. We deduce that

$$\langle Af, \phi \rangle = \int_{E \times E} \phi(y) Q(x, dy) f(dx),$$

for any bounded Borel function  $\phi : E \to \mathbb{C}$ . In particular, the strict positivity A > 0 translates as  $Q(x, \cdot) \gg 0$  in  $M^1$  for any  $x \in E$ . We fix now  $\phi \in C_0(E)$  such that  $\phi \gg 0$  and  $f \in M^1$  such that  $|f| \gg 0$ , and we observe that from the Radon-Nikodym theorem, there exist two measurable functions  $\alpha, \beta : E \to [0, 2\pi)$  such that  $f = e^{i\alpha} |f|$  and  $Af = e^{i\beta} |Af|$ . We next compute

$$\begin{split} \langle A|f| - |Af|, \phi \rangle &= \Re e \big\{ \langle A|f|, \phi \rangle - \langle Af, e^{-i\beta} \phi \rangle \big\} \\ &= \int_{E \times E} \Re e \big\{ 1 - e^{i(\alpha(x) - \beta(y))} \big\} \phi(y) Q(x, dy) |f|(dx) \\ &= \int_{E \times E} \big\{ 1 - \cos(\alpha(x) - \beta(y)) \big\} \phi(y) Q(x, dy) |f|(dx). \end{split}$$

In the case of equality A|f| = |Af|, we must have  $1 - \cos(\alpha(y) - \beta(x)) = 0$  for  $\mu$ -a.e.  $x \in E$  and |f|-a.e.  $y \in \operatorname{supp} f = E$ . We deduce that  $\beta$  is a constant function, so that  $Af = e^{i\beta}|Af| = uA|f|$ , for the constant  $u = e^{i\beta} \in \mathbb{S}^1$ .

# The reverse Kato's inequality condition

We recall that it has been stated in section 4.1 that the generator  $\mathcal{L}$  of a positive semigroup S(t) satisfies Kato's inequality (4.5) which in a complex framework writes

(5.10) 
$$\forall f \in X, \quad \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \leq \mathcal{L}[f].$$

We also observe that if f = u|f| for some  $u \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , we have

$$\Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f = \operatorname{sign}(u^{-1}f)\mathcal{L}(u^{-1}f) = \mathcal{L}|f|,$$

which is the case of equality in Kato's inequality.

**Definition 5.12.** We say that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies a "reverse Kato's inequality condition" for a class of vectors  $\mathcal{C} \subset D(\mathcal{L})$  if for any  $f \in \mathcal{C}$  the case of equality in Kato's inequality

$$\mathcal{L}|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f$$

implies

$$\exists u \in \mathbb{C}, f = u|f|.$$

In some situation, we may prove directly that the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" holds by reasoning at the level of the operator  $\mathcal{L}$ , see for instance [231, Proof of Theorem 5.1]. That is also a consequence of the strong positivity of the semigroup as we see below.

**Lemma 5.13.** Consider a semigroup S and its generator  $\mathcal{L}$ . On the set  $\mathcal{C}$  of vectors  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$  such that

1) 
$$\exists \lambda \in \mathbb{C}, \quad \mathcal{L}f = \lambda f, \quad \mathcal{L}|f| = (\Re e\lambda)|f|,$$

there is equivalence between:

(i) S(t) satisfies the "reverse strong positivity condition" for some (and thus any) t > 0; (ii)  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the "reverse Kato's inequality condition".

**Remark 5.14.** When  $X \subset L^1_{loc}$ , the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" (ii) implies the "reverse strong positivity condition" (i) on the class C of vectors such that  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$ ,  $0 \ll |f| \in D(\mathcal{L})$ . Assume indeed that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (ii) and consider  $f \in C$  such that  $|S_t f| = S_t |f|$  for any  $t \geq 0$ . By differentiating, we get

(5.12) 
$$(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f = \mathcal{L}|f|$$

From the "reverse Kato's inequality condition", we deduce that f = u|f| for some  $u \in S^1$ , so that (i) holds.

Proof of Lemma 5.13. In what follows, we fix  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$  such that (5.11) holds, and we compute

(5.13) 
$$\Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)(\lambda f) = (\Re e\lambda)|f| = \mathcal{L}|f|.$$

For any t > 0, we also have  $S_t f = e^{\lambda t} f$ ,  $S_t |f| = e^{\Re e \lambda t} |f|$ , and thus

(5.14) 
$$|S_t f| = S_t |f|.$$

Assuming the "reverse Kato's inequality condition", we deduce from (5.13) that f = u|f| for some  $u \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , thus  $S_t f = uS_t|f|$  for some  $u \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , which is the conclusion of the "reverse strong positivity condition" when (5.14) holds.

On the other way round, assuming the "reverse strong positivity condition" for some T > 0, we deduce from (5.14) for T > 0 that there exists  $v \in S^1$  such that

$$e^{\lambda T}f = S_T f = vS_T |f| = v e^{\Re e \lambda T} |f|.$$

That implies that f = u|f| with  $u = ve^{-i(\Im m\lambda)T}$ , which is nothing but the conclusion of the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" when (5.13) holds.

We summarize the material developed above in the following main result of the section.

**Theorem 5.15.** Assume that S is a positive semigroup on X with  $X \subset L^1_{loc}(E)$  or  $X = M^1(E)$  for some locally and  $\sigma$ -compact metric space E and denote by  $(E_k)$  a sequence of increasing compact sets such that  $E = \lim E_k$ . We furthermore assume that for any  $k \ge 1$  there exists T > 0 such that  $S_T$  is strictly positive on  $E_k$ , in the sense that

(5.15) 
$$\forall f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ f_{|E_k} \neq 0, \ \forall \phi \in X'_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ \operatorname{supp} \phi \subset E_k, \quad \langle S_T f, \phi \rangle > 0.$$

Then  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" on the set  $\mathcal{C}$  of eigenvectors introduced in Lemma 5.13.

Proof of Theorem 5.15. Let us consider  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$  such that (5.11) holds, so that  $S_t|f| = e^{(\Re e \lambda)t}|f|$  for any  $t \ge 0$ . On the one hand, we may fix  $k \ge 1$  such that  $|f| \ne 0$  on  $E_k$ . Then for any  $\ell \ge k$ , there exists  $T_{\ell} > 0$  such that (5.15) holds, so that

$$e^{(\Re e\lambda)T_{\ell}}\langle |f|,\phi\rangle = \langle S_{T_{\ell}}|f|,\phi\rangle > 0,$$

for any  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , supp  $\phi \subset E_{\ell}$ . That implies  $\langle |f|, \phi \rangle > 0$  on for any  $\phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , and thus  $|f| \gg 0$ . Next, as in the proof of Lemma 5.13, we observe that

$$|S_{T_{\ell}}f| = S_{T_{\ell}}|f|, \quad \forall \ell \ge k.$$

Repeating the proof of Lemma 5.10 and Lemma 5.11, we deduce that there exists  $u_{\ell} \in \mathbb{S}^1$  such that  $S_{T_{\ell}}f = u_{\ell}S_{T_{\ell}}|f|$  on  $E_{\ell}$ , or equivalently there exists  $v_{\ell} \in \mathbb{S}^1$  such that  $f = v_{\ell}|f|$  on  $E_{\ell}$ , with  $v_{\ell} := u_{\ell}e^{-i(\Im m\lambda)T_{\ell}}$ . Because  $E_{\ell} \supset E_1$ , we have established that  $f = v_1|f|$  on E which is the conclusion of the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" when (5.11) holds.

(5.1)

5.4. On the triviality of the boundary spectrum. As in section 4.3, we still assume the existence (C1) of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times Y_+$  to the first eigenvalue problem (4.1) and that  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the weak maximum principle (4.16) and Kato's inequalities (4.17) as formulated in condition (H1') as well as the strong maximum principle (H4). Because we deal with complex eigenvalue, we also assume that the **complex** Kato's inequality variant (5.10) holds.

We introduce a first additional assumption:

(H5) the "reverse Kato's inequality condition" (as defined in Definition 5.12) holds true for the class C defined in Lemma 5.13: for  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$  such that

(5.16) 
$$\exists \lambda \in \mathbb{C}, \quad \mathcal{L}f = \lambda f, \quad \mathcal{L}|f| = (\Re e\lambda)|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f,$$

we have

 $\exists u \in \mathbb{C}, f = u|f|.$ 

On the other hand, we do not need the structure assumption (X3).

We are then able to make a more accurate analyse of the geometry of the spectrum.

**Theorem 5.16.** Consider an unbounded operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on a Banach lattice X which satisfy (C2), (H4), (4.17) and (H5). Then the conclusion (S3<sub>2</sub>) about the uniqueness of  $\lambda_1$  as the eigenvalue with largest real part holds:  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\}$ .

**Remark 5.17.** (1) It is worth emphasizing again that (4.17) is true when  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive semigroup and that (H5) is true when  $S_{\mathcal{L}}(T)$  satisfies the "reverse strong positivity condition" for some T > 0 as a consequence of Lemma 5.13, see also Theorem 5.15.

(2) During the proof we use similar arguments as in [231, Thm. 5.1].

(3) Condition (H5) is reminiscent of PDE arguments as we may find for instance in [231, Proof of Thm. 5.1] or in the discussion in [252, 4th course] about an uniqueness argument due to L. Tartar.

Proof of Theorem 5.16. Consider an eigenvalue  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  with normalized eigenvector  $f \in X \setminus \{0\}$ , and more precisely  $\langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle = 1$  and  $\mathcal{L}f = \lambda f$ . Thanks to the complex Kato's inequality (4.17), we have

$$(\Re e\lambda)|f| = \Re e \operatorname{sign}(f)(\lambda f) = \Re e \operatorname{sign}(f)(\mathcal{L}f) \le \mathcal{L}|f|.$$

We consider two cases:

When the above inequality is not an equality, we have

$$(\Re e\lambda)\langle |f|,\phi_1\rangle < \langle \mathcal{L}|f|,\phi_1\rangle = \langle |f|,\mathcal{L}^*\phi_1\rangle = \lambda_1\langle |f|,\phi_1\rangle,$$

and thus  $\Re e\lambda < \lambda_1$ .

When on the contrary the above inequality is an equality, then |f| is a positive eigenvector associated to the eigenvalue  $\Re e\lambda$ . Because of **(H4)**, we have  $|f| \in X_{++}$  and repeating the proof of Lemma 4.17, we get  $\Re e\lambda = \lambda_1$ . The condition **(C2)** implies  $|f| = f_1$ . On the other hand, f satisfies (5.16) and thus  $f \in \text{Span}(f_1)$  from assumption **(H5)**, in particular  $\lambda = \lambda_1$ .

When  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a positive and irreducible semigroup S, we may introduce the alternative assumption:

(H5') the semigroup S is aperiodic as defined in (4.13), namely

$$\forall f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \forall \phi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists T > 0, \forall \tau \ge T \quad \langle S_\tau f, \phi \rangle > 0.$$

**Theorem 5.18.** Let X be Banach lattice in which the property (4.10) holds true. Consider a positive and irreducible semigroup S on X which satisfies the aperiodicity condition (H5') and such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (C2). Then the conclusion (S3<sub>2</sub>) holds:  $\Sigma_{P}^{+}(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\}$ .

**Remark 5.19.** It is worth pointing out that since (H5') is stronger than (H4), see the points (2) and (3) in Lemma 4.8, we can use Theorem 4.13 and replace in Theorem 5.18 the assumption that (C2) is satisfied by the assumption that (C1) and (H1') for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  are satisfied, together with the structure assumption (X1) on X and Y.

Proof of theorem 5.18. We introduce the notations  $\widetilde{S}_t := S_t e^{-\lambda_1 t}$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} := \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$ . Assume that  $f = g + ih \in X$ ,  $g, h \in X_{\mathbb{R}}$ , is an eigenfunction associated to the eigenvalue  $\lambda = \lambda_1 + i\alpha \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $\alpha > 0$ , so that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}(g+ih) = i\alpha(g+ih) = \frac{2\pi i}{t_0}(g+ih),$$

for some  $t_0 > 0$ . On the one hand, because  $\alpha \neq 0$ , we must have  $g \neq 0$  and  $h \neq 0$ , and because of

$$\alpha \langle g, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}h, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle h, \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}^* \phi_1 \rangle = 0,$$

and  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ , we have  $g_+ \neq 0$  and  $g_- \neq 0$ . As a consequence, and because of (4.10), there exists  $\psi \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\langle g_+, \psi \rangle = 0$ . On the other hand, we compute

$$\tilde{S}_{t_0}(g+ih) = e^{i\alpha t_0}(g+ih) = g+ih,$$

from what we deduce  $\tilde{S}_{t_0}g = g$ , because  $S_t$  is real. On the other hand, because  $S_t$  is positive, we have

$$g_+ = (\widetilde{S}_{t_0}g)_+ \le \widetilde{S}_{t_0}g_+,$$

and next

$$\langle \phi_1, g_+ \rangle \le \langle \phi_1, S_{t_0}g_+ \rangle = \langle S_{t_0}^*\phi_1, g_+ \rangle = \langle \phi_1, g_+ \rangle,$$

so that the inequalities are equalities (remind again that  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ ), and thus

$$S_{t_0}g_+ = g_+.$$

We conclude that

$$\langle S_{kt_0}g_+,\psi\rangle = \langle g_+,\psi\rangle = 0, \quad \forall k \ge 0,$$

what is in contradiction with (H5'). We have established that  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\}.$ 

We end this section with a third situation where the triviality of the boundary spectrum is an immediate consequence of Theorem 5.5 and Theorem 5.6.

**Theorem 5.20.** (1) We make the same assumptions as in Theorem 5.5 and also that there exists M > 0 large enough such that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is invertible in  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  for any  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $\Re e \lambda = \lambda_1$ ,  $|\lambda| \ge M$ . Then  $\lambda_1$  is the unique eigenvalue with largest real part as formulated in (S3<sub>2</sub>).

(2) We furthermore assume that the hypothesis of Theorem 5.6 are met and that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is invertible in  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  for any for any  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $\Re e \lambda \geq \lambda_1 - \varepsilon$ ,  $|\lambda| \geq M$ . Then a (non constructive) spectral gap (S3<sub>3</sub>) holds.

We summarize the main results established in this section as follows.

(C3) the first eigentriplet problem (4.1) has a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ , furthermore this one is unique,  $f_1 \gg 0$ ,  $\phi_1 \gg 0$ ,  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simples (for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$ ) and  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\}$ .

5.5. **Ergodicity.** Thanks to the above analyze, we are able to formulate some convergence results on the trajectories associated to a semigroup. More precisely, assuming the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  for the generator  $\mathcal{L}$  of a semigroup S and still denoting the rescaled semigroup  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S(t)$ , we wish in particular to establish the following ergodic property

(E2) for any  $f \in X$ , there holds

(5.17) 
$$S_t f \to \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1, \text{ as } t \to \infty,$$

in a sense to be specified.

We start with a simple result which take advantage of some dissipativity property of the semigroup formulated by a "reverse positivity condition". We next present some more involved results which use directly the spectral information. It is worth emphasizing that our results in this section do not use any spectral gap property what contrasts with the results we will present in the next section.

**Theorem 5.21.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C2) of existence, uniqueness and strict positivity of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  and let us set  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t$ . We denote  $\mathcal{X}$  the space X endowed with the norm  $[\cdot]$ , with  $[f] := \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle$ . Assume furthermore that

(1) for any  $f \in X$ , the trajectory  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  is continuous in  $\mathcal{X}$  and belongs to a compact set of a normed space  $\mathcal{X}_1$ , with  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset \mathcal{X}$ ;

(2)  $(S_t)$  satisfies the reverse positivity condition for semigroups

$$(5.18) |S_t f| = S_t |f|, \ \forall t > 0, \quad implies \quad \exists T > 0, \ \exists u_T \in \mathbb{S}^1, \ S_T f = u_T S_T |f|.$$

Then, the ergodicity property (E2) holds in the sense of the norm of  $\mathcal{X}_1$ .

Let us comment on hypotheses made in the statement of Theorem 5.21. Hypothesis (1) can be obtained as a consequence of a Lyapunov (or growth) condition reminiscent of the structure condition (HS3) introduced in Section 3.3 and an irreducibility condition. Typically, we assume first

$$\|\widetilde{S}(t)f\| \le M\|f\| + K \sup_{0 \le \tau \le t} [\widetilde{S}(\tau)f]_0,$$

with  $[g]_0 := \langle |g|, \psi_0 \rangle, \psi_0 \in Y_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , what can be established under the very general condition (ii) of Theorem 3.4. Next we need to be able to prove that  $\psi_0 \leq r\phi_1$  for some r > 0. In concrete situations, we may take  $\psi_0$  with compact support and then the above inequality is a consequence of the standard strong maximum principle. We deduce

$$\begin{split} |\widetilde{S}(t)f|| &\leq M \|f\| + Kr \sup_{0 \leq \tau \leq t} \langle |\widetilde{S}(\tau)f|, \phi_1 \rangle \\ &\leq M \|f\| + Kr \sup_{0 \leq \tau \leq t} \langle \widetilde{S}(\tau)|f|, \phi_1 \rangle \\ &= M \|f\| + Kr \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle, \end{split}$$

so that  $(\widetilde{S}_t)$  is bounded. The hypothesis (1) is in fact a bit more demanding, but also quite natural. Assume that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  enjoys the splitting structure introduced in section 3.1 and section 3.3, so that

with

$$V := \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + (\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{*(N-1)} * \overline{S}_{\mathcal{B}}, \quad K := (\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)} * \widetilde{S}, \quad \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}(t) := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{B}}(t).$$

In some applications, we typically have

$$\|V(t)f_0\| \le \Theta(t)\|f_0\|, \quad \|(\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}\|_{\mathscr{B}(\mathcal{X},\mathcal{X}_1)} \le \Theta$$

with  $\Theta \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+) \cap C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$ ,  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset \mathcal{X}$  compact. In that situation, we deduce (1).

Proof of Theorem 5.21. We fix  $f \in X$  and without loss of generality, we may assume that  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ . We observe that

(5.20) 
$$\langle |\widetilde{S}_t f|, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle |\widetilde{S}_{t-s} \widetilde{S}_s f|, \phi_1 \rangle \leq \langle \widetilde{S}_{t-s} |\widetilde{S}_s f|, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle |\widetilde{S}_s f|, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

for any  $t \geq s$ . We deduce that  $(S_t)$  is a dynamical system with compact trajectoires in  $\mathcal{X}_1$ and  $\mathcal{H}(f) := \langle |f|, \phi_1 \rangle$  is a Lyapunov functional. As a consequence, from the La Salle invariance principle, we have

(5.21) 
$$\inf_{g \in \omega_{\mathcal{H}}} \langle | \widetilde{S}_t f - g |, \phi_1 \rangle \to 0 \text{ as } t \to \infty,$$

with

(5.22) 
$$\omega_{\mathcal{H}} := \{ g \in X; \ \langle g, \phi_1 \rangle = 0, \ \forall t \in \mathbb{R}, \ \mathcal{H}(\widetilde{S}_t g) = \inf_{s > 0} \mathcal{H}(\widetilde{S}_s f) \}.$$

We next characterize  $\omega_{\mathcal{H}}$ . Picking up  $g \in \omega_{\mathcal{H}}$ , we observe that

$$\langle |\widetilde{S}_t g|, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle |g|, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle |g|, \widetilde{S}_t^* \phi_1 \rangle = \langle \widetilde{S}_t |g|, \phi_1 \rangle, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

so that

$$\langle \widetilde{S}_t | g | - | \widetilde{S}_t g |, \phi_1 \rangle = 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

In particular, using that  $|\widetilde{S}_t g| \leq \widetilde{S}_t |g|$ , we have (5.23)  $\widetilde{S}_t |g| = |\widetilde{S}_t g|, \quad \forall t \geq 0.$  Because of the reverse positivity condition for semigroups (5.18), there exist T > 0 and  $u_T \in \mathbb{S}^1$  such that

$$\widetilde{S}_T g = u_T \widetilde{S}_T |g|.$$

As a consequence, by definition of the set  $\omega_{\mathcal{H}}$ , we have

$$0 = \langle g, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle S_T g, \phi_1 \rangle = u_T \langle S_T | g |, \phi_1 \rangle = u_T \langle | g |, \phi_1 \rangle.$$

Because  $u_T \neq 0$ , we conclude that g = 0. In other words, we have established that  $\omega_{\mathcal{H}} = \{0\}$  and together with (5.21), we obtain (5.17).

We present a more concrete situation where the previous result can be invoked. Although the hypotheses are somehow restrictive, it is yet useful in many applications and its proof is very simple.

**Corollary 5.22.** Consider a strongly continuous and positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C2) of existence, uniqueness and strict positivity of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . Assume further that the reverse Kato's inequality condition (as defined in Definition 5.12) holds true for the (large) class

$$\mathcal{C} := \{ f \in D(\mathcal{L}); \ \mathcal{L}|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \},\$$

that  $X \subset L^1_{loc}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$  and that the space  $\mathcal{X}^k$  defined in (4.26) satisfies  $\mathcal{X}^k \subset L^1_{loc}$  with strongly compact embedding for some  $k \geq 1$ . Then the ergodicity property (E2) holds in the sense of strong topology of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ .

Proof of Corollary 5.22. Because of Step 3 in the proof Theorem 4.23, we see that condition (1) in Theorem 5.21 holds with  $\mathcal{X}_1 := \mathcal{X}^k$ . On the other hand, because of Remark 5.14 and the reverse Kato's inequality condition in  $\mathcal{C}$ , we see that condition (2) also holds, so that we may apply Theorem 5.21 and conclude.

We present now a variant of the previous result which provides a convergence for various topologies, and relies on the (very general) assumption that the boundary spectrum is trivial rather than on the reverse positivity condition.

**Theorem 5.23.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C3) on the existence, uniqueness and strict positivity of the first eigentriplet problem  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  and triviality of the boundary point spectrum. Setting  $\tilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t$ , we assume that we are in one of the following situations:

- (1) S is strongly continuous and the trajectories  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  are relatively compact for all  $f \in X$ , and we denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the strong topology of X;
- (2) X = Y', Y separable, and the trajectories  $(S_t f)_{t \ge 0}$  are bounded for all  $f \in X$ , and we denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the weak  $*\sigma(Y', Y)$  topology;
- (3)  $X \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}(E, \mathscr{E}, \mu)$ , and we denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the weak topology of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ ;
- (4)  $X \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$ , S is strongly continuous, and for some  $k \ge 1$  the space  $\mathcal{X}^k$  defined in (4.26) satisfies  $\mathcal{X}^k \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  with strongly compact embedding, and we denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the strong topology of  $L^1_{\phi}$ .

Then the ergodicity property (E2) holds in the sense of the topology  $\mathcal{T}$ .

**Remark 5.24.** The case (4) of Theorem 5.23 enjoys some strong similarities with the main consequences of the General Relative Entropy technique developed in [269], see in particular [269, Thm. 3.2], [269, Thm. 4.3] and [269, Thm. 5.2]. In particular, the aperiodicity condition that the boundary point spectrum is trivial may be compared with the fact that the first eigenvector  $f_1$  is the unique (normalized and nonnegative) vector  $f \in X$  with vanishing dissipation of entropy  $\mathcal{D}(f) = 0$ as defined in [269] or more generally that  $\text{Span}(f_1)$  is the unique invariant space on which the functional  $\mathcal{D}$  vanishes. The present formulation is more abstract and probably more general. The drawback is the condition  $\mathcal{X}^k \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  with strongly compact embedding which can be avoided in [269], by using some weak compactness argument and the lower semicontinuity property of  $\mathcal{D}$ . That is explained by the fact that our proof uses rather the La Salle invariance principle (similarly as in the proof of [153, Thm. 3.2]) instead of a entropy dissipation argument.

In the case when the boundary point spectrum is not trivial but a discrete set, the same method of proof as for Theorem 5.22 allows us to accurately describe the periodic long time behaviour of the semigroup.

**Theorem 5.25.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C2) on the existence and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet problem  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ , and satisfies the complex Kato's inequality (5.7). Suppose furthermore that X and Y both enjoy the structure conditions (X2) and (X3), that  $\lambda_1$  is an isolated eigenvalue and that the boundary spectrum is not trivial, i.e.  $\Sigma_P^+ \neq \{\lambda_1\}$ . Setting  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t$ , we assume that we are in one of the situations (1), (2), (3) or (4) listed in statement of Theorem 5.23. Then  $\Sigma_P^+ = \{\lambda_1 + ik\alpha, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$ , there exists a sequence  $(g_k, \psi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  such that  $\mathcal{L}g_k = (\lambda_1 + ik\alpha)g_k$ ,  $\mathcal{L}^*\psi_k = (\lambda_1 + ik\alpha)\psi_k$  and  $\langle g_k, \psi_k \rangle = 1$ , and for all  $f \in X$ , in the sense of the topology  $\mathscr{T}$ , the projection

$$\Pi f = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{\ell=0}^{n} \sum_{k=-\ell}^{\ell} \langle f, \psi_k \rangle g_k$$

 $is \ well \ defined \ and$ 

$$\widetilde{S}_t f - \widetilde{S}_t \Pi f \to 0$$
 as  $t \to +\infty$ .

**Remark 5.26.** In Theorem 5.25, the assumptions that  $\lambda_1$  is isolated and  $\Sigma_P^+ \neq \{\lambda_1\}$  might seem difficult to check in practice. We indicate here some ways to verify them.

(i) The condition that  $\lambda_1$  is an isolated eigenvalue is for instance guaranteed under the assumptions of Theorem 5.6 or Theorem 6.5.

(ii) The condition that  $\Sigma_P^+$  is not restricted to  $\{\lambda_1\}$  can be guaranteed by verifying that (E2) does not hold. Indeed, if  $\Sigma_P^+ = \{\lambda_1\}$ , then Theorem 5.23 imposes (E2) to hold.

The result in Theorem 5.25 can be compared for instance to [41, Thm. 14.19], although our hypotheses are slightly more general. Our proof is also more direct than in [41] and it additionally provides an explicit expression of the projection on the boundary eigenspace  $\overline{\text{Span}}(g_k)_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}$ . The proof of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 relies on the theory of almost periodic functions which dates back to H. Bohr. There is a large literature on the subject and we refer for instance to the book of Corduneanu [113] for a comprehensive introduction. There are several equivalent definitions of almost periodic functions and we will use the following one. A function  $f \in C_b(\mathbb{R}, X)$ , *i.e.* a bounded continuous function from  $\mathbb{R}$  to X, is said to be almost periodic if the set  $\{f(\cdot + \tau), \tau \in \mathbb{R}\}$  is relatively compact in  $C_b(\mathbb{R}, X)$ . The set of almost periodic functions is a sub-algebra of  $C_b(\mathbb{R}, X)$ , and also the closure of the space of periodic functions in  $C_b(\mathbb{R}, X)$ . We start with the proof of Theorem 5.23 and Theorem 5.25 in the case when S satisfies the condition (1). Then we deduce the cases (2), (3) and (4) from the case (1).

Proof of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 in the case (1). Step 1. Let  $f \in X$ . Since the trajectory  $(\tilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  is relatively compact, we infer from [201, Thm. 8] (with  $U(\tau, t) = S_t$  and thus no periodicity condition on U) the existence of an almost periodic eternal solution g of the rescaled semigroup  $\tilde{S}$ , *i.e.* a function  $g: \mathbb{R} \to X$  such that  $g(t + \tau) = \tilde{S}_{\tau}g(t)$  for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\tau \geq 0$ , such that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \|S_t f - g(t)\| = 0.$$

The end of the proof consists in characterizing the function g in the situations of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25. For  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , we define the Bohr transformation of the almost-periodic function g by

$$c_{\lambda}(g) = \lim_{T \to +\infty} \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T e^{-i\lambda t} g(t) \, dt,$$

which is known to exists, see [113, Thm. 3.4], since  $e^{-i\lambda t}g(t)$  is also almost periodic. Since  $e^{-i\lambda t}g(t)$  is besides an eternal solution of the semigroup  $e^{-i\lambda t}\tilde{S}_t$  with infinitesimal generator  $\mathcal{L}_{\lambda} = \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1 - i\lambda$ , we have that

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda} \int_0^T e^{-i\lambda t} g(t) \, dt = g(T) - g(0).$$

Dividing by T the above expression, passing to the limit  $T \to +\infty$  and using that  $\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}$  is a closed operator, we get

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}c_{\lambda}(g)=0.$$

In other words, we have established

$$\mathcal{L}c_{\lambda}(g) = (\lambda_1 + i\lambda)c_{\lambda}(g)$$

and  $\lambda_1 + i\lambda$  is an eigenvalue of  $\mathcal{L}$  if  $c_{\lambda}(g) \neq 0$ .

Step 2. We deduce that if the boundary spectrum is trivial, as in Theorem 5.23, then necessarily  $c_{\lambda}(g) = 0$  for all  $\lambda \neq 0$ . By the uniqueness theorem, see for instance [113, Thm. 4.7], we get that g is constant. Due to the conservation law  $\langle \tilde{S}_t f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle$  and the simplicity of the eigenvalue 0, we get that  $g = \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  and the result of the case (1) in Theorem 5.23 is proved.

Step 3. In the case of Theorem 5.25, the boundary spectrum is not trivial and we know from Theorem 5.5 that  $\Sigma_P^+(\tilde{\mathcal{L}})$  is an additive subgroup of  $i\mathbb{R}$ , made of algebraically simple eigenvalues. Due to the assumption that  $\lambda_1$  is isolated, this subgroup must be discrete and  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is thus given by  $\{\lambda_1 + i\alpha k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$ . As a consequence, any  $\lambda$  such that  $c_{\lambda}(g) \neq 0$  is necessarily of the form  $\lambda = \alpha k$  for some  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . By the uniqueness theorem, g is then a  $\alpha$ -periodic function which is given, due to Fejér's theorem, by

$$g(t) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{\ell=0}^{n} \sum_{k=-\ell}^{\ell} c_{\alpha k}(g) e^{i\alpha kt}.$$

Consider  $(g_k, \psi_k)$  two positive direct and dual eigenvectors of  $\mathcal{L}$  associated to the eigenvalue  $i\alpha k$ such that  $\langle g_k, \psi_k \rangle = 1$ . From the conservation laws  $\langle \tilde{S}_t f, \psi_k \rangle = \langle f, \psi_k \rangle e^{i\alpha kt}$  and the algebraic simplicity of the eigenvalues  $i\alpha k$ , we get that  $c_{\alpha k}(g) = \langle f, \phi_k \rangle g_k$ , and the result is proved.  $\Box$ 

Proof of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 in the case (2). Since Y is separable, we can find a sequence  $(\varphi_n)_{n\geq 1} \subset Y$  which satisfies  $\|\varphi_n\| = 1$  and  $\operatorname{span}(\varphi_n)$  is dense in Y. We can then define on X the norm  $\|\cdot\|_*$  by setting

(5.24) 
$$||f||_* = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} 2^{-n} |\langle f, \varphi_n \rangle|.$$

On bounded subsets of X, the topology of this norm is the same as the weak-\* topology, or more explicitly it is worth emphasizing

$$f_n \rightharpoonup f * \sigma(Y', Y) \Leftrightarrow (\sup ||f_n|| < \infty \text{ and } ||f_n - f||_* \to 0).$$

Since by assumption the trajectory  $(\tilde{S}_t f)$  is bounded, it is weakly-\* relatively compact, and so relatively compact in  $(X, \|\cdot\|_*)$ . It is also clear that the semigroup S is continuous for the weak norm  $\|\cdot\|_*$ . The normed space  $(X, \|\cdot\|_*)$  is not a Banach space, but the proof of Theorem 5.25 actually only requires, for applying [201, Thm. 8], that the closed balls of X are complete metric spaces, which is the case for the distance induced by  $\|\cdot\|_*$ . Applying the case (1) of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 then yields the result.

Proof of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 in the case (3). We consider  $f \in X$  and, repeating the proof of Step 2 in Theorem 4.23, we get that  $(S_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  belongs to a weak compact set  $\mathcal{G}$  of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . We define the norm  $\|\cdot\|_*$  by (5.24) for a sequence  $(\varphi_n)_{n\geq 1} \subset C_c(E)$  which satisfies  $\|\varphi_n\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$  and  $\operatorname{span}(\varphi_n)$  is dense in  $C_0(E)$ . This norm induces a metric on  $\mathcal{G}$  which is topologically equivalent to the weak convergence on  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . The trajectory  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)$  is then relatively compact in  $(\mathcal{G}, \|\cdot\|_*)$  and the semigroup S is continuous for the weak norm  $\|\cdot\|_*$ . We conclude as in the proof of the case (2).

Proof of Theorems 5.23 and 5.25 in the case (4). From the step 3 of the proof of Theorem 4.23, we know that for any  $f \in \mathcal{X}^k$  the trajectory  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)$  is compact for the strong topology of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . We may then conclude similarly as in the case (1), using that  $\mathcal{X}^k$  is dense in X for the norm of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ .  $\Box$ 

5.6. A word about spectral analysis argument. The aim of this section is to recall some more or less classical results which makes possible to slightly improve the conclusions of the results presented in the previous section by additionally assume some spectral gap at the level of the operator or the semigroup. More precisely, we are interested by some accurate versions of a partial, but principal *spectral mapping theorem* which asserts that

(5.25) 
$$\Sigma(e^{t\mathcal{L}}) \cap B^c(0, e^{\kappa t}) = e^{t\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa}}, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

for some  $\kappa < \lambda_1$ , and even more precisely, we wish to establish the following geometric (or exponential) asymptotic stability

(5.26) 
$$\|\widetilde{S}(t)f - \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1\| \le \Theta(t) \|f - \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1\|, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \forall f \in X,$$

with the decay rate function  $\Theta(t) := C e^{(\kappa - \lambda_1)t}$ .

In order to discuss the several results we present, we recall the splitting framework

(5.27) 
$$S = V + W * S, \qquad \|V(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} + \|W(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \lesssim e^{\kappa t},$$

for the same  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$  as above. We start by recalling the spectral mapping theorem for the point spectrum, and its proof, which is instructive.

**Lemma 5.27** (Spectral mapping theorem for point spectrum). For a semigroup  $(S_t)_{t\geq 0}$  with infinitesimal generator  $\mathcal{L}$  we have

$$\Sigma_P(S_t) \setminus \{0\} = e^{t\Sigma_P(\mathcal{L})}, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 5.27. The inclusion  $e^{t\Sigma_P(\mathcal{L})} \subset \Sigma_P(S_t) \setminus \{0\}$  is clear. Now let  $\xi \in \Sigma_P(S_t) \setminus \{0\}$ , that is  $\xi \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $S_t f = \xi f$  for some  $f \in X_{\mathbb{C}} \setminus \{0\}$ , and let  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  such that  $\xi = e^{\lambda t}$  and  $\phi \in X'$  such that  $\langle \phi, f \rangle \neq 0$ . For any  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  we have  $\xi = e^{\lambda t + 2ik\pi}$  and so

$$0 = e^{-(\lambda + \frac{2ik\pi}{t})t}S_t f - f = \left(\mathcal{L} - \lambda - \frac{2ik\pi}{t}\right) \int_0^t e^{-(\lambda + \frac{2ik\pi}{t})s}S_s f \, ds.$$

If the last integral is non-zero for some  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we deduce that  $\lambda + \frac{2ik\pi}{t}$  is an eigenvalue of  $\mathcal{L}$  and the result is proved. Assume by contradiction that  $\int_0^t e^{-(\lambda + \frac{2ik\pi}{t})s} S_s f \, ds = 0$  for all  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . This means that the continuous and periodic complex-valued function  $s \mapsto e^{-\lambda s} \langle \phi, S_s f \rangle$  has all its Fourier coefficients equal to zero, which is not possible since this function is not equally zero (its value at s = 0 is not zero).

We next present a very classical result about the exponential stability of  $f_1$  which is based on the quasi-compact semigroup framework of Voigt [355] (see also [15, B-IV-2] and [152, Sec. V.3]) and which is a more accurate version of Lemma 2.7 and Theorem 5.7.

**Theorem 5.28.** Let  $(S_t)_{t\geq 0}$  be a positive irreducible semigroup on a Banach lattice X satisfying the hypotheses of Lemma 2.7 and Theorem 5.7, in particular **(H2)** holds for a constant  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and there exists T > 0 such that the splitting

$$(5.28) S_T = V_T + K_T,$$

holds with  $||V_T||_{\mathscr{B}(X)} \leq e^{\kappa T}$ ,  $\kappa < \kappa_0$ , and  $K_T \in \mathscr{K}(X)$ . Then there exists a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the eigentriplet and the exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds (without constructive estimate).

**Remark 5.29.** In the splitting framework (5.27) the critical hypothesis  $K_T \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  may be obtained by assuming that

 $||W(t)||_{\mathscr{B}(X,\mathcal{X}_1)} \lesssim e^{\kappa t}, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \quad \mathcal{X}_1 \subset X \text{ compact.}$ 

In fact, in many applications, we are also able to establish  $\mathcal{X}_1 \subset D(\mathcal{L}^\beta)$ , for some  $\beta > 0$ , without too much more work.

Theorem 5.28 is in fact nothing but [41, Thm. 14.18] (see also [360, Sec. 2], [152, Thm. V.3.7] or [15, C-IV, Thm. 2.1 & Rk. 2.2]). We give however a short proof of Theorem 5.28 since it is simpler and more direct than the ones we usual find in the literature and in particular does not refer to subtil results about the spectrum and its essential part.

Proof of Theorem 5.28. First step. From Lemma 2.7, we already know that (H1), (H2) and (H3) hold. Together with the irreducibility which is nothing but (H4) from Lemma 4.8, we may apply Theorem 4.13 and conclude to the existence, uniqueness and strict positivity result about the eigentriplet solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ .

Second step. We claim that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \geq \kappa_0\}$  is also made of a finite number of isolated eigenvalues with finite geometric multiplicity. We indeed set  $\beta_0 := e^{\kappa_0 T}$ . Since for any  $\lambda \in B_{\beta_0}^c := \{z \in \mathbb{C}, |z| \geq \beta_0\}$  the operator  $\lambda - V_T$  is invertible, we see that  $\lambda \in B_{\beta_0}^c$  is in the

spectrum of  $S_T$  if and only if 0 is in the spectrum of  $I - (\lambda - V_T)^{-1}K_T$ , or in the spectrum of  $I - K_T(\lambda - V_T)^{-1}$ . Indeed, solving  $(\lambda - S_T)f = g$  is equivalent to, on the one hand,

$$(I - (\lambda - V_T)^{-1} K_T) f = (\lambda - V_T)^{-1} g,$$

and in the other hand,

$$(I - K_T(\lambda - V_T)^{-1})(\lambda - V_T)f = g.$$

So if  $\lambda \in \Sigma(S_T) \cap B_{\beta_0}^c$  then  $1 \in \Sigma((\lambda - V_T)^{-1}K_T)$ . Since  $(\lambda - V_T)^{-1}K_T$  is a compact operator, the classical Fredholm alternative (see for instance [71, Thm. 6.6]) asserts that its spectrum is made of eigenvalues with finite geometric multiplicity, and then so does for  $\Sigma(S_T) \cap B_{\beta_0}^c$ . We can also prove, by adapting the proof of [71, Lem. 6.2], that these eigenvalues are isolated, and thus  $\Sigma(S_T) \cap B_{\beta_0}^c$  is made of a finite number of isolated eigenvalues with finite geometric multiplicity. Since  $e^{T\Sigma(\mathcal{L})} \subset \Sigma(S_T)$ , we deduce that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \ge \kappa_0\}$  is also made of a finite number of isolated eigenvalues with finite geometric multiplicity.

Third step. We prove the existence of a spectral gap and we conclude.

Since  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \geq \kappa_0\}$  is finite,  $\lambda_1$  is simple, and the boundary spectrum of  $\mathcal{L}$  is a group, we deduce the existence of  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re e(z) \geq \lambda_1 - \varepsilon\} = \{\lambda_1\}$ . The spectral mapping theorem in Lemma 5.27 then ensures that  $\Sigma(S_T) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, |z| \geq e^{(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)T}\} = \{e^{\lambda_1 T}\}$ and that  $e^{\lambda_1 T}$  is simple with eigenspace spanned by  $f_1$ . The restriction  $S_T^{\perp}$  of  $S_T$  to the invariant subspace  $X_{\perp} := \{f \in X, \langle \phi_1, f \rangle = 0\}$  thus has a spectral radius smaller than  $e^{(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)T}$ . The spectral radius formula (see [334, Thm. 10.13] for instance) then ensures that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|S_{nT}^{\perp}\|^{1/n} = r(S_T^{\perp}) \le e^{(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)T}.$$

This guarantees, for any  $\eta \in (0, \varepsilon)$ , the existence of a constant  $C_{\eta} > 0$  such that for all  $f \in X_{\perp}$ and all  $t \ge 0$ 

$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t f\| \le C_\eta e^{-\eta t} \|f\|,$$

and the proof is complete.

Let us now present a variant of another classical result known as the Gearhart-Prüss Theorem in [175, 326], see also the contributions of Herbst [211] and Greiner [15, A-III.7] as well as the more constructive proof [152, Thm. V.1.11] and recently [206] based on techniques developed in or related to [364, 61].

**Theorem 5.30.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions (C2) about the existence, positivity and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We assume furthermore that X is an Hilbert space and that there exist  $\kappa < \lambda_1$  and R > 0 such that

(i) 
$$\sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa} \setminus B_R} \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty;$$

(*ii*) 
$$\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa} \subset \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L}) \cap B_R$$
.

Then the exponential stability  $(E3_1)$  holds (without constructive estimate).

Proof of Theorem 5.30. The spectral information (C2) and (ii) together imply (C3) (because of Theorem 5.5) and that there exists  $\kappa^* \in (\kappa, \lambda_1)$ , such that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa^*} = \{\lambda_1\}$ . The operator  $\mathcal{L}$  on  $X_0 := (\operatorname{vect}\{f_1\})^{\perp}$  thus satisfies  $\sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa^*}} ||\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)||_{\mathscr{B}(X_0)} < \infty$ , and we conclude thanks to [152, Thm. V.1.11]. The lack of constructively here only comes from the fact that our assumptions do not provide any information on the spectral gap  $\lambda_1 - \kappa > 0$ .

**Remark 5.31.** Except of the Hilbert space framework, the assumptions made in Theorem 5.30 are slightly weaker than those of Theorem 5.28, and are indeed established during the proof of Theorem 5.28: such an information at the level of the resolvent is a bit easier to establish than a similar estimate at the level of the semigroup. In the splitting framework (5.27) and its resolvent counterpart (2.22), we typically only have to show

(5.29) 
$$\sup_{\kappa \le \Re ez \le \kappa_1} \|\mathcal{V}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty, \quad \lim_{r \to \infty} \sup_{\kappa \le \Re ez \le \kappa_1, \, |\Im mz| \ge r} \|\mathcal{W}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} = 0,$$

for some  $\kappa < \lambda_1$ , and  $\mathcal{W}(z) \in \mathscr{K}(X)$  for any  $z \in \Delta_{\kappa}$ . That last claim is classical (see for instance [190]) and we only briefly sketch the proof. On the one hand, from the first and the last estimates,

we deduce that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa} \subset \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$  thanks to Theorem 5.6. As in the proof of Theorem 5.6 and with the usual notations, we also have

$$(I - \mathcal{W}(z))\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) = \mathcal{V}(z), \quad \forall z \in \Delta_{\kappa},$$

where  $I - \mathcal{W}(z)$  is invertible and  $||(I - \mathcal{W}(z))^{-1}||_{\mathcal{B}(X)} \leq 2$  for any  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  such that  $\kappa \leq \Re ez \leq \kappa_1$ ,  $|\Im mz| \geq R$  and R is large enough. We immediately deduce that the condition (i) in Theorem 5.30 holds.

We end this section by a more recent result which is similar to the Gearhart-Prüss Theorem but is not restricted to an Hilbert space.

**Theorem 5.32.** Consider a positive semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the conclusions (C2) about the existence, positivity and uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We further assume that  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $0 \leq \mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{B}(X)$ ,  $S_{\mathcal{B}} \geq 0$  and the associated operators V and W defined by (3.14) satisfy (5.27) for some  $\kappa < \lambda_1$  and that the resolvent counterpart W defined by (2.22) satisfies (5.29) and more precisely

$$\sup_{z \leq \Re ez \leq \kappa_1} \|\langle z \rangle^{\alpha} \mathcal{W}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(X)} < \infty,$$

with  $\alpha > 1$ . Then the exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds (without constructive estimate).

к

The proof of Theorem 5.32 is a mere adaptation of [278, Thm. 3.1] (see also [273]) and it is thus skipped. The needed estimates are a bit stronger than those of Remark 5.31, but in the applications, they are not really more demanding. They also hold at the level of the resolvent instead of what is assumed in the statement of Theorem 5.28.

We conclude by emphasizing again on the fact that all the above results are not constructive. We propose in the next part an alternative approach which is constructive.

# 6. QUANTITATIVE STABILITY

In this section we establish some quantitative stability results in the spirit of the Doblin, Harris, Meyn-Tweedie theory for Markov semigroup.

6.1. About quantified positivity conditions. We briefly discuss some positivity conditions related to the strong maximum principle and barriers techniques. The issue is about how quantify the strong maximum principle

$$f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \ (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \text{ imply } f > 0 \text{ or } f \gg 0$$

or the related strong positivity of the associated semigroup. A possible way can be achieved with the help of a barrier functions family  $\mathcal{G} \subset X_+$  and a second weaker (semi)norm [·] used for normalization. Let us then introduce the two conditions

(6.1) 
$$\forall R > 0, \exists g_i \in \mathcal{G}, \forall f \in X_+, [f] = 1, ||f|| \le R,$$

we have

(i)  $S_T f \ge g_1$  (for some T > 0) or

(ii) 
$$f \ge g_2$$
 if  $(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0$ .

Point (ii) is a quantified version of the strong maximum principle when  $\mathcal{G} \subset X_{++}$  and it is always a consequence of the positivity condition (i). Assume indeed that (i) holds (for some T > 0) and that f satisfies the requirements (6.1) and  $(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0$ . We then write

$$\frac{d}{dt}(e^{(\mathcal{L}-\kappa_1)t}f) = e^{(\mathcal{L}-\kappa_1)t}(\mathcal{L}-\kappa_1)f \le 0,$$

so that

$$f \ge e^{(\mathcal{L}-\kappa_1)T} f = e^{-\kappa_1 T} S_T f \ge e^{-\kappa_1 T} g_2 =: g_1$$

with  $g_2$  given by condition (i). The reciprocal implication is not clear, see however Lemma 4.8-(3).

Let us now make a list of possible quantified positivity conditions of Doblin-Harris type for a linear (and continuous) operator  $A: X \to X$ :

 $\begin{array}{l} (\mathrm{P1}') \exists g_0 \in X_+ \backslash \{0\}, \exists \psi_0 \in X_+ \backslash \{0\}, \forall f \in X_+, Af \geq g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle; \\ (\mathrm{P2}') \exists g_0 \in X_+ \backslash \{0\}, \exists \psi_0 \in X'_{++}, \forall f \in X_+, Af \geq g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle; \\ (\mathrm{P3}') \exists g_0 \in X_{++}, \exists \psi_0 \in X'_+ \backslash \{0\}, \forall f \in X_+, Af \geq g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle; \\ (\mathrm{P4}') \exists g_0 \in X_{++}, \exists \psi_0 \in X'_{++}, \forall f \in X_+, Af \geq g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle. \end{array}$ 

We summarize some elementary relations between these conditions and those listed in Section 4.2.

**Lemma 6.1.** We have  $(P2') \Rightarrow (P2) \Rightarrow (P1)$ ,  $(P3') \Rightarrow (P3) \Rightarrow (P1)$ ,  $(P4') \Rightarrow ((P4)$ , (P3'), (P2')) as well as  $(P4) \Rightarrow ((P3), (P2))$ .

We also have: A satisfies (P2') iff  $A^*$  satisfies (P3'); A satisfies (P3') iff  $A^*$  satisfies (P2'); A satisfies (P4') iff  $A^*$  satisfies (P4').

We finally have: A satisfies (P2') implies  $\exists g_0 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}, \exists \kappa > 0, Ag_0 \ge \kappa g_0$ 

Proof of Lemma 6.1. We assume  $Af \ge g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle$  for any  $f \in X_+$  and some  $g_0 \in X_+$ ,  $\psi_0 \in X'_+$ . For any  $\phi \in X' \setminus \{0\}$  and  $f \in X_+$ , we have

$$\langle A^*\phi, f \rangle = \langle \phi, Af \rangle \ge \langle \phi, g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle \rangle$$

which implies  $A^*\phi \ge \psi_0 \langle \phi, g_0 \rangle$ . We thus deduce that A satisfies (P2') (resp. (P3'), (P4)) implies that  $A^*$  satisfies (P3') (resp. (P2'), (P4)). The other implications can be established in a similar or even simpler way.

We conclude this introductory section by emphasizing on the fact (as already mentioned above) that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  satisfies (Pi') implies  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)$  satisfies (Pi') for any  $\lambda \geq \lambda_1$  and  $i = 1, \ldots, 4$ .

6.2. Asymptotic stability under Doblin condition. We start with a simple situation. We assume the Doblin condition, namely

(6.2) 
$$\exists T > 0, \ \exists \psi_0 \gg 0, \ \exists g_0 > 0, \quad \forall f \ge 0, \ S_T f \ge g_0 \langle \psi_0, f \rangle,$$

together with the companion positivity condition

$$(6.3) \qquad \exists r_0 > 0, \quad \langle \phi_1, g_0 \rangle \ge r_0,$$

as well as the strong additional boundedness assumption

$$(6.4) \qquad \exists R_0 > 0, \quad \phi_1 \le R_0 \psi_0.$$

When  $\psi_0 := 1 \in X' \subset L^{\infty}$ , the condition in (6.4) is automatically satisfied with  $R_0 := \|\phi_1\| = 1$ . Let us first emphasize that (6.3) is a natural condition when  $S_{\mathcal{L}}^*$  enjoys a splitting structure similar to (5.19). More precisely, when

$$\|\widetilde{S}^*(t)\phi\| \le \Theta(t)\|\phi\| + \int_0^t \Theta(t-s)[\widetilde{S}^*(s)\phi]_{g_0} \, ds,$$

with  $\Theta \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+) \cap C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$ , we deduce that

$$1 = \|\phi_1\| = \|\widetilde{S}^*(t)\phi_1\| \le \Theta(t) + \int_0^t \Theta(t-s)[\phi_1]_{g_0} \, ds, \quad \forall t > 0.$$

Passing to the limit  $t \to \infty$ , we get (6.3) with  $r_0 := \|\Theta\|_{L^1}^{-1}$ . Also (6.4) can be deduced from a splitting structure condition on the dual problem. More precisely, we assume that  $D(\mathcal{L}^{\infty}) \subset L^1_{\text{loc}}$  and the splitting property  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{B}(X), \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda) \in \mathscr{B}(X) \cap \mathscr{B}(X_+)$  for any  $\lambda \geq \kappa$ , with  $\kappa < \kappa_0 \leq \lambda_1$ , and the additional regularity condition

(6.5) 
$$(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda)\mathcal{A}^*)^N : L^1_{g_0} \to L^{\infty}_{\psi_0^{-1}}, \quad \forall \lambda > \kappa.$$

Since the dual eigenvector  $\phi_1$  satisfies

$$(\lambda_1 - \mathcal{B}^*)\phi_1 = \mathcal{A}^*\phi_1, \quad \lambda_1 > \kappa,$$

and then  $\phi_1 = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda_1)\mathcal{A}^*)^N \phi_1$ , we may use estimate (6.5) and we get that (6.3)-(6.4) holds with the normalization condition  $r_0 := 1$  and  $R_0 := \|(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda)\mathcal{A}^*)^N\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^1_{g_0},L^{\infty}_{w_{-}^{-1}})}$ .

We are then able to formulate a first quantified stability result.

**Theorem 6.2.** Consider a semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusion (C1) on the existence of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We assume furthermore the Doblin condition (6.2)–(6.4)-(6.3). Then the exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) in the norm  $[\cdot]_{\psi_0}$  holds true, with constructive constants.

The proof closely follows the usual contraction argument in the Doblin result, see for instance [268], [168, Thm. 11] or [81, Thm. 2.1]. We do not explicitly assume the irreducibility of the semigroup, but the Doblin condition (6.2)–(6.4)-(6.3) is in many aspects a strong positivity condition. In particular, our result implies the uniqueness of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  and the triviality of the boundary spectrum.

Proof of Theorem 6.2. The two conditions (6.2) and (6.4) together imply the modified Doblin condition

$$\exists T > 0, \ \exists g_1 > 0, \quad \forall f \ge 0, \ S_T f \ge g_1 \langle \phi_1, f \rangle$$

with  $g_1 := g_0/R_0$ . Take f such that  $\langle \phi_1, f \rangle = 0$ , so that  $\langle \phi_1, f_{\pm} \rangle = r := \langle \phi_1, |f| \rangle/2 \ge 0$  and thus

$$S_T f_{\pm} \ge g_1 \langle \phi_1, f_{\pm} \rangle = r g_1.$$

We write

$$|S_T f| \le |S_T f_+ - rg_1| + |S_T f_- - rg_1| = S_T |f| - 2rg_1$$

We deduce

$$\langle \phi_1, |S_T f| \rangle \le \langle S_T^* \phi_1, |f| \rangle - 2r \langle \phi_1, g_1 \rangle = \left( e^{\lambda_1 T} - \langle \phi_1, g_1 \rangle \right) \langle \phi_1, |f| \rangle$$

In other words, setting  $\widetilde{S}_t := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_t$ , we have

$$[S_T f]_{\phi_1} \le \gamma[f]_{\phi_1},$$

with  $\gamma < 1$  which depends explicitly of  $r_0$ ,  $R_0$ , T and the estimates on  $\lambda_1$ . We then classically deduce the exponential convergence in the  $[\cdot]_{\phi_1}$  norm. Now, the dual condition associated to the Doblin hypothesis (6.2) is

$$\forall \psi \in X'_+, \quad S^*_T \psi \ge \psi_0 \langle \psi, g_0 \rangle.$$

In particular, the first dual eigenvector  $\phi_1$  satisfies

(6.6) 
$$\phi_1 = e^{-\lambda_1 T} S_T^* \phi_1 \ge e^{-\lambda_1 T} \psi_0 \langle \phi_1, g_0 \rangle = e^{-\lambda_1 T} r_0 \psi_0.$$

Together with condition in (6.4), we see that  $[\cdot]_{\phi_1}$  and  $[\cdot]_{\psi_0}$  are equivalent norm, and we immediately obtain the exponential convergence in the  $[\cdot]_{\psi_0}$  norm (with constructive constants).

6.3. Asymptotic stability under Harris condition. The Doblin condition (6.2)–(6.4)-(6.3) is too much demanding for many applications. In this section, we make the following somehow more general Harris type condition complemented with a Lyapunov condition. More precisely, we assume that there exists T > 0 such that  $\tilde{S}_T := S_T e^{-\lambda_1 T}$  first satisfies the Lyapunov condition

(6.7) 
$$||S_T f|| \le \gamma_L ||f|| + K[f]_{\phi_1}$$

with  $\gamma_L \in (0,1), K \geq 0$ . We next assume that  $\widetilde{S}_T$  satisfies the Harris condition

(6.8) 
$$\begin{cases} \exists A > K/(1 - \gamma_L), \ \exists g_A > 0 \text{ such that} \\ \forall f \ge 0, \ \|f\| \le A[f]_{\phi_1} \text{ there holds } S_T f \ge g_A[f]_{\phi_1}. \end{cases}$$

We finally replace the positivity condition (6.3) by

(6.9) 
$$\exists r_A > 0, \quad \langle \phi_1, g_A \rangle \ge r_A.$$

As we have seen several times, condition (6.7) is some kind of regularity hypothesis which is natural under a splitting structure on the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ . We emphasize that conditions (6.7)-(6.8)-(6.9) slightly generalize the usual set of hypothesizes for the Harris theorem, see for instance [81, Sect. 3]. We also point out that there is a connection between the condition (6.8) and the notion of *partial integral* or *partial kernel* operators, see for instance [178, Cor. 5.3]. The long term convergence of semigroups that contain a partially integral operator was studied in particular in [317, 177, 180]. **Theorem 6.3.** Consider a semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C1) on the existence of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We assume furthermore the Harris condition (6.8) together with the Lyapunov condition (6.7) and the positivity condition (6.9). Then the exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) in the norm of X holds true, with constructive constants.

Of course, in order that Theorem 6.3 really gives a constructive convergence result, we have to establish (6.8), (6.7) and (6.9) in a constructive way.

Proof of Theorem 6.3. On the one hand, we have

(6.10) 
$$[\widetilde{S}_T f]_{\phi_1} \leq \langle \widetilde{S}_T | f |, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle | f |, \widetilde{S}_T^* \phi_1 \rangle = [f]_{\phi_1}.$$

On the other hand, we wish to establish the coupling property

(6.11) 
$$[\widetilde{S}_T f]_{\phi_1} \leq \gamma_H[f]_{\phi_1} \quad \text{if} \quad \|f\| \leq A'[f]_{\phi_1} \text{ and } \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0,$$

for some  $\gamma_H \in (0,1)$  and with A' := A/2. We thus consider  $f \in X$ , such that  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$  and  $||f|| \leq A'[f]_{\phi_1}$ , so that

$$||f_{\pm}|| \le ||f|| \le A'[f]_{\phi_1} = A[f_{\pm}]_{\phi_1}.$$

Using the Harris condition (6.8), we deduce

$$\widetilde{S}_T f_{\pm} \ge \vartheta g_A, \quad \vartheta := \frac{1}{2} e^{-\lambda_1 T} [f]_{\phi_1}.$$

Similarly as in the proof of Theorem 6.2, we next compute

$$|\widetilde{S}_T f| \le |\widetilde{S}_T f_+ - \vartheta g_A| + |\widetilde{S}_T f_- - \vartheta g_A| \le \widetilde{S}_T |f| - 2\vartheta g_A$$

and then

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{S}_T f]_{\phi_1} &\leq \langle \widetilde{S}_T | f | - 2\vartheta g_A, \phi_1 \rangle \\ &= \langle | f |, \widetilde{S}_T^* \phi_1 \rangle - 2\vartheta \langle g_A, \phi_1 \rangle \\ &= \left( 1 - e^{-\lambda_1 T} \langle g_A, \phi_1 \rangle \right) [f]_{\phi_1}, \end{split}$$

which in turn implies (6.11) with  $\gamma_H := 1 - e^{-\kappa_0 T} r_A$ .

Now, the two estimates (6.10) and (6.11) together give

(6.12) 
$$[\widetilde{S}_T f]_{\phi_1} \le \gamma_H [f]_{\phi_1} + \frac{1 - \gamma_H}{A'} \|f\|.$$

From (6.12) and the Lyapunov condition (6.7), we deduce that

$$U^{n+1} = MU^n$$

with

$$U^{n} := \begin{pmatrix} \|\widetilde{S}_{T}^{n}f\|\\ [\widetilde{S}_{T}^{n}f]_{\phi_{1}} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \|\widetilde{S}_{nT}f\|\\ [\widetilde{S}_{nT}f]_{\phi_{1}} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad M := \begin{pmatrix} \gamma_{L} & K\\ \frac{1-\gamma_{H}}{A} & \gamma_{H} \end{pmatrix}$$

The eigenvalues of M are

$$\mu_{\pm} := \frac{1}{2} \big( T \pm \sqrt{T^2 - 4D} \big),$$

with

$$T := \operatorname{tr} M = \gamma_L + \gamma_H, \quad D := \operatorname{det} M = \gamma_L \gamma_H - (1 - \gamma_H) \frac{K}{A'}$$

We observe that

$$\gamma_L \gamma_H > D > \gamma_L \gamma_H - (1 - \gamma_H)(1 - \gamma_L) = T - 1,$$

so that

$$(\gamma_H - \gamma_L)^2 = T^2 - 4\gamma_L\gamma_H < T^2 - 4D < T^2 - 4(T-1) = (T-2)^2$$

and finally

$$:= \max(|\mu_+|, |\mu_-|) < \max(\gamma_H, \gamma_L, |T-1|, 1) = 1.$$

We conclude that  $||M^n|| \lesssim \alpha^n$ , from what we immediately conclude.

 $\alpha$ 

**Remark 6.4.** It is useful to emphasize that the existence of  $f_1$  is not required in the proof of Theorem 6.3 for proving that  $||M^n|| \leq \alpha^n$ , and this estimate can actually be used to derive the existence of  $f_1$ . In order to prove that last claim, we first observe that Theorem 6.3 ensures that  $(||\widetilde{S}_{nT}f_0||)_n$  is a Cauchy sequence for any  $f_0 \in X$ . Indeed, for any  $p \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $f = f_0 - \widetilde{S}_{pT}f_0$  verifies

$$\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle - \langle f_0, S_{pT}^* \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle - \langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$$

and we then have

$$\|\widetilde{S}_{nT}f_0 - \widetilde{S}_{(n+p)T}f_0\| + [\widetilde{S}_{nT}f_0 - \widetilde{S}_{(n+p)T}f_0]_{\phi_1} \lesssim \alpha^n (\|f_0 - \widetilde{S}_{pT}f_0\| + [f_0 - \widetilde{S}_{pT}f_0]_{\phi_1}).$$

Choosing  $f_0 \in X_+$  such that  $[f_0]_{\phi_1} = 1$ , we deduce that  $(\widetilde{S}_{nT}f)$  converges to a fixed point  $f_1$  of  $\widetilde{S}_T$ , which is not zero because

$$[f_1]_{\phi_1} = \lim [S_{nT} f_0]_{\phi_1} = [f_0]_{\phi_1} = 1,$$

and  $f_1$  is the unique fixed point with normalization  $[f_1]_{\phi_1} = 1$ . Besides,  $f_1 \in X_+$  because of the positivity of S and  $f_0$ . This ensures that

$$[\widetilde{S}_t f_1]_{\phi_1} = \langle \widetilde{S}_t f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f_1, \widetilde{S}_t^* \phi_1 \rangle = \langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1,$$

for any t > 0. Since on the other hand

$$\widetilde{S}_T \widetilde{S}_t f_1 = \widetilde{S}_{t+T} f_1 = \widetilde{S}_t \widetilde{S}_T f_1 = \widetilde{S}_t f_1,$$

we deduce from the uniqueness of the fixed point that  $\widetilde{S}_t f_1 = f_1$ , which yields that  $f_1 \in D(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$ .

6.4. Quantified isolation of the first eigenvalue. In terms of the geometry of the spectrum, an immediate consequence of Theorem 6.3 is that the conditions (6.8), (6.7) and (6.9) ensure the existence of a spectral gap, namely the existence of  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that

$$\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\lambda_1 - \varepsilon} = \{\lambda_1\}.$$

We still assume that the Lyapunov condition (6.7) holds for some T > 0,  $\gamma_L \in (0, 1)$  and  $K \ge 0$ , but we relax (6.8) into the time-averaged condition

(6.13) 
$$\begin{cases} \exists A > K/(1-\gamma_L), \ \exists g_A > 0 \text{ such that} \\ \forall f \ge 0, \ \|f\| \le A[f]_{\phi_1} \text{ there holds } \int_0^T S_t f \, dt \ge g_A[f]_{\phi_1} \end{cases}$$

It is worth emphasizing that (6.13) does not imply anymore the existence of a spectral gap, and there can be a non-trivial boundary spectrum, see Section 9.2 for an example. However, it is strong enough for guaranteeing that  $\lambda_1$  is isolated from the rest of the spectrum, in the sense that

(6.14) 
$$\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap B(\lambda_1, \varepsilon) = \{\lambda_1\},\$$

for some  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In particular, if not trivial, the boundary spectrum must be discrete from Theorem 5.5 (under the additional assumptions listed in the statement of this last result).

**Theorem 6.5.** Consider a semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C1) on the existence of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We assume furthermore the time-averaged Harris condition (6.13) together with the Lyapunov condition (6.7) and the positivity condition (6.9). Then (6.14) holds true for some constructive constant  $\varepsilon > 0$ .

*Proof.* First, we readily deduce from (6.13) and the inversion formula (2.13) that

(6.15) 
$$\begin{cases} \exists A > K/(1-\gamma_L), \ \exists g_A > 0 \text{ such that} \\ \forall f \ge 0, \ \|f\| \le A[f]_{\phi_1} \text{ there holds } \widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda)f \ge \widetilde{g}_A[f]_{\phi_1}, \ \forall \lambda > \lambda_1 \end{cases}$$

where  $\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda) := (\lambda - \lambda_1) \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(\lambda)$  and  $\widetilde{g}_A := (\lambda - \lambda_1) e^{-\lambda T} g_A$ . It is worth emphasizing that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda) f_1 = f_1$ and  $1 \in \Sigma(\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda) \subset \overline{B(0,1)})$ . Next, we claim that the Lyapunov condition (6.7) ensures the existence of  $\lambda > \lambda_1$  such that

(6.16) 
$$\|\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda)f\| \le \gamma_L' \|f\| + K'[f]_{\phi_1}$$

for all  $f \in X$  and some  $\gamma'_L < 1$  and K' > 0. Indeed, by iteration of (6.7), we have

$$\|\widetilde{S}_{nT}f\| \leq \gamma_L^n \|f\| + \frac{K}{1 - \gamma_L} [f]_{\phi_1},$$

for all integer n, from which we deduce

$$\|\widetilde{S}_t f\| \le C \gamma_L^{\lfloor t/T \rfloor} \|f\| + \frac{CK}{1 - \gamma_L} [f]_{\phi_1},$$

for all  $t \ge 0$  and where  $C = \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \|\widetilde{S}_t\|$ . We finally infer from the inversion formula (2.13) that

$$\|\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda)f\| \leq \frac{C_1(\lambda - \lambda_1)}{\lambda - \lambda_1 + \log \frac{1}{\gamma_L}} \|f\| + \frac{C_2}{1 - \gamma_L} [f]_{\phi_1},$$

for all  $\lambda > \lambda_1$  and some  $C_1, C_2 > 0$ . Then we only need to choose  $\lambda$  close enough to  $\lambda_1$  so that  $\frac{C_1(\lambda - \lambda_1)}{\lambda - \lambda_1 + \log \frac{1}{\gamma_L}} < 1$  and we obtain (6.16).

We have proved that  $\mathcal{R}(\lambda)$  satisfies (6.16) and (6.15). Together with the positivity condition (6.9), we can thus repeat the proof of Theorem 6.3 for the operator  $\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}$  instead of  $\widetilde{S}$  and we obtain the existence of constructive constants  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$  and  $C \geq 1$  such that

$$\|\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda)^n f\| \le C\alpha^n \|f\|, \quad \forall n \ge 1,$$

for any  $f \in X$ ,  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ . By the spectral radius formula, we deduce

$$\Sigma(\mathcal{R}(\lambda)) \cap \{z \in \mathbb{C}, |z| > \alpha\} = \{1\},\$$

The spectral mapping theorem for the resolvent, which ensures that

$$\Sigma(\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}(\lambda)) \setminus \{0\} = \frac{\lambda - \lambda_1}{\lambda - \Sigma(\mathcal{L})},$$

then yields (6.14) with  $\varepsilon = (\alpha^{-1} - 1)(\lambda - \lambda_1)$ .

6.5. The weak dissipativity case. In this section, we consider a weak dissipative semigroup  $(S_t)$  as considered in Section 3.3 and in a sense we make precise now. We consider four Banach lattices  $X_3 \subset X_2 \subset X_1 \subset X_0 = X$ . We first make the same kind of Harris type condition as in the previous section, namely

**Hypothesis (H)** (Doblin-Harris) condition (6.8) holds for the same time T > 0 and for both norms  $\|\cdot\| = \|\cdot\|_{X_0}$  and  $\|\cdot\| = \|\cdot\|_{X_2}$  as well as the companion positivity condition (6.9) holds. Instead of the strong Lyapunov condition (6.7), we assume

**Hypothesis (L)** (weak Lyapunov) there exist a constant  $K \ge 0$  such that

$$\begin{split} \|Sf\|_1 + \|Sf\|_0 &\leq \|f\|_1 + K[f]_{\phi_1}, \quad \forall f \in X_1, \\ \|\widetilde{S}f\|_3 + \|\widetilde{S}f\|_2 &\leq \|f\|_3 + K[f]_{\phi_1}, \quad \forall f \in X_3, \end{split}$$

with  $\widetilde{S} = S_T e^{-\lambda_1 T}$ .

**Hypothesis (I)** (interpolation) there exists an increasing function  $\xi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+, \lambda \mapsto \xi_{\lambda}$ , such that

$$\lambda \|f\|_1 \le \|f\|_0 + \xi_\lambda \|f\|_3, \ \forall \lambda > 0, \quad \xi_\lambda / \lambda \to 0 \text{ as } \lambda \to 0.$$

**Theorem 6.6.** Consider a semigroup S on a Banach lattice X such that its generator  $\mathcal{L}$  enjoys the conclusions (C1) on the existence of the first eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ . We assume furthermore the three above conditions of weak confinement (L), Doblin-Harris strong irreducibility (H) and interpolation (I). Then, there exist some constructive decay rate functions  $\Theta$  and  $\tilde{\Theta}$  such that

(6.17) 
$$||S^n f||_{X_1} \lesssim \Theta(n) ||f||_{X_3}, \quad \forall n \ge 1,$$

and

(6.18) 
$$\|S^n f\| \lesssim \Theta(n) \|f\|_{X_3}, \quad \forall n \ge 1,$$

for any  $f \in X_3$ ,  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ . More precisely, the decay rate functions  $\Theta$  and  $\widetilde{\Theta}$  are defined by

(6.19) 
$$\Theta(t) := \inf_{\lambda} \Theta_{\zeta\lambda}(t), \quad \widetilde{\Theta}(t) := t^{-1} \Theta([t/2]),$$

for a constructive constant  $\zeta \in (0,1)$ , the infimum being taken over all the decreasing function  $\lambda : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+, t \mapsto \lambda_t$ , and  $\Theta_{\lambda}$  is defined by

(6.20) 
$$\Theta(t) :\simeq \inf_{\lambda > 0} \left( e^{-\lambda t} + \frac{\xi_{\lambda}}{\lambda} \right).$$

The proof follows closely the proof of [81, Thm. 4.8]. We start with the following key argument of non expansive mapping result on a well chosen norm.

**Proposition 6.7.** Consider a positive semigroup  $(S_t)$  which satisfies both above conditions of weak confinement (**L**) and Doblin-Harris strong irreducibility (**H**). There exist some equivalent norms  $\|\|\cdot\|\|_1$  to  $\|\cdot\|\|_1$  and  $\|\|\cdot\|\|_3$  to  $\|\cdot\|\|_3$  such that  $\widetilde{S}_t$  is a non expansive mapping for the two new norms  $\|\|\cdot\|\|_1$  and  $\|\|\cdot\|\|_3$ . More precisely, there exists  $\alpha > 0$  such that

(6.21) 
$$|||Sf|||_1 + \alpha ||Sf||_0 \leq |||f|||_1, \quad \forall f \in X_1, \ \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$$

(6.22) 
$$|||Sf|||_3 + \alpha ||Sf||_2 \leq |||f|||_3, \quad \forall f \in X_3, \ \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0.$$

Proof of Proposition 6.7. We define

(6.23) 
$$|||f|||_1 := [f]_{\phi_1} + \delta ||f||_0 + \beta ||f||_1$$

with  $\beta > \delta > 0$  conveniently chosen. We take  $\beta := (1 - \gamma_H)/K$ ,  $\delta := (1 - \gamma_H)/A$ . We define  $\|| \cdot \||_3$  in the same way. In what follows, we then only establish (6.21), the proof of (6.22) being exactly the same.

We fix  $f \in X_1$ ,  $\langle f, \phi_1 \rangle = 0$ , and we recall

(6.24) 
$$[Sf]_{\phi_1} \le [f]_{\phi_1}.$$

We also recall that from (6.11), for any A > 0, there exists  $\gamma_H = \gamma_H(A) \in (0, 1)$  such that the following coupling property holds

(6.25) 
$$[\tilde{S}f]_{\phi_1} \le \gamma_H[f]_{\phi_1} \quad \text{if} \quad ||f||_0 \le A[f]_{\phi_1}$$

We fix A > K and we observe that the following alternative holds

(6.26) 
$$||f||_0 \le A[f]_{\phi_1}$$

or

$$(6.27) ||f||_0 > A[f]_{\phi_1}$$

Case 1. Under condition (6.26), we use (6.25) and the first estimate in (L), and we deduce

$$\begin{split} \|\widetilde{S}f\|_{1} &= [\widetilde{S}f]_{\phi_{1}} + \delta \|\widetilde{S}f\|_{0} + \beta \|\widetilde{S}f\|_{1} \\ &\leq \gamma_{H}[f]_{\phi_{1}} + \beta \|f\|_{1} + \beta K[f]_{\phi_{1}} - (\beta - \delta) \|\widetilde{S}f\|_{0}. \end{split}$$

From our choice of  $\beta > 0$  we have  $\gamma_H + \beta K = 1$ , and we conclude that (6.21) holds with  $\alpha := \beta - \delta > 0$ .

Case 2. Under condition (6.27), the first Lyapunov condition in (L) implies

$$\|\widetilde{S}f\|_1 + \|\widetilde{S}f\|_0 \le \|f\|_1 + \frac{K}{A}\|f\|_0.$$

Together with the non expansivity estimate (6.24), we get

$$[\hat{S}f]_{\phi_1} + \beta \|\hat{S}f\|_1 + \beta \|\hat{S}f\|_0 \le [f]_{\phi_1} + \beta \|f\|_1 + \delta \|f\|_0,$$

and we conclude to (6.21) again.

The subgeometric convergence result is a straightforward consequence of Proposition 6.7 and an interpolation argument.

**Proposition 6.8.** Assume that S satisfies the hypotheses of Theorem 6.6. Then (6.17) and (6.18) hold true with the same decay rate functions  $\Theta$  and  $\tilde{\Theta}$  given by (6.19) (up to a modification of the constant  $\zeta$ ).

Proof of Proposition 6.8. We recall that we have already proven (6.21) and (6.22). From (6.21) and the interpolation condition (I), we deduce

$$\|\widetilde{S}f\|_1 + \lambda \alpha \|\widetilde{S}f\|_1 \le \|\|f\|\|_1 + \xi_\lambda \alpha \|\widetilde{S}f\|_3.$$

We observe next that from the very definition of the  $\|\cdot\|_1$  norm

$$\|\widetilde{S}f\|\|_1 + \frac{\alpha}{\lambda} \|\widetilde{S}f\|_1 \ge Z_{\lambda} \|\widetilde{S}f\|\|_1, \quad Z_{\lambda} = 1 + \kappa \lambda \in (1, 2],$$

for some  $\kappa > 0$  and any  $\lambda \in (0, \lambda_0), \lambda_0 > 0$ , and that from the very definition of the  $\|\cdot\|_3$  norm

$$\alpha \xi_{\lambda} \|Sf\|_{3} \le B \xi_{\lambda} \|Sf\|_{3},$$

for some B > 0. The three above estimates together imply

$$Z_{\lambda} \| \widetilde{S}f \|_{1} \leq \| f \|_{1} + B\xi_{\lambda} \| \widetilde{S}f \|_{3}.$$

Using the second estimate (6.22) and repeating the same proof, we have

$$Z_{\lambda_{n+1}} \| \widetilde{S}^{n+1} f \|_{1} \le \| \widetilde{S}^{n} f \|_{1} + B \xi_{\lambda_{n+1}} \| f \|_{3},$$

for any  $n \ge 0$  and for any  $\lambda_{n+1} > 0$ . The discrete Grönwall lemma implies

(6.28) 
$$\| \widetilde{S}^n f \|_1 \le A_n \| \| f \|_1 + \sum_{k=1}^n A_{k,n} \xi_{\lambda_k} B \| \| f \|_3, \quad \forall n \ge 0,$$

where we have defined

$$A_n := \prod_{k=1}^n a_k, \quad A_{k,n} = A_n / A_k = \prod_{i=k+1}^n a_i, \quad a_i := Z_{\lambda_i}^{-1}.$$

Observing that

$$A_{k,n} \lesssim e^{-\kappa \sum_{i=k}^{n} \lambda_i} \lesssim e^{\kappa(\Lambda(k) - \Lambda(n))}, \quad \text{with} \quad \Lambda(t) := \int_0^t \lambda_s \, ds,$$

and  $\lambda_s := \lambda_i$  if  $s \in (i-1, i]$ , we immediately conclude that the first estimate (6.17) holds true. We come back to the first inequality in (6.21) that we iterate and sum up in order to obtain

$$\||\widetilde{S}^{n}f|\|_{1} + \alpha \sum_{k=[n/2]+1}^{n} \|\widetilde{S}^{k}f\|_{0} \le \||\widetilde{S}^{[n/2]}f\||_{1},$$

for any  $n \ge 1$ . Together with the non expansion inequality

$$[\widetilde{S}^n f]_{\phi_1} \le [\widetilde{S}^k f]_{\phi_1} \lesssim \|\widetilde{S}^k f\|_0, \quad \forall n \ge k,$$

and the first estimate (6.17), we deduce

$$(n - [n/2] - 1)\alpha[\tilde{S}^n f]_{\phi_1} \lesssim \Theta([n/2]) |||f|||_3$$

which is nothing but (6.18).

## 7. PARABOLIC EQUATIONS

In this part, we consider a general elliptic operator in divergence form

(7.1) 
$$\mathcal{L}f := \partial_i (a_{ij}\partial_j f) + b_i \partial_i f + \partial_i (\beta_i f) + cf, \quad f \in H^1_0(\Omega)$$

where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is a bounded domain (i.e. an open and connected set) or  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ , and we always assume  $d \geq 3$  (in order to simplify the discussions when using the Sobolev inequality). We also always assume at least a boundedness and ellipticity condition on the  $(a_{ij})$  matrix, namely

(7.2) 
$$a_{ij} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega), \quad \exists \nu > 0, \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ a_{ij}\xi_i\xi_j \ge \nu |\xi|^2,$$

and some conditions on the coefficients  $b_i$ ,  $\beta_j$  and c which will be described below.

We aim to establish the existence of  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  solution to the first eigentriplet problem

(7.3) 
$$\lambda_1 \in \mathbb{R}, \quad 0 < f_1 \in H_0^1, \ \mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1, \quad 0 < \phi_1 \in H_0^1, \ \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 = \lambda_1 \phi_1,$$

and the existence of some (constructive) rate function  $\Theta$  such that the rescaled semigroup  $\widetilde{S}$  associated to the generator  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$  satisfies

(7.4) 
$$\|\widetilde{S}(t)f - \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1\|_{H_0} \le \Theta(t) \|f - \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1\|_{H_0}$$

for any  $t \ge 0$  and any  $f \in H$ , with  $H \subset H_0 \subset L^2$ .

7.1. Diffusion with rough coefficients in a bounded domain. In this section, we consider the general elliptic operator in divergence form (7.1) in the case of a bounded and smooth enough domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  with general elliptic condition on  $a_{ij}$  as formulated above. We further assume that

(7.5) 
$$b_i, \beta_i \in L^r(\Omega), \quad c \in L^{r/2}(\Omega), \quad r > d.$$

In that situation, the first eigentriplet problem (7.3) has been considered by Chicco in [106, 107]and revisited in a slightly less general framework (all the coefficients belong to  $L^{\infty}$ ) in [252], where the conclusions (C2) are established. We explain with all details the existence proof by following more or less the arguments presented in [252] stressing on the constructive way for obtaining the estimates, and next we present a proof of the geometric part and the stability part by taking advantage of the abstract material developed in the previous sections. It is worth emphasizing that our proof of the uniqueness of the first eigenfunction significantly differs from the one presented in [252] which is based on a dissipativity argument, probably related to the reverse Kato's inequality condition. The framework considered here is the usual generalized solutions or weak solutions framework which goes back at least to Stampacchia [339, 340], but it is reminiscent of previous contributions by Friedrichs [165, 166], Gårding [173], De Giorgi [127], Nash [297], Morrey [289], Moser [290, 291, 292], Ladyzhenskaya, Solonnikov, Ural'ceva [244, 242], Oleinik, Kruzhkov [303] and many others. Lot of the functional arguments are picked up from the book of Gilbarg and Trudinger, and more specifically from [179, Chapter 8], and also in recent notes by Kavian [230] and Vasseur [349]. It is worth emphasizing that the present analysis does not apply directly to elliptic operators in non divergence form, although this framework is considered in [252]. We expect that all the results developed below can be generalized to a non divergence form framework, for example the one developed in [47], but we do not follow this line of research in the present work.

The proof of (7.3) and (7.4) are straightforward consequences of the abstract results developed in the previous sections once we have been able to check that the corresponding hypotheses are fulfilled. In the sequel, we will then show how these hypotheses are met in the present context.

Condition (H1). We recall that a weak (or variational) solution to the elliptic equation

$$\mathcal{L}f = g \in H^{-1}(\Omega), \quad f \in H^1_0(\Omega),$$

is a function  $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$  such that

(7.6) 
$$D_{\mathcal{L}}(f,w) = \langle g,w\rangle, \quad \forall w \in H_0^1(\Omega),$$

where the (negative) Dirichlet form  $D_{\mathcal{L}}$  is defined by

$$D_{\mathcal{L}}(f,w) := -\int_{\Omega} (a_{ij}\partial_j f + \beta_i f)\partial_i w + \int_{\Omega} (b_i\partial_i f w + cfw),$$

for any  $f, w \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ . Most of the time, we will simply write

(7.7) 
$$\langle \mathcal{L}f, w \rangle = \langle g, w \rangle, \quad \forall w \in H^1_0(\Omega),$$

instead of (7.6). For the reader convenience, we repeat here some estimates picked up in [340]. For  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ , we start with

$$\begin{aligned} \langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle &= \int_{\Omega} a_{ij} \partial_i f \partial_j f + \int_{\Omega} (\beta_i - b_i) \partial_i f f + \int_{\Omega} (\lambda - c) f^2 \\ &\geq \| f \sqrt{c_-} \|_{L^2}^2 + \nu \| \nabla f \|_{L^2}^2 - \| |\beta - b| f \|_{L^2} \| \nabla f \|_{L^2} - \| \sqrt{c_+} f \|_{L^2}^2 + \lambda \| f \|_{L^2}^2 \\ &\geq \| f \sqrt{c_-} \|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{\nu}{2} \| \nabla f \|_{L^2}^2 - \frac{1}{2\nu} \| |\beta - b| f \|_{L^2}^2 - \| \sqrt{c_+} f \|_{L^2}^2 + \lambda \| f \|_{L^2}^2, \end{aligned}$$

using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and the Young inequality, and next

$$\begin{split} \langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle &\geq \| f \sqrt{c_{-}} \|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\nu}{4} \| \nabla f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} + (\lambda - \frac{M}{2\nu} - M^{1/2}) \| f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ &+ \frac{\nu}{4} C_{\Omega} \| f \|_{L^{2*}}^{2} - \frac{1}{2\nu} \| |\beta - b| \mathbf{1}_{|\beta - b| \ge M} f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \| \sqrt{c_{+}} \mathbf{1}_{c_{+} \ge M} f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ &\geq \| f \sqrt{c_{-}} \|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\nu}{4} \| \nabla f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} + (\lambda - \frac{M}{2\nu} - M^{1/2}) \| f \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ &+ (\frac{\nu}{4} C_{\Omega} - \frac{1}{2\nu} \| |\beta - b| \mathbf{1}_{|\beta - b| \ge M} \|_{L^{d}}^{2} - \| c_{+} \mathbf{1}_{c_{+} \ge M} \|_{L^{d/2}}^{2} ) \| f \|_{L^{2*}}^{2}, \end{split}$$

using the Sobolev inequality (with associated constant  $C_{\Omega}$ ) and the Holder inequality. Choosing M > 0 large enough in such a way that the last term is positive, and next  $\kappa_1 > 0$  large enough, we deduce for instance that

(7.8) 
$$\langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle \ge \|f\sqrt{c_{-}}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\nu}{4}\|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|f\|_{L^{2}}^{2}, \quad \forall \lambda \ge \kappa_{1}.$$

Thanks to the Lax-Milgram theorem and the above coercivity estimate, we deduce that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is invertible, and more precisely the mapping  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : H^{-1} \to H_0^1(\Omega)$  is well defined. We also claim that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  enjoys a weak principle maximum, and more precisely

(7.9) 
$$f \in H^1_0(\Omega), \quad (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0 \quad \text{imply} \quad f \ge 0.$$

Indeed, for such a function  $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ , we take  $w = f_- \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ , as a test function, and elementary Sobolev space calculus together with the previous estimate yields

$$\begin{array}{rcl} 0 & \leq & \langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f_{-} \rangle = -\langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f_{-}, f_{-} \rangle \\ & \leq & - \|f_{-}\sqrt{c_{-}}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \frac{\nu}{4} \|\nabla f_{-}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \|f_{-}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \leq 0, \end{array}$$

so that  $f_{-} = 0$  and  $f \ge 0$ . We thus deduce  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : L^2_+ \to L^2_+$ , and from J.-L. Lions theory on parabolic equation (see for instance [251, Chapter 3]), we next deduce that  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator in  $L^2$  of a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , so that **(H1)** holds. It is worth emphasizing at this point that the semigroup S built thanks to Lions's theory is defined by  $S(t)f_0 = f$  for any  $f_0 \in L^2$ , where  $f \in \mathcal{E} := C([0,\infty); L^2) \cap L^2_{loc}([0,\infty); H^1_0) \cap H^1_{loc}([0,\infty); H^{-1})$  is the unique (variational) solution to the equation

(7.10) 
$$(f(T), g(T))_{L^2} - (f_0, g(0))_{L^2} = \int_0^T \{ \langle \partial_t g, f \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1_0} + D_{\mathcal{L}}(f, g) \} ds,$$

for any T > 0 and  $g \in \mathcal{E}$ . Choosing g = f in the above equation, we classically compute

$$\frac{1}{2} \|f(t)\|_{L^2}^2 - \frac{1}{2} \|f_0\|_{L^2}^2 - \int_0^t D_{\mathcal{L}}(f, f) ds = 0, \quad \forall t > 0$$

which together with (7.8) implies

$$\frac{1}{t}\int_0^t \frac{\nu}{4} \|\nabla f\|_{L^2}^2 ds \le - \big(\frac{f(t) - f_0}{t}, \frac{f(t) + f_0}{2}\big)_{L^2} + \frac{\kappa_1}{t}\int_0^t \|f\|_{L^2}^2 ds, \quad \forall t > 0.$$

When  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L})$ , the RHS is bounded and there thus exists a sequence  $t_n \to 0$  such that  $\|\nabla f(t_n)\|_{L^2}$  is bounded. That implies  $f_0 \in H_0^1(\Omega)$  and thus  $D(\mathcal{L}) \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ . Similarly, we may consider the dual Dirichlet form  $D^*(f,g) := D_{\mathcal{L}}(g,f)$  and build an associated positive semigroup  $S^*$  through Lions's theory described above. More precisely  $S^*(t)g_0 = g$  for any  $t \ge 0$  and  $g_0 \in L^2$ , where  $g \in \mathcal{E}$  is the unique (variational) solution to the equation

$$(g(t), f(t))_{L^2} - (g_0, f(0))_{L^2} = \int_0^t \{ \langle \partial_t f, g \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1_0} + D^*(g, f) \} ds$$

for any t > 0 and  $f \in \mathcal{E}$ . Now, we fix T > 0,  $g_T \in L^2$  and we set  $g(t) := S^*(T-t)g_T$ , so that g is a solution to the backward evolution equation

$$-\partial_t g = \mathcal{L}^* g, \quad g(T) = g_T,$$

with

$$\mathcal{L}^*g := \partial_j(a_{ij}\partial_i g) - \partial_i(b_i g) - \beta_i\partial_i g + cg.$$

The variational formulation of this last problem is

(7.11) 
$$(g_T, f(T))_{L^2} - (g(0), f(0))_{L^2} = \int_0^T \{ \langle \partial_t f, g \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1_0} - D^*(g, f) \} ds,$$

for any  $f \in \mathcal{E}$ . Summing up (7.10) and (7.11) with  $f(t) := S(t)f_0$  for  $f_0 \in L^2$  and  $g(t) := S^*(T-t)g_T$  for  $g_T \in L^2$ , we deduce

$$(S(T)f_0, g_T)_{L^2} = (S^*(T)g_T, f_0)_{L^2}.$$

In other words, we have established that  $S^* = (S_{\mathcal{L}})^*$  and thus that  $\mathcal{L}^*$  is the generator of the semigroup  $S^*$ .

Condition (H2). Let us consider a ball  $B_R$ , R > 0, such that  $B_{4R} \subset \Omega$  and next the solution

(7.12) 
$$f_0 \in H_0^1(\Omega), \quad (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0 = \mathbf{1}_{B_R},$$

which exists from the above discussion. We next recall some classical results. On the one hand, from [339, Sec. 3 & Sec. 4] or [179, Thm. 8.15] (see also the original papers [127, 297, 290]), the following global  $L^{\infty}$  De Gorgi-Nash-Moser type estimate

(7.13) 
$$\|f_+\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \lesssim \|f_+\|_{L^2(\Omega)} + \|g\|_{L^{r/2}(\Omega)}$$

holds for any subsolution

$$f \in H_0^1(\Omega), \quad (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \le g \in L^{r/2}(\Omega).$$

The local estimate variant [179, Thm. 8.18] (or weak Harnack inequality)

(7.14) 
$$\|f\|_{L^{p}(B_{2R})} \lesssim \inf_{B_{R}} f + \|g\|_{L^{r/2}(\Omega)}, \quad \forall p \in [1, 2^{*}/2),$$

also holds for a nonnegative supersolution

$$f \in H^1(\Omega), \quad f \ge 0 \text{ on } B_{4R} \subset \Omega, \quad (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge g \in L^{r/2}(\Omega),$$

from what one deduces that a strong maximum principle [179, Thm. 8.19] holds. More precisely, under the additional one side pointwise bound

(7.15) 
$$c + \operatorname{div}\beta \le c_0 \quad \text{or} \quad c - \operatorname{div}b \le c_0$$

for some  $c_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ , we have that, for any  $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ ,

(7.16) 
$$\mathcal{L}f \leq 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \ f \geq 0 \text{ in } \Omega \text{ imply } f \equiv 0 \text{ or } f > 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega.$$

When indeed  $f \not\equiv 0$ , we may choose  $B_{4R} \subset \Omega$  such that  $||f||_{L^1(B_{2R})} > 0$  and thus  $\inf_{B_R} f > 0$ from (7.14) (with g = 0) and because constants are supersolutions thanks to the first condition in (7.15). In the case only the second condition holds in (7.15), the same argument implies that  $\mathcal{L}^*$ satisfies the strong strong maximum principle and thus also  $\mathcal{L}$  thanks to Lemma 4.9. We conclude that f is positive by a connexity argument. An alternative and less demanding proof is presented in [106, Cor. 1] where (7.16) is established without the additionnal assumption (7.15).

On the other hand, the following Hölder regularity estimate [339, Théorème 7.1] and [179, Thm. 8.29] (see also the original papers [127, 297, 290]) of De Gorgi-Nash-Moser type

(7.17) 
$$||f||_{C^{\alpha}(\Omega)} \leq C ||(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)}$$

holds true for some  $\alpha = \alpha(a_{ij}) \in (0,1)$  and C > 0. These last two pieces of information together and the fact that  $f_0 \neq 0$  imply that there exists a constant  $\theta > 0$  such that  $f_0 \geq \theta \mathbf{1}_{B_R}$ , and thus

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 \ge (\kappa_1 - \theta^{-1})f_0$$

That is condition (i) in Lemma 2.4, so that condition (H2) holds thanks to Lemma 2.4. Presented in that way, the above estimate is not really constructive, but the constant  $\theta := \inf_{B_R} (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})^{-1} \mathbf{1}_{B_R}$ can also be considered as a geometric quantity associated to geometric properties of the operator and the domain.

First constructive argument for (H2). In the case when  $\mathcal{L}$  is self-adjoint, that corresponds to the case  $a_{ij} = a_{ji}$  and  $b_i + \beta_i = 0$ , we classically know (that has been recalled in Section 2.3, see (2.35)) that

$$\lambda_1 = \inf_{f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\langle \mathcal{L}f, f \rangle}{\|f\|^2} = \inf_{f \in H_0^1, \|f\|_{L^2} = 1} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \left\{ a \nabla f \cdot \nabla f + cf^2 \right\},$$

from what and the Sobolev imbedding, we get

$$\lambda_1 \ge \inf_{f \in H_0^1, \|f\|_{L^2} = 1} \left\{ \left( \nu C_{\Omega} - \|c_- \mathbf{1}_{c_- \ge M}\|_{L^{d/2}} \right) \|f\|_{L^{2^*}}^2 - M \right\} \ge -M$$

by choosing M large enough. That gives an explicit lower bound on  $\lambda_1$ .

Second constructive argument for (H2). We give another constructive argument without assuming any self-adjointness property. We rather assume

(7.18) 
$$(\partial_i b_i - c)_+ \in M^1(\Omega), \quad b_i + \beta_i - \partial_j a_{ij} \in M^1(\Omega).$$

We fix  $h_0 \in C_c^2(\Omega)$  such that  $c_0 \mathbf{1}_{B_{\rho}} \leq h_0 \leq c_0 \mathbf{1}_{B_{3\rho/2}}$  with  $B_{8\rho} \subset \Omega$  and  $||h_0||_{L^2} = 1$ . We next define  $f_0$  as the (positive) solution to

(7.19) 
$$f_0 \in H_0^1(\Omega), \quad (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0 = h_0,$$

so that  $f_0 \in C^{\alpha}(\Omega)$  from (7.13) and (7.17), and similarly

(7.20) 
$$\widetilde{f}_0 \in H_0^1(B_{2\rho}), \quad (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})\widetilde{f}_0 = h_0,$$

so that  $\tilde{f}_0 \in C^{\alpha}(B_{2\rho})$  from (7.13) and (7.17). We observe that  $0 \leq \tilde{f}_0 \leq f_0$  thanks to the weak maximum principle. We then compute

$$1 = \|h_0\|_{L^2}^2 = \int_{B_{2\rho}} h_0(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})\widetilde{f}_0 = \int_{B_{2\rho}} \widetilde{f}_0(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*)h_0 \le \|\widetilde{f}_0\|_{L^{\infty}} \|(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*)h_0\|_{M^1}$$

where the last term is finite because of the additional hypothesis (7.18). We conclude to a first constructive lower bound  $\|\tilde{f}_0\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{2\rho})} \ge c_1 > 0$ . Because of the Holder continuity, we also have  $\|\tilde{f}_0\|_{L^1(B_{2\rho})} \ge c_2$  with constructive constant  $c_2 = c_2(c_1, \alpha, d) > 0$ . Thanks to (7.14) (with g = 0), we obtain

$$f_{0} \geq \mathbf{1}_{B_{3\rho/2}} \inf_{B_{3\rho/2}} f_{0} \geq \mathbf{1}_{B_{3\rho/2}} C_{wH} \| f_{0} \|_{L^{1}(B_{3\rho/2})}$$
  
$$\geq \mathbf{1}_{B_{3\rho/2}} C_{wH} \| \widetilde{f}_{0} \|_{L^{1}(B_{3\rho/2})} \geq C_{wH} c_{2} c_{0}^{-1} h_{0}.$$

Because all the inequalities are constructive and proceeding as above, we deduce that condition (ii) in Lemma 2.4 holds and thus also (H2) with constructive constant  $\kappa_0 := \kappa_1 - C_{wH}^{-1} c_2^{-1} c_0$ . Finally, because of  $(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0 = 0$  on  $\Omega \setminus B_{3\rho/2}$ , we may apply the Harnack inequality [179, Cor. 8.21], and we classically deduce there exist constructive constants C > 0 and  $C_{\varrho} > 0$  for any  $\varrho > 0$  such that

$$(7.21) C_{\varrho} \mathbf{1}_{\omega_{\varrho}} \le f_0 \le C_{\varrho}$$

with  $\omega_{\rho} := \{x \in \Omega; \delta(x) > \rho\}$  and  $\delta(x) := d(x, \partial\Omega)$  is the distance to the boundary function.

We can also get a constructive argument for **(H2)** by asking that condition **(i)** in Lemma 2.4 holds. We may for instance verify that the dual counterpart of the above constructive argument holds when  $(c + \partial_i \beta_i)_- \in M^1$  and  $b_i + \beta_i + \partial_j a_{ji} \in M^1$ . More precisely, we establish in a similar way as above that the solution to the problem

(7.22) 
$$\phi_0 \in H^1_0(\Omega), \quad (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi_0 = h_0,$$

satisfies

(7.23) 
$$\kappa_0 \phi_0 \le \mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 \le \kappa_1 \phi_0,$$

for some constructive constants  $\kappa_0 \leq \kappa_1$ . Similarly as above again, there exist constructive constants C > 0 and  $C_{\varrho} > 0$  for any  $\varrho > 0$  such that

(7.24) 
$$C_{\varrho} \mathbf{1}_{\omega_{\varrho}} \le \phi_0 \le C.$$

## Third constructive argument for (H2). We write

(7.25) 
$$\mathcal{L}f = a_{ij}\partial_{ij}^2 f + \tilde{b}_i\partial_i f + \tilde{c}f,$$

with  $\tilde{b}_i := b_i + \partial_j a_{ji} + \beta_i$  and  $\tilde{c} := c + \partial_i \beta_i$ . We further assume  $\tilde{b}_i, \tilde{c} \in L^{\infty}$ . In that case, we may also obtain an explicit lower bound on  $\lambda_1$  by proceeding in the following way. We define  $f_0(x) := \chi(|x|)$  with  $\chi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}_+) \cap W^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{[0,1/3]} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{[0,1]}, \chi' \leq 0$  on  $[0,1], \chi(s) := n^2(1-s)^2/2$  on  $[\iota_n, 1]$ ,

 $\iota_n := 1 - 1/(2n)$ , for some  $n \ge 1$  to be chosen. As a consequence,  $\chi'' = n^2$  on  $[\iota_n, 1]$ ,  $|\chi'| \le n$  on  $[\iota_n, 1]$  and  $\chi \ge 1/2$  on  $[0, \iota_n]$ . Denoting s := |x|, we compute

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = a_{ij} \left\{ \chi''(s)\hat{x}_i \hat{x}_j + \chi'(s) \frac{\delta_{ij} - \hat{x}_i \hat{x}_j}{s} \right\} + \tilde{b}(x) \cdot \hat{x}\chi'(s) + \tilde{c}(x)\chi(s).$$

For n large enough, we get

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 \geq n^2\nu - n2A - nB - C \geq 0 \text{ on } B_1 \setminus B_{\iota_n}, \mathcal{L}f_0 \geq -A\{\|\chi''\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\chi'(s)/s\|_{L^{\infty}}\} - B\|\chi'\|_{L^{\infty}} - C \geq \kappa_0 \chi \text{ on } B_{\iota_n}$$

with  $A := ||a||_{L^{\infty}(B_1)}$ ,  $B := ||\tilde{b}||_{L^{\infty}(B_1)}$ ,  $C := ||\tilde{c}||_{L^{\infty}(B_1)}$  and  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}_-$ . As a conclusion, we have again established condition (ii) in Lemma 2.4, so that condition (H2) holds.

Fourth constructive argument for (H2). We present a last situation when we are able to prove a quantitative version of condition (H2). We assume that  $a \in C^0(\overline{\Omega})$ ,  $\operatorname{div}\beta \in L^{r/2}$ , as well as  $\tilde{b}_i \in L^r$  and  $\tilde{c} \in L^{r/2}$  in the definition of (7.25). We define  $h_0$  and  $f_0$  as in the second constructive argument for (H2), so that (7.18) holds. Choosing  $p \in (1,2)$  defined by 1/p := $1/r + 1/2 > 2/r + 1/2^*$ , we observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\kappa_1 f_0 - \tilde{b}_i \partial_i f_0 - \tilde{c} f_0 - h_0\|_{L^p} &\lesssim \kappa_1 \|f_0\|_{L^2} + \|\tilde{b}_i\|_{L^r} \|\partial_i f_0\|_{L^2} + \|\tilde{c}\|_{L^{r/2}} \|f_0\|_{L^{2*}} + \|h_0\|_{L^2} \\ &\lesssim \|h_0\|_{L^2}, \end{aligned}$$

from equation (7.19) and the coercivity estimate (7.8). From the Calderon-Zygmond regularity theory [85] or [179, Thm. 9.14], we also know that

(7.26) 
$$\|f_0\|_{W^{2,p}(\Omega)} \lesssim \|a_{ij}\partial_{ij}^2 f_0\|_{L^p(\Omega)}.$$

Writing  $a_{ij}\partial_{ij}^2 f_0 = \kappa_1 f_0 - \tilde{b}_i \partial_i f_0 - \tilde{c}f_0 - h_0$  and using the two above estimates, we deduce

(7.27) 
$$\|f_0\|_{W^{2,1}(\Omega)} \lesssim \|h_0\|_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$

On the other hand, from (7.7) and the Poincaré inequality, we have

$$1 = \|h_0\|_{L^2}^2 = \langle (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0, h_0 \rangle \lesssim \|\nabla f_0\|_{L^2} \|\nabla h_0\|_{L^2}.$$

Together with the estimate (7.27) and the Gagliardo-Niremberg inequality

 $\|\nabla f\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|D^2 f\|_{L^1}^{1/2} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}}^{1/2},$ 

we obtain a lower bound  $||f_0||_{L^{\infty}} \ge C_0 > 0$ . We then conclude as in the second constructive argument for **(H2)**.

**Condition (H3).** Because of Rellich-Kondrachov theorem on the compact embedding  $H_0^1 \subset L^2$ , the mapping  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} : L^2 \to L^2$  is compact for any  $\lambda \geq \kappa_1$ . As a consequence, introducing the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A} := \kappa_1 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}, \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in \mathbb{R}$  arbitrary, the operator  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda) = (\lambda + \kappa_1 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \mathcal{L})^{-1}$  is bounded uniformly on  $\lambda \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  and it is compact for any  $\lambda \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . We deduce from Lemma 2.8-(2) that **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

We may thus apply Theorem 2.21 and deduce the existence of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem

(7.28) 
$$\lambda_1 \in \mathbb{R}, \quad 0 \le f_1 \in H_0^1, \ \mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1, \quad 0 \le \phi_1 \in H_0^1, \ \mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 = \lambda_1 \phi_1,$$

where both equations must be understood in the variational sense as a consequence of the discussion at the end of the proof of condition (H1).

**Condition (H4).** The strong maximum principle holds as already mentioned in the paragraph dedicated to condition **(H2)**. As a consequence and thanks to Theorem 4.13, we know that the first eigentriplet problem (7.3) has a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  which satisfies  $f_1 > 0$ ,  $\phi_1 > 0$ ,  $N(\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1)^k = \text{Span}(f_1)$  and  $N(\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1)^k = \text{Span}(\phi_1)$  for any  $k \ge 1$ .

**Condition (H5).** Consider  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}^{\infty})$  such that  $0 < |f| \in D(\mathcal{L}^{\infty})$  and

$$\mathcal{L}|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f,$$

so that multiplying both term of the equation by |f| and integrating, we have

$$\Re e\langle \mathcal{L}f, \bar{f} \rangle = \langle \mathcal{L}|f|, |f| \rangle.$$

We next compute

$$\Re e \langle \mathcal{L}f, \bar{f} \rangle = -\int_{\Omega} a_{kj} \Re e(\partial_j f \partial_k \bar{f}) + \int_{\Omega} (b_k - \beta_k) \Re e(\bar{f} \partial_k f) + \int_{\Omega} c |f|^2,$$

and

$$\langle \mathcal{L}|f|, |f|\rangle = -\int_{\Omega} a_{kj}\partial_j |f|\partial_k|f| + \int_{\Omega} (b_k - \beta_k) \Re e(\bar{f}\partial_k f) + \int_{\Omega} c|f|^2$$

where in the last equality, we have used that  $\partial_k |f| = \frac{1}{|f|} \Re e(f \partial_k f)$ . From the three above equations, we deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} a_{kj} [\partial_j |f| \partial_k |f| - \Re e(\partial_j f \partial_k \bar{f})] = 0$$

Introducing the real and complex part decomposition f = u + iv, and similarly as in [231, Proof of Theorem 5.1], we next compute

$$\begin{split} \partial_j |f|\partial_k |f| &- \Re e(\partial_j f \partial_k f) \\ &= \frac{1}{|f|^2} \Big[ uv(\partial_k u \partial_j v + \partial_k v \partial_j u) - u^2 \partial_j v \partial_k v - v^2 \partial_j u \partial_k u \Big] \\ &= \frac{1}{|f|^2} (u \partial_j v - v \partial_j u) (u \partial_k v - v \partial_k u), \end{split}$$

so that from the ellipticity condition on a, we have  $u\partial_k v - v\partial_k u = 0$  a.e. on  $\Omega$ . On the other hand, from De Girogi-Nash-Moser regularity estimates (7.13) and (7.17), f has Hölder regularity. In particular both functions u and v are continuous. Because  $|f| \neq 0$ , one of the two function is not identically vanishing, say for instance  $v \neq 0$ . There exists some points  $x_0 \in \Omega$  such that  $v(x_0) \neq 0$ , say for instance  $v(x_0) > 0$ . Denoting by  $\omega$  the connected component of the set  $\{x \in \Omega; v(x) > 0\}$ containing  $x_0$ , we have  $\nabla(u/v) = 0$  on  $\omega$ . Hence  $u = \alpha v$  on  $\omega$  for some  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ , which implies that there exists  $\sigma \in \mathbb{S}^1$  such that  $f = \sigma |f|$  on  $\omega$ . If  $\omega \neq \Omega$ , we would have |f| = 0 on  $\partial \omega \cap \Omega \neq \emptyset$ , which would be a contradiction with the fact that |f| > 0. We conclude that  $\omega = \Omega$  and thus that  $f = \sigma |f|$ , which is nothing but the reverse Kato's inequality condition (H5).

At this stage, we may use Theorem 5.16, in order to get the conclusion (C3) on the triviality of the boundary punctual spectrum.

In order to go one step further and establish the asymptotic stability of  $f_1$ , we may use the two following approaches which are consequences respectively of Lemma 7.1 and Lemma 7.2.

**Lemma 7.1.** For any R > 0, the set

$$\mathcal{K} := \{ f \in D(\mathcal{L}); \ [f] \le R, \ [\mathcal{L}f] \le R \}$$

is strongly compact in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$ , where  $[g] := ||g||_{L^1_{\phi}}$ .

Proof of Lemma 7.1. Consider  $f \in \mathcal{K}$  so that  $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$  and

$$\partial_i(a_{ij}\partial_j f) + b_i\partial_i f + \partial_i(\beta_i f) + cf = g \in L^2(\Omega).$$

From the renormalization theory of elliptic equations and the GRE trick (see for instance [269] and the references therein) for any renormalizing function  $H \in C^2(\mathbb{R})$ , there holds

$$H''(u)f_1\phi_1a\nabla u \cdot \nabla u = \operatorname{div}(a\phi_1\nabla(H(u)f_1)) - \operatorname{div}(f_1H(u)a\nabla\phi_1) + \operatorname{div}((b+\beta)H(u)f_1\phi_1) + gH'(u)f_1\phi_1,$$

with  $u := f/f_1$ . Considering  $H \in W^{2,\infty}$  the even (and convex) function such that H(0) = 0 and  $H'' := \mathbf{1}_{[n,n+1]}$ , so that in particular  $|H'(s)| \leq 1$ , and integrating the previous equation, we deduce

$$\nu \int_{|u|\in[n,n+1]} |\nabla u|^2 f_1 \phi_1 \le \int |g| f_1 \phi_1 \le ||f_1||_{L^{\infty}} R.$$

We proceed along the line of the proof of [62, Thm. 1]. For a fixed  $\omega \subset \Omega$ , we define  $B_n := \{x \in \omega; |u(x)| \in [n, n+1]\}$ . Using that  $f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ , there exists a constructive constant  $C_{\omega,R} > 0$  such that

$$\int_{B_n} |\nabla u|^2 \le C_{\omega}^2, \quad \forall \, n \ge 0.$$

From the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have

(7.29) 
$$\int_{B_n} |\nabla u| \le C_{\omega} \operatorname{meas}(B_n)^{1/2}, \quad \forall n \ge 0$$

On the other hand, denoting by  $1^* := d/(d-1)$  the Sobolev exponent, we have

$$\int_{B_n} |\nabla u| \le C_{\omega,R} \left( n^{-1^*} \int_{B_n} |u|^{1^*} \right)^{1/2}.$$

Summing up and using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality again, we have

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \int_{B_n} |\nabla u| \leq C_{\omega,R} \Big( \sum_{n\geq 1} n^{-1^*} \Big)^{1/2} \Big( \sum_{n\geq 1} \int_{B_n} |u|^{1^*} \Big)^{1/2} \\ \leq C_{\omega,R} \Big( \sum_{n\geq 1} n^{-1^*} \Big)^{1/2} \|u\|_{L^{1^*}}^{1^*/2}.$$

Together with (7.29) for n = 0, we deduce

$$\|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}(\omega)} \leq C'_{\omega,R}(1 + \|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}(\omega)}^{1^{*}/2}).$$

Because  $1^*/2 \leq 3/4 < 1$  (recall that  $d \geq 3$ ), we can kill the last term, and we obtain the estimate  $\|\nabla(f/f_1)\|_{L^1(\omega)} \leq C'', \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{K},$ 

for some constant  $C'' := C''_{\omega,R} > 0$ . We classically conclude thanks to the Rellich-Kondrachov theorem.

From the above lemma and Theorem 5.23, we deduce that  $\widetilde{S}(t)f \to \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  in the  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  norm sense as  $t \to \infty$  for any  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ . The alternative approach is based on the following result.

**Lemma 7.2.** Setting  $\kappa := \kappa_0 - 1$ , there exist  $A, \alpha, R > 0$  such that

- (i)  $\sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa}} \langle y \rangle^{\alpha} \| \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z) \|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{2};H^{1}_{0})} + \sup_{z \in \Delta_{\kappa} \setminus B_{R}} \| \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z) \|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{2};H^{1}_{0})} < \infty,$
- (ii)  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa} \subset \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L}) \cap B_R$ ,

where  $\mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - A$  and  $z = x + iy, x, y \in \mathbb{R}$ .

Proof of Lemma 7.2. Let us consider an a priori solution to the stationary problem

$$f \in H_0^1, \quad z = x + iy \in \Delta_\kappa, \quad (\mathcal{L} + z)f = g \in L^2$$

This one satisfies

$$\left| -\int (a\nabla f + \beta f) \cdot \nabla \bar{f} + \int b \cdot \nabla f \bar{f} + (c+z)|f|^2 \right| = \left| \int g \bar{f} \right|$$

Using the elliptic condition, the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and triangular inequalities, we get

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int g\bar{f} \right| &\geq \left| \int a\nabla f\nabla \bar{f} + ((c+x)_{+} + iy)|f|^{2} \right| - \left| \int b \cdot \nabla f\bar{f} - \beta f \cdot \nabla \bar{f} + (c+x)_{-}|f|^{2} \right| \\ &\geq \frac{\nu}{2} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \left(\frac{|y|}{2} - x_{-}\right) \|f\|_{L^{2}}^{2} - \|(|b| + |\beta|)f\|_{L^{2}} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}} - \|\sqrt{c_{-}}f\|_{L^{2}}^{2}. \end{aligned}$$

Using next similar arguments and those introduced in the paragraph dedicated to condition (H1) and with similar definition for the constant  $M := M(b, \beta, c) > 0$ , we deduce

$$\left| \int g\bar{f} \right| \geq \left( \frac{|y|}{2} - x_{-} - M \right) \|f\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{\nu}{4} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}}^{2}.$$

Defining the sectorial set

$$S := \{ z = x + iy \in \mathbb{C}; |y| > 2x_{-} + M \},\$$

we have established the a priori estimates

$$\|f\|_{L^{2}} \leq \left(\frac{|y|}{2} - x_{-} - M\right)^{-1/2} \|g\|_{L^{2}},$$
  
$$\|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}} \leq 2\nu^{-1/2} \left(\frac{|y|}{2} - x_{-} - M\right)^{-1/4} \|g\|_{L^{2}},$$

for any  $z \in S$ . We classically and immediately deduce that  $\rho(\mathcal{L}) \supset S$  and the resolvent estimate  $\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}(z)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^2,H_0^1)} \lesssim \left(\frac{|y|}{2} - x_- - M\right)^{-1/2} + \left(\frac{|y|}{2} - x_- - M\right)^{-1/4}$  for any  $z \in S$ , and in particular the estimate (i) holds true.

On the other hand, because  $\mathcal{L}$  has compact resolvent as established just above or during the proof of **(H3)** and using the Fredholm alternative, we have  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) = \Sigma_d(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap \Delta_{\kappa}$  is finite for any  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}$ , what is nothing but the property **(ii)**.

From the above lemma and Theorem 5.30 or Theorem 5.32, we deduce that  $\widetilde{S}(t)f \to \langle f, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  in the  $L^2$  norm sense as  $t \to \infty$  for any  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$  with exponential rate.

We may summarize our analysis in the following result.

**Theorem 7.3.** Consider the elliptic operator (7.1) in a bounded domain and assume that the coefficients satisfy (7.2), (7.5) and (7.18). Then the conclusions (C3) holds as well as (E2) in  $L^{1}_{\phi_{1}}$  norm and (E3<sub>1</sub>) in  $L^{2}$  with non constructive rate.

It is however worth emphasizing again that the above approach is definitively not constructive. We propose now an alternative approach which is constructive.

#### Quantitative estimate of stability.

Using the Doblin-Harris type approach presented in Section 6, we are able to establish a rate of convergence to the principal dynamic, at least in a regular framework. We thus make some regularity assumptions on  $\Omega$  and additional regularity assumptions on the coefficients.

- For the domain, we assume that there exists a constant  $r_{\Omega} > 0$  such that for any  $x \in \Omega$  there is  $y \in \Omega$  such that  $x \in B(y, r_{\Omega}) \subset \Omega$ , in particular, for any  $x \in \partial\Omega$  there is  $y \in \Omega$  such that  $x \in \partial B(y, r_{\Omega}), B(y, r_{\Omega}) \subset \Omega$ . We also assume that  $\Omega$  is  $C^{1,1}$ .

- For the coefficients, we assume  $a_{ij} \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ ,  $\tilde{b}_i, \tilde{c} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , where  $\tilde{b}_i$  and  $\tilde{c}$  are defined in (7.25).

**Theorem 7.4.** Consider the elliptic operator (7.1) in a bounded domain and assume that the assumptions of Theorem 7.3 hold together with the above additional regularity assumptions on the coefficients and the boundary. Then the conclusion  $(\mathbf{E3}_1)$  holds with constructive exponential rate.

The proof of Theorem 7.4 follows from Theorem 6.3. We split the proof into several steps.

- Step 1. Regularity estimates. Thanks to De Giorgi-Nash-Moser regularity technique for parabolic equations developed for instance in [243] (in Russian), [346, Thm. 1.3, Thm. 2.2] as well as more recently in [230, Lem. 2.7] and [191, Thm. 1.1], there exists  $\alpha = \alpha(a_{ij}) \in (0, 1)$  and for any  $T_1 > T_0 > 0$  and any  $\varrho \in (0, 1)$ , there exist constructive constants  $C_i = C_i(||f||_{L^\infty_t L^2_x}, T, \tau, r)$  such that any solution  $f \in L^\infty(0, \infty; L^2(\Omega))$  to the parabolic equation  $\partial_t f = \mathcal{L}f$  satisfies

(7.30)  $||f||_{L^{\infty}([T_0,T_1]\times\Omega)} \le C_1, \quad ||f||_{C^{\alpha}([T_0,T_1]\times\omega_{\varrho})} \le C_2,$ 

with  $\omega_r := \{x \in \Omega; d(x, \partial\Omega) > r\}$ . More precisely, in order to establish the second estimate in (7.30) with constructive constant, one may observe that the proof of [191, Prop. 2.4] may be repeated in order to get that solutions to the parabolic equation considered in the present framework fall into De Giorgi classes as defined in [191, Definition 2.3], and thus [191, Thm. 1.1] applies.

On the other hand, in this context and because of the regularity assumptions, we may establish a more accurate regularity estimate. More precisely, by gathering the Sobolev inequality and the Calderon-Zygmond estimate (7.26), we obtain the classical constructive regularity estimate

(7.31) 
$$\|u\|_{C^{0,1}(\Omega)} \lesssim \|u\|_{W^{2,d+1}(\Omega)} \lesssim \|(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})u\|_{L^{d+1}(\Omega)},$$

see for instance Theorem 7.10, Theorem 7.25 and Lemma 9.17 in [179]. Iterating the same kind of arguments, we get

(7.32) 
$$\|u\|_{C^{0,1}(\Omega)} \le C \|(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})^k u\|_{L^2(\Omega)},$$

with constructive constants C and k.

- Step 2. Harnack estimate. We claim that for any  $T > t_0 > 0$  and  $\rho > 0$ , there exist a constant  $C_H > 0$  such that, for any  $f_0 \in L^2$ , the associated solution  $f := S_{\mathcal{L}} f_0$  satisfies

(7.33) 
$$\sup_{\omega_{\varrho}} f_{t_0} \le C_H \inf_{\omega_{\varrho}} f_T.$$

85

The proof mainly follows form Aronson-Serrin [25] (see also [292, 222, 224, 240, 223, 345, 346, 241] for similar results). First, we know from [25, Thm. 3] that

(7.34) 
$$\max_{Q^*(\rho)} f \le C \min_{Q(\rho)} f,$$

for any  $\rho > 0$ , t > 0 such that  $Q^*(3\rho) \subset (0,\infty) \times \Omega$ , where  $Q(\rho) := [t - \rho^2, t] \times C(\rho)$ ,  $Q^*(\rho) := [t - 8\rho^2, t - 7\rho^2] \times C(\rho)$  and  $C(\rho)$  is a cube with length  $\rho$ . To avoid technical issues we assume that  $w_{\varrho}$  is convex. In other case, the geometrical condition given above implies that there is  $N \in \mathbb{Z}_+$  such that any two points  $x, y \in \Omega$  can be connected by a polygonal path of at most N segments, and we can argue as follows for any segment. We define  $D := \sup_{a,b\in\Omega} d(a,b)$  the diameter of  $\Omega$  and we choose  $r' < \varrho/7$  such that

$$7(\lfloor \frac{D}{2r'} \rfloor + 1)(r')^2 < T - t_0.$$

For any  $x, y \in \omega_{\varrho}$ , we also define  $N_c = \lfloor \frac{|x-y|}{r'} \rfloor$ . Since  $\omega_{\varrho}$  is convex,  $r' < \varrho/7$ , we have that the family of cubes  $\{\mathcal{C}(x_i, 2r')\}_{i=0,N_c}$  of center  $x_i$  and length 2r' for  $x_i = x + \frac{(x-y)i}{N_c}$  satisfy that  $C(x_i, 6r') \subset \Omega$  and  $\mathcal{C}(x_i, 2r') \cap C(x_{i+1}, 2r') \neq \emptyset$  for any  $i = 0, \ldots, N_c$ . As a consequence, we can apply Aronson-Serrin estimate (7.34) for each cube to obtain

$$\max_{C(x_i, 2r')} f_{t_i} \le C_{2r'} \min_{C(x_i, 2r')} f_{t_{i+1}},$$

with  $t_i = t_0 + 7i(2r')^2$ . Taking  $y_i \in C(x_i, 2r') \cap C(x_{i+1}, 2r')$ , we deduce

$$\max_{C(x_i,2r')} f_{t_i} \le C_{2r'} \min_{C(x_i,2r')} f_{t_{i+1}} \le C_{2r'} f_{t_{i+1}}(y_i) \le C_{2r'} \max_{C(x_{i+1},2r')} f_{t_{i+1}} \le C_{2r'}^2 \min_{C(x_{i+1},2r')} f_{t_{i+2}}.$$

By induction, we obtain

$$f_{t_0}(x) \le \max_{C(x_1, 2r')} f_{t_1} \le C_{2r'}^{N_c} \min_{C(x_{N_c}, 2r')} f_{t_{N_c}} \le C_{2r'}^{N_c} f_{t_{N_c}}(y),$$

with  $t_{N_c} = t_0 + 7N_c r'^2 \leq T$ . Note that in any case the constant  $C_{2r'}$  is the same since it only depends on the length 2r' and the coefficient of the equation. We have thus established (7.33) with  $C_H := C_{2r'}^{\lfloor \frac{D}{2r'} \rfloor + 1}$ .

On the other hand, we state an improved version of the already mentioned stationary Harnack inequality. Because of the interior ball condition the Hopf Lemma (see for instance the proof of [179, Lem. 3.4]) claims that for any  $\rho \in (0, r_{\Omega}/2]$  there exists a constructive constant  $\alpha > 0$  such that if  $u \in W^{2,p}(\Omega)$ , p > d, is such that

$$u \ge \mathbf{1}_{\omega_{\varrho}}, \quad (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*)u \ge 0,$$

then u satisfies

(7.35) 
$$u \ge \chi(x) := e^{-\alpha(2\varrho - \delta(x))^2} - e^{-\alpha(2\varrho)^2} \text{ on } \omega_{\rho}^c$$

Let us give two applications of the above sharp regularity and positivity estimates. First, recalling (7.24) and using (7.31) and (7.35), we deduce that there exist two constructive constants  $c_i \in (0, \infty)$  such that

(7.36) 
$$c_0 \delta \le \phi_0 \le c_1 \delta$$
 on  $\Omega$ .

Consider now  $f_1 \in H_0^1(\Omega)$  the positive first eigenfunction with normalization  $||f_1||_{L^2} = 1$ . Using the estimate of regularity (7.32) on the iterated equation  $(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})^k f_1 = (\kappa_1 - \lambda_1)^k f_1$ , we have

$$||f_1||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \le ||f_1||_{C^{0,1}(\Omega)} \le C_1$$

for some constructive constant  $C_1 \in (0, \infty)$ . Next using the elementary inequality

$$1 = \int_{\Omega} f_1^2 \le \|f_1\|_{L^{\infty}} \|f_1\|_{L^1} \le C_1 \|f_1\|_{L^1}$$

we deduce

$$\begin{aligned} |\Omega| \sup_{\omega_{\varrho}} f_1 &\geq \int_{\omega_{\varrho}} f_1 = \|f_1\|_{L^1} - \int_{\omega_{\varrho}^c} f_1 \\ &\geq 1/C_1 - C_1 |\omega_{\varrho}^c| \geq 1/(2C_1), \end{aligned}$$

by choosing  $\rho \in (0, r_{\Omega}/2)$  small enough. Then, from the Harnack inequality [179, Cor. 8.21], we deduce

$$\inf_{\omega_{\varrho}} f_1 \ge C_H \sup_{\omega_{\rho}} f_1 \ge C_H (2C_1 |\Omega|)^{-1}$$

Finally, from the above Hopf lemma and the above Lipschitz continuity, we have established

(7.37) 
$$c_0 \delta \le f_1 \le c_1 \delta \text{ on } \Omega$$

for two constructive constants  $c_i \in (0, \infty)$ . The same arguments on the normalized and positive first dual eigenfunction  $\phi_1$  lead to the same estimate

(7.38) 
$$c_0 \delta \le \phi_1 \le c_1 \delta \text{ on } \Omega.$$

In particular, for any such  $\rho \in (0, r_{\Omega}/2)$ , we have

(7.39) 
$$\langle \phi_1, \mathbf{1}_{\omega_{\varrho}} \rangle \ge r_{\varrho},$$

with constructive constant  $r_{\varrho}$ , what is nothing but condition (6.9) in the Harris theorem that we will use below.

- Step 3. Splitting of  $\mathcal{L}$ . We introduce the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$ , with  $\mathcal{A}f = \mathscr{M}\mathbf{1}_{\omega_{\varrho}}f$ ,  $\mathscr{M} \geq 0$  large enough and  $\varrho > 0$  small enough that we fix just below. Using (7.8), we observe that

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathcal{B}f,f)_{L^2} &= (\mathcal{L}f,f)_{L^2} - \mathscr{M} \|f\|_{L^2} + \mathscr{M} \int_{\omega_{\varrho}^c} f^2 \\ &\leq -\frac{\nu}{4} \|\nabla f\|_{L^2}^2 + (\kappa_1 - \mathscr{M}) \|f\|_{L^2}^2 + \mathscr{M} |\omega_{\varrho}^c|^{4/d} \|f\|_{L^{2^*}}^2 \leq \kappa_0 \|f\|_{L^2}^2 \end{aligned}$$

by choosing first  $\mathcal{M} \ge \kappa_1 - \kappa_0$  and next  $\rho > 0$  small enough in order to be able to throw away the last term using the negative first term and the Sobolev inequality. We deduce

(7.40) 
$$S_{\mathcal{B}}(t): L^2 \to L^2 \text{ with bound } \mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa_0 t}).$$

On the other hand, denoting  $f_t := S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f$  for  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$  and recalling that  $\phi_0$  defined by (7.22) satisfies (7.23), we have

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int |f_t|\phi_0 \leq \int \mathcal{L}|f_t|\phi_0 \leq \int |f_t|\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 \leq \kappa_1 \int |f_t|\phi_0,$$

so that

(7.41) 
$$\int |f_t|\phi_0 \le e^{\kappa_1 t} \int |f_0|\phi_0.$$

Arguing in the same way for  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  and using (7.36), we have established

(7.42) 
$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(t), S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) : L^1_{\delta} \to L^1_{\delta}$$
 with bound  $\mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa_1 t}).$ 

For a solution to the evolution equation  $\partial_t f = Cf$ ,  $C = \mathcal{L}$  or  $C = \mathcal{B}$ , we also classically compute

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int f^2 \phi_0 = 2 \int (\mathcal{C}f) f \phi_0$$
$$= -2 \int (\nabla f \cdot a \nabla f) \phi_0 + \int f^2 \mathcal{C}^* \phi_0.$$

Thanks to (7.23) again, we have

(7.43) 
$$\frac{d}{dt} \int f^2 \phi_0 \leq -2\nu \int |\nabla f|^2 \phi_0 + \kappa_1 \int f^2 \phi_0$$

from what we deduce

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(t), S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) : L^2(\delta) \to L^2(\delta)$$
 with bound  $\mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa_1 t/2}).$ 

In the sequel, we will need the following version of Nash inequality.

Lemma 7.5 (weighted Nash inequality). There exists a constructive constant  $C_N$  such that

(7.44) 
$$\|f\|_{L^{2}(\delta)} \leq C_{N} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}(\delta)}^{\frac{d+1}{d+2}} \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\delta}}^{\frac{1}{d+2}}, \quad \forall f \in H^{1}(\delta).$$

Proof of Lemma 7.5. For  $\varepsilon > 0$ , we define

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) := \frac{1}{\delta_{\varepsilon}(x)} \int_{B(x,\varepsilon)} f(y) \,\delta(y) dy, \quad \delta_{\varepsilon}(x) = \delta(B(x,\varepsilon)) := \int_{B(x,\varepsilon)} \delta(y) dy,$$

and  $B(x,\varepsilon) := \{y \in \Omega; |x-y| < \varepsilon\}$ . It is worth emphasizing that (7.45)  $\varepsilon^{d+1} \leq \delta_{\varepsilon}(x) \leq \varepsilon^{d}, \quad \forall \varepsilon > 0.$ 

For  $f \in H^1(\delta)$ , we compute

$$\begin{split} \|f - f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\delta)}^{2} &= \int_{\Omega} \Big| \frac{1}{\delta_{\varepsilon}(x)} \int_{B(x,\varepsilon)} (f(y) - f(x)) \,\delta(y) dy \Big|^{2} \delta(x) dx \\ &\leq \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{1}_{|y-x| \leq \varepsilon} |f(y) - f(x)|^{2} \frac{\delta(y)}{\delta_{\varepsilon}(x)} \delta(x) dx dy \\ &\leq \varepsilon^{2} \int_{0}^{1/2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla f((1-t)x + ty)|^{2} \frac{\delta(y)}{\delta_{\varepsilon}(x)} \delta(x) dx dy dt \\ &+ \varepsilon^{2} \int_{1/2}^{1} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla f((1-t)x + ty)|^{2} \frac{\delta(y)}{\delta_{\varepsilon}(x)} \delta(x) dx dy dt \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{2} \int_{0}^{1/2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla f(z)|^{2} \frac{\delta(y)}{\varepsilon^{d+1}} dy 2\delta(z) \frac{dz}{(1-t)^{d}} dt \\ &+ \varepsilon^{2} \int_{1/2}^{1} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla f(z)|^{2} \frac{2\delta(z)}{\varepsilon^{d+1}} \delta(x) \frac{dz}{t^{d}} dt dx \end{split}$$

where for the last inequality we have used the first inequality in (7.45), the fact that  $\delta(x) \leq 2\delta(z)$ when 0 < t < 1/2 and the fact that  $\delta(y) \leq 2\delta(z)$  when 1/2 < t < 1. Using the second inequality in (7.45), we straightforwardly obtain

$$\|f - f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\delta)}^{2} \leq C_{1} \varepsilon \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}(\delta)}^{2}, \quad \forall \varepsilon > 0,$$

for a constant  $C_1 > 0$ . On the other hand, we also observe that

$$\|f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \frac{C_2}{\varepsilon^{d+1}} \|f\|_{L^1_{\delta}}$$

Writing now

$$f^2 = f(f - f_\varepsilon) + ff_\varepsilon$$

and using the above two estimates, we deduce

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}}^{2} &\leq \|f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}} \|f - f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}} + \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\delta}} \|f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}}. \\ &\leq \|f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}} C_{1} \varepsilon^{1/2} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}} + C_{2} \varepsilon^{-d-1} \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\delta}}^{2} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}}^{2} + \frac{C_{1}}{2} \varepsilon \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}_{\delta}}^{2} + C_{2} \varepsilon^{-d-1} \|f\|_{L^{1}_{\delta}}^{2}, \end{split}$$

and we obtain the weighted Nash inequality (7.44) by choosing  $\varepsilon := (\|f\|_{L^1_{\delta}}^2/\|\nabla f\|_{L^2_{\delta}}^2)^{1/(d+2)}$ .  $\Box$ Defining

$$u := \int |f_t| \phi_0 dx e^{-2\kappa t}, \quad v := \int f_t^2 \phi_0 dx e^{-2\kappa t},$$

with  $\kappa := \kappa_{1+}$ , coming back to (7.43) and using (7.36), the Nash inequality (7.44) and the estimate (7.41), we get

$$\begin{aligned} v'(t) &\leq -2\nu c_0 \int |\nabla f_t|^2 \delta e^{-2\kappa t} \\ &\leq -2\nu c_0 C_N^{-2\frac{d+2}{d+1}} \frac{\left(\|f_t\|_{L^2(\delta)}^2 e^{-2\kappa t}\right)^{\frac{d+2}{d+1}}}{\left(\|f_t\|_{L^1(\delta)}^2 e^{-2\kappa t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d+1}}} \\ &\leq -C \frac{v(t)^{1+\alpha}}{u(0)^{2\alpha}}, \end{aligned}$$

with  $C := 2\nu C_N^{-2\frac{d+2}{d+1}} c_0^{1+2\frac{d+2}{d+1}} c_1^{-\frac{2}{d+1}}$  and  $\alpha := 1/(d+1)$ . Integrating in time, we deduce

$$v(t) \leq \frac{\alpha^{1/\alpha}}{C^{1/\alpha}} \frac{u(0)^2}{t^{1/\alpha}}, \quad \forall t > 0.$$

We have thus established that there exist constructive constants K > 0 and  $\kappa \ge 0$  such that

(7.46) 
$$\|S_{\mathcal{C}}(t)f\|_{L^{2}(\phi_{0})} \leq K \frac{e^{\kappa t}}{t^{(d+1)/2}} \|f\|_{L^{1}(\phi_{0})}, \quad \forall f \in L^{1}(\phi_{0})$$

From that last result, the estimates (7.36) and the properties of  $\mathcal{A}$ , we deduce that for  $N \geq 1$  large enough

(7.47) 
$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}: L^1(\delta) \to L^2(\delta) \text{ with bound } \mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa t}).$$

We refer to [190, Prop. 3.9], [276, Prop. 2.5] and [231, Lem. 2.4] for details.

- Step 4. Lyapunov condition. We may next write

$$\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}} = V + W * \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}},$$

with

$$V := \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + (\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*(N-1))}, \quad V := (\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}.$$

On the one hand, using that  $\mathcal{A}: L^2 \to L^2$  is bounded and (7.40), we deduce that

$$V: L^2 \to L^2$$
, with bound  $\mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa t})$ ,

for any  $\kappa \in (\kappa_0 - \kappa_1, 0)$ . On the other hand, using that  $\mathcal{A} : L^2_{\delta} \to L^2$  is bounded as well as (7.42) for  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , (7.47), (7.38), (7.36) and (7.40), we deduce that

$$W * \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}} : L^1_{\phi_1} \to L^2$$
, with bound  $\mathcal{O}(e^{\kappa' t})$ ,

for any  $\kappa' > \kappa_1 - \kappa_0$ . We may thus fix t = T large enough such that the following Lyapunov inequality holds

(7.48) 
$$\|\widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}}(T)f\|_{L^2} \leq \frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{L^2} + M_T \|f\|_{L^1_{\phi_1}},$$

which is nothing but (6.7) in the hypothesis of the Harris theorem.

- Step 5. Harris condition Let A > 0 and consider  $0 \le f_0 \in L^2$  such that  $||f_0||_2 \le A \langle f_0, \phi_0 \rangle$ . We set  $\tilde{f_t} := e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f_0$ . From the first inequality in (7.23), we have

$$\frac{d}{dt}\langle \widetilde{f}_t, \phi_0 \rangle = \langle \widetilde{f}_t, (\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1)\phi_0 \rangle \ge -(\lambda_1 - \kappa_0)\langle \widetilde{f}_t, \phi_0 \rangle,$$

and then, thanks to Gronwall lemma again, we obtain,

$$\langle \widetilde{f}_t, \phi_0 \rangle \ge e^{-(\lambda_1 - \kappa_0)t} \langle f_0, \phi_0 \rangle.$$

This estimate, together with the previous step, shows that

$$\int_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_{t_{0}}(x)\phi_{0}dx = \int_{\Omega} \widetilde{f}_{t_{0}}(x)\phi_{0}dx - \int_{\omega_{\varrho}^{c}} \widetilde{f}_{t_{0}}(x)\phi_{0}dx$$

$$\geq e^{-(\lambda_{1}-\kappa_{0})t_{0}}\langle f_{0},\phi_{0}\rangle - \|\widetilde{f}_{t_{0}}\|_{2}\|\phi_{0}\|_{\infty}|\omega_{\varrho}^{c}|^{1/2}$$

$$\geq e^{-(\kappa_{1}-\kappa_{0})t_{0}}\langle f_{0},\phi_{0}\rangle - e^{(\kappa_{1}-\kappa_{0})t_{0}}\|f_{0}\|_{2}\|\phi_{0}\|_{\infty}|\omega_{\varrho}^{c}|^{1/2}$$

$$\geq \left(e^{-(\kappa_{1}-\kappa_{0})t_{0}} - Ae^{(\kappa_{1}-\kappa_{0})t_{0}}\|\phi_{0}\|_{\infty}|\omega_{\varrho}^{c}|^{1/2}\right)\langle f_{0},\phi_{0}\rangle.$$

Choosing  $\rho > 0$  small enough, we get

$$\int_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_{t_0}(x)\phi_0 dx \ge \gamma \langle f_0, \phi_0 \rangle, \quad \gamma := \frac{1}{2} e^{-(\lambda_1 - \kappa_0)t_0}$$

As a consequence, there is  $x_{t_0}^f \in \omega_{\varrho}$  such that

$$\widetilde{f}_{t_0}(x_{t_0}^f) \ge \frac{1}{|\omega_{\varrho}|} \int_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_{t_0}(x) dx \ge \frac{1}{|\Omega| c_1 \varrho} \int_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_{t_0}(x) \phi_0 dx \ge \frac{\gamma}{|\Omega| c_1 \varrho} \langle f_0, \phi_0 \rangle.$$

On the other hand, from the Harnack inequality (7.33) established in Step 2, we know that for any  $T > t_0$ , there exits  $C_H$  such that

$$\widetilde{f}_{t_0}(x_{t_0}^f) \le \sup_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_{t_0} \le C_H \inf_{\omega_{\varrho}} \widetilde{f}_T$$

The two last estimates together with (7.38) and (7.36) imply the Harris type estimate

(7.49) 
$$\widetilde{f}_T = \widetilde{S}(T) f_0 \ge g_A \langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle,$$

with  $g_A := \frac{c_0 \gamma}{C_H |\Omega| c_1^2 \varrho} \mathbf{1}_{w_{\varrho}}$ , which is nothing but (6.8) in Harris theorem.

- Step 6. Conclusion. Because of the constructive estimates (7.39), (7.48) and (7.49), we may apply the Harris type Theorem 6.3, and we conclude to the exponential stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) in the norm of  $L^2(\Omega)$  with constructive constants.

7.2. Diffusion in the whole space with strong potential confinement. We consider in this section the elliptic operator

(7.50) 
$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + cf, \quad f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$$

with  $b \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $c \in L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and a confinement condition that we impose through the properties of the *potential function* c, which is roughly speaking  $c \to -\infty$  as  $|x| \to \infty$ . More precisely, we assume

(7.51) 
$$\sigma_{i+} \in L^{d/2}, \quad \max\{\sigma_i \ge K\} < \infty, \ \forall K < 0\}$$

with either  $\sigma_1 := c + |b|^2 / \kappa$  for some constant  $\kappa \in (0, 4)$  or either  $\sigma_2 := c + \operatorname{div} b/2$ . When we assume that

 $c \sim -|x|^{\gamma}$  and  $b \sim x|x|^{\beta-1}$  as  $|x| \to \infty$ ,

the condition (7.51) for  $\sigma_1$  is reached when  $\gamma > \max(0, 2\beta)$  or  $\gamma = 2\beta > 0$  and some conditions on the constants involved in the behavior of the coefficients. In that context, the condition (7.51) for  $\sigma_2$  is more general since it is reached when  $\gamma > \max(0, \beta - 1)$  or  $\gamma = \beta - 1 > 0$  and some conditions on the constants involved in the behavior of the coefficients.

A similar framework is considered in [252] and for the reader convenance we just briefly check that it falls in the framework developed before by slightly modifying the arguments presented in the previous section. The integrability conditions on b and c may be probably weaken. For the sake of clarity we do not follow this line of research but rather focus on the new arguments which are necessary in order to deal with the unbounded domain  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ .

**Condition (H1).** The definition of the operator is still made through the formula (7.7). Under assumption (7.51) on  $\sigma_1$ , denoting  $\theta_1 := 1 - \kappa/4$  and proceeding exactly as in the previous section during the proof of (7.8), for any  $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla f|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f \, b \cdot \nabla f + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\lambda - c) f^2 \\ &\geq \theta_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla f|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\lambda - \sigma_1) f^2, \end{aligned}$$

by using successively the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and the Young inequality. On the other hand, under assumption (7.51) on  $\sigma_2$ , denoting  $\theta_2 := 1$ , for any  $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , we write

$$\langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle = \theta_2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla f|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (\lambda - \sigma_2) f^2,$$

by performing one integration by part in the previous equation. In both cases, for and any M > 0, proceeding again as in the previous section during the proof of (7.8), and denoting from now on  $\sigma = \sigma_i$ ,  $\theta = \theta_i$  we have

$$\langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle \geq \frac{\theta}{2} \|\nabla f\|_{L^2}^2 + \|\sqrt{\sigma_-}f\|_{L^2}^2 + (\lambda - M)\|f\|_{L^2}^2 + (\frac{\theta C_S}{2} - \|\sigma \mathbf{1}_{\sigma \geq M}\|_{L^{d/2}})\|f\|_{L^{2^*}}^2,$$

by using the Sobolev inequality (with associated constant  $C_S$ ) and the Holder inequality. Taking M > 0 large enough, and next  $\kappa_1 > 0$  large enough, we finally obtain

(7.52) 
$$\langle (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f \rangle \ge \frac{\theta}{2} \|\nabla f\|_{L^2}^2 + \|\sqrt{\sigma_-}f\|_{L^2}^2 + \|f\|_{L^2}^2, \quad \forall \lambda \ge \kappa_1.$$

With the same arguments as in the previous section, we conclude that  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator in  $L^2$  of a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , so that **(H1)** holds.

Condition (H2). We may for instance use the third constructive argument (which is local) presented in section 7.1 and we establish

$$\exists f_0 \in H_0^1 \setminus \{0\}, \ f_0 \ge 0, \ \exists \kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \mathcal{L}f_0 \ge \kappa_0 f_0.$$

That is condition (ii) in Lemma 2.4, so that condition (H2) holds.

**Condition (H3).** We introduce again the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A} := \kappa_1 - \kappa_0 + 1$ , so that from (7.52), the operator  $\lambda - \mathcal{B} = (\lambda - \kappa_0 + 1) + (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})$  is invertible for any  $\lambda \ge \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := \kappa_0 - 1$ . We claim that the operator  $(\lambda - \mathcal{B})^{-1}$  is compact for any  $\lambda \ge \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . For that purpose, let us consider a sequence  $(f_n)$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{B})f_n$  is bounded in  $L^2$  and we have to prove that  $(f_n)$  is relatively strongly compact. When condition (7.51) holds and because of the estimate (7.52) and the very definition of  $\mathcal{B}$ , we have

(7.53) 
$$\frac{\theta}{2} \|\nabla f_n\|_{L^2}^2 + \|\sqrt{\sigma_-}f_n\|_{L^2}^2 + \|f_n\|_{L^2}^2 \le C,$$

for some constant  $C \in \mathbb{R}_+$ . Because of the Rellich-Kondrachov theorem, we just have to show that

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} \sup_{n} \int_{B_R^c} f_n^2 = 0.$$

But that last convergence may be established using the assumption (7.51) in the following way. We write

$$\begin{split} \int_{B_R^c} f_n^2 &= \int_{B_R^c \cap \{\sigma \ge K\}} f_n^2 + \int_{B_R^c \cap \{\sigma < K\}} f_n^2 \\ &\leq \|f_n\|_{L^{2^*}}^{\frac{d-2}{d}} [\operatorname{meas}(B_R^c \cap \{\sigma \ge K\})]^{\frac{2}{d}} + \frac{1}{|K|} \int \sigma_- f_n^2, \end{split}$$

for any K < 0, by using the Holder inequality. Using next the Sobolev inequality, the estimate (7.53) and the assumption (7.51), we deduce

$$\limsup_{R \to \infty} \int_{B_R^c} f_n^2 \lesssim \limsup_{R \to \infty} \inf_{K < 0} \left\{ \left[ \max(B_R^c \cap \{\sigma \ge K\}) \right]^{\frac{2}{d}} + \frac{1}{|K|} \right\} = 0,$$

and the claim is proved. As a consequence, we may apply Lemma 2.8-(2) and we deduce that **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

**Condition (H4).** As in [231, Prop. 5.4], we establish the strong maximum principle by exhibiting a barrier function and using Lemma 4.11. An alternative argument should be to adapt the proof based on the Harnack inequality as presented in the previous section. Let us then consider  $f \in$  $D(\mathcal{L}^k) \cap X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \geq 0$  with k large enough (k > d/2 must be suitable) and  $\lambda \geq \lambda_1$  large enough but fixed  $(\lambda \geq \kappa_1 \text{ is suitable})$ . Using a very classically bootstrap argument based on iterated application of the Calderon-Zygmond elliptic regularity theorem and the Morrey estimate, we have  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . By assumption, there thus exist  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , and two constants  $\tau, r > 0$ such that  $f \geq \tau$  on  $B(x_0, r)$  and we take choose  $x_0 = 0$  in order to simplify the notations. We next fix R > r and we observe that the function

$$g(x) := \tau^*(g_0(|x|) - g_0(R)), \quad g_0(s) := \exp(\sigma r^2/2 - \sigma s^2/2),$$

satisfies

$$(\tau^*)^{-1} (\lambda - \mathcal{L})g = (\lambda - c)(g_0 - g_0(R)) + (d\sigma - \sigma b \cdot x - \sigma^2 r^2) g_0 \leq [2(|\lambda| + ||c||_{L^{\infty}(B_R)}) + \sigma(d + ||b \cdot x||_{L^{\infty}(B_R)}) - \sigma^2 r^2] g_0 \leq 0$$

on  $\mathcal{O} := B(0, R) \setminus B(0, r)$  for  $\sigma > 0$  large enough. We next fix  $\tau^*$  such that  $g = \tau$  on  $\partial B(x_0, r)$ . We also observe that from (7.52),  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is coercive on  $\mathcal{O}$ , in the sense that

$$\forall h \in H_0^1(\mathcal{O}) \quad ((\lambda - \mathcal{L})h, h)_{L^2(\mathcal{O})} \ge \|h\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O})}.$$

In particular,  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  satisfies the weak maximum principle as explained in the proof of (7.9). Arguing as in the proof of Lemma 4.11, we deduce that  $f \geq g > 0$  on  $\mathcal{O}$ , what we also see directly by observing that  $h := (g - f)_+ \in H_0^1(\mathcal{O}), \ (\lambda - \mathcal{L})h \leq 0$  and using that the weak maximum principle implies  $h \leq 0$ , thus  $h \equiv 0$  and finally  $f \geq g$ . Because R > r can be chosen arbitrarily large, we conclude with f > 0 on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

**Condition (H5).** The reverse Kato's inequality condition is proved by using local arguments, so that it holds for the same reasons as in the previous section. Similarly, because the argument are local, the conclusion of Lemma 7.1 holds here.

As a consequence, using Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13, Theorem 5.16 and Theorem 5.23, we may summarize our analysis in the following result.

**Theorem 7.6.** Consider the elliptic operator (7.50) in the whole space and assume that the coefficients satisfy (7.51). Then the conclusions (C3) holds as well as (E2) in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ .

We do not present an exponential constructive estimate, which we believe is possible to prove, but would require significantly more development.

7.3. Diffusion in the whole space with weak potential confinement. We consider in this section the same elliptic operator (7.50) with now a weak confinement condition assuming that c converges to a constant. With no loss of generality, we may assume  $c \to 0$ . More precisely, we consider the elliptic operator

(7.54) 
$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + rcf,$$

with  $c \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $b \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $r \in \mathbb{R}_+$  a parameter. When not necessary in the discussion we will take r = 1. The associated first eigenvalue problem in such a situation has been studied in [252, 8th and 9th courses] to which we refer for more details. We define

$$\lambda_1 = \lambda_1(r) := \inf\{\kappa \in \mathbb{R}; \ (\lambda - \mathcal{L})^{-1} \text{ well defined and positive for any } \lambda \geq \kappa\}.$$

Proceeding exactly as in the proof of **(H1)** in the preceding section, we see that the operator  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is invertible for any  $\lambda > \|c_+\|_{L^{\infty}}$ , and then its inverse is positive. Because the proof of **(H2)** in the preceding section also applies here, we deduce that the infimum  $\lambda_1$  of the set  $\mathcal{I}$  of real resolvent values is well defined with  $\lambda_1 \in (\kappa_0, \kappa_1)$ , for some constructive constants  $\kappa_i \in \mathbb{R}$ .

We split now the discussion into two cases.

**Case 1.** We start considering the case b = 0. In that case,  $\mathcal{L}$  is self-adjoint so that  $\lambda_1$  is also characterized by

$$\lambda_1 = \sup_{\|f\|_{L^2} = 1} \mathcal{E}(f),$$

with

$$\mathcal{E}(f) := (\mathcal{L}f, f) = r \int cf^2 - \int |\nabla f|^2.$$

We make the following elementary observations :

• We claim that  $\lambda_1 \ge 0$ . Taking  $f_n(x) := n^{-d/2} u(x/n)$  for some function  $u \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $||u||_{L^2} = 1$ , we compute

$$\begin{aligned} -\mathcal{E}(f_n) &= \int |\nabla f_n|^2 - \int_{B_R} rcf_n^2 - \int_{B_R^c} rcf_n^2 \\ &\leq \frac{1}{n^2} \int |\nabla u|^2 + \|rc\|_{L^{\infty}(B_R)} \int_{B_{R/n}} u^2 + \|rc\|_{L^{\infty}(B_R^c)} \end{aligned}$$

for any R > 0, so that

\_

$$-\lambda_1 \leq \limsup(-\mathcal{E}(f_n)) \leq 0.$$

• We claim that  $\lambda_1 = 0$  when  $c \leq 0$ . In that case, we have  $\mathcal{E}(f) \leq 0$  for any  $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , and we deduce the reverse inequality  $\lambda_1 \leq 0$ . In particular, as a function  $\lambda_1 = \lambda_1(r)$  of  $r \geq 0$ , we have  $\lambda_1(0) = 0$ . We also claim that  $\lambda_1(r) \to \infty$  as  $r \to \infty$  when  $c_+ \neq 0$ . We may indeed fix  $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\|f\|_{L^2} = 1$ , supp  $f \subset \text{supp } c_+$ , and we compute

$$\mathcal{E}(f) = r \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} c_+ f^2 - \int |\nabla f|^2 \to \infty, \quad \text{as} \quad r \to \infty$$

• We finally observe that  $\lambda_1 : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$  is convex since it is defined as the supremum of linear functions  $r \to \mathcal{E}(f)$  for any fixed  $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . As a consequence, we have the following alternative:

- $\lambda_1 \equiv 0;$
- $\exists r_0 \in [0,\infty)$  such that  $\lambda_1(r) = 0$  for  $r \leq r_0$  and  $\lambda_1(r) > 0$  for  $r > r_0$ .

Concerning the value of  $r_0$ , it may happen that  $r_0 > 0$ , and that is the case when  $c \in L^{d/2}$  because of the Sobolev inequality, or that  $r_0 = 0$ , and that is the case for instance when  $c \ge 0$ ,  $c(x) = |x|^{-m}$ for  $x \in B_R^c$ ,  $m \in (0, 2)$ , R > 0. To prove that last claim, we may take the same sequence  $(f_n)$  as above, and we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}(f_n) &\geq \int_{B_R^c} r|x|^{-m} f_n^2 - \int |\nabla f_n|^2 dx \\ &= \frac{r}{n^m} \int_{B_{R/n}^c} |x|^{-m} u^2 - \frac{1}{n^2} \int |\nabla u|^2 dx > 0, \end{aligned}$$

for n large enough (whatever is the value of r > 0).

About condition (H3). It is established in [252] that when  $\lambda_1 = 0$ , the condition (H3) is not satisfied and there does not exist a first eigenfunction  $f_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  to the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  defined by (7.54). We refer to [252, 8th course] for a proof of that result. On the other hand, we claim that the condition (H3) is satisfied when  $\lambda_1 > 0$ . Consider indeed three sequences  $(\lambda_n)$  of  $\mathbb{R}$ ,  $(f_n)$  of  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $(\varepsilon_n)$  of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  such that  $(\lambda_n - \mathcal{L})f_n = \varepsilon_n, \varepsilon_n, f_n \ge 0$ ,  $||f_n||_{L^2} = 1$ , for any  $n \ge 1$ ,  $\lambda_n \to \lambda_1$  and  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$  in  $L^2$  as  $n \to \infty$ . We then have

$$\lambda_n - \mathcal{E}(f_n) = \langle (\lambda_n - \mathcal{L}) f_n, f_n \rangle = \langle \varepsilon_n, f_n \rangle \to 0,$$

as  $n \to \infty$ . By definition of  $\mathcal{E}$  and boundedness of c, we see that  $(f_n)$  is bounded in  $H^1$ . As a consequence, up to the extraction of a subsequence, we have  $f_n \to f_1 \ge 0$  in  $L^2_{\text{loc}}$  and thus next  $(\lambda_1 - \mathcal{L})f_1 = 0$  in the variational sense and

$$\int cf_n^2 \to \int cf_1^2, \quad \|\nabla f_1\|_{L^2} \le \liminf \|\nabla f_n\|_{L^2},$$

where we have used the dominated convergence theorem of Lebesgue and the fact that  $c \to 0$  at infinity in order to get the first convergence. We finally deduce

$$\mathcal{E}(f_1) \ge \limsup \mathcal{E}(f_n) = \lambda_1 > 0,$$

so that  $f_1 \not\equiv 0$ , and the condition (H3) is verified.

As a conclusion, for a self-adjoint operator, condition (H3) is automatically fulfilled by its adjoint and the conditions (H4) and (H5) have been proved in a general situation, including the present framework. The same conclusions of existence, uniqueness and asymptotic stability of the first eigentriplet solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  as in section 7.2 hold true when  $\lambda_1 > 0$ .

**Case 2.** We consider the general case  $b \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

• We claim that  $\lambda_1 \geq 0$ . Adapting the second constructive argument in the proof of **(H2)** in Section 7.1, we consider  $\chi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}_+) \cap W^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  such that  $\mathbf{1}_{[0,1/2]} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{[0,1]}, \chi' \leq 0$  on  $[0,1], \chi(s) := (1-s)^2/2$  on  $[\eta, 1]$  with  $\eta \in (1/2, 1)$  large enough in such a way that

(7.55) 
$$\chi''(s) + (d-1)\chi'(s)/s \ge 1/2, \quad \forall s \in (\eta, 1),$$

and define  $f_0(x) := \chi(|x-x_0|/n)$  for  $|x_0|$  large enough to be chosen later. We have supp  $f_0 \subset B_n(x_0)$  for any  $n \ge 1$  and we compute

$$\mathcal{L}f_0(x) = \frac{1}{n^2} \left\{ \chi''(r/n) + \frac{d-1}{r/n} \chi'(r/n) \right\} + \frac{1}{n} b(x) \cdot \hat{y} \, \chi'(r/n) + c(x) \chi(r/n)$$

where  $y = x - x_0$  and r = |y|. On  $B_{n\eta}(x_0)$ , we have

$$\mathcal{L}f_0(x) \ge -\frac{\|\chi''\|_{\infty}}{n^2} - \frac{d-1}{n^2} \left\|\frac{\chi'(r)}{r}\right\|_{\infty} - \frac{\|\chi'\|_{\infty}}{n} \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |b| - \|\chi\|_{\infty} \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |c|.$$

On  $B_n(x_0) \setminus B_{\eta n}(x_0)$ , thanks to (7.55), we have

$$\mathcal{L}f_0(x) \ge \frac{1}{2n^2} - \frac{\|\chi'\|_{\infty}}{n} \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |b| - \|\chi\|_{\infty} \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |c|.$$

.. ...

Let now fix  $\varepsilon > 0$  and choose first *n* large enough so that

$$-\frac{\|\chi''\|_{\infty}}{n^2} - \frac{d-1}{n^2} \left\|\frac{\chi'(r)}{r}\right\|_{\infty} \ge -\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \inf_{(0,\eta)} \chi$$

Then, using that  $b, c \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , we can take  $|x_0|$  large enough so that

$$-\frac{\|\chi'\|_{\infty}}{n}\sup_{B_n(x_0)}|b| - \|\chi\|_{\infty}\sup_{B_n(x_0)}|c| \ge -\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\inf_{(0,\eta)}\chi$$

and

$$\frac{\|\chi'\|_{\infty}}{n} \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |b| + \sup_{B_n(x_0)} |c| \le \frac{1}{2n^2}.$$

Gathering the above inequalities, we obtain

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 \geq -\varepsilon f_0,$$

and the condition **(H2)** is verified with  $\kappa_0 = -\varepsilon$ . Because  $\varepsilon > 0$  can be choose arbitrarily small, we conclude with  $\lambda_1 \ge 0$ .

• We claim that  $\lambda_1 = 0$  when  $\sigma_2 \leq 0$ . Indeed, we have already seen that

$$\langle \mathcal{L}f, f \rangle = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla f|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \sigma_2 f^2,$$

from which we deduce that

$$\frac{d}{dt} \|S_t f\|^2 = 2 \langle \mathcal{L}f, f \rangle \le 0.$$

This ensures that **(H1)** is verified with  $\kappa_1 = 0$  and so  $\lambda_1 \leq 0$ .

• We claim that  $\lambda_1 > 0$  when  $c_+ \neq 0$  and r > 0 is large enough. For simplifying notations and up to translation and dilatation, we may reduce to the case  $c \geq c_0 \mathbf{1}_{B(0,1)}$  with  $c_0 > 0$ . Adapting the second constructive argument in the proof of **(H2)** in Section 7.1, we consider  $\chi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}_+) \cap W^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+), \mathbf{1}_{[0,1/2]} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{[0,1]}, \operatorname{supp} \chi = [0,1], \chi''(1) = 1, \chi' \leq 0$  on [0,1] and we set  $f_0(x) := \chi(|x|)$ . We compute

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = \chi''(|x|) + \chi'(|x|)((d-1)/|x| + b \cdot \hat{x}) + rc(x)\chi(|x|).$$

On the one hand, we fix  $\eta \in (1/2, 1), 1 - \eta$  small enough, in such a way that

$$\|\chi'\|_{L^{\infty}(\eta,1)} \left( 2(d-1) + \|b\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \le 1/4, \quad 1/2 \le \|\chi''\|_{L^{\infty}(\eta,1)}$$

and thus

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 \ge \frac{1}{4} \ge \frac{1}{4}f_0$$
 on  $B(0,\eta)^c$ .

On the other hand, we fix r > 0, large enough, in such a way that

$$\|\chi''\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\chi'\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(2(d-1) + \|b\|_{L^{\infty}}\right) \le \kappa(r) := \frac{1}{2} rc_0 \inf_{[0,\eta)} \chi,$$

and thus

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 \ge \kappa(r) \ge \kappa(r)f_0$$
 on  $B(0,\eta)$ .

As a conclusion, we have established that condition (ii) in the statement Lemma 2.4 holds with  $\kappa_0 := \min(1/4, \kappa(r))$ , and that ends the constructive proof of condition (H2) by using Lemma 2.4. That implies in particular the claim since then  $\lambda_1 \ge \kappa_0 > 0$ .

• We finally claim that **(H3)** holds when  $\lambda_1 > 0$ . To see that, we consider again three sequences  $(\lambda_n)$  of  $\mathbb{R}$ ,  $(f_n)$  of  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $(\varepsilon_n)$  of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  such that  $(\lambda_n - \mathcal{L})f_n = \varepsilon_n, \varepsilon_n, f_n \ge 0, ||f_n||_{L^2} = 1$ , for any  $n \ge 1$ ,  $\lambda_n \searrow \lambda_1$  and  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$  in  $L^2$  as  $n \to \infty$ . As a consequence, we have

$$\lambda_n + \int |\nabla f_n|^2 - \int f_n b \cdot \nabla f_n - \int c f_n^2 = ((\lambda_n - \mathcal{L}) f_n, f_n) = \langle \varepsilon_n, f_n \rangle \to 0,$$

as  $n \to \infty$ . Using the boundedness of c, b and  $\lambda_n$ , we see that  $(f_n)$  is bounded in  $H^1$ . As a consequence, up to the extraction of a subsequence, we have  $f_n \to f_1 \ge 0$  in  $L^2_{loc}$ . We assume by contradiction that  $f_1 \equiv 0$ . We deduce that

$$\int cf_n^2 \to 0, \quad \int f_n b \cdot \nabla f_n \to 0.$$

where we have used the dominated convergence theorem of Lebesgue and the fact that  $b,c\to 0$  at infinity. We thus obtain

$$0 < \lambda_1 \le \lambda_n + \int |\nabla f_n|^2 = \int f_n b \cdot \nabla f_n + \int c f_n^2 + \langle \varepsilon_n, f_n \rangle \to 0,$$

and our contradiction. So that  $f_1 \neq 0$ , and the condition (H3) is verified.

For the dual problem, from the above analysis, we know that there exist two sequences  $(\phi_n)$  of  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $(\varepsilon_n)$  of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  such that  $(\lambda_n - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi_n = \varepsilon_n$ ,  $\varepsilon_n, \phi_n \ge 0$  and  $\|\phi_n\|_{L^2} = 1$ , for any  $n \ge 1$ , and  $\varepsilon_n \to 0$  in  $L^2$  as  $n \to \infty$ . But we face the same situation as previously, since again

$$\lambda_n + \int |\nabla \phi_n|^2 - \int \phi_n b \cdot \nabla \phi_n - \int c \phi_n^2 = ((\lambda_n - \mathcal{L}^*)\phi_n, \phi_n) = (\varepsilon_n, \phi_n) \to 0,$$

and thus the same conclusion, namely  $\phi_n \to \phi_1$ , with  $\phi_1 \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\phi_1 \ge 0$ ,  $\phi_1 \ne 0$ . Conclusion. The conditions (H4) and (H5) have been proved in a general situation, including

**Conclusion.** The conditions (H4) and (H5) have been proved in a general situation, including the present framework. The same conclusions as in section 7.2 hold true when r > 0 is large enough (and thus  $\lambda_1 > 0$ ).

7.4. Diffusion in the whole space with drift confinement. We now consider the elliptic operator

$$\mathcal{L}f := \Delta f + b \cdot \nabla f + cf,$$

with a drift confinement as it is the case for the Fokker-Planck operator. More precisely, and for the sake of simplicity, we assume here

(7.56) 
$$b = \nabla U, \quad U(x) = \frac{1}{\gamma} \langle x \rangle^{\gamma}, \quad \gamma > 0.$$

When  $\gamma = 2$  and c = x, that operator corresponds to the classical harmonic Fokker-Planck operator which is known to be related to the standard Poincaré inequality and to the standard log-Sobolev inequality, see [29, 26, 343] or more recently [27, 231] and the references therein. When c = divb, the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  is on divergence form and  $\mathcal{L}^*1 = 0$ , so that  $(0, 1) \in \mathbb{R} \times L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  is a solution to the dual first eigenvalue problem. Existence of stationary solution  $f_1$  (which is also the first eigenfunction) and its stability have been widely studied. We refer for instance to [344, 332, 171, 28] as well as to [231, 274, 190] which techniques will be adapted here.

In the present situation, we impose that the contribution of c has lower influence at the infinity that the drift term b and we assume

(7.57) 
$$c \in L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^d), \quad \exists C_0, R_0 > 0, \ \forall x \in B^c_{R_0}, \ |c(x)| = o(|x|^{2(\gamma-1)}).$$

We further assume that

(7.58) 
$$c \ge \operatorname{div} b$$
 when  $\gamma \in (0, 1]$ .

The action of the drift term will be revealed through the choice of a convenient "confining space". More precisely, for a weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$ , we will work in a weighted Lebesgue space. Our analysis is based on the following elementary computation which can be readily adapted from [231, Lem. 2.1], [274, Lem. 3.8] and [190, Lem. 3.8].

**Lemma 7.7.** For any  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , any weight function m and any smooth, rapidly decaying function f, we have

(7.59) 
$$\int (\mathcal{L}f) f |f|^{p-2} m^p = -(p-1) \int |\nabla f|^2 |f|^{p-2} m^p + \int |f|^p m^p \varphi_1,$$

with

(7.60) 
$$\varphi_1 := (p-1)\frac{|\nabla m|^2}{m^2} + \frac{\Delta m}{m} + \left(c - \frac{1}{p}\operatorname{div} b\right) - b \cdot \frac{\nabla m}{m}$$

as well as

(7.61) 
$$\int (\mathcal{L}f) f |f|^{p-2} m^p = -(p-1) \int |\nabla(fm)|^2 |fm|^{p-2} + \int |f|^p m^p \varphi_2,$$

with

(7.62) 
$$\varphi_2 := 2(1-\frac{1}{p})\frac{|\nabla m|^2}{m^2} + (\frac{2}{p}-1)\frac{\Delta m}{m} + \left(c - \frac{1}{p}\operatorname{div} b\right) - b \cdot \frac{\nabla m}{m}.$$

In order to simplify the discussion, we restrict ourself to the exponent p = 2 and to the exponential weight function  $m = e^{a\langle x \rangle^s}$ ,  $s \in (0, \gamma]$ , a > 0. We thus work in the Banach lattice  $X := L_m^2$ . We observe that

$$\begin{split} &\frac{\nabla m}{m} = sax \langle x \rangle^{s-2} \sim sa|x|^{s-1}, \\ &\frac{\Delta m}{m} = sad \langle x \rangle^{s-2} + s(s-2)a|x|^2 \langle x \rangle^{s-4} + (sa)^2|x|^2 \langle x \rangle^{2s-4} \sim (sa)^2|x|^{2s-2}, \\ &\operatorname{div} b = d \langle x \rangle^{\gamma-2} + (\gamma-2)|x|^2 \langle x \rangle^{\gamma-4} \sim (d+\gamma-2)|x|^{\gamma-2}, \\ &b \cdot \frac{\nabla m}{m} = sax \langle x \rangle^{s-2} \cdot x \langle x \rangle^{\gamma-2} \sim sa|x|^{s+\gamma-2}, \end{split}$$

so that the contribution of  $(c - \operatorname{div} b/2)$  is always negligible at infinity, and we get

(7.63) 
$$\varphi_i \sim (sa)^2 |x|^{2s-2} - sa|x|^{s+\gamma-2}.$$

We denote

$$\begin{aligned} a' &:= sa > 0 \quad \text{if} \quad s \in (0, \gamma), \\ a' &:= a\gamma - 2(a\gamma)^2 > 0 \quad \text{if} \quad s = \gamma \text{ and } a \in (0, 1/(\sqrt{2}\gamma)). \end{aligned}$$

We then face to three cases :

(i)  $\gamma > 1$ : taking  $s \in ((2 - \gamma)_+, \gamma)$ , we have  $\varphi_i \sim -a'|x|^{s+\gamma-2} \to -\infty$  with  $s + \gamma - 2 > 0$ ; (ii)  $\gamma = 1$ : taking  $s = \gamma$ ,  $a < 1/(\sqrt{2}\gamma)$ , we have  $\varphi_i \to -a'$ ; (iii)  $\gamma \in (0, 1)$ : taking  $s = \gamma$ ,  $a < 1/(\sqrt{2}\gamma)$ , we have  $\varphi_i \sim -a'|x|^{2\gamma-2} \to 0$  with  $2\gamma - 2 < 0$ .

Condition (H1). In any of the above cases, we have from (7.59)

$$((\lambda - \mathcal{L})f, f) = \int |\nabla f|^2 m^2 + \int (\lambda - \varphi_1) f^2 m^2,$$

for  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , with  $\inf(\lambda - \varphi_1) > 0$  for  $\lambda \ge \kappa_1$  and  $\kappa_1 > 0$  large enough. We deduce that  $\lambda - \mathcal{L}$  is coercive for  $\lambda \ge \kappa_1$ . With the same arguments as in section 7.1, we conclude that  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator in  $L^2_m$  of a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$ , so that **(H1)** holds.

**Condition (H2).** When  $\gamma > 1$ , the same arguments as in Section 7.2 imply that condition **(H2)** holds for some  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ . When  $\gamma \in (0, 1]$ , we have  $\mathcal{L}^*1 = c - \operatorname{div}b \ge 0$  from (7.58) and **(H2)** holds with  $\kappa_0 = 0$ .

Conditions (H4) and (H5). The strong maximum principle holds here because for instance we may apply the same barrier function argument as presented in Section 7.2. The reverse Kato's inequality condition is proved by using local arguments, so that it holds for the same reasons as in the previous section.

Condition (H3). We define the multiplication operator  $\mathcal{A}$  and the elliptic operator  $\mathcal{B}$  by

$$\mathcal{A} := M\chi_R, \quad \mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - \mathcal{A},$$

for M, R > 0 and  $\chi_R(x) := \chi(x/R)$  with  $\chi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{B_1} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{B_2}$ . We fix  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} < \kappa_0$  in case (i),  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := -a'/4$  in case (ii) and  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := 0$  in case (iii), and we set a'' := a'/2. Choosing M, R > 0 large enough, from Lemma 7.7 and the discussion which follows, we deduce that

(7.64) 
$$((\mathcal{B} - \alpha)f, f) \leq -\int |\nabla f|^2 m^2 - a'' \int f^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} |x|^{s+\gamma-2}) m^2 f^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} |x|^{s+\gamma-2}) m^2 f^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} |x|^{s+\gamma-2}) m^2 f^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} + \mathbf$$

for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  and any nice function f. We classically deduce that  $\alpha - \mathcal{B}$  is coercive and thus invertible. We discuss the three different cases.

- In the first case  $\gamma > 1$ , so that  $s + \gamma - 2 > 0$ , we see that the operator  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is compact from Rellich-Kondrachov theorem, so that also  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A}$  for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . We may thus apply Lemma 2.8-(2) and we deduce that **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

- In the case  $\gamma = 1$ , so that  $2\gamma - 2 \leq 0$ , the operator  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is not compact anymore. However, for any sequence  $(f_n)$  which is bounded in  $L^2_m$ , we define the sequence  $(g_n)$  by  $g_n := \mathcal{A}f_n$ , and  $(g_n)$  is bounded in  $L^2_{\tilde{m}}$  with  $\tilde{m} := e^{\tilde{a}\langle x \rangle^{\gamma}}$ ,  $\tilde{a} \in (a, 1/\sqrt{2\gamma})$ . Using the dissipativity estimate (7.64) in

 $L^2_{\tilde{m}}$ , we see that  $\mathcal{B} - \alpha$  is dissipative in  $L^2_{\tilde{m}}$  for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , and more precisely the sequence  $(h_n)$ defined by  $h_n := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)g_n$  satisfies

$$\int |\nabla h_n|^2 m^2 + \tilde{a}'' \int h_n^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c} |x|^{2\gamma - 2}) \tilde{m}^2 \le \int g_n^2 \tilde{m}^2.$$

Using that  $|x|^{2\gamma-2}\tilde{m}^2/m^2 \to \infty$  as  $|x| \to \infty$ , that implies that  $(h_n)$  is relatively compact in  $L_m^2$ . More precisely, the above estimates show that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A} : L_m^2 \to H_m^1 \cap L_{m^{\sharp}}^2$  with  $m^{\sharp} := m^{1/2} \tilde{m}^{1/2}$  and in particular we have established that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \mathcal{A}$  is a compact operator in  $L^2_m$  uniformly on  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  because of the Rellich-Kondrachov theorem and the fact that  $m = o(m^{\sharp})$ . Since  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(L^2_m)$  uniformly for any  $\alpha > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the splitting structure (HS1) and, applying Lemma 2.8-(2), we deduce that (H3) holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

At this stage, when  $\gamma \geq 1$ , we obtain a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem (7.3) by using Theorem 2.21.

**Condition (HS3).** In the case  $\gamma \in (0, 1)$ , the same as in the case  $\gamma = 1$  holds except that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is not uniformly bound in  $\mathscr{B}(L^2_m)$  for  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  because we are in the critical case  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} = \kappa_0$ . We do not know how to adapt the stationary approach in that situation and we thus aim to use a dynamical approach through the use of Theorem 3.4 with the above splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  and N := [d/4] + 1. We set  $X = X_1 := L_m^2$  and  $X_0 := L^1$ . The proof of condition (HS3) is an immediate consequence of the following estimate.

**Proposition 7.8.** We define  $\Theta_{\zeta}(t) := e^{-\zeta t^{\gamma/(2-\gamma)}}$ . For N := [d/4] + 1, there hold

- $\begin{array}{ll} (i) \ S_{\mathcal{B}} \in L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{B}(X_{1})); \\ (ii) \ S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A}\Theta_{\zeta}^{-1} \in L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{B}(X_{i})) \ for \ i=0,1 \ and \ any \ \zeta \in (0,\zeta^{*}); \\ (iii) \ (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)}\Theta_{\zeta}^{-1} \in L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{B}(X_{0},X_{1})) \ for \ any \ \zeta \in (0,\zeta^{*}/2). \end{array}$

The proof of Proposition 7.8 is similar to the proofs of [231, Lem. 2.1], [231, Lem. 2.2], [231, Lem. 2.3] and [231, Lem. 2.4]. For the sake of completeness we however present the main lines of the proof. We start with a technical result that we will use during the proof of Proposition 7.8.

**Lemma 7.9.** Consider two Banach spaces  $X_0$ ,  $X_1$  and a function  $u : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathscr{B}(X_0) + \mathscr{B}(X_1)$ which satisfies

- (a)  $u\Theta^{-1} \in L^{\infty}(0,\infty; \mathscr{B}(X_0) \cap \mathscr{B}(X_1));$
- (b)  $u \wp \in L^{\infty}(0,\infty; \mathscr{B}(X_0,X_1));$

for any exponentially decaying function  $\Theta = \Theta_{\zeta} = e^{-\zeta t^{\varsigma}}$ ,  $\forall \zeta \in (0, \zeta^*)$ , and for the power function  $\wp := t^{-\alpha}$ , with  $\zeta^* > 0$ ,  $\varsigma \in (0, 1]$  and  $\alpha \ge 0$  fixed. Then

(c) there exists N such that  $u^{(*N)} \widetilde{\Theta} \in L^{\infty}(0,\infty; \mathscr{B}(X_0,X_1))$ ,

for any  $\widetilde{\Theta} = \Theta_{\tilde{\zeta}}, \ \tilde{\zeta} \in (0, \zeta^*/2).$ 

Proof of Lemma 7.9. A similar argument is developed in [190, Lem. 2.17], [274, Lem. 2.4], [276, Prop. 2.5] and [231, Lem. 2.4].

Step 1. Consider two functions v and w which satisfy the estimate (a). For  $\mathcal{X} = X_0$  or  $\mathcal{X} = X_1$ , we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|v * w(t)\|_{\mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{X}} &\leq \int_0^t \|v(t-s)w(s)\|_{\mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{X}} \, ds \\ &\leq \int_0^t C^v_{\mathcal{X}} \Theta(t-s) \, C^w_{\mathcal{X}} \Theta(s) \, ds \leq C^v_{\mathcal{X}} C^w_{\mathcal{X}} \, t \, \Theta(t), \end{aligned}$$

with obvious notation and where we have used that  $\Theta(t-s) \Theta(s) \leq \Theta(t)$  for any 0 < s < t. Since for any  $\zeta' \in (0, \zeta)$ , there exists a constant C such that  $t\Theta_{\zeta}(t) \leq C\Theta_{\zeta'}(t)$  for any  $t \geq 0$ , we see that the function v \* w satisfies the same estimate (a) for any  $\Theta = \Theta_{\zeta}, \zeta \in (0, \zeta^*)$ .

Step 2. Consider two functions v and w which satisfy the estimates (a) and (b) with  $\alpha \ge 1$ . We compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|v * w(t)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} &\leq \int_0^{t/2} \|v(t-s)w(s)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} \, ds + \int_{t/2}^t \|v(t-s)w(s)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} \, ds \\ &\leq \int_0^{t/2} C_{01}^v(t-s)^{-\alpha} \, C_0^w \Theta(s) \, ds + \int_{t/2}^t C_1^v \Theta(t-s) \, C_{01}^w s^{-\alpha} \, ds \\ &= \left[ C_1^v \, C_{01}^w + C_{01}^v \, C_0^w \right] \Theta(0) \, t^{-\alpha+1} \, \int_0^{1/2} (1-\tau)^{-\alpha} \, d\tau, \end{aligned}$$

with obvious notation and we have used that  $\Theta$  is a decaying function. As a consequence, the function v \* w satisfies estimate (b) with an exponent  $\alpha - 1$  instead of  $\alpha$ .

Step 3. Consider two functions v and w which satisfy the estimates (a) and (b) with  $\alpha \in [0, 1)$ . We compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|v * w(t)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} &\leq \int_0^{t/2} \|v(t-s)w(s)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} \, ds + \int_{t/2}^t \|v(t-s)w(s)\|_{X_0 \to X_1} \, ds \\ &\leq \int_0^{t/2} C_1^v \Theta(t-s) \, C_{01}^w s^{-\alpha} \, ds + \int_{t/2}^t C_{01}^v(t-s)^{-\alpha} \, C_0^w \Theta(s) \, ds \\ &\leq C_1^v \, C_{01}^w \, \Theta(t/2) \int_0^{t/2} s^{-\alpha} \, ds + C_{01}^v \, C_0^w \, \Theta(t/2) \int_{t/2}^t (t-s)^{-\alpha} \, ds \\ &= \left[ C_1^v \, C_{01}^w + C_{01}^v \, C_0^w \right] \Theta(t/2) \frac{t^{1-\alpha}}{1-\alpha}, \end{aligned}$$

with the same obvious notation and we have used again that  $\Theta$  is a decaying function.

Step 4. Iterating  $n := [\alpha]$  times steps 1 and 2, we get that  $u^{(*n)}$  still satisfies estimate (a) and satisfies the estimate (b) for the exponent  $\alpha - [\alpha] \in (0, 1)$ . We then conclude that (c) holds with N := n + 1 and any  $\tilde{\zeta} \in (0, \zeta^*/2)$  by using the third step.

Proof of Proposition 7.8. We classically establish that  $\mathcal{B}$  generates a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  in both spaces  $X_i$  and we thus concentrate on the announced estimates. On the one hand, proceeding as for the proof of (7.64), we have

(7.65) 
$$\int (\mathcal{B}f)(\operatorname{sign} f)m \leq -a'' \int |f|(\mathbf{1}_{B_1} + \mathbf{1}_{B_1^c}|x|^{s+\gamma-2})m,$$

for any nice function f and any weight function  $m = m_a$ , with  $m_a(x) := e^{a\langle x \rangle^{\gamma}}$ ,  $a \in (a_1, a_2)$ ,  $0 < a_1 < a_2 < 1/(\sqrt{2\gamma})$ , where we define  $a'' := a\gamma/2 - (a\gamma)^2$ . That exactly means that  $\mathcal{B}$  is weakly dissipative in  $L_m^1$  as defined in (3.19). From the discussion in Section 3.3, we deduce that  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  is a semigroup of contractions and satisfies the associated decay estimate (3.23), (3.24), and more precisely

(7.66) 
$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{a}}} \leq \|f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{a}}}, \quad \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{a}}} \leq \Theta_{\zeta}(t)\|f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{a'}}},$$

for any  $a, a' \in (a_1, a_2), a < a', \zeta \in (0, \zeta_*), \zeta_* := (a'-a)^{(2-2\gamma)/(2-\gamma)} (a'\gamma(1-a'\gamma))^{\gamma/(2-\gamma)}$ . We refer to [231, Lem. 2.1] for details. Using that  $\mathcal{A} : L^1 \to L^1_m$  is bounded, that establishes (ii) in  $X_0$ . Similarly, starting from (7.61) and proceeding as in the proof of (7.64), we get

(7.67) 
$$(\mathcal{B}f, f)_{L^2_m} \leq -\int |\nabla(fm)|^2 - a'' \int f^2 (\mathbf{1}_{B_1} + \mathbf{1}_{B^c_1} |x|^{s+\gamma-2}) m^2,$$

for any nice function f and any weight function  $m = m_a$  as above. Throwing away the first term at the RHS and arguing as we did in  $L_m^1$ , we obtain that  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  satisfies

(7.68) 
$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{L^{2}_{m_{a}}} \leq \|f\|_{L^{2}_{m_{a}}}, \quad \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f\|_{L^{2}_{m_{a}}} \leq \Theta_{\zeta}(t)\|f\|_{L^{2}_{m_{a'}}},$$

for any  $a, a' \in (a_1, a_2)$ . Using that  $\mathcal{A}: L^2_{m_a} \to L^2_{m'_a}$  is bounded, that establishes (i) and (ii) in  $X_1$ .

On the other hand, throwing away the second term at the RHS in (7.67), for any trajectory  $f_t = S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0$ ,  $f_0$  in the domain of  $\mathcal{B}$  in  $L_m^2$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f_t^2 \, m^2 dx \le -\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla(f_t m)|^2 dx$$

Using Nash's inequality which for some constant  $C_N \in (0, \infty)$  stipulates that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g^2 dx \le C_N \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla g|^2 dx \right)^{\frac{d}{d+2}} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |g| dx \right)^{\frac{4}{d+2}}, \quad \forall g,$$

with  $g := f_t m$  and the first estimate in (7.68), we deduce

(7.69) 
$$F'(t) \le -2 C'_N F(t)^{-4/d} G(t)^{1+\frac{2}{d}} \le -2 C'_N F(t)^{-4/d} G(0)^{1+\frac{2}{d}},$$

with  $C_N^\prime := C_N^{-1-2/d}$  and where for brevity of notations we have set

$$F(t) := \|f_t\|_{L^2(m)}^2, \qquad G(t) := \|f_t\|_{L^1(m)}$$

Integrate the differential inequality (7.69), we find

$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0\|_{L^2_m}^2 \lesssim t^{-d/4} \|f_0\|_{L^1_m}, \quad \forall t > 0,$$

and using that  $\mathcal{A}: L^1 \to L^1_m$ , we next obtain

(7.70) 
$$S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\mathcal{A}t^{d/4} \in L^{\infty}(0,\infty;\mathscr{B}(X_0,X_1)).$$

Setting with  $u(t) := S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\mathcal{A}$ , we see that u satisfies (a) in Lemma 7.9 thanks to (ii) in  $X_0$  and  $X_1$ . Furthermore, u satisfies (b) in Lemma 7.9 thanks to (7.70). Using Lemma 7.9, we conclude that condition (iii) holds.

We come back to the proof of **(HS3)**. Gathering (i) and (ii) in  $X_1$  in Proposition 7.8, we get that  $(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*\ell)} * S_{\mathcal{B}} \in L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{B}(X_1))$  for any  $\ell \in \{0, \ldots, N-1\}, N := [d/4] + 1$ . Using that  $\Theta \in L^1(0, \infty)$  and (iii) in Proposition 7.8, we deduce that  $(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)} \in L^1(0, \infty; \mathscr{B}(X_0, X_1))$ .

We may now handle the existence part of the first eigenvalue problem. On the one hand, recalling **(H2)**, we have  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 \geq 0$  with  $\phi_0 = 1$  so that the condition (i) in Theorem 3.4 holds. On the other hand, the condition (ii) in Theorem 3.4 is an immediate consequence of **(HS3)** as emphasized in Remark 3.5-(1). As a conclusion, the hypotheses of Theorem 3.4 are thus met, and we deduce that there exists  $(\lambda_1, f_1) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times L^2_{m_+}$  solution to the first eigenvalue problem. Because the strong maximum principle **(H4)** holds, we have  $f_1 > 0$  on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

In order to prove the existence of a first positive eigenfunction for the dual problem, we argue in the following way. We start observing that we have the alternative:  $\lambda_1 = 0$  or  $\lambda_1 > 0$ .

- In the first case, we may argue as in Remark 4.19. We indeed have in the same time  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 \geq 0$ and  $\langle \mathcal{L}^*\phi_0, f_1 \rangle = \langle \phi_0, \mathcal{L}f_1 \rangle = 0$ , so that  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0 = 0$  because  $f_1 > 0$ . The function  $\phi_1 := \phi_0$  is thus a solution to the first dual eigenvalue problem.

- In the second case  $\lambda_1 > 0$ , we may argue as in the case  $\gamma = 1$  above. On the one hand, the operator  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)$  is uniformly bounded in  $L^2_m$  for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := \lambda_1/2 > 0$  and on the other hand the operator  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A} : L^2_m \to H^1_m \cap L^2_{m^{\sharp}}$  is uniformly bounded for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  with  $m = o(m^{\sharp})$ , so that  $H^1_m \cap L^2_{m^{\sharp}} \subset L^2_m$  is compact. We may thus apply Theorem 2.21 and we conclude to the existence of a solution  $(\lambda'_1, f'_1, \phi'_1)$  to the eigentriplet problem.

The conditions (H4) and (H5) being true in a general situation as well as the conclusions of Lemma 7.1, as an intermediate conclusion, we have established under the general condition  $\gamma > 0$  in (7.56) that yet the same conclusions as in section 7.2 hold true.

Quantitative stability. We now establish a quantitative stability estimate using the Doblin-Harris approach presented in Section 6 and yet used in the case of a bounded domain in Section 7.1. We first consider the more difficult case  $\gamma \in (0,1)$ , so that  $\lambda_1 \geq \kappa_0 = 0$ , and then explain the modifications to be made in order to deal with the case  $\gamma \geq 1$ . As explained just above,  $\lambda_1 = 0$ corresponds to the conservative case  $(\lambda_1, \phi_1) = (0, 1)$  which has been considered in [231]. We thus focus on the case  $\lambda_1 > 0$  for which an adapted version of Theorem 7.3 already imply the exponential asymptotic stability (E3<sub>1</sub>) in  $L_m^2$  with non constructive rate. We do not develop further this argument but rather establish a **a constructive sub-exponential asymptotic stability**. **Step1 - Lyapunov condition.** We take  $m = e^{a|x|^{\gamma}}$  with  $0 < a < \gamma^{-1}$ . From Lemma 7.7 or a direct computation, we have

$$\begin{array}{lll} \mathcal{L}^*m & = & \Delta m + (c - \mathrm{div}b)m - b \cdot \nabla m \\ & \leq & (C\langle x \rangle^{\gamma-2} + |c| - 2a^* \langle x \rangle^{2\gamma-2})m \\ & \leq & C_0 \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho_0}} - a^* \langle x \rangle^{2\gamma-2}m, \end{array}$$

for three positive constants C = C(d),  $C_0 = C_0(c, C, a, \gamma)$ ,  $\varrho_0 = \varrho_0(c, C, a, \gamma)$  and with  $a^* := (a\gamma - (a\gamma)^2)/2 > 0$ . We now set  $m_1 := m$  and  $m_0 := a^* \langle x \rangle^{2\gamma - 2} m$ . We fix T > 0 and for  $0 \leq f_0 \in L_m^1$ , we denote  $f_t := \tilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0$ . Recording that  $\lambda_1 \geq 0$  and using the above pointwise estimate, we deduce

(7.71) 
$$\int f_T m_1 + \int_0^T \int f_t m_0 dt \le \int f_0 m_1 + C_1 \int_0^T \int_{B_{\varrho_0}} f_t dt.$$

Because the same kind of pointwise estimate holds for  $\mathcal{L}^*m_0$ , we have

$$\int f_T m_0 \leq \int f_t m_0 + C_1 \int_t^T \int_{B_{\varrho_0}} f_s ds$$

and integrating in time, we get

$$T \int f_T m_0 \le \int_0^T \int f_t m_0 dt + C_0 \int_0^T s \int_{B_{\varrho_0}} f_s ds.$$

Coming back to the first estimate, we deduce

(7.72) 
$$\int f_T m_1 + T \int f_T m_0 \leq \int f_0 m_1 + (C_1 + C_0 T) \int_0^T \int_{B_{\varrho_0}} f_t dt.$$

Step 2 - Pointwise estimates on  $\phi_1$ . We define  $\mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - C_0 \chi_{\varrho_0}$  which is the generator of a positive semigroup of contraction in  $L_m^1$  because of the above discussion. For  $\lambda > 0$ ,  $0 \le g \in L_m^1$  and  $0 \le f \in L_m^1$  the solution to  $(\lambda - \mathcal{B})f = g$ , we compute

$$\int gm = \int f(\lambda - \mathcal{B}^*)m \ge \int f(\lambda m + m_0) \ge \int fm_0,$$

from what we deduce

$$\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda)f\|_{L^1_{m_0}} \le \|f\|_{L^1_m}, \quad \forall f \in L^1_m.$$

Now, we consider two weight functions  $m_1$  and  $m_3$  with  $m_i := e^{a_i |x|^{\gamma}}$ ,  $0 < a_1 < a_3 < \gamma^{-1}$ , we denote  $m_0 := a_1^* \langle x \rangle^{2\gamma - 2} m_1$  and we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda)f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{3}}} &\leq C_{0}\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda)f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{3}}(B_{2\varrho_{0}})}\\ &\leq C_{1}\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda)f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{0}}} \leq C_{1}\|f\|_{L^{1}_{m_{1}}}\end{aligned}$$

By duality, we obtain

(7.73) 
$$\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda)\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_1^{-1}}} \le \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}} \text{ and } \|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}\mathcal{A}^*(\lambda)\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_1^{-1}}} \le C_1 \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_3^{-1}}},$$

for any  $\lambda > 0$  and  $\phi \in L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}$ . We also deduce from Proposition 7.8 the regularization estimate  $(\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*})^N : L^2_{m^{-1}} \to L^{\infty}$ . Let us now consider  $0 \leq \phi_1 \in L^2_{m_1^{-1}}$  the first eigenvector for the dual problem built in the preceding paragraph. From the eigenvalue equation

$$\mathcal{B}^*\phi_1 + \mathcal{A}^*\phi_1 = \mathcal{L}^*\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi_1,$$

we deduce that  $\phi_1 = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}\mathcal{A}^*)\phi_1$ , and iterating

$$\phi_1 = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}\mathcal{A}^*)^{N+1}\phi_1 = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*})^N\mathcal{A}^*\phi_1.$$

From the above regularization estimate and the first estimate in (7.73), we thus deduce that  $\phi_1 \in L^{\infty}_{m_1^{-1}}$ . Moreover, normalizing  $\phi_1$  and using the second estimate in (7.73), we may obtain

(7.74) 
$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_3^{-1}}} = 1 \text{ and } \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_1^{-1}}} \le C_1.$$

We deduce

$$1 = \max\left(\sup_{B_{\varrho_2}} \frac{|\phi_1|}{m_3}, \sup_{B_{\varrho_2}} \frac{|\phi_1|}{m_3}\right) \\ \leq \max\left(\sup_{B_{\varrho_2}} \frac{|\phi_1|}{m_3}, C_{0,1} \sup_{B_{\varrho_2}} \frac{m_1}{m_3}\right),$$

so that  $\sup_{B_{\varrho_2}} \frac{|\phi_1|}{m_3} = 1$  by choosing  $\varrho_2 := \max(\varrho_0, \varrho_1)$  with  $C_1 e^{(a_1 - a_3)\varrho_1^{\gamma}} = 1$ . As a consequence, there exists  $x_0 \in B_R$  such that  $\phi_1(x_0) \ge 1$ . On the other hand, using standard regularity result for elliptic equation in the ball  $B_{2R}$ , we obtain that  $\phi_1 \in C^{0,1}(B_R) \cap W^{2,p}(B_R)$  for any  $p \in [1, \infty)$  with constructive bound. Making use next of the Harnack inequality as at the end of Section 7.1 or using barrier functions as in in the proof of [231, Lem. 6.2], we classically deduce that

(7.75) 
$$\phi_1 \ge z_{\varrho} \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}, \quad \forall \, \varrho > 0,$$

for a constructive constant  $z_{\varrho} > 0$  (where we emphasize here and below the  $\phi_1$  always denote the normalized by (7.74) dual eigenvector).

Step 3 - Doblin-Harris estimate. We fix T > 0 (for instance T := 1) and A > 0 arbitrary. For  $0 \le f_0 \in L^1_m$  such that  $\|f_0\|_{L^1_m} \le A \|f_0\|_{L^1_{q_*}}$ , we denote  $f_t := \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0$ . On the one hand, we have

$$\int f_t \phi_1 = \int f_0 \phi_1 \quad \text{and} \quad \int f_t m \le C_T \int f_0 m,$$

for any  $t \in [0, T]$ , the second estimate being an immediate consequence of (7.71). On the other hand, we define  $\varepsilon(r) := \sup_{|x|>r} (m(x)/\phi_1(x))$  and we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \int_{B_{\rho}} f_t \phi_1 &= \int f_t \phi_1 - \int_{B_{\rho}^c} f_t \phi_1 \ge \int f_t \phi_1 - \varepsilon(\rho) \int f_t m \\ &\ge \int f_0 \phi_1 - C_T \varepsilon(\rho) \int f_0 m \ge \left(1 - \frac{C_T}{A} \varepsilon(\rho)\right) \int f_0 \phi_1 \ge \frac{1}{2} \int f_0 \phi_1, \end{aligned}$$

for any  $t \in (0,T)$ , by choosing  $\rho := \rho(T,A) > 0$  large enough. In particular, there exists  $x_0(t) \in B_{\rho}$  such that

$$f(t, x_0(t)) \ge \vartheta := \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{\|\phi_1\|_{L^1(B_{\rho})}} \int f_0 \phi_1.$$

Next, arguing exactly as in Section 7.1 or as in the proof of [231, Lem. 6.2], we deduce

(7.76) 
$$\widetilde{S}_T f_0 \ge \eta_{T,A} \mathbf{1}_{B_1} [f_0]_{L^1_{\phi_1}},$$

for some constructive constant  $\eta_{T,A} > 0$ .

# 8. TRANSPORT EQUATIONS

The main aim of this part is to analysis the long time asymptotic of the solutions to the transport equation

(8.1) 
$$\partial_t f + \operatorname{div}_y(af) = \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{O},$$

on the function  $f = f(t, y), t \ge 0, y \in \mathcal{O}$ , with  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^D, D \ge 1$ , a smooth open connected set. We assume that  $a = a(y), a : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D, K = K(y), K : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  and that the collision operator  $\mathcal{K}$  is linear and defined by

(8.2) 
$$(\mathscr{K}g)(y) := \int_{\mathcal{O}} k g_* \, dy_*,$$

for some kernel  $k : \mathcal{O} \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  and for any (conveniently) bounded function  $g : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ . Here and below, we use the common shorthands

$$g_* := g(y_*), \quad k := k(y, y_*), \quad k_* := k(y_*, y).$$

When  $\mathcal{O} \neq \mathbb{R}^D$ , the equation is complemented with a boundary condition which imposes the value of the trace  $\gamma_- f$  of f on the incoming subsets of the boundary and takes the form

(8.3) 
$$(\gamma_{-}f)(t,y) = \mathscr{R}[f(t,\cdot),\gamma_{+}f(t,\cdot)](y) \text{ on } (0,\infty) \times \Sigma_{-}.$$

Let us explain the meaning of the different terms involved in (8.3). We denote by  $\Sigma := \partial \mathcal{O}$  the boundary set, by  $d\sigma_y$  the Lebesgue measure on  $\Sigma$ , by  $n : \Sigma \to \mathbb{S}^{D-1}$  the normal outward vector field, we write  $n = n_y = n(y)$ , and by  $\Sigma_-$  the incoming,  $\Sigma_+$  the outgoing and  $\Sigma_0$  the singular subsets of the boundary defined by

$$\Sigma_{\pm} := \{ y \in \Sigma; \ \pm a(y) \cdot n_y > 0 \}, \quad \Sigma_0 := \{ y \in \Sigma; \ a(y) \cdot n_y = 0 \}.$$

We denote  $\gamma f = f_{|(0,\infty)\times\Sigma}$  the trace of f and  $\gamma_{\pm}f := \mathbf{1}_{(0,\infty)\times\Sigma_{\pm}}\gamma f$  the trace restrictions on the incoming and outgoing sets. We then assume that the boundary operator  $\mathscr{R}$  splits into two pieces  $\mathscr{R}(g,h) = \mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}}(g) + \mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}(h)$ , where

(8.4) 
$$(\mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}}g)(y) = \int_{\mathcal{O}} g(y_*)r_{\mathcal{O}}(y,dy_*), \quad (\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}h)(y) = \int_{\Sigma_+} h(y_*)r_{\Sigma}(y,dy_*),$$

for a domain transition kernel  $r_{\mathcal{O}}: \Sigma_{-} \times \mathscr{B}_{\mathcal{O}} \to [0, \infty]$ , a boundary transition kernel  $r_{\Sigma}: \Sigma_{-} \times \mathscr{B}_{\Sigma_{+}} \to [0, \infty]$  and for any (conveniently) bounded functions  $g: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  and  $h: \Sigma_{+} \to \mathbb{R}$ , where  $\mathscr{B}_{E}$  stands for the set of Borel subsets of E.

In the next sections we will first consider the trace problem for a general force field a and next the well-posedness for the transport equation with given inflow at the boundary and with reflection condition at the boundary. We will also revisit the characteristic method for general force field a. We will next consider the Krein-Rutman problem still for a general force field a, but making strong simplification assumptions on the kernel operators  $\mathscr{K}$  and  $\mathscr{R}$ . We will next explain how the classical age structured equation falls into the present framework. We will come back to more specific physical situations concerning the growth-fragmentation equation and the kinetic relaxation equation with more general and physically relevant hypothesis on the kernel in parts 9 and 10.

# 8.1. The trace problem.

In this section, we are concerned with the trace problem associated to a (mainly stationary) transport equation for a general vector field  $a : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D$  for which we only assume

where we recall that  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^D$ ,  $D \geq 1$ , is a smooth open connected set. The regularity needed on the domain is formulated in the following way: we assume that there exists  $n : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D$ ,  $y \mapsto n(y)$ a vector field belonging to  $W^{1,\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and which coincides with the previously defined unit outgoing normal vector field on  $\Sigma$  and satisfies  $||n||_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ . In that situation, it is well-known that the above vector field is the restriction of a vector field  $a \in W^{1,1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^D)$  (where we abuse notations denoting the restriction and the extension in the same way). We also consider the associated differential equation

(8.6) 
$$\frac{dY}{dt} = a(Y), \qquad Y(0) = y,$$

and then define the characteristic flow  $Y_t = Y(t, y)$ , for any  $y \in \mathcal{O}$ , which is the solution to (8.6) on a maximal time interval  $(t_-(y), t_+(y))$  where  $t_-(y) < 0 < t_+(y)$  are defined by  $t_- := -t_{\mathbf{b}}$  and  $t_+ := t_{\mathbf{f}}$ , the backward exit time is defined by

(8.7) 
$$t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) := \sup\{\tau > 0; \ Y_{-t}(y) \in \mathcal{O}, \ \forall t \in [0,\tau]\} \in (0,+\infty]$$

and the forward exit time is defined by

(8.8) 
$$t_{\mathbf{f}}(y) := \sup\{\tau > 0; \ Y_t(y) \in \mathcal{O}, \ \forall t \in [0, \tau]\} \in (0, +\infty]$$

The real number  $t_{\ell t}(y) := t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) + t_{\mathbf{f}}(y) \in (0, \infty]$  corresponds to the "life time" of the characteristic flow in  $\mathcal{O}$  going by y. The construction of the flow  $(Y_t)$  is classical when a is a Lipschitz function and we refer to [139, Thm. II.3] for a more general situation which corresponds to the assumptions we will make in the present work (see also Lemma 8.14 below).

For a solution  $g: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  to the transport equation

(8.9) 
$$a \cdot \nabla_y g = G \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{O},$$

for a given source term  $G : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , we wish to define the trace  $\gamma g$  of g on the boundary set  $\Sigma$ . Similarly, for a solution  $g : (0,T) \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $T \in (0,+\infty]$ , to the transport equation

(8.10) 
$$\partial_t g + a \cdot \nabla_y g = G \quad \text{in} \quad (0,T) \times \mathcal{O},$$

for a given source term  $G: (0,T) \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , we wish to define the trace  $\gamma g$  of g on the boundary set  $(0,T) \times \Sigma$ . It is worth emphasizing that the trace will be in fact only defined out of the singular set  $\Sigma_0$  and thus only on the boundary set  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ .

We start by recalling several possible definitions of the trace of a function g satisfying (8.9) when

(8.11) 
$$a \in W^{1,s}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad g \in L^p_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad G \in L^q_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad s, p, q \in [1,\infty].$$

Here and below, we denote by L(E) the Lebesgue space of measurable functions  $g : E \to \mathbb{R} := [-\infty, +\infty]$  with typically  $E = \mathcal{O}$  or  $E \subset \Sigma$ , and by  $L^0(E) = L^0(E, \mu) \subset L(E)$  the subset of almost everywhere finite measurable functions on a measurable space  $(E, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ .

**Definition 8.1.** We say that a function g on  $\mathcal{O}$  satisfying (8.9) and (8.11) admits a trace if one of the following assertions holds true:

• Extension of the restriction on the boundary. There exists  $\gamma g \in L^r_{loc}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0), r \in [1, \infty]$ , such that

$$g_{n|\Sigma\setminus\Sigma_0} \to \gamma g \quad in \quad L^r_{\rm loc}(\Sigma\setminus\Sigma_0)$$

for any sequence  $(g_n)$  satisfying

$$(8.12) g_n \in C^1_c(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), g_n \to g in L^p_{\rm loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), a(y) \cdot \nabla_y g_n \to G in L^q_{\rm loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}).$$

• Characteristics. There exists a measurable function  $\gamma g$  on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$  such that for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$  satisfying  $t_-(y) > -\infty$ , there holds

(8.13) 
$$g(y) = \gamma g(Y(t_{-}(y), y)) + \int_{t_{-}(y)}^{0} G(Y(t, y)) dt,$$

and for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$  satisfying  $t_+(y) < \infty$ , there holds

(8.14) 
$$g(y) = \gamma g(Y(t_+(y), y)) - \int_0^{t_+(y)} G(Y(t, y)) dt.$$

• Green formula. There exists  $\gamma g \in L^r_{loc}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$ ,  $r \in [1, \infty]$ , such that

(8.15) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( G \varphi + g \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right) dy = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma g \varphi \, a(y) \cdot n(y) \, d\sigma_y,$$

for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\overline{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \Sigma_0)$ .

• Renormalized Green formula. There exists a measurable function  $\gamma g$  on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$  such that

(8.16) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( \beta'(g) \, G \, \varphi + \beta(g) \, \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right) dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \, \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y,$$
for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and any  $\beta \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$  such that  $\beta' \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}).$ 

**Remark 8.2.** (1) In order that the first definition makes sense, we implicitly assume that there exists at least one sequence  $(g_n)$  which satisfies (8.12). That last fact corresponds to the density of  $C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  in the Sobolev space  $\{g \in L^p(\mathcal{O}); a(y) \cdot \nabla_y g \in L^q(\mathcal{O})\}$ , which is true as we will see in Lemma 8.5 below under the regularity assumptions made on a and  $\mathcal{O}$ . It is worth emphasizing that the last convergence in (8.12) may require additional integrability assumption, typically  $a \in W^{1,s}(\mathcal{O})$  with  $1/r \geq 1/p + 1/s$ . Such a definition has been introduced in [37] for a  $C^1$  vector field a. It is also the point of view adopted dy Cessenat in [99, 100] in the case of the neutronic operator, see also [126, chap. XXI] or Agoshkov [2, 3, 4].

(2) In order that the second definition makes sense, we implicitly assume that the set of points  $y \in \mathcal{O}$  such that the characteristic  $Y_t(y)$  hits the boundary on  $\Sigma_0$  has zero measure in  $\mathcal{O}$ . It is indeed the case thanks to the Sard theorem under enough regularity assumption on a and  $\mathcal{O}$ , see [37, Prop. 2.3]. It is worth emphasizing that what we really need in order to write (8.13) and (8.14) is that  $t \mapsto G(Y(t,y)) \in L^1(t_-(y), t_+(y))$  for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$ . We also mention that this characteristics description leads to a layer cake formula linking the integral of a function on the domain to the integral of its trace on the boundary. Such a definition has been widely used in kinetic theory for constructing DiPerna-Lions renormalized solution, see [138, 199, 18] and the references therein. For the classical kinetic operator this trace approach is developed by Arkeryd, Cercignani and coauthors in [86, 96, 16, 17] while for more general (but still regular) vector fields, the approach has been developed in [37, 348, 43, 184] and more recently by Arlotti et al. in [20, 21, 22, 23, 24].

(3) In order that the third definition makes sense, we need that  $a \cdot n \gamma g \in L^1_{loc}(\Sigma)$  and  $p \geq s'$ . In some situation, this third definition is in some sense the weakest: it makes sense also when  $\gamma g \in M^1_{loc}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$  for instance and can be relevant under the weak assumption a, div $a \in L^{p'}_{loc}(\overline{O})$  as it is the case in the early works on weak solution to the Vlasov-Poisson equation in [322, 194, 1, 361]. It is also easier to handle than the two first definitions because of the way it connects the function g and its trace.

(4) We will adopt the last definition which extends up to the boundary the renormalization technique introduced in [139]. It is more general and adapted to the weak regularity assumption made on the vector field a than the two first definitions and we recover the third definition by just letting  $\beta(s) \rightarrow s$  when the conditions of integrability make the limit well defined. Such a kind of definition has been introduced in [270, 272] for kinetic equations and in [70, 10] for transport equations.

We start with a trace result in a  $L^{\infty}$  framework. We denote by  $C^{1}_{pw}(\mathbb{R})$  the space of continuous functions  $\beta : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  with piecewise continuous derivative.

**Theorem 8.3.** Assume that  $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $a \in W^{1,1}_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $G \in L^{1}_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  satisfy the transport equation (8.9) in the distributional sense. Then, there exists a unique function

 $\gamma g \in L^{\infty}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0; d\sigma_y), \quad \|\gamma g\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|g\|_{L^{\infty}},$ 

which satisfies the renormalized Green formula

(8.17) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( \beta'(g) \, G \, \varphi + \beta(g) \, \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right) dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \, \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y,$$

for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and any  $\beta \in C_{pw}^1(\mathbb{R})$ . As a consequence, renormalization and trace operations commute:

(8.18) 
$$\gamma \beta(g) = \beta(\gamma g), \quad \forall \beta \in C^1_{\mathrm{pw}}(\mathbb{R}).$$

**Remark 8.4.** (1) Because of the very general assumption (8.5) made on the vector field  $a : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D$  which is exactly the one made in the DiPerna-Lions theory for transport equation in the whole space developed in [139], the above trace result slightly improves the similar trace result established by Boyer in [70, Thm. 3.1], where an additional assumption  $a \cdot n \in L^{\zeta}(\partial \mathcal{O}), \zeta > 1$ , is made.

(2) An alternative approach has been developed by Ambrosio and co-authors by assuming weaker bound on Da but stronger bound on a. More precisely, denoting by  $\mathcal{M}_{\infty}$  the set of vector fields  $a \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  such that diva  $\in M^{1}(\mathcal{O})$ , it is established in [10, Prop. 3.2] that there exists a linear and bounded mapping  $\operatorname{Tr} : \mathcal{M}_{\infty}(\mathcal{O}) \to L^{\infty}(\partial \mathcal{O})$  such that  $\operatorname{Tra} = n \cdot a_{|\partial \mathcal{O}|}$  when  $a \in C^{1}(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ . The proof relies on Ambrosio's extension to a BV framework in [8] of the famous Di Perna-Lions improvement [139, Lem. II.1] of Freidrichs' type Lemma on the estimate of the commutator between directional derivative and convolution (see Lemma 8.5 below). Moreover, it is also established in [10] (see in particular [10, Thm. 4.2]) that

$$\operatorname{Tr}(a\beta(g)) = \beta\left(\frac{\operatorname{Tr}(ag)}{\operatorname{Tr}a}\right)\operatorname{Tr}(a), \quad \forall \beta \in C^1(\mathbb{R}),$$

for any  $a \in BV(\mathcal{O}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  such that  $ag \in \mathcal{M}_{\infty}$ . The above formula is then nothing but (8.18) when  $a \in W^{1,1}(\mathcal{O}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ .

Before coming to the proof of Theorem 8.3, we state one technical but fundamental result. We define the mollifier  $(\rho_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$  by

(8.19) 
$$\rho_{\varepsilon}(z) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^d} \,\rho(z/\varepsilon), \quad 0 \le \rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d), \quad \operatorname{supp} \rho \subset B_1, \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \rho(z) \, dz = 1,$$

and for any  $u \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), v_{\varepsilon} \in C_c(\mathbb{R}^D)$ ,  $\sup v_{\varepsilon} \subset B_{\varepsilon}$ , we introduce the convolution-translation function  $u *_{\varepsilon} v_{\varepsilon}$  defined by

(8.20) 
$$(u *_{\varepsilon} v_{\varepsilon})(y) := \int_{\mathcal{O}} u(z) v_{\varepsilon}(y - 2\varepsilon n(y) - z) dz.$$

**Lemma 8.5.** For  $g \in L^p_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty]$ ,  $a \in W^{1,p'}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $G \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  satisfying (8.9) in the distributional sense, the sequence  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  defined by  $g_{\varepsilon} := g *_{\varepsilon} \rho_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies

$$g_{\varepsilon} \in W^{1,\infty}_{\mathrm{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad G_{\varepsilon} := a \cdot \nabla g_{\varepsilon} \to a \cdot \nabla g \text{ in } L^{1}_{\mathrm{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}),$$

as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , and

$$\begin{array}{ll} g_{\varepsilon} \to g & in \ L^p_{\rm loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), & if \ p < \infty, \\ g_{\varepsilon} \to g & in \ L^1_{\rm loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), & (g_{\varepsilon}) \ bounded \ in \ L^{\infty}_{\rm loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), & if \ p = \infty. \end{array}$$

We skip the proof of Lemma 8.5 since it follows by just repeating the proofs of [139, Lem. II.1], [271, Lem. 1] or [70, Lem. 3.1].

Proof of Theorem 8.3. Let us fix  $\chi \in \mathcal{D}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  such that  $0 \leq \chi \leq 1$  and denote R > 0 a real number such that  $\sup \chi \subset B_R$ . We observe that  $\chi \operatorname{sign}(a \cdot n) \in L^1(\Sigma)$ . From Gagliardo trace theorem [170, Teor. 1.II], there exists  $\psi \in W^{1,1}(\mathcal{O})$  such that  $\gamma \psi = \chi \operatorname{sign}(a \cdot n)$  and  $\operatorname{supp} \psi \subset B_R$ . Denoting  $T_1 : \mathbb{R} \to [-1, 1]$  the truncation function which is odd and is defined by  $T_1(\sigma) = \sigma \wedge 1$  for any  $\sigma \geq 0$ , we see that  $\gamma T_1(\psi) = T_1(\gamma \psi) = \gamma \psi$ , and thus we may assume  $\psi \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  up to replacing  $\psi$  by  $T_1(\psi)$ . As a consequence, there exists a sequence  $(\psi_k)$  of  $W^{1,\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  such that  $\psi_k \to \psi$  in  $W^{1,1}(\mathcal{O})$ , with  $(\psi_k)$  bounded in  $L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\operatorname{supp}\psi_k \subset B_R$ , and  $\gamma \psi_k \to \chi \operatorname{sign}(a \cdot n)$  in  $L^1(\Sigma)$ , with  $(\gamma \psi_k)$  bounded in  $L^{\infty}(\Sigma)$ .

Let us then consider the sequences  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  and  $(G_{\varepsilon})$  defined in Lemma 8.5. The classical Green formula for Lipschitz functions writes

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\Sigma} \left(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma} - g_{\varepsilon'|\Sigma}\right)^2 |a \cdot n| \chi \, d\sigma_y \\ &= \int_{\Sigma} \left(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma} - g_{\varepsilon'|\Sigma}\right)^2 a \cdot n \, \psi_k \, d\sigma_y + \int_{\Sigma} \left(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma} - g_{\varepsilon'|\Sigma}\right)^2 \left[|a \cdot n| \, \chi - a \cdot n \, \psi_k\right] d\sigma_y \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[2 \left(g_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon'}\right) \left(G_{\varepsilon} - G_{\varepsilon'}\right) \psi_k \, dy + \left(g_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon'}\right)^2 \operatorname{div}(a\psi_k)\right] dy \\ &+ \int_{\Sigma} \left(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma} - g_{\varepsilon'|\Sigma}\right)^2 \left[|a \cdot n| \, \chi - a \cdot n \, \psi_k\right] d\sigma_y \\ &\leq 4 \|\psi_k\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \|G_{\varepsilon} - G_{\varepsilon'}\|_{L^1(B_R)} + \|\psi_k\|_{W^{1,\infty}} \int_{B_R} \left(|a| + |\operatorname{div}a|) (g_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon'})^2 \, dy \\ &+ 2 \|g\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 \|(a \cdot n) \gamma \psi_k - \chi \, |a \cdot n|\|_{L^1(\Sigma)}, \end{split}$$

for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $k \ge 1$ . We deduce that  $(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma})$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $L^2(|a \cdot n| \chi d\sigma)$ . From the fact that  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , we deduce that the sequence  $(\gamma g_{\varepsilon})$  is also bounded in  $L^{\infty}(\Sigma)$ . As a consequence, there exists a function  $\gamma g \in L^{\infty}(\Sigma)$  such that  $\gamma g_{\varepsilon} \to \gamma g$  in  $L^2(|a \cdot n| \chi d\sigma)$ . Next, we may write the Green formula

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ G_{\varepsilon} \, \varphi + g_{\varepsilon} \mathrm{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma \, g_{\varepsilon} \, \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{y},$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ , and we may pass to the limit as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . We deduce that the Green formula

(8.21) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( G \varphi + g \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right) dy = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma g \varphi \, a(y) \cdot n(y) \, d\sigma_y,$$

holds for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . That clearly uniquely defines the trace function  $\gamma g$  on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ . Now, on the one hand, from the DiPerna-Lions renormalizing theory [139, proof of Corollary II.1], we know that  $\beta(g) \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  satisfies the transport equation

(8.22) 
$$a(y) \cdot \nabla_y \beta(g) = \beta'(g) G \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}),$$

for any renormalizing function  $\beta \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$  and any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O})$ . Using the already established trace result, we know that there exists  $\gamma\beta(g) \in L^{\infty}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$  such that

(8.23) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta'(g) G \varphi + \beta(g) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma \beta(g) \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y,$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . On the other hand, from the classical Green formula for Lipschitz functions and because  $\beta(g_{\varepsilon})_{|\Sigma} = \beta(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma})$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta'(g_{\varepsilon}) G_{\varepsilon} \varphi + \beta(g_{\varepsilon}) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma}) \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{y},$$

for any renormalizing function  $\beta \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$  and any test function  $\varphi \in C^1_c(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ . Using that

$$\beta'(g_{\varepsilon})G_{\varepsilon} \to \beta'(g)G, \quad \beta(g_{\varepsilon}) \to \beta(g), \quad \beta(g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma}) \to \beta(\gamma g)$$

respectively in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma)$ , and that the two last sequences are bounded in  $L^{\infty}$ , we may pass to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$  in the last Green formula, and we thus get

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta'(g) G \varphi + \beta(g) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \varphi a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y$$

Together with (8.23) and by uniqueness of the trace function, we conclude to  $\gamma\beta(g) = \beta(\gamma g)$ . Let us state several variants of the preceding trace result. For the transport evolution equation (8.10) a first possible trace result writes as follows.

**Theorem 8.6.** Assume that  $g \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$ ,  $a \in L^{1}(0,T; W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}))$  and  $G \in L^{1}_{\text{loc}}([0,T] \times \bar{\mathcal{O}})$  satisfy the evolution transport equation (8.10) in the distributional sense. Then,

$$g \in C([0,T]; L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}))$$

and there exists a unique function

$$\gamma g \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0; dt \otimes d\sigma_y), \quad \|\gamma g\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|g\|_{L^{\infty}},$$

which satisfies the renormalized Green formula

(8.24) 
$$\int_{t_0}^{t_1} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( \beta'(g) \, G \, \varphi + \beta(g) \left[ \partial_t \varphi + \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] \right) dy dt$$
$$= \left[ \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta(g(t, \cdot)) \varphi dy \right]_{t_0}^{t_1} + \int_{t_0}^{t_1} \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \, \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y dt.$$

for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1([0,T] \times \overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , any  $t_0, t_1 \in [0,T]$  and any  $\beta \in C_{pw}^1(\mathbb{R})$ . In particular renormalization and trace operations commute: (8.18) holds.

We skip the proof of Theorem 8.6 which is very similar to the proof Theorem 8.3 using the slight modifications that one can find in [271, Thm. 2] or [70, Thm. 3.1]. Under the slightly more regularity assumption  $a \in W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}([0,T] \times \overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , Theorem 8.6 is a direct corollary of Theorem 8.3 applied to the for field (1, a(t, y)) on the open set  $(0, T) \times \mathcal{O}$ .

For some additional function  $b : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , another possible variant is the following trace result for the stationary transport equation

$$(8.25) a \cdot \nabla_y g + bg = G \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{O}$$

in the renormalized framework as introduced by DiPerna and Lions in [139]. Assuming  $a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $b, G \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ , we say that  $g \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  is a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.25) if

(8.26) 
$$a \cdot \nabla_{y} \beta(g) + b\beta'(g)g = \beta'(g)G,$$

in the distributional sense for any renormalizing function  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  the set of  $C^1(\mathbb{R})$  functions such that  $\beta$  admits some finite limits in  $\pm \infty$  and  $s \mapsto \langle s \rangle \beta'(s)$  is bounded on  $\mathbb{R}$ , in particular  $C^1_*(\mathbb{R}) \subset C^1_b\mathbb{R})$ . We also denote by  $\beta \in C^1_{\mathrm{pw},*}(\mathbb{R})$  the  $C^1$  piecewise variant of  $C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$ . We will repeatedly use the family of functions  $\beta_{\delta} \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  defined by  $\beta_{\delta}(s) := s/(1 + \delta s^2)^{1/2}$  for any  $\delta \in (0, 1]$ . We observe that  $\beta'_{\delta}(s) = (1 + \delta s^2)^{-3/2}$ , so that  $s\beta'(s) \to 0$  as  $s \to \pm \infty$ .

Let us start formulating some basic facts on renormalized solutions to equation (8.25).

**Lemma 8.7.** Assume  $a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $b, G \in L^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . (1) If  $g \in L^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $\alpha(g)$  satisfies equation (8.26) for one renormalizing function  $\alpha : \mathbb{R} \to (-1,1)$  which is bijective and belongs to  $C^{1}_{\text{pw},*}(\mathbb{R})$  then  $\beta(g)$  satisfies equation (8.26) for any renormalizing function  $\beta \in C^{1}_{\text{pw},*}(\mathbb{R})$ .

(2) If  $g_1, g_2 \in L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  are two renormalized solutions to the transport equations

$$a \cdot \nabla_y g_i + bg_i = G_i \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}),$$

then  $g := g_1 + g_2$  is a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.25) with  $G := G_1 + G_2$ .

(3) If g is a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.25) and  $\Phi, c \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  satisfy

$$a \cdot \nabla_y \Phi = c$$

in the distributional sense, then  $h := ge^{-\Phi}$  satisfies

$$(8.27) a \cdot \nabla_y h + (b+c)h = Ge^{-\Phi}$$

in the renormalized sense.

Proof of Lemma 8.7. We briefly sketch the proof and for more details we refer to [139], in particular to [139, Lem. II.2]. It is worth mentioning that only the case  $b \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  is considered in [139], but it readily extends to our framework. Assertion (1) is just a consequence of the chain rule  $\beta'(s) = (\beta \circ \alpha^{-1})'(\alpha(s))\alpha'(s)$  for smooth enough solutions and thus for any solution thanks to Lemma 8.5 (see the proof of [139, Cor. II.1]) and to a standard approximation procedure in order to deal with piecewise  $C^1$  functions. In order to establish (2), we consider two renormalized solutions  $g_i$ , a renormalized function  $\beta \in C^*_*(\mathbb{R})$  and we write

$$a \cdot \nabla_{y} \beta(\beta_{\delta}(g_{1}) + \beta_{\delta}(g_{2})) = \beta'(\beta_{\delta}(g_{1}) + \beta_{\delta}(g_{2}))[(G_{1} - bg_{1})\beta'_{\delta}(g_{1}) + (G_{2} - bg_{2})\beta'_{\delta}(g_{2})],$$

where we have added the two renormalized formulations (8.26) associated to  $\beta_{\delta}(g_i)$  and renormalized once more the resulting solution using (1). Letting  $\delta \to 0$ , we immediately obtain

$$a \cdot \nabla_y \beta(g_1 + g_2) = \beta'(g_1 + g_2)[G_1 + G_2 - b(g_1 + g_2)]$$

in the distributional sense. For proving (3), we introduce the mollified sequence  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  and  $(\Phi_{\varepsilon})$  defined as in the statement of Lemma 8.5 so that

$$a \cdot \nabla g_{\varepsilon} + bg_{\varepsilon} = G_{\varepsilon}, \quad a \cdot \nabla \Phi_{\varepsilon} = c_{\varepsilon}$$

with  $G_{\varepsilon} \to G$  and  $c_{\varepsilon} \to c$  in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . The smooth function  $h_{\varepsilon} := g_{\varepsilon} e^{-\Phi_{\varepsilon}}$  satisfies

$$a \cdot \nabla_y h_{\varepsilon} + (b + c_{\varepsilon}) h_{\varepsilon} = G_{\varepsilon} e^{-\Phi}$$

and then

$$a \cdot \nabla_y \beta(h_{\varepsilon}) + \beta'(h_{\varepsilon})(b + c_{\varepsilon})h_{\varepsilon} = \beta'(h_{\varepsilon})G_{\varepsilon}e^{-\Phi_{\varepsilon}}$$

for any  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$ . Passing to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , we obtain the renormalized formulation of (8.27).

We now generalize the trace result to the framework of renormalized solutions.

**Theorem 8.8.** Assume that  $a \in W^{1,1}_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $b, G \in L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and that  $g \in L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  is a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.25). Then there exists a unique function

$$\gamma g \in L(\Sigma \backslash \Sigma_0; \, d\sigma_y)$$

which satisfies the renormalized Green formula

(8.28) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( \beta'(g) \left( G - bg \right) \varphi + \beta(g) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right) dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y$$

for any  $\varphi \in C^1_c(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and any  $\beta \in C^1_{\mathrm{pw},*}(\mathbb{R})$ .

Proof of Theorem 8.8. We fix  $\beta_1 : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  defined by  $\beta_1(s) := s(1+s^2)^{-1/2}$ , so that  $\beta_1 \in C_b^1(\mathbb{R})$ and  $\beta_1 : \mathbb{R} \to (-1, 1)$  is a bijection. Since then  $\beta_1(g) \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\beta'(g)(G - bg) \in L^1_{loc}(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , we know from Theorem 8.3 that  $\gamma\beta_1(g)$  is well defined in  $L^{\infty}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$  through the Green formula

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta_1'(g)(G - bg) \varphi + \beta_1(g) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma \beta_1(g) \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y,$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ . We set  $\gamma g := \beta_1^{-1}(\gamma \beta_1(g)) \in L(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0; d\sigma_y)$ , with the convention  $\beta_1^{-1}(\pm 1) = \pm \infty$ . For any  $\beta \in C_{pw,*}^1(\mathbb{R})$ , we then deduce

$$\gamma\beta(g) = \gamma[(\beta \circ \beta_1^{-1})(\beta_1(g))] = \beta \circ \beta_1^{-1}(\gamma\beta_1(g)) = \beta(\gamma g),$$

where we have used the renormalization result stated in Theorem 8.3 and the chain rule (1) stated in Lemma 8.7 in the second equality and the very definition of  $\gamma g$  in the third equality. In other words, the renormalized Green formula (8.28) holds. **Remark 8.9.** (1) We will see in Section 8.4 that under the same conditions as in Theorem 8.8 the information on  $\gamma g$  can be slightly improved, in particular  $\gamma g \in L^0(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$ .

(2) Theorem 8.8 in particular holds when we assume  $a \in W^{1,p'}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $b \in L^{p'}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $G \in L^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ and  $g \in L^{p}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  satisfy the transport equation (8.26) in the distributional sense. Indeed, in that situation one knows from the DiPerna-Lions renormalizing theory [139, Cor. II.2] that g is also a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.26) (in the above sense).

(3) Assuming more interior integrability on the functions g, b, G and a, we may deduce more accurate information on  $\gamma g$ . A typical example, is that

$$\int_{\Sigma \cap B_R} |\gamma g|^r (|a \cdot n| \wedge 1)^2 d\sigma_y < \infty,$$

for some  $r \in [1, \infty)$  and any R > 0, under the additional assumption

$$|g|^r(|\operatorname{div} a| + |a \cdot \nabla T_1(a \cdot n)| + |b|) \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad |g|^{r-1}|G| \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}).$$

The proof follows by choosing  $\varphi := T_1(a \cdot n) \chi$ ,  $\chi \in C_c^1(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $0 \le \chi \le 1$ , and  $\beta_k(s) = (|s| \land k)^r$  in the associated Green formula (8.16), and then to pass to the limit  $k \to \infty$ .

(4) Even more integrability on  $\gamma_{\pm}g$  is available on one part of the boundary if additional integrability assumption is made on  $\gamma_{\pm}g$  on the other part of the boundary. A typically example, is that

$$\int_{\Sigma_{\pm} \cap B_R} |\gamma_{\pm}g|^r |a \cdot n| d\sigma_y < \infty,$$

 $under \ the \ additional \ assumption$ 

$$|g|^r(|\operatorname{div} a|+|a|+|b|) \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad |g|^{r-1}|G| \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad |\gamma_{\mp}g|^r a \cdot n \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(\bar{\Sigma}_{\mp})$$

The proof follows by choosing  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $0 \leq \varphi \leq 1$ , and  $\beta_k(s) = (|s| \wedge k)^r$  in the associated Green formula (8.16), and then to pass to the limit  $k \to \infty$ .

(5) The results stated in Lemma 8.7, in Theorem 8.8 and in points (1), (2), (3) and (4) above may be straightforwardly adapted to the evolution transport equation (8.10). We refer to [271, 270, 272, 70] where such results are established in a slightly less general framework. Let us emphasize again that when  $a \in W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}([0,T] \times \overline{\mathcal{O}})$  (what it is the case in the time independent case when a satisfies (8.5)) this extension is directly implied by Theorem 8.8 applied to the vector field (1, a(t, y)) in the open set  $(0,T) \times \mathcal{O}$ .

### 8.2. Well-posedness for the transport equation with given inflow at the boundary.

We deduce from the previous trace theorems and standard tools the well-posedness for the transport equation with several boundary conditions. In this section, we deal with the transport equation with given inflow at the boundary. We are first concerned with the stationary transport equation

(8.29) 
$$\lambda g + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = G \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}g = \mathfrak{g} \text{ on } \Sigma_{-},$$

for a real number  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  large enough, a given source term  $G : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  and a boundary term  $\mathfrak{g}: \Sigma_{-} \to \mathbb{R}$ . As we will see, our analysis also apply to the associated dual equation

(8.30) 
$$\lambda \varphi - a \cdot \nabla \varphi + (b - \operatorname{div} a) \varphi = \Phi \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_+ \varphi = \psi \text{ on } \Sigma_+.$$

We will also consider the related evolution equation

(8.31) 
$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = G \text{ on } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}g = \mathfrak{g} \text{ on } (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-}, \quad g(0,\cdot) = g_{0} \text{ on } \mathcal{O}, \end{cases}$$

with given source term  $G: (0,T) \times \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , boundary term  $\mathfrak{g}: (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-} \to \mathbb{R}$  and initial datum  $g_0: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ .

A possible simple framework consists in imposing the following conditions

and

(8.33) 
$$b_{-}, \operatorname{div} a \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}), \quad \frac{a}{\langle y \rangle \langle b_{+} \rangle} \in L^{1}(\mathcal{O}) + L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}).$$

The first condition on a is useful for the renormalization trick and the definition of the trace, the second condition is needed for the existence results in a  $L^p$  framework when  $p \neq \infty$  and the last condition is used for proving the uniqueness result. In order to be able to apply our results to more general (and realistic) situations, we rather consider the following situation. We assume that a and b satisfy (8.32), and defining

(8.34) 
$$\varpi = \varpi_p := b - \frac{1}{p} \operatorname{div} a - a \cdot \frac{\nabla m}{m},$$

for some smooth enough weight function  $m: \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to (0, \infty)$  and some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , we assume

(8.35) 
$$\varpi_{-} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}), \quad b, \operatorname{div} a \in L^{\infty}_{\langle \varpi_{+} \rangle^{-1}}(\mathcal{O}), \quad \frac{a}{\langle y \rangle} \in L^{\infty}_{\langle \varpi_{+} \rangle^{-1}}(\mathcal{O}) + L^{1}(\mathcal{O})$$

In the case p = 1 and  $p = \infty$ , we will additionally assume  $(\varpi_q)_- \in L^{\infty}$  for any  $q \in (1, \infty)$ . It is worth emphasizing that condition (8.35) automatically holds when  $m \equiv 1$  and a, b satisfy (8.33). We also define the critical real number

(8.36) 
$$\lambda_p^* = \lambda_p^*(a, b, m) := \|\varpi_-\|_{L^\infty},$$

and we may observe that

(8.37) 
$$\lambda_{p'}^*(-a, b - \operatorname{div} a, m^{-1}) = \lambda_p^*(a, b, m)$$

what links up the primal and the dual problems. In order to shorten notations, we introduce the three weight functions

(8.38) 
$$m_{\mathcal{O}} := m \langle \varpi_+ \rangle^{1/p}, \quad \widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}} := m \langle \varpi \rangle^{-1/p'}, \quad m_{\Sigma} := m |a \cdot n|^{1/p}.$$

We start with a general discussion about a priori bounds, formal representation formulas and general stability results.

A priori estimates. Consider a solution g to the stationary equation (8.29). For any renormalizing function  $\beta : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  and any function  $\varphi : \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to (0, \infty)$ , we (at least) formally have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ (\lambda + b)g\beta'(g)\varphi - \beta(g)(\operatorname{div}(a\varphi)) \right] + \int_{\Sigma_{+}} a \cdot n\beta(\gamma_{+}g)\varphi = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta'(g)G\varphi + \int_{\Sigma_{-}} |a \cdot n|\beta(\mathfrak{g})\varphi.$$

Choosing  $\beta(s) := |s|^p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ , and  $\varphi := m^p$ , we get in particular

(8.39) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p m^p \left(\lambda + \varpi\right) + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ g|^p m^p a \cdot n = \int_{\mathcal{O}} Gg |g|^{p-2} m^p + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathfrak{g}|^p m^p |a \cdot n|.$$

For p = 1 and any  $\lambda > \lambda_1^*$ , we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|m\{\lambda - \lambda_1^* + \varpi_+\} + \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ g|m_{\Sigma} \le \int_{\mathcal{O}} |G|m + \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathfrak{g}|m_{\Sigma}$$

For  $p \in (1, \infty)$ , we split  $G = G_1 + G_2$  and using the Young inequality, we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} Gg|g|^{p-2}m^p \leq \varepsilon_1 \int g^p m^p + \varepsilon_2 \int g^p m^p_{\mathcal{O}} + \frac{1}{p} \frac{1}{(p'\varepsilon_1)^{p/p'}} \int G_1^p m^p + \frac{1}{p} \frac{1}{(p'\varepsilon_2)^{p/p'}} \int G_2^p \widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}^p,$$
  
If any  $\varepsilon_1 > 0$ . For  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , we choose  $\varepsilon_1 := (\lambda - \lambda^*)/2$  and  $\varepsilon_2 := 1/2$ , we get

for any 
$$\varepsilon_i > 0$$
. For  $\lambda > \lambda_p^*$ , we choose  $\varepsilon_1 := (\lambda - \lambda_p^*)/2$  and  $\varepsilon_2 := 1/2$ , we get

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^{p} m_{\mathcal{O}}^{p} + \frac{\lambda - \lambda_{p}^{*}}{2} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^{p} m^{p} + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_{+}} |\gamma_{+}g|^{p} m_{\Sigma}^{p}$$

$$\leq \frac{2^{p-1}}{p(p')^{p/p'}} (\lambda - \lambda_{p}^{*})^{1-p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |G_{1}|^{p} m^{p} + \frac{1}{p(p'/2)^{p/p'}} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |G_{2}|^{p} \widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}^{p} + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_{-}} |\mathfrak{g}|^{p} m_{\Sigma}^{p}.$$

We thus deduce

(8.40) 
$$\|g\|_{L^p_m} \le \frac{C_p}{\lambda - \lambda^*_p} \|G_1\|_{L^p_m} + \frac{C_p}{(\lambda - \lambda^*_p)^{1/p}} (\|\mathfrak{g}\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}} + \|G_2\|_{L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}})$$

and

(8.41) 
$$\|g\|_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}} + \|\gamma_+ g\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}} \le \frac{C_p}{(\lambda - \lambda_p^*)^{1/p'}} \|G_1\|_{L^p_m} + C_p(\|\mathfrak{g}\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}} + \|G_2\|_{L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}}),$$

for some numerical constant  $C_p \in (0, \infty)$  and any  $p \in (1, \infty)$  and also for p = 1 because of the previous estimate. Finally, for  $\lambda > \lambda_{\infty}^*$  and  $\alpha \in (0, \lambda - \lambda_{\infty}^*)$ , we may proceed exactly as above, but throwing also away the contribution of  $\varpi_+$ , and we may thus first write

(8.42) 
$$\left(\lambda - \|\varpi_{-}\|_{L^{\infty}} - \frac{\alpha^{p'}}{p'}\right) \|g\|_{L^{p}_{m}(\mathcal{O})}^{p} \leq \frac{1}{p} \left(\|G/\alpha\|_{L^{p}_{m}(\mathcal{O})}^{p} + \|\mathfrak{g}|a \cdot n|^{1/p}\|_{L^{p}_{m}(\Sigma_{-})}^{p}\right),$$

for any  $p \in (1, \infty)$  large enough in such a way that the coefficient in front of  $||g||_{L^p_m(\mathcal{O})}^p$  is positive. Taking the power 1/p in both sides and passing first to the limit  $p \nearrow \infty$  and next to the limit  $\alpha \nearrow \lambda - \lambda_{\infty}^*$ , we end with

(8.43) 
$$\|g\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}(\mathcal{O})} \leq \max\left(\frac{1}{\lambda - \lambda^{*}_{\infty}} \|G\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}(\mathcal{O})}, \|\mathfrak{g}\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}(\Sigma_{-})}\right).$$

Consider now a solution to the evolution equation (8.31). For any renormalizing function  $\beta : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  and any test function  $\varphi : [0, \infty) \times \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to (0, \infty)$ , we (at least) formally have

(8.44) 
$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \left( \beta'(g) G\varphi - \beta'(g) g\varphi + \beta(g) [\partial_{t}\varphi + \operatorname{div}(a\varphi)] \right) dy ds$$
$$= \left[ \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta(g(s,y))\varphi(s,y) dy \right]_{0}^{t} + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g)\varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{y} ds$$

Choosing  $\beta(s) := |s|^p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ , and  $\varphi(t, y) := m^p(y)$ , we get in particular

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} |g(t)|^p m^p + \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_+} a \cdot n \, |\gamma_+ g|^p m^p + p \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p m^p \varpi$$
$$= \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g_0|^p m^p + p \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} g |g|^{p-2} G m^p + \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathfrak{g}|^p m^p |a \cdot n|.$$

Using the Young inequality

$$p\int_{\mathcal{O}} g|g|^{p-2}Gm^p \le \frac{p}{p'}\int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p m_{\mathcal{O}}^p + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |G|^p \widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}^p$$

and the Gronwall lemma, we then deduce

(8.45) 
$$\|g(t)\|_{L_m^p}^p + \int_0^t e^{p\kappa(t-s)} (\|g_s\|_{L_m^p_{\mathcal{O}}}^p + \|\gamma_+ g_s\|_{L_m^p_{\Sigma}}^p) ds$$
$$\leq e^{p\kappa t} \|g_0\|_{L_m^p}^p + \int_0^t e^{p\kappa(t-s)} (\|G_s\|_{L_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}}^p + \|\mathfrak{g}_s\|_{L_m^p_{\Sigma}}^p) ds, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

with  $\kappa := \|\langle \varpi_{-} \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}}$ . Passing to the limit  $p \to \infty$ , we also have (8.46)  $\max(\|g(t)\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}}, \|\gamma_{+}g(t)\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}}) \le e^{\kappa t} \max(\|g_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}}, \sup_{[0,t]}(\|G_{s}\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}} + \|\mathfrak{g}_{s}\|_{L^{\infty}_{m}})),$ 

for any  $t \geq 0$ .

**Representation formulas.** In a smooth functions framework or still formally, one classically knows that the solution g to the evolution transport equation (8.31) is given by

$$(8.47) \quad g(t,y) = g_0(Y_{-t}(y))e^{-\int_0^t b(Y_{s-t}(y))ds}\mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}} + \mathfrak{g}(t-t_{\mathbf{b}},y_{\mathbf{b}})e^{-\int_0^{t_{\mathbf{b}}} b(Y_{s-t_{\mathbf{b}}}(y))ds}\mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}} + \int_0^{t'_{\mathbf{b}}} G(s,Y_{s-t'_{\mathbf{b}}}(y))e^{-\int_0^{t'_{\mathbf{b}}-s} b(Y_{-\tau}(y))d\tau}du,$$

where we recall that the characteristics Y and the backward exit time  $t_{\mathbf{b}}$  are defined in (8.6)-(8.7) and we denote  $t'_{\mathbf{b}} := \min(t, t_{\mathbf{b}})$ . Similarly, the solution g to the stationary transport equation (8.29) is given by

(8.48) 
$$g(y) = \mathfrak{g}(y_{\mathbf{i}}(y)) e^{-\int_0^{t_{\mathbf{b}}} b(Y_{-s}(y))ds} + \int_0^{t_{\mathbf{b}}} G(Y_{-s}(y)) e^{-\int_0^s b(Y_{-\tau}(y))d\tau} du.$$

Alternatively, we may define a semigroup  $S_b$  (say on  $L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ) by

(8.49) 
$$(S_b(t)f_0)(y) := \begin{cases} f_0(Y_{-t}(y))\exp(-\int_0^t b(Y_{\tau-t}(y))d\tau), & \text{if } t \in (0, t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)), \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Given  $f_0: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , the function  $f(t, y) := (S_b(t)f_0)(y)$  is thus a solution to the evolution equation  $\partial_t f + a \cdot \nabla f + bf = 0$  in  $(0, \infty) \times \mathcal{O}$ ,  $\gamma_- f = 0$  on  $(0, \infty) \times \Sigma_-$ .

For  $G, \tilde{g} : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , we next define

(8.50) 
$$g := \tilde{g} + \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} S_b(t) \tilde{G} dt,$$

with  $\tilde{G} := G - \lambda \tilde{g} + a \cdot \nabla_x \tilde{g} - b \tilde{g}$ . By construction, it is a solution to the stationary transport equation (8.29).

**Stability.** We present some stability and continuity results. Generalizing slightly [272, Definitions 2.6 and 3.1], we say that a sequence  $(g_n)$  of L(E) converges in the renormalized sense to g, we note  $g_n \xrightarrow{r} g$ , if for any  $\delta \in \Delta$ ,  $\Delta \subset (0, 1]$ ,  $0 \in \overline{\Delta}$ , there exists  $\overline{\beta}_{\delta} \in L^{\infty}(E)$  such that

(8.51) 
$$\beta_{\delta}(g_n) \rightharpoonup \bar{\beta}_{\delta} * \sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1) \text{ as } n \to \infty \text{ and } \beta_1(\bar{\beta}_{\delta}) \to \beta_1(g) L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}) \text{ as } \delta \to 0.$$

We may observe that in particular  $g_n \rightharpoonup g$  weakly  $L^1(E)$  or  $g_n \rightarrow g$  a.e. in E implies  $g_n \stackrel{r}{\rightharpoonup} g$ . We refer to [272] and the references therein for more material about the subject.

**Proposition 8.10.** Let us consider four sequences  $(g_k)$  of  $L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $(a_k)$  of  $W^{1,1}_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $(b_k)$  and  $(G_k)$  of  $L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  such that

$$a_k \cdot \nabla \beta(g_k) + b_k \beta'(g_k) g_k = \beta'(g_k) G_k \quad in \quad \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}),$$

for any  $k \geq 1$  and any  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  and four functions  $g \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $b, G \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ such that  $a_k \to a$  in  $W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $b_k \to b$ ,  $G_k \to G$  in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . Let us denote by  $\Sigma_0$  the boundary singular subset associated to a.

(1) If  $g_k \to g$  a.e. in  $\mathcal{O}$  then g satisfies (8.26) for any  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  and, up to the extraction of a subsequence,  $\gamma g_k \to \gamma g$  a.e. on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ .

(2) If  $g_k \rightarrow g$  weakly in  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  then g satisfies (8.26) and, up to the extraction of a subsequence,  $\gamma g_k \xrightarrow{r_\lambda} \gamma g$  on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ .

**Remark 8.11.** Because of Remark 8.9-(5) and the time independence made on a and b in (8.35), exactly the same stability result holds for the evolution equation (8.31) as a consequence of Proposition 8.10.

Proof of Proposition 8.10. We split the proof into two steps.

Step 1. We establish (1). We fix  $\beta_1$  as in the proof of Theorem 8.8 and we write the Green formula

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta_1'(g_k) G_k \varphi - \beta_1'(g_k) g_k b_k \varphi + \beta_1(g_k) \operatorname{div}(a_k \varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta_1(\gamma g_k) \varphi \, a_k \cdot n \, d\sigma_y,$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ . There exists  $\overline{\beta}_1 \in L^{\infty}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$  and a subsequence  $(g_{n_k})$  such that  $\beta_1(\gamma g_{n_k}) \rightharpoonup \overline{\beta}_1$  weakly  $\sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1)$ . Passing to the limit in the above equation, we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta_1'(g) G \varphi - \beta_1'(g) g b \varphi + \beta_1(g) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \bar{\beta}_1 \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y$$

From Lemma 8.7 and Theorem 8.8, we deduce that  $\bar{\beta}_1 = \beta_1(\gamma g)$ , so that  $\beta_1(\gamma g_n) \rightarrow \beta_1(\gamma g)$ weakly  $\sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1)$ . Fixing now  $\beta_2 := \beta_1^2 \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  and repeating the same argument, we get  $\beta_2(\gamma g_n) \rightarrow \beta_2(\gamma g)$  weakly  $\sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1)$ . We then immediately deduce that

$$(\beta_1(\gamma g_n) - \beta_1(\gamma g))^2 \rightharpoonup 0 \text{ weakly } \sigma(L^\infty, L^1),$$

so that  $\beta_1(\gamma g_n) \to \beta_1(\gamma g)$  in  $L^1_{loc}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$ . We conclude by using that  $\beta_1$  is one-to-one. Step 2. We establish (2). We fix  $\beta_\delta$  as defined just before the statement of Lemma 8.7 and we write the Green formula

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \left[ \beta_{\delta}'(g_k) G_k \varphi + \beta_{\delta}(g_k) \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) \right] dy = \int_{\Sigma} \beta_{\delta}(\gamma g_k) \varphi \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ . There exist  $\overline{\beta}_{\delta}, \widetilde{\beta}_{\delta}, \overline{\beta'}_{\delta} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}), \overline{\gamma\beta}_{\delta} \in L^{\infty}(\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0)$  and a subsequence  $(g_{n_k})$  such that  $\beta_{\delta}(g_{n_k}) \rightharpoonup \overline{\beta}_{\delta}, g_{n_k}\beta'_{\delta}(g_{n_k}) \rightharpoonup \widetilde{\beta}_{\delta}, \beta'_{\delta}(g_{n_k}) \rightharpoonup \overline{\beta'}_{\delta}$  and  $\beta_{\delta}(\gamma g_{n_k}) \rightharpoonup \overline{\gamma\beta}_{\delta}$  weakly  $\sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1)$ . Passing to the limit in the above equation, we get

$$a\cdot\nabla_y\overline{\beta}_{\delta}+b\widetilde{\beta}_{\delta}=\overline{\beta'}_{\delta}G\quad\text{in}\quad\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}),\quad\gamma\overline{\beta}_{\delta}=\overline{\gamma\beta}_{\delta}\quad\text{on}\quad\Sigma\backslash\Sigma_0$$

From the fact that  $(g_k)$  is locally uniformly integrable, we classically deduce that

$$\overline{\beta}_{\delta}, \beta_{\delta} \to g \text{ in } L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathcal{O}), \quad \overline{\beta'}_{\delta}G \to G \text{ in } L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathcal{O}),$$

as  $\delta \to 0$ . More precisely, the two first convergences come from the elementary inequalities

$$\forall M > 0, \ \exists c_M > 0, \ |s - \beta_{\delta}(s)| \le |s - s\beta'_{\delta}(s)| \le c_M \delta + |s| \mathbf{1}_{|s| > M}$$

for any  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\delta \in (0, 1)$ , and the last convergence comes from the convexity inequality  $\overline{\beta'}_{\delta} \geq \beta'_{\delta}(g)$ and the elementary inequalities

 $\forall M > 0, \exists c_M > 0, 0 \leq 1 - \beta'_{\delta}(s) \leq c_M \delta + \mathbf{1}_{|s| > M}, \forall s \in \mathbb{R}, \forall \delta \in (0, 1).$ 

From Step 1, we deduce that g satisfies (8.26) and that, up to the extraction of a subsequence,  $\overline{\gamma\beta}_{\delta} = \gamma\overline{\beta}_{\delta} \to \gamma g$  a.e. on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ . Using the Cantor diagonal process, we obtain that there exist two sequences  $(\delta_m)$  and  $(g_{n_k})$  such that  $\delta_m \searrow 0$  and  $\gamma g_{n_k} \xrightarrow{r} \gamma g$  in the renormalized sense associated to  $(\delta_m)$ .

Existence. We establish two existence results of solutions to the transport equation (8.29).

**Lemma 8.12** (Existence in  $L_m^{\infty}$ ). We assume that a and b satisfy (8.35) with  $p = \infty$  and some weight function  $m : \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$ . For any  $\lambda > \lambda_{\infty}^*$  and any given functions  $G \in L_m^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L_m^{\infty}(\Sigma_-)$ , there exists  $g \in L_m^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  solution to (8.29) in the distributional sense. This solution satisfies (8.29) in the renormalized sense, the weak maximum principle, namely

(8.52) 
$$g \ge 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{O} \quad \text{if } \mathfrak{g} \ge 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_{-} \text{ and } G \ge 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{O},$$

and the  $L_m^{\infty}$  estimate (8.43).

Proof of Lemma 8.12. The proof follows [270, Lem. 3] using [37, Thm. 2.3]; we only sketch it. Under the stronger regularity assumption  $a, b \in C_b^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), G \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O}), \mathfrak{g} := \tilde{g}_{|\Sigma_-}$  with  $\tilde{g} \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ , both definitions (8.48) and (8.50) provide a classical (and thus also renormalized) solution g to (8.29). In such a situation, we may justify the computations made in the above a priori estimates paragraph and we conclude that g satisfies the  $L^{\infty}$  estimate (8.43). In the general case for  $a, b, \mathfrak{g}$  and G, we introduce some sequences  $(a^{\varepsilon}), (b^{\varepsilon}), (\mathfrak{g}^{\varepsilon})$  and  $(G^{\varepsilon})$  of regular and approximating functions so that we may apply the first step above. In that way, we build a sequence  $(g^{\varepsilon})$  of renormalized solutions to the approximated problem which is uniformly bounded and thus converges (up to the extraction of a subsequence) in the weakly  $*\sigma(L^{\infty}, L^1)$  sense to a function  $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  satisfying (8.46). We then immediately conclude by passing to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$  thanks to Proposition 8.10.

We give a first version of an existence result in a  $L^p$  framework with strong assumption on the boundary condition.

**Lemma 8.13** (Existence in  $L^p$ ). We assume that a and b satisfy (8.35) for some  $p \in [1, \infty)$  and some weight function  $m : \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$ . For any  $\lambda > \lambda_p^*$ ,  $G \in L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_-)$ , there exists  $g \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  a renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.29). This one satisfies (8.40), (8.52) and  $\gamma_+ g \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_+)$ .

Proof of Lemma 8.13. We argue similarly as during the proof of Lemma 8.12. When  $\mathfrak{g} = \tilde{g}_{|\Sigma_-}$  with  $\tilde{g}$ , a, b, G smooth and with compact support, the classical solution built above satisfies (8.40), and thus

$$(8.53) \|g\|_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})} \lesssim \|G\|_{L^p_{\widetilde{m}, \alpha}} + \|\mathfrak{g}m\|_{L^{\infty}} \|a\|_{L^1(\mathrm{supp}\mathfrak{g})}^{1/p}$$

For p > 1, and under the general conditions (8.35) on a and b, but still assuming  $\mathfrak{g} = \tilde{g}_{|\Sigma_-}$  and  $G, \tilde{g} \in C_c^1(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ , we may introduce two sequences  $(a_{\varepsilon})$  and  $(b_{\varepsilon})$  of smooth functions approximating a and b. Since the resulting solution  $g_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies (8.53), so that the sequence  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is bounded in  $L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p$ , we may argue with the same (compactness) argument as in the proof of Lemma 8.12. We then conclude to the existence of a (renormalized) solution  $g \in L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p$  to the transport equation (8.29) satisfying (8.40). Still for p > 1, but assuming  $G \in L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L_{m_{\Sigma}}^p(\Sigma_-)$ , we may introduce two sequences  $(G_{\varepsilon})$  and  $(\mathfrak{g}^{\varepsilon})$  of smooth functions approximating G and  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Thanks to (8.40), the associated sequence of solutions  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is bounded (and better it is a Cauchy sequence) in  $L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p(\mathcal{O})$  and we conclude again to the existence of a (renormalized) solution  $g \in L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p(\mathcal{O})$  to the transport equation (8.29) satisfying (8.40). Finally, in the case p = 1 and  $\lambda > \lambda_1^*$ , we may find q > 1 small enough such that  $\lambda > \lambda_q^*$ . For  $G, \mathfrak{g} \in L^1 \cap L^q$ , the last step imply the existence of a renormalized

solution  $g \in L^q_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  to the transport equation (8.29). Renormalizing the equation, we deduce that g satisfies (8.40) for p = 1. When  $G, \mathfrak{g} \in L^1$ , we introduce two sequences  $(G_{\varepsilon})$  and  $(\mathfrak{g}^{\varepsilon})$  of  $L^1 \cap L^q$  functions approximating G and  $\mathfrak{g}$ , and using (8.40) for p = 1, we deduce that the resulting sequence  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $L^1_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$ . We easily conclude again. Finally  $\gamma_+ g \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_+)$ from (8.41) (see also Remark 8.9-(4)).

Uniqueness. We present now a uniqueness result.

**Lemma 8.14** (Uniqueness). We assume that a and b satisfy (8.35) for some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty]$ and some weight function  $m : \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$  as well as for p = 1 and  $m \equiv 1$ . We additionally assume diva  $\in L^{\infty}_{loc}(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$  (what is automatically true under assumption (8.33)). With obvious notations, for any  $\lambda > \max(\lambda_p^*(m), \lambda_1^*(1))$ , and any solution  $g \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  to the transport equation

(8.54) 
$$\lambda g + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = 0 \quad in \quad \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_{-}g = 0 \quad on \quad \Sigma_{-},$$

we have  $g \equiv 0$ .

Proof of Lemma 8.14. We main follow the proof of [139, Cor. II.1]. We fix  $\beta \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $\beta(0) = 0$ , in such a way that  $\beta(g) \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}} \cap L^{\infty}$  is a solution to

$$(\lambda + b)g\beta'(g) + a \cdot \nabla\beta(g) = 0$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_{-}\beta(g) = 0$  on  $\Sigma_{-}$ .

For any  $\psi \in C_c(\mathcal{O})$  and any  $\lambda > \lambda_{m,p}^*$ , we solve in  $L_{m^{-1}\langle \varpi_+ \rangle^{1/p'}}^{p'} \cap L^{\infty}$  the dual problem

(8.55) 
$$\lambda \varphi - a \cdot \nabla \varphi + (b - \operatorname{div} a) \varphi = \psi \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_+ \varphi = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_+,$$

thanks to Lemma 8.12 and Lemma 8.13, where we observe that, because of (8.37), the necessary condition on  $\lambda$  in these results is precisely the one made here. For  $\chi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^D)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{B_1} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{B_2}$ , and R > 0, we define  $\chi_R(x) := \chi(x/R)$ . Using the Green formula (8.21), we have

$$0 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} ((\lambda + b)\varphi - \psi)\beta(g)\chi_R - \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda + b)\varphi g\beta'(g)\chi_R + \int_{\mathcal{O}} \varphi\beta(g)\frac{a}{R} \cdot (\nabla\chi)_R.$$

Because on the one hand  $\varphi\beta(g) \in L^1_{\langle \varpi_+ \rangle} \cap L^{\infty}$  and on the other hand  $a/R \cdot (\nabla \chi)_R \to 0$  a.e. and is bounded in  $L^{\infty}_{\langle \varpi_+ \rangle^{-1}} + L^1$  we deduce that the last term vanishes when  $R \to \infty$ . Using also that  $b\varphi g \in L^1$  thanks to (8.35), we may pass to the limit  $R \to \infty$  in the above equation and we get

$$0 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} ((\lambda + b)\varphi - \psi)\beta(g) - \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda + b)\varphi g\beta'(g).$$

We take  $\beta := \beta_{\delta}$  and we observe that  $\langle b \rangle |\varpi| |\beta_{\delta}(g) - g\beta'_{\delta}(g)| \leq \langle b \rangle |\varphi g| \in L^{1}(\mathcal{O})$ . We may then pass to the limit  $\delta \to 0$  in the last equation, and we get

$$0 = -\int_{\mathcal{O}} \psi g, \quad \forall \psi \in C_c(\mathcal{O})$$

from which we conclude that  $g \equiv 0$ .

We come to the time dependent transport equation by formulating a general continuity result.

**Proposition 8.15.** Assume that  $a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), b \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), G \in L^1_{\text{loc}}([0,T] \times \bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . Any renormalized solution  $g \in L^1_{\text{loc}}([0,T] \times \bar{\mathcal{O}})$  to the first equation in (8.31), meaning

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\beta(g) + a \cdot \nabla\beta(g) + \beta'(g)bg = \beta'(g)G \quad in \quad \mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \mathcal{O}),$$

for any renormalizing function  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$ , satisfies  $g \in C([0,T]; L^0(\mathcal{O}))$ , meaning that  $\beta(g) \in C([0,T]; L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}))$  for any  $\beta \in C_b(\mathbb{R})$ .

Proof of Proposition 8.15. The proof is a variant of the proof of [139, Thm. II.3] and we just allude it. Because  $\beta(g) \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$  is a solution to the transport equation with source term  $\beta'(g)G - \beta'(g)bg \in L^{1}_{loc}([0,T] \times \overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , we have  $\beta(g) \in C([0,T]; \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}))$  for any  $\beta \in C^{1}_{*}(\mathbb{R})$ . Fixing  $\beta_{0} \in C^{1}_{*}(\mathbb{R})$  strictly increasing, we deduce that  $\beta_{0}(g), \beta_{0}(g)^{2} \in C([0,T]; \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}))$ , so that  $\beta_{0}(g) \in C([0,T]; L^{2}_{loc}(\overline{\mathcal{O}}))$ , and the conclusion.

We consider now the time dependent transport equation (8.31).

**Proposition 8.16** (Renormalized solutions). We assume (8.35) for some  $p \in [1, \infty]$  and some weight function m. For any  $g_0 \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $G \in L^p_{\tilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}((0,T) \times \Sigma)$ , there exists a unique  $g \in C([0,T]; L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}))$  satisfying the estimate (8.45) or (8.46) and being a solution to the transport equation (8.31) in the renormalized sense, namely

(8.56) 
$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial\beta(g)}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla\beta(g) + \beta'(g)bg = \beta'(g)G \quad on \quad (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}\beta(g) = \beta(\mathfrak{g}) \quad on \quad (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-}, \quad \beta(g)(0,\cdot) = \beta(g_{0}) \quad on \quad \mathcal{O}, \end{cases}$$

for any  $\beta \in C^1_{\text{pw.*}}$ . Furthermore,  $g \in C([0,T]; L^p_m)$  when  $p \in [1,\infty)$  and  $g \ge 0$  if  $g_0, G, \mathfrak{g} \ge 0$ .

**Remark 8.17.** (1) The above result extends some previous results due to Bardos in [37, Chap. III], Boyer in [70, Thm. 4.1] and Crippa et al in [120, Thm. 1.1] and [119, Thm. 1.1], where the cases p = 2 or  $p = \infty$  are considered with always the additional assumption  $a \in L^{\infty}$  (in the last paper however the present  $W^{1,1}$  bound on a is relaxed into a BV condition) by adapting the Di Perna-Lions theory developed in [139, Sec. II].

(2) We immediately deduce from the above result and Lemma 8.7-(2) a weak maximum principle:  $g_1 \leq g_2$  if  $g_i$  is renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.31) associated to the data  $g_{0i}$ ,  $G_i$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_i$  such that  $g_{01} \leq g_{02}$ ,  $G_{01} \leq G_{02}$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_{01} \leq \mathfrak{g}_{02}$ .

## Proof of Proposition 8.16. We proceed similarly as during the proof of Lemma 8.12.

Step 1. Characteristics. We assume first  $a \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^D)$ ,  $g_0 \in C_c(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $b \in C_b(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $\mathfrak{g} \in C_c((0,T) \times \Sigma_0)$ ,  $G \in C_c^1((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$ . We use the characteristics representation (8.47). We may verify that  $\bar{g}$  both satisfies the transport equation in the renormalized sense and the boundary conditions in (8.56) and we may justify the computations leading to the a priori estimates (8.45) and (8.46).

Step 2. Existence. In the general case, we define some regularized sequence  $(a_{\varepsilon}), (g_{0,\varepsilon}), (b_{\varepsilon})$  $(\mathfrak{g}_{\varepsilon}), (G_{\varepsilon})$  and thanks to the first step we deduce the existence of an associated function  $g_{\varepsilon} \in$  $C([0,T]; L_m^p)$  satisfies both the equation (8.56) in the renormalized sense and the a priori estimates (8.45) or (8.46). When p > 1, the sequence  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L_m^p)$  and (up to the extraction of a subsequence) we may pass to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$  using Proposition 8.10-(2) and Remark 8.11. We have established the existence of a renormalized solution to the transport equation which satisfies the estimate (8.45) or (8.46). When p = 1, we may for instance proceed in the following way by first assuming  $0 \leq g_0 \in L^1_m$ ,  $0 \leq G \in L^1_m((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$ ,  $0 \leq \mathfrak{g} \in L^1_{m_{\Sigma}}((0,T) \times \Sigma)$ . We may thus consider some nonnegative approximating sequences  $(g_{0,\varepsilon})$  in  $L^p_m \cap L^1_m$ ,  $G_{\varepsilon} \in L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}} \cap L^1_m$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_{\varepsilon} \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}} \cap L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}$  such that  $g_{0,\varepsilon} \nearrow g_0$ ,  $G_{\varepsilon} \nearrow G$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_{\varepsilon} \nearrow \mathfrak{g}$ . The same construction as above implies the existence of  $0 \le g_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}(0,T; L^1_m \cap L^p_m)$  renormalized solution to the transport equation associated to these data and such that  $(g_{\varepsilon})$  is increasing and uniformly bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{1}_{m})$ thanks to the a priori  $L_m^1$  estimate (8.45). There thus exists  $0 \leq g \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L_m^1)$  such that  $g_{\varepsilon} \nearrow g$ , and we get that g is a renormalized solution to the transport equation by using again Proposition 8.10-(2) and Remark 8.11. We remove the nonnegative condition on  $g_0$ , G and  $\mathfrak{g}$  by introducing the positive and negative parts of each function, using the preceding step in order to prove the existence of two solutions  $0 \leq g_{\pm} \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L_m^1)$  associated respectively to  $(g_{0+},G_+,\mathfrak{g}_+)$ and  $(g_{0-}, G_-, \mathfrak{g}_-)$ , and finally defining  $g := g_+ - g_-$  which is a renormalized solution to the transport equation thanks to Lemma 8.7 and Remark 8.9-(5).

Step 3. Continuity. From Proposition 8.15, we already know that  $g \in C([0,T]; L^0(\mathcal{O}))$ . Together with the a priori estimate (8.45) or (8.46), we also have  $g \in C([0,T]; L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{O}))$  when p > 1. When  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , we may improve the above continuity properties by arguing in the following way. We define  $\tilde{g} := gm$  and we observe that it is a solution to the transport equation

$$\partial_t \widetilde{g} + a \cdot \nabla \widetilde{g} + b \widetilde{g} = G, \quad \gamma \widetilde{g} = \widetilde{\mathfrak{g}}, \quad \widetilde{g}(0) = \widetilde{g}_0,$$

with  $\tilde{b} := b - a \cdot \nabla m/m$ ,  $\tilde{G} := Gm$ ,  $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} := \mathfrak{g}m$  and  $\tilde{g}_0 := g_0 m$ . We write the associated renormalized equation (8.44) for the renormalizing function  $\beta_M(s) := (|s| \wedge M)^p$ , M > 0, and the test function  $\varphi := \chi_R$ , with  $\chi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{B_1} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{B_2}$  and  $\chi_R(y) := \chi(y/R)$ . Observing in particular that

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta_M(\widetilde{g}) a \cdot \nabla \chi_R \to 0 \text{ as } R \to \infty,$$

because of (8.45) and (8.35) by arguing as in the proof of Lemma 8.14, we may pass to the limit in the associated renormalized equation as  $R \to \infty$ , and we obtain

$$\left[\int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta_M(\widetilde{g}) dy\right]_0^t = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta'_M(\widetilde{g}) \widetilde{G} dy ds - \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma} \beta_M(\gamma \widetilde{g}) a \cdot n \, d\sigma_y ds + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta_M(\widetilde{g}) \, \mathbf{1}_{\widetilde{g} > M} \text{div} a \, dy ds - \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} p \beta_M(\widetilde{g}) \, \mathbf{1}_{\widetilde{g} \le M} \varpi dy ds$$

Using again (8.45) and (8.35), we may next pass to the limit as  $M \to \infty$  in the above equation, and we get

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\mathcal{O}}|\widetilde{g}|^{p} = -p\int_{\mathcal{O}}|\widetilde{g}|^{p}\varpi + \int_{\mathcal{O}}p\widetilde{G}\widetilde{g}|\widetilde{g}|^{p-2} + \int_{\Sigma}|\gamma\widetilde{g}|^{p}a\cdot n \in L^{1}(0,T).$$

We deduce that  $t \mapsto \|g(t)\|_{L_m^p} = \|\tilde{g}(t)\|_{L_p^p}$  is continuous. Consider then  $t \in [0, T]$  and  $t_k \to t$ , so that in particular  $\|g_{t_k}\|_{L_m^p} \to \|g_t\|_{L_m^p}$  as  $k \to \infty$ . On the other hand, we have yet established that  $\|\beta_0(g_{t_k}) - \beta_0(g_t)\|_{L^1(\mathcal{O}\cap B_R)} \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$  for any R > 0. There exists thus a subsequence  $(g_{t_{k'}})$  such that  $g_{t_{k'}} \to g_t$  a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Thanks to Brézis-Lieb theorem [72], we deduce that  $g_{t_{k'}} \to g_t$  in  $L_m^p$  and it is the whole sequence which converges by uniqueness of the limit. We have thus established  $g \in C([0,T]; L_m^p)$  when  $p \in [1, \infty)$ .

Step 4. Uniqueness. Because of Lemma 8.7 and Remark 8.9-(5), we just have to prove that  $g \equiv 0$  if g is a renormalized solution associated to vanishing data  $g_0 = 0$ , G = 0 and  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ . When  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , the previous step implies that

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\mathcal{O}}|g|^{p}m^{p}=\int_{\mathcal{O}}|g|^{p}m^{p}\varpi\in L^{1}(0,T),\quad \int_{\mathcal{O}}|g(0)|^{p}m^{p}=0,$$

and together with the Gronwall lemma, we deduce that g = 0. The case  $p = \infty$  may be tackled thanks to a duality argument exactly as in the proof of Lemma 8.14.

**Corollary 8.18.** The semigroup  $S_b$  defined by (8.49) extends to a positive semigroup of contractions in  $L_m^p$ .

Proof of Corollary 8.18. We just apply Proposition 8.16 with  $G = \mathfrak{g} = 0$ . When  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , we define in that way a mapping  $L_m^p \to C(\mathbb{R}_+; L_m^p), g_0 \mapsto g$ , where g denotes the unique renormalized solution. Defining then  $S(t)g_0 := g(t)$  we have built a strongly continuous semigroup in  $L_m^p$ . The case  $p = \infty$  is identical, except the fact that the semigroup is only weak  $*\sigma(L_m^\infty, L_{m^{-1}}^1)$  continuous. The positivity has been established in Proposition 8.16 and the contraction property comes from the estimates (8.45) and (8.46).

**Remark 8.19.** It is worth emphasizing that in Bardos [37] the semigroup is defined by its representation formula for smooth data and by Hille-Yosida theory for  $L^2$  data. Here we proceed in another way, by rather following [139, 271, 261].

8.3. Optimal weighted trace theorem and transport equation with reflection at the boundary. We define the functions  $\tau^{\pm}$  as the solutions to

(8.57)  $\lambda_0 \tau^{\pm} \mp a \cdot \nabla \tau^{\pm} = 1 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_{\pm} \tau^{\pm} = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_{\pm},$ 

with  $\lambda_0 := 1 + \|\operatorname{div} a\|_{L^{\infty}}$ .

**Lemma 8.20.** Each of the two equations (8.57) has a unique solution  $\tau^{\pm} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and

 $0 < \tau^{\pm} \leq 1$  a.e. in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $0 < \gamma_{\pm} \tau^{\pm} \leq 1$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_{\mp}$ .

Proof of Lemma 8.20. We follow a similar proof as in [70, Prop. 5.1] (see also [271, Sec. 5]). We only deals with  $\tau^-$  since the case of  $\tau^+$  can be handled in the same way. The existence of  $\tau^- \in L^{\infty}$ , its non negativity and the upperbound are consequences of Lemma 8.12 while the uniqueness is ensured by Lemma 8.14. In order to prove the strict positivity we argue as follows. We first fix  $A \in \mathcal{O}, |A| \in (0, \infty)$  and we solve

$$\lambda_0 \varphi - \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) = \mathbf{1}_A \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_+ \varphi = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_+,$$

$$\operatorname{div}(a\tau^{-}\varphi) = \varphi - \tau \mathbf{1}_{A} \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma(\tau^{-}\varphi) = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma \backslash \Sigma_{0}.$$

Thanks to the Green formula, first written for  $\beta_{\delta}(\tau^{-}\varphi)$  and next passing to the limit  $\delta \to 0$ , we deduce

$$0 = \int_{\Sigma} \gamma(\tau^{-}\varphi) \, a \cdot n d\sigma_{y} = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \operatorname{div}(a\tau^{-}\varphi) dy = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \varphi - \int_{A} \tau_{-} dy,$$

so that the last integral does not vanish. This being true for any  $A \subset \mathcal{O}$ , we get  $\tau^- > 0$  a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . For  $A \subset \Sigma_+$  such that

$$0 < \int_A (a \cdot n)_+ d\sigma_y < \infty,$$

we solve

$$\lambda_0 \varphi - \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}), \quad \gamma_+ \varphi = \mathbf{1}_A \text{ on } \Sigma_+,$$

thanks to Lemma 8.12 and Lemma 8.14, and we get a unique solution  $0 \leq \varphi \in L^1(\mathcal{O})$  such that  $\varphi \neq 0$ . The Green formula again implies

$$\int_A \gamma \tau^- (a \cdot n)_+ d\sigma_y = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \operatorname{div}(a\tau^- \varphi) dy = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \varphi,$$

so that the first integral does not vanish. This being true for any  $A \subset \Sigma_+$ , we conclude that  $\gamma_+ \tau^- > 0$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_+$ .

**Lemma 8.21** (Optimal weight). We assume that a satisfies (8.33) as well as  $a \in W_{\text{loc}}^{1,p'}(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$  for some  $1 \leq p < \infty$ . For any  $g \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$  satisfying (8.9) in the distributional sense with  $G \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$ , the associated trace function  $\gamma g$  defined in Theorem 8.8 satisfies

$$\gamma g \in L^p(\Sigma, |n \cdot a| \tau d\sigma).$$

Proof of Lemma 8.21. One fixes  $\beta_M(z) = (|z| \wedge M)^p$ . From the DiPerna-Lions renormalizing theory, we have

$$a \cdot \nabla(\beta_M(g) \tau^+) = \beta'_M(g) G \tau^+ + \beta_M(g)(\tau^+ - 1)$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O})$ .

Because  $\beta_M(g_{\varepsilon}) \tau^+ \in L^1(\mathcal{O}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $a/\langle y \rangle \in L^1 + L^{\infty}$ , we may use the Green formula (8.21) with  $\phi \equiv 1$ , and we get

$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}} \beta_{M}(\gamma g) \tau^{+} |n \cdot a| d\sigma = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \{ (\operatorname{div} a) \beta_{M}(g) \tau^{+} - \beta'_{M}(g) G \tau^{+} + \beta_{M}(g) (\tau^{+} - 1) \} \\ \lesssim \|g\|_{L^{p}}^{p-1} \{ \|g\|_{L^{p}} + \|G\|_{L^{p}} \}.$$

Passing to the limit  $M \to \infty$ , we obtain  $\gamma_{-} g \in L^{p}(\Sigma_{-}, |n \cdot a| \tau d\sigma)$ . In a very same way, we prove  $\gamma_{+} g \in L^{p}(\Sigma_{+}, |n \cdot a| \tau d\sigma)$ .

We give now a second version of an existence result in a  $L^p$  framework with optimal assumption on the boundary condition in the sense that it is reverse with respect to Lemma 8.21. That also a posteriori justifies that Lemma 8.21 provides the optimal trace result in term of weight function on the boundary.

**Lemma 8.22** (Existence in  $L^p$  - optimal assumption). We make the same assumption on a, band p as in Lemma 8.13. For any  $\lambda > \lambda_{a,b,p} + 1/p$  and any given functions  $G \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^p(\Sigma_-, \tau | a \cdot n | d\sigma)$ , there exists  $g \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$  solution to (8.29).

*Proof of Lemma 8.22.* We only sketch the proof in the case of equation (8.29), arguing along the lines of Lemma 8.12. We start with an a priori estimate. Observing that

$$\operatorname{div}(a\tau^{+}|g|^{p}) = (\operatorname{div}a)\tau^{+}g^{p} + (\tau^{+}-1)g^{p} + p\tau^{+}(Gg|g|^{p-2} - b|g|^{p} - \lambda|g|^{p}),$$

we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p \left\{ 1 + p\tau^+ (\lambda + b - \frac{1}{p} \operatorname{div} a - \frac{1}{p} \right\} = \int_{\Sigma_-} |\gamma_- g|^p \tau |a \cdot n| d\sigma + \int_{\mathcal{O}} Gg |g|^{p-2} \tau^+$$

Using the condition on  $\lambda$ , the property  $0 \leq \tau^+ \leq 1$  and the Young inequality, we deduce

$$\frac{1}{p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p \le \int_{\Sigma_-} |\gamma_- g|^p \tau |a \cdot n| d\sigma + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |G|^p.$$

We conclude in a similar way as in the proof of Lemma 8.13.

We consider now the time dependent transport equation with positive abstract kernels

(8.58) 
$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = \mathscr{K}[g] + G \text{ on } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}g = \mathscr{R}[g,\gamma_{+}g] + \mathfrak{g} \text{ on } (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-}, \quad g(0,\cdot) = \mathfrak{g}_{0} \text{ on } \mathcal{O}, \end{cases}$$

with notations introduced at the beginning of the Section. We will work in a weighted Lebesgue space  $L_m^p$  with the same conditions on p, m, a and b as introduced at the beginning of Section 8.2. On the other hand, we assume

(8.59)  $\mathscr{K}: L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O}) \to L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  linear and positive,

(8.60)  $\mathscr{R}: L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O}) \times L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_+) \to L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_-)$  linear and positive in each variable,

where we recall that the weight functions  $m_{\mathcal{O}}$ ,  $\tilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $m_{\Sigma}$  have been defined in (8.38). More precisely, recalling that  $\mathscr{R} = \mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}} + \mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}$  with  $\mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}$  defined by (8.4), we assume

(8.61) 
$$\|\mathscr{K}[g]\|_{L^p_{\widetilde{m}_{\mathcal{O}}}}^p \le \alpha_{\mathscr{K}} \|g\|_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}}^p + M_{\mathscr{K}} \|g\|_{L^p_m}^p$$

$$(8.62) \|\mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[g]\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}}^p \le \alpha_{\mathscr{R}} \|g\|_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}}^p + M_{\mathscr{R}} \|g\|_{L^p_{m}}^p, \quad \|\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}[h]\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}}^p \le \beta_{\mathscr{R}} \|h\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}}^p,$$

with  $\alpha_{\mathscr{K}}, \, \alpha_{\mathscr{R}}, \, \beta_{\mathscr{R}} \in [0, 1], \, M_{\mathscr{K}}, \, M_{\mathscr{R}} \geq 0$  and

(8.63) 
$$\vartheta_{\mathcal{O}} := (1 - \alpha_{\mathscr{R}} - \alpha_{\mathscr{K}})/2 > 0, \quad \vartheta_{\Sigma} := 1 - \beta_{\mathscr{R}} \ge 0.$$

Let us emphasize that when p = 1, the assumption (8.61) is equivalent to the Lyapunov type condition

$$\mathscr{K}^*[m] \le \alpha_{\mathscr{K}} \varpi_+ m + M_{\mathscr{K}} m.$$

**Proposition 8.23.** We assume that  $a, b, \mathcal{K}$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  satisfy the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62), and (8.63) for some weight function  $m : \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$  and some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty)$ . We consider some data  $g_0 \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O}), G \in L^p_m((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}((0,T) \times \Sigma_+)$  with either (1)  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} \in [0,1)$ ;

or  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} = 1$ . In the latter case, we assume that  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$  and we make one of the following additional structural assumption

(2) there exist an exponent  $p_0 \in [1, p]$  and a weight function  $m_0$  such that  $\mathscr{K}$  and  $\mathscr{R}$  satisfy (8.59) in  $L^{p_0}_{m_0}$  and (8.60) in  $L^{p_0}_{m_0\mathcal{O}}(\mathcal{O}) \times L^{p_0}_{m_0\Sigma}(\Sigma_+)$ , with obvious definitions for the weight functions  $m_{0\mathcal{O}}$  and  $m_{0\Sigma}$ , and with  $L^p_m \subset L^{p_0}_{m_0}$ ,  $L^p_{m_0\mathcal{O}} \subset L^{p_0}_{m_0\mathcal{O}}$ ,  $L^p_{\hat{m}_{\Sigma}} \subset L^{p_0}_{m_{0\Sigma}}$ , where  $\hat{m}_{\Sigma} := m(\tau^+ a \cdot n)^{2/p}$ ;

(3) p = 1 and  $\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}$  is diffusive, namely  $\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}^{*}[\tau^{+}m_{\Sigma}] \geq c_{\Sigma}m_{\Sigma}$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_{+}$  with  $c_{\Sigma} > 0$ . In the above three cases, there exists a unique solution  $g \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L_{m}^{p}(\mathcal{O})) \cap C([0,T];L_{m_{0}}^{p_{0}}(\mathcal{O}))$ satisfying the transport equation (8.58) in the renormalized sense as well as  $g \in L^{p_{0}}(0,T;L_{m_{0}\mathcal{O}}^{p_{0}}(\mathcal{O}))$ and  $\gamma g \in L^{p_{0}}(0,T;L_{m_{0}\mathcal{O}}^{p_{0}}(\Sigma))$ , with  $p_{0} = p$  and  $m_{0} = m$  in the first and the third cases.

**Remark 8.24.** (1) The above result extends some previous results initiated by Bardos in [37, Chap. III] and Beals et al in [43, Thm. 1&7], where however only the kinetic case were considered. We refer to Section 10 for a discussion about that important model.

(2) When  $\beta_{\mathfrak{R}} = 1$ , the existence part of the above result still holds (without any additional structural assumption).

(3) Similarly as observed in Remark 8.17, a weak maximum principle holds:  $g_1 \leq g_2$  if  $g_1$  and  $g_2$  are the renormalized solutions to two transport equations (8.58) such that (with obvious notations)  $b_1 \geq b_2$ ,  $\mathcal{K}_1 \leq \mathcal{K}_2$ ,  $\mathcal{R}_1 \leq \mathcal{R}_2$ ,  $g_{01} \leq g_{02}$ ,  $G_{01} \leq G_{02}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_{01} \leq \mathfrak{g}_{02}$ . That is an immediate consequence of the way we build the solutions  $g_i$  thanks to the iterative scheme we present in Step 2 of the proof of Proposition 8.23.

(4) Another immediate consequence of the iterative way of building the solution, together with the fact that the characteristics representation (8.47) is the very first step of the construction, is the validity of the Duhamel formula

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{L}}$$

if we denote by  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  the semigroup generated by the transport equation (8.58) with  $G = \mathfrak{g} = 0$ , by  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  the semigroup when additionally  $\mathscr{K} = 0$ , and  $\mathcal{A}f = \mathscr{K}[f]$ .

Proof of Proposition 8.23. We split the proof into five steps.

Step 1. A priori estimates. For a positive solution, we formally compute

(8.64) 
$$\frac{1}{p}\frac{d}{dt}\int g^{p}m^{p} = \frac{1}{p}\int_{\Sigma_{-}}(\mathscr{R}[g,\gamma_{+}g]+\mathfrak{g})^{p}m_{\Sigma}^{p}d\sigma_{y} - \frac{1}{p}\int_{\Sigma_{+}}(\gamma_{+}g)^{p}m_{\Sigma}^{p}d\sigma_{y} + \int_{\mathcal{O}}\left\{g^{p-1}(\mathscr{K}[g]+G) - g^{p}\varpi\right\}m^{p}.$$

Using the Young inequality and (8.61), we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} g^{p-1} \mathscr{K}[g] m^{p} \leq \frac{1}{p'} \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^{p} \langle \varpi_{+} \rangle m^{p} + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \mathscr{K}[g]^{p} \langle \varpi_{+} \rangle^{-p/p'} m^{p}$$
$$\leq \left(\frac{1}{p'} + \frac{\alpha_{\mathscr{K}}}{p}\right) \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^{p} \langle \varpi_{+} \rangle m^{p} + \frac{M_{\mathscr{K}}}{p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^{p} m^{p}.$$

• When  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ , using also (8.62) and once more the Young inequality, we then have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{p} \frac{d}{dt} \int g^p m^p &\leq \quad \frac{1}{p} (\beta_{\mathscr{R}} - 1) \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ g)^p m^p a \cdot n + \left(\frac{M_{\mathscr{R}}}{p} + \frac{M_{\mathscr{K}}}{p} + \|\langle \varpi_- \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}}\right) \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^p m^p \\ &+ \left(\frac{\alpha_{\mathscr{R}}}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} + \frac{\alpha_{\mathscr{K}}}{p} + \frac{\varepsilon}{p'} - 1\right) \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^p \langle \varpi_+ \rangle m^p + \frac{\varepsilon^{-p/p'}}{p} \int_{\mathcal{O}} G^p m^p \langle \varpi_+ \rangle^{-p/p'} \end{aligned}$$

for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Making the choice  $\varepsilon := \vartheta_{\mathcal{O}} p'/p$ , we deduce

$$\frac{d}{dt}\|g\|_{L^p_m} + \vartheta_{\mathcal{O}}\|g\|^p_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}} + \vartheta_{\Sigma}\|\gamma_+g\|^p_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}} \le p\kappa\|g\|^p_{L^p_m} + C_{\mathcal{O}}\|G\|^p_{L^p_m},$$

with

$$\kappa := \frac{M_{\mathscr{R}}}{p} + \frac{M_{\mathscr{K}}}{p} + \|\langle \varpi_{-} \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}}, \quad C_{\mathcal{O}} := (\vartheta_{\mathcal{O}} p'/p)^{-p'/p}.$$

Using the Gronwall lemma, we then obtain

(8.65) 
$$\|g(t)\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{p\kappa(t-s)} (\vartheta_{\mathcal{O}} \|g_{s}\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} + \vartheta_{\Sigma} \|\gamma_{+}g_{s}\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p}) ds$$
$$\leq e^{p\kappa t} \|\mathfrak{g}_{0}\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} + C_{\mathcal{O}} \int_{0}^{t} e^{p\kappa(t-s)} \|G_{s}\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} ds, \quad \forall t \geq 0.$$

• When  $\mathfrak{g} \neq 0$  and thus  $\vartheta_{\Sigma} > 0$ , we control the ingoing boundary term by

$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}} (\mathscr{R}[g,\gamma_{+}g] + \mathfrak{g})^{p} m_{\Sigma}^{p} \leq (1 + \varepsilon_{1}) \int_{\Sigma_{-}} \mathscr{R}[g,\gamma_{+}g]^{p} m_{\Sigma}^{p} + C_{\varepsilon_{1}} \int_{\Sigma_{-}} \mathfrak{g}^{p} m_{\Sigma}^{p}, \quad \forall \, \varepsilon_{1} > 0,$$

and a very similar computation as above leads to the a priori estimate

(8.66) 
$$\|g(t)\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{p\kappa(t-s)} (\vartheta_{\mathcal{O}}''\|g_{s}\|_{L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^{p}}^{p} + \vartheta_{\Sigma}'\|\gamma_{+}g_{s}\|_{L_{m_{\Sigma}}^{p}}^{p}) ds$$
$$\leq e^{p\kappa t} \|\mathfrak{g}_{0}\|_{L_{m}^{p}}^{p} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{p\kappa(t-s)} (C_{\mathcal{O}}\|G_{s}\|_{L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^{p}}^{p} + C_{\Sigma}\|\mathfrak{g}_{s}\|_{L_{m_{\Sigma}}^{p}}^{p}) ds,$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ , with

$$\begin{aligned} \vartheta_{\Sigma}' &:= 1 - \beta_{\mathscr{R}}(1 + \varepsilon_{1}), \quad \vartheta_{\mathcal{O}}' &:= 1 - \alpha_{\mathscr{R}}(1 + \varepsilon_{1}) - \alpha_{\mathscr{K}} - \varepsilon \frac{p}{p'}, \\ \kappa &:= \frac{M_{\mathscr{R}}}{p}(1 + \varepsilon_{1}) + \frac{M_{\mathscr{K}}}{p} + \|\langle \varpi_{-} \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}}, \quad C_{\mathcal{O}} &:= \varepsilon^{-p'/p}, \quad C_{\Sigma} &:= C_{\varepsilon_{1}}. \end{aligned}$$

and where we have chosen  $\varepsilon, \varepsilon_1 > 0$  small enough in such a way that  $\vartheta'_{\Sigma} > 0$  and  $\vartheta'_{\mathcal{O}} > 0$ .

• When  $\vartheta_{\Sigma} = 0$  and thus  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ , we further multiply the equation by  $m^p \tau^{\pm}$ , where  $\tau^{\pm}$  is defined in (8.57), and integrating, we deduce

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_{\mp}} \tau^{\pm} a \cdot n(\gamma g)^p m^p \, d\sigma dt = \left[ \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^p m^p \, \tau^{\pm} \right]_T^0 + \int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} p g^{p-1} (\mathscr{K}[g] + G) m^p \, \tau^{\pm} + \int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} g^p \left( \frac{\operatorname{div}(am^p)}{m^p} + 1 - \lambda_0 \tau^{\pm} - p K m^p \tau^{\pm} \right).$$

Together with (8.65) and  $\tau^{\pm} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , we obtain

(8.67) 
$$\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ g)^p \tau^- m_{\Sigma}^p \le C_T \left( \|g_0\|_{L^p_m}^p + \|G\|_{L^p(0,T;L^p_m)}^p \right)$$

and

(8.68) 
$$\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_-} [\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}(\gamma_+ g)]^p \tau^+ m_{\Sigma}^p \le C_T \Big( \|g_0\|_{L^p_m}^p + \|G\|_{L^p(0,T;L^p_m)}^p \Big),$$

for some constant  $C_T \in (0, \infty)$ . In particular, when p = 1 and  $\mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}$  is diffusive, we have

$$c_{\Sigma} \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ g) m_{\Sigma} \le \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ g) \mathscr{R}^*_{\Sigma} (\tau^+ m_{\Sigma}) = \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_-} \mathscr{R}_{\Sigma} (\gamma_+ g) \tau^+ m_{\Sigma},$$

and together with (8.68), we deduce the additional estimate

(8.69) 
$$c_{\Sigma} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Sigma_{+}} (\gamma_{+}g) m_{\Sigma} \leq C_{T} \Big( \|g_{0}\|_{L_{m}^{1}} + \|G\|_{L^{1}(0,T;L_{m}^{1})} \Big).$$

Step 2. Existence. As a consequence of these a priori estimates, we may classically build a solution through an iterative scheme. For the sake of brevity, we only consider the (more interesting and more difficult) case  $b_{\Sigma} = 1$  (so that  $\vartheta_{\Sigma} = 0$  and  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ ) and G = 0. For a given  $0 \leq g_0 \in L_m^p(\mathcal{O})$ , we define a sequence of solution  $(h_n)$  starting from  $h_0 \equiv 0$  thanks to the recursive definition

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial h_{n+1}}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla h_{n+1} + Kh_{n+1} = \mathscr{K}[h_n] \text{ on } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}h_{n+1} = \mathscr{R}[h_n, \gamma_{+}h_n] \text{ on } (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-}, \quad h_{n+1}(0, \cdot) = \mathfrak{g}_0 \text{ on } \mathcal{O}. \end{cases}$$

From Proposition 8.16, there exists a unique renormalized solution  $h_{n+1} \in C([0,T); L_m^p(\mathcal{O}))$  to the above equation satisfying the estimate (8.45) with  $g := h_{n+1}$ ,  $G := \mathscr{K}[h_n]$  and  $\mathfrak{g} := \mathscr{R}[h_n, \gamma_+ h_n] \in$  $L_{m_{\Sigma}}^p$ . We observe that  $0 \leq h_n \leq h_{n+1}$  thanks to the weak maximum principle (see Remark 8.17) and that  $h_n$  satisfies the estimates (8.65) and (8.68) where g is replaced by  $h_n$ . Thanks to the monotonous convergence theorem of Beppo Levi, there exists g satisfying estimates (8.65) and  $h_n \to g$  in  $L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$ . We may pass to the limit in the equation satisfied by  $(h_n)$  and we deduce that g is a renormalized solution to

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = \mathscr{K}[g] \text{ on } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}.$$

From Theorem 8.8 and Remark 8.9-(5), the function g admits a trace  $\gamma g$  and thanks to Proposition 8.10, we have  $\gamma h_n \to \gamma g$  a.e. on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ . Because of (8.4) and the Beppo Levi theorem again we deduce that  $\mathscr{R}[h_n, \gamma_+ h_n] \to \mathscr{R}[g, \gamma_+ g]$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_-$ . Together with the fact that  $\gamma_- h_n \to \gamma_- g$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_-$ , we have established that the boundary condition in (8.58) holds true. It is worth emphasizing here that  $\gamma_+ g \in L^1(\Sigma_+; dr_{\Sigma}(y, \cdot))$  for a.e.  $y \in \Sigma_-$  because of (8.68). For  $\mathfrak{g}_0 \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$ , we separate the positive and the negative parts  $\mathfrak{g}_0 = \mathfrak{g}_{0+} - \mathfrak{g}_{0-}$  and we obtain two renormalized solutions  $g^{\pm} \in L^{\infty}(0,T; L^p_m)$  associated to  $\mathfrak{g}_{0\pm}$  respectively. By linearity, the function  $g := g^+ - g^- \in L^{\infty}(0,T; L^p_m)$  is a renormalized solution to the transport equation and the boundary condition is

$$\begin{aligned} \gamma_{-}g &= \gamma_{-}g^{+} - \gamma_{-}g^{-} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[g^{+}] - \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[g^{-}] + \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}[\gamma_{+}g^{+}] - \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}[\gamma_{+}g^{-}] \\ &= \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[g] + \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}[\gamma_{+}g], \end{aligned}$$

where the last term is indeed well defined a.e. from the fact that  $\gamma_+g^{\pm} \in L^1(\Sigma_+; dr_{\Sigma}(y, \cdot))$  for a.e.  $y \in \Sigma_-$  and thus  $\gamma_+g = \gamma_+g^+ - \gamma_+g^-$  belongs to the same spaces. From Proposition 8.15, we already

know that  $g \in C([0,T]; L^0(\mathcal{O}))$  and thus using an interpolation argument  $g \in C([0,T]; L^{p_1}_{m_1}(\mathcal{O}))$ for any  $p_1 \in [1,p)$  and any weight function  $m_1$  such that  $m_1/m \in L^{pp_1/(p-p_1)}$  when p > 1.

Step 3. When  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} < 1$  and  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , we have (8.66), and we may just repeat the proof of Proposition 8.16 in order to get  $g \in C([0, T]; L^p_m(\mathcal{O}))$  and the uniqueness of the solution.

Step 4. We assume  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} = 1$  and the structural assumption (2). From the estimate (8.64) on a solution g and the renormalized formulation of the equation, we deduce that

$$\frac{1}{p_0} \frac{d}{dt} \int |g|^{p_0} m^{p_0} = \frac{1}{p_0} \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathscr{R}[g, \gamma_+ g]|^{p_0} m_{0\Sigma}^{p_0} - \frac{1}{p_0} \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ g|^{p_0} m_{0\Sigma}^{p_0} \\
+ \int_{\mathcal{O}} \left\{ g|g|^{p_0 - 2} (\mathscr{K}[g] + G) m^{p_0} - |g|^{p_0} m_{0\mathcal{O}}^{p_0} \right\},$$

with a RHS term in  $L^1(0,T)$ . As above, we thus deduce  $g \in C([0,T]; L^{p_0}_{m_0}(\mathcal{O}))$  and next the uniqueness of the solution.

Step 5. We assume  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} = 1$  and the structural assumption (3). In that case, we have p = 1,  $\gamma_+ g \in L^1_{m_{\Sigma}}((0,T) \times \Sigma_+)$  from (8.69) and then  $\gamma_- g \in L^1_{m_{\Sigma}}((0,T) \times \Sigma_-)$  from (8.62). We may thus justify the same computation as in Step 4 with  $p_0 = 1$ , and we deduce  $g \in C([0,T]; L^1_m(\mathcal{O}))$  and next the uniqueness of the solution.

As an immediate consequence of the above analysis, we may associate to the transport equation (8.58) a semigroup.

**Corollary 8.25.** Under the assumptions of Proposition 8.23, there exists a positive semigroup S on  $L^p_m$  such that for any  $\mathfrak{g}_0 \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$ , the function  $t \mapsto g(t) := S(t)\mathfrak{g}_0 \in C(\mathbb{R}_+; L^{p_0}_{m_0}(\mathcal{O})) \cap L^{\infty}_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^p_m(\mathcal{O}))$  is the unique renormalized solution to the transport equation (8.58) associated to the initial datum  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  (and with  $G = \mathfrak{g} = 0$ ). Furthermore the growth bound satisfies  $\omega(S) \leq \kappa$ .

We end this section by formulating the counterpart of the above result for the associated stationary problem

(8.70) 
$$\begin{cases} \lambda g + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = \mathscr{K}[g] + G \text{ on } \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}g = \mathscr{R}[g, \gamma_{+}g] + \mathfrak{g} \text{ on } \Sigma_{-}. \end{cases}$$

**Proposition 8.26.** We make exactly the same assumptions as in Proposition 8.23 on a, b,  $\mathscr{K}$  and  $\mathscr{R}$  for some weight function  $m: \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$  and some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty)$  as well as either  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} < 1$  holds or  $\beta_{\mathscr{R}} = 1$  holds with  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$  and one of the additional structure assumptions (1) or (2). There exists  $\lambda^{**} \in \mathbb{R}$  such that for any  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$ ,  $G \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}(\Sigma_+)$ , there exists a unique solution  $g \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  satisfying the transport equation (8.70) in the renormalized sense and some additional a priori estimates listed during the proof.

Proof of Proposition 8.26. We just explain the main steps. We first establish an a priori estimate. We observe that any solution g to the stationary problem (8.70) (at least formally) satisfies

$$(8.71) \quad \int_{\mathcal{O}} |g|^p m^p \left(\lambda + \varpi\right) + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ g|^p m_{\Sigma}^p = \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\mathscr{K}[g] + G) g |g|^{p-2} m^p + \frac{1}{p} \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathscr{R}[g, \gamma_+ g] + \mathfrak{g}|^p m_{\Sigma}^p.$$

We then only consider the case  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ . Repeating the same computations as in Step 1 of the proof of Proposition 8.23 and with the same notations, we get

(8.72) 
$$p(\lambda-\kappa)\|g\|_{L^p_m}^p + \vartheta_{\mathcal{O}}\|g\|_{L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}}^p + \vartheta_{\Sigma}\|\gamma_+g\|_{L^p_{m_{\Sigma}}}^p \le C_{\mathcal{O}}\|G\|_{L^p_m}^p.$$

For  $\lambda > \lambda^{**} := \max(\kappa, \lambda_p^*)$  and  $G \ge 0$ , we next consider the sequence  $(h_k)$  in  $L_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}^p$  defined iteratively as the solution given by Lemma 8.13 to

$$\begin{cases} \lambda h_k + a \cdot \nabla h_k + bh_k = \mathscr{K}[h_{k-1}] + G \text{ on } \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_- h_k = \mathscr{R}[h_{k-1}, \gamma_+ h_{k-1}] \text{ on } \Sigma_-, \end{cases}$$

for  $k \ge 1$  and starting from  $h_0 \equiv 0$ . We observe that  $(h_k)$  is increasing and satisfies the estimate (8.72) where g is replaced by  $h_k$ . We may pass to the limit in the above equation and estimate and we obtain a renormalized solution  $g \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}$  to the transport equation (8.70) and satisfying the estimate (8.72). By linearity, the same holds without sign condition on G. Finally, considering the three different cases as in Steps 3, 4 and 5 in Proposition 8.23, we similarly show that  $g \in L^{p_0}_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}$ 

and  $\gamma_+ g \in L^{p_0}_{m_{0\Sigma}}$  for suitable exponent  $p_0 \in [1, p]$  and weight function  $m_0$ . For two such solutions  $g_i$  to (8.70), the function  $g := g_2 - g_1$  is also a renormalized solution to (8.70) for which we may justify the identity (8.71) with  $p = p_0$ ,  $m = m_0$ , G = 0. We thus deduce that (8.72) holds with  $p = p_0$ ,  $m = m_0$ , G = 0, and we conclude that g = 0, what ends the proof of the uniqueness.

## 8.4. Characteristics.

In this section we come back to the characteristics method for the evolution and the stationary transport equation. Our aim is in particular to discuss the representation formula (8.47).

We consider a vector field  $a : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^D$  which extends to  $\mathbb{R}^D$  and, denoting by the same letter a its extension, we at least assume

(8.73) 
$$a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^D), \quad \text{div}a \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^D), \quad a/\langle y \rangle \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^D) + L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^D)$$

After DiPerna and Lions [139, 255] (see also [204, Def. 1] or [203, Def. 1]), we introduce the following notion of flow.

**Definition 8.27.** We name almost everywhere flow associated to (8.6) a measurable function  $Y : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^D \to \mathbb{R}^D$ ,  $(t, y) \mapsto Y_t(y)$ , such that

(i) for a.e. 
$$y \in \mathbb{R}^D$$
, the map  $t \mapsto Y_t(y)$  is continuous and

$$Y_t(y) = a(Y_t(y))$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}), \quad Y_0(y) = y;$ 

(ii) for a.e.  $y \in \mathbb{R}^D$  and for any  $s, t \in \mathbb{R}$ , there holds  $Y_{s+t}(y) = Y_s(Y_t(y))$ ; (iii) there exists  $C \ge 0$  such that

(8.74) 
$$\forall t \in \mathbb{R}, \quad e^{-CT}\lambda \le Y(t, \cdot)_{\sharp}\lambda \le e^{CT}\lambda,$$

where  $(Y(t, \cdot)_{\sharp}\lambda)(A) = \lambda(Y(-t, A)), A \subset \mathbb{R}^{D}$ , is the pushforward of the Lebesgue measure  $\lambda$ .

From [139, Thm. III.1], [9, Thm. 31 & Remark 32] and [204, Sec. 3] (see also Theorem 8.33 below), we know the existence and uniqueness of such an a.e. flow for a satisfying (8.73). In the incompressible case (diva = 0), this one furthermore satisfies:

(8.75) 
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^D} \varphi(Y_t(y)) e^{\int_0^t (\operatorname{div} a)(Y_\tau(y))d\tau} dy = \int_{\mathbb{R}^D} \varphi(y) dy,$$

for any  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  and any  $\varphi \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^D)$ , the space of  $L^{\infty}$  functions with compact support. In the compressible case (div $a \neq 0$ ) and when a only satisfies (8.73), it seems not clear that [139, Thm. III.2] or [9, Thm. 31 & Remark 32] provides an a.e. flow such that (8.75) holds. In that general case, the volume identity (8.75) must be replaced by the volume two sides estimate (or nearly-incompressible condition):

$$e^{-t\|\operatorname{div} a\|_{\infty}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{D}} \varphi(y) dy \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{D}} \varphi(Y_{t}(y)) dy \leq e^{t\|\operatorname{div} a\|_{\infty}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{D}} \varphi(y) dy,$$

for any  $0 \leq \varphi \in L_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^D)$  and  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ , what is nothing but (8.74) with  $C := \|\text{div}a\|_{\infty}$ . It is however quite straightforward to prove from [139, 9] that the a.e. flows Y satisfies (8.75) when a additionally satisfies  $\text{div}a \in C(\mathbb{R}^D)$ . One possible way to construct the a.e. flow Y is to define  $Y = Y_t(y)$  as the unique renormalized solution in  $C(\mathbb{R}; L)$  to the transport equation

$$\partial_t Y - a \cdot \nabla_y Y = 0$$
 on  $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^D$ ,  $Y_0(y) = y$  on  $\mathbb{R}^D$ ,

or more explicitly

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\beta(Y) - a(Y) \cdot \nabla\beta(Y) = 0 \text{ on } \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^D, \quad \beta(Y_0) = \beta(y) \text{ on } \mathbb{R}^D,$$

in the distributional sense for any  $\beta \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^D, \mathbb{R})$  such that  $\beta$  and  $|\nabla\beta(z)|(1+|z|)$  are uniformly bounded on  $\mathbb{R}^D$ . In particular, for any  $g_0 \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^D)$  and next for any  $g_0 \in L^0(\mathbb{R}^D)$  the function  $g^{\sharp}(t, y) := g_0(Y_{-t}(y))$  is the unique renormalized solution to the transport equation

$$\partial_t g^{\sharp} + a \cdot \nabla g^{\sharp} = 0 \text{ on } \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^D, \quad g^{\sharp}(0, \cdot) = g_0 \text{ on } \mathbb{R}^D$$

We introduce some notations. We denote  $y \in \mathcal{Y}$  if (i) and (ii) hold. In particular,  $\mathcal{Y}$  is a measurable subset of  $\mathbb{R}^D$  and  $|\mathbb{R}^D \setminus \mathcal{Y}| = 0$ . Because of (i), for  $y \in \mathcal{V} := \mathcal{O} \cap \mathcal{Y}$ , we may define the backward exit time

$$t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) := \sup\{\tau > 0 \mid Y_{-t}(y) \in \mathcal{O}, \ \forall s \in [0,\tau]\} \in (0,+\infty],$$

the subset  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}} := \{y \in \mathcal{V}; t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) < +\infty\}$  and the associated *entering position* 

$$y_{\mathbf{b}}(y) := Y_{-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}(y) \text{ when } y \in \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}}.$$

We observe that the function  $t_{\mathbf{b}}: \mathcal{V} \to (0, +\infty]$  is measurable,  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}}$  is a mesurable subset of  $\mathcal{O}$  and

$$(8.76) t_{\mathbf{b}}(Y_s(y)) = t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) + s, \quad y_{\mathbf{b}}(Y_s(y)) = y_{\mathbf{b}}(y), \quad \forall y \in \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}}, \ \forall s \in [0, t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)).$$

(8.77)  $\max(\{y \in \mathcal{O}; t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) = t\}) = 0, \quad \forall t > 0.$ 

The properties (8.76) are straightforward while (8.77) is a consequence of the fact that  $\{y \in \mathcal{V}; t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) = t\} \subset Y_t(\Sigma)$  and of the nearly-incompressible condition (8.74).

We now introduce the following first regularity assumption on a at the boundary

(8.78) 
$$\forall y_0 \in \Sigma, \ y \mapsto a(y) \cdot n(y_0) \text{ is continuous on } \mathcal{O}.$$

Let us present two examples.

- It may happen that  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}} = \emptyset$ . For instance, choosing  $\mathcal{O} := \{y \in \mathbb{R}^2; |y| < 1\}$  the unit disk of the plane and  $a(y) := |y|y^{\perp} \in C^{0,1}(\mathbb{R}^2; \mathbb{R}^2), y^{\perp} := (y_2, -y_1)$ , we have div $a \equiv 0$  and  $a(y) \cdot n(y) = y^{\perp} \cdot y = 0$  for any  $y \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , so that the flows do not encounter the boundary set  $\Sigma = \{y \in \mathbb{R}^2; |y| = 1\}$ . In that situation  $\mathcal{V} = \mathcal{O}$  and  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}} = \emptyset$ .

- In the kinetic case, namely  $y = (x, v) \in \mathcal{O} := \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  an open set with smooth boundary with unit normal outward  $\nu_x$ , so that  $n(y) = (\nu_x, 0)$ , and a(y) = (v, F(x, v)), we have  $\operatorname{div}_a = \operatorname{div}_v F$ and  $\operatorname{div}_v F = 0$  when  $F = E(x) + v \wedge B(x)$ , and we have  $a(y) \cdot n(y_0) = v \cdot \nu_{x_0}$  which is a smooth function on  $\overline{\mathcal{O}} \times \Sigma$ .

**Lemma 8.28.** Under the condition (8.78), the mapping  $y_{\mathbf{b}} : \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}} \to \Sigma_{-} \cup \Sigma_{0}$  is measurable.

Proof of Lemma 8.28. From the very definitions and composition rules, we have  $y_{\mathbf{b}} : \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}} \to \Sigma \cap \mathcal{Y}$  is mesurable. Take  $y \in \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{b}}$ , denote  $y_0 := y_{\mathbf{b}}(y)$  and consider a sequence  $t_k \searrow 0$  so that  $Y_{t_k}(y_0) \to y_0$ and  $Y_{t_k}(y_0) \in \mathcal{O}$  for any  $k \ge 1$ . From (8.78), we deduce

$$0 \ge \limsup_{k \to \infty} \frac{Y_{t_k}(y_0) - y_0}{t_k} \cdot n(y_0) = \lim_{k \to 0} \frac{1}{t_k} \int_0^{t_k} a(Y_s(y_0)) \cdot n(y_0) \, ds = a(y_0) \cdot n(y_0),$$

which means that  $y_0 \in \Sigma_- \cup \Sigma_0$ .

For further references, we introduce the following second additional mild regularity assumption on a in the domain

(8.79) 
$$a \in L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \quad (a(y) \cdot y)_+ \lesssim \langle y \rangle^2$$

This one may in fact replace the last boundedness condition on a in (8.73). We establish a technical result which will be useful in the sequel.

Lemma 8.29. Under assumptions (8.78) and (8.79), the following hold:

(1) For any  $R_0, T > 0$ , there exists  $R_T, L_T > 0$  such that for any  $y \in B_{R_0}$  there hold

(8.80) 
$$\sup_{[-T,T]} |Y_t(y)| \le R_T \quad and \quad |Y_{t_2}(y) - Y_{t_1}(y)| \le L_T |t_2 - t_1|, \quad \forall t_1, t_2 \in [-T,T].$$

(2) For a sequence  $(y_{\varepsilon})$  of  $\mathcal{V}$  such that  $y_{\varepsilon} \to y_0 \in \Sigma_- \cap \mathcal{Y}$ , we have  $t_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon}) \to 0$  and  $y_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon}) \to y_0$ .

Proof of Lemma 8.29. Proof of (1). Take  $y \in \mathcal{V} \cap B_{R_0}$ . On the one hand, from (8.79), we have

$$\langle Y_t(y) \rangle^2 - \langle y \rangle^2 = 2 \int_0^t a(Y_s(y)) \cdot Y_s(y)) ds \le C \int_0^t \langle Y_s(y) \rangle^2 ds$$

and we conclude to  $Y_t(y) \in B_{R_T}$  thanks to the Gronwall lemma. As a consequence, we have

$$|Y_{t_2}(y) - Y_{t_1}(y)| \le |t_2 - t_1| ||a||_{L^{\infty}(B_{R_T})}, \quad \forall t_i \in [-T, T].$$

Proof of (2). Assume by contradiction that  $\limsup t_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon}) \geq \tau > 0$  and set  $T := \tau + 1$ . By assumption, there exists  $R_0 > 0$  such that  $y_{\varepsilon} \in B_{R_0}$  and thus by step 1, (8.80) holds uniformly in  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$ . Thanks to the Ascoli Theorem and the contradiction hypothesis, there exists  $\varepsilon_k \to 0$ such that  $t_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon_k}) \geq \tau$  and a there exists  $Y \in C([-T, T])$  such that  $Y_{\bullet}(y_{\varepsilon_k}) \to Y_{\bullet}$  in C([-T, T]). Next, passing to the limit in the conditions

$$Y_{-t}(y_{\varepsilon_k}) \in \mathcal{O}$$
 and  $Y_{-t}(y_{\varepsilon_k}) - y_{\varepsilon_k} = -\int_0^t a(Y_{-s}(y_{\varepsilon_k})) \, ds$ 

for any  $k \geq 1$  and any  $t \in [0, \tau]$ , we get

$$Y_{-t} \in \overline{\mathcal{O}}$$
 and  $Y_{-t} - y_0 = -\int_0^t a(Y_{-s})ds.$ 

We deduce

$$0 \ge \limsup_{t \to 0} \frac{Y_{-t} - y_0}{t} \cdot n(y_0) = \lim_{t \to 0} -\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t a(Y_{-s}) \cdot n(y_0) \, ds = -a(y_0) \cdot n(y_0),$$

which is in contradiction with the hypothesis  $y_0 \in \Sigma_-$ . Now, we may estimate

$$|y_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon}) - y_{0}| \leq |y_{\varepsilon} - y_{0}| + \int_{0}^{t_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon})} |a(Y_{s}(y_{\varepsilon}))| ds \to 0$$

as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , as a consequence of the convergence  $t_{\mathbf{b}}(y_{\varepsilon}) \to 0$ , the first estimate in (8.80) and the first condition in (8.79).

We reformulate some *"space continuity"* of solution to the transport equation results picked up in [70, Sec. 7]. Defining

$$\mathcal{O}_{\alpha} := \{ y \in \mathcal{O}; \, \delta(y) > \alpha \}, \quad \Sigma_{\alpha} := \{ y \in \mathcal{O}; \, \delta(y) = \alpha \} = \partial \mathcal{O}_{\alpha},$$

we know from [70, Sec. 2], that there exists  $\alpha_{\mathcal{O}} > 0$  such that for any  $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\mathcal{O}})$ , the mapping

$$\theta_{\alpha}: \Sigma \to \Sigma_{\alpha}, \quad \theta_{\alpha}(z) := z - \alpha n(z)$$

is an isomorphim with associated jacobian function  $J_{\alpha}$  and

(8.81) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} h(z') d\sigma_{\alpha}(z') = \int_{\Sigma} h \circ \theta_{\alpha}(z) J_{\alpha}(z) d\sigma_{z},$$

(8.82) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}\setminus\mathcal{O}_{\alpha}} g(y)dy = \int_{0}^{\alpha} \int_{\Sigma} g \circ \theta_{\alpha'}(z) J_{\alpha'}(z) d\sigma_{z} d\alpha',$$

for any  $h \in L^1(\Sigma_\alpha)$  and  $g \in L^1(\mathcal{O} \setminus \mathcal{O}_\alpha)$ , where  $d\sigma_\alpha$  denotes the Lebesgue measure on  $\Sigma_\alpha$  and where the jacobian function  $J_\alpha$  satisfies  $1/2 \leq J_\alpha \leq 3/2$  as well as  $J_\alpha \to I$  as  $\alpha \to 0$ .

**Lemma 8.30.** For any  $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  satisfing  $a \cdot \nabla g \in L^{1}(\mathcal{O})$ , we have

(8.83) 
$$g = \gamma_{\alpha} g \quad a.e. \text{ on } \Sigma_{\alpha} \setminus \{a \cdot n = 0\} \text{ for a.e. } \alpha \in [0, \alpha_{\mathcal{O}}],$$

where we denote by  $\gamma_{\alpha}g$  the trace of g on  $\Sigma_{\alpha}$ , and

(8.84) 
$$\gamma_{\alpha}g \circ \theta_{\alpha} \to \gamma g \text{ as } \alpha \to 0, \text{ a.e. on } \Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$$

Proof of Lemma 8.30. For  $\varphi \in C_c(\bar{\mathcal{O}}) \cap W^{1,1}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\beta \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ , the renormalized Green formula (8.17) writes

$$\int_{\Sigma} \varphi \beta(\gamma g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma = \int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha} + \int_{\mathcal{O} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\alpha}} [\operatorname{div}(a\varphi)\beta(g) + \varphi \beta'(g) a \cdot \nabla g] \, dy,$$

and thus

(8.85) 
$$\int_{\Sigma} \varphi \beta(\gamma g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma = \lim_{\alpha \to 0} \int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha}.$$

Denoting  $\psi := (1 - (\delta(x) - \alpha)/s)_+$ ,  $\alpha + s \in (\alpha, \alpha_{\mathcal{O}})$ , observing that  $\psi_{|\Sigma_{\alpha}|} = 1$ , recalling that  $n = -\nabla \delta$  and using  $\varphi \psi$  as a test function, we similarly have

$$\int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{h} \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\alpha} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\alpha+s}} \varphi \beta(g) \, a \cdot n \, dy + \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\alpha} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\alpha+s}} [\operatorname{div}(a\varphi)\beta(g) + \varphi \beta'(g)a \cdot \nabla g] \psi \, dy,$$

so that

$$\int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha} = \lim_{s \to 0} \frac{1}{s} \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\alpha} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\alpha+s}} \varphi \beta(g) \, a \cdot n \, dy.$$

We immediately deduce

$$\int_{\Sigma_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha} = \frac{d}{d\alpha} \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\alpha}} \varphi \beta(g) \, a \cdot n \, dy$$

and next

$$\int_0^\alpha \int_{\Sigma_{\alpha'}} \varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha'}g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma_{\alpha'} d\alpha' = \int_{\mathcal{O} \setminus \mathcal{O}_\alpha} \varphi \beta(g) \, a \cdot n \, dy.$$

Together with (8.82) and (8.81), we have established

$$\int_{0}^{\alpha} \int_{\Sigma} [\varphi\beta(\gamma_{\alpha'}g) \, a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha'}(z) J_{\alpha'}(z) d\sigma_z d\alpha' = \int_{0}^{\alpha} \int_{\Sigma} [\varphi\beta(g) \, a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha'}(z) J_{\alpha'}(z) d\sigma d\alpha',$$
  
that

so that

 $\beta(\gamma_{\alpha'}g) a \cdot n = \beta(g) a \cdot n$  a.e. on  $\Sigma_{\alpha'}$  for a.e.  $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$ ,

from what (8.83) follows. On the other hand, using (8.81) and (8.85) together, we have

$$\int_{\Sigma} \varphi \beta(\gamma g) \, a \cdot n \, d\sigma = \lim_{\alpha \to 0} \int_{\Sigma} [\varphi \beta(\gamma_{\alpha} g) \, a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha} J_{\alpha} \, d\sigma_{\alpha},$$

which implies

(8.86)

$$[\beta(\gamma_{\alpha}g) a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha}J_{\alpha} \rightharpoonup \beta(\gamma g) a \cdot n \quad * \sigma(L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma), L^{1}_{\text{c}}(\Sigma)).$$

Repeating the same argument with  $g := a \cdot n$  and using that  $J_{\alpha} \to I$  uniformly, we get

$$[\beta(a \cdot n) a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha} \rightharpoonup \beta(a \cdot n) a \cdot n \quad * \sigma(L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma), L^{1}_{\text{c}}(\Sigma)),$$

for any  $\beta \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ . Choosing  $\beta(s) = 1$  and  $\beta(s) = s$ , we classically deduce that  $[a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha} \to a \cdot n$ a.e. on  $\Sigma$ . We finally conclude to (8.84) by gathering that last information with (8.86) written for  $\beta(s) = s$  and  $\beta(s) = s^2$ .

Remark 8.31. During the proof, we have in fact established that

 $[0, \alpha_{\mathcal{O}}] \to L^1(\Sigma); \quad \alpha \mapsto [\gamma_{\alpha}g \, a \cdot n] \circ \theta_{\alpha}$ 

is continuous.

**Lemma 8.32.** We make the additional assumptions (8.78) and (8.79). If Y is an almost everywhere flow associated to (8.6), then the function  $t_{\mathbf{b}} \in L(\mathcal{O})$  is a renormalized solution to the equation

(8.87) 
$$a \cdot \nabla t_{\mathbf{b}} = 1 \quad in \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-} t_{\mathbf{b}} = 0 \quad on \quad \Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}.$$

Proof of Lemma 8.32. Step 1. We fix  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  and we recall that  $\beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(Y_s(y))) = \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) + s)$  for any  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$ . For any  $\varphi \in C^1_c(\mathcal{O})$ , we may compute

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta'(t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) + s)\varphi(y) \, dy &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) + s)\varphi(y) \, dy \\ &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(Y_s(y)))\varphi(y) \, dy \\ &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(y))\varphi(Y_{-s}(y))e^{-\int_{-s}^0 (\operatorname{div} a)(Y_{\tau}(y))d\tau} \, dy \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}(y))[-a \cdot \nabla \varphi - (\operatorname{div} a)\varphi](Y_{-s}(y))e^{-\int_{-s}^0 (\operatorname{div} a)(Y_{\tau}(y))d\tau} \, dy. \end{split}$$

Taking s = 0, we conclude to

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta'(t_{\mathbf{b}})\varphi \, dy = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}) [-a \cdot \nabla \varphi - (\operatorname{div} a)\varphi] \, dy,$$

which is nothing but the distributional formulation of the equation

$$a \cdot \nabla \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}}) = \beta'(t_{\mathbf{b}}).$$

That last family of equations is the renormalized formulation of equation (8.87) in the domain. Step 2. Using lemma 8.30 with  $g := \beta(t_{\mathbf{b}})$ , we have

$$\gamma_{\alpha}\beta(t_{\mathbf{b}})\circ\theta_{\alpha}\to\beta(\gamma t_{\mathbf{b}})$$
 a.e. on  $\Sigma$ .

Using Lemma 8.29, we also have

$$\gamma_{\alpha}\beta(t_{\mathbf{b}})\circ\theta_{\alpha}\to 0$$
 a.e. on  $\Sigma_{-}\cap\mathcal{Y}$ 

Both together, we find  $\gamma_{-}t_{\mathbf{b}} = 0$  on  $\Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}$ .

We establish the main result of this section.

**Theorem 8.33** (characteristics method). Assume that Y is an almost everywhere flow associated to (8.6) with a satisfying (8.73). For any  $g_0 \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Sigma_-)$ , T > 0,  $b \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , the function

(8.88) 
$$\bar{g}(t,y) := g_0(Y_{-t}(y))e^{-\int_0^t b(Y_{\tau-t}(y)) d\tau} \mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} + \mathfrak{g}(t - t_{\mathbf{b}}(y), y_{\mathbf{b}}(y))e^{-\int_0^{t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} b(Y_{\tau-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}(y)) d\tau} \mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}$$

is the unique solution in  $C([0,T]; L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{O})) \cap L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$  to the evolution transport equation

(8.89) 
$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = 0 \quad on \quad (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}, \\ \gamma_{-}g = \mathfrak{g} \quad on \quad (0,T) \times \Sigma_{-}, \quad g(0,\cdot) = g_{0} \quad on \quad \mathcal{O}. \end{cases}$$

First proof of Theorem 8.33. We additionally assume that (8.75), (8.78) and (8.79) hold, that  $\mathfrak{g} \in C((0,T) \times \Sigma_{-})$ , supp  $\mathfrak{g} \subset (0,T) \times (\Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y})$  and  $b \in C(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , and we mostly repeat the proof of [255, Prop. 1]. From the above definition, for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$  and any  $t \in (0,\infty)$ , we have

(8.90) 
$$\bar{g}(t+s,Y_s(y))e^{\int_0^s b(Y_\tau(y))d\tau} = \bar{g}(t,y), \quad \forall s \ge -t$$

Let us then fix  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$  and let us extend  $\overline{g}$  and  $\varphi$  by 0 outside of  $\mathcal{O}$ . We compute

$$\begin{aligned} 0 &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t,y)\varphi(t,y) \, dy dt \\ &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t+s,Y_s(y)) e^{\int_0^s b(Y_\tau(y))d\tau} \varphi(t,y) \, dy dt \\ &= \frac{d}{ds} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t,y)\varphi(t-s,Y_{-s}(y)) e^{\int_0^s (b-\operatorname{div} a)(Y_\tau(y))ds} \, dy dt \\ &= \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t,y) \frac{d}{ds} [\varphi(t-s,Y_{-s}(y)) e^{\int_0^s (b-\operatorname{div} a)(Y_\tau(y))ds}] \, dy dt \\ &= \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t,y) [-\partial_t \varphi - a \cdot \nabla \varphi + (b-\operatorname{div} a)\varphi](t-s,Y_{-s}(y)) \, dy dt, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used the relation (8.90) in the second line and the change of variables property (8.75) in the third line. Taking s = 0, we get

$$0 = \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \bar{g}(t, y) [-\partial_t \varphi - a \cdot \nabla \varphi + (b - \operatorname{div} a) \varphi](t, y) \, dy dt,$$

which exactly means that  $\bar{g}$  is a solution to equation (8.89) in the distributional sense. Now, because  $t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) > 0$  for any  $y \in \mathcal{Y}$ , we have  $\bar{g}(0, y) = g_0(y)$ . Take t > 0, and for  $\alpha \in (0, \alpha_{\mathcal{O}})$ , let us denote  $A_{\alpha} := \{y \in \Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}; t_{\mathbf{b}} \circ \theta_{\alpha}(y) < t\}$ , so that

$$\bar{g}(t,\theta_{\alpha}(y)) = \mathfrak{g}(t-t_{\mathbf{b},\alpha}(y),y_{\mathbf{b},\alpha}(y))e^{-\int_{0}^{t_{\mathbf{b},\alpha}(y)}b(Y_{\tau-t_{\mathbf{b},\alpha}(y)}(\theta_{\alpha}(y))\,d\tau} \quad \text{on} \quad A_{\alpha}$$

where we use the shorthands  $t_{\mathbf{b},\alpha} := t_{\mathbf{b}} \circ \theta_{\alpha}$  and  $y_{\mathbf{b},\alpha} := y_{\mathbf{b}} \circ \theta_{\alpha}$ . From  $\theta_{\alpha'}(y) \to y$  as  $\alpha' \to 0$  when  $y \in \Sigma$  and Lemma 8.29, we deduce

$$\bar{g}(t, \theta_{\alpha'}(\cdot)) \to \mathfrak{g}(t, \cdot) \text{ as } \alpha' \to 0,$$

on  $A_{\alpha}$  for any fixed  $\alpha > 0$ . Because  $\bigcup_{\alpha>0} A_{\alpha} = \Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}$ , the same convergence holds on  $\Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}$ . On the other hand, we have  $\gamma_{\alpha} \bar{g} \circ \theta_{\alpha} \to \gamma \bar{g}$  as  $\alpha \to 0$  a.e. on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_{0}$ , from Lemma 8.30. We deduce that  $\gamma \bar{g} = \mathfrak{g}$  on  $\Sigma_{-} \cap \mathcal{Y}$ .

Second proof of Theorem 8.33. We do not make any additional assumption and we mainly repeat the proof presented in [204, Sec. 3]. Consider the unique solution  $g \in C([0,T]; L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})) \cap L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \mathcal{O})$  to the transport equation (8.89). Regularizing by convolution

$$g_{\varepsilon} := g *_{t,x,\varepsilon} \rho_{\varepsilon},$$

for a time and space dependent mollifier sequence  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$  similarly as in (8.20), we have  $g_{\varepsilon} \in C^1([0,T] \times$  $\overline{\mathcal{O}}$ ) and

$$\frac{\partial g_{\varepsilon}}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g_{\varepsilon} + bg_{\varepsilon} = R_{\varepsilon} \text{ on } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O},$$

with the usual commutator  $R_{\varepsilon} := [a \cdot \nabla g + bg, \rho_{\varepsilon}]$ . We know from a classical time and space variant of Lemma 8.5 (see also [139, Lem. II.1], [271, Lem. 1], [70, Lem. 3.1] and the proof in [204, Sec. 3]) that  $R_{\varepsilon} \to 0$  in  $L^1$ . Because  $g_{\varepsilon}$  is smooth and Y is an almost everywhere flow, we may set  $H^{\sharp}(s, y) := H(t + s, Y_s(y)), \mathfrak{B}(s, y) := \int_0^s b(Y_{\tau}(y))d\tau$  and compute

$$\frac{d}{ds}[(g_{\varepsilon}^{\sharp}e^{\mathfrak{B}})(s,y)] = (R_{\varepsilon}^{\sharp}e^{\mathfrak{B}})(s,y),$$

from what we get

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{g}_{\varepsilon}(t,y) &:= g_{\varepsilon}(t,y) - g_{\varepsilon}(0,Y_{-t}(y))e^{\mathfrak{B}(-t,y)}\mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} - g_{\varepsilon}(t-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y),y_{\mathbf{b}}(y))e^{\mathfrak{B}(-t_{\mathbf{b}(y)},y)}\mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} (R_{\varepsilon}^{\sharp}e^{\mathfrak{B}})(s,y)ds\mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} + \int_{t-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}^{t} (R_{\varepsilon}^{\sharp}e^{\mathfrak{B}})(s,y)ds\mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}, \end{split}$$

for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$  and any t > 0 and where we use (8.77) for getting rid of the set  $\{y \in \mathcal{O}; t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) = t\}$ . For  $T, \rho > 0$  and setting  $\mathcal{U}_{T,\rho} := (0,T) \times (\mathcal{O} \cap B_{\rho})$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{T,\varrho}} |\widetilde{g}_{\varepsilon}(t,y)| \, dy dt \leq T \int_{\mathcal{U}_{T,\varrho}} |(R_{\varepsilon}^{\sharp} e^{\mathfrak{B}})(s,y)| dy ds$$
$$\leq T e^{(C+\|b\|_{L^{\infty}})T} \int_{\mathcal{U}_{T,\varrho}} |R_{\varepsilon}(s,y)| dy ds$$

from the near-incompressibility condition (8.74) of the flow. From Proposition 8.10 and Remark 8.11, we know that

$$\begin{split} g_{\varepsilon}(t,\cdot) &\to g(t,\cdot) \quad \text{in} \quad L^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}) \quad \text{as} \quad \varepsilon \to 0, \quad \text{for any} \quad t \in [0,T]; \\ g_{\varepsilon|\Sigma_{-}} &\to \gamma_{-}g = \mathfrak{g} \quad \text{in} \quad L^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma_{-}) \quad \text{as} \quad \varepsilon \to 0. \end{split}$$

Passing to the limit, we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{T,\rho}} |g(t,y) - g_0(Y_{-t}(y))e^{\mathfrak{B}(-t,y)}\mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} - \mathfrak{g}(t - t_{\mathbf{b}}(y), y_{\mathbf{b}}(y)e^{\mathfrak{B}(-t_{\mathbf{b}(y)},y)}\mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}|dtdy = 0,$$
  
or any  $T, \rho > 0$ , what is nothing but (8.88).

for any  $T, \rho > 0$ , what is nothing but (8.88).

Corollary 8.34 (Representation formula). Under the assumptions of Lemma 8.14 in a smooth domain  $\mathcal{O} \neq \mathbb{R}^D$ , for any  $\lambda > \lambda_{a,b,p}$ ,  $G \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$ , the unique solution  $g \in L^p(\mathcal{O})$  to the stationary transport equation (8.29) (with g = 0) satisfies

(8.91) 
$$g(y) = \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} (S_b(t)G)(y) dt, \quad \text{for a.e} \ y \in \mathcal{O}$$

with  $S_b$  is defined by (8.49) in which formula Y and  $t_b$  stand for the characteristics and backward exit time defined just as above.

Proof of Corollary 8.34. That is nothing but (2.13).

Adapting the second proof of Theorem 8.33, we obtain a more accurate characterization of the backward exit time  $t_{\mathbf{b}}$  with more general assumptions on the vector field.

**Lemma 8.35.** Assume that Y is an almost everywhere flow associated to (8.6) with a satisfying (8.73). The backward exit time  $t_{\mathbf{b}}$  is the unique renormalized solution in  $L(\mathcal{O})$  to the backward exit time problem

$$(8.92) a \cdot \nabla \tau = 1 \quad in \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}\tau = 0 \quad on \quad \Sigma_{-}.$$

We also have

(8.93) 
$$t_{\mathbf{b}} = \int_0^\infty S_0(t) \mathbf{1} dt,$$

where 1 stands for the unit function in  $\mathcal{O}$  and  $S_0$  is defined by (8.49) with b = 0 and in which formula Y and  $t_{\mathbf{b}}$  stand for the characteristics and backward exit time defined just as above.

Proof of Lemma 8.35. Step 1. Existence. From Lemma 8.12, for any  $\lambda > \lambda_{\infty}^* := 0$ , there exists a (unique) solution  $\tau_{\lambda} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  to the truncated backward exit time problem

$$\lambda \tau_{\lambda} + a \cdot \nabla \tau_{\lambda} = 1$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-} \tau_{\lambda} = 0$  on  $\Sigma_{-}$ .

From the weak maximum principle, we have  $\tau_{\lambda} \geq 0$ . As a consequence, for  $0 < \lambda < \lambda'$ , we have

$$\lambda(\tau_{\lambda} - \tau_{\lambda'} + a \cdot \nabla(\tau_{\lambda} - \tau_{\lambda'}) = (\lambda' - \lambda)\tau_{\lambda'} \ge 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}(\tau_{\lambda} - \tau_{\lambda'}) = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_{-}$$

From the weak maximum principle again, we deduce that  $\tau_{\lambda} - \tau_{\lambda'} \geq 0$ , and  $(\tau_{\lambda_n})$  is an increasing sequence when  $\lambda_n \searrow 0$ . We set  $\tau := \lim_{n \to \infty} \tau_{\lambda_n}$ , so that  $\tau \in L(\mathcal{O})$  is a nonnegative renormalized solution to the backward exit time problem.

Step 2. Characterization. By definition, for any  $\beta \in C^1_*(\mathbb{R}), \beta(0) = 0$ , the function  $\tau$  satisfies

 $a \cdot \nabla \beta(\tau) = \beta'(\tau)$  in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $\gamma_{-}\beta(\tau) = 0$  on  $\Sigma_{-}$ .

With the notations of (8.20), we define  $b_{\varepsilon} := \beta(\tau) *_{\varepsilon} \rho_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $B_{\varepsilon} := \beta'(\tau) *_{\varepsilon} \rho_{\varepsilon}$ , and thanks to Lemma 8.5, we have thus

$$a \cdot \nabla b_{\varepsilon} = B_{\varepsilon} + r_{\varepsilon} \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O}),$$

with

$$b_{\varepsilon} \to \beta(\tau), \quad B_{\varepsilon} \to \beta'(\tau), \quad r_{\varepsilon} \to 0,$$

respectively in  $L^p_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ ,  $L^p_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  for any  $p \in [1, \infty)$ . Because then

$$\frac{d}{ds}b_{\varepsilon}\circ Y_s = (a\cdot\nabla b_{\varepsilon})(Y_s) = (B_{\varepsilon} + r_{\varepsilon})(Y_s),$$

and defining

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{b}_{t,\varepsilon}(y) &:= \left\{ b_{\varepsilon}(Y_{-t}(y)) + \int_{-t}^{0} B_{\varepsilon}(Y_{s}(y)) \, ds \right\} \mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} \\ &+ \Big\{ (\gamma_{-}b_{\varepsilon})(y_{\mathbf{b}}(y))) + \int_{-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}^{0} B_{\varepsilon}(Y_{s}(y)) \, ds \Big\} \mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} \end{split}$$

we have

$$b_{\varepsilon}(y) - \widetilde{b}_{t,\varepsilon}(y) = R_{t,\varepsilon} := \int_{-t}^{0} r_{\varepsilon}(Y_s(y)) \, ds \mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} + \int_{-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}^{0} r_{\varepsilon}(Y_s(y)) \, ds \mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}.$$

Arguing similarly as in the second proof of Theorem 8.33, we have  $\tilde{b}_{t,\varepsilon} \to \tilde{b}_t$  and  $R_{t,\varepsilon} \to 0$  in  $L^1(\mathcal{U}_{\rho,T})$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , with

$$\widetilde{b}_t(y) := \Big\{\beta(\tau(Y_{-t}(y))) + \int_{-t}^0 \beta'(\tau(Y_s(y))) \, ds \Big\} \mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} + \int_{-t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}^0 \beta'(\tau(Y_s(y))) \, ds \Big\} \mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)}.$$

We deduce that

$$\beta(\tau(y)) = \widetilde{b}_t(y), \text{ for a.e. } t > 0, y \in \mathcal{O}.$$

Choosing a sequence  $(\beta_n)$  of renormalizing function in  $C^1_*(\mathbb{R})$  such that  $0 \leq \beta_n(s) \nearrow s$  and  $0 \leq \beta'_n(s) \nearrow 1$  locally uniformly, writing the above equation for  $\beta = \beta_n$  and passing to the limit  $n \to \infty$ , we obtain

$$\tau(y) = \left\{\tau(Y_{-t}(y)) + t\right\} \mathbf{1}_{t < t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)} + t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) \mathbf{1}_{t > t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)},$$

and in particular  $\tau = t_{\mathbf{b}}$  a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . That implies that  $t_{\mathbf{b}}$  is the unique renormalized solution to the backward exit time problem (8.92). From Corollary 8.34, for any  $\lambda > 0$ , we have

$$au_{\lambda} = \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} S_{0}(t) \mathbf{1} dt$$
 a.e on  $\mathcal{O}$ ,

and we deduce (8.93) by passing to the limit  $\lambda \searrow 0$  in that identity.

## 8.5. On the Krein-Rutman theorem for the transport equation with kernel terms.

In this section we carry on our analysis of the transport equation with kernel term (8.1)-(8.3) for which we establish a Krein-Rutman result under strong positivity assumption on the kernel acting on the domain. As in section 8.3, we assume that  $a, b, \mathcal{K}$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  satisfy the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62) and (8.63) for some weight function  $m : \bar{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$  and some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty)$ .

On the kernel  $\mathscr{K}$ , we make the additional strong positivity hypothesis: for any  $x \in \mathcal{O}$ , there exist  $r_x, \eta_x > 0$  such that

(8.94) 
$$\forall f \ge 0, \ \forall y \in B(x, r_x), \quad \mathscr{K}[f](y) \ge \eta_x \int_{B(x, r_x)} f_* dy_*$$

and

(8.95) 
$$\exists x_0, \quad a, b \in L^{\infty}(B(x_0, r_0)), \quad r_0 := r_{x_0},$$

as well as one of the two following regularity assumptions

(8.96) 
$$\mathscr{K} \in \mathcal{K}(L^p_m(\mathcal{O})) \text{ or } \mathscr{K} : L^p_m(\mathcal{O}) \to L^{p_1}(\mathcal{O}) \cap L^p_{m_1}(\mathcal{O}),$$

with  $p_1 > p$  and  $m_1/m \to \infty$  when  $y \to \infty$ .

We thus consider the operator

(8.97) 
$$\mathcal{L}f = -a \cdot \nabla f - bf + \mathscr{K}[f] = -\operatorname{div}(af) - Kf + \mathscr{K}[f]$$

with  $K := b - \operatorname{div} a \ge 0$ , which is complemented with the boundary condition

(8.98) 
$$\gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}}[f] + \mathscr{R}_{\Sigma}[\gamma_{+}f] \text{ on } \Sigma_{-}.$$

More precisely, we define  $\mathcal{L}$  in the Banach space  $L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$  with domain

$$D(\mathcal{L}) \subset \{ f \in L^1(\mathcal{O}); \, a \cdot \nabla f \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\bar{\mathcal{O}}), \, \gamma_- f = \mathscr{R}[f, \gamma_+ f] \}.$$

Notice that because of Section 8.1 the trace function is well defined.

**Example.** The nonlocal operator with a drift

(8.99) 
$$\partial_t f = -a \,\partial_x f - b + \mathscr{K}[f] \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_- f = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_-,$$

with  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}$  a bounded interval,  $a \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $a' \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $b \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , and thus the boundary kernel is  $\mathscr{R} \equiv 0$ . Motivated by some non-local reaction-diffusion models, this problem was recently investigated in [109, 118, 249]. It is also used in the study of selection-mutation models in changing environment, see the even newer works [162, 207].

We start by checking that with the above assumptions, the conditions (H1)–(H5) presented in the abstract part hold true.

**Condition (H1).** From Proposition 8.26, we know that for any  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$  the stationary problem

$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})g = G \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}g = \mathscr{R}[g, \gamma_{+}g] \text{ on } \Sigma_{-},$$

has a unique solution. More precisely, the associated inverse operator denoted by  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}$  (without reference to the boundary operator  $\mathscr{R}$ ) satisfies  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}: L^p_m \to L^p_m$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{L}}G \ge 0$  if  $G \ge 0$ .

**Condition (H2).** We first consider the case when  $\mathscr{R}_{\mathcal{O}} \equiv 0$  and we denote by  $\mathcal{L}_0$  the associated generator. We fix  $f_0 \in C_c^2(\mathcal{O})$ , such that  $\int_{\mathcal{B}_0} f_0 dy = 1$ ,  $f_0 > 0$  on  $\mathcal{B}_0$ ,  $\operatorname{supp} f_0 = \overline{\mathcal{B}}_0$ , as well as

$$\|f_0^{-1}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_{\varepsilon})} = \varepsilon^{-2}, \quad \|\nabla f_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0 \setminus \mathcal{B}_{\varepsilon})} = \varepsilon, \quad \forall \varepsilon \in (0, 1/2),$$

where we denote  $\mathcal{B}_{\varepsilon} := B(x_0, (1 - \varepsilon)r_0)$ . We also define  $C_0 := ||f_0||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)}$  and  $C_1 := ||\nabla f_0||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)}$ , both may be bounded by a constant which only depends on  $r_0$  and d. Because of (8.94), we have

$$\mathscr{K}[f_0](y) \ge \eta_0 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0} \ge \frac{\eta_0}{C_0} f_0.$$

We observe that  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L}_0)$  and we compute

(8.100) 
$$\mathcal{L}_0 f_0 \ge -\|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0} - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_0 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0} + \eta_0 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0} \ge \kappa_0 f_0,$$

if  $\kappa_0 := \eta_0 / C_0 - \|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 / C_0 - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} \ge 0$ . More generally, we have

$$(8.101) \qquad \qquad \mathcal{L}_0 f_0 \ge -\|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_{\varepsilon}} - \|a\|_{L^{\infty}} \varepsilon \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0 \setminus \mathcal{B}_{\varepsilon}} - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} f_0 + \eta_0 \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}_0} \ge \kappa_0 f_0,$$

with  $\kappa_0 := -\|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 \varepsilon^{-2} - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} \in \mathbb{R}$  when  $\|a\|_{L^{\infty}} \varepsilon \leq \eta_0$ . Depending on how  $\eta_0 > 0$  is large, we obtain in that way two constructive lower bounds of  $\mathcal{I}$  thanks to Lemma 2.4-(ii) and we have thus established that  $\mathcal{L}_0$  satisfies (H2). Because  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L}_0)$ , we have  $S_{\mathcal{L}_0}(t)f_0 \geq e^{\kappa_0 t}f_0$  for any  $t \geq 0$ , from Remark 2.5-(2). On the other hand, we observe that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) \geq S_{\mathcal{L}_0}(t)$  for any  $t \geq 0$ , from the weak maximum principle mentioned in Remark 8.24-(3). These two last observations together imply  $S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0 \geq e^{\kappa_0 t}f_0$ , for any  $t \geq 0$ . We deduce from Lemma 2.4-(iv) that (H2) holds.

Condition (H3). We introduce the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  associated to the transport equation

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + a \cdot \nabla g + bg = 0, \quad \gamma_{-}g = \mathscr{R}[\gamma_{+}g],$$

which is well defined thanks to Corollary 8.25 and satisfies  $||S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)g_0||_{L_m^p} \leq e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}t}||g_0||_{L_m^p}$  for any  $t \geq 0$ and  $g_0 \in L_m^p$  with  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := ||\langle \varpi_- \rangle||_{L^{\infty}} + M_{\mathscr{R}}/p$  because of the a priori estimate (8.65) particularized to the present case (in particular where we can take  $\varepsilon_1 = 0$  because the influx function is  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ here). We formulate the first hypothesis

(8.102) 
$$\eta_0 > \|\langle \varpi_- \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}} C_0 + M_{\mathscr{R}} C_0 / p + \|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_0,$$

with the same definitions as above for  $\mathcal{B}_0$ ,  $C_0$  and  $C_1$ , so that  $\kappa_0 > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  because of (8.100). In a second case, we assume

(8.103)  $\mathscr{R} \equiv 0, \ \mathcal{O}$  is bounded and there exists  $T_{\mathcal{O}}$  such that  $t_{\mathbf{b}}(y) \leq T_{\mathcal{O}}$  for a.e.  $y \in \mathcal{O}$ .

In that case, the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  is explicitly given by

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0)(y) = \begin{cases} f_0(Y_{-t}(y))\exp(-\int_0^t K(Y_{\tau-t}(y))d\tau), & \text{if } t \in (0, t_{\mathbf{b}}(y)) \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

and in particular  $S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f = 0$  for any f and any  $t > T_{\mathcal{O}}$ . We immediately deduce  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} = -\infty$  and thus  $\kappa_0 > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  because we have established that  $\kappa_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ . We next define  $\mathcal{A}f := \mathscr{K}[f]$ . Using Lemma 2.8 and Remark 2.9-(2) or Lemma 2.13 and Remark 2.14-(1) depending on the assumption (8.96) made on  $\mathscr{K}$ , we deduce that the condition **(H3)** holds in both cases discussed above. Under the first condition in (8.96), we conclude to the existence of eigenvalue triplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times L_m^p \times L_{m-1}^{p'}$ . Under the second condition in (8.96), we may also get the same conclusion by by using [337, Cor. 1 of Thm. II.9.9] when p = 1 or by observing that the dual problem is similar to the primal problem when p > 1 and thus we may apply the same arguments for the dual problem as those explained above for the primal problem.

Condition (H4). Let us consider  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$  and  $0 \leq f \in L^p_{m_{\mathcal{O}}}(\mathcal{O})$  a (renormalized) solution to

$$\lambda f + a \cdot \nabla f + bf - \mathscr{K}[f] = F \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}[f, \gamma_{+}f] \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_{-},$$

with  $0 \leq F \in L^p_m(\mathcal{O})$ . If  $f \not\equiv 0$ , there exists  $x_1 \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $\int_{B(x_1,r_1)} f(z) dz > 0$ . From (8.94), we deduce

$$\mathscr{K}[f](y) \ge \int_{B(x_1, r_1)} \kappa(y, z) f(z) \, dz > 0, \quad \forall \, y \in B(x_1, r_1)$$

Now, we argue similarly as during the proof of Lemma 8.14 and in particular we use the same notations. For  $A \subset B(x_1, r_1)$ , we define the solution  $0 \le \varphi \in L_{m^{-1}}^{p'} \cap L^{\infty}$  to the equation

$$\lambda \varphi - \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) + b\varphi = \mathbf{1}_A \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_+ \varphi = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_+,$$

thanks to Lemma 8.12 and Lemma 8.13, and we observe that  $\varphi \neq 0$  on  $B(x_1, r_1)$  if |A| > 0. For the renormalizing function  $\beta_{\delta}$  and a truncation function  $\chi_R$ , we compute

$$0 \geq \int_{\Sigma} a \cdot n\beta_{\delta}(\gamma f) \gamma \varphi \chi_{R}$$
  
= 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} [\beta_{\delta}'(f)(F + \mathscr{K}[f])\varphi - \beta_{\delta}(f)\mathbf{1}_{A}]\chi_{R}$$
  
+ 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\beta_{\delta}(f) - f\beta_{\delta}'(f))(\lambda + b)\varphi \chi_{R} + \int_{\mathcal{O}} \varphi \beta(f)\frac{a}{R} \cdot (\nabla \chi)_{R}.$$

Passing first to the limit  $R \to \infty$  and next to the limit  $\delta \to 0$ , we deduce

$$0 \ge \int_{\mathcal{O}} [(F + \mathscr{K}[f])\varphi - f\mathbf{1}_A],$$

so that in particular

L

$$\int_{A} f \, dy \ge \int_{B(x_1, r_1)} \varphi \mathscr{K}[f] > 0.$$

This being true for any  $A \subset B(x_1, r_1)$ , we deduce f > 0 a.e. on  $B(x_1, r_1)$ . By a classical continuity argument, we conclude that f > 0 a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . We have thus established **(H4)** for  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$  from what we immediately and classically deduce the general case  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ .

**Condition (H5).** Assume that  $(\lambda, f) \in \mathbb{C} \times D(\mathcal{L})$  satisfies

$$\mathcal{L}|f| = (\Re e\lambda)|f|$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $\mathscr{R}[|f|, \gamma_+|f|] = \gamma_-|f|$  on  $\Sigma_-$ ,

and

$$|f| = \Re e(\mathrm{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f \quad \mathrm{in} \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \mathscr{R}[|f|,\gamma_+|f|] = \Re e(\mathrm{sign}\gamma_-f)\mathscr{R}[f,\gamma_+f] \quad \mathrm{on} \quad \Sigma_-$$

From (H4) and the first identity, we know that |f| > 0 a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Using the second identity, we get

$$\mathscr{K}[|f|] = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathscr{K}[f].$$

Writing  $f = e^{i\alpha}|f|$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} k|f_*|(1-\cos(\alpha-\alpha_*))dy_*=0 \quad \text{a.e. on } \mathcal{O}.$$

Using (8.94), we deduce

$$\int_{B(y,r_{\mathcal{O}})} |f_*| (1 - \cos(\alpha - \alpha_*)) dy_* = 0,$$

and thus  $\alpha = \alpha_*$  a.e. on  $\mathcal{O} \times \mathcal{O}$ . That means f = u|f|, for a constant  $u = \mathbb{S}^1$ , that completes the proof of the fact that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the reverse Kato's inequality condition (H5).

We summarize our analysis in the following result which is a straightforward consequence of the above checked conditions together with Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13, Theorem 5.16 and Theorem 5.23. We state the available result in that situation.

**Theorem 8.36.** We assume that  $a, b, \mathcal{K}$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  satisfy the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62) and (8.63) for some weight function  $m: \overline{\mathcal{O}} \to [1, \infty)$  and some exponent  $p \in [1, \infty)$ . Consider the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  associated to the transport equation (8.1)-(8.3) through Corollary 8.25. We assume further that  $\mathcal{K}$  satisfies the strong positivity conditions (8.94) together with (8.95) and the first compactness property formulated in (8.96). We finally assume that (8.102) holds or (8.103) holds. In both cases, the conclusion (C3) holds as well as the ergodicity (E2) in  $L^{1}_{\phi_{1}}$ .

We are not aware of any similar result for such a general transport equation, see however the next sections where more specific transport like equations are discussed. We do not try to improve the convergence result in the general case, but rather we aim to make one step further in the following particular situation where Doblin approach may be used.

**Doblin condition.** We suppose here that  $\mathcal{O}$  is bounded,  $K \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}^* \mathbf{1} = \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma} \mathbf{1} = \mathbf{1}$ , and  $k(y, y_*) \geq k_0 > 0$ . We aim at establishing the Doblin condition

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(T)f_0 \ge \kappa \langle f_0, \mathbf{1} \rangle,$$

which is (6.2) with  $\psi_0 = \mathbf{1}$  and  $g_0 = \kappa \mathbf{1}$ . From (8.64) we have

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f dy = \int_{\mathcal{O}} f K dy \ge -\|K\|_{\infty} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f dy$$

and so

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f(t,y) \, dy \ge e^{-\|K\|_{\infty} t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_0(y) \, dy.$$

Now we define, for  $\varphi_0 \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O}), \, \varphi_0 \geq 0, \, \int \varphi_0 = 1$ , the solution  $\varphi$  to the equation

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \varphi + \operatorname{div}(a\varphi) = 0, \\ \gamma_+ \varphi = \mathcal{R}^*_{\Sigma}[\gamma_- \varphi]. \end{cases}$$

We have

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\mathcal{O}}\varphi=0,$$
 and so  $\int_{\mathcal{O}}\varphi(t,y)\,dy=\int_{\mathcal{O}}\varphi_0(y)\,dy=1,$ 

and

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f\varphi = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \mathscr{K}[f]\varphi - \int_{\mathcal{O}} Kf\varphi \ge k_0 \int_{\mathcal{O}} f - \|K\|_{\infty} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f\varphi.$$

We deduce from Grönwall's inequality that, for any fixed T > 0,

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f(T,y)\varphi_0(y) \, dy \ge e^{-\|K\|_{\infty}t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_0(y)\varphi_0(y) \, dy + k_0 \int_0^T e^{-(T-t)\|K\|_{\infty}} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f(t,y) \, dy dt$$
$$\ge k_0 T e^{-T\|K\|_{\infty}} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_0(y) \, dy =: \kappa \langle f_0, \mathbf{1} \rangle.$$

This is nothing but the Doblin condition (6.2) since  $\varphi_0$  is any non-negative function in  $C_c^1(\mathcal{O})$  with  $\int \varphi_0 = 1$ .

In order to verify (6.3) in a quantitative way, we suppose that the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62) and (8.63) are verified with the weight function m = 1 and the exponent p = 1. Note that in this case we have  $\varpi = K \ge 0$ . The first condition in (8.35) then imposes that  $K \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , and (8.102) reads

$$\eta_0 > \|\langle K \rangle\|_{L^{\infty}} C_0 + M_{\mathscr{R}} C_0 + \|a\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_1 - \|b\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{B}_0)} C_0$$

 $\mathcal{R}_{\Sigma}^* \mathbf{1} = \mathcal{R}_{\Sigma} \mathbf{1} = \mathbf{1},$ 

We also assume that

(8.104)

and

$$(8.105) \qquad \forall y, y_* \in \mathcal{O}, \quad k_0 \le k(y, y_*) \le k_1$$

for some  $k_1 > k_0 > 0$ ,

**Theorem 8.37.** We assume that  $\mathcal{O}$  is bounded and that the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62) and (8.63) are satisfied by a, b,  $\mathcal{K}$  and  $\mathcal{R}$  for the weight function m = 1 and the exponent p = 1. We assume further that  $\mathcal{K}$  satisfies the strong positivity conditions (8.94) together with (8.95) and the first compactness property formulated in (8.96). We finally assume that (8.102), (8.104) and (8.105) are satisfied. Then the exponential convergence in (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds in  $L^1$  with constructive constants C and  $\omega$ .

Proof of Theorem 8.37. We work in  $X = L^1(\mathcal{O})$  and we normalize  $\phi_1$  by  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ . We have proved above that (6.2) holds true with  $\psi_0 = \mathbf{1}$  and  $g_0 = \kappa \mathbf{1}$  for some explicit  $\kappa > 0$ , recalling that the assumption that  $K \in L^{\infty}$  is nothing but the first condition in (8.35) when  $m = \mathbf{1}$  and p = 1 since b = K + diva. Due to the normalization  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ , the condition (6.4) holds with  $R_0 = 1$ . It only remains to check the validity of (6.3) in order to be able to apply Theorem 6.2. Since we assume that the conditions (8.35), (8.59), (8.60), (8.61), (8.62) and (8.63) are satisfied for the weight function  $m = \mathbf{1}$  and the exponent p = 1, we have that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1) : L^1 \to L^1$  with  $\|\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^1)} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa_0 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}$ . This yields by duality that  $\mathcal{R}^*_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1) : L^{\infty} \to L^{\infty}$  with  $\|\mathcal{R}^*_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{\infty})} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa_0 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}$ . Since k is bounded by the constant  $k_1$ , we have on the other hand that  $\mathcal{A}^* = \mathscr{K}^* : L^1 \to L^{\infty}$  with  $\|\mathcal{A}^*\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^1, L^{\infty})} \leq k_1$ . We thus get

$$1 = \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \frac{k_1}{\kappa_0 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \|\phi_1\|_{L^1},$$

which yields (6.3) with  $r_0 = \kappa (\kappa_0 - \kappa_B)/k_1$ , and the proof is complete.

130

8.6. A word about the renewal equation. We look at the case  $\mathcal{O} = (0, +\infty)$  and a(y) = 1, which corresponds to the equation

$$\partial_t f + \partial_y f + K f = 0$$

with the boundary condition

(8.106)

(8.107) 
$$(\gamma_{-}f)(t,0) = \int_{0}^{\infty} r_{\mathcal{O}}(y_{*})f(t,y_{*})dy_{*}.$$

This renewal age structured model is standard in structured population dynamics, and the Krein-Rutman theorem is well-known for it, see for instance [34, 158, 187, 196, 338, 358]. The existence and uniqueness of  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  can even be obtained by explicit computations. However, it is not covered by the cases considered in Section 8.5 because  $\mathcal{K} = 0$  here.

The singularity of this transport equation lies in the fact that **(H2)** is only guaranteed by the boundary condition. To fall into our splitting framework, we may replace the boundary condition by a singular source term  $\mathcal{A}f = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}}f)(0)\delta_0$ , where  $\delta_0$  is the Dirac mass at the origin, and write  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{B}$  the generator of the free transport equation with zero flux boundary condition. This forces working in a space of measures, as in [277, 280]. We briefly present an alternative approach, which is more in the spirit of [34, 168] and which consists in working in the Lebesgue space  $L^1$ , first to solve the dual problem in  $L^{\infty} = (L^1)'$  and next to use for instance Doblin's contraction to solve the primal problem.

We assume here that

(8.108)  $0 \le K, r_{\mathcal{O}} \in L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}(0, \infty), \quad (r_{\mathcal{O}} - \alpha K)_{+} \in L^{\infty},$ 

(8.109) 
$$\lim_{y \to \infty} K(y) = +\infty, \quad \liminf_{y \to +\infty} r_{\mathcal{O}}(y) > 0,$$

for some  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , and we verify the usual conditions for the direct or the dual problem.

**Condition (H1).** Under assumption (8.108), the age structured equation (8.106)-(8.107) is wellposed in  $L^1$  thanks to Proposition 8.23 and we may associate to it a positive semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  in  $L^1$ with growth bound  $\omega(S_{\mathcal{L}}) \leq \kappa_1 := ||(r_{\mathcal{O}} - K)_+||_{L^{\infty}}$  thanks to Corollary 8.25. We deduce that **(H1)** holds for the primal problem and thus also for the dual problem thanks to Lemma 2.2 and Lemma 2.3.

Condition (H2). The generator of the dual problem is

$$\mathcal{L}^*\phi = \partial_y \phi - K(y)\phi + \phi(0)r_{\mathcal{O}}(y)$$

with domain  $D(\mathcal{L}^*) \subset W^{1,\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{O})$ . From the second hypothesis in (8.109), there exist  $y_0, \eta_0 \in (0,\infty)$  such that  $r_{\mathcal{O}}(y) \geq \eta_0$  for any  $y \geq y_0$ . We then define

$$\phi_0(y) = \mathbf{1}_{[0,y_0)} + \eta_0(y_1 - y)\mathbf{1}_{[y_0,y_1)}, \quad y_1 := y_0 + 1/\eta_0,$$

and we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 &= r_{\mathcal{O}}(y) - K \geq - \|K - r_{\mathcal{O}}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,y_0)} & \text{on } (0,y_0), \\ \mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 &= r_{\mathcal{O}}(y) - \eta_0 - K \phi_0 \geq - \|K\|_{L^{\infty}(y_0,y_1)} \phi_0 & \text{on } (y_0,y_1), \\ \mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 &= 0 & \text{on } (y_1,\infty), \end{aligned}$$

so that in the three case  $\mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 \geq \kappa_0 \phi_0$  with  $\kappa_0 := -\max(\|K - r_{\mathcal{O}}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,y_0)}, \|K\|_{L^{\infty}(y_0,y_1)})$ . Using Lemma 2.4-(i), we have thus established that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H2) with constructive constant  $\kappa_0$ .

Condition (H3) on the dual problem. We define the splitting  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{A}^* + \mathcal{B}^*$  with  $\mathcal{A}^* \phi := (\mathcal{R}^*_{\mathcal{O}}\phi)(y) = \phi(0)r_{\mathcal{O}}(y)$ . From the first hypothesis in (8.109), for any  $\kappa_* \leq 0$  there exists  $y_* \in [0, \infty)$  such that  $K(y) \geq -\kappa_*$  for any  $y \geq y_*$ . Defining  $m_* := e^{\kappa_* y} \mathbf{1}_{[0,y_*)} + e^{\kappa_* y_*} \mathbf{1}_{[y_*,\infty)}$ , we compute

$$\mathcal{B}^*m_* = \kappa_* e^{\kappa_* y} \mathbf{1}_{[0,y_*)} - Km_* \le \kappa_* m_*$$

Together with Proposition 8.23 and Corollary 8.25, we deduce that the operator  $\mathcal{B} - \kappa_*$ , with domain  $D(\mathcal{B}) := \{f \in L^1(\mathcal{O}); \partial_y f + Kf \in L^1(\mathcal{O}), f(0) = 0\}$ , generates a contraction semigroup in  $L^1_{m_*}(\mathcal{O})$ , and thus a bounded semigroup in  $L^1(\mathcal{O})$  because  $m_*, m_*^{-1} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ . In other words, we have established that  $\omega(S_{\mathcal{B}}) = -\infty$ . Now, we see that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda) : L^{\infty} \to D(\mathcal{B}^*) \subset W^{1,\infty}_{\text{loc}}([0,\infty))$  is bounded for any  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  and thus  $\mathcal{A}^*\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda) : L^{\infty} \to L^{\infty}$  is compact for any  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ . We deduce from Lemma 2.8 and Remark 2.10, that  $\mathcal{L}^*$  satisfies (H3).

Using Lemma 2.8-(1), we conclude to the existence of  $(\lambda_1, \phi_1)$  solution to the dual eigenvalue problem. Now we turn to the existence, uniqueness, and exponential stability of  $f_1 \in L^1$ , by verifying that Doblin's condition (6.2) is satisfied.

**Doblin condition.** Denoting  $S_t := S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)$ , we have from the characteristics method

$$S_t f(y) = f(y-t) e^{-\int_0^t K(y-s)ds} \mathbf{1}_{t < y} + N(t-y) e^{-\int_0^y K(s)ds} \mathbf{1}_{t > y}$$

with  $N(t) = \int_0^\infty r_{\mathcal{O}}(y_*) S_t f(y_*) dy_*$ . Iterating this formula and using the positivity of  $S_t$  we get that for any  $f \ge 0$ 

$$S_{t}f(y) \geq \left(\int_{0}^{t-y} r_{\mathcal{O}}(y_{*})N(t-y-y_{*})e^{-\int_{0}^{y_{*}}K(s)ds}dy_{*}\right)e^{-\int_{0}^{y}K(s)ds}\mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t}$$
$$\geq \left(\int_{0}^{t-y} r_{\mathcal{O}}(t-y-\tau)N(\tau)e^{-\int_{0}^{t-y-\tau}K(s)ds}d\tau\right)e^{-\int_{0}^{y}K(s)ds}\mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t}.$$

Choosing  $t_0 > 2y_0$  so that  $r_{\mathcal{O}}(y) \ge \eta_0 > 0$  for all  $y \ge t_0/2$ , we obtain

$$S_{t_0}f(y) \ge \eta_0 \, e^{-\int_0^{t_0} K(s)ds} \left(\int_0^{t_0/4} N(\tau)d\tau\right) e^{-\int_0^y K(s)ds} \mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t_0/4}$$

From the expression of N(t) we get by duality, using that  $r_{\mathcal{O}} \geq \eta_0 \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}$ , that

$$(8.110) \qquad S_{t_0}f(y) \ge \eta_0^2 e^{-2\int_0^{t_0} K(s)ds} \bigg(\int_0^\infty f(y_*) \bigg(\int_0^{t_0/4} S_\tau^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}(y_*)d\tau\bigg) dy_*\bigg) \mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t_0/4}$$

Applying  $S_{t_1}$  to this inequality we deduce that for any  $t_1 > 0$ 

$$S_{t_0+t_1}f(y) \ge \eta_0^2 e^{-2\int_0^{t_0} K(s)ds} \bigg( \int_0^\infty f(y_*) \bigg( \int_0^{t_0/4} S_\tau^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}(y_*)d\tau \bigg) dy_* \bigg) S_{t_1} \mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t_0/4}$$
$$\ge \eta_0^2 e^{-2\int_0^{t_0} K} e^{-\int_0^{t_1} K} \bigg( \int_0^\infty f(y_*) \bigg( \int_0^{t_0/4} S_\tau^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}(y_*)d\tau \bigg) dy_* \bigg) \mathbf{1}_{t_1 < y < t_0/4+t_1}.$$

On the other hand, replacing f by  $S_{t_1}f$  in (8.110) we obtain

$$(8.111) \quad S_{t_0+t_1}f(y) \ge \eta_0^2 e^{-2\int_0^{t_0} K(s)ds} \left(\int_0^\infty f(y_*) \left(\int_0^{t_0/4} S_{\tau+t_1}^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}(y_*)d\tau\right) dy_*\right) \mathbf{1}_{0 < y < t_0/4}.$$

The fact that  $S_t^*\phi(y) \ge \phi(t+y)e^{-\int_0^t K(y+s)ds}$  ensures that for  $t_1 > y_0$ 

$$S_{t_1}^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)} \ge e^{-\sup_{y \in [0,y_0]} \int_0^{t_1} K(y+s) ds} \mathbf{1}_{[0,y_0]}.$$

All together, we have proved that for any  $t_0 > 4t_1 > 4y_0$  we have

$$S_{t_0+t_1}f(y) \ge c_0 \left(\int_0^\infty f(y_*) \left(\int_0^{t_0/4} S_\tau^* \mathbf{1}(y_*) d\tau\right) dy_*\right) \mathbf{1}_{t_1 < y < t_0/4}$$

for some explicit constant  $c_0$  and all  $f \ge 0$ . This is Doeblin's condition (6.2) with  $T = t_0 + t_1$ , and the functions  $\psi_0 = \int_0^{t_0/4} S_{\tau}^* \mathbf{1} d\tau$  and  $g_0 = c_0 \mathbf{1}_{(t_1, t_0/4)}$ . We are now in position to prove the following result.

**Theorem 8.38.** Under the assumptions (8.108) and (8.109), the renewal equation (8.106)-(8.107) enjoys the conclusions (C3) and (E3<sub>1</sub>) with quantitative rate in  $L^1$ .

Despite the numerous results about the renewal age-structured model, we are not aware of any previous result with a constructive rate of convergence under such general assumptions.

Proof of Theorem 8.38. The conditions (H1), (H2) and (H3) for  $\mathcal{L}^*$  ensure the existence of  $\lambda_1 \geq \kappa_0$  and  $\phi_1 \in L^{\infty}$ ,  $\phi_1 > 0$ , that we normalize by  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ . If we can prove that the conditions (6.2), (6.3) and (6.4) are verified, then the conclusions (C1) and (E3<sub>1</sub>) follow by applying Theorem 6.2. Indeed, the contraction argument in the proof of Theorem 6.2 does not require the existence of  $f_1$  and it can even be used for deriving the existence and uniqueness of  $f_1$ , see Remark 6.4. We have already proved (6.2) with the functions  $\psi_0 = \int_0^{t_0/4} S_{\tau}^* \mathbf{1} \, d\tau$  and  $g_0 = c_0 \mathbf{1}_{(t_1, t_0/4)}$ . For proving (6.3), we start by recalling that  $\phi_1 = \mathcal{R}^*_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_1)\mathcal{A}^*\phi_1 \in W^{1,\infty}_{loc}$  due to the informations

derived on  $\mathcal{R}^*_{\mathcal{B}}$  in **(H3)**. Consequently, there exists  $y_1 > 0$  such that  $\phi_1(y_1) > 1/2$ , and we deduce from  $\phi'_1 \leq (\lambda_1 + K)\phi_1$  that

$$\phi_1(y) \ge \frac{1}{2} e^{-\int_y^{y_1}(\lambda_1 + K)}$$

for all  $y \in (0, y_1)$ . Choosing in the proof of the Doblin condition  $t_0$  such that  $y_1 < t_0/4$ , we obtain that

$$\langle \phi_1, g_0 \rangle \geq \frac{c_0}{2} \int_{y_1/2}^{y_1} e^{-\int_y^{y_1}(\lambda_1 + K)} dy,$$

which gives (6.3). For (6.4), we use that

$$\phi_1 = e^{-\lambda_1 \tau} S_\tau^* \phi_1 \le e^{-\lambda_1 \tau} S_\tau^* \mathbf{1}$$

for any  $\tau > 0$  to deduce that

$$\phi_1 = \frac{4}{t_0} \int_0^{t_0} e^{-\lambda_1 \tau} S_\tau^* \phi_1 d\tau \le \frac{4e^{|\lambda_1|t_0}}{t_0} \psi_0.$$

Finally, we check that the condition (H5') is verified, so that (C3) is valid by virtue of Theorem 5.18 and Remark 5.19. The condition (H5') is actually a direct consequence of the fact that (8.111) is verified for any  $t_0 > 2y_0$  and  $t_1 > 0$  together with the estimate

$$S_{\tau+t_1}^* \mathbf{1}_{(y_0,\infty)}(y) \ge e^{-\int_0^{t_1} K(y+s)ds} > 0$$

for any  $t_1 > y_0$  and  $\tau > 0$ , and all y > 0.

## 9. The growth-fragmentation equation

In this section, we are interested in the growth-fragmentation equation with equal mitosis kernel

(9.1) 
$$\partial_t f(t,x) + \partial_x \big( a(x)f(t,x) \big) + K(x)f(t,x) = 4K(2x)f(t,2x)$$

and to its variant with an additional "growth speed" variable

(9.2) 
$$\partial_t f(t,x,v) + v \partial_x \left( a(x) f(t,x,v) \right) + K(x) f(t,x,v) = 4 \int_1^2 K(2x) \wp(v,v_*) f(t,2x,v_*) dv_*,$$

with x > 0 and  $v \in [1, 2]$ . For both equations, we assume that the total fragmentation rate K is a continuous function defined on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  such that

(9.3) 
$$\exists x_0 > 0, \quad K = 0 \text{ on } (0, 2x_0] \text{ and } K > 0 \text{ on } (2x_0, \infty).$$

This condition ensures that no particle of size less than  $x_0$  can be produced by division, and we thus consider the equations posed on the size space  $(x_0, \infty)$  with zero flux boundary condition  $f(t, x_0) = 0$  or  $f(t, x_0, v) = 0$ . The growth rate *a* is supposed to be positive and globally Lipschitz on  $[x_0, \infty)$ , and we assume that

(9.4) 
$$\lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{xK(x)}{a(x)} = +\infty.$$

For quantifying the positivity of the first eigenvalue, we also make the technical assumption that

(9.5) 
$$\exists k > 0, \quad \lim_{x \to \infty} e^{x^k} K(x) = +\infty.$$

9.1. The mitosis equation with mixing growth rate. We are interested here in the growth-fragmentation equation (9.1) in the case where

(9.6) 
$$\exists x_1 > x_0, \quad a(2x_1) \neq 2a(x_1).$$

As we will see below, this condition ensures some mixing property for the trajectories that guarantees the triviality of the boundary point spectrum.

We work in the space  $X = L_m^1$  with a weight m that can be

(9.7) either 
$$m(x) = x^r$$
,  $r > 1$ , or  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x \frac{K}{a}\right)$ ,  $0 < \eta < 1$ .

Note that due to assumption (9.4), the weight  $\exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  is always stronger than  $x^r$ .

**Theorem 9.1.** Suppose that (9.3), (9.4), (9.5) and (9.6) are satisfied. The first eigentriplet problem admits a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  with the normalization  $||\phi_1|| = \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1$ , and this triplet additionally satisfies  $\lambda_1 > 0$ ,  $f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ . Besides, there are some constructive constants  $C \ge 1$ ,  $\omega > 0$  such that

$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f - \langle \phi_1, f \rangle f_1\|_X \le C e^{-\omega t} \|f - \langle \phi_1, f \rangle f_1\|_X$$

for any  $f \in X$  and  $t \ge 0$ .

This result is contained in the recent paper [354]. The novelty here is that all the constants are obtained constructively, which is not clear in [354]. We also provide what seems to us to be a more direct and comprehensive proof. We also refer to [35, 52, 80, 278] where the same result is obtained under stronger assumptions.

Before starting the proof of Theorem 9.1, let us briefly justify the relevance of the chosen weight functions m in (9.7). The dual operator associated to equation (9.1) is given by

$$\mathcal{L}^*\phi(x) = a(x)\phi'(x) - K(x)\phi(x) + 2K(x)\phi(x/2).$$

For  $m(x) = x^r$ , r > 1, we can compute

(9.8) 
$$\mathcal{L}^* m(x) = \left[ r \frac{a(x)}{x} - (1 - 2^{1-r}) K(x) \right] m(x),$$

and for  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right), \, 0 < \eta < 1,$ 

(9.9) 
$$\mathcal{L}^*m(x) = \left[2\exp\left(-\eta \int_{x/2}^x \frac{K}{a}\right) - (1-\eta)\right]K(x)m(x).$$

Assumption (9.3) then ensures that  $\mathcal{L}^*m \sim -\xi Km$  as  $x \to +\infty$ , with  $\xi = 1 - 2^{1-r} > 0$  in the first case and  $\xi = 1 - \eta > 0$  in the second case. In both cases, we deduce that

(9.10) 
$$\mathcal{L}^* m \le \kappa \, m + M \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)} m$$

for any  $\kappa \ge 0$ , by choosing M > 0 and  $R > x_0$  large enough, and this type of Lyapunov inequality is pivotal in our analysis.

**Condition (H1).** Equation (9.1) is a particular case of equation (8.58) with  $G = \mathfrak{g} = \mathscr{R} = 0$ ,  $b = K + \operatorname{div} a$  and  $\mathscr{K}[g](x) = 4K(2x)g(2x)$ . We may then use Proposition 8.23-(1) to infer the well-posedness of equation (9.1) in  $X = L_m^1(x_0, \infty)$ , provided that the conditions (8.35) and (8.61) are met, with  $0 < \alpha_{\mathscr{K}} < 1$ , which is nothing but (8.63) when  $\mathscr{R} \equiv 0$ . To do so, we define the function

$$\varpi := K - a \frac{m'}{m},$$

which corresponds to  $\varpi_1$  in (8.34). When  $m(x) = x^r$  with r > 1, we have

$$\varpi(x) = K(x) - r\frac{a(x)}{x},$$

and for  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  with  $0 < \eta < 1$ , we have

$$\varpi(x) = (1 - \eta)K(x).$$

In both cases, the fact that  $a \in \text{Lip}$  ensures that  $\varpi_q := \varpi + (1 - 1/q)a'$  enjoys  $(\varpi_q)_- \in L^{\infty}$  for any  $q \in [1, \infty)$ . On the other hand, (9.4) guarantees that  $K \leq \langle \varpi_+ \rangle$  and  $a/x \leq \langle \varpi_+ \rangle$ , and finally (8.35) is verified. The condition (8.61) is equivalent to the Lyapunov type condition

(9.11) 
$$\mathscr{K}^*[m] \le (\alpha_{\mathscr{K}} \varpi_+ + M_{\mathscr{K}})m,$$

where  $\mathscr{K}^*[m](x) = 2K(x)m(x/2)$ . For  $m(x) = x^r$  with r > 1, we compute

$$\mathscr{K}^*[m]/m = 2^{1-r}K$$

and for  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  with  $0 < \eta < 1$ ,

$$\frac{\mathscr{K}^*[m](x)}{m(x)} = 2\exp\left(-\eta \int_{x/2}^x \frac{K}{a}\right) K(x).$$

Using (9.4), we obtain that (9.11) is satisfied, for any  $\alpha_{\mathscr{K}} \in (2^{1-r}, 1)$  in the first case, and for any  $\alpha_{\mathscr{K}} \in (0, 1)$  in the second case, by choosing  $M_{\mathscr{K}}$  large enough.

We can then apply Proposition 8.23-(1) for associating to equation (9.1) a strongly continuous semigroup S in  $X = L_m^1(x_0, \infty)$ , and **(H1)** then follows from Lemma 2.2-(i). Moreover, we readily have that  $\kappa_1 \leq \kappa + M$  for any couple ( $\kappa, M$ ) such that (9.10) is verified.

Condition (H2). We aim at verifying (H2) for some  $\kappa_0 > 0$ . Recalling assumption (9.5), we pick up  $\ell > k$  and we consider the function

$$\phi_0(x) = x e^{-x^\ell/n}$$

with n large enough to be chosen later. We compute

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0(x)}{\phi_0(x)} = \frac{a(x)}{x} \Big( 1 - \frac{\ell}{n} x^\ell \Big) + K(x) \Big( e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{n} x^\ell} - 1 \Big).$$

Choosing  $R > x_0$  such that  $xK(x)/a(x) \ge \frac{2\ell}{1-2^{-\ell}}$  and  $K(x) \ge e^{-x^k}$  for all  $x \ge R$ , we get that

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0(x)}{\phi_0(x)} \ge \frac{a(x)}{x} + K(x) \left( e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{n}x^{\ell}} - 1 - \frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{2n}x^{\ell} \right)$$
$$\ge e^{-x^k} \left( e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{n}x^{\ell}} - e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{2n}x^{\ell}} \right) \ge e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{2n}x^{\ell} - x^k} \left( e^{\frac{1-2^{-\ell}}{2n}R^{\ell}} - 1 \right)$$

on  $[R,\infty)$ . Choosing then  $n \geq \frac{\ell}{2}R^{\ell}$ , we have

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}^*\phi_0(x)}{\phi_0(x)} \ge \frac{a(x)}{2x}$$

on  $(x_0, R)$ . Gathering the two above estimates, we deduce the existence of an explicit  $\kappa_0 > 0$  such that  $\mathcal{L}^* \phi_0 \geq \kappa_0 \phi_0$ . We conclude by invoking Lemma 2.4-(i).

**Condition (H3).** We consider the weight function  $m(x) = x^r$  for some r > 1 or  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  with  $0 < \eta < 1$  and we define the stronger weight function  $m_1(x) = \exp\left(\eta_1 \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  for some  $\eta_1 \in (\eta, 1)$ . We fix  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in [0, \kappa_0)$ , M > 0, and  $R > x_0$  such that (9.10) is verified by  $m_1$  with  $\kappa = \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . Using the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A}f = M\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)}f$ , the inequality (9.10) for  $m_1$  reads  $\mathcal{B}^*m_1 \leq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}m_1$  and this ensures (see the proof of Corollary 2.20) that  $\kappa - \mathcal{B}$  is invertible in  $L_{m_1}^1$  for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , with positive inverse, and

$$\|(\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^1_{m_1})} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}.$$

The operator  $\mathcal{A}$  maps  $L_m^1$  into  $L_{m_1}^1$  with

$$\|\mathcal{A}\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{1}_{m},L^{1}_{m_{1}})} \le M \frac{m_{1}(R)}{m(x_{0})}.$$

Besides, due to the derivative part  $\partial_x(a \cdot)$  in the operator  $\mathcal{B}$ , we also have that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)$  maps  $L^1_{m_1}$ into  $W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}$ . Finally, we have  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)\mathcal{A}: L^1_m \to L^1_{m_1} \cap W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}$ , and thus  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)\mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{K}(L^1_m)$ , for any  $\kappa \geq \kappa_0 > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . We deduce from Lemma 2.8-(2) that the condition **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems. Proof of the existence part of Theorem 9.1. We deduce from Theorem 2.21 that the conclusion (C1) about the existence of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  to the first eigentriplet problem holds true.

Moreover, we have  $\lambda_1 \geq \kappa_0 > 0$  and  $f_1 \in W^{1,1}_{loc} \cap L^1_m$  with  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  for any  $\eta \in (0,1)$ . For deriving similar additional estimates on  $\phi_1$ , we can check directly that the condition **(H3)** holds for the dual operator  $\mathcal{L}^*$ .

**Condition (H3) for**  $\mathcal{L}^*$ . We consider the weight function  $m(x) = x^r$  for some r > 1 or  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  with  $0 < \eta < 1$  and we define the weaker weight function  $m_0(x) = x^{r_0}$  for some  $r_0 \in (1, r)$ . We fix  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in [0, \kappa_0)$ , M > 0, and  $R > x_0$  such that (9.10) is verified by  $m_0$ . Using again the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{A}f = M\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)}f$ , (9.10) means that  $\mathcal{B}^*m_0 \leq \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}m_0$  and this ensures that for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  the operator  $\kappa - \mathcal{B}^*$  is invertible in  $L_{m_0}^\infty$ , with positive inverse, and

$$\|(\kappa - \mathcal{B}^*)^{-1}\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}})} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}}.$$

Because of the derivative part of  $\mathcal{B}^*$ , we also have that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\kappa) : L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}} \to W^{1,\infty}_{\text{loc}}$ . Besides, the operator  $\mathcal{A}^* = \mathcal{A}$  maps  $L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}$  into  $L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}$  with

$$\|\mathcal{A}^*\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}},L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}})} \le M\frac{m(R)}{m_0(x_0)}$$

Finally we have that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\kappa)\mathcal{A}: L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}} \to L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}_0} \cap W^{1,\infty}_{\text{loc}}$ . Consequently  $\phi_1 \in L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}_0} \cap W^{1,\infty}_{\text{loc}}$  and

(9.12) 
$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}} = \|(\lambda_1 - \mathcal{B}^*)^{-1} \mathcal{A}^* \phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}} \le \frac{m(R)}{m_0(x_0)} \frac{M}{\kappa_0 - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}}.$$

We also easily deduce quantitative estimates of  $\phi_1$  in  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,\infty}$  from the identity

$$\phi_1'(x) = \frac{1}{a(x)} \big[ \lambda_1 \phi_1(x) + K(x) \phi_1(x) - 2K(x) \phi_1(x/2) \big].$$

**Condition (H4).** The operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the strong maximum principle. Let  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $f \in X_+ \cap D(\mathcal{L}) \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0$ , *i.e.* 

$$\lambda f(x) + (af)'(x) + K(x)f(x) \ge 4K(2x)f(2x) \qquad \forall x > x_0.$$

Denoting by  $\Lambda_{\lambda}$  a function such that  $\Lambda'_{\lambda}(x) = \frac{\lambda + K(x)}{a(x)}$ , we get that

(9.13) 
$$a(x)f(x) \ge 4 \int_{x_0}^x e^{\Lambda_\lambda(y) - \Lambda_\lambda(x)} K(2y) f(2y) \, dy$$

Since K(2y) > 0 for all  $y > x_0$ ,  $f \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , and a(x) > 0 for all  $x > x_0$ , we deduce from (9.13) that the set  $\{x > x_0, f(x) > 0\}$  is an interval of the form  $(\underline{x}, +\infty)$ . Using again (9.13) we remark that we must have  $\underline{x} = \max(x_0, \underline{x}/2)$ , which enforces  $\underline{x} = x_0$  and finally f > 0.

Proof of the uniqueness and positivity part of Theorem 9.1. We deduce from Theorem 4.13 the validity of the conclusion (C2) about existence, uniqueness and positivity of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  to the first eigentriplet problem.

For deriving the exponential stability, we start by verifying a quantified irreducibility and aperiodicity condition on S, given in the next lemma, which then allows us to prove that the Harris condition (6.8) is met.

**Lemma 9.2.** Assume that (9.6) is satisfied. Then for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $R_1 > x_0$ , and  $R_2 > x_0 + \varepsilon$ , there exists  $T_1 > 0$  such that for any  $T > T_1$ , there exists  $c_T > 0$  such that

$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_0 + \varepsilon}^{R_2} \phi \, dx, \quad \forall \, \phi \ge 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 9.2. Throughout the proof we denote by  $c_t$  any positive constant that depend only on t. It is proved in [354, Prop. 5] the existence of  $(x_2, x_3) \subset (x_0, \infty)$  such that for all  $R_1 > x_0$ there exists  $T_0 > 0$  such that for any  $T > T_0$  and any  $\phi \ge 0$ 

(9.14) 
$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_2}^{x_3} \phi(x) dx.$$

We may now extend the integral to  $[x_0 + \varepsilon, R_2]$ . The Duhamel formula

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}^* = S_{\mathcal{B}_0}^* + S_{\mathcal{B}_0}^* \mathcal{A}_0 * S_{\mathcal{L}}^*$$

for the splitting  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{A}_0^* + \mathcal{B}_0^*$  with  $\mathcal{A}_0^* \phi = \mathscr{K}^*[\phi]$  and  $\mathcal{B}_0^* \phi = b\phi' - K\phi$ , also reads

$$(9.15) \quad S_t^*\phi(x) = \phi(X_t(x))e^{-\int_0^t K(X_s(x))ds} + 2\int_0^t K(X_{t-s}(x))S_s^*\phi(X_{t-s}(x)/2)e^{-\int_0^{t-s} K(X_{s'}(x))ds'}ds,$$

where  $X_t(x)$  is the solution to the characteristic equation

(9.16) 
$$\dot{X}_t(x) = a(X_t(x)) \quad \text{with} \quad X_0(x) = x$$

Applying (9.14) to  $S_t^* \phi$ , that we bound from below by the first in Duhamel's formula (9.15), we obtain

$$S_{T+t}^*\phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \int_{x_2}^{x_3} \phi(X_t(x)) e^{-\int_0^t K(X_s(x))ds} dx \ge c_T c_t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \int_{X_t(x_2)}^{X_t(x_3)} \phi(y) dy.$$

Choosing  $t_0$  such that  $X_{t_0}(x_2) = x_3$ , we get that for all  $T > T_0 + t_0$ 

$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_2}^{X_{t_0}(x_3)} \phi(x) dx.$$

Iterating this argument and using the strict positivity of a we get for any  $R_2 > x_2$  the existence of a time  $t_1$  such that for all  $T > T_0 + t_1$ 

(9.17) 
$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_2}^{R_2} \phi(x) dx$$

For decreasing the lower bound of the integral from  $x_2$  to  $x_0 + \varepsilon$ , we iterate once Duhamel's formula (9.15) to get

$$S_t^*\phi(x) \ge 2\int_0^t K(X_{t-s}(x))\phi(X_s(X_{t-s}(x)/2))e^{-\int_0^{t-s} K(X_{s'}(x))ds' - \int_0^s K(X_{s'}(x))ds'}ds$$

and then, using (9.17),

$$S_{T+t}^*\phi \ge c_t c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \int_0^t \int_{x_2}^{R_2} K(X_{t-s}(x))\phi(X_s(X_{t-s}(x)/2))dx\,ds$$

We can assume that  $x_2 > 2x_0$  and  $R_2 > 2x_2$ . The fact that  $x_2 > 2x_0$  ensures, due to assumption (9.3), that K is bounded from below by a positive constant on  $[x_2, X_t(R_2)]$ . We thus deduce, by using of a change of variables, that for any t > 0

$$S_{T+t}^* \phi \ge c_t c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{X_t(X_t(x_2)/2)}^{R_2/2} \phi(y) dy.$$

Since  $X_t(x) \to x$  when  $t \to 0$ , we deduce for all  $\zeta > 0$  the existence of t > 0 such that

$$S_{T+t}^*\phi \ge c_t c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \int_{x_2/2+\zeta}^{R_2/2} \phi(y) dy.$$

Since  $R_2 > 2x_2$ , we deduce by combining the above inequality with (9.17) that for all  $T > T_0 + t_1 + t_2$ 

$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_2/2+\zeta}^{R_2} \phi(x) dx.$$

Let us take  $\zeta = x_0$ . Since the sequence  $(u_n)$  defined by  $u_0 = x_2$  and  $u_{n+1} = u_n/2 + x_0$  converges to  $2x_0$ , we obtain by an iteration argument the existence of a time  $t_2$  such that for all  $T > T_0 + t_2$ 

$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{2x_0 + \varepsilon}^{R_2} \phi(x) dx$$

Using a last time the argument with  $\zeta = \varepsilon/2$  yields the desired result.

We now prove another positivity result which allows making the time T independent of  $R_1$  in Lemma 9.2.

**Lemma 9.3.** Let  $R_1 > 2x_0$ . Then there exists  $t_0 > 0$  such that for any  $R > R_1$  we have

$$S_{t_0}^* \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \ge c_R \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)}$$

for some  $c_R > 0$ .

Proof of Lemma 9.3. Since a is Lipschitz continuous, we can find  $t_0 > 0$  small enough so that  $X_{t_0}(x) \leq \alpha x$  for all  $x > x_0$ , with  $\alpha > 1$  to be determined later. Then for any  $t \in (0, t_0]$  and any  $x \in (x_0, \frac{R_1}{\alpha})$ , we have by using the first term in (9.15)

$$S_t^* \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)}(x) \ge c_{t_0} \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)}(X_t(x)) = c_{t_0} > 0.$$

Iterating once (9.15) and keeping only the second term, we get that for any  $t \in (0, t_0]$  and any  $x \in (2x_0, \frac{2R_1}{\alpha^2})$ 

$$S_t^* \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)}(x) \ge c_{t_0} \int_0^t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)}(X_s(X_{t-s}(x)/2)) \, ds = c_{t_0}t.$$

Choosing  $\alpha > 1$  such that  $\frac{R_1}{\alpha} > 2x_0$  and  $\frac{2R_1}{\alpha^2} > R_1$ , we deduce that for any  $t \in (0, t_0]$  there exists  $c_t > 0$  such that

$$S_t^* \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \ge c_t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, 2\alpha^{-2}R_1)}$$

Dividing  $[0, t_0]$  into n sub-intervals  $[\frac{k}{n}t_0, \frac{k+1}{n}t_0], 0 \le k \le n-1$ , and iterating the above inequality with  $t = t_0/n$ , we deduce for all integer  $n \ge 1$  the existence of  $c_n > 0$  such that

$$S_{t_0}^* \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)} \ge c_n \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,(2\alpha^{-2})^n R_1)}$$

and the proof is complete since  $2\alpha^{-2} > 1$ .

With Lemmas 9.2 and 9.3, we are now in position to prove the convergence result in Theorem 9.1.

Proof of the exponential stability part of Theorem 9.1. We apply Theorem 6.3. We start by proving that (6.9) is verified, in a quantitative way, for the function  $g_0 = \mathbf{1}_{(x_0+\varepsilon,R_2)}$  with a suitable choice of  $R_2$  and  $\varepsilon$ . Choosing  $r_0 \in (1, r)$  if  $m(x) = x^r$  or any  $r_0 > 1$  is  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  and defining  $m_0(x) = x^{r_0}$  we have from (9.12), because of the normalization  $\|\phi_1\|_{L_{m-1}^\infty} = 1$ ,

$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_0^{-1}}} \le C_0$$

for some explicit constant  $C_0 > 0$ . Defining

$$R_2 := \inf\{R > 0; \ m_0(x)/m(x) \le 1/2C_0, \ \forall x > R\},\$$

we have

$$1 = \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m-1}} = \sup_{(x_0,\infty)} \frac{\phi_1}{m} = \sup_{(x_0,R_2)} \frac{\phi_1}{m},$$

because

$$\sup_{(R_2,\infty)} \frac{\phi_1}{m} \le \sup_{(R_2,\infty)} \frac{\phi_1}{m_0} \frac{m_0}{m} \le C_0 \frac{1}{2C_0} < 1.$$

Together with the fact that  $\phi'_1 \in L^{\infty}_{loc}$ , with a quantitative estimate on  $\|\phi'_1\|_{L^{\infty}(x_0,R_2)}$ , we see that  $\phi_1$  has some quantifiable mass on  $(x_0 + \varepsilon, R_2)$  for  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough, which exactly means that  $\langle g_0, \phi_1 \rangle$  is quantified from below.

Now we prove that the Harris condition (6.8) is verified. Choosing  $R_1 > 2x_0$  and combining Lemma 9.2 and Lemma 9.3, we have for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $R_2 > x_0 + \varepsilon$  the existence of T > 0 such that for any  $R > R_1$ 

(9.18) 
$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_R \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)} \int_{x_0+\varepsilon}^{R_2} \phi \, dx, \quad \forall \, \phi \ge 0.$$

Defining  $g_0 = \mathbf{1}_{(x_0 + \varepsilon, R_2)}$ , we deduce by duality that for all  $f \ge 0$ ,

$$S_T f \ge c_R \langle f, \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)} \rangle g_0$$

Let us now consider A > 0 and  $f \in X_+$  such that  $||f|| \leq A[f]_{\phi_1}$ . Since  $m_0(x)/m(x) \to 0$  as  $x \to +\infty$  and  $||\phi_1/m_0||_{\infty} \leq C_0$ , we have

$$\begin{split} [f]_{\phi_1} &= \int_{x_0}^R f \frac{\phi_1}{m} m + \int_R^\infty f m \frac{\phi_1}{m_0} \frac{m_0}{m} \\ &\leq \langle f, \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R)} \rangle \sup_{(x_0, R)} m + \|f\| C_0 \sup_{(R, \infty)} \frac{m_0}{m} \\ &\leq \langle f, \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R)} \rangle m(R) + \frac{1}{2} [f]_{\phi_1}, \end{split}$$

by choosing R large enough. We deduce that  $S_T f \geq \frac{c_R}{2m(R)} [f]_{\phi_1} g_0$ , which is equivalent to (6.8) where we recall the definition  $\widetilde{S}_t := S_t e^{-\lambda_1 t}$ .

Finally, we prove the Lyapunov condition (6.7). On the one hand, we get from (9.10) that

$$\frac{d}{dt}\widetilde{S}_t^*m = \widetilde{S}_t^*(\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda_1)m \le (\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \lambda_1)\widetilde{S}_t^*m + M\widetilde{S}_t^*(\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)}m).$$

On the other hand, arguing as in (6.6), we infer from (9.18) that

$$\phi_1 = e^{-\lambda_1 T} S_T^* \phi_1 \ge c_R e^{-\lambda_1 T} \langle g_0, \phi_1 \rangle \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R)}$$

Combining both we deduce that

where

$$\frac{d}{dt}\widetilde{S}_t^*m \le (\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \lambda_1)\widetilde{S}_t^*m + \widetilde{M}\phi_1$$

with  $\tilde{M} = \frac{m(R)}{c_R} \frac{e^{\lambda_1 T}}{\langle g_0, \phi_1 \rangle}$ , and Grönwall's inequality then yields

$$\widetilde{S}_t^* m \le e^{(\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \lambda_1)t} m + \widetilde{M} t e^{(\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \lambda_1)t} \phi_1.$$

This guarantees that (6.7) is verified with  $\gamma_L = e^{(\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} - \lambda_1)T} \in (0, 1)$  and  $K = \tilde{M}T$ .

We have proved that the conditions (6.13), (6.7) and (6.9) are verified. The conclusion of the proof then follows from Theorem 6.3.  $\hfill\square$ 

9.2. The mitosis equation with non-mixing growth rate. In this section, we investigate the case when the mixing condition (9.6) is not verified. In other words, we place ourselves under the singular condition that

$$(9.19) \qquad \qquad \forall x > x_0, \quad a(2x) = 2a(x)$$

In this case, we still have the existence of a unique eigen-triplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  but the boundary point spectrum is not reduced to  $\lambda_1$ . As a consequence, the long time behavior of the semigroup does not stabilizes along  $f_1$  but it exhibits periodic oscillations.

**Theorem 9.4.** Suppose that (9.3), (9.4), (9.5) and (9.19) are satisfied. The first eigentriplet problem admits a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  with the normalization  $\|\phi_1\| = \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1$ , and this triplet additionally satisfies  $\lambda_1 > 0$ ,  $f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ .

Besides,  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1 + ik\alpha, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  for some quantifiable  $\alpha > 0$ , there exists a family  $(g_k, \psi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  of corresponding primal and dual eigenvectors that verifies  $\langle \psi_k, g_\ell \rangle = \delta_{k\ell}$ , and for all  $f \in L^1_{\phi_1}$ , we have the convergence

$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)(f - \Pi f)\|_{L^1_{\phi_1}} \to 0 \qquad \text{as } t \to +\infty,$$
$$\Pi f = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{\ell=0}^n \sum_{k=-\ell}^\ell \langle \psi_k, f \rangle g_k.$$

This new result complements the scarce literature on the long time behavior of equation (9.1) in the singular case (9.19) which, to the best of our knowledge, is limited to the references [50, 169, 188]. We will actually prove that the convergence in Theorem 9.4 also holds in other spaces, and this will be the occasion to compare our method and results to the three above mentioned papers.

The proof of the conclusion (C2) in Section 9.1 does not use the mixing assumption (9.6). It thus also proves the existence, uniqueness and strict positivity of eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  under the assumptions of Theorem 9.4, as well as the fact that equation (9.1) is associated with a semigroup

S in X. For proving the long time convergence result, we start by verifying that this semigroup extends to other relevant Banach spaces.

Well-posedness in entropic  $L^p$  and  $M^1$  spaces. The dual eigenfunction  $\phi_1$  satisfies by definition  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi_1$  and the rescaled semigroup  $\widetilde{S}_t = S_t e^{-\lambda_1 t}$  is thus a contraction for the norm of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . In particular  $S_t$  is a bounded operator for this norm and, since  $L^1_m$  is dense in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ , we can uniquely extend the semigroup S into a strongly continuous semigroup in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . Similarly, due to the weak-\* density of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  into  $M^1_{\phi_1}$ , this semigroup extends uniquely into a weakly-\* continuous semigroup in  $M^1_{\phi_1}$ . We still denote by S these extensions.

The General Relative Entropy principle, see [269, 49], ensures that the weighted  $L^p$  sub-spaces of  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  defined by

$$X_p := L_{f_1^{1-p}\phi_1}^p(x_0, \infty) \quad \text{for } p \in [1, \infty) \quad \text{and} \quad X_\infty := L_{f_1^{-1}}^\infty(x_0, \infty)$$

are invariant under the semigroup S and the restriction to these spaces is a contraction. Besides, Jensen's inequality yields that it is a decreasing sequence for the inclusion

$$p > q \implies X_p \supset X_q.$$

Since  $X_{\infty} \subset X_p$  is dense, we can infer the strong continuity of S in  $X_p$  from the strong continuity in  $X_1$  by writing for any  $f \in X_{\infty}$ 

$$\|\widetilde{S}_t f - f\|_{X_p}^p \le \|\widetilde{S}_t f - f\|_{X_\infty}^{p-1} \|\widetilde{S}_t f - f\|_{X_1} \le 2^{p-1} \|f\|_{X_\infty}^{p-1} \|\widetilde{S}_t f - f\|_{X_1} \to 0,$$

as  $t \to 0$ .

**Long-time convergence in**  $M^1_{\phi_1}$ . We start by giving some useful properties of the dual semigroup  $S^*$  in  $X' = L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}$ . Splitting  $\mathcal{L}^*$  as  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{A}^*_0 + \mathcal{B}^*_0$  with  $\mathcal{A}^*_0 \phi = \mathscr{K}^*[\phi]$ , so that  $\mathcal{B}^*_0 \phi = a\phi' - K\phi$ , the Duhamel formula

$$S^*_{\mathcal{L}} = S^*_{\mathcal{B}_0} + S^*_{\mathcal{B}_0} \mathcal{A}_0 * S^*_{\mathcal{L}}$$

ensures that  $\bar{\varphi}(t,x) := S_t^* \phi(x)$  is a fixed point of the operator  $\Gamma$  defined by

(9.20) 
$$\Gamma \varphi(t,x) := S_{\mathcal{B}_0}^*(t)\phi(x) + \left[S_{\mathcal{B}_0}^*\mathcal{A}_0 * \varphi(\cdot,x)\right](t)$$
$$= \phi(X_t(x))e^{-\int_0^t K(X_s(x))ds} + 2\int_0^t K(X_{t-s}(x))\varphi(s,X_{t-s}(x)/2)e^{-\int_0^{t-s} K(X_{s'}(x))ds'}ds,$$

where we recall that  $X_t(x)$  is the solution to the characteristic equation (9.16). It turns out that  $\Gamma$  has a unique fixed point in  $L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}([0,\infty) \times (x_0,\infty))$ , and that this fixed point also lies in any closed subset of  $L^{\infty}_{\text{loc}}([0,\infty) \times (x_0,\infty))$  which is left invariant by  $\Gamma$ . This property is proved in [169] or in [35, Sec. 6.3], by building  $\bar{\varphi}$  thanks to the Banach-Picard fixed point theorem. It has very useful consequences, as for instance the fact that if  $\phi \in C(x_0,\infty)$ , then  $\bar{\varphi} \in C([0,\infty) \times (x_0,\infty))$ . In particular, this implies that  $C(x_0,\infty) \cap L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}$  is invariant under the semigroup  $S^*$ . Since  $C(x_0,\infty) \cap L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}$  is a dense subspace of  $C_{0,\phi_1}(x_0,\infty)$ , this ensures that  $C_{0,\phi_1}$  is invariant under  $S^*$  and that the duality relation

$$\langle S_t f, \phi \rangle = \langle f, S_t^* \phi \rangle$$

is valid for any  $f \in M^1_{\phi_1}$  and  $\phi \in C_{0,\phi_1}$ . The proof of the next result crucially relies on another application of the fact that the fixed point of  $\Gamma$  belongs to any closed invariant subset.

**Proposition 9.5.** Suppose that (9.3), (9.4), (9.5) and (9.19) are satisfied. Then  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1 + ik\alpha, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$ , there exists a family  $(g_k, \psi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  of corresponding primal and dual eigenvectors that verifies  $\langle \psi_k, g_\ell \rangle = \delta_{k\ell}$ , and for all  $f \in M_{\phi_1}^1$  we have the convergence

(9.21) 
$$\widetilde{S}_t f - \widetilde{S}_t \Pi f \to 0, \quad as \quad t \to \infty, \quad \Pi f := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{\ell=0}^n \sum_{k=-\ell}^\ell \langle \psi_k, f \rangle g_k,$$

both convergences having to be understood in the sense of the weak-\* topology.

Note that we did not specify the space in which we define the boundary point spectrum  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  in Proposition 9.5. It is because this set is the same in all the Banach lattices we consider. Indeed, any  $g \in M_{\phi_1}^1$  such that  $\mathcal{L}g = \lambda g$  for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  with  $\Re e(\lambda) = \lambda_1$  satisfies  $|g| \in \text{Span}(f_1)$ , so that  $g \in X = L_m^1$  for any weight m as in (9.7). Proof of Proposition 9.5. Step 1. The rescaled semigroup  $\widetilde{S}$  is a contraction semigroup in  $M_{\phi_1}^1 = (C_{0,\phi_1})'$ . This ensures in particular that for all  $f \in M_{\phi_1}^1$  the trajectory  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  is bounded in  $M_{\phi_1}^1$ . We can thus use Theorem 5.23-(2) to infer the non-triviality of the boundary spectrum, by proving that the conclusion cannot hold, see Remark 5.26-(*ii*). We start from the fact that for any  $\phi \in C_{0,\phi_1}(x_0,\infty)$ , the solution  $S^*\phi$  to the dual mitosis equation is the unique fixed point of  $\Gamma$  defined in (9.20), and that it belongs to any closed invariant subset of  $C([0,\infty) \times (x_0,\infty))$ . For  $y > x_0$  we define the set

$$\mathcal{E}_y = \{x > x_0, x = 2^k y \text{ for some } k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$$

and we consider a function  $\phi$  such that  $\phi(x) = 0$  if  $x \in \mathcal{E}_y$  and  $\phi(x) > 0$  if  $x \notin \mathcal{E}_y$ . Then, since (9.19) ensures that  $X_t(2x) = 2X_t(x)$  for all  $t \ge 0$ , the set

$$\{\varphi \in C([0,\infty) \times (x_0,\infty)), \varphi(t,x) = 0 \text{ if } X_t(x) \in \mathcal{E}_y \text{ and } \varphi(t,x) > 0 \text{ if } X_t(x) \notin \mathcal{E}_y\}$$

is invariant under  $\Gamma$ . Consequently, the unique fixed point  $S_t^* \phi$  belongs to this set, and we deduce that  $S_t^* \phi(x) = 0$  if and only if  $X_t(x) \in \mathcal{E}_y$ . In other words, by duality,  $\operatorname{supp}(S_t \delta_x) \subset \mathcal{E}_y$  if and only if  $X_t(x) \in \mathcal{E}_y$ , and in particular  $\operatorname{supp}(S_t \delta_x) \subset \mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$  for all  $x > x_0$  and  $t \ge 0$ . This prevents the convergence of  $\widetilde{S}_t \delta_x$  toward  $\langle \delta_x, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  and we infer from (the negation of) Theorem 5.23-(2) that the boundary point spectrum cannot be trivial.

Step 2. We next formulate the following simple but fundamental observation. If  $(\lambda, f)$  is a solution to the eigenvalue problem in  $X = M_m^1$ , then  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) \subset BV_{\text{loc}} \subset L_{\text{loc}}^1$  and it is a solution to the eigenvalue problem in  $X = L_m^1$ . Symmetrically, if  $(\lambda, \phi)$  is a solution to the eigenvalue problem in  $Y = L_{m_1}^{\infty}$ , then  $\phi \in D(\mathcal{L}^*) \subset \text{Lip}_{\text{loc}} \cap L_{m_2}^{\infty}$ ,  $m_1(x)/m_2(x) \to 0$  as  $x \to \infty$ , and it is a solution to the eigenvalue problem in  $Y = C_{0,m_1}$ . In other words, the point spectrum and the associated eigenelements are the same in the two frameworks  $(L_m^1, L_{m-1}^{\infty})$  and  $(M_m^1, C_{0,m})$ . Now, as a consequence of this observation and Step 1, we know that the boundary point spectrum  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is not trivial. Because we have proved that  $(\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\mathcal{A}$  is compact in  $L_m^1$ ,  $\kappa < \lambda_1$ , we may apply Theorem 5.7 and we obtain that  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L}) = \{\lambda_1\} + i\alpha\mathbb{Z}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$ , and each eigenvalue is algebraically simple. Using finally Theorem 5.25 in the situation (2), we get the weak-\* convergence (9.21).

This result is proved by means of entropy techniques in [169] for a linear growth rate a(x) = x, by taking advantage of the explicit formulation of the eigenvectors  $g_k$  and  $\psi_k$  in terms of  $f_1$  and  $\phi_1$  in that case. Here we extend it to any *a* satisfying a(2x) = 2a(x). Note that arguing similarly as in [169], the convergence (9.21) may be strengthened into an exponential strong convergence in  $M_m^1$  for  $m(x) = x^r$ , r > 1, or  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$ ,  $0 < \eta < 1$ , meaning that there is a spectral gap between  $\Sigma_+(\mathcal{L})$  and the rest of the spectrum in these spaces.

**Long-time convergence in**  $X_p$ . We prove the following result, the case p = 1 of which corresponds to the convergence result of Theorem 9.4.

**Proposition 9.6.** Under the same assumptions as in Proposition 9.5, the convergence (9.21) holds for the strong topology in  $X_p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$  for all  $f \in X_p$ , and the convergence of the Fejér sum in the definition of the projector  $\Pi$  is also for this topology.

Proof. The case p = 1 is an immediate consequence of Theorem 5.25, case (4). The proof in the case p > 1 is a direct adaptation of the case p = 1. We aim at verifying that the trajectories  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  are relatively compact in  $X_p$ . We have already seen that  $X_{\infty} \subset X_p$  is dense. Besides, the domain  $D(\mathcal{L})$  of the generator  $\mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$  of  $\widetilde{S}$  in  $X_p$  is also dense in  $X_p$ , so that it suffices to check the relative compactness of  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t\geq 0}$  for  $f \in X_{\infty} \cap D(\mathcal{L})$ . For f in  $X_{\infty} \cap D(\mathcal{L})$  the bounds

$$\|S_t f\|_{X_p} \le \|f\|_{X_p}, \quad \|\mathcal{L}S_t f\|_{X_p} = \|S_t \mathcal{L}f\|_{X_p} \le \|\mathcal{L}f\|_{X_p} \quad \text{and} \quad \|S_t f\|_{X_{\infty}} \le \|f\|_{X_{\infty}}$$

yield the relative compactness of  $(\widetilde{S}_t f)_{t \geq 0}$ , the second bound guaranteeing uniform  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}$  estimates. We can thus apply the case (1) of Theorem 5.25 to deduce the convergence (9.21) in  $X_p$  for the strong topology.

Propositon 9.6 extends the result of [50] where it is proved in the case p = 2 for a(x) = x by taking advantage of the Hilbert structure of  $X_2$  and of the explicit formulation of the eigenvectors  $g_k$  and

 $\psi_k$  in terms of  $f_1$  and  $\phi_1$ . In this Hilbert setting it is proved that the Fourier series  $\sum_{k=-n}^n \langle f, \psi_k \rangle g_k$  converges as n goes to infinity, and  $\Pi f$  is then given by the limit.

About the value of  $\alpha$ . For ensuring that the boundary spectrum is discrete, we have used a compactness argument. The period  $2\pi/\alpha$  of the periodic semigroup  $\tilde{S}\Pi$  is thus not quantified. It is expected to be equal to the time needed for a particle to double its size by following the flow of a, namely

(9.22) 
$$\frac{2\pi}{\alpha} = \int_{x}^{2x} \frac{dt}{a(t)},$$

which is independent of the choice of  $x \ge x_0$  due to the condition a(2t) = 2a(t). This is known to be true in the case of a linear growth rate a(x) = x, see [134] or [50], and also for a general when the size domain is  $(x_0, 4x_0)$ , see [188], where explicit computations can be carried out. In the general case, we have not been able to prove (9.22). Yet the fact that for any  $x > x_0$  the support of  $S_t \delta_x$  is a subset of  $\mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$  guarantees that the period cannot be too small as shown now.

Proposition 9.7. We have the estimate

(9.23) 
$$\frac{2\pi}{\alpha} \ge \ell_a := \int_x^{2x} \frac{dt}{a(t)}.$$

Proof of Proposition 9.7. Let  $x > x_0$  such that  $\psi_1(x) \neq 0$  (actually any  $x > x_0$  is suitable). We have

$$\tilde{S}_t \delta_x - \tilde{S}_t \Pi \delta_x \to 0,$$

as  $t \to +\infty$ , and  $\operatorname{supp} \widetilde{S}_t \delta_x \subset \mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$ , so  $\operatorname{supp} \widetilde{S}_t \Pi \delta_x \subset \mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$  since  $\widetilde{S}_t \Pi \delta_x$  is periodic. Besides,

$$\widetilde{S}_t \Pi \delta_x = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{\ell=0}^n \sum_{k=-\ell}^\ell \psi_k(x) e^{i\alpha kt} g_k$$

and, since  $\psi_1(x) \neq 0$ , the period of this periodic function of time is  $\frac{2\pi}{\alpha}$ . But since  $\operatorname{supp} \tilde{S}_t \Pi \delta_x \subset \mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$  and the period of the set  $\mathcal{E}_{X_t(x)}$  is  $\ell_a$ , we have proved that (9.23) holds.  $\Box$ 

On the other hand, we can use Theorem 6.5 for deriving a quantified lower bound on  $\alpha$ , and thus an upper bound on the period. We work in the space  $X = L_m^1$ , recalling that  $\Sigma_P^+(\mathcal{L})$  is the same in this space and in  $M_{\phi_1}^1$ .

**Proposition 9.8.** There exists a constructive constant  $\alpha_1 > 0$  such that  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}) \cap B(\lambda_1, \alpha_1) = \{\lambda_1\}$ . In particular,  $\alpha \geq \alpha_1$ .

To prove this result, we check that the conditions (6.7), (6.9) and (6.13) are verified, and we invoke Theorem 6.5. We start with a lemma which, together with Lemma 9.3, will guarantee the validity of (6.13).

**Lemma 9.9.** For all  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $R_1 > x_0$ , and  $R_2 > x_0 + \varepsilon$ , there exist T > 0 and  $c_T > 0$  such that

$$\int_0^T S_t^* \phi \, dt \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1)} \int_{x_0 + \varepsilon}^{R_2} \phi \, dx, \quad \forall \phi \ge 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 9.9. Throughout the proof we denote by  $c_t$  any positive constant that depend only on t. From the Duhamel formula (9.15), we get by positivity that for any  $\phi \ge 0$ 

$$\int_0^T S_t^* \phi(x) dt \ge \int_0^T \phi(X_t(x)) e^{-\int_0^t K(X_s(x)) ds} dt.$$

We deduce that for all  $x \in (x_0, R_1)$  and for  $T_0$  large enough so that  $X_{T_0}(x_0) > R_2$ , we have

$$\int_0^{T_0} S_t^* \phi(x) dt \ge c_{T_0} \int_x^{X_T(x)} \phi(y) dy \ge c_{T_0} \int_{R_1}^{R_2} \phi(y) dy$$

and the conclusion follows if  $R_1 \leq x_0 + \varepsilon$ . If not, we have with the same argument the existence of T such that for all  $x \in (x_0, R_1)$ 

$$\int_0^T S_t^* \phi(x) dt \ge c_T \int_{\max(R_1, 2x_0 + \varepsilon)}^{2R_2} \phi(y) dy$$

Iterating once Duhamel's formula and using that  $X_t(x/2) = X_t(x)/2$  and (9.3) we get that for all  $t \ge 0$  and all  $y \in (2x_0 + \varepsilon, R_2)$ 

$$S_t^*\phi(y) \ge c_t \int_0^t K(X_{t-s}(y))\phi(X_s(X_{t-s}(y)/2))ds \ge c_t\phi(X_t(y/2))$$

This yields for all  $x \in (x_0, R_1)$ 

$$\int_{0}^{T+t} S_{s}^{*}\phi(x)ds \geq \int_{t}^{T+t} S_{s}^{*}\phi(x)ds = \int_{0}^{T} S_{s}^{*}S_{t}^{*}\phi(x)ds$$
$$\geq c_{T} \int_{\max(R_{1},2x_{0}+\varepsilon)}^{2R_{2}} S_{t}^{*}\phi(y)dy$$
$$\geq c_{T}c_{t} \int_{\max(R_{1},2x_{0}+\varepsilon)}^{2R_{2}} \phi(X_{t}(y/2))dy = c_{T}c_{t} \int_{\max(X_{t}(\frac{R_{1}}{2}),X_{t}(x_{0}+\frac{\varepsilon}{2}))}^{X_{t}(x_{0}+\frac{\varepsilon}{2})} \phi(z)dz.$$

Choosing t > 0 small enough so that  $\max(X_t(\frac{R_1}{2}), X_t(x_0 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2})) \leq \max(\frac{R_1 + \varepsilon}{2}, x_0 + \varepsilon)$ , we get

$$\int_{0}^{T_1} S_s^* \phi(x) ds \ge c_{T_1} \int_{\max(\frac{R_1 + \varepsilon}{2}, x_0 + \varepsilon)}^{R_2} \phi(z) dz, \text{ for } T_1 := T + t.$$

Iterating the argument we can build an increasing sequence of times  $T_n$  such that

$$\int_0^{T_n} S_t^* \phi(x) dt \ge c_{T_n} \int_{\max(u_n, x_0 + \varepsilon)}^{R_2} \phi(z) dz, \ \forall n \ge 0,$$

where  $(u_n)$  is defined by  $u_0 = R_1$  and  $u_{n+1} = \frac{u_n + \varepsilon}{2}$ . Since this sequence  $(u_n)$  converges to  $\varepsilon < x_0 + \varepsilon$ , we get the conclusion by taking *n* large enough.

We are now in position to prove Proposition 9.8.

*Proof of Proposition 9.8.* Arguing similarly as in the proof of Theorem 9.1 and using Lemma 9.9 instead of Lemma 9.2, we can prove that the conditions (6.7), (6.9) and (6.13) are verified. Applying Theorem 6.5 then gives the result.

9.3. The model with variability. In this last part, we consider the model with variability given by the equation (9.2). Compared to equation (9.1), the main consequence of introducing a variability in terms of the spectrum and the asymptotic behavior is that for equation (9.2) the boundary spectrum is trivial and the first eigenfunction is exponentially stable, no matter if a satisfies (9.6) or (9.19).

Additionally to the assumptions (9.3), (9.4) and (9.5), we ask that

(9.24) 
$$K(x) = O\left(\exp\left(\delta \int_{x_0}^{x/2} K/a\right)\right) \quad \text{as } x \to +\infty$$

for some  $\delta > 0$ . About the variability kernel  $\wp$  we suppose that

(9.25) 
$$\int_{1}^{2} \wp(v, v_{*}) dv = 1, \ \forall v_{*} \in [1, 2], \quad \wp \in W^{1, \infty}([1, 2]^{2}) \quad \text{and} \quad \wp \ge \wp_{*}$$

for some  $\wp_* > 0$ . We still work in the space  $X = L_m^1$  by considering the weight m = m(x) as function of (x, v) constant in v.

**Theorem 9.10.** Suppose that (9.3), (9.4), (9.5), (9.24) and (9.25) are satisfied. The first eigentriplet problem for equation (9.2) admits a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  with the normalization  $\|\phi_1\| = \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1$ , and this triplet additionally satisfies  $\lambda_1 > 0$ ,  $f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ . Besides, there are some constructive constants  $C \geq 1$ ,  $\omega > 0$  such that

$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f - \langle \phi_1, f \rangle f_1\|_X \le C e^{-\omega t} \|f - \langle \phi_1, f \rangle f_1\|_X$$

for any  $f \in X$  and  $t \ge 0$ .

Yet expected, this result was known only in the case of a discrete set of variabilities [108, 328]. Theorem 9.10 is thus new in the literature.

Because of the assumption (9.25), we easily see that the construction of the semigroup and the proof of the conditions (H1), (H2) and (H4) given in Section 9.1 for the model without variability readily extend to the model (9.2). We thus only have to verify (H3) and some Harris type condition.

**Condition (H3).** Let  $\delta \in (0,1)$  such that (9.24) is verified, and consider the weight function  $m(x) = x^r$  with r > 1 or  $m(x) = \exp\left(\eta \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$  with  $\eta \in (0, 1 - \delta)$ . We also use the two other weights

$$m_1(x) = \exp\left(\eta_1 \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right), \quad m_2(x) = \exp\left(\eta_2 \int_{x_0}^x K/a\right)$$

for some  $\eta_1 \in (\eta, 1 - \delta)$  and  $\eta_2 = \eta_1 + \delta$ . We combine the two different splittings  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  and  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A}_0 + \mathcal{B}_0$ , where

$$\mathcal{A}f(x,v) = M\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R)}(x)f(x,v), \quad \mathcal{A}_0f(x,v) = 4\int_1^2 K(2x)\wp(v,v_*)f(x,v_*)\,dv_*.$$

We prove that for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  the operator

$$\mathcal{C} := (\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0)^{-1} \mathcal{A}_0 (\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1} \mathcal{A}$$

is well defined and maps continuously  $L_m^1$  into  $L_{m_1}^1 \cap W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}$ , in the sense that if  $(f_n)$  is bounded in  $L_m^1$  then the image is bounded in  $L_{m_1}^1 \cap W^{1,1}((x_0, R) \times [1, 2])$  for all R > 0. In particular,  $\mathcal{C} \in \mathcal{K}(L_m^1)$ . More precisely, for any  $\kappa > 0$ , we prove

$$L_m^1 \xrightarrow{\mathcal{A}} L_{m_2}^1 \xrightarrow{(\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1}} L_{m_2}^1 \xrightarrow{\mathcal{A}_0} L_{m_1}^1 \cap W_{v, \text{loc}}^{1,1} \xrightarrow{(\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0)^{-1}} L_{m_1}^1 \cap W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}$$

where  $W_{v,loc}^{1,1} := \{ f \in L^1_{loc}((x_0,\infty) \times [1,2]), \ \partial_v f \in L^1_{loc}((x_0,\infty) \times [1,2]) \}.$ 

The results for  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $(\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1}$  are proved as in the case without variability. For the third one, the fact that  $\mathcal{A}_0$  maps  $L_{m_2}^1$  in  $L_{m_1}^1$  follows from assumption (9.24), and the fact that the range is in  $W_{v,loc}^{1,1}$  is a direct consequence of the assumption that  $\wp \in W^{1,\infty}([1,2]^2)$ .

Finally we consider  $\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0$  and we first verify that it is invertible in  $L^1_{m_1}$  for any  $\kappa > 0$ . If  $(\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0)g = f$ , then necessarily

(9.26) 
$$g(x,v) = \frac{1}{va(x)} \int_{x_0}^x e^{(\Lambda_\kappa(y) - \Lambda_\kappa(x))/v} f(y,v) \, dy,$$

where  $\Lambda_{\kappa}(x) = \int_{x_0}^x \frac{\kappa + K}{a}$ , and consequently

$$g(x,v)m_1(x) = \frac{e^{(\eta_1\Lambda(x) - \Lambda_\kappa(x))/v}}{va(x)} \int_{x_0}^x e^{(\Lambda_\kappa(y) - \eta_1\Lambda_0(y))/v} f(y,v)m_1(y) \, dy.$$

Since

$$\Lambda_{\kappa}(x) - \eta_1 \Lambda_0(x) = (1 - \eta_1) \Lambda_{\kappa/(1 - \eta_1)}(x)$$

we have for all  $v \in [1, 2]$ 

$$\begin{split} \int_{x_0}^{\infty} \Big(\frac{\kappa}{1-\eta_1} + K(x)\Big)g(x,v)m_1(x)\,dx \\ &= \int_{x_0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{v}\Lambda'_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(x)e^{-\frac{1-\eta_1}{v}\Lambda_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(x)}\int_{x_0}^{x}e^{(1-\eta_1)\Lambda_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(y,v)}f(y,v)m_1(y)\,dydx \\ &= \int_{x_0}^{\infty} e^{\frac{1-\eta_1}{v}\Lambda_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(y)}f(y,v)m_1(y)\int_{y}^{\infty} \frac{1}{v}\Lambda'_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(x)e^{-\frac{1-\eta_1}{v}\Lambda_{\kappa/(1-\eta_1)}(x)}dx\,dy \\ &= \frac{1}{1-\eta_1}\int_{x_0}^{\infty}f(y,v)m_1(y)\,dy. \end{split}$$

We deduce that the operator  $\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0$  is invertible in  $L^1_{m_1}$  with  $\|(\kappa - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\| \leq 1/\kappa$ . We have also proved that  $(\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0)^{-1}$  maps  $L^1_{m_1}$  into  $L^1_{Km_1}$  with  $\|(\kappa - \mathcal{B}_0)^{-1}\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^1_{m_1}, L^1_{Km_1})} \leq \frac{1}{1 - \eta_1}$ . The fact that

it maps  $W_{v,loc}^{1,1}$  into  $W_{loc}^{1,1}$  readily follows from the formula (9.26). We conclude to the compactness of  $\mathcal{C}$  and then to the validity of **(H3)**. Indeed, we can write (2.20) as

$$f_n = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A}f_n + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n,$$

but also as

$$\hat{f}_n = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}_0}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A}_0\hat{f}_n + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}_0}(\lambda_n)\varepsilon_n.$$

Combining both, we get

$$\hat{f}_n = \mathcal{C}\hat{f}_n + \left[\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}_0}(\lambda_n)\mathcal{A}_0\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\lambda_n) + \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}_0}(\lambda_n)\right]\varepsilon_n$$

Since C is compact, we conclude to (H3) with the same argument as in the proof of Lemma 2.8.

From (H1), (H2), (H3) and (H4) we infer the conclusion (C2) about existence and uniqueness of  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$ , which gives a part of Theorem 9.10. For the quantitative exponential stability, we start with a lemma.

**Lemma 9.11.** For all  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $R_1 > x_0$ , and  $R_2 > x_0 + \varepsilon$ , there exist T > 0 and  $c_T > 0$  such that

(9.27) 
$$S_T^* \phi \ge c_T \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1) \times [1, 2]} \int_1^2 \int_{x_0 + \varepsilon}^{R_2} \phi \, dx dv, \quad \forall \, \phi \ge 0.$$

Proof of Lemma 9.11. Let us fix  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $R_1 > x_0$ , and  $R_2 > x_0 + \varepsilon$ . Throughout the proof we denote by  $c_t$  any positive constant that depend on t, and also possibly on the ingredients of the model  $g, K, \wp$  and on  $\varepsilon, R_1, R_2$ , but is independent of  $(x, v) \in (x_0, R_1) \times [1, 2]$ .

First step. We prove first that there exists  $T_1 > 0$  and  $x_3 > x_2 > x_0$  such that  $x_3 > \max(R_2, 2x_2)$ and

(9.28) 
$$S_{T_1}^* \phi \ge c_{T_1} \mathbf{1}_{(x_0, R_1) \times [1, 2]} \int_1^2 \int_{x_2}^{x_3} \phi \, dx \, dv$$

for all  $\phi \ge 0$ . We start from the Duhamel formula

$$(9.29) S_t^* \phi(x,v) = \phi(X_t^v(x),v) e^{-\int_0^t K(X_s^v(x))ds} + 2\int_0^t \int_1^2 K(X_s^v(x)) S_{t-s}^* \phi(X_s^v(x)/2,v_*) e^{-\int_0^s K(X_{s'}^v(x))ds'} \wp(v_*,v) dv_* ds$$

where  $X_t^v(x)$  is the solution to the characteristic equation

$$\dot{X}_t^v(x) = v a(X_t^v(x))$$
 with  $X_0^v(x) = x$ .

Iterating twice (9.29), using positivity and the fact that K and a are locally bounded and  $\wp$  is bounded from below, we deduce that

$$S_{t}^{*}\phi(x,v) \geq c_{t} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{1}^{2} \int_{0}^{s} \int_{1}^{2} K(X_{s'}^{v}(x)) K(X_{s-s'}^{v_{*}}(X_{s'}^{v}(x)/2)) \phi\left(X_{t-s}^{v_{**}}\left(X_{s-s'}^{v}\left(X_{s'}^{v}(x)/2\right)/2\right), v_{**}\right) dv_{**} ds' dv_{*} ds,$$

on  $(x_0, R_1) \times [1, 2]$ , for all  $\phi \ge 0$ . Let  $t_0$  be such that  $X_{t_0}^1(x_0) = 2x_0 + 1$ . Then, for  $t > 2t_0$ , we deduce, from the fact that K is locally bounded from below on  $(2x_0, \infty)$ , that

$$S_t^*\phi(x,v) \ge c_t \int_{2t_0}^t \int_1^2 \int_{t_0}^s \int_1^2 \phi\big(X_{t-s}^{v_{**}}\big(X_{s-s'}^{v_*}\big(X_{s''}^v(x)/2\big)/2\big), v_{**}\big) \, dv_{**} ds' dv_* ds.$$

For  $t > 2t_0 + 2$ , by using the Fubini-Tonelli theorem, we thus have

$$S_t^*\phi(x,v) \ge c_t \int_1^2 \int_{t-1}^t \int_{t_0}^{t_0+1} \left( \int_1^2 \phi \left( X_{t-s}^{v_{**}} \left( X_{s-s'}^{v} \left( X_{s'}^{v}(x)/2 \right)/2 \right), v_{**} \right) dv_* \right) ds' ds dv_{**}.$$

Using now a change of variables, we get

$$\begin{split} S_t^*\phi(x,v) &\geq c_t \int_1^2 \int_{t-1}^t \int_{t_0}^{t_0+1} \left( \int_{X_{t-s}^{v**}(X_{s-s'}^2(X_{s''}^v(x)/2)/2)} \phi(y,v_{**}) dy \right) ds' ds dv_{**} \\ &\geq c_t \int_1^2 \int_{X_{t-t_0-2}^2(x_0/2)/2}^{X_{t-t_0-2}^2(x_0/2)/2} \phi(y,v_{**}) dy dv_{**}. \end{split}$$

Due to the strict positivity of a, we can choose  $t = T_1$  large enough so that

$$X_{T_1-t_0-2}^2(x_0/2)/2 > \max\left(R_2, 2X_1^2(X_{T_1-t_0}^1(X_{t_0+1}^2(R_1)/2)/2)\right),$$

and we obtain (9.28) by setting  $x_3 = X_{T_1-t_0-2}^2(x_0/2)/2$  and  $x_2 = X_1^2(X_{T_1-t_0}^1(X_{t_0+1}^2(R_1)/2)/2)$ , which concludes the first step of the proof.

Second step. We deduce (9.27) from (9.28) as follows. On the one hand, applying (9.28) to the function  $S_t^*\phi$ , we obtain

$$S_{T_1+t}^*\phi \ge c_{T_1}\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)\times[1,2]} \int_1^2 \int_{x_2}^{x_3} S_t^*\phi \, dx \, dv$$

On the other hand, iterating once the Duhamel formula (9.29), we get by positivity that

$$S_t^*\phi(x,v) \ge c_t \left[ \phi(X_t^v(x),v) + \int_0^t \int_1^2 K(X_s^v(x))\phi(X_{t-s}^{v_*}(X_s^v(x)/2),v_*)dv_*ds \right]$$

We first assume  $x_2 > 2x_0$ . In that case, the term  $K(X_s^v(x))$  is bounded from below uniformly in  $s \in [0, t], v \in [1, 2]$  and  $x \in [x_2, x_3]$ , so that we infer from the two above inequalities that

$$S_{T_1+t}^*\phi \ge c_{T_1}c_t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)\times[1,2]} \int_1^2 \int_{x_2}^{x_3} \left[\phi(X_t^v(x),v) + \int_0^t \int_1^2 \phi(X_{t-s}^{v_*}(X_s^v(x)/2),v_*)dv_*ds\right] dxdv.$$

By a change of variable, we have

$$\int_{x_2}^{x_3} \phi(X_t^v(x), v) dx \ge c_t \int_{X_t^2(x_2)}^{x_3} \phi(y, v) dy$$

and

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{x_{2}}^{x_{3}} \phi(X_{t-s}^{v_{*}}(X_{s}^{v}(x)/2), v_{*}) dx ds \ge c_{t} \int_{X_{t}^{2}(X_{t}^{2}(x)/2)}^{x_{3}/2} \phi(y, v_{*}) dy$$

Since  $X_t^2(x) \to x$  as  $t \to 0$ , we deduce that we can find, for any  $\zeta > 0$ , a time t > 0 such that

$$S_{T_1+t}^*\phi \ge c_{T_1}c_t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)\times[1,2]} \bigg[ \int_1^2 \int_{x_2+\zeta}^{x_3} \phi(y,v) dy dv + \int_1^2 \int_{x_2/2+\zeta}^{x_3/2} \phi(y,v_*) dy dv_* \bigg].$$

As  $x_3 > 2x_2$ , we can choose  $\zeta$  small enough so that  $x_3/2 > x_2 + \zeta$ , and we get

$$S_{T_1+t}^*\phi \ge c_{T_1}c_t \mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)\times[1,2]} \int_1^2 \int_{x_2/2+\zeta}^{x_3} \phi(y,v) dy dv.$$

Impose additionally that  $\zeta \leq x_0$ . Since the sequence  $(u_n)$  defined by  $u_0 = x_2$  and  $u_{n+1} = u_n/2 + \zeta$  converges to  $2\zeta \leq 2x_0$ , we deduce by an iteration argument the existence of a time  $T_2$  such that

(9.30) 
$$S_{T_2}^*\phi(x) \ge c_{T_2}\mathbf{1}_{(x_0,R_1)}(x) \int_1^2 \int_{2x_0+\varepsilon}^{x_3} \phi(y,v) dy dv.$$

Using a last time the argument with  $\zeta \leq \varepsilon/2$  yields (9.27), since  $x_3 > R_2$ . In the case where  $x_2 \leq 2x_0$ , (9.28) directly implies (9.30) with  $T_2 = T_1$ , and only one iteration of the extension argument is enough for concluding.

We are now in position to finish the proof of Theorem 9.10.

Proof of Theorem 9.10. The proof is exactly the same as for Theorem 9.1, Lemma 9.11 replacing Lemma 9.2. The only missing information is a quantitative  $L_{\text{loc}}^{\infty}$  estimate on the derivatives  $\partial_v \phi_1$  and  $\partial_x \phi_1$ , in order to use the same argument as in the proof of Proposition 9.8 for verifying (6.9). The estimate on  $\partial_x \phi_1$  follows directly from the equation  $\mathcal{L}^* \phi_1 = \lambda_1 \phi_1$ , which also reads

$$\partial_x \phi_1 = \frac{1}{va(x)} \bigg[ \lambda_1 \phi_1 + K \phi_1 - 2K(x) \int_1^2 \phi_1(x, v_*) \wp(v_*, v) dv_* \bigg].$$

For  $\partial_v \phi_1$  we argue by duality, using that

$$\|\phi\|_{L^\infty} = \sup_{\|f\|_{L^1} = 1} \langle \phi, f \rangle.$$

We start from

$$\phi_1 = (\lambda_1 - \mathcal{B}_0^*)^{-1} \mathcal{A}_0^* \phi_1,$$

which yields

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_{v}\phi_{1}\|_{L^{\infty}((x_{0},R)\times[1,2]} &= \sup_{\|f\|_{L^{1}}=1} \langle \partial_{v}(\lambda_{1}-\mathcal{B}_{0}^{*})^{-1}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}\phi_{1}, f \rangle \\ &= \sup_{\|f\|_{L^{1}}=1} \langle \phi_{1}, \mathcal{A}_{0}(\lambda_{1}-\mathcal{B}_{0})^{-1}\partial_{v}f \rangle \end{aligned}$$

where the supremum can be taken over the functions  $f \in C_c^1((x_0, R) \times (1, 2))$ . Using an integration by parts in  $v_*$ , we have

$$\mathcal{A}_{0}(\lambda_{1} - \mathcal{B}_{0})^{-1}\partial_{v}f(x, v) = 4\int_{1}^{2} \frac{K(2x)}{v_{*}a(x)} \int_{x_{0}}^{x} e^{(\Lambda_{\lambda_{1}}(y) - \Lambda_{\lambda_{1}}(x))/v_{*}} \partial_{v}f(y, v_{*})dy \,\wp(v, v_{*})dv_{*}$$
$$= -4\int_{1}^{2} \int_{x_{0}}^{x} \partial_{v_{*}} \Big(\frac{K(2x)}{v_{*}a(x)} e^{(\Lambda_{\lambda_{1}}(y) - \Lambda_{\lambda_{1}}(x))/v_{*}} \wp(v, v_{*})\Big)f(y, v_{*})dydv_{*}$$

Since  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}((x_0, R) \times [1, 2])} \le m(R)$ , we deduce

$$\begin{split} \|\partial_v \phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}((x_0,R)\times[1,2])} \\ & \leq 4m(R) \sup_{(y,v_*)\in(x_0,R)\times[1,2]} \int_{x_0}^R \int_1^2 \Big|\partial_{v_*}\Big(\frac{K(2x)}{v_*a(x)} e^{(\Lambda_{\lambda_1}(y)-\Lambda_{\lambda_1}(x))/v_*} \wp(v,v_*)\Big)\Big| dvdx, \end{split}$$

and this last quantity is finite due to the assumptions made on the functions a, K and  $\wp$ .

# 10. The kinetic linear Boltzmann equation

In this section, we consider the kinetic linear Boltzmann type equation

(10.1) 
$$\partial_t f + v \cdot \nabla_x f - \nabla_x \Phi(x) \cdot \nabla_v f = \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf, \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{O}$$

on the function  $f = f(t, x, v), t \ge 0, (x, v) \in \mathcal{O} := \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d$ . We assume that  $K = K(x, v) \ge 0$  and that the collision operator  $\mathscr{K}$  is linear and defined by

(10.2) 
$$\mathscr{K} = r\mathscr{K}_1, \quad (\mathscr{K}_1 g)(x, v) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} k \, g_* \, dv_*,$$

for a real number r > 0 and some collision kernel  $k : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}_+$ . Here and below, we use the common shorthands

$$g_* := g(v_*), \quad k := k(x, v, v_*), \quad k_* := k(x, v_*, v)$$

The most classical example for the collisional operator  $\mathcal{C} = \mathscr{K} - K$  is the mass conservative operator

(10.3) 
$$(\mathcal{C}g)(v) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |v - v_*|^{\gamma} \{\mathscr{M}g_* - \mathscr{M}_*g\} \, dv_*$$

for some function  $\mathcal{M} \in L^1_+(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and some exponent  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ , which includes the relaxation operator

(10.4) 
$$(\mathcal{C}g)(v) := \sigma(\mathscr{M}\rho_g - g), \quad \rho_g := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g_* \, dv_*.$$

We make the following strong positivity and boundedness assumption on the collision kernel k and the function K. There exist  $\gamma \geq 0$  and  $K_i > 0$  such that

(10.5) 
$$\forall (x,v) \in \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d, \quad K_0 \le K(x,v) \langle v \rangle^{-\gamma} \le K_1.$$

There exists a weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  such that

(10.6) 
$$\forall p \in [1, \infty], \quad k \, m_*^{-1} m \in L^{\infty}_x L^p_v L^{p'}_{v_*}.$$

For all R > 0, there exists  $k_R > 0$  such that

(10.7) 
$$\forall (x, v, v_*) \in \Omega \times B_R \times B_R, \quad k(x, v, v_*) \ge k_R.$$

It is worth emphasizing that for  $\mathscr{K}$  and K defined in (10.3), the above assumptions are met when  $m := \mathscr{M}^{-1/2} : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  (so that in particular  $\mathscr{M} > 0$  a.e.) and  $\mathscr{M}^{1/2} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma} \in L^1 \cap L^{\infty}$ . We

finally assume that for some weight function  $m_1 : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  such that  $m_1/m \to \infty$  at infinity, we have

(10.8) 
$$k m_*^{-1} m_1 \in L_x^{\infty} L_{vv_*}^2$$

what holds true for the relaxation operator when  $\mathcal{M}m_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $m^{-1} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , and that for some weight function  $m_0 : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  such that  $m_0/m \to 0$  at infinity, we have

(10.9) 
$$k m_{0*}^{-1} m \in L_x^{\infty} L_{vv_*}^1$$

what holds true for the relaxation operator when  $\mathcal{M}m \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $m_0^{-1} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . For the space domain  $\Omega$ , we consider the two following cases:

> (1)  $\Omega := \mathbb{T}^d$ , the torus; (2)  $\Omega := \mathbb{R}^d$ , the whole space.

In case (1), and for the sake of simplicity, we will always assume that  $\Phi = 0$ . In case (2), we will need a confinement mechanism which will be provided by the mean of the confinement force associated to the confinement potential  $\Phi$ . We do not consider here the case of a bounded domain with zero influx boundary condition because (1) our approach applies exactly as for the torus case and (2) this case has already been considered in the pioneering work by Vidav [351], where existence, uniqueness and exponential stability (with non constructive constants) have been established. We do not consider either the case of a bounded domain complemented with a reflection as we will consider in Section 11 for the kinetic Fokker-Planck evolution equation, because we have not been able to establish some crucial regularity estimates which seem to be necessary in our approach. We let this issue for a future work.

10.1. The torus. In this section, we are first concerned with the kinetic linear Boltzmann equation in the torus

(10.10) 
$$\partial_t f + v \cdot \nabla_x f = \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf, \quad \text{in} \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d.$$

We make the boundedness and strong positivity assumptions listed above together with the additional assumption

(10.11) 
$$k m_*^{-1} m_1, k m_{1*}^{-1/2} m \in L^{\infty}_{xvv_*}, \quad \sum_{u \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \|m_1^{-1/2} (u+\cdot)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^d)} < \infty,$$

for some  $m_1$  such that  $m/m_1 \in L^1 \cap L^2$ .

**Theorem 10.1.** For the kinetic equation (10.10) in the torus and under conditions (10.5)-(10.6)-(10.7)-(10.8)-(10.9) and (10.11) for some weight functions  $m, m_0, m_1$ , there exists  $r^* > 0$  such that for any  $r \ge r^*$ , the conclusions (C3) holds in  $L_m^2$  and the conclusion (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds in  $L_m^1$ .

Our result may be compared to [351] which establishes the same result without constructive rate and to [103] which establishes the same result using a probabilistic approach, both in the case of a bounded domain with zero influx boundary condition. It also extends to a non mass conservative situation the many results devoted to the conservative framework, see for instance the recent papers [285, 200, 79] and the references therein. When  $\gamma > 0$ , we may probably establish the same above result under the sole condition r > 0 (no need for r to be large enough) by using some arguments developed in the next section.

We present now the proof of Theorem 10.1 by establishing that the conditions presented in the abstract part are satisfied.

**Condition (H1).** For an exponent  $p \in [1, \infty)$  and a weight function m satisfying (10.6), we set

$$k_{\infty} := \|km_*^{-1}m\|_{L_x^{\infty}L_v^p L_{v_*}^{p'}} < \infty.$$

Considering then a solution f to the evolution equation (10.10), we compute

$$\frac{1}{p}\frac{d}{dt}\int f^{p}m^{p} = \int \mathscr{K}[f]f^{p-1}m^{p} - K(x,v)f^{p}m^{p} \\
\leq \|\mathscr{K}[f]m\|_{L^{p}} \left(\int f^{p}m^{p}\right)^{1-1/p} - \int K(x,v)f^{p}m^{p} \\
\leq rk_{\infty}\int f^{p}m^{p} - K_{0}\int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma}f^{p}m^{p},$$

where we have used twice the Holder inequality. This differential inequality together with the Gronwall lemma provides an apriori estimates about the growth of the  $L_m^p$  norm. As a consequence, the same arguments as in section 8.3 imply that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  is a positive semigroup in  $L_m^p$  with growth bound  $\omega(S_{\mathcal{L}}) = rk_{\infty} - K_0$ . In particular, condition **(H1)** holds thanks to Lemma 2.2.

**Condition (H2).** For  $f_0 := \mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{T}^d \times B_1}$ , where  $B_1$  denotes the unit ball in  $\mathbb{R}^d_v$ , we compute

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = \mathscr{K}[f_0] - Kf_0 \ge \inf_{v \in B_1} \{ r \mathscr{K}_1[f_0] - K \} f_0.$$

Using (10.5) and the strong positivity condition (10.7), we get

(10.12) 
$$\inf_{v \in B_1} \{ \mathscr{K}[f_0] - K \} \ge rk_1 - 2^{\gamma/2} K_0 =: \kappa_0,$$

which provides a constructive lower bound of the set  $\mathcal{I}$  defined in (2.15) thanks to Lemma 2.4-(ii). We have thus established that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H2).

Condition (H3). We define the operator

$$\mathcal{B}f := -v \cdot \nabla_x f - K(x, v)f,$$

and we assume  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := -\inf K \leq -K_0 < \kappa_0$ , what holds whenever  $r \geq r^*$ , with  $r^* > 0$  large enough thanks to (10.12). In the sequel, we assume p = 2 and we work in  $X = L_m^2$ . We immediately deduce that  $\mathcal{B} - \kappa$  is dissipative for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , and thus  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(z)$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{B}(L_m^2)$ , uniformly in  $z \in \Delta_{\kappa}$ . For  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$  and  $g \in L_m^2$ , the function  $f = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)g$  satisfies

$$v \cdot \nabla_x f + (\kappa + K)f = g$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,

from what we deduce

$$(\kappa - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}) \int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 m^2 \leq \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\kappa + K) f^2 m^2 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} fgm^2,$$

and finally

$$\|f\|_{L^2_m}^2 \le \frac{1}{\kappa - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \|g\|_{L^2_m}^2$$

Because of assumption (10.8), and defining  $\mathcal{A} := \mathscr{K}$ , we immediately deduce that

(10.13) 
$$\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa): L^2_m \to L^2_{m_1}$$

On the other hand, from the classical averaging lemma [182], we know that

(10.14) 
$$\mathcal{A}_{\varphi}\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa): L^{2}(\mathcal{O}) \to H^{1/2}(\mathcal{O}),$$

where for  $\varphi = \varphi_1 \otimes \varphi_2 \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O}) \otimes C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , we have defined the mapping  $\mathcal{A}_{\varphi} : L^2(\mathcal{O}) \to L^2(\mathcal{O})$  by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\varphi}(f)(x) := \varphi_1(x, v) \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x, v_*) \varphi_2(v_*) \, dv_*.$$

By classical approximation arguments, there exists a sequence  $(\varphi_n)$  such that  $\varphi_n \to k$  in the space  $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^d; L^2_{m_1 \otimes m^{-1}}(\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d))$  and such that  $\varphi_n$  is a linear combination of functions of  $C^1_c(\mathcal{O}) \otimes C^1_c(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . As a consequence of (10.13) and (10.14), we deduce that  $\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) \in \mathscr{K}(L^2_m)$  and next  $(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)\mathcal{A})^2 \in \mathscr{K}(L^2_m)$  for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . We may use Lemma 2.8 (and Remark 2.9-(2)) with N = 2 in  $X = L^2_m$ , and deduce that **(H3)** holds.

**Condition (H4).** We start with a result of independent interest about strict positivity. Such an argument is reminiscent from [88, 327] in the study of the Boltzmann equation and has been used for instance in [293, 79].

**Lemma 10.2.** For any  $\rho, \rho_*, t > 0$ , there exists c > 0 such that

(10.15) 
$$(S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0)(x,v) \ge c \,\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{\mathbb{T}^d \times B_{\varrho_*}} f_0 \, dv_* dx_*,$$

for all  $f_0 \ge 0$  and  $(x, v) \in \mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ .

Proof of Lemma 10.2. We observe that the semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  has explicit representation

 $(S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0)(x,v) = f_0(x-vt,v)e^{-\int_0^t K(x-\tau v,v)d\tau}.$ 

We next write the associated iterated Duhamel formula

 $S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{B}} + S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{B}} + S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathscr{K} * S_{\mathcal{L}}.$ 

Since all the terms are nonnegative, we may through away the first terms and the last one, and we get

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} \ge S_{\mathcal{B}} * \mathscr{K}S_{\mathcal{B}} * \mathscr{K}S_{\mathcal{B}}.$$

On the one hand, using the explicit expression of  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  and (10.7), we have

$$(\mathscr{K}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(s) f_0)(y, w) \ge k_{\varrho'} e^{-sK_{\varrho*}} \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho'}}(w) \int_{B_{\varrho*}} f_0(y - w_* s, w_*) dw_* =: g(s, y, w),$$

for any s > 0 and any  $\varrho' \ge \varrho_* > 0$ , with  $K_{\varrho} := \sup_{z \in \mathbb{T}^d, |v| \le \varrho} K(z, v)$ . On the other hand, for the same reasons, we have

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathscr{K}_{1}S_{\mathcal{B}}*g(t))(x,v) &= \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} k(x,v,v_{*})g(s,x-v_{*}(t-s),v_{*})e^{-\int_{0}^{t-s}K(x-\tau v_{*},v_{*})d\tau}dv_{*}ds \\ &\geq k_{\varrho'}\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{0}^{t} \int_{B_{\varrho'}} g(s,x-v_{*}(t-s),v_{*})e^{-(t-s)K_{\varrho'}}dv_{*}ds \\ &\geq k_{\varrho'}^{2}e^{-tK_{\varrho'}}\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{0}^{t} \int_{B_{\varrho'}} \int_{B_{\varrho_{*}}} f_{0}(x-v_{*}(t-s)-w_{*}s,w_{*})dw_{*}dv_{*}ds \\ &\geq k_{\varrho'}^{2}e^{-tK_{\varrho'}}\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{0}^{t/2} \int_{B_{\varrho_{*}}} \int_{B(x+w_{*}s,(t-s)\varrho')} f_{0}(y_{*},w_{*})\frac{dy_{*}}{(t-s)^{d}}dw_{*}ds \\ &\geq k_{\varrho'}^{2}\frac{e^{-tK_{\varrho'}}}{(t/2)^{d}}\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{0}^{t/2} \int_{B_{\varrho_{*}}} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{d}} f_{0}(y_{*},w_{*})dy_{*}dw_{*}ds \\ &\geq k_{\varrho'}^{2}\frac{e^{-tK_{\varrho'}}}{(t/2)^{d}}\mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v)\frac{t}{2} \int_{B_{\varrho_{*}}} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{d}} f_{0}(y_{*},w_{*})dy_{*}dw_{*}ds \end{aligned}$$

for any t > 0 and  $\varrho' \ge \max(\varrho, \varrho_*)$  such that  $t\varrho' \ge 2$ , in such a way that  $B(z, (t/2)\varrho') \supset \mathbb{T}^d$ . We then have

$$(\mathscr{K}_{1}S_{\mathcal{B}} * \mathscr{K}_{1}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t))(x,v) \geq k_{\varrho'}^{2} \frac{e^{-tK_{\varrho'}}}{(t/2)^{d-1}} \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{\mathbb{T}^{d}} \int_{B_{\varrho*}} f_{0*} \, dw_{*} dx_{*}$$

for any  $t \geq 2/\varrho'$ . We finally conclude

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0(x,v) \ge r^2 k_{\varrho'}^2 e^{-tK_{\varrho'}} \int_{2/\varrho'}^t \frac{ds}{(s/2)^{d-1}} \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}}(v) \int_{\mathbb{T}^d} \int_{B_{\varrho_*}} f_{0*} dw_* dx_*,$$

from what we deduce (10.15) by choosing  $\varrho' = 8/t$ .

We now consider  $\lambda \geq \lambda_1$  and  $0 \leq f \in L^2_m$ ,  $f \neq 0$ , such that

$$\lambda f + v \cdot \nabla_x f + Kf - \mathscr{K}[f] \ge 0 \quad \text{in} \quad \mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d.$$

We fix  $\rho_* > 0$  such that  $f \neq 0$  on  $B_{\rho_*}$ . From (2.13), we have

$$f \ge \int_0^\infty e^{-(1+\lambda)t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f dt,$$

and we conclude that f > 0 a.e. on any set  $\mathbb{T}^d \times B_{\varrho}$  thanks to Lemma 10.2. We have established that the strong maximum holds true, and thus **(H4)**.

Condition (H5). Assume that  $(\lambda, f) \in \mathbb{C} \times X \setminus \{0\}$  satisfies

$$\mathcal{L}f = \lambda f, \quad \mathcal{L}|f| = (\Re e\lambda)|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f.$$

From (H4) and the first identity satisfied by |f|, we know that |f| > 0 a.e. on  $\mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ . Using the second identity, we get

$$\mathscr{K}[|f|] = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f) \mathscr{K}[f]$$

Writing  $f = e^{i\alpha}|f|$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} k(x, v, v_*) |f(x, v_*)| (1 - \cos(\alpha - \alpha_*)) dv_* = 0 \quad \text{a.e. on } \mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$$

and thus  $\alpha = \alpha(x)$  thanks to (10.7). Next, coming back to the first equation, we have

$$\begin{split} \lambda |f| e^{i\alpha} &= \mathcal{L}(|f| e^{i\alpha}) \\ &= e^{i\alpha} \mathcal{L} |f| - |f| e^{i\alpha} iv \cdot \nabla_x \alpha \\ &= e^{i\alpha} (\Re e\lambda) |f| - |f| e^{i\alpha} iv \cdot \nabla_x \alpha. \end{split}$$

The equation simplifies into

 $v \cdot \nabla_x \alpha = \Im m\lambda,$ 

so that  $\alpha(x) = \alpha$  is a constant and the reverse Kato's inequality holds.

Alternatively to (H5), we readily infer from Lemma 10.2 that the variant condition (H5') is verified.

At this stage, because of Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13 and Theorem 5.16 (or Theorem 5.18), we deduce the conclusions (C1), (C2) and (C3) about the existence and uniqueness of the eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  which satisfies  $f_1 > 0$ ,  $\phi_1 > 0$ ,  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simple and on the triviality of the boundary punctual spectrum. We now establish the exponential asymptotic stability with constructive constants.

We start with a gain of unifom boundness estimate.

**Lemma 10.3.** There exists  $N \geq 1$  such that  $(\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa))^N : L_m^1 \to L_m^\infty$ , for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ . As a consequence,  $\phi_1 \in L_{m^{-1}}^\infty$ .

Proof of Lemma 10.3. Step 1. We argue similarly as in [279, Sec. 3.1]. On the one hand, denoting  $\mathcal{A}_1 = \mathscr{K}_1$ , so that  $\mathcal{A} = r\mathcal{A}_1$ , we have for any  $f_0 \in L^1_m$ 

$$(\mathcal{A}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) f_0)(x, v) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} k(x, v, v_*) f_0(x - v_* t, v_*) e^{-\int_0^t K(x - v_* \tau, v_*) d\tau} dv_*$$

and, using estimate (10.11), we deduce that

$$\|m_1 \mathcal{A}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) f_0\|_{L^1_x L^{\infty}_v} \leq \|km^{-1}_* m_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{xvv_*}} \int_{\mathcal{O}} |f_0(x - v_* t, v_*)| m_* dv_* dx \, e^{t\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \\ \lesssim \|f_0\|_{L^1_m} e^{t\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}},$$

for any  $t \ge 0$ . Now, we consider  $f_0 \in L^1_x L^{\infty}_{vm}$ , we write

$$(\mathcal{A}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) f_0)(x, v) = \sum_{u \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_{\mathbb{T}^d} k(x, v, v_*) f_0(x - ut - v_*t, u + v_*) e^{-\int_0^t K(x - (u + v_*)\tau, u + v_*)d\tau} dv_*$$

and using estimate (10.11) again, we compute

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathcal{A}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(t) f_0)(x, v) m(v) &\leq \|k m_{1*}^{-1/2} m\|_{L^{\infty}_{xvv_*}} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_{\mathbb{T}^d} m_1^{1/2} (u + v_*) f_0(x - ut - v_* t, u + v_*) e^{t\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \, dv_* \\ &\lesssim e^{t\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \Big( \sum_{u \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \|m_1^{-1/2} (u + \cdot)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^d)} \Big) \int_{t\mathbb{T}^d} \|f_0(y, \cdot)\|_{L^{\infty}_{m_1}} \frac{dy}{t^d} \\ &\lesssim e^{t\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}} \Big( 1 + \frac{1}{t^d} \Big) \|f_0\|_{L^1_x L^{\infty}_{vm_1}}. \end{aligned}$$

Defining  $\widetilde{u}(t) := e^{-\kappa t} \mathcal{A}_1 S_{\mathcal{B}}(t), \kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , we have first established  $\widetilde{u} : L_m^1 \to L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^\infty$  unifomly in time, and thus  $\widetilde{u} : L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^\infty \to L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^\infty$  unifomly in time because  $L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^\infty \subset L_m^1$  (we use here the fact that  $m/m_1 \in L^1$ ). On the other hand, we have establised that  $t^d \widetilde{u} : L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^\infty \to L_m^\infty$  uniformly in

time. Using [276, Prop. 2.5] with  $X := L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^{\infty}$  and  $Y := L_m^{\infty}$ , we deduce  $\widetilde{u}^{*(d+1)} : L_x^1 L_{vm_1}^{\infty} \to L_m^{\infty}$ uniformly in time, and we thus conclude that  $\widetilde{u}^{*N} : L_m^1 \to L_m^{\infty}$  uniformly in time, for N := d+2. Using formula (2.13), we deduce that  $(\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}})^N(z) : L_m^1 \to L_m^{\infty}$ , uniformly for any  $z \in \Delta_{\kappa}$ .

Step 2. In particular,  $(\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}})^N(z) : L_m^1 \to L_m^2$  because  $L_{m_1}^\infty \subset L_m^2$  (we use here the fact that  $m/m_1 \in L^2$ ). By duality, we deduce that  $(\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}\mathcal{A}^*)^N(z) : L_{m^{-1}}^2 \to L_{m^{-1}}^\infty$ . Coming back to the eigenvalue equation

$$\mathcal{A}^*\phi_1 + \mathcal{B}^*\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi_1$$

we deduce

(10.16) 
$$\phi_1 = \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda_1)\mathcal{A}^*\phi = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\lambda_1)\mathcal{A}^*)^N\phi_1.$$

By construction  $\phi_1 \in L^2_{m^{-1}}$  and we thus conclude that  $\phi_1 \in L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}$ .

From now on, we choose the normalization convention  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m-1}} = 1$  and  $\langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1$ .

Because of (10.9) and proceeding similarly as during the proof of condition (H3), we have

$$\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa): L^1_{m_0} \to L^1_m, \quad \forall \, \kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}},$$

so that

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}^*}(\kappa)\mathcal{A}^*: L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}} \to L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}_0}, \quad \forall \kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}^*}$$

From the first identity in (10.16), we deduce

$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}} \le C_{01} \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}},$$

with constructive constant  $C_{01} \in (0, \infty)$ . We may here proceed along an already used argument. Consider  $0 \leq f \in L_m^1$  and assume  $\|f\|_{L_m^1} \leq A[f]_{\phi_1}$ . We then compute

$$\begin{split} \int f\phi_1 &= \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}} f\frac{\phi_1}{m}m + \int_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}^c} fm\frac{\phi_1}{m_0}\frac{m_0}{m} \\ &\leq \langle f, \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}} \rangle \sup_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}} m + \|f\|_{L^1_m} C_{01} \sup_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}^c} \frac{m_0}{m} \\ &\leq \langle f, \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}} \rangle \sup_{\mathcal{O}_{\varrho}} m + \frac{1}{2} [f]_{\phi_1} \end{split}$$

by choosing  $\rho = \rho(A)$  large enough, where we denote  $\mathcal{O}_{\rho} := \mathbb{T}^d \times B_{\rho}$ . Together with Lemma 10.2, we deduce that there exists T > 0 and  $g_A \ge 0$ ,  $g_A \ne 0$ , such that

(10.17) 
$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(T)f \ge g_A[f]_{\phi_1},$$

what is nothing but the Harris condition (6.8). On the other hand, from the above regularization estimate, we have in the same time

$$1 = \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{m^{-1}}} \le C_0 \|\phi_1\|_{L^{1}_{m^{-1}}}, \quad \|\phi_1\|_{L^{1}_{m^{-1}}} \le C_1 \|\phi_1\|_{L^{1}_{m^{-1}}},$$

for some constructive constants  $C_i \in (0, \infty)$ . We may thus compute

$$\int \phi_1 m^{-1} \leq \int_{B_{\varrho}} \phi_1 m^{-1} + \sup_{B_{\varrho}^c} \frac{m_0}{m} \int \phi_1 m_0^{-1}$$

$$\leq \int_{B_{\varrho}} \phi_1 m^{-1} + \sup_{B_{\varrho}^c} \frac{m_0}{m} C_1 \int \phi_1 m^{-1},$$

so that for  $\rho > 0$  large enough, we deduce

(10.18) 
$$C_0^{-1} \le \|\phi_1\|_{L^1_{m^{-1}}} \le 2\int_{B_\varrho} \phi_1 m^{-1}.$$

Together with the definition of  $g_A$ , we deduce that the positivity condition (6.3) holds.

Finally, as during the proof of **(H3)** above, for  $0 \leq f_0 \in L^1_m$  and denoting  $f := S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)f_0$ , we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt} \int fm dv dx &= \int \mathscr{K}[f] m dv dx - \int K fm dx dv \\ &\leq C_0 \int fm_0 dv dx + \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \int fm dx dv, \end{aligned}$$

with  $C_0 := \|kmm_{0*}^{-1}\|_{L^{\infty}_{xu}, L^1_v} < \infty$  and  $m_0/m \to 0$  as  $v \to \infty$ . Observing that

$$\int fm_0 \leq \int_{B_\varrho} f\phi_1 \sup_{B_\varrho} \frac{m_0}{\phi_1} + \int_{B_\varrho^c} fm \sup_{B_\varrho^c} \frac{m_0}{m},$$

for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , we may choose  $\rho > 0$  large enough in such a way that  $\sup_{B_{\rho}^{c}} \frac{m_{0}}{m} \leq (\kappa - \kappa_{\mathcal{B}})/C_{0}$ and we deduce that

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int fmdvdx \leq C_1\int f\phi_1dvdx + \kappa\int fmdxdv$$

with  $C_1 = \sup_{B_{\rho}} \frac{m_0}{\phi_1}$ . From the Gronwall lemma, we obtain

$$\|f_t\|_{L^1_m} \le e^{\kappa t} \|f_0\|_{L^1_m} + \frac{e^{\lambda_1 t} - e^{\kappa t}}{\lambda_1 - \kappa} C_1 \int f_0 \phi_1$$

from what we immediately deduce that  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  satisfies the Lyapunov condition (6.7) for any t > 0. It remains to quantify the constant  $C_1$ . The dual formulation of (10.15) applied to the dual eigenfunction  $\phi_1$  with t = 1 and  $\varrho_* = \varrho$  yields

$$\phi_1 = e^{-\lambda_1} S_{\mathcal{L}}^*(1) \phi_1 \ge e^{-\lambda_1} c \, \mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{T}^d \times B_\varrho} \int_{\mathbb{T}^d \times B_\varrho} \phi_1 \, dv_* dx_*.$$

Together with Equation (10.18), this provides the explicit bound  $C_1 \leq 2C_0 e^{\lambda_1} c^{-1} \frac{\sup_{B_\varrho} m_0}{\inf_{B_\rho} m}$ .

We have established that the three conditions (6.8), (6.7) and (6.9) hold, so that we conclude the proof of Theorem 10.1 by just applying Theorem 6.3.

10.2. The whole space case. In this section, we assume that  $\Omega := \mathbb{R}^d$  and we consider the kinetic equation (10.1) with an additional force field confinement  $F = -\nabla_x \Phi$  associated to a potential  $\Phi$ . More precisely from now-on, we assume that

(10.19) 
$$\Phi(x) = |x|^{\beta}, \ \beta > 2, \quad K(v) = \langle v \rangle^{\gamma}, \ \gamma > 0,$$

that (10.6) holds (for p = 2) and that there exist  $\zeta, c_{\zeta} > 0$  such that

(10.20) 
$$\mathscr{K}[\mathscr{M}^{\zeta}] \ge c_{\zeta} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma} \mathscr{M}^{\zeta}, \quad \mathscr{M} := e^{-|v|^2/2}.$$

Observe that condition (10.20) is satisfied when  $\mathscr{K}$  is the positive part of the mass conservative operator (10.3). For further references, we write  $\mathcal{L} := \mathcal{T} + \mathscr{C}$  with

$$\mathcal{T} := -v \cdot \nabla_x f + \nabla_x \Phi \cdot \nabla_v, \quad \mathscr{C}f := \mathscr{K}[f] - Kf$$

and we define the Hamiltonian

$$\mathcal{H} := \Phi(x) + \frac{1}{2}|v|^2.$$

In the sequel, we will only consider some weight functions  $m = \omega(\mathcal{H})$  with  $\omega(y) = y^{\varrho}$ ,  $\varrho \ge 0$ , or  $\omega(y) = e^{\kappa y}$ ,  $\kappa \in (0, 1)$ , so that  $\omega(\mathcal{H}) \sim \omega(|v|^2)\omega(\Phi)$ . For  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , we further assume that  $v \mapsto \omega^{-1}(|v|^2) \in L^{p'}$  (which imposes  $\varrho > d/(2p')$  for a polynomial weight).

**Theorem 10.4.** For the kinetic equation (10.1) in the whole space with confinement force and under conditions (10.5)-(10.6)-(10.7)-(10.8)-(10.19)-(10.20) for some weight function  $m = \omega(\mathcal{H})$  as discuted above, the conclusion (C3) about existence, uniqueness and positivity of the eigentriplet solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  holds as well as the ergodicity (E2) for the weak convergence in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$ . We are not aware of any result on the first eigentriplet problem for such linear Boltzmann like equation in the whole space. We may however compare our result to [200] where the corresponding mass conservative framework is considered. We present the proof of Theorem 10.4 in that situation by adapating the arguments presented in the previous section.

**Condition (H1).** Let us consider a weight function  $m = \omega(\mathcal{H})$  as intruced before and let us fix  $p \in [1, \infty)$ . For a solution to the evolution equation (10.1), we classically compute

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt} \int \frac{f^p}{p} m^p dv dx &= \int (\mathcal{L}f) f^{p-1} m^p dv dx \\ &= \int (f^p/p) \mathcal{T}^* m^p + \int (\mathcal{K}f) f^{p-1} m^p - \int f^p K m^p \\ &\leq \frac{1}{p} \int (\mathcal{K}f)^p m^p + \int f^p \left(\frac{1}{p'} - K\right) m^p, \end{aligned}$$

by using an integration by parts and the Young inequality. For the first term, we have

$$\int (\mathscr{K}f)^p m^p dv dx \leq c_\omega \int \omega(\Phi) \left( \int f dv \right)^p dx$$

$$= c_\omega \int \omega(\Phi) \int f^p \omega(|v|^2) dv dx \|\omega^{-1}(|v|^2)\|_{L^{p'}}^p$$

$$\lesssim \int f^p m^p dv dx.$$

All together and thanks to the Gronwall lemma, we have established an apriori estimate on the evolution of the norm  $||f||_{L_m^p}$  and we deduce as in section 8 that  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a positive semigroup on  $L_m^p$ . In particular, the condition **(H1)** is satisfied thanks to Lemma 2.2.

Condition (H2). We define  $f_0 := e^{-\zeta \mathcal{H}}$  and we compute

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = \mathscr{C}f_0 = re^{-\zeta\Phi}\mathscr{K}[e^{-\mathscr{M}^{\zeta}}] - Ke^{-\zeta\Phi}\mathscr{M}^{\zeta} \geq (rc_{\zeta} - K_0)\langle v \rangle^{\gamma} e^{-\zeta\mathcal{H}} \ge 0,$$

for r > 0 large enough. That implies that  $\mathcal{I}$  is lower bounded by  $\kappa_0 = 0$  by using Lemma 2.4-(ii), and we have thus established that  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H2).

Condition (H3). We introduce the collisionless operator

$$\mathcal{B}f := \mathcal{T}f - Kf$$

and we define

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp}\phi := \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{T}^{*}\phi - K\phi.$$

Our analysis is mainly a consequence of the following moment estimate.

**Lemma 10.5.** There exist some weight functions  $w \leq \mathcal{H}$  and some real numbers  $\alpha, c_{\alpha}, C_{\alpha} > 0$  such that

(10.21) 
$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp} w \leq C_{\alpha} w - c_{\alpha} \mathcal{H}^{1+\alpha}.$$

Proof of Lemma 10.5. We split the proof into two steps.

Step 1. We first assume  $\gamma \leq \beta - 2$  and we define

$$w := 1 + \frac{1}{2} [x]^{1+\gamma/2} \cdot v + \mathcal{H},$$

with  $[x]^{\delta} := x|x|^{\delta-1}$ . We observe that

$$|[x]^{1+\gamma/2} \cdot v| \le \frac{1}{2}|x|^{2+\gamma} + \frac{1}{2}|v|^2 \le \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{H} + \frac{1}{2},$$

so that  $w \sim \langle \mathcal{H} \rangle$ . We now compute

$$\mathcal{T}^*w \leq \frac{\gamma+2}{4}|x|^{\gamma/2}|v|^2 - \frac{\beta}{2}|x|^{\beta+\gamma/2}$$

and thus

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp} w \le C_1 |x|^{\gamma/2} |v|^2 - \frac{1}{2} |x|^{\beta + \gamma/2} - \frac{1}{2} |v|^{2+\gamma}.$$

Using that

$$C_1|x|^{\gamma/2} \le C_1^2 + \frac{1}{4}|v|^{\gamma},$$

if  $|x| \leq |v|$  and

$$C_1|v|^2 \le (4C_1)^{\beta/(\beta-2)} + \frac{1}{4}|x|^{\beta},$$

if  $|v| \leq |x|$ , we obtain

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp} w \le \left( C_1^2 + (4C_1)^{\beta/(\beta-2)} \right) \mathcal{H} - \frac{1}{4} |x|^{\beta+\gamma/2} - \frac{1}{4} |v|^{2+\gamma},$$

from what we conclude with  $\alpha := \gamma/(2\beta)$ .

Step 2. We now assume  $\beta < \gamma + 2$  and we define

$$w := 1 + \frac{1}{2} [x]^{\beta/2} \cdot v + \mathcal{H},$$

so that again  $w \sim \langle \mathcal{H} \rangle$ . We easily compute

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp} w \le C_0 |x|^{\beta/2-1} |v|^2 - \frac{1}{2} |x|^{\frac{3}{2}\beta - 1} - \frac{1}{2} |v|^{\gamma + 2}.$$

Using Young's inequality similarly as in the step 1, we get that

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp} w \le C\mathcal{H} - c|x|^{\frac{3}{2}\beta - 1} - c|v|^{2+\gamma},$$

which in turn implies (10.21) with  $\alpha := \min(\gamma/2, 1/2 - 1/\beta)$ .

We classically deduce the following resolvent estimate.

**Lemma 10.6.** For any weight function  $m_0 := \omega(\mathcal{H})$ , there exists a weight function  $m_1 := \omega_1(\mathcal{H})$ such that  $m_1/m_0 \to \infty$  as  $\mathcal{H} \to \infty$  and for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} > -K_0$  there holds

(10.22) 
$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}: L^2(m_0) \to L^2(m_1).$$

Proof of Lemma 10.6. We split the proof into two steps.

Step 1. We fix  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in (-K_0, \kappa_0)$  and  $m_0 := \omega_0(\mathcal{H})$  with  $\omega_0$  a function as defined above. We observe that

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp}m_0 = -Km_0 \le -m_0,$$

so that

$$\int (\kappa - \mathcal{B}) f(fm_0) = \int f^2(\kappa - \mathcal{B}^{\sharp}) m_0 \le 0$$

which means that  $\kappa - \mathcal{B}$  is a dissipative operator in  $L^2_{m_0}$ . We deduce that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) : L^2_{m_0} \to L^2_{m_0}$  for any  $\kappa > -1$ .

Step 2. We take

$$m := \omega(\mathcal{H})w, \quad \omega(\mathcal{H}) := \omega_0(\mathcal{H})/\mathcal{H},$$

where w is defined as in Step 1 of Lemma 10.5 when  $\gamma \leq \beta - 2$  and as in Step 2 of Lemma 10.5 when  $\gamma > \beta - 2$ . In any cases  $m \leq m_0$ . On the other hand, Lemma 10.5 and  $\mathcal{T}^*\omega(\mathcal{H}) = 0$  imply together that

$$\mathcal{B}^{\sharp}m \le C_{\alpha}m - c_{\alpha}\omega(\mathcal{H})\mathcal{H}^{1+\alpha}, \quad \alpha > 0$$

This apriori estimate implies  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(C_{\alpha}) : L^2_m \to L^2_{m_1}$ , with  $m_1 := m_0 \mathcal{H}^{\alpha}$ . For  $g \in L^2_{m_0}$  and  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}} := -K_0$ , the function  $f := \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa)g \in L^2_{m_0} \subset L^2(m)$  also satisfies

$$(C_{\alpha} - \mathcal{B})f = g + (C_{\alpha} - \kappa)f.$$

We deduce  $||f||_{L^2(m_1)} \lesssim ||g||_{L^2(m)} + ||f||_{L^2(m)} \lesssim ||f||_{L^2(m_0)}$ , which is nothing but (10.22).

We argue as during the proof of **(H3)** in Section 10.1. By a localization argument and the averaging lemma, we have  $\mathcal{AR}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) : L^2_{m_0} \to L^2(B_R \times B_R)$  with compact injection for any R > 0. Togeher with Lemma 10.6, we deduce that  $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\kappa) \in \mathcal{K}(L^2_{m_0})$  for any  $\kappa > \kappa_{\mathcal{B}}$ , and we conclude exactly as in Section 10.1.

Condition (H4) and (H5'). We recall that it has been proved in [79, Lem. 4.5] that the semigroup  $S_t$  associated to the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies the Harris condition: for any T > 0 and  $\rho > 0$ , there exists  $\alpha > 0$  such that

(10.23) 
$$S_T f \ge \alpha \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varrho}} \int_{B_{\vartheta \varrho}} f dx dv, \quad \forall f \ge 0,$$

for some constant  $\vartheta \in (0,1)$  and where  $B_r := \{(x,v) \in \mathbb{R}^{2d}; |x| < r, |v| < r\}$ . Although the statement of [79, Lem. 4.5] is not written in that way, one may easily track the constants appearing in Lemmas 3.5, 3.6, 3.7 and 4.1 in [79] and one obtain (10.23) with  $\vartheta := 1/2$ . Now, (10.23) immediately implies (H5') which in turn implies (H4) thanks to Lemma 4.8-(2)-(3).

Because  $\mathcal{L}$  is the generator of a semigroup it also satisfies the weak maximum principle and Kato's inequalities (H1'). We are then in position to apply Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13, Theorem 5.18 and Theorem 5.23-(3) and thus complete the proof of Theorem 10.4.

#### 11. The kinetic Fokker-Planck equation

In this part, we consider the kinetic Fokker-Planck evolution equation associated to the operator

(11.1) 
$$\mathcal{L}f := -v \cdot \nabla_x f + \Delta_v f + b \cdot \nabla_v f + cf,$$

on functions  $f: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , where  $\mathcal{O} := \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is a domain,  $b: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a given vector field and  $c: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a given function. In contrast with the previous part, collisions are typically modelized by a Fokker-Planck operator  $\Delta_v f + \operatorname{div}_v(vf)$  (when b = v and c = d) which takes into account a thermal bath of (Gaussian) whitenoise instead of the integral collisional operator  $\mathscr{K}[f] - Kf$  in the linear Boltzmann equation (10.1).

We will consider the case when  $\Omega$  is a bounded domain and the equation is complemented with a boundary condition. More precisely, we assume the classical balance between the values of the trace  $\gamma f$  of f on the outgoing and incoming velocities subsets of the boundary

(11.2) 
$$(\gamma_- f)(x, v) = \mathscr{R}_x(\gamma_+ f(x, .))(v) \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_-,$$

where in this context we define  $\Sigma_{\pm}^{x} := \{v \in \mathbb{R}^{3}; \pm v \cdot \nu_{x} > 0\}$  the sets of outgoing  $(\Sigma_{\pm}^{x})$  and incoming  $(\Sigma_{\pm}^{x})$  velocities at point  $x \in \partial\Omega$ , next the sets

$$\Sigma_{\pm} = \{ (x, v) \in \Sigma; \pm \nu_x \cdot v > 0 \} = \{ (x, v); x \in \partial\Omega, v \in \Sigma_{\pm}^x \},\$$

and finally the outgoing and incoming trace functions  $\gamma_{\pm}f := \mathbf{1}_{\Sigma_{\pm}} \gamma f$ . Here and in the sequel,  $\nu_x$  denotes the unit normal outward vector field defined on the boundary set  $\partial\Omega$ . We similarly define the grazing velocity set

$$\Sigma_0 = \{(x, v) \in \Sigma; \nu_x \cdot v = 0\}$$

The reflection operator  $\mathscr{R}_x$  is local in position, but can be local or nonlocal in the velocity variable, so that it writes

$$(\mathscr{R}_x g)(v) := \int_{\Sigma^x_+} r(x, v, v_*) g(v_*) v_* \cdot \nu_x \, dv_*,$$

for a reflection kernel  $r: \partial \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ . Some classical general assumptions on r are

(11.3) 
$$r \ge 0, \quad \mathscr{R}_x^* 1 = 1, \quad \mathscr{R}_x \mathscr{M} = \mathscr{M},$$

for some positive function  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}(v)$ , see for instance [95, 97, 98]. The second (normalisation) condition corresponds to the fact that all the particles reaching the outgoing boundary are put back on the incoming boundary (no mass is lost) while the third (reciprocity) condition means (when  $\mathcal{M}$  is a Gaussian function) that the wall is in a local equilibrium state and is not influenced by the incoming particles. The normalization condition implies the local mass conservation

(11.4) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} \mathscr{R}_{x} g |\nu \cdot v| dv = \int_{\Sigma_{+}^{x}} g \nu \cdot v dv,$$

while the three assumptions (11.3) on r together also imply

$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} (\mathscr{R}_{x}g)^{2} \mathscr{M}^{-1} |\nu \cdot v| dv \leq \int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} (\mathscr{R}_{x}(g^{2}/\mathscr{M})) (\mathscr{R}_{x}\mathscr{M}) \mathscr{M}^{-1} |\nu \cdot v| dv$$
$$= \int_{\Sigma_{+}^{x}} g_{*}^{2} \mathscr{M}_{*}^{-1} (\mathscr{R}^{*}1) \nu \cdot v_{*} dv_{*},$$

where we have used the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (and the fact that  $r \ge 0$ ) in the first line and the reciprocity condition in the second line. As a consequence, we have

(11.5) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} (\mathscr{R}_{x}g)^{2} \mathscr{M}^{-1} |\nu \cdot v| dv \leq \int_{\Sigma_{+}^{x}} g^{2} \mathscr{M}^{-1} \nu \cdot v dv,$$

where we have used the normalization condition in that last step. In the sequel, we will rather consider the possibly position dependent Maxwell boundary condition operator

(11.6) 
$$\mathscr{R}_x g = \alpha(x) \mathcal{D}_x g + \beta(x) \Gamma_x g$$

where the accommodation coefficients  $\alpha, \beta : \partial \Omega \to [0, 1]$  satisfy  $\alpha(x) + \beta(x) =: \zeta(x) \le 1$ ,  $\Gamma_x$  is the specular reflection operator

(11.7) 
$$\Gamma_x(g(x,\cdot))(v) = g(x,\mathcal{V}_x v), \quad \mathcal{V}_x v = v - 2\nu(x)(\nu(x)\cdot v),$$

and  $\mathcal{D}_x$  is the diffusive operator

(11.8) 
$$\mathcal{D}_x(g(x,\cdot))(v) = c_{\mathscr{M}} \mathscr{M}(v) \widetilde{g}(x), \quad \widetilde{g}(x) = \int_{\Sigma^x_+} g(x,w) \,\nu(x) \cdot w \, dw.$$

Here the constant  $c_{\mathscr{M}} := (2\pi)^{1/2}$  is such that  $c_{\mathscr{M}}\widetilde{\mathscr{M}} = 1$  and  $\mathscr{M}$  stands for the standard Maxwellian

(11.9) 
$$\mathscr{M}(v) := (2\pi)^{-d/2} \exp(-|v|^2/2),$$

or, more generally,  $\mathscr{M} = \mathscr{M}(|v|) \ge 0$  is such that

(11.10) 
$$\mathscr{D}_x^* 1 = 1, \quad \mathscr{D}_x \mathscr{M} = \mathscr{M}, \quad \langle v \rangle^{\vartheta} \mathscr{M} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$$

with  $\vartheta \geq 1$  (that last condition is necessary in order that the second relation above makes sense). The boundary condition (11.6) corresponds to the *pure specular reflection* boundary condition when  $\beta \equiv 1$  and it corresponds to the *pure diffusive* boundary condition when  $\alpha \equiv 1$ . When  $\zeta \equiv 1$ , the Maxwell boundary condition operator (11.6) satisfies (11.3). On the contrary, when  $\zeta \neq 1$ , the  $L^2$  estimate (11.5) holds but not anymore the mass conservation (11.4). However, the following  $L^1$ estimate

(11.11) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} |\mathscr{R}_{x}g| |\nu \cdot v| dv \leq \zeta^{*} \int_{\Sigma_{+}^{x}} |g| \,\nu \cdot v dv$$

holds, with  $0 \leq \sup \zeta \leq \zeta^* \leq 1$ . Finally, the case  $\zeta \equiv 0$  corresponds to the zero inflow problem.

Let us finally mention that similarly as in Part 8, the regularity needed on the domain  $\Omega$  may be formulated in the following way: we assume that  $\Omega$  is locally on one side of  $\partial\Omega$  and there exists a function  $\delta = \delta_{\Omega} \in W^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  such that for all x in an interior neighborhood of  $\partial\Omega$  one has  $\delta(x) = \operatorname{dist}(x,\partial\Omega)$  and the vector field  $\nu$  defined on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  by  $x \mapsto \nu(x) = \nu_x := -\nabla_x \delta(x)$  coincides with the previously defined unit outward normal vector field on  $\partial\Omega$  and satisfies  $\|\nu\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ . We also assume that the Lebesgue measure on  $\partial\Omega$  is well defined and it is denoted by  $d\sigma_x$ .

## 11.1. The trace problem.

We consider in this section the trace problem for a solution g = g(x, v) to the stationary Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation

(11.12) 
$$\mathcal{M}g := v \cdot \nabla_x g - b \cdot \nabla_v g - \Delta_v g = G \text{ in } \mathcal{O}_y$$

for a given a vector field b = b(x, v), a source term G = G(x, v) and for a solution g = g(t, x, v) to the evolution Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation

(11.13) 
$$\partial_t g + v \cdot \nabla_x g - b \cdot \nabla_v g - \Delta_v g = G \text{ in } (0,T) \times \mathcal{O},$$

for a given a vector field b = b(t, x, v), a source term G = G(t, x, v). The second problem has been considered first in [91] and next in [272, Sec. 4], where a strong (renormalized) trace function is proved to exist. In the sequel, we recall these results and slightly extending them by considering a possible  $L^2H^{-1}$  source term. We introduce some notations. We denote

$$d\xi := |\nu(x) \cdot v| dv d\sigma_x$$
 and  $d\xi^2 := (\nu(x) \cdot \hat{v})^2 dv d\sigma_x$ 

the measures on the boundary set  $\Sigma$ . We denote by  $\mathcal{B}_1$  the class of renormalized functions  $\beta \in W^{2,\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  such that  $\beta''$  has a compact support, by  $\mathcal{B}_2$  the class of functions  $\beta \in W^{2,\infty}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  such that  $\beta'' \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  and by  $\mathcal{D}_0(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  the space of test functions  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  such that  $\varphi = 0$  on  $\Sigma_0$ . We finally define the dual operator

$$\mathcal{M}^* \varphi := -v \cdot \nabla_x \varphi + \operatorname{div}_v(b\varphi) - \Delta_v \varphi.$$

**Theorem 11.1.** We consider  $g, b \in L^2_{loc,x}H^1_{loc,v}$ ,  $G \in L^2_{loc,x}H^{-1}_{loc,v}$  and we assume that g is a solution to the stationary Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation (11.12). Then there exists  $\gamma g \in L^2_{loc}(\Sigma, d\xi^2)$  such that the following Green renormalized formula

(11.14) 
$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}} (\beta(g) \,\mathcal{M}^* \varphi - \beta''(g) \,|\nabla_v g|^2 \varphi) \,dv dx + \langle G, \beta'(g) \varphi \rangle = \\ = \iint_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma g) \,\varphi \,\nu(x) \cdot v \,dv d\sigma_x$$

holds for any renormalized function  $\beta \in \mathcal{B}_1$  and any test functions  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ , as well as for any renormalized function  $\beta \in \mathcal{B}_2$  and any test functions  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}_0(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . It is worth emphasizing that  $\beta'(g)\varphi \in L^2_x H^1_v$  so that the duality product  $\langle G, \beta'(g)\varphi \rangle$  is well defined.

If furthermore  $\gamma_{\pm}g \in L^2_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma; d\xi)$  then  $\gamma_{\pm}g \in L^2_{\text{loc}}(\Sigma; d\xi)$  and (11.14) holds for any renormalized function  $\beta \in \mathcal{B}_2$  and any test functions  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\vec{\mathcal{O}})$ .

Proof of Theorem 11.1. We only allude the proof which uses very similar arguments as those presented in Section 10 and that can also be partially found in [136, 272]. In the one hand, considering the mollifier  $(\rho_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$  defined in (8.19) with z := (x, y), we get that  $g_{\varepsilon}$  is smooth and satisfies

$$g_{\varepsilon} \to g \text{ in } L^2_{\mathrm{loc},x} H^1_{\mathrm{loc},v}, \quad \mathcal{M}g_{\varepsilon} = G_{\varepsilon} \to G \text{ in } L^2_{\mathrm{loc},x} H^{-1}_{\mathrm{loc},v},$$

which is nothing but a variant of [139, Lem. II.1]. The function  $g_{\varepsilon}$  being smooth, for any  $\beta \in C^2$  such that  $\beta' \in C_b^1$ , we may differentiate  $\beta(g_{\varepsilon})$  and we get

$$\mathcal{M}\beta(g_{\varepsilon}) + \beta''(g_{\varepsilon})|\nabla_{v}g_{\varepsilon}|^{2} = \beta'(g_{\varepsilon})G_{\varepsilon} \text{ in } \mathcal{O},$$

with. We may thus pass to the limit as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and we obtain (11.14).

We also write without proof (since this one is similar to the proof of Proposition 8.10) a stability result that we will use several times in the sequel.

**Proposition 11.2.** Let us consider three sequences  $(g_k)$ ,  $(b_k)$  of  $L^2_{loc,x}H^1_{loc,v}$  and  $(G_k)$  of  $L^2_{loc,x}H^{-1}_{loc,v}$  such that

$$v \cdot \nabla_x g_k - b_k \cdot \nabla_v g_k - \Delta_v g_k = G_k \quad in \quad \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O})$$

for any  $k \geq 1$  and three functions  $g, b \in L^2_{loc,x}H^1_{loc,v}$  and  $G \in L^2_{loc,x}H^{-1}_{loc,v}$  such that  $g_k \to g$  strongly in  $L^2_{loc,x}H^1_{loc,v}$ ,  $b_k \to b$  weakly in  $L^2_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and  $G_k \to G$  strongly in  $L^2_{loc,x}H^{-1}_{loc,v}$ . Then g satisfies (11.12) and, up to the extaction of a subsequence,  $\gamma g_k \to \gamma g$  a.e. on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$ .

(2) If  $g_k \rightharpoonup g$  weakly in  $L^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  then g satisfies (11.14) and, up to the extaction of a subsequence,  $\gamma g_k \xrightarrow{r} \gamma g$  on  $\Sigma \setminus \Sigma_0$  (we recall that the renormalized convergence has been defined in (8.51)).

11.2. Well-posedness problem with inflow term at the boundary. We consider the kinetic Fokker-Planck operator  $\mathcal{L}$  defined in (11.1) and we start revisiting the well posedness problem

(11.15) 
$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f = \mathfrak{F} \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}f = \mathfrak{g} \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_{-}$$

for given data  $\mathfrak{F}: \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}: \Sigma_{-} \to \mathbb{R}$ .

For a given weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$ , we define the measure  $d\xi_m := m^2 |\nu(x) \cdot v| dv d\sigma_x$ on the boundary  $\Sigma$ . We next define  $L^2 H_m^1 = L^2 H_m^1(\mathcal{O})$  the space associated to the Hilbert norm defined by

$$||f||_{L^2H^1_m}^2 := ||f||_{L^2_m}^2 + ||\nabla_v f||_{L^2_m}^2.$$

and we assume that m satisfies the Poincaré type inequality

(11.16) 
$$\|f\frac{\forall m}{m}\|_{L^2_m} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2H^1_m}, \quad \forall f \in L^2H^1_m.$$

Such a Poincaré inequality is classically known to be true when  $m := \mathcal{M}^{-\vartheta}$ ,  $\mathcal{M}$  is the Maxwellian (11.9) and  $\vartheta > 0$ . We also define

$$L^2 H_m^{-1} := \{ \mathfrak{F} = g + \operatorname{div}_v G; \ g, G_i \in L^2_m(\mathcal{O}) \},\$$

so that when m = 1 the space  $L^2 H_m^{-1}$  is nothing but the space of continuous and linear mappings on  $L^2 H^1$ . For  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$  and  $f \in L^2 H_m^1$ , we may thus write

$$\langle \mathfrak{F}, fm^2 \rangle \le \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}} \|f\|_{L^2 H_m^1}.$$

We finally define in this context

$$W_2 := \{ f \in L^2 H_m^1; \ \hat{v} \cdot \nabla_x f \in L^2 H_m^{-1} \},\$$

and

$$W_{2,\Sigma} := \{ g \in W_2; \ \gamma g \in L^2(\Sigma; d\xi_m) \},\$$

with  $W_{2,\Sigma} \neq W_2$  in general.

**Theorem 11.3.** Let us fix a vector field  $b \in H^1_{loc}(\overline{\mathcal{O}})$ , a function  $c \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , a weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  and let us assume that  $b/\langle v \rangle \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ , that (11.16) holds and that

(11.17) 
$$\lambda^* := \operatorname{ess} \, \sup \varpi < \infty, \quad \varpi := c + \frac{\Delta m^2}{2m^2} - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{div} b - b \cdot \frac{\nabla m}{m}$$

For any  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$ ,  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^2(\Sigma_-; d\xi_m)$  and  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , there exists a unique solution  $f \in W_{2,\Sigma}$  to the Dirichlet problem (11.15). We have furthermore  $f \ge 0$  if  $\mathfrak{F} \ge 0$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \ge 0$ .

A similar result is proved in [129, Appendix A] in the case  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ . Also observe that (11.17) holds with  $m := \mathcal{M}^{-1/2}$  when  $\mathcal{M}$  is the standard Maxwellian (11.9) and  $b(v) = \vartheta v$ , with  $\vartheta > 1/2$ . Proof of Theorem 11.3. We split the proof into five steps.

Step 1. A priori estimates. We argue similarly as in [90, 89]. Multiplying the first equation in (11.15) by  $fm^2$ , performing several integrations by part in the velocity variable and using the Green formula, we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \varpi) f^2 m^2 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 m^2 \nu \cdot v + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2 m^2 = \langle \mathfrak{F}, fm^2 \rangle.$$

Fixing  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , using the Young inequality

$$\|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}\|f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{1}} \leq \left(\frac{1}{2(\lambda-\lambda^{*})} + \frac{1}{2}\right)\|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2} + \frac{\lambda-\lambda^{*}}{2}\|f\|_{L_{m}^{2}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2}\|\nabla_{v}f\|_{L_{m}^{2}}^{2}$$

and the boundary condition on the incoming set  $\Sigma_{-}$  in (11.15), we deduce

$$(11.18) \ (\lambda - \lambda^*) \int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 m^2 + \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ f)^2 d\xi_m + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2 m^2 \le \frac{1 + \lambda - \lambda^*}{\lambda - \lambda^*} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}}^2 + \int_{\Sigma_-} \mathfrak{g}^2 d\xi_m.$$

• Because of the first equation in (11.15) and the above estimate, we find

(11.19) 
$$\hat{v} \cdot \nabla_x f = \frac{1}{\langle v \rangle} \big( \mathfrak{F} - \lambda f + \Delta_v f + b \cdot \nabla_v f + cf \big) \in L^2 H_m^{-1},$$

so that  $f \in W_2$ .

• Multiplying the first equation in (11.15) by  $f\psi$ ,  $\psi := \nu(x) \cdot \tilde{v}m^2$  where here and below we use the notations  $\hat{v} := v/\langle v \rangle$ ,  $\tilde{v} := v/\langle v \rangle^2$ ,  $\langle v \rangle^2 := 1 + |v|^2$ , and using the Green formula and one integration by part in the velocity variable, we get

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 (\nu \cdot \hat{v})^2 m^2 = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 \hat{v} \cdot D_x \nu_x \hat{v} \, m^2 - \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2 \psi \\ + \int_{\mathcal{O}} f \nabla_v f(b\psi - \nabla_v \psi) + \int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 \psi(c - \lambda) + \langle \mathfrak{F}, f\psi \rangle.$$

Observing that

$$|\langle \mathfrak{F}, f\psi \rangle| \le \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}} \|f\nu(x) \cdot \tilde{v}\|_{L^2 H_m^{1}} \lesssim \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}} \|f\|_{L^2 H_m^{1}}$$

and

$$\|f\nabla_v\psi\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2H_m^1}$$

recalling that  $b/\langle v \rangle \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we deduce

(11.20) 
$$\|\gamma f\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma;d\xi_{m}^{2})}^{2} \leq C(1+|\lambda|)\|f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{1}}^{2} + C\|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}\|f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{1}},$$

for some constant  $C = C(b, c, m, \nu)$ , with  $d\xi_m^2 := (\nu \cdot \hat{v})^2 m^2 dv d\sigma_x$ .

• For latter reference, we establish an estimate about the behaviour of the solution near the boundary. We now introduce the following Lions-Perthame [256] type weight function

(11.21) 
$$\psi := 2\delta(x)^{1/2}\nu(x) \cdot \tilde{\nu},$$

and we observe that  $\psi = 0$  on  $\Sigma$ ,  $\langle v \rangle \psi \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\nabla_v \psi \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  and

$$\psi \cdot \nabla_x \psi = \frac{1}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} (\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2 + 2\delta(x)^{1/2} \hat{v} \cdot D_x \nu(x) \hat{v}.$$

Multiplying the first equation in (11.15) by  $f\psi$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{2}\int_{\mathcal{O}} v \cdot \nabla_x f^2 \psi - \int_{\mathcal{O}} f \frac{b}{\langle v \rangle} \cdot \nabla_v f \langle v \rangle \psi + \int_{\mathcal{O}} \nabla_v (f\psi) \cdot \nabla_v f + \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - c) f^2 \psi = \langle F, f\psi \rangle.$$

Using Cauchy-Schwarz and Young inequalities, we deduce

(11.22) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} dv dx \le C(1+|\lambda|)(\|f\|_{L^2H^1}^2 + \|F\|_{L^2H^{-1}}^2),$$

for some constant C = C(b, c, n).

• We finally state a somehow classical regularity estimate when  $\mathcal{F} \in L^2_m(\mathcal{O})$ . Taking advantage of the fact that  $\mathcal{F} \in L^2_m$  and  $f \in L^2 H^1_m$  and localizing the problem by introducing the function  $g := f\chi_{\varepsilon} \in L^2_x H^1_v(\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d), \ \chi_{\varepsilon} \in C^2_c(\mathcal{O}), \ \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}} \leq \chi_{\varepsilon} \leq 1, \ \mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon} := \{(x,v) \in \mathcal{O}; \ \delta(x) > \varepsilon, \ |v| \leq 1/\varepsilon\},$  we have

$$v \cdot \nabla_x g - \Delta_v g + \langle v \rangle^2 g = \mathcal{G} \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d),$$

with

$$\mathcal{G} := (\mathcal{F} - \lambda f - cf - b \cdot \nabla_v f) \chi_{\varepsilon} - 2 \nabla_v f \cdot \nabla_v \chi_{\varepsilon} + \langle v \rangle^2 f \chi_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d).$$

From the quantitative Hormander's hypoellipticity estimate of Hérau & Pravda-Starov [210, Prop. 2.1], we then have

$$\|D_x^{2/3}g\|_{L^2} + \|D_v^2g\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|\mathcal{G}\|_{L^2} + \|g\|_{L^2}.$$

Coming back to the function f and using the previous estimates, we deduce

(11.23) 
$$\|D_x^{2/3}f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon})} + \|D_v^2f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon})} \le C(\|\mathcal{L}f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O})} + \|f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O})}),$$
for a constant  $C = C(\lambda, \varepsilon) \ge 0$ 

for a constant  $C = C(\lambda, \varepsilon) > 0$ .

Step 2. Existence. We assume  $\mathfrak{g} = 0$ . A possible way for proving the existence is to use Lions' variant of the Lax-Milgram theorem [250, Chap III, §1] as in [36, 129] and as we proceed now. Defining the bilinear form  $\mathcal{E}: L^2H_m^1(\mathcal{O}) \times C_c^1(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-) \to \mathbb{R}$ , by

$$\mathcal{E}(f,\varphi) = \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \mathcal{L}) f\varphi m^{2}$$
  
:= 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda f - b \cdot \nabla_{v} f - cf) \varphi m^{2} + \nabla_{v} f \cdot \nabla_{v} (\varphi m^{2}) - f(v \cdot \nabla_{x} \varphi) m^{2},$$

for any  $f \in L^2 H^1_m(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\varphi \in C^1_c(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-)$ , we observe that this one is coercive, namely

$$\mathcal{E}(\varphi,\varphi) = \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \varpi) \varphi^2 m^2 + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v \varphi|^2 m^2 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma_-} (\gamma_- \varphi)^2 d\xi_m$$
  
 
$$\geq \kappa \|\varphi\|_{L^2 H^1_m}^2,$$

for any  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-)$ , with  $\kappa := \min(\lambda - \lambda^*, 1) > 0$ . From the above mentioned Lions's theorem, for any  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$ , there exists  $f \in L^2 H_m^1$  such that

(11.24) 
$$\mathcal{E}(f,\varphi) = \langle \mathfrak{F},\varphi m^2 \rangle, \quad \forall \, \varphi \in C^1_c(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-).$$

In particular, f satisfies the first equation in (11.15) in the distributional sense  $\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{O})$ , and thus from (11.19), we deduce that  $f \in W_2$ . Thanks to the trace Theorem 11.1 and the estimate (11.20),

the function f admits a trace  $\gamma f \in L^2(\Sigma; d\xi_m^2)$ . Using the Green formula (11.14) with  $\beta = \mathrm{id} \in \mathcal{B}_1$ , we have

(11.25) 
$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}} \left( f(\mathcal{L}^* - \lambda)\varphi + \mathfrak{F}\varphi \right) dv dx = \iint_{\Sigma} \gamma f \varphi \ \nu(x) \cdot v \, dv d\sigma_x,$$

for any  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . Particularizing to  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_{-})$  and comparing with (11.24), we deduce that  $\gamma_{-}f = 0$ .

Step 3. Existence. The general case  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^2(\Sigma_-; d\xi_m)$ . When  $\mathfrak{g} \in C^2_c(\Sigma_-)$ , there exists a function  $\mathfrak{h} \in C^2_c(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-)$  such that  $\mathfrak{h}_{|\Sigma_-} = \mathfrak{g}$  and we consider the source term  $G := \mathfrak{F} + (\mathcal{L} - \lambda)\mathfrak{h} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$  as well as the problem

$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})g = G \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}g = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma_{-}$$

From Step 2, there exists a solution  $g \in W_{2,\Sigma}$  to this problem and we set  $f := g + \mathfrak{h}$ , in such a way that  $f \in W_{2,\Sigma}$  and satisfies

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\varphi = \int_{\mathcal{O}} g(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\varphi + \int_{\mathcal{O}} \mathfrak{h}(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\varphi$$
$$= \int_{\mathcal{O}} G\varphi + \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \mathcal{L})\mathfrak{h}\varphi - \int_{\Sigma} \mathfrak{h}_{|\Sigma}\varphi \nu \cdot v,$$

and thus

(11.26) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f(\lambda - \mathcal{L}^*)\varphi = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \mathfrak{F}\varphi - \int_{\Sigma_-} \mathfrak{g}\varphi \,\nu \cdot v$$

for any  $\varphi \in C_c^2(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-)$ . Together with (11.25), we get that  $\gamma_- f = \mathfrak{g}$  on  $\Sigma_-$ . In order to deal with the general case  $\mathfrak{g} \in L^2(\Sigma_-; d\xi_m)$ , we introduce a sequence  $(\mathfrak{g}^n)$  of  $C_c^2(\Sigma_-)$  such that  $\mathfrak{g}^n \to \mathfrak{g}$ in  $L^2(\Sigma_-, d\xi_m)$  and we next consider the associated sequence of solutions  $(f^n)$  of  $W_{2,\Sigma}$  just built above. Using the estimates exhibited in Step 1, we get that  $(f^n)$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $W_2$ , so that it converges to a limit  $f \in W_{2,\Sigma}$ . We may pass to the limit in (11.26) written for the sequence  $(f^n)$  and deduce that the same equation holds at the limit for f.

Step 4. Uniqueness. Consider two weak solutions  $f_i \in W_2$  to the equation (11.15) in the sense that

$$\mathcal{E}(f_i,\varphi) = \langle \mathfrak{F}, \varphi m^2 \rangle, \quad \forall \varphi \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-).$$

In particular, the difference  $f := f_2 - f_1 \in W_2$  satisfies

$$\mathcal{E}(f,\varphi) = 0, \quad \forall \varphi \in C_c^1(\mathcal{O} \cup \Sigma_-).$$

and from the above discussion  $\gamma_{-}f = 0 \in L^{2}(\Sigma_{-}; d\xi_{m})$ . Thanks to the trace Theorem 11.1, we deduce that  $\gamma f \in L^{2}_{loc}(\Sigma; d\xi_{m})$  and we may choose  $\beta(s) = s^{2}$  in the Green formula (11.14): we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 \{ v \cdot \nabla_x \varphi - \operatorname{div}_v(b\varphi) + \Delta_v \varphi + 2f(c-\lambda)\varphi \} - 2|\nabla_v f|^2 \varphi = \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma f)^2 \nu \cdot v\varphi,$$

for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^2(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . Choosing  $\varphi = m^2 \chi_{\varrho}$ , with  $\chi_{\varrho}(v) := \chi(v/\varrho), \ \chi \in C_c^2(\mathbb{R}^d),$  $\mathbf{1}_{B_1} \leq \chi \leq \mathbf{1}_{B_2}$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 m^2 \left\{ (\lambda - \varpi) \chi_{\varrho} + \frac{1}{2} b \cdot \nabla \chi_{\varrho} - \frac{\nabla m}{m} \cdot \nabla \chi_{\varrho} - \Delta \chi_{\varrho} \right\} \le 0$$

Because  $f \in L^2H_m^1$ , we may pass to the limit  $\rho \to \infty$  thanks to the dominated convergence theorem and we obtain

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 m^2 (\lambda - \varpi) \le 0,$$

and thus f = 0.

Step 5. Positivity. We assume now that  $\mathfrak{F} \geq 0$  and  $\mathfrak{g} \geq 0$ . We proceed similarly as in the previous step by considering  $\beta(s) = s_{-}^2$ ,  $\varphi = m^2 \chi_M$ . Letting  $M \to \infty$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f_{-}^2 m^2 (\lambda - \varpi) \le 0,$$

and thus  $f_{-} = 0$ .

Summing up, gathering the above estimates (11.18), (11.19), (11.20), (11.22), (11.23), we see that there exists a constant C > 0 such that any function  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$  satisfies

(11.27) 
$$\|f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{1}} + \|\hat{v} \cdot \nabla_{x}f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}} + \|f\frac{v \cdot \nu}{\delta^{1/4}}\|_{L^{2}} + \|\gamma f\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma; d\xi_{m}^{2})} + \|\gamma_{+}f\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma; d\xi_{m})} \leq C(\|f\|_{L^{2}} + \|\mathcal{L}f\|_{L^{2}})$$

and for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  there exists a constant  $C_{\varepsilon}$  such that any function  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$  satisfies

$$\|D_x^{2/3}f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon})} + \|D_v^2f\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon})} \le C_{\varepsilon}(\|f\|_{L^2} + \|\mathcal{L}f\|_{L^2}).$$

11.3. Well-posedness problem with reflection condition at the boundary. We consider now the well posedness problem associated to the stationary equation

(11.28) 
$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f = \mathfrak{F} \quad \text{in} \quad \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_{-},$$

for a given datum  $\mathfrak{F} : \mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{R}$ , where the kinetic Fokker-Planck operator  $\mathcal{L}$  is still defined by (11.1) and the reflexion operator  $\mathscr{R}$  is described in (11.6), (11.7), (11.8).

**Theorem 11.4.** Let us fix a vector field  $b \in H^1_{loc}(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$  and a function  $c \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$  which satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 11.3 with a given weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  for the pure specular reflection case  $\alpha \equiv 0$  and with the weight function  $m := \mathcal{M}^{-1/2}$  when  $\alpha \not\equiv 0$ , where  $\mathcal{M}$  is the Gaussian function (11.9) or a more general equilibrium satisfying (11.10). In that last case, we furthermore assume one of the two following conditions

- (i)  $1 \zeta + \alpha^2/2 \ge \delta_* > 0$ , and we observe that  $L^2(\Sigma; d\xi_m) \subset L^1(\Sigma; d\xi)$ ,
- (ii)  $\langle v \rangle^2 \mathscr{M} \in L^1$ , and we observe that  $L^2(\Sigma; d\xi_m^2) \subset L^1(\Sigma; d\xi)$ ,

where we recall that we have defined  $d\xi_m := m^2 |\nu(x) \cdot v| dv d\sigma_x$  and  $d\xi_m^2 := m^2 (\nu(x) \cdot \hat{v})^2 dv d\sigma_x$ . For any  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$  and  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , there exists at least one solution  $f \in W_2$  to the Dirichlet problem (11.28). Assuming furthermore that

(11.29) 
$$\lambda^{**} := \operatorname{ess\,sup}\left(c - \operatorname{div}b\right) < \infty,$$

and  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$ , the solution f is unique and  $f \ge 0$  if  $\mathfrak{F} \ge 0$ .

It is worth emphasizing that the assumptions of Theorem 11.4 hold when b = v and  $m := \mathcal{M}^{-1/2}$ . We also emphasize on the fact that the additional assumptions (i) or (ii) are made in order to prove the uniqueness of the solution during the proof.

Proof of Theorem 11.4. We split the proof into four steps.

Step 1. A priori estimates. We multiply the first equation in (11.28) by  $fm^2$ . As in Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 11.3, we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \varpi) f^2 m^2 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 m^2 \nu \cdot v + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2 m^2 = \langle \mathfrak{F}, fm^2 \rangle.$$

Using for instance [55, Lem. 3.1], we have

(11.30) 
$$\int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 m^2 \nu \cdot v \ge \int_{\Sigma_+} [(1-\zeta)(\gamma_+ f)^2 + \alpha (\mathcal{D}^{\perp} \gamma_+ f)^2] d\xi_m =: \mathcal{E}_{\zeta,\alpha}(\gamma_+ f) \ge 0,$$

with  $\mathcal{D}^{\perp}g := g - \mathcal{D}g$ . Using that the contribution of the boundary is nonnegative in the first estimate, we first deduce

$$(\lambda - \lambda^*) \|f\|_{L^2_m}^2 + \|\nabla f\|_{L^2_m}^2 \le \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}} \|f\|_{L^2 H_m^1},$$

for  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , so that

$$\min(\lambda - \lambda^*, 1) \|f\|_{L^2 H_m^1} \le \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2 H_m^{-1}}.$$

From the three above estimates together, for  $\lambda > \lambda^*$ , we obtain

(11.31) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \varpi)_{+} f^{2} m^{2} + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_{v} f|^{2} m^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}_{\zeta,\alpha}(\gamma_{+} f) \leq \frac{1}{\min(\lambda - \lambda^{*}, 1)} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2} H_{m}^{-1}}^{2}.$$

There is no difficulty for also getting the pieces of information (11.19), (11.20), (11.22) and (11.23), so that in particular  $f \in W_2$ . It is worth emphasizing here that when  $\langle v \rangle^2 \mathscr{M} \in L^1$ , we have  $L^2(d\xi_m^2) \subset L^1(\Sigma; d\xi)$  by using the Cauchy-Schwarz and (11.20), so that in particular the boundary condition is well defined. Let us show now how the last conclusion also holds under condition (i) in the statement of the Theorem. We then assume  $\vartheta = 1$  in (11.10) and we show how to establish an additionnal a priori estimate. We indeed know from (11.20) that

$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}} (\alpha \mathcal{D}(\gamma_{+}f))^{2} (\nu \cdot \hat{v})^{2} m^{2} dv d\sigma_{x} \leq \int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^{2} (\nu \cdot \hat{v})^{2} m^{2} dv d\sigma_{x} \leq C_{\lambda} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2},$$

and similarly as in [18] or [272, proof of Lemma 2.2] that

$$1 = \int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} |\nu(x) \cdot v| \mathcal{M} dv = C \int_{\Sigma_{-}^{x}} (\nu(x) \cdot \hat{v})^{2} \mathcal{M} dv, \quad \forall x \in \partial\Omega,$$

for some constant  $C \in (0, \infty)$ , so that

(11.32) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}} (\alpha \mathcal{D}(\gamma_{+}f))^{2} d\xi_{m} = C \int_{\Sigma_{-}} (\alpha \mathcal{D}(\gamma_{+}f))^{2} (\nu \cdot \hat{v})^{2} m^{2} \leq C C_{\lambda} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2}.$$

Summing up (11.31) and (11.32), and using that

$$(\gamma_+ f)^2 \le 2(\mathcal{D}^\perp \gamma_+ f)^2 + 2(\mathcal{D}\gamma_+ f)^2,$$

we deduce that

(11.33) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_{+}} [1 - \zeta + \alpha^{2}/2] (\gamma_{+}f)^{2} d\xi_{m} \leq C_{\lambda} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2}$$

Defining

$$f \in W_{2,\mathscr{R}} := \{g \in W_2; \ \gamma_- g = \mathscr{R} \gamma_+ g\}$$

we see that  $W_{2,\mathscr{R}} = W_{2,\Sigma}$  if  $1 - \zeta + \alpha^2/2 \ge \delta_* > 0$ , but it is worth emphasizing that we may have  $W_{2,\mathscr{R}} \ne W_{2,\Sigma}$  in the general case.

Step 2. Existence when  $\mathfrak{F} \geq 0$ . With the help of Theorem 11.3, we define  $f_0 = 0$  and, recursively for any  $n \geq 1$ , we define  $f_n \in W_{2,\Sigma}$  as the solution of

(11.34) 
$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f_n = \mathfrak{F} \text{ in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_- f_n = \mathscr{R}\gamma_+ f_{n-1} \text{ on } \Sigma_-.$$

It is worth emphasizing here that  $\gamma_+ f_{n-1} \in L^2(\Sigma_+; d\xi_m)$  implies  $\mathscr{R}(\gamma_+ f_{n-1}) \in L^2(\Sigma_-; d\xi_m)$  because of (11.5). We also notice that  $f_n \geq 0$  because  $\mathfrak{F} \geq 0$ . By linearity

$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})(f_{n+1} - f_n) = 0$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $\gamma_-(f_{n+1} - f_n) = \mathscr{R}\gamma_+(f_n - f_{n-1})$  on  $\Sigma_-$ ,

and we thus show recursevily that  $f_{n+1} - f_n \ge 0$ . In other words,  $(f_n)$  is an increasing sequence and thus also is  $(\gamma f_n)$ . From (11.30), we have

$$\int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f_n)^2 d\xi_m = \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ f_n)^2 d\xi_m - \int_{\Sigma_-} (\mathscr{R}\gamma_- f_{n-1})^2 d\xi_m$$
  
$$\geq \int_{\Sigma_+} (\gamma_+ f_n)^2 d\xi_m - \int_{\Sigma_-} (\mathscr{R}\gamma_- f_n)^2 d\xi_m \ge \mathcal{E}_{\zeta,\alpha}(\gamma_+ f_n),$$

so that the estimate (11.31) holds true for  $f_n$  (instead of f) uniformly in  $n \ge 1$ . From the monotonous convergence theorem, there exists  $f \in L^2 H_m^1$  satisfying (11.31), (11.33), (11.20) and such that  $f_n \nearrow f$  a.e. Thanks to Proposition 11.2, we have  $\gamma f_n \nearrow \gamma f$  a.e. on  $\Sigma$ , from what we deduce that  $\Re \gamma_+ f_n \to \Re \gamma_+ f$  in  $L^2(\Sigma_-; d\xi_m^2)$  thanks to the monotonous convergence theorem. As a consequence, we may pass to the limit in the weak formulation of (11.34), and we get that f is a solution of (11.28). We may also pass to the liminf in the estimate (11.31) written for  $f_n$ , and we thus deduce that the same estimate holds for f.

Step 3. Existence when  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2 H_m^{-1}$ . When  $\mathfrak{F} \in L_m^2$ , we may introduce the splitting  $\mathfrak{F} = \mathfrak{F}_+ - \mathfrak{F}_-$ , just use the previous step for  $\mathfrak{F}_{\pm}$  and conclude by linearity of the equation. When  $\mathfrak{F} \notin L_m^2$ , we proceed similarly as in [272] and in the following way. We first assume  $\zeta \leq \zeta^* \in [0, 1)$  and we consider the mapping  $\Psi : W_{2,\Sigma} \to W_{2,\Sigma}, g \mapsto f = \Psi(g)$ , where f is the solution to the stationary problem

(11.35) 
$$\begin{cases} (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f = \mathfrak{F} & \text{in } \mathcal{O} \\ \gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}g & \text{on } \Sigma_{-} \end{cases}$$

The space  $W_{2,\Sigma}$  is endowed with the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{W_{2,\Sigma}}$  defined by

$$|g||_{W_{2,\Sigma}}^2 = ||g||_{L_m^2}^2 + ||\nabla_v g||_{L_m^2}^2 + ||\gamma_+ g||_{L_m^2(d\xi_1)}^2.$$

From (11.18) and the estimate  $\|\mathscr{R}g\|_{L^2(\Sigma_-;d\xi_m)} \leq \zeta^* \|g\|_{L^2(\Sigma_+;d\xi_m)}$  what we obtain by repeating the proof of (11.5), we deduce

$$\frac{1}{C_{\lambda}} \|f\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{1}}^{2} + \|\gamma_{+}f\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{+};d\xi_{m})}^{2} \leq C_{\lambda} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2} + \|\mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}g\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{-};d\xi_{m})} \\
\leq C_{\lambda} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}H_{m}^{-1}}^{2} + \zeta^{*} \|\gamma_{+}g\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{+};d\xi_{m})},$$

for some constant  $C_{\lambda} > 0$ . By linearity of (11.35), we deduce that for two functions  $g_1, g_2 \in W_{2,\Sigma}$ , and denoting  $f_i := \Psi(g_i)$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{C_{\lambda}} \|f_2 - f_1\|_{L^2 H^1_m}^2 + \|\gamma_+ f_2 - \gamma_+ f_1\|_{L^2(\Sigma_+; d\xi_m)}^2 \le \zeta^* \|\gamma_+ g_2 - \gamma_+ g_1\|_{L^2(\Sigma_+; d\xi_m)}^2,$$

so that  $\Psi$  is a contraction in  $W_{2,\Sigma}$ . By the Banach fixed point theorem, we deduce that there exists a solution  $f \in W_{2,\Sigma}$  to the equation (11.28) in that case. Finally, in order to deal with the case  $\zeta^* = 1$ , we consider a sequence  $(\zeta_n^*)$  of [0,1) such that  $\zeta_n^* \nearrow 1$  and the associated sequence  $(f_n)$  of solutions in  $W_{2,\Sigma}$  associated to the equation (11.28) with the modified reflection kernel  $\Re_n g := \zeta_n^* \Re g$ . From (11.31) and (11.20), that sequence satisfies

$$\|f_n\|_{L^2H_m^1}^2 + \|\gamma f_n\|_{L^2(\Sigma;d\xi_m^2)}^2 + \mathcal{E}_{1,\alpha}(\gamma_+ f_n) \le C_\lambda \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2H_m^{-1}}^2.$$

When  $\alpha \neq 0$ , the above estimate or (11.33) also implies that  $(\gamma_{\pm} f_n)$  belongs to a weakly compact set of  $L^1(\Sigma_{\pm}; d\xi)$ . As a consequence, there exist  $f \in W_2$  and  $\bar{\gamma}_{\pm}$  two functions defined on  $\Sigma_{\pm}$  such that, up to the extraction of a subsequence,

$$\begin{aligned} f_n &\rightharpoonup f \quad L^2 H_m^1, \quad \gamma_{\pm} f_n \rightharpoonup \bar{\gamma}_{\pm} \quad L^2(\Sigma_{\pm}; d\xi_m^2), \\ \gamma_{\pm} f_n &\rightharpoonup \bar{\gamma}_{\pm} \quad L^1(\Sigma_{\pm}; d\xi), \quad \mathscr{R} \gamma_{\pm} f_n \rightharpoonup \mathscr{R} \bar{\gamma}_{\pm} \quad L^1(\Sigma_{-}; d\xi), \end{aligned}$$

where we have used (11.11) for the last convergence. Using Proposition 11.2, we may thus pass to the limit in the equation (11.28) satisfied by  $f_n$  with modified reflection kernel  $\mathscr{R}_n$  and we get that f is a solution of (11.28). In the pure specular reflection case  $\alpha \equiv 0$ , only the first line of convergences holds, but that it is enough in order to pass to the limit in the equations (we refer to [270, 272] for similar arguments).

Step 4. Other properties. We further assume  $\lambda > \lambda^{**}$ . We proceed similarly as in [261]. Consider two weak solutions  $f_i \in W_2$  to the equation (11.28). In particular, the difference  $f := f_2 - f_1 \in W_2$  satisfies

$$(\lambda - \mathcal{L})f = 0$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $\gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f$  on  $\Sigma_{-}$ 

Using the Green renormalized formula (11.14), we have

$$0 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta'(f)(\lambda - c)f\varphi + \beta''(f)|\nabla f|^2\varphi + \beta(f)(\operatorname{div}_v(b\varphi) - v \cdot \nabla_x\varphi - \Delta_v\varphi) + \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma f)\nu \cdot v\varphi.$$

for any  $\beta \in C^2(\mathbb{R}), \, \beta' \in C_b^1(\mathbb{R})$  and any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^2(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . We choose  $\varphi = \varphi(v) \ge 0, \, \beta \ge 0$ and  $\beta'' \ge 0$ , so that

$$0 \ge \int_{\mathcal{O}} \beta'(f)(\lambda - c)f\varphi + \beta(f)(\operatorname{div}_{v}(b\varphi) - \Delta_{v}\varphi) + \int_{\Sigma} \beta(\gamma f)\nu \cdot v\varphi.$$

By an approximation argument, we may now take  $\beta(s) = |s|$ , and we get

$$0 \ge \int_{\mathcal{O}} |f| \{ (\lambda - c)\varphi + (\operatorname{div}_{v}(b\varphi) - \Delta_{v}\varphi) \} + \int_{\Sigma} |\gamma f| \nu \cdot v\varphi.$$

We observe that in any cases we have  $f \in L^2_m(\mathcal{O}) \subset L^1(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\gamma f \in L^1(\Sigma; d\xi)$ . By an approximation argument, we may now take  $\varphi = 1$  and using the  $L^1$  estimate (11.11) on  $\mathscr{R}$  (with  $\zeta^* = 1$ ), we get

$$0 \geq \int_{\Sigma_{-}} |\mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f| |\nu \cdot v| - \int_{\Sigma_{+}} |\gamma_{+}f| |\nu \cdot v|$$
  
$$\geq \int_{\mathcal{O}} |f| \{\lambda - c + \operatorname{div}_{v}b\} \geq (\lambda - \lambda_{**}) \int_{\mathcal{O}} |f|.$$

We deduce that f = 0. The proof of the positivity property follows the same arguments but choosing  $\beta(s) = s_{-}$ .

For latter reference, we state the counterpart of the preceding result for the kinetic Fokker-Planck evolution equation.

**Theorem 11.5.** Let us make the same assumptions as in Theorem 11.4. For any  $f_0 \in L^2_m$ , there exists a unique solution  $f \in C([0,T); L^2_m) \cap L^2(0,T; H^1_m)$  for any T > 0 to the kinetic Fokker-Planck evolution equation

(11.36) 
$$\begin{cases} \partial_t f = \mathcal{L}f \quad in \quad (0,\infty) \times \mathcal{O} \\ \gamma_- f = \mathscr{R}\gamma_+ f \quad on \quad (0,\infty) \times \Sigma_- \end{cases}$$

with  $\mathcal{L}$  defined in (11.1) and  $\mathscr{R}$  defined in (11.6).

The proof of Theorem 11.5 is skipped since it is a mere adaptation of the proof of Theorem 8.23 and Theorem 11.4. We refer to [365, Cor. 27, Lem. 2.8 and Cor. 2.8] where similar well-posedness results are established (see also [272] for the existence part).

### 11.4. The first eigenvalue problem in a domain with reflection at the boundary.

We consider now the first eigenvalue problem for the kinetic Fokker-Planck operator (11.1) in a domain with reflection at the boundary, namely

(11.37) 
$$\begin{cases} \lambda f + v \cdot \nabla_x f - \Delta_v f - b \cdot \nabla_v f - cf = 0 & \text{in } \mathcal{O} \\ \gamma_- f = \mathscr{R} \gamma_+ f & \text{on } \Sigma_-, \end{cases}$$

and the associated dual problem. In this section, we assume that b and c satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 11.3 with the weight function  $m := \mathcal{M}^{-1/2}$  when  $\alpha \neq 0$  and for a given weight function  $m : \mathbb{R}^d \to [1, \infty)$  when  $\alpha \equiv 0$  and  $\mathscr{R}$  is given by (11.6). We additionally assume that

(11.38) 
$$\liminf_{|(x,v)| \to \infty} \varpi(x,v) = -\infty,$$

where we recall that  $\varpi$  is defined in (11.17). When  $\mathscr{M}$  is the Gaussian function, we find

$$\varpi = c + \frac{|v|^2 + d}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{div} b - b \cdot v,$$

so that (11.38) holds when b is typically a bounded perturbation of the vector field  $b_0(v) = \vartheta_0 v$ ,  $\vartheta_0 > 1/2$ , and more precisely

div<sub>v</sub>
$$b \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$$
 and  $\inf_{x \in \Omega} \liminf_{|v| \to \infty} (b \cdot v \langle v \rangle^{-2}) \ge \vartheta_0 > 1/2.$ 

The above condition is quite technical but can be seen as a compatibility condition between the thermalization due to the boundary and to the Fokker-Planck collisional operator. We are then able to work in the functional space  $X := L_m^2(\mathcal{O})$ .

**Theorem 11.6.** Under the above conditions, the first eigentriplet problem associated to (11.1) has a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X \times X'$  with  $f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ .

The proof of Theorem 11.6 follows from Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13 and Theorem 5.16 as a consequence of conditions (H1)–(H5). We prove now that each of these conditions is satisfied. Theorem 11.6 generalizes [248, Thm. 2.12] where the same problem is tackled for the zero inflow condition ( $\alpha = \beta = 0$ ) with b = v - F(x) and c = 1 by using the classical Krein-Rutman theorem [238] in the space  $X = C_b(\bar{\mathcal{O}})$ . We also refer to [193, Thm. 6.8] for a variant and somehow generalisation of [248].

Condition (H1). From Theorem 11.4, the operator  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (H1) with

$$\kappa_1 := \max(\lambda^*, \lambda^{**})$$

with  $\lambda^*$  defined by (11.17) and  $\lambda^{**}$  defined by (11.29). For later reference, let us state more precisely the available estimates for f. On the one hand, repeating the proof of Step 1 in the proof of Theorem 11.4, we establish that for any  $\lambda > \kappa_1$  and  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2_m$ , the solution  $f \in W_2$  to the Dirichlet problem (11.28) satisfies

(11.39) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} (\lambda - \varpi)_+ f^2 m^2 + \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2 m^2 + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}_{\zeta,\alpha}(\gamma_+ f) \le \frac{1}{\lambda - \lambda^*} \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^2_m}^2.$$

On the other hand, adapting the proof of (11.22), we straightforwardly obtain

(11.40) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} f^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} dv dx \le C \int \mathfrak{F}^2 m^2$$

for some constant  $C = C(b, c, \nu, \lambda)$ . For  $\varepsilon_x, \varepsilon_v, \rho > 0$ , let us now define

(11.41) 
$$\mathcal{U} := \{ (x, v) \in \mathcal{O}; \ d(x, \partial \Omega) > \varepsilon_x, \ |v| < \varepsilon_y \}$$

and compute

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}^c} f^2 m^2 \leq \int f^2 m^2 \mathbf{1}_{|v| \geq \varrho} + \int f^2 m^2 \mathbf{1}_{A_x} + \int f^2 m^2 \mathbf{1}_B,$$

 $\varrho\},$ 

with

 $A_x := \{ v \in B_{\varrho}, \ (\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2 \leq \varepsilon_v^2 \}, \quad B := \{ (x, v); \ |v| \leq \varrho, \ (\hat{v} \cdot n)^2 \geq \varepsilon_v^2, \ d(x, \partial \Omega) \leq \varepsilon_x \}.$  For the second term, we have

$$\int f^2 m^2 \mathbf{1}_{A_x} \leq \int |A_x|^{2/r'} \|f(x,\cdot)\|_{L_v^r}^2 dx$$
  
 
$$\lesssim (\varrho^{d-1} \varepsilon_v)^{2/r'} \|f\|_{L^2 H_m^1}^2,$$

where we have used the Holder inequality with  $r \in (1, 2^*/2)$  in the first line and the Sobolev inequality in the second line. For the third term, we have

$$\int f^2 m^2 \mathbf{1}_B \le m^2(\varrho) \frac{\varepsilon_x^{1/2}}{\varepsilon_v^2} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_n^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}}.$$

Gathering these last estimates with (11.39) and (11.40), we have established that the solution f to equation (11.28) furthermore satisfies

for a constant  $C = C(b, c, \Omega, \lambda)$  and for any  $\varepsilon_x, \varepsilon_v, \varrho > 0$ .

The strong maximum principle. Let us now consider a function  $0 \le f \in W_2 \setminus \{0\}$  which satisfies the Dirichlet problem (11.28) associated to  $\lambda > \kappa_1$  and a source term  $0 \le \mathfrak{F} \in L^2_m \cap L^\infty$ . In order to simplify the discussion, we assume that the normalization  $||f||_{L^2_m} = 1$  holds. For proving the strong maximum principle, we briefly explain how we may adapt the arguments we have presented for the diffusive equation in Part 7 by taking in particular advantage of the above established estimates, the regularity results established in [181, 192] and some spreading positivity results we learnt in [353, Cor. A.20]. We proceed in three steps.

Step 1. On the one hand, from (11.42), we may choose conveniently  $\rho^{-1}, \varepsilon_v, \varepsilon_x > 0$  small enough in such a way that

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}^c} f^2 m^2 \le \frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{L^2_m}^2,$$

where  $\mathcal{U}$  is defined by (11.41). Because of the normalization condition, we have

(11.43) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{U}} f^2 m^2 \ge \frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{L^2_{\tau}}^2$$

and consequently  $f(x_0, v_0)^2 \ge \delta_0^2 := \|f\|_{L^2_{\infty}}^2 (2\|\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}}\|_{L^2_{\infty}}^2)^{-1}$  for at least one point  $(x_0, v_0) \in \mathcal{U}$ .

Step 2. On the other hand, let us recall some integrability and regularity results established in [181] for a solution g to the kinetic Fokker-Planck evolution equation

$$\partial_t g + v \cdot \nabla_x g = \Delta_v g + B \cdot \nabla_v g + s \text{ in } \mathcal{V},$$

or a sub-solution

$$\partial_t g + v \cdot \nabla_x g \leq \Delta_v g + B \cdot \nabla_v g + s \text{ in } \mathcal{V},$$

for some bounded set  $\mathcal{V} \subset (0,T) \times \mathcal{O}$ ,  $s \in L^2(\mathcal{V})$  and  $B \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{V})$ . For that purpose, given some  $(t^*, x^*, v^*)$ , we define

$$Q_r := \{(t, x, v); \ t \in (t^* - r^2, t^*], \ |x - x^* - (t - t^*)v^*| < r^3, \ |v - v^*| < r\}.$$

We claim then that there exist  $2 , <math>\alpha \in (0,1)$  and for any  $0 < r_1 < r_0$  there exists C such that

(11.44)  $\|g\|_{L^p(Q_{r_1})} \le C \left( \|g\|_{L^2(Q_{r_0})} + \|s\|_{L^2(Q_{r_0})} \right)$ 

for any nonnegative subsolution g on  $Q_{r_0}$  from [181, Thm. 6],

(11.45) 
$$\|g\|_{L^{\infty}(Q_{r_1})} \le C \left(\|g\|_{L^2(Q_{r_0})} + \|s\|_{L^q(Q_{r_0})}\right)$$

for any nonnegative subsolution g on  $Q_{r_0}$  from [181, Thm. 12] and

(11.46) 
$$\|g\|_{C^{\alpha}(Q_{r_1})} \leq C \left(\|g\|_{L^2(Q_{r_0})} + \|s\|_{L^{\infty}(Q_{r_0})}\right)$$

for any solution g on  $Q_{r_0}$  from [181, Thm. 3]. As a consequence of (11.44) and a classical covering argument, for any bounded set  $\mathcal{U} \subset \overline{\mathcal{U}} \subset \mathcal{O}$ , there exist  $C_0 = C_0(\mathcal{U})$  and  $C_1 = C_1(\mathcal{U}, \lambda)$  such that

$$\|f\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{U})} \leq C_{0}\left(\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})} + \|\mathfrak{F} + cf - \lambda f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})}\right) \leq C_{1}(\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})} + \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})}).$$

Observing that for  $\rho = p/2 > 1$ , we have

$$v \cdot \nabla_x f^{\varrho} - \Delta_v f^{\varrho} - b \cdot \nabla_v f^{\varrho} + \varrho f^{\varrho-1} (\lambda f - cf - \mathfrak{F}) = -4 \frac{(\varrho-1)}{\varrho} |\nabla(f^{\varrho/2})|^2 \le 0,$$

so that  $f^{\varrho}$  is a weak sub-solution to the kinetic Fokker-Planck equation, we may repeat the argument and obtain in that way that  $f \in L^{p_k}(\mathcal{U})$  for any  $k \geq 1$ , with  $p_k := \varrho^k 2$ . Now, choosing k such that  $p_k \geq q$  and using (11.45) (as well as again a classical covering argument), we get

$$\|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{U})} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})} + \|\mathfrak{F} + cf - \lambda f\|_{L^{q}(\mathcal{O})} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})} + \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{q}(\mathcal{O})}.$$

Using finally (11.46), we deduce that there exists a constant  $C = C(\mathcal{U}, \lambda)$  such that

$$\|f\|_{C^{\alpha}(\mathcal{U})} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{O})} + \|\mathfrak{F}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})}$$

Together with the conclusion of the first step, we deduce that there exists a constructive constante  $r_0 > 0$  such that  $f \ge \delta_0 \mathbf{1}_{B((x_0, v_0), r_0)}$ .

Step 3. From [353, Cor. A.20], we deduce that for any bounded set  $\mathcal{U} \subset \overline{\mathcal{U}} \subset \mathcal{O}$ , there exists a constructive constant  $\delta = \delta(\delta_0, r_0, \mathcal{U}) > 0$  such that

$$f(x,v) \ge \delta$$
 for any  $(x,v) \in \mathcal{U}$ ,

where it is worth emphasizing that the hypothesis  $b, c \in C(\mathcal{O})$  made in [353, Cor. A.20] is not really necessary and can be replaced by  $b, c \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{U})$ . Because  $\mathcal{U}$  may be choosen arbitrary, we have established that f > 0 on  $\mathcal{O}$  and the strong maximum principle.

**Condition (H2).** For a given function  $0 \leq h_0 \in C_c^2(\mathcal{O})$  normalized by  $||h_0||_{L^2_m} = 1$ , we define  $f_0 \in D(\mathcal{L})$  as the solution to

$$(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L})f_0 = h_0$$
 in  $\mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_- f_0 = \mathscr{R}\gamma_+ f_0$  on  $\Sigma_-$ 

Taking advantage of the fact that  $h_0$  has compact support, we compute

$$1 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} h_0^2 m^2 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}) f_0 h_0 m^2 = \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_0(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*) (h_0 m^2) \le C_1 \| f_0 \|_{L^2_m},$$

with  $C_1 := \|m^{-1}(\kappa_1 - \mathcal{L}^*)(h_0 m^2)\|_{L^2}$ . On the other hand, from (11.27), we have

(11.47) 
$$\|f_0\|_{L^2H_m^1} + \|f_0\frac{\hat{v}\cdot\nu}{\delta^{1/4}}\|_{L^2} \le C_2,$$

for a constant  $C_2$  only depending on  $||h_0||_{L^2_m}$ ,  $\kappa_1$  and the constant C which appears in (11.27). Arguing as in (11.43), we deduce that

(11.48) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{U}} f_0^2 m^2 \ge (2C_1)^{-1}, \quad \operatorname{supp} h_0 \subset \mathcal{U},$$

with  $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_{\varrho}$  defined in (11.41) and  $\varrho > 0$  small enough (chosen constructively from  $C_2$  and  $C_1$ ). From the above constructive strong maximum principle, we deduce that  $f_0 \ge \varepsilon \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}} \ge 1/C_0 h_0$  for some  $\varepsilon, C_0 > 0$ . We conclude as in the second constructive argument for (H2) in Section 7.1. Coming back indeed to the equation, we have

$$\mathcal{L}f_0 = \kappa_1 f_0 - h_0 \ge \kappa_1 f_0 - \|h_0\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}} \ge (\kappa_1 - \|h_0\|_{L^{\infty}} C_0) f_0,$$

so that (H2) holds with  $\kappa_0 := \kappa_1 - \|h_0\|_{L^{\infty}} C_0$  from Lemma 2.4-(ii).

**Condition (H3).** Let us fix  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  arbitrary. We define  $\mathcal{B}f := \mathcal{L}f - n\chi_R(v)f$  for any  $f \in W_{2,\mathscr{R}}$ , with  $\chi_R \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  such that  $\mathbf{1}_{B_R} \leq \chi_R \leq \mathbf{1}_{B_{2R}}$  and for some given  $n, R \geq 0$  to be specified below. We observe that, at least formally,

$$\int fm^2(\mathcal{B}-\kappa)f = \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\varpi-\kappa-n\chi_R)f^2m^2 - \frac{1}{2}\int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2m^2\nu \cdot v - \int_{\mathcal{O}} |\nabla_v f|^2m^2.$$

Thanks to (11.38), there exists a constant R > 0 such that

$$\sup_{v\in\mathbb{R}^d\setminus B_R}\varpi\leq\kappa$$

Choosing  $n := \sup \varpi_+ - \kappa$ , we deduce that  $\varpi - \kappa - n\chi_R \leq 0$ . On the other hand, because of (11.30), the contribution of the boundary term in the above identity is non positive. We thus deduce that  $(\mathcal{B} - \kappa)$  is dissipative in  $L^2_m$ . We now establish that the associated operator  $\mathcal{B}$  has compact resolvent. For  $\mathfrak{F} \in L^2_m$ , we consider  $f \in L^2_m$  the solution to

(11.49) 
$$-\mathcal{B}f = \mathfrak{F} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{O}, \quad \gamma_{-}f = \mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f \quad \text{on } \Sigma_{-},$$

which existence follows from Theorem 11.4. From the above discussion (with  $\kappa = -1$ ) and the same arguments as in Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 11.3, we have

(11.50) 
$$\int f^2 \langle \varpi \rangle_{-} m^2 + 2 \int |\nabla_v f|^2 m^2 \leq \int \mathfrak{F}^2 m^2 dv dv$$

Together with the regularity estimate (11.23) and the compact imbedding  $H^{2/3}(\mathcal{U}) \subset L^2(\mathcal{U})$ , we conclude that  $\mathcal{B}$  has compact resolvent. The operator  $\mathcal{A}$  on  $L^2_m$  defined by  $\mathcal{A}f := n\chi_R(v)f$  being bounded, we may apply Lemma 2.8-(2) and we deduce that **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

Condition (H4) is nothing but the yet established strong maximum principle.

A variant of condition (H5). Consider  $(f, \lambda)$  a pair of eigenfunction and eigenvalue such that  $\lambda \in \Sigma_{P+}(\mathcal{L})$ . Arguing similarly as in the proof of condition (H5) in Section 7.1, we know that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}f = i\vartheta f, \ \vartheta \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}|f| = 0$$

and introducing the real and complex part decomposition f = g + ih, we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \frac{1}{|f|^2} |g\nabla_v h - h\nabla_v g|^2 = 0.$$

and finally  $g\nabla_v h - h\nabla_v g = 0$  a.e. on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Because of the regularity estimate presented during the above proof of the strong maximum principle, the functions f has Hölder regularity, and thus g and h are continuous on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Because  $|f| \neq 0$ , we may claim that there exists a point  $(x_0, v_0) \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $h(x_0, v_0) > 0$  for instance. Denoting by  $\omega$  the connected component of  $\{(x, v) \in \mathcal{O}; h(x, v) > 0\}$  containing  $(x_0, v_0)$ , we have  $\nabla(g/h) = 0$  on  $\omega$ , and thus  $g = \alpha(x)h$  on  $\omega$  for some continuous function  $\alpha : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ . Coming back to the eigenvalue equation that we may write in the following system form

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}g = -\vartheta h, \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}h = \vartheta g$$

we compute

$$-\vartheta h = \mathcal{L}(\alpha h) = \alpha \mathcal{L}h - hv \cdot \nabla_x \alpha = \alpha \vartheta g - hv \cdot \nabla_x \alpha \quad \text{on} \quad \omega_y$$

so that

$$-\vartheta = \alpha^2 \vartheta - v \cdot \nabla_x \alpha \quad \text{on} \quad \omega.$$

We deduce that  $\alpha$  is a constant on  $\omega$  and finally  $\vartheta = 0$ . We have thus established that  $\lambda = \lambda_1$ .

At this stage, we may use Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13 and Theorem 5.16, in order to get the conclusions (C1), (C2) and (C3) about the existence and uniqueness of the eigentriplet  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1)$  which satisfies  $f_1 > 0$ ,  $\phi_1 > 0$ ,  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simple and on the triviality of the boundary punctual spectrum.

We briefly explain how we may deduce the stability of  $f_1$  by adapting some arguments developed in [269] and already mentioned. On the one hand, we know from [269, Lem. 1.1] that any solution f to the rescaled evolution equation (11.36) with  $\mathcal{L}$  replaced by  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{L} - \lambda_1$  satisfies

$$\partial_t (H(X)f_1\phi_1) + \operatorname{div}_x (vH(X)f_1\phi_1) - \operatorname{div}_v (\phi_1^2 \nabla_v (H(X)f_1/\phi_1)) = -H''(X)f_1\phi_1 |\nabla_v X|^2,$$

for any convex function  $H : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  and with  $X := f/f_1$ . After integration, we get (11.51)  $\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathcal{O}} H(X) f_1 \phi_1 + \int_{\Sigma} \nu \cdot v H(X) f_1 \phi_1 = -\int_{\mathcal{O}} H''(X) f_1 \phi_1 |\nabla_v X|^2$ ,

When H(s) := |s|, the boundary term is

$$\int_{\Sigma} |\gamma f| \gamma \phi_1 \nu \cdot v = \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ f| \mathscr{R}^* \gamma_- \phi_1 \nu \cdot v - \int_{\Sigma_-} |\mathscr{R} \gamma_+ f| \gamma_- \phi_1 |\nu \cdot v|$$
  
$$\geq \int_{\Sigma_+} |\gamma_+ f| \mathscr{R}^* \gamma_- \phi_1 |\nu \cdot v| - \int_{\Sigma_-} \mathscr{R} |\gamma_+ f| \gamma_- \phi_1 |\nu \cdot v| = 0,$$

from what we deduce the non expansive property

(11.52) 
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} |f_{t_1}|\phi_1 \le \int_{\mathcal{O}} |f_{t_0}|\phi_1, \quad \forall t_1 \ge t_0 \ge 0.$$

On the other hand, from the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have

$$(\mathscr{R}\gamma_+f)^2 \le (\mathscr{R}\gamma_+f_1)\mathscr{R}(\gamma_+f^2/\gamma_+f_1),$$

so that

$$\int_{\Sigma_{-}} \frac{(\mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f)^{2}}{\mathscr{R}\gamma_{+}f_{1}} \gamma_{-}\phi_{1}|\nu \cdot v| \leq \int_{\Sigma_{-}} \mathscr{R}(\gamma_{+}f^{2}/\gamma_{+}f_{1})\gamma_{-}\phi_{1}|\nu \cdot v|$$

and finally

$$\int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 (\gamma f_1)^{-1} \gamma \phi_1 \nu \cdot v \le 0.$$

When  $H(s) = s^2$ , the equation (11.51) and the last inequality imply

(11.53) 
$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_1 \phi_1 (f/f_1)^2 + 2 \int_{\mathcal{O}} f_1 \phi_1 |\nabla_v (f/f_1)|^2 \le 0.$$

We next recall a classical compactness result.

**Lemma 11.7.** Let  $(g_n)$  be a sequence of functions such that

 $(g_n)$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T; L^2_{xv, \text{loc}}) \cap L^2(0,T; L^2_{x, \text{loc}}H^1_{v, \text{loc}})$ 

and

$$\partial_t g_n + v \cdot \nabla_x g - \Delta_v g_n = G_n \text{ bounded in } L^2_{\text{loc}},$$

then  $(g_n)$  belongs to a strong compact set of  $L^2_{loc}$ .

Proof of Lemma 11.7. We just sketch it. Because

$$\partial_t g_n + v \cdot \nabla_x g = \Delta_v g_n + G_n$$
 bounded in  $L^2_{tx} H^{-1}_v$ ,

the usual averaging lemma in [182, 137] implies that

$$(g_n * \rho)$$
 belongs to a strong compact set of  $L^2_{\text{loc}}$ ,

for any  $\rho \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . On the other hand, introducing a mollifiers sequence  $(\rho_{\varepsilon})$  and writing then

$$g_n = (g_n - g_n * \rho_{\varepsilon}) + g_n * \rho_{\varepsilon},$$

we see that the first term is small uniformly in n as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and the second term is relatively compact thanks to the first step, from what we immediately conclude.

Now, for  $0 \leq f_0 \in L^1_{\phi_1}$ , we introduce the sequence  $f_{0,k} := (f_0 \wedge k) \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}_k} \in L^2(f_1^{-1}\phi_1) \cap L^2$ , with  $\mathcal{U}_k := \{(x,v) \in \mathcal{O}; \delta(x) > 1/k, |v| \leq k\}$ , and the associated solution  $f_k \in L^\infty(0,T;L^2) \cap L^2(0,\infty;L^2_xH^1_v)$ . Because of (11.53), for any increasing sequence  $(t_n)$  which converges to  $\infty$  and for any function  $\varphi_m \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}_m} \leq \varphi_m \leq 1$ , the rescaled and truncated function  $g_n(t) := f_k(t+t_n)f_1^{-1}e^{-\lambda_1(t+t_n)}\varphi_m$  meet the hypothesis of Lemma 11.7, from what we classically deduce that the sequence of  $\tilde{f}_n(t) := f_k(t+t_n)f_1^{-1}e^{-\lambda_1(t+t_n)}$  is relatively strongly compact in  $L^2_{\text{loc}}$ . Repeating the proof of Theorem 4.23 and Theorem 5.23 (see also [269, Thm. 3.2]), we deduce that  $\tilde{f}_n(t) \to \langle f_{0,k}, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  as  $t \to \infty$ .

We summarize our convergence result in the following theorem.

**Theorem 11.8.** For any  $f_0 \in L^2_m$ , the holds  $f_t \to \langle f_0, \phi_1 \rangle f_1$  in  $L^1_{\phi_1}$  as  $t \to \infty$ .

Theorem 11.8 generalizes [248, Thm. 2.18] for the zero inflow condition and [5, Thms. 1.6 & 1.7] for the torus case. It is worth emphasizing that in these papers the longtime convergence is established with exponantial rate (with constructive estimate in [5]). In [248] the proof is based on a representation formula for the associated semigroup S which is proved to have a kernel  $p_t \in (L^1 \cap L^{\infty} \cap C^{\infty})(\mathcal{O})$  for any t > 0 (see [248, Thms. 2.4 & 2.6] as well as [330, 213, 247]). One then classically deduces that  $S_t \in \mathcal{K}(X)$  for any t > 0 and  $X = L^p$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , or  $X = C_0$  (see [248, Thm. 2.18]), and next one may apply Theorem 5.28. We also refer to [193, Thm. 6.8], [299] and [218, 219, 220] for related results.

We follow now a similar approach as in [248, 193]. We start with a series of technical results. Here, we make the additional assumption

(11.54) 
$$\varpi^{\sharp}(x,v) := \sup_{1 \le p \le \infty} w_p(x,v) \le \kappa_2 < \infty,$$

with

$$\varpi_p := \frac{(2-p)}{p} \frac{\Delta m_p}{m_p} + \frac{2}{p'} \frac{|\nabla m_p|^2}{m_p^2} + c - \frac{1}{p} \frac{\operatorname{div}(bm_p^p)}{m_p^p},$$

and  $m_p := \mathcal{M}^{-1+1/p}$ .

**Lemma 11.9.** For any fixed  $\kappa < \kappa_0$  there exists  $\varrho_x > 0$ ,  $\varrho_v > 0$  and  $\kappa_2 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that defining  $\mathcal{A}f := \xi_{\varrho_v}(v)\zeta_{\varrho_x}(x)f$  with  $\xi_{\rho_v} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{|v| \le \rho_v} \le \xi_{\rho_v} \le \mathbf{1}_{|v| \le 2\rho_v}$ ,  $\zeta_{\rho_x} \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{\delta(x) \ge \rho_x/2} \le \zeta_{\varrho_x} \le \mathbf{1}_{\delta(x) \ge \varrho_x}$ , and next  $\mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - \mathcal{A}$ , there hold

(11.55) 
$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^2_m)} \lesssim e^{\kappa t}, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

(11.56) 
$$\|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^p_{m_p})} \lesssim e^{\kappa_2 t}, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ \forall p \in (2,\infty].$$

Proof of Lemma 11.9. We first recall from Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 11.3 and (11.30) that

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathcal{L}f,f)_{L^2_m} &= -\int |\nabla f|^2 m^2 - \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (\gamma f)^2 m^2 \nu \cdot v + \int f^2 \varpi m^2 \\ &\leq -\int |\nabla f|^2 m^2 + \int f^2 \varpi m^2 \end{aligned}$$

and, with  $\psi$  defined in (11.21),

$$\begin{aligned} (-\mathcal{L}f,f)_{L^2_{\psi}} &= -\frac{1}{2} \int f^2(v \cdot \nabla_x \psi) - \int f \, \frac{b}{\langle v \rangle} \cdot \nabla_v f \langle v \rangle \psi + \int \nabla_v (f\psi) \cdot \nabla_v f - \int c f^2 \psi \\ &\leq -\int f^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} dv dx + C \int (f^2 + |\nabla f|^2). \end{aligned}$$

Defining then  $\tilde{m} := m - \beta \psi$ , with  $\beta > 0$  small enough, and summing up the two previous estimates, we get

$$(\mathcal{L}f,f)_{L^2_{\tilde{m}}} \leq -\beta \int f^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} - \frac{1}{2} \int |\nabla f|^2 m^2 + \int f^2(\varpi m^2 + 1).$$

Similarly as in (11.41), we define

$$\mathcal{U} := \{ (x, v) \in \mathcal{O}; \ \delta(x) > \varrho_x, \ |v| < \varrho_v \},$$

and we observe that

$$\mathcal{U}^c \subset A \cup B \cup C,$$

with

$$A := \{ v \in B_{\varrho_v}, \ |\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x)| \leq \varepsilon_v \}, \quad B := \{ v \in B_{\varrho_v}, \ |\hat{v} \cdot n| \geq \varepsilon_v, \ \delta(x) \leq \varrho_x \},$$
for some  $\varepsilon_x > 0$ , and  $C := B_{\rho_v}^c$ . We next repeat the proof of (11.42), and we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}^c} f^2 m^2 \lesssim (\varrho_v^{d-1} \varepsilon_v)^{2/r'} \int |\nabla_v f|^2 + m(\varrho_v)^2 \frac{\varrho_x^{1/2}}{\varepsilon_v^2} \int f^2 \frac{(\hat{v} \cdot \nu(x))^2}{\delta(x)^{1/2}} + \frac{1}{\varpi_-(\rho_v)} \int f^2 \varpi_- m^2.$$

Observing that

$$\int f^2(\varpi m^2 + 1) \le \kappa \int f^2 \tilde{m}^2 + C_\kappa \int_{\mathcal{U}} f^2 m^2 + C_\kappa \int_{\mathcal{U}^c} f^2 m^2$$

with  $C_{\kappa} := \sup(\varpi + 2 - \kappa)_+ < \infty$ , and  $\mathcal{A} \ge C_{\kappa} \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}}$  for  $n := C_{\kappa}$ , altogether, we conclude with  $(\mathcal{B}f, f)_{L^2_{\mathfrak{m}}} \le \kappa \|f\|_{L^2_{\mathfrak{m}}}.$ 

We then classically deduce that (11.55) holds.

Similarly as for the first estimate and in the proof of [274, Lem. 3.8], for any smooth, rapidly decaying and positive function f, we have

$$\int (\mathcal{L}f)f^{p-1}m_p^p = -\int_{\Sigma} \frac{(m_p\gamma f)^p}{p}\nu \cdot v - (p-1)\int |\nabla(m_pf)|^2 (m_pf)^{p-2}dx + \int f^p \varpi_p m_p^p.$$

From Darozès-Guiraud (or Jensen) inequality, we know that the first (boundary) term is nonpositive (see [124] or [272, Rem. 6.4]) and we then classically conclude to (11.56).

**Lemma 11.10.** There exists a finite family  $2 = p_0 < p_1 < \cdots < p_k < \infty$  and  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$  such that such that both  $C = \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{L}$ , for any  $T > \tau > 0$  and  $\mathcal{V} \subset \subset \mathcal{O}$ ,

(11.57) 
$$\int_{\tau}^{T} \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{C}}(t)f_{0}\|_{L^{p_{j}}_{m_{p_{j}}}} dt \leq C^{p_{j}}_{p_{j-1}}\|f_{0}\|_{L^{p_{j-1}}_{m_{p_{j-1}}}}, \quad j = 1..., k,$$

(11.58) 
$$\sup_{t \in [\tau, T]} \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0\|_{L^{\infty}} \le C_{p_k}^{\infty} \|f_0\|_{L^{p_k}},$$

(11.59)  $\sup_{t\in[\tau,T]} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)f_0\|_{C^{\alpha}(\mathcal{V})} \le C_{\infty}^{\alpha} \|f_0\|_{L^{\infty}}.$ 

Proof of Lemma 11.10. For  $0 \le f_0 \in L^2_m$ , let us denote  $f := S_{\mathcal{B}} f_0$  which thus satisfies the PDE

$$\mathcal{D}_t f - \mathcal{B} f = s := cf \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \mathcal{O}).$$

Let us fix two open sets  $U_i$  such that  $[\tau, T] \times \operatorname{supp} \xi \times \operatorname{supp} \zeta \subset U_0 \subset \subset U_1 \subset \subset (0, T) \times \mathcal{O}$ . From [181, Thm. 6] and a covering lemma, there exists a constant  $\overline{C}_0 > 0$  and  $p_1 > 2$  such that

$$||f||_{L^{p_1}(U_0)} \le \bar{C}_0 (||f||_{L^2(U_1)} + ||s||_{L^2(U_1)}).$$

The estimate (11.57) for j = 1 then follows from Theorem 11.5 (and the classical underlying energy estimate). On the other hand, [181, Thm. 12] similarly implies that there exists a constant  $\bar{C}_k > 0$  and  $p_k \in (p_1, \infty)$  such that

$$||f||_{L^{\infty}(U_0)} \leq \bar{C}_k (||f||_{L^2(U_1)} + ||s||_{L^{p_k}(U_1)}),$$

and interpolating with the previous estimate, we get

$$||f||_{L^{p_j}(U_0)} \le \bar{C}_{j-1} (||f||_{L^2(U_1)} + ||s||_{L^{p_{j-1}}(U_1)}), \ \forall j, \ 2 \le j \le k-1.$$

The growth bound (11.56) and the two last estimates imply (11.58) and (11.57) for any  $2 \leq j \leq k-1$ . Finally, [181, Thm. 3] similarly implies that there exists a constant  $\bar{C}_{k+1} > 0$  and  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$  such that

 $||f||_{C^{\alpha}(U_0)} \leq \bar{C}_{k+1} (||f||_{L^2(U_1)} + ||s||_{L^{\infty}(U_1)}),$ 

from what we deduce (11.59) in the same way.

**Theorem 11.11.** Under the conditions of Theorem 11.6 and the additional assumption (11.54), the conclusion (E3<sub>1</sub>) holds in  $L_m^2$  with non constructive rate.

Proof of Theorem 11.11. We introduce the splitting

$$\mathcal{A}g := M\Upsilon_{\varepsilon}g, \quad \Upsilon_{\varepsilon}g := \chi_{\varepsilon}g, \quad \mathcal{B} := \mathcal{L} - \mathcal{A},$$

with  $\chi_{\varepsilon} \in C_c^2(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}_{2\varepsilon}} \leq \chi_{\varepsilon} \leq \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon}}$  and  $\mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon} := \{|v| \leq 1/\varepsilon, \ \delta(x) > \varepsilon\}$ . We next write the iterated Duhamel formulas (with N := k+2)

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = V + W * S_{\mathcal{L}},$$

with the usual notations (3.41) for V and W associated to the integer N := k + 2 and  $k \ge 1$  has been introduced in Lemma 11.10. Next for T > 0 large,  $\tau \in (0, T)$  small and two functions (of operators) a and b, we define the modified convolution operator

$$\begin{cases} (a *_{\tau} b)(t) := \int_{\tau}^{t-\tau} a(t-s)b(s) \, ds & \text{if } t \in [\tau, T-\tau] \\ (a *_{\tau} b)(t) := 0 & \text{if } t \in [\tau, T-\tau]^c, \end{cases}$$

(with these notations  $*_0 = *$ ) and by induction  $a^{*_{\tau}1} := a$ ,  $a^{*_{\tau}k} := a^{*_{\tau}(k-1)} *_{\tau} a$  for  $k \ge 2$ . With these notations, we define the new splitting

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = V + K_1^c + K_2^c + K,$$

with

 $K := \Upsilon_{\nu} W_{\tau} *_{\tau} S_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad K_1^c := W * S_{\mathcal{L}} - W_{\tau} *_{\tau} S_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad K_2^c := (1 - \Upsilon_{\nu}) W_{\tau} *_{\tau} S_{\mathcal{L}},$ 

where  $W_{\tau} := (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{*_{\tau}N}$  and  $\nu > 0$ . For later references, we also define recursively  $\Xi_0 := S_{\mathcal{L}}$ ,  $\Xi_{\ell} := S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} *_{\tau} \Xi_{\ell-1}$  for  $\ell \ge 1$ , so that  $K = \Upsilon_{\varepsilon} \Xi_N$ . The sequel of the proof is split into two steps. Step 1. On the one hand, we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Xi_{N}(T)f_{0}\|_{L_{m_{1}}^{p_{1}}} &\leq \|S_{\mathcal{B}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathscr{B}(L_{m_{1}}^{p_{1}}))} \int_{\tau}^{T-\tau} \left\|\int_{\tau}^{t-\tau} \mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t-s)\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k-1}(s)dsf_{0}\right\|_{L_{m_{1}}^{p_{1}}} dt \\ &\leq C_{T}\int_{\tau}^{T}\int_{\tau}^{T} \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k-1}(s)f_{0}\|_{L_{m}^{p_{1}}} dt ds \\ &\leq C_{T}C_{2}^{p_{1}}\int_{\tau}^{T} \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k-1}(s)f_{0}\|_{L_{m_{1}}^{2}} ds, \end{aligned}$$

and thus

(11.60) 
$$\|\Xi_N(T)f_0\|_{L^{p_1}_{m_1}} \le C_T \|f_0\|_{L^2_m},$$

where we have used (11.56) in the first line, the Fubini theorem in the second line, (11.57) with j = 1 in the third line and several times (11.55) in the last line.

For  $\kappa < \kappa_0$ , we may choose  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough such that (11.55) holds. From the very definition of  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$ , we may thus fix  $\kappa_{\mathcal{B}} \in (\kappa, \kappa_0)$  arbitrary and next T > 0 large enough such that  $\|V(T)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^2_{\pi})} \leq \frac{1}{3}e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}T}$ . We may next use (11.55) and fix  $\tau > 0$  small enough such that

$$\|K_1^c(T)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^2_m)} \le \tau C_T \le \frac{1}{3} e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}T}$$

Last, because of (11.60), we may fix  $\nu > 0$  small enough, in such a way that

$$\|K_2^c(T)f_0\|_{L^2_m} \le \eta(\nu)\|\Xi_N(T)f_0\|_{L^{p_1}_{m_1}} \le \frac{1}{3}e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}T}\|f_0\|_{L^2_m}.$$

The three last estimates together, we have established

(11.61) 
$$\|(V + K_1^c + K_1^c)(T)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^2_m)} \le e^{\kappa_{\mathcal{B}}T}.$$

Step 2. Performing the same kind of computations as for proving (11.60) and in particular using (11.57), we get

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_{j}(s)f_{0}\|_{L^{p_{j+1}}_{m_{p_{j+1}}}} ds \leq \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\tau}^{T-\tau} \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t)\mathcal{A}\Xi_{j-1}(s)f_{0}\|_{L^{p_{j+1}}_{m_{p_{j+1}}}} dt ds$$
$$\leq C^{p_{j+1}}_{p_{j}} \int_{0}^{T} \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_{j-1}(s)f_{0}\|_{L^{p_{j}}_{m_{p_{j}}}} ds,$$

for j = 1, ..., k, and with  $p_{k+1} := \infty$ . Iterating and using (11.57) with j = 0, we get

$$\int_0^T \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_k(s)f_0\|_{L^\infty_m} ds \lesssim \|f_0\|_{L^2_m}$$

Similarly, we may write

$$\sup_{[\tau,T]} \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k+1}f_0\|_{L^{\infty}_m} \leq \sup_{t\in[\tau,T]} \int_{\tau}^t \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(t-s)\mathcal{A}\Xi_k(s)f_0\|_{L^{\infty}_m} ds$$
$$\leq \sup_{t\in[\tau,T]} \|\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(s)\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^{\infty}_m)} \int_{\tau}^T \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_k(s)f_0\|_{L^{\infty}_m} ds,$$

thanks to (11.58), and

$$\begin{aligned} \|Kf_0\|_{C^{\alpha}(\mathcal{O})} &\leq \int_{\tau}^{T-\tau} \|S_{\mathcal{B}}(T-s)\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k+1}(s)f_0\|_{C^{\alpha}(\mathcal{U}_{\nu})} \, ds \\ &\leq C_{\infty}^{\alpha}T \sup_{[\tau,T]} \|\mathcal{A}\Xi_{k+1}f_0\|_{L_m^{\infty}}, \end{aligned}$$

thanks to (11.59). The three last estimates together and the compact support property  $\sup \chi_{\nu} \subset \mathcal{O}$  imply

$$||Kf_0||_{C^{\alpha} \cap L^2_{m_{p_1}}} \lesssim ||f_0||_{L^2_m}, \quad \forall f_0 \in L^2_m,$$

from what we deduce that  $K \in \mathscr{K}(L^2_m)$ . We may apply Theorem 5.28 in order to conclude.

### 12. A mutation-selection model

In this section, we consider the mutation-selection evolution equation associated to the mutationselection operator

(12.1)  $\mathcal{L}f := J * f - W(x)f$ 

defined on functions  $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ , where J is a the mutation kernel, \* stands for the convolution operator and W is a confining potential.

12.1. Almost regular mutation kernel. We assume that the mutation kernel J is a positive finite measure of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  which is lower bounded on a neighborhood of the origin, or in other words

(12.2) 
$$0 \le J \in M^1(\mathbb{R}^d), \quad J \ge J_* \mathbf{1}_{B_r},$$

for some constants  $J_*, r > 0$ . We also assume that the selection potential  $W : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  is continuous and satisfies

(12.3) 
$$W(x) > W(0) = 0, \ \forall x \neq 0, \qquad W(x) \to +\infty \text{ as } |x| \to \infty.$$

We finally assume the following compatibility condition between mutation and selection: there exist  $\beta > 0$  and a bounded Borel set  $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  such that

(12.4) 
$$a := \operatorname{ess\,inf}_{x \in A_{\beta}} \int_{x - A_{\beta}} \frac{J(dz)}{W(x - z)} > 1,$$

(12.5) 
$$J = J_1 + J_2, \quad J_1 \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^d), \quad \kappa_* := \|J_2\|_1 := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} dJ_2 < \kappa_0 := (a-1)\beta,$$

where we use the notation  $A_{\beta} = A \cap \{W \geq \beta\}$ . In the sequel, we work in the Banach lattice  $X := L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

**Theorem 12.1.** Under the above assumptions, we have

(1) The first eigentriplet problem (1.1)-(1.2) admits a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  with the normalization  $\|\phi_1\| = \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1$ , and this triplet additionally satisfies  $\lambda_1 \geq \kappa_0, \ 0 < f_1 \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $0 < \phi_1 \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle}(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

(2) Moreover,  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on X and for any  $f_0 \in X$ , there holds

(12.6) 
$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f_0 - \langle \phi_1, f_0 \rangle f_1\|_{L^1} \le C e^{-\alpha t} \|f_0 - \langle \phi_1, f_0 \rangle f_1\|_{L^1}$$

for any  $t \ge 0$  and for some constructive constants  $C \ge 1$ ,  $\alpha > 0$ .

Let us comment on the above result.

### Remark 12.2.

(1) Assumption (12.4) is satisfies when W is small enough in a neighborhood of the origin. It is for instance satisfied if  $W^{-1} \notin L^1(B_1)$ . That is in particular the case in dimension d = 1 when W is Lipschitz, because of the condition W(0) = 0.

(2) Assume  $J(x) = \varepsilon^{-d}\rho(\varepsilon^{-1}x)$  with  $\rho \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $\rho \ge \rho_* \mathbf{1}_{B_1}$ ,  $\rho_* > 0$ , so that  $J = J_1$ and  $J_2 = 0$ , and W = W(|x|). We may observe that for  $\beta > 0$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough

$$\inf_{\beta \le W(x) < 2\beta} \int_{\beta \le W(y) < 2\beta} \frac{J(x-y)}{W(y)} \, dy =: a \ge \frac{\rho_*}{2\beta} \operatorname{meas}\{\mathbb{R}^d_+ \cap B_1\} > 1,$$

so that (12.4) holds with  $A := \{W(x) < 2\beta\}.$ 

(3) Assumption (12.4) is similar to [249, Condition (2.3)], see also [6, Assumption 2.6] and the comparison with [6, Assumption 2.4], as well as [75, Condition (3.7)-(3.8)] and [77, p. 250, Note added in proof.]. On the other hand, the conditions on J are relaxed here since J may have singular part in (12.5).

(4) Optimal conditions linking J and W for the existence of a spectral gap are still unknown. In the recent paper [6], using variational methods in a  $L^2$  framework, the authors obtain a quantified spectral gap and the associated exponential stability when the mutation kernel J is additionally assumed to be symmetric. Up to our knowledge, Theorem 12.1 is the very first result providing a quantified spectral gap for a non-symmetric mutation kernel J. (5) Condition (12.4) can be compared to the condition

$$\bar{a} := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \frac{J(x-y)}{W(y)} dy < 1,$$

under which no first eigenfunction may exist in X. First, we claim that  $\lambda_1 \geq 0$ . Indeed, considering  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $f_{\varepsilon} = \mathbf{1}_{B_{\varepsilon}}$ , we have

$$\mathcal{L}f_{\varepsilon} \geq -\big(\inf_{B_{\varepsilon}} W\big)f_{\varepsilon},$$

so that the condition (H2) holds for  $\kappa_0 = -\inf_{B_{\varepsilon}} W$  for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Since W is continuous and W(0) = 0, we deduce that  $\lambda_1 \ge 0$  by passing to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . Assume now by contradiction that there exists  $f_1 \in X_+ \setminus \{0\}$  such that

(12.7) 
$$\lambda_1 f_1 = \mathcal{L} f_1 = J * f_1 - W f_1$$

and define, for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , the function  $\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon + W(x)} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . Testing (12.7) against  $\varphi_{\varepsilon}$  we get for any  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ 

$$0 \le \lambda_1 \langle f_1, \varphi_1 \rangle \le \lambda_1 \langle f_1, \varphi_\varepsilon \rangle = \iint \frac{J(x-y)}{\varepsilon + W(x)} f_1(y) \, dx \, dy - \int \frac{W(x)}{\varepsilon + W(x)} f_1(x) \, dx$$
$$\le \bar{a} \int f_1 - \int \frac{W(x)}{\varepsilon + W(x)} f_1(x) \, dx,$$

and passing to the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$  we obtain the contradiction  $0 \leq \lambda_1 \langle f_1, \varphi_1 \rangle \leq (\bar{a} - 1) \int f_1 < 0$ . However, there always exists a principal eigenvector  $f_1$  in  $M^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , which might have an atom at the origin when  $\bar{a} < 1$ , see for instance [77].

The proof of Theorem 12.1 follows from Theorem 2.21, Theorem 4.13 and Theorem 5.16 as a consequence of conditions (H1)–(H5) that we establish now. Setting  $D(\mathcal{L}) := L^1_{\langle W \rangle}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , we observe that  $\mathcal{L}$  is an unbounded closed operator with dense domain  $D(\mathcal{L})$ .

Condition (H1) and (H1'). We define the semigroup

$$S_W(t)f(x) := e^{-W(x)t}f(x), \quad \forall f \in L^p, \ p \in [1,\infty],$$

which is clearly a positive semigroup of contractions. We next define  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  as a bounded perturbation of  $S_W$ . It is also positive and it satisfies the growth estimate  $||S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)||_{\mathscr{B}(L^p)} \leq e^{||J||_1 t}$ , where we recall that  $||J||_1$  stands for the  $L^1$  norm or the total variation norm of J. We deduce that **(H1)** holds true with  $\kappa_1 := ||J||_1$  thanks to Lemma 2.2-(i). Multiplying  $\mathcal{L}f$  by sign f, for  $f \in D(\mathcal{L})$ , we immediately get Kato's inequality

$$(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f = (\operatorname{sign} f)J * f - W|f| \le J * |f| - W|f| = \mathcal{L}|f|.$$

**Condition (H2).** Let us define  $f_0 := \frac{1}{W(x)} \mathbf{1}_{A_\beta}$ , where  $A_\beta$  is introduced in condition (12.4). We compute

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{L}f_0 &= J * \left( \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \frac{1}{W} \right) - \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \ge \left( J * \left( \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \frac{1}{W} \right) - 1 \right) \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \\ &\ge \left( \operatorname{ess\,inf}_{x \in A_{\beta}} \left[ J * \left( \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \frac{1}{W} \right) \right] - 1 \right) \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \\ &= (a-1) \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} \ge (a-1) \frac{\beta}{W} \mathbf{1}_{A_{\beta}} = \kappa_0 f_0, \end{split}$$

where in the second equality we have used the very definition of a in assumption (12.4). We conclude that **(H2)** holds thanks to Lemma 2.4-(ii).

Condition (H3). We introduce the splitting

(12.8) 
$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}, \quad \mathcal{A}f := J_1 * f, \quad \mathcal{B}f := J_2 * f - W(x)f.$$

Arguing as in the proof of condition (H1), we see that  $\mathcal{B}$  is the generator a positive semigroup in  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , with growth bound  $\omega(S_{\mathcal{B}}) \leq \kappa_*$  and thus  $(\alpha - \mathcal{B})$  is invertible for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0 > \kappa_*$ , with

(12.9) 
$$\|(\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\|_{\mathscr{B}(L^p)} \le \frac{1}{\alpha - \kappa_*}$$

Next, observing that

$$(W + \alpha)h = (\alpha - \mathcal{B})h + J_2 * h,$$

for any  $h \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ , we deduce that

(12.10) 
$$(W+\alpha)(\alpha-\mathcal{B})^{-1}g = g + J_2 * ((\alpha-\mathcal{B})^{-1}g),$$

for any  $g \in X$  and  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Together with (12.9), we deduce

(12.11) 
$$\| (\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1} g \|_{L^p_W} \le \| g \|_{L^p} + \| J_2 * ((\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1} g) \|_{L^p} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - \kappa_*} \| g \|_{L^p},$$

for any  $g \in L^p$  and  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Defining  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) := (\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\mathcal{A}$ , we finally deduce from (12.10) the identity

$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f = \frac{1}{W+\alpha}\mathcal{A}f + \frac{1}{W+\alpha}J_2 * ((\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1}\mathcal{A}f),$$

for any  $f \in X$  and  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . We may then compute

$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \frac{1}{\alpha} \|\mathcal{A}f\|_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{1}{\alpha} \|J_2\|_1 \|(\alpha - \mathcal{B})^{-1} \mathcal{A}f\|_{L^{\infty}}$$

and together with (12.9) for  $p = \infty$  and (12.11), we deduce

(12.12) 
$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|J_1\|_{\infty} \frac{1}{\alpha - \kappa_*} \|f\|_{L^1},$$

for any  $f \in X$  and  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Starting from the same identity, we prove in a similar way

(12.13) 
$$\|\mathcal{W}(\alpha)f\|_{L^{\infty}_{W}} \leq \|J_{1}\|_{\infty} \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - \kappa_{*}} \|f\|_{L^{1}},$$

for any  $f \in X$  and  $\alpha \ge \kappa_0$ . As a conclusion and gathering (12.9), (12.11), (12.12) and (12.13), we have established that

(12.14) 
$$\mathcal{W}(\alpha): L^1 \to L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \cap L^\infty_{\langle W \rangle},$$

with uniform bound for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . Observing that  $L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \cap L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle} \subset L^1$  is weakly compact and using Lemma 2.13 with p = 1, we deduce that **(H3)** holds. We can actually strengthen the compactness by noticing that  $\mathcal{A} : L^1 \to L^1_W \cap W^{1,1}$  is bounded because of assumption (12.5). This ensures that  $\mathcal{A} : L^1 \to L^1$  is compact, from what we deduce that  $\mathcal{W}(\alpha) : L^1 \to L^1$  is strongly compact for all  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ . We may thus apply Lemma 2.8-(2) to infer that condition **(H3)** holds for both the primal and the dual problems.

**Condition (H4).** Assume that  $\lambda \geq \lambda_1$  and  $f \in D(\mathcal{L}) = L^1_{\langle W \rangle}$  satisfy

(12.15) 
$$||f||_{L^1} = 1, \quad f \ge 0, \quad (\lambda - \mathcal{L})f \ge 0.$$

Denoting  $W_R := \inf_{B_R^c} W$ , we compute

$$\int_{B_R} f \ge \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f - \frac{1}{W_R} \int_{B_R^c} fW \ge 1 - \frac{1}{W_R} \|f\|_{L^1_{\langle W \rangle}} \ge 1/2,$$

for R > 0 large enough by taking advantage of the fact that W(x) tend to infinity when  $|x| \to \infty$ . In particular, there exists  $x_0^f \in B_R$  such that

$$\int_{B_{r/2}(x_0^f)} f \ge \delta := \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{r}{2R}\right)^d > 0,$$

where we recall that r is defined in (12.2). We deduce that

$$(J*f)(x) \ge J_* \int_{B_{r/2}(x_0^f)} f(y) dy \mathbf{1}_{B_{r/2}(x_0^f)}(x) \ge J_* \delta \mathbf{1}_{B_{r/2}(x_0^f)}(x).$$

Using the equation (12.15), we obtain

$$f(x) \geq \frac{(J*f)(x)}{W(x)+\lambda} \geq \frac{J_*\delta}{W[R]+\lambda} \mathbf{1}_{B_{r/2}(x_0^f)}(x),$$

for  $W[R] = \sup_{B_R} W$ . With that last information and (12.2) again, we have now

$$J * f \ge \frac{J_*}{2^d} \frac{J_*\delta}{W[R] + \lambda} \, \mathbf{1}_{B_r(x_0^f)}$$

and, iterating the argument, we deduce

$$f \ge \frac{J_*^{m}}{2^{(m-1)d} (W[R] + \lambda)^{m-1}} \delta \mathbf{1}_{B_{mr/2}(x_0^f)} \ge \bar{\gamma} \mathbf{1}_{B_R},$$

with  $\bar{\gamma} = \bar{\gamma}(R) > 0$  for m = m(R) large enough. Choosing R an integer, we have proved that

(12.16) 
$$f \ge h_0 := \bar{\gamma}(R) \mathbf{1}_{B_R} + \sum_{n \ge R} \bar{\gamma}(n+1) \mathbf{1}_{B_{n+1} \setminus B_n} > 0.$$

That means that the (H4) holds, with constructive lower bound.

Condition (H5). Let us consider  $f \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \setminus \{0\}$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  such that (5.16) holds, in particular

(12.17) 
$$\mathcal{L}|f| = (\Re e\lambda)|f|$$
 and  $\mathcal{L}|f| = \Re e(\operatorname{sign} f)\mathcal{L}f.$ 

The first equality means that  $\Re e\lambda$  is an eigenvalue associated to a positive eigenfunction, and Lemma 4.17 then enforces  $\Re e\lambda = \lambda_1$ . Lemma 4.18 subsequently ensures that  $|f| \in (\text{Span } f_1)_+ \setminus \{0\}$ , and in particular |f| > 0. Throwing away the term W|f| in each side of the second identity in (12.17), we have

$$\Re e \frac{\bar{f}}{|f|} \left( J * f \right) = J * |f|.$$

Integrating this equation, we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2d}} J(x-y) \Re e\left[ |f(y)| - \frac{\bar{f}(x)}{|f(x)|} f(y) \right] dy = 0.$$

From the positivity condition (12.2) on J, we deduce

$$|f(y)| - \frac{\bar{f}(x)}{|f(x)|} f(y) = \Re e \Big[ |f(y)| - \frac{\bar{f}(x)}{|f(x)|} f(y) \Big] = 0, \quad \forall x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ |x - y| < r,$$

and thus  $\bar{f}(x)/|f(x)| = \bar{u}$  for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  for a constant  $u \in \mathbb{C}$ . That ends the proof of the reverse Kato's inequality **(H5)**.

Proof of theorem 12.1 part (1). We may use Theorem 2.21 in order to establish the existence of a solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in (0, +\infty) \times L^1 \times L^\infty$  to the first eigentriplet problem (1.1)-(1.2). From Theorem 4.13 and Theorem 5.16, this solution is unique,  $f_1 > 0$ ,  $\phi_1 > 0$ ,  $\lambda_1$  is algebraically simple for both  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  and it is the unique eigenvalue in  $\Sigma_+(\mathcal{L})$ .

Due to (12.14), we actually have  $f_1 \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \cap L^\infty_{\langle W \rangle}$ . Observing that  $\mathcal{L}^*$  is of the same type as  $\mathcal{L}$ ,

$$\mathcal{L}^*\phi=\check{J}*\phi-W\phi,\quad\check{J}(x):=J(-x),$$

and considering the dual problem as a primal problem in  $L^1$ , Theorem 2.21 also provides the existence of  $\lambda_1^* > 0$  and  $0 < \phi_1^* \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \cap L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}$  such that

$$\mathcal{L}^*\phi_1^* = \lambda_1^*\phi_1^*.$$

Because of Remark 4.16, we have in fact  $\lambda_1^* = \lambda_1$  and the simplicity of  $\lambda_1$  then yields that  $\operatorname{Span} \phi_1^* = \operatorname{Span} \phi_1$ . This ensures that  $\phi_1 \in L^1_{\langle W \rangle} \cap L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}$  and also that  $\phi_1$  enjoys the explicit lower bound (12.16). Besides, we can prove

$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}} \le \|J_1\|_{L^1} \frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_1 - \kappa_*} \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|J_1\|_{L^1} \frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_0 - \kappa_*} \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}}$$

by arguing similarly as for (12.13).

In order to prove Theorem 12.1 part (2) with constructive constants we use a Doeblin-Harris type argument

**Lemma 12.3** (Lyapunov Condition). Under the above assumptions, for any T > 0, there are  $\gamma_L \in (0,1)$  and K > 0 such that

$$||S_T f||_{L^1} \le \gamma_L ||f||_{L^1} + K ||f||_{\phi_1}$$

Proof of Lemma 12.3. Writing  $f_t = \tilde{S}_t f = e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f$ , we have, since  $\lambda_1 \ge 0$ ,  $\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathcal{L}} |f_t| dt = \int_{\mathcal{L}} |f_t| dt = \int_{\mathcal{L}} |f_t| dt$ 

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f_t| \le \|J\|_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f_t| - \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} W|f_t| \\ \le \int_{B_R^c} (\|J\|_1 - W)|f_t| + \frac{\|J\|_1}{\alpha_R} \int_{B_R} |f_t|\phi_1|$$

for any R > 0 and some  $\alpha_R$  the bound by below of  $\phi_1$  in  $B_R$ . Choosing R large enough so that  $W(x) \ge ||J||_1 + 1$  for  $|x| \ge R$ , we get

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\mathbb{R}^d}|f_t| \le -\int_{\mathbb{R}^d}|f_t| + \frac{\|J\|_1 + 1}{\alpha_R}\int_{\mathbb{R}^d}|f_t|\phi_1.$$

Since

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f_t|\phi_1 \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{S}_t |f_0|\phi_1 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f_0|\phi_1,$$

we infer

$$\|\widetilde{S}_t f\| \le e^{-t} \|f\| + \frac{\|J\|_1 + 1}{\alpha_R} (1 - e^{-t}) \|f\|_{\phi_1},$$

by Grönwall's lemma.

**Lemma 12.4** (Harris's condition). Under the assumption above, there exist  $\psi_0 \in X'_{++}$ ,  $g_0 \in X_+$ and T > 0 such that

(12.18) 
$$S_T f \ge g_0 \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle, \quad \forall f \in X_+$$

Proof of Lemma 12.4. Step 1. proof of (12.18). From Duhamel's formula (3.9) we have

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} = S_{\mathcal{B}} + \dots + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{*(N-1)} * S_{\mathcal{B}} + (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*N)} * S_{\mathcal{L}}.$$

We note that

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})f(x) = \int_0^t S_{\mathcal{B}}(t-s)\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(s)fds = \int_0^t [\mathcal{A}(fe^{W(x)s})]e^{-W(x)(t-s)}ds.$$

For any  $R > r, x \in B_R$ , it is satisfied that

$$\mathcal{A}(fe^{Ws})(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} J(x-y)f(y)e^{-W(y)s}dy \ge J_*e^{-W[2R]s} \int_{B_r(x)} f(y)dy$$

with W[R] defined as in the proof of (12.16). Then we get

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_R}(x)J_*te^{-W[2R]t} \int_{B_r(x)} f(y)dy$$

Subsequently, we obtain that

$$S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_{R-r}}(x) \int_0^t J_* s e^{-W[2R]t} \mathcal{A}\left(\mathbf{1}_{B_R}(x) \int_{B_r(x)} f(y) dy\right) ds,$$

with

$$\mathcal{A}\left(\mathbf{1}_{B_R}(x)\int_{B_r(x)}f(y)dy\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} J(x-y)\mathbf{1}_{B_R}(y)\int_{B_r(y)}f(z)dzdy \ge J_*\int_{B_r(x)}\int_{B_r(y)}f(z)dzdy.$$
  
We claim that for all  $a > r$ ,

$$\int_{B_{r}(x)} \int_{B_{a}(y)} f(z) dz dy \ge |B_{r/4}| \int_{B_{a+r/2}(x)} f(z) dz$$

Indeed, we deduce

$$\int_{B_r(x)} \int_{B_a(y)} f(z) dz dy = \int_{B_r(x)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbf{1}_{B_a(y)}(z) f(z) dz dy = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(z) \int_{B_r(x)} \mathbf{1}_{B_a(z)}(y) dy dz$$

and, since for all  $z \in B_{a+r/2}(x)$ ,

$$B_{\frac{r}{4}}\left(\frac{z-x}{|z-x|}\frac{3r}{4}+x\right)\subset B_r(x)\cap B_a(z),$$

we have

$$\int_{B_r(x)} \mathbf{1}_{B_a(z)}(y) dy \ge |B_{r/4}| \mathbf{1}_{B_{a+r/2}(x)}(z),$$

and consequently,

$$\int_{B_r(x)} \int_{B_a(y)} f(z) dz dy \geq |B_{r/4}| \int_{B_{a+r/2}(x)} f(z) dz.$$

We have obtained that

$$S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_{R-r}(x)}J_*^2t^2/2e^{-W[2R]t}\int_{B_{r+r/2}(x)}f(y)dy.$$

Iterating the same argument we arrive to

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*n)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_{R-nr}}(x)J_*^n \frac{t^n}{n!} e^{-W[2R]t} \int_{B_{r+(n-1)r/2}(x)} f(y)dy.$$

In consequence, for R = (n+1)r, we get

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*n)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_r}(x)J_*^n \frac{t^n}{n!} e^{-W[2(n+1)r]t} \int_{B_{(n-1)r/2}(0)} f(y)dy.$$

Coming back to the Duhamel formula (3.9), we deduce

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}f(x) \ge \mathbf{1}_{B_r}(x) \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(J_*t)^n}{n!} e^{-W[2(n+1)r]t} \int_{B_{(n-1)r/2}} f(y) dy,$$

from where (12.18) follows with

$$\psi_0 := \sum_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{(J_*T)^n}{n!} e^{-W[2(n+1)r]T} \mathbf{1}_{B_{(n-1)r/2}}$$

and  $g_0 := \mathbf{1}_{B_r}$ .

Proof of Theorem 12.1 part (2). Let us consider A > 0 and  $f \in X_+$  such that  $||f|| \leq A[f]_{\phi_1}$ . For any integer  $n \geq 1$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} [f]_{\phi_1} &= \int_{B_n} f\phi_1 + \int_{B_n^c} f\phi_1 \le \alpha_n \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle + \beta_n \|f\| \\ &\le \alpha_n \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle + \beta_n A[f]_{\phi_1}, \end{aligned}$$

with  $\alpha_n = \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}}/\inf_{B_n}\psi_0$  and  $\beta_n = \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_{\langle W \rangle}}/\inf_{B_n^c} W$ . Choosing  $n_A$  such that  $\beta_{n_A}A \leq 1/2$ , we deduce the constructive estimate

$$[f]_{\phi_1} \le 2\alpha_{n_A} \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle,$$

and thus that (6.8) holds with  $g_A := (2\alpha_{n_A})^{-1}g_0$ . Because of the constructive lower bound (12.16) on  $\phi_1$ , we have

$$\langle \phi_1, g_R \rangle \ge (2\alpha_{n_A})^{-1} \langle h_0, g_0 \rangle =: r_A,$$

which provides (6.9) in a quantified way. The two above estimates and the Lyapunov condition established in Lemma 12.3 ensure that we may apply the Harris-Doblin Theorem 6.3 and thus conclude to (12.6) with constructive rate.

12.2. A singular mutation kernel. Here we consider a mutation kernel supported by a set of zero Lebesgue measure, which thus does not satisfy (12.2). The kernel  $J \in M^1_+(\mathbb{R}^d)$  is defined for any test function  $\varphi \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$  by

$$\langle J, \varphi \rangle = \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{d} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi(0, \cdots, 0, x_i, 0, \cdots, 0) J_i(\varepsilon^{-1} x_i) dx_i,$$

where  $(J_i)_{1 \leq i \leq d}$  is a family of  $L^1$  positive kernels on  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$  is a variance parameter. The operator  $\mathcal{L}$  then reads

$$\mathcal{L}f(x) = \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{d} \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x - z\mathbf{e}_{i}) J_{i}(\varepsilon^{-1}z) dz - W(x)f(x),$$

where  $\mathbf{e}_i$  is the *i*-th unit vector of the canonical basis of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . This model was recently considered and studied by [350] through a probabilistic approach. It shares similarities with a model of telomere shortening which is under study in [147]. We show that the method developed in the first sections of the present paper allows us to handle this model, under similar yet slightly different assumptions on the  $J_i$  and W than in [350]. In particular we consider more general fitness functions W than quadratic ones. More precisely, we assume that W is a continuous function that satisfies (12.3) and

(12.19) 
$$\log W(x) = O(|x|^2) \quad \text{as } |x|^2 := \sum_{i=1}^d x_i^2 \to \infty.$$

The kernels  $J_i$  are supposed to be centered Gaussian distributions

$$J_i(z) = M_i G_{\sigma_i}(z) := \frac{M_i}{\sigma_i \sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{z^2}{2\sigma_i^2}}$$

for given masses  $(M_i)_{1 \le i \le d} \in (0, +\infty)^d$  and variances  $(\sigma_i)_{1 \le i \le d} \in (0, +\infty)^d$ . Similarly as in Section 12.1, we work in the Banach lattice  $X = L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and we may prove the following result.

**Theorem 12.5.** Under the above assumptions, there exists a constructive  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$  small enough, such that for any  $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$  the following conclusions hold

- (1) The first eigentriplet problem (1.1)-(1.2) admits a unique solution  $(\lambda_1, f_1, \phi_1) \in \mathbb{R} \times X_+ \times X'_+$  with the normalization  $\|\phi_1\| = \langle \phi_1, f_1 \rangle = 1$ , and this triplet additionally satisfies  $\lambda_1 > 0, f_1 > 0$  and  $\phi_1 > 0$ .
- (2) Moreover,  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a semigroup  $S_{\mathcal{L}}$  on X and for any  $f_0 \in X$ , there holds

(12.20) 
$$\|e^{-\lambda_1 t} S_{\mathcal{L}}(t) f_0 - \langle \phi_1, f_0 \rangle f_1\|_{L^1} \le C e^{-\alpha t} \|f_0 - \langle \phi_1, f_0 \rangle f_1\|_{L^1},$$

for any  $t \ge 0$  and for some constructive constants  $C, \alpha > 0$ .

**Remark 12.6.** The assumption of small variance  $\varepsilon$  in Theorem 12.5 replaces (12.4)-(12.5) as a condition which guarantees the strict positivity of  $\kappa_0$  in the condition **(H2)**, and so the strict positivity of  $\lambda_1$ . This property is fundamental for ensuring the existence of  $f_1$  in  $L^1$  and for the existence of a spectral gap. On the contrary, for large values of  $\varepsilon$ , there cannot exist  $f_1 \in L^1$ , as it is proved in Remark 12.2-(5). The reason is a concentration phenomenon which creates an atom at the origin for the principal eigenvector when the dispersion due to the mutations is too big. This is already noticed in [350, Rk. 5.3.1], and we refer to [64, 77, 110] for more details about the singularity of  $f_1$  and the concentration phenomenon.

For proving Theorem 12.5, we first show that the conditions (H1), (H2) and (H3) are verified for the dual problem in  $L^{\infty} = X' = (L^1)'$ . Then we check that the Harris conditions are satisfied, thus ensuring the existence, uniqueness and exponential stability for the primal problem.

It is worth noticing that since the  $J_i$  are symmetric, we have  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{L}$  and the only difference between the primal and dual problems is the Banach lattice in which it is posed.

Condition (H1) and (H1'). With the same proof as in Section 12.1,  $\mathcal{L}$  generates a positive semigroup S in  $L^1$  with  $\omega(S) \leq ||J||_1$  and satisfies Kato's inequality. We deduce that (H1) and

(H1') are verified for both  $\mathcal{L}$  in X and  $\mathcal{L}^*$  in X' with

$$\kappa_1 = \|J\|_1 = \sum_{i=1}^d M_i.$$

Condition (H2). In view of condition (H3), we aim at verifying (H2) with  $\kappa_0$  close enough to  $\kappa_1$ . More precisely, we define  $\rho \in (0, 1]$  the ratio between the geometric and arithmetic means of the masses  $M_i$ , namely

$$\rho := \frac{\left(\prod_{i=1}^{d} M_i\right)^{1/d}}{\frac{1}{d} \sum_{i=1}^{d} M_i},$$

we set

$$\zeta := \frac{d \prod_{i=1}^{d} M_i}{2 \kappa_1^d} = \frac{d^{1-d} \rho^d}{2} \in (0, 1/2],$$

and we prove that there exists  $\varepsilon_0$  such that if  $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$ , then **(H2)** is verified with

$$\kappa_0 = \theta \kappa_1$$
 with  $\theta := (1 - \zeta^2)^{1/d} \in (0, 1).$ 

Let us fix  $\eta > 0$  small enough so that

$$1 + (\eta \sigma_i)^2 \le \left(\frac{2}{1+\theta}\right)^2$$

for all  $i \in \{1, \dots, d\}$ . We then define

$$f_0(x) = \prod_{j=1}^d G_{\varepsilon/\eta}(x_j),$$

and we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\mathcal{L}f_0(x)}{f_0(x)} &= \sum_{i=1}^d M_i \frac{G_{\varepsilon/\eta} * G_{\varepsilon\sigma_i}(x_i)}{G_{\varepsilon/\eta}(x_i)} - W(x) = \sum_{i=1}^d M_i \frac{G_{\varepsilon\sqrt{\eta^{-2} + \sigma_i^2}}(x_i)}{G_{\varepsilon/\eta}(x_i)} - W(x) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^d \frac{M_i}{\sqrt{1 + (\eta\sigma_i)^2}} \exp\left(\frac{\eta^2(\eta\sigma_i)^2}{1 + (\eta\sigma_i)^2} \frac{x_i^2}{2\varepsilon^2}\right) - W(x) \\ &\geq \frac{1+\theta}{2} \sum_{i=1}^d M_i \exp\left(\frac{\eta^2(\eta\sigma_i)^2}{1 + (\eta\sigma_i)^2} \frac{x_i^2}{2\varepsilon^2}\right) - W(x). \end{aligned}$$

Due to Assumptions (12.3) and (12.19) on W and using Jensen's inequality, we have

$$W(x) \le \frac{1-\theta}{2} \Big( \min_{1 \le i \le d} M_i \Big) d \, e^{C|x|^2/d} \le \frac{1-\theta}{2} \sum_{i=1}^d M_i e^{Cx_i^2}$$

for some C > 0 large enough. Choosing  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$  small enough so that

$$2\varepsilon_0^2 \le \frac{\eta^2 (\eta \sigma_i)^2}{(1 + (\eta \sigma_i)^2)C}$$

for all  $i \in \{1, \dots, d\}$ , we obtain that

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}f_0(x)}{f_0(x)} \ge \theta \sum_{i=1}^d M_i e^{Cx_i^2} \ge \theta \kappa_1 = \kappa_0$$

for any  $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$ . By virtue of Lemma 2.4-(ii), this proves the announced result.

**Condition (H3) in**  $X' = L^{\infty}$ . We use the splitting  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{A} + \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mathcal{B}\phi = -W\phi$ , and we aim at proving that (2.29) holds with N = d in order to apply Lemma 2.19. More precisely, we want to find  $\varphi \in L^1$  and  $\gamma \in (0, 1)$  such that for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ , there holds

(12.21) 
$$\left\| \left( \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A} \right)^{d} \phi \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \gamma \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \phi(x)\varphi(x) \, dx$$

for all  $\phi \in L^{\infty}_+$ . We have

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\phi = \frac{\phi}{\alpha + W} \le \frac{\phi}{\kappa_0}$$

and, defining

$$\mathcal{A}_r\phi(x) := d\,\varepsilon^{-d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \phi(x-y) J^{\otimes}(y/\varepsilon) \, dy \qquad \text{with} \quad J^{\otimes}(y) := \prod_{i=1}^d J_i(y_i),$$

we have

$$\mathcal{A}^d = \mathcal{A}_r + \mathcal{A}_s$$

with both  $\mathcal{A}_r$  and  $\mathcal{A}_s$  positive operators. Positivity ensures that

$$\|\mathcal{A}_r\|_{\mathscr{B}(X')} = \mathcal{A}_r \mathbf{1} = d \prod_{i=1}^d M_i$$

and

$$\|\mathcal{A}_s\|_{\mathscr{B}(X')} = \mathcal{A}_s \mathbf{1} = \|\mathcal{A}^d\| - \|\mathcal{A}_r\| \le \|J\|_1^d - d\prod_{i=1}^d M_i.$$

We deduce that for any  $\alpha \geq \kappa_0$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \left( \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \mathcal{A} \right)^{d} \phi \right\|_{L^{\infty}} &\leq \kappa_{0}^{-d} \left\| \mathcal{A}_{s} \phi \right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \kappa_{0}^{1-d} \left\| \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha) \mathcal{A}_{r} \phi \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &\leq \frac{\kappa_{1}^{d} - d \prod_{i=1}^{d} M_{i}}{\kappa_{0}^{d}} \| \phi \|_{L^{\infty}} + \kappa_{0}^{1-d} \left\| \frac{\mathcal{A}_{r} \phi}{\kappa_{0} + W} \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \end{aligned}$$

For any R > 0 we have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\mathcal{A}_{r}\phi(x)}{\kappa_{0}+W(x)} &= \frac{d\varepsilon^{-d}\mathbf{1}_{B_{R}}(x)}{\kappa_{0}+W(x)} \int_{B_{R}} \phi(x-y) J^{\otimes}(y/\varepsilon) \, dy \\ &+ \frac{d\varepsilon^{-d}\mathbf{1}_{B_{R}}(x)}{\kappa_{0}+W(x)} \int_{B_{R}^{c}} \phi(x-y) J^{\otimes}(y/\varepsilon) \, dy + \frac{d\varepsilon^{-d}\mathbf{1}_{B_{R}^{c}}(x)}{\kappa_{0}+W(x)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \phi(x-y) J^{\otimes}(y/\varepsilon) \, dy \\ &\leq \frac{d\varepsilon^{-d}}{\kappa_{0}} \prod_{i=1}^{d} \frac{M_{i}}{\sigma_{i}\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{B_{2R}} \phi(y) \, dy + \frac{d}{\kappa_{0}} \int_{B_{R}^{c}/\varepsilon_{0}} J^{\otimes}(y) dy \, \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{d\prod_{i=1}^{d} M_{i}}{\kappa_{0}+W_{R}} \, \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &\leq \kappa_{0}^{d-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \phi(x)\varphi_{R}(y) \, dy + \frac{\eta_{R}}{\kappa_{0}} \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}}, \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\varphi_R = \frac{d \prod_{i=1}^d M_i / \sigma_i}{\sqrt{2\pi} (\varepsilon \kappa_0)^d} \mathbf{1}_{B_{2R}} \quad \text{and} \quad \eta_R = d \int_{B_{R/\varepsilon_0}^c} J^{\otimes}(y) dy + \frac{d\kappa_0}{W_R} \prod_{i=1}^d M_i,$$

and with  $W_R = \inf_{B_R^c} W$ . We may therefore infer that

$$\left\| (\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{B}}(\alpha)\mathcal{A})^{d}\phi \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \frac{\kappa_{1}^{d} - d\prod_{i=1}^{d} M_{i} + \eta_{R}}{\kappa_{0}^{d}} \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}} + \langle \phi, \varphi_{R} \rangle.$$

Since  $W(x) \to +\infty$  and  $J^{\otimes}(x) \to 0$  as  $|x| \to \infty$ , we can find R large enough so that

$$\eta_R \le \frac{d}{2} \prod_{i=1}^d M_i = \zeta \kappa_1^d$$

Recalling that  $\kappa_0^d = (1 - \zeta)\kappa_1^d$ , we then obtain (12.21) with

$$\gamma = \frac{\kappa_1^d - \frac{d}{2} \prod_{i=1}^d M_i}{\kappa_0^d} = \frac{1-\zeta}{1-\zeta^2} = \frac{1}{1+\zeta} < 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \varphi = \varphi_R \in L^1.$$

Invoking Lemma 2.19, we deduce that **(H3)** holds true for  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{L}$  in  $X' = L^{\infty}$ .

From conditions (H1)-(H2)-(H3), we infer the existence of a solution to the dual problem.

**Lemma 12.7.** If  $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$ , where  $\varepsilon_0$  is defined in the paragraph about Condition (H2) above, then there exist  $\lambda_1 \ge \kappa_0$  and  $\phi_1 \in X'_+$ ,  $\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} = 1$ , such that  $\mathcal{L}^*\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi_1$ . Moreover,  $\phi_1 \in L^{\infty}_W$  and  $\langle \phi_1, \varphi \rangle \ge 1 - \gamma$ . *Proof.* The existence of  $(\lambda_1, \phi_1)$  follows from applying Theorem 2.21. The equation  $\mathcal{L}\phi_1 = \lambda_1\phi$  readily gives that

$$\|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}_W} \le \|J * \phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} + \lambda_1 \|\phi_1\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|J\|_1 + \lambda_1$$

and the estimate  $\langle \phi_1, \varphi \rangle \ge 1 - \gamma$  comes from Lemma 2.19

We now aim at verifying (6.8), (6.7) and (6.9) in order to apply Theorem 6.3.

**Lemma 12.8** (Lyapunov Condition). Under the above assumptions, for any T > 0, there are  $\gamma_L \in (0,1)$  and K > 0 such that

$$||S_T f||_{L^1} \le \gamma_L ||f||_{L^1} + K ||f||_{\phi_1}.$$

*Proof.* The proof is exactly the same as for Lemma 12.3 in Section 12.1.

**Lemma 12.9** (Harris's condition). Under the above assumptions, there exists  $\psi_0 \in X'_{++}$ ,  $g_0 \in X_+$ and T > 0 such that

(12.22) 
$$S_T f \ge \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle g_0, \quad \forall f \in X_+$$

*Proof.* We prove the dual version of (12.22), namely

(12.23) 
$$S_T \phi \ge \langle \phi, g_0 \rangle \psi_0, \quad \forall \phi \in X'_+,$$

where we have used that  $S_T^* = S_{\mathcal{L}^*}(T) = S_{\mathcal{L}}(T) = S_T$ , since  $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{L}$  due to the symmetry of J. The iterated Duhamel formula (3.9) and the positivity of  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $S_{\mathcal{B}}$  ensure that

$$S_{\mathcal{L}} \ge (S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*d)} * S_{\mathcal{B}}.$$

We start by estimating  $(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})(t)\phi$  for  $\phi \geq 0$ . Since

$$\mathcal{A}S_{\mathcal{B}}(s)\phi(x) \geq \varepsilon^{-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \phi(x-z\mathbf{e}_{1})e^{-sW(x-z\mathbf{e}_{1})}J_{1}(z/\varepsilon) dz$$
$$\geq \varepsilon^{-1} \int_{x_{1}-1}^{x_{1}+1} \phi(x-z\mathbf{e}_{1})e^{-sW(x-z\mathbf{e}_{1})}J_{1}(z/\varepsilon) dz$$
$$\geq \varepsilon^{-1}e^{-sW[|x|+1]}J_{1}\left(\frac{|x_{1}|+1}{\varepsilon}\right) \int_{x_{1}-1}^{x_{1}+1} \phi(x-z\mathbf{e}_{1}) dz,$$

where we recall the notation  $W[R] = \sup_{B_R} W$ , we get

$$(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})(t)\phi(x) \ge \frac{t}{\varepsilon} e^{-tW[|x|+1]} J_1\left(\frac{|x_1|+1}{\varepsilon}\right) \int_{x_1-1}^{x_1+1} \phi(x-z\mathbf{e}_1) \, dz.$$

Using now the part  $J_2$  of J we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}(S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A} * S_{\mathcal{B}})(s)\phi(x) \\ &\geq \frac{s}{\varepsilon^{2}}J_{1}\left(\frac{|x_{1}|+1}{\varepsilon}\right)\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{-sW[|x-z_{2}\mathbf{e}_{2}|+1]}\int_{x_{1}-1}^{x_{1}+1}\phi(x-z_{1}\mathbf{e}_{1}-z_{2}\mathbf{e}_{1})\,dz_{1}\,J_{2}(z_{2}/\varepsilon)\,dz_{2} \\ &\geq \frac{s}{\varepsilon^{2}}J_{1}\left(\frac{|x_{1}|+1}{\varepsilon}\right)J_{2}\left(\frac{|x_{2}|+1}{\varepsilon}\right)e^{-sW[|x|+2]}\int_{x_{2}-1}^{x_{2}+1}\int_{x_{1}-1}^{x_{1}+1}\phi(x-z_{1}\mathbf{e}_{1}-z_{2}\mathbf{e}_{1})\,dz_{1}dz_{2} \end{aligned}$$

and then

$$((S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*2)} * S_{\mathcal{B}})(t)\phi(x) \\ \geq \frac{t^2}{2\varepsilon^2} e^{-tW[|x|+2]} J_1\Big(\frac{|x_1|+1}{\varepsilon}\Big) J_2\Big(\frac{|x_2|+1}{\varepsilon}\Big) \int_{x_2-1}^{x_2+1} \int_{x_1-1}^{x_1+1} \phi(x-z_1\mathbf{e}_1-z_2\mathbf{e}_1) \, dz_1 dz_2$$

Iterating and using the successive  $J_i$ 's parts of J we finally get

$$S_{\mathcal{L}}(t)\phi(x) \ge ((S_{\mathcal{B}}\mathcal{A})^{(*d)} * S_{\mathcal{B}})(t)\phi(x)$$
  
$$\ge \frac{t^d}{d!} \varepsilon^{-d} e^{-tW[|x|+d]} J^{\otimes} \left(\frac{|x|+1}{\varepsilon}\right) \int_{[-1,1]^d} \phi(y) \, dy,$$

which yields (12.23), and so (12.22), with

$$\psi_0(x) = \frac{T^d}{d!} \,\varepsilon^{-d} e^{-TW[|x|+d]} J^{\otimes} \left(\frac{|x|+1}{\varepsilon}\right)$$

and  $g_0 = \mathbf{1}_{[-1,1]^d}$ .

**Corollary 12.10.** For  $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$ , there exists  $f_1 \in X_+$  such that  $\mathcal{L}f_1 = \lambda_1 f_1$  with  $\langle f_1, \phi_1 \rangle = 1$ . Moreover, the exponential convergence (12.20) holds for some constructive constants  $C \ge 1$  and  $\alpha > 0$ .

Proof. Similarly as in the proof of Theorem 12.1 part (2), we can infer from Lemma 12.9 that (6.8) holds with  $g_R = C_R g_0$  where  $C_R > 0$  is an explicit constant. The Lyapunov condition (6.7) is established in Lemma 12.8, and the positivity condition (6.9) readily follows from the estimate  $\langle \phi_1, \varphi \rangle \geq 1 - \gamma$  established in Lemma 12.7. We can thus apply Theorem 6.3 which, together with its attached Remark 6.4, gives the conclusion.

Proof of Theorem 12.5. It only remains to prove the uniqueness and strict positivity properties. Combining (12.22) and (12.22) with  $\phi = g_0$ , we get that

$$S_{2T}f = S_T(S_Tf) \ge \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle S_Tg_0 \ge \left(\int g_0^2\right) \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle \psi_0 = 2^d \langle f, \psi_0 \rangle \psi_0.$$

for all  $f \in X_+$ . Since  $\psi_0 > 0$ , this ensures that (4.12) is verified, and then (H4) because of point (4) in Lemma 4.8. This gives the result of uniqueness and strict positivity by using Theorem 4.13.  $\Box$ 

Acknowledgments. The authors are very grateful to Philippe Cieutat for the crucial discussions and references about the almost periodic functions, to Boyan Sirakov for having pointed out relevant references about the Krein-Rutman theorem for parabolic equations and to Otared Kavian for the enlightening discussions in many occasions. The authors would also like to warmly thank Jochen Glück for his relevant and useful comments, suggestions, and corrections on the first version of the paper. CFS acknowledge funding by the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under the Marie Skłodowska-Curie grant agreement No 754362. PG has been supported by the ANR project NOLO (ANR-20-CE40-0015), funded by the French Ministry of Research. This work was partially funded by the European Union (ERC, SINGER, 101054787). Views and opinions expressed are however those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Council. Neither the European Union nor the granting authority can be held responsible for them.

## References

- N. B. Abdallah. Weak solutions of the initial-boundary value problem for the Vlasov-Poisson system. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 17(6):451–476, 1994.
- [2] V. I. Agoshkov. Problema sledov funktsiĭ iz prostranstv  $H_p^1(\Omega \times D)$  i issledovanie nekotorykh variatsionnykh kraevykh zadach perenosa, volume 85 of Preprint. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Otdel Vychisl. Mat., Moscow, 1985.
- [3] V. I. Agoshkov. The existence of traces of functions in spaces used in problems of transport theory. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 288(2):265-269, 1986.
- [4] V. I. Agoshkov. Some trace and extension theorems for functions from  $W^1_{x_i,p}(D)$  in the case of a bounded domain, volume 243 of Preprint. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Otdel Vychisl. Mat., Moscow, 1989.
- [5] D. Albritton, S. Armstrong, J.-C. Mourrat, and M. Novack. Variational methods for the kinetic fokker-planck equation. arXiv:1902.04037 (2021), 2021.
- [6] M. Alfaro, P. Gabriel, and O. Kavian. Confining integro-differential equations originating from evolutionary biology: ground states and long time dynamics. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. B, 28(12):5905–5933, 2023.
- [7] W. Alt. Orientation of cells migrating in a chemotactic gradient. In Biological growth and spread (Proc. Conf., Heidelberg, 1979), volume 38 of Lecture Notes in Biomath., pages 353–366. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1980.
- [8] L. Ambrosio. Transport equation and Cauchy problem for BV vector fields. Invent. Math., 158(2):227–260, 2004.
- [9] L. Ambrosio and G. Crippa. Existence, uniqueness, stability and differentiability properties of the flow associated to weakly differentiable vector fields. In *Transport equations and multi-D hyperbolic conservation laws*, volume 5 of *Lect. Notes Unione Mat. Ital.*, pages 3–57. Springer, Berlin, 2008.
- [10] L. Ambrosio, G. Crippa, and S. Maniglia. Traces and fine properties of a BD class of vector fields and applications. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6), 14(4):527–561, 2005.
- [11] W. Arendt. Kato's equality and spectral decomposition for positive C<sub>0</sub>-groups. Manuscripta Math., 40(2-3):277–298, 1982.
- [12] W. Arendt. Generators of positive semigroups. In Infinite-dimensional systems (Retzhof, 1983), volume 1076 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 1–15. Springer, Berlin, 1984.

- [13] W. Arendt. Kato's inequality: a characterisation of generators of positive semigroups. Proc. Roy. Irish Acad. Sect. A, 84(2):155–174, 1984.
- [14] W. Arendt. Resolvent positive operators. Proc. London Math. Soc. (3), 54(2):321-349, 1987.
- [15] W. Arendt, A. Grabosch, G. Greiner, U. Groh, H. P. Lotz, U. Moustakas, R. Nagel, F. Neubrander, and U. Schlotterbeck. One-parameter semigroups of positive operators, volume 1184 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1986.
- [16] L. Arkeryd and C. Cercignani. A global existence theorem for the initial-boundary value problem for the Boltzmann equation when the boundaries are not isothermal. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 125(3):271–287, 1993.
- [17] L. Arkeryd and A. Heintz. On the solvability and asymptotics of the Boltzmann equation in irregular domains. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 22(11-12):2129–2152, 1997.
- [18] L. Arkeryd and N. Maslova. On diffuse reflection at the boundary for the Boltzmann equation and related equations. J. Statist. Phys., 77(5-6):1051–1077, 1994.
- [19] R. Arking. Biology of Aging. Sinauer, 1998.
- [20] L. Arlotti, J. Banasiak, and B. Lods. On transport equations driven by a non-divergence-free force field. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 30(17):2155–2177, 2007.
- [21] L. Arlotti, J. Banasiak, and B. Lods. A new approach to transport equations associated to a regular field: trace results and well-posedness. *Mediterr. J. Math.*, 6(4):367–402, 2009.
- [22] L. Arlotti, J. Banasiak, and B. Lods. On general transport equations with abstract boundary conditions. The case of divergence free force field. *Mediterr. J. Math.*, 8(1):1–35, 2011.
- [23] L. Arlotti and B. Lods. An L<sup>p</sup>-approach to the well-posedness of transport equations associated to a regular field: Part II. Mediterr. J. Math., 16(6):Paper No. 145, 30, 2019.
- [24] L. Arlotti and B. Lods. An L<sup>p</sup>-approach to the well-posedness of transport equations associated with a regular field: Part I. Mediterr. J. Math., 16(6):Paper No. 152, 25, 2019.
- [25] D. G. Aronson and J. Serrin. Local behavior of solutions of quasilinear parabolic equations. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 25:81–122, 1967.
- [26] D. Bakry. L'hypercontractivité et son utilisation en théorie des semigroupes. In Lectures on probability theory (Saint-Flour, 1992), volume 1581 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 1–114. Springer, Berlin, 1994.
- [27] D. Bakry, F. Barthe, P. Cattiaux, and A. Guillin. A simple proof of the Poincaré inequality for a large class of probability measures including the log-concave case. *Electron. Commun. Probab.*, 13:60–66, 2008.
- [28] D. Bakry, P. Cattiaux, and A. Guillin. Rate of convergence for ergodic continuous Markov processes: Lyapunov versus Poincaré. J. Funct. Anal., 254(3):727–759, 2008.
- [29] D. Bakry and M. Émery. Diffusions hypercontractives. In Séminaire de probabilités, XIX, 1983/84, volume 1123 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 177–206. Springer, Berlin, 1985.
- [30] D. Bakry, I. Gentil, and M. Ledoux. Analysis and geometry of Markov diffusion operators, volume 348 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer, Cham, 2014.
- [31] D. Balagué, J. A. Cañizo, and P. Gabriel. Fine asymptotics of profiles and relaxation to equilibrium for growth-fragmentation equations with variable drift rates. *Kinet. Relat. Models*, 6(2):219–243, 2013.
- [32] J. Banasiak and L. Arlotti. Perturbations of positive semigroups with applications. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag London Ltd., London, 2006.
- [33] J. Banasiak, K. Pichór, and R. Rudnicki. Asynchronous exponential growth of a general structured population model. Acta Appl. Math., 119:149–166, 2012.
- [34] V. Bansaye, B. Cloez, and P. Gabriel. Ergodic behavior of non-conservative semigroups via generalized Doeblin's conditions. Acta Applicandae Mathematicae, 166:1–44, 2019.
- [35] V. Bansaye, B. Cloez, P. Gabriel, and A. Marguet. A non-conservative Harris ergodic theorem. J. Lond. Math. Soc. (2), 106(3):2459–2510, 2022.
- [36] M. S. Baouendi and P. Grisvard. Sur une équation d'évolution changeant de type. J. Functional Analysis, 2:352–367, 1968.
- [37] C. Bardos. Problèmes aux limites pour les équations aux dérivées partielles du premier ordre à coefficients réels; théorèmes d'approximation; application à l'équation de transport. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 3:185–233, 1970.
- [38] C. Bardos, F. Golse, and B. Perthame. The Rosseland approximation for the radiative transfer equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 40(6):691–721, 1987.
- [39] C. Bardos, F. Golse, B. Perthame, and R. Sentis. The nonaccretive radiative transfer equations: existence of solutions and Rosseland approximation. J. Funct. Anal., 77(2):434–460, 1988.
- [40] C. Bardos, R. Santos, and R. Sentis. Diffusion approximation and computation of the critical size. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 284(2):617–649, 1984.
- [41] A. Bátkai, M. Kramar Fijavž, and A. Rhandi. Positive operator semigroups, volume 257 of Operator Theory: Advances and Applications. Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2017. From finite to infinite dimensions, With a foreword by Rainer Nagel and Ulf Schlotterbeck.
- [42] F. L. Bauer. An elementary proof of the Hopf inequality for positive operators. Numer. Math., 7:331–337, 1965.
- [43] R. Beals and V. Protopopescu. Abstract time-dependent transport equations. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 121(2):370–405, 1987.
- [44] W. Beckner. A generalized Poincaré inequality for Gaussian measures. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 105(2):397–400, 1989.

- [45] G. I. Bell and S. Glasstone. Nuclear reactor theory.
- [46] H. Berestycki, J. Coville, and H.-H. Vo. On the definition and the properties of the principal eigenvalue of some nonlocal operators. J. Funct. Anal., 271(10):2701–2751, 2016.
- [47] H. Berestycki, L. Nirenberg, and S. R. S. Varadhan. The principal eigenvalue and maximum principle for second-order elliptic operators in general domains. *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.*, 47(1):47–92, 1994.
- [48] H. Berestycki and L. Rossi. Generalizations and properties of the principal eigenvalue of elliptic operators in unbounded domains. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 68(6):1014–1065, 2015.
- [49] E. Bernard. Loskot-Rudnicki's Inequality and General Relative Entropy Inequality for Cauchy Problems Preserving Positivity. Acta Appl. Math., 180:Paper No. 13, 2022.
- [50] E. Bernard, M. Doumic, and P. Gabriel. Cyclic asymptotic behaviour of a population reproducing by fission into two equal parts. *Kinet. Relat. Models*, 12(3):551–571, 2019.
- [51] E. Bernard and P. Gabriel. Asymptotic behavior of the growth-fragmentation equation with bounded fragmentation rate. J. Funct. Anal., 272(8):3455–3485, 2017.
- [52] E. Bernard and P. Gabriel. Asynchronous exponential growth of the growth-fragmentation equation with unbounded fragmentation rate. J. Evol. Equ., 20(2):375–401, 2020.
- [53] E. Bernard and F. Salvarani. On the exponential decay to equilibrium of the degenerate linear Boltzmann equation. J. Funct. Anal., 265(9):1934–1954, 2013.
- [54] E. Bernard and F. Salvarani. Optimal estimate of the spectral gap for the degenerate Goldstein-Taylor model. J. Stat. Phys., 153(2):363–375, 2013.
- [55] A. Bernou, , and I. Tristani. Hypocoercivity for kinetic linear equations in bounded domains with general Maxwell boundary condition. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré C Anal. Non Linéaire, 40(2):287–338, 2023.
- [56] J. Bertoin and A. R. Watson. A probabilistic approach to spectral analysis of growth-fragmentation equations. J. Funct. Anal., 274(8):2163–2204, 2018.
- [57] J. Bertoin and A. R. Watson. The strong Malthusian behavior of growth-fragmentation processes. Annales Henri Lebesgue, 3:795–823, 2020.
- [58] G. Birkhoff. Extensions of Jentzsch's theorem. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 85:219–227, 1957.
- [59] G. Birkhoff. Positivity and criticality. In Proc. Sympos. Appl. Math., Vol. XI, pages 116–126. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 1961.
- [60] G. D. Birkhoff. Proof of the ergodic theorem. In : Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 17:656–660, 1931.
- [61] M. D. Blake. A spectral bound for asymptotically norm-continuous semigroups. J. Operator Theory, 45(1):111– 130, 2001.
- [62] L. Boccardo and T. Gallouët. Nonlinear elliptic and parabolic equations involving measure data. J. Funct. Anal., 87(1):149–169, 1989.
- [63] M. Bôcher. The theorems of oscillation of Sturm and Klein. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 4,5(8,1):295–313,365– 376,22–43,, 1898.
- [64] O. Bonnefon, J. Coville, and G. Legendre. Concentration phenomenon in some non-local equation. Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems. Series B, 22(3):763-781, 2017.
- [65] F. F. Bonsall. Linear operators in complete positive cones. Proc. London Math. Soc. (3), 8:53-75, 1958.
- [66] F. Bouchut. Existence and uniqueness of a global smooth solution for the Vlasov-Poisson-Fokker-Planck system in three dimensions. J. Funct. Anal., 111(1):239–258, 1993.
- [67] F. Bouchut. Hypoelliptic regularity in kinetic equations. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 81(11):1135–1159, 2002.
- [68] E. Bouin, J. Dolbeault, S. Mischler, C. Mouhot, and C. Schmeiser. Hypocoercivity without confinement. Pure Appl. Anal., 2(2):203–232, 2020.
- [69] N. Bourbaki. Éléments de mathématique. Fasc. XIII. Livre VI: Intégration. Chapitres 1, 2, 3 et 4: Inégalités de convexité, Espaces de Riesz, Mesures sur les espaces localement compacts, Prolongement d'une mesure, Espaces L<sup>p</sup>. Actualités Scientifiques et Industrielles [Current Scientific and Industrial Topics], No. 1175. Hermann, Paris, 1965. Deuxième édition revue et augmentée.
- [70] F. Boyer. Trace theorems and spatial continuity properties for the solutions of the transport equation. Differential Integral Equations, 18(8):891–934, 2005.
- [71] H. Brezis. Functional analysis, Sobolev spaces and partial differential equations. Universitext. Springer, New York, 2011.
- [72] H. Brézis and E. Lieb. A relation between pointwise convergence of functions and convergence of functionals. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 88(3):486–490, 1983.
- [73] R. M. Brooks and K. Schmitt. The contraction mapping principle and some applications, volume 9 of Electronic Journal of Differential Equations. Monograph. Texas State University-San Marcos, Department of Mathematics, San Marcos, TX, 2009. Available electronically at http://ejde.math.txstate.edu/.
- [74] J. Burbea and C. R. Rao. On the convexity of some divergence measures based on entropy functions. *IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory*, 28(3):489–495, 1982.
- [75] R. Bürger. Perturbations of positive semigroups and applications to population genetics. Math. Z., 197(2):259– 272, 1988.
- [76] R. Bürger. The mathematical theory of selection, recombination, and mutation. Wiley Series in Mathematical and Computational Biology. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd., Chichester, 2000.
- [77] R. Bürger and I. M. Bomze. Stationary distributions under mutation-selection balance: Structure and properties. Adv. Appl. Probab., 28(1):227–251, 1996.
- [78] P. J. Bushell. Hilbert's metric and positive contraction mappings in a Banach space. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 52:330–338, 1973.

- [79] J. A. Cañizo, C. Cao, J. Evans, and H. Yoldaş. Hypocoercivity of linear kinetic equations via Harris's theorem. *Kinet. Relat. Models*, 13(1):97–128, 2020.
- [80] J. A. Cañizo, P. Gabriel, and H. Yoldaş. Spectral gap for the growth-fragmentation equation via Harris's theorem. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 53(5):5185–5214, 2021.
- [81] J. A. Cañizo and S. Mischler. Harris-type results on geometric and subgeometric convergence to equilibrium for stochastic semigroups. J. Funct. Anal., 284(7):Paper No. 109830, 2023.
- [82] J. A. Cañizo and H. Yoldaş. Asymptotic behaviour of neuron population models structured by elapsed-time. *Nonlinearity*, 32(2):464–495, 2019.
- [83] M. J. Cáceres, J. A. Cañizo, and S. Mischler. Rate of convergence to self-similarity for the fragmentation equation in L<sup>1</sup> spaces. Commun. Appl. Ind. Math., 1(2):299–308, 2010.
- [84] M. J. Cáceres, J. A. Cañizo, and S. Mischler. Rate of convergence to an asymptotic profile for the self-similar fragmentation and growth-fragmentation equations. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 96(4):334–362, 2011.
- [85] A. P. Calderon and A. Zygmund. On the existence of certain singular integrals. Acta Math., 88:85–139, 1952.
- [86] M. Cannone and C. Cercignani. A trace theorem in kinetic theory. Appl. Math. Lett., 4(6):63–67, 1991.
  [87] C. Cao. The kinetic Fokker-Planck equation with weak confinement force. Commun. Math. Sci., 17(8):2281–
- [67] C. Cao. The kinetic Pokker-ranck equation with weak commentation ce. *Commun. Math. Sci.*, 17(8):2201–2308, 2019.
- [88] T. Carleman. Sur la théorie de l'équation intégrodifférentielle de Boltzmann. Acta Math., 60(1):91–146, 1933.
- [89] K. Carrapatoso and S. Mischler. The Boltzmann equation in a domain, in preparation.
  [90] K. Carrapatoso and S. Mischler. The Kinetic Fokker-Planck equation in a domain: ultracontractivity and long time asymptotic, in preparation.
- [91] J. A. Carrillo. Global weak solutions for the initial-boundary-value problems to the Vlasov-Poisson-Fokker-Planck system. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 21(10):907–938, 1998.
- [92] G. Carron. Inégalités isopérimétriques de Faber-Krahn et conséquences. In Actes de la Table Ronde de Géométrie Différentielle (Luminy, 1992), volume 1 of Sémin. Congr., pages 205–232. Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1996.
- [93] K. M. Case and P. F. Zweifel. Linear transport theory. Addison-Wesley Publishing Co., Reading, Mass.-London-Don Mills, Ont., 1967.
- [94] V. Caselles. On the peripheral spectrum of positive operators. Israel J. Math., 58(2):144-160, 1987.
- [95] C. Cercignani. The Boltzmann equation and its applications, volume 67 of Applied Mathematical Sciences. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1988.
- [96] C. Cercignani. On the initial-boundary value problem for the Boltzmann equation. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 116(4):307–315, 1992.
- [97] C. Cercignani, R. Illner, and M. Pulvirenti. The mathematical theory of dilute gases, volume 106 of Applied Mathematical Sciences. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1994.
- [98] C. Cercignani, M. Lampis, and A. Lentati. A new scattering kernel in kinetic theory of gases. Transp. Theory Stat. Phys., 24(9):1319–1336, 1995.
- [99] M. Cessenat. Théorèmes de trace L<sup>p</sup> pour des espaces de fonctions de la neutronique. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 299(16):831–834, 1984.
- [100] M. Cessenat. Théorèmes de trace pour des espaces de fonctions de la neutronique. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 300(3):89–92, 1985.
- [101] D. Chafaï. Entropies, convexity, and functional inequalities: on Φ-entropies and Φ-Sobolev inequalities. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 44(2):325–363, 2004.
- [102] F. A. C. C. Chalub, P. A. Markowich, B. Perthame, and C. Schmeiser. Kinetic models for chemotaxis and their drift-diffusion limits. *Monatsh. Math.*, 142(1-2):123–141, 2004.
- [103] N. Champagnat and D. Villemonais. Exponential convergence to quasi-stationary distribution and Q-process. Probab. Theory Related Fields, 164(1-2):243–283, 2016.
- [104] N. Champagnat and D. Villemonais. Practical criteria for *R*-positive recurrence of unbounded semigroups. *Electron. Commun. Probab.*, 25:Paper No. 6, 11, 2020.
- [105] N. Champagnat and D. Villemonais. General criteria for the study of quasi-stationarity. Electron. J. Probab., 2023.
- [106] M. Chicco. Principio di massimo generalizzato e valutazione del primo autovalore per problemi ellittici del secondo ordine di tipo variazionale. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4), 87:1–9, 1970.
- [107] M. Chicco. Some properties of the first eigenvalue and the first eigenfunction of linear second order elliptic partial differential equations in divergence form. Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. (4), 5:245–254, 1972.
- [108] B. Cloez, B. de Saporta, and T. Roget. Long-time behavior and Darwinian optimality for an asymmetric size-structured branching process. *Journal of Mathematical Biology*, 83(6-7):30, 2021. Id/No 69.
- [109] B. Cloez and P. Gabriel. On an irreducibility type condition for the ergodicity of nonconservative semigroups. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris, 358(6):733–742, 2020.
- [110] B. Cloez and P. Gabriel. Fast, slow convergence, and concentration in the house of cards replicator-mutator model. *Differential Integral Equations*, 37(7-8):547–584, 2024.
- [111] P. Collet, S. Martínez, S. Méléard, and J. San Martín. Quasi-stationary distributions for structured birth and death processes with mutations. *Probab. Theory Related Fields*, 151(1-2):191–231, 2011.
- [112] P. Collet, S. Martínez, S. Méléard, and J. San Martín. Stochastic models for a chemostat and long-time behavior. Adv. in Appl. Probab., 45(3):822–836, 2013.
- [113] C. Corduneanu. Almost periodic oscillations and waves. Springer, New York, 2009.
- [114] R. Courant. Über die Eigenwerte bei den Differentialgleichungen der mathematischen Physik. Math. Z., 7(1-4):1–57, 1920.

- [115] R. Courant and D. Hilbert. Methods of mathematical physics. Vol. I. Interscience Publishers, Inc., New York, N.Y., 1953.
- [116] J. Coville. On a simple criterion for the existence of a principal eigenfunction of some nonlocal operators. J. Differential Equations, 249(11):2921–2953, 2010.
- [117] J. Coville. Singular measure as principal eigenfunctions of some nonlocal operators. Appl. Math. Lett., 26(8):831–835, 2013.
- [118] J. Coville and F. Hamel. On generalized principal eigenvalues of nonlocal operators with a drift. Nonlinear Anal., 193:111569, 20, 2020.
- [119] G. Crippa, C. Donadello, and L. V. Spinolo. Initial-boundary value problems for continuity equations with BV coefficients. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 102(1):79–98, 2014.
- [120] G. Crippa, C. Donadello, and L. V. Spinolo. A note on the initial-boundary value problem for continuity equations with rough coefficients. In *Hyperbolic problems: theory, numerics, applications*, volume 8 of *AIMS Ser. Appl. Math.*, pages 957–966. Am. Inst. Math. Sci. (AIMS), Springfield, MO, 2014.
- [121] I. Csiszár. Eine informationstheoretische Ungleichung und ihre Anwendung auf den Beweis der Ergodizität von Markoffschen Ketten. Magyar Tud. Akad. Mat. Kutató Int. Közl., 8:85–108, 1963.
- [122] I. Csiszár. A class of measures of informativity of observation channels. Period. Math. Hungar., 2:191–213, 1972.
- [123] J. M. Cushing. An introduction to structured population dynamics, volume 71 of CBMS-NSF Regional Conference Series in Applied Mathematics. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), Philadelphia, PA, 1998.
- [124] J. Darrozès and J. Guiraud. Généralisation formelle du théorme h en présence de parois. Note C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Série I, 262(A):368–371, 1966.
- [125] R. Dautray and J.-L. Lions. Mathematical analysis and numerical methods for science and technology. Vol. 3. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1990. Spectral theory and applications, With the collaboration of Michel Artola and Michel Cessenat, Translated from the French by John C. Amson.
- [126] R. Dautray and J.-L. Lions. Mathematical analysis and numerical methods for science and technology. Vol.
   6. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1993. Evolution problems. II, With the collaboration of Claude Bardos, Michel Cessenat, Alain Kavenoky, Patrick Lascaux, Bertrand Mercier, Olivier Pironneau, Bruno Scheurer and Rémi Sentis, Translated from the French by Alan Craig.
- [127] E. De Giorgi. Sulla differenziabilità e l'analiticità delle estremali degli integrali multipli regolari. Mem. Accad. Sci. Torino. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Nat. (3), 3:25–43, 1957.
- [128] B. de Pagter. Irreducible compact operators. Math. Z., 192:149-153, 1986.
- [129] P. Degond. Global existence of smooth solutions for the Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation in 1 and 2 space dimensions. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 19(4):519–542, 1986.
- [130] P. Del Moral and A. Guionnet. On the stability of interacting processes with applications to filtering and genetic algorithms. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist., 37(2):155–194, 2001.
- [131] P. Del Moral and L. Miclo. On the stability of nonlinear Feynman-Kac semigroups. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6), 11(2):135–175, 2002.
- [132] L. Desvillettes. Hypocoercivity: the example of linear transport. In *Recent trends in partial differential equations*, volume 409 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 33–53. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2006.
- [133] L. Desvillettes and C. Villani. On the trend to global equilibrium in spatially inhomogeneous entropydissipating systems: the linear Fokker-Planck equation. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 54(1):1–42, 2001.
- [134] O. Diekmann, H. J. A. M. Heijmans, and H. R. Thieme. On the stability of the cell size distribution. J. Math. Biol., 19(2):227–248, 1984.
- [135] H. Dietert, F. Hérau, H. Hutridurga, and C. Mouhot. Quantitative geometric control in linear kinetic theory, 2023.
- [136] R. J. DiPerna and P.-L. Lions. On the Fokker-Planck-Boltzmann equation. Comm. Math. Phys., 120(1):1–23, 1988.
- [137] R. J. DiPerna and P.-L. Lions. Global weak solutions of Vlasov-Maxwell systems. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 42(6):729–757, 1989.
- [138] R. J. DiPerna and P.-L. Lions. On the Cauchy problem for Boltzmann equations: global existence and weak stability. Ann. of Math. (2), 130(2):321–366, 1989.
- [139] R. J. DiPerna and P.-L. Lions. Ordinary differential equations, transport theory and Sobolev spaces. Invent. Math., 98(3):511–547, 1989.
- [140] W. Doblin. Éléments d'une théorie générale des chaînes simples constantes de Markoff. Ann. École Norm. (3), 57:61–111, 1940.
- [141] J. Dolbeault, C. Mouhot, and C. Schmeiser. Hypocoercivity for linear kinetic equations conserving mass. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 367(6):3807–3828, 2015.
- [142] M. D. Donsker and S. R. S. Varadhan. On a variational formula for the principal eigenvalue for operators with maximum principle. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A., 72:780–783, 1975.
- [143] M. D. Donsker and S. R. S. Varadhan. On the principal eigenvalue of second-order elliptic differential operators. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 29(6):595–621, 1976.
- [144] R. Douc, G. Fort, and A. Guillin. Subgeometric rates of convergence of *f*-ergodic strong Markov processes. *Stochastic Process. Appl.*, 119(3):897–923, 2009.
- [145] R. Douc, G. Fort, E. Moulines, and P. Soulier. Practical drift conditions for subgeometric rates of convergence. Ann. Appl. Probab., 14(3):1353–1377, 08 2004.

- [146] M. Doumic, M. Hoffmann, N. Krell, and L. Robert. Statistical estimation of a growth-fragmentation model observed on a genealogical tree. *Bernoulli*, 21(3):1760–1799, 2015.
- [147] M. Doumic, J. Olayé, and M. Tomasevic. Ergodic behaviour of a multidimensional Markov jump branching process modelling telomere shortening in a non-compact setting. In preparation.
- [148] M. Doumic Jauffret and P. Gabriel. Eigenelements of a general aggregation-fragmentation model. M<sup>3</sup>AS. Mathematical Models & Methods in Applied Sciences, 20(5):757–783, 2010.
- [149] R. J. Duffin. Lower bounds for eigenvalues. Phys. Rev. (2), 71:827-828, 1947.
- [150] G. Dumont and P. Gabriel. The mean-field equation of a leaky integrate-and-fire neural network: measure solutions and steady states. *Nonlinearity*, 33(12):6381–6420, 2020.
- [151] J.-P. Eckmann and M. Hairer. Spectral properties of hypoelliptic operators. Comm. Math. Phys., 235(2):233– 253, 2003.
- [152] K.-J. Engel and R. Nagel. One-parameter semigroups for linear evolution equations, volume 194 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, New York, 2000. With contributions by S. Brendle, M. Campiti, T. Hahn, G. Metafune, G. Nickel, D. Pallara, C. Perazzoli, A. Rhandi, S. Romanelli and R. Schnaubelt.
- [153] M. Escobedo, S. Mischler, and M. Rodriguez Ricard. On self-similarity and stationary problem for fragmentation and coagulation models. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 22(1):99–125, 2005.
- [154] J. Evans. Hypocoercivity in phi-entropy for the linear relaxation Boltzmann equation on the torus. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 53(2):1357–1378, 2021.
- [155] S. P. Eveson and R. D. Nussbaum. Applications of the Birkhoff-Hopf theorem to the spectral theory of positive linear operators. *Math. Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc.*, 117(3):491–512, 1995.
- [156] S. P. Eveson and R. D. Nussbaum. An elementary proof of the Birkhoff-Hopf theorem. Math. Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc., 117(1):31–55, 1995.
- [157] G. Faber. Beweis, dass unter allen homogenen Membranen von gleicher Fläche und gleicher Spannung die kreisförmige den tiefsten Grundton gibt. Münch. Ber. 1923, 169-172 (1923)., 1923.
- [158] W. Feller. On the integral equation of renewal theory. Ann. Math. Statistics, 12:243–267, 1941.
- [159] W. Feller. An introduction to probability theory and its applications. Vol. II. John Wiley & Sons Inc., New York, 1966.
- [160] E. Fischer. Über quadratische Formen mit reellen Koeffizienten. Monatsh. Math. Phys., 16(1):234–249, 1905.
- [161] W. H. Fleming. Equilibrium distributions of continuous polygenic traits. SIAM J. Appl. Math., 36(1):148–168, 1979.
- [162] R. Forien, J. Garnier, and F. Patout. Ancestral lineages in mutation selection equilibria with moving optimum. Bulletin of Mathematical Biology, 84(9):43, 2022. Id/No 93.
- [163] E. Franco, O. Diekmann, and M. Gyllenberg. Modelling physiologically structured populations: renewal equations and partial differential equations. J. Evol. Equ., 23(3):62, 2023. Id/No 46.
- [164] I. Fredholm. Sur une classe d'équations fonctionnelles. Acta Math., 27(1):365–390, 1903.
- [165] K. O. Friedrichs. The identity of weak and strong extensions of differential operators. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 55:132–151, 1944.
- [166] K. O. Friedrichs. On the differentiability of the solutions of linear elliptic differential equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 6:299–326, 1953.
- [167] G. Frobenius. Ueber matrizen aus nicht negativen elementen. Sitzungsber. Königl. Preuss. Akad. Wiss., page 456–477, 1912.
- [168] P. Gabriel. Measure solutions to the conservative renewal equation. In CIMPA School on Mathematical Models in Biology and Medicine, volume 62 of ESAIM Proc. Surveys, pages 68–78. EDP Sci., Les Ulis, 2018.
- [169] P. Gabriel and H. Martin. Periodic asymptotic dynamics of the measure solutions to an equal mitosis equation. Ann. H. Lebesgue, 5:275–301, 2022.
- [170] E. Gagliardo. Caratterizzazioni delle tracce sulla frontiera relative ad alcune classi di funzioni in n variabili. Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Padova, 27:284–305, 1957.
- [171] T. Gallay and C. E. Wayne. Invariant manifolds and the long-time asymptotics of the Navier-Stokes and vorticity equations on R<sup>2</sup>. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 163(3):209–258, 2002.
- [172] I. M. Gamba, V. Panferov, and C. Villani. On the Boltzmann equation for diffusively excited granular media. Comm. Math. Phys., 246(3):503–541, 2004.
- [173] L. Gårding. Dirichlet's problem for linear elliptic partial differential equations. Math. Scand., 1:55–72, 1953.
- [174] S. Gaubert and Z. Qu. Dobrushin's ergodicity coefficient for Markov operators on cones. Integral Equations Operator Theory, 81(1):127–150, 2015.
- [175] L. Gearhart. Spectral theory for contraction semigroups on Hilbert space. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 236:385– 394, 1978.
- [176] I. Gentil and C. Imbert. The Lévy-Fokker-Planck equation: Φ-entropies and convergence to equilibrium. Asymptot. Anal., 59(3-4):125–138, 2008.
- [177] M. Gerlach. On the peripheral point spectrum and the asymptotic behavior of irreducible semigroups of Harris operators. *Positivity*, 17(3):875–898, 2013.
- [178] M. Gerlach and J. Glück. On characteristics of the range of integral operators. May 2022. arxiv:2205.14397.
- [179] D. Gilbarg and N. S. Trudinger. Elliptic partial differential equations of second order. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, Vol. 224. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1977.
- [180] J. Glück and F. G. Martin. Uniform convergence of stochastic semigroups. Israel Journal of Mathematics, 247(1):1–19, 2022.

- [181] F. Golse, C. Imbert, C. Mouhot, and A. F. Vasseur. Harnack inequality for kinetic Fokker-Planck equations with rough coefficients and application to the Landau equation. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5), 19(1):253-295, 2019.
- [182] F. Golse, P.-L. Lions, B. Perthame, and R. Sentis. Regularity of the moments of the solution of a transport equation. J. Funct. Anal., 76(1):110–125, 1988.
- [183] F. Golse and B. Perthame. Generalized solutions of the radiative transfer equations in a singular case. Comm. Math. Phys., 106(2):211–239, 1986.
- [184] W. Greenberg, C. van der Mee, and V. Protopopescu. Boundary value problems in abstract kinetic theory, volume 23 of Operator Theory: Advances and Applications. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1987.
- [185] G. Greiner. Zur Perron-Frobenius-Theorie stark stetiger Halbgruppen. Math. Z., 177(3):401-423, 1981.
- [186] G. Greiner. Spectral properties and asymptotic behavior of the linear transport equation. Math. Z., 185(2):167– 177, 1984.
- [187] G. Greiner. A typical Perron-Frobenius theorem with applications to an age-dependent population equation. In Infinite-dimensional systems (Retzhof, 1983), volume 1076 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 86–100. Springer, Berlin, 1984.
- [188] G. Greiner and R. Nagel. Growth of cell populations via one-parameter semigroups of positive operators. In Mathematics applied to science (New Orleans, La., 1986), pages 79–105. Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1988.
- [189] G. Greiner, J. Voigt, and M. Wolff. On the spectral bound of the generator of semigroups of positive operators. J. Operator Theory, 5(2):245–256, 1981.
- [190] M. P. Gualdani, S. Mischler, and C. Mouhot. Factorization of non-symmetric operators and exponential Htheorem. Mém. Soc. Math. Fr. (N.S.), (153):137, 2017.
- [191] J. Guerand. Quantitative regularity for parabolic De Giorgi classes. (2020) hal-02069086.
- [192] J. Guerand and C. Mouhot. Quantitative De Giorgi methods in kinetic theory. J. Éc. polytech. Math., 9:1159– 1181, 2022.
- [193] A. Guillin, B. Nectoux, and L. Wu. Quasi-stationary distribution for strongly feller markov processes by lyapunov functions and applications to hypoelliptic hamiltonian systems. hal-03068461 (2020), 2020.
- [194] Y. Guo. Global weak solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system with boundary conditions. Comm. Math. Phys., 154(2):245–263, 1993.
- [195] Y. Guo. The Landau equation in a periodic box. Comm. Math. Phys., 231(3):391–434, 2002.
- [196] P. Gwiazda and B. Perthame. Invariants and exponential rate of convergence to steady state in the renewal equation. *Markov Process. Related Fields*, 12(2):413–424, 2006.
- [197] M. Hairer. Convergence of Markov processes, January 2016. Unpublished lecture notes.
- [198] M. Hairer and J. C. Mattingly. Yet another look at Harris' ergodic theorem for Markov chains. In Seminar on Stochastic Analysis, Random Fields and Applications VI, volume 63 of Progr. Probab., pages 109–117. Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2011.
- [199] K. Hamdache. Initial-boundary value problems for the Boltzmann equation: global existence of weak solutions. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 119(4):309–353, 1992.
- [200] D. Han-Kwan and M. Léautaud. Geometric analysis of the linear Boltzmann equation I. Trend to equilibrium. Ann. PDE, 1(1):Art. 3, 84, 2015.
- [201] A. Haraux. A simple almost-periodicity criterion and applications. J. Differential Equations, 66(1):51–61, 1987.
- [202] T. E. Harris. The existence of stationary measures for certain Markov processes. In Proceedings of the Third Berkeley Symposium on Mathematical Statistics and Probability, 1954–1955, vol. II, pages 113–124. University of California Press, Berkeley and Los Angeles, Calif., 1956.
- [203] M. Hauray and C. Le Bris. A new proof of the uniqueness of the flow for ordinary differential equations with BV vector fields. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4), 190(1):91–103, 2011.
- [204] M. Hauray, C. Le Bris, and P.-L. Lions. Deux remarques sur les flots généralisés d'équations différentielles ordinaires. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris, 344(12):759–764, 2007.
- [205] B. Helffer and F. Nier. Hypoelliptic estimates and spectral theory for Fokker-Planck operators and Witten Laplacians, volume 1862 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2005.
- [206] B. Helffer and J. Sjöstrand. Improving semigroup bounds with resolvent estimates. Integral Equations Operator Theory, 93(3):Paper No. 36, 41, 2021.
- [207] B. Henry, S. Méléard, and V. C. Tran. Time reversal of spinal processes for linear and non-linear branching processes near stationarity. *Electron. J. Probab.*, 28:Paper No. 32, 27, 2023.
- [208] F. Hérau. Hypocoercivity and exponential time decay for the linear inhomogeneous relaxation Boltzmann equation. Asymptot. Anal., 46(3-4):349–359, 2006.
- [209] F. Hérau and F. Nier. Isotropic hypoellipticity and trend to equilibrium for the Fokker-Planck equation with a high-degree potential. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 171(2):151–218, 2004.
- [210] F. Hérau and K. Pravda-Starov. Anisotropic hypoelliptic estimates for Landau-type operators. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 95(5):513–552, 2011.
- [211] I. Herbst. The spectrum of Hilbert space semigroups. J. Operator Theory, 10(1):87-94, 1983.
- [212] J. Hersch. Sur la fréquence fondamentale d'une membrane vibrante: évaluations par défaut et principe de maximum. Z. Angew. Math. Phys., 11:387–413, 1960.
- [213] D. P. Herzog and J. C. Mattingly. A practical criterion for positivity of transition densities. Nonlinearity, 28(8):2823–2845, 2015.
- [214] T. Hillen, C. Rohde, and F. Lutscher. Existence of weak solutions for a hyperbolic model of chemosensitive movement. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 260(1):173–199, 2001.

- [215] R. Holley and D. Stroock. Logarithmic Sobolev inequalities and stochastic Ising models. J. Statist. Phys., 46(5-6):1159–1194, 1987.
- [216] E. Hopf. An inequality for positive linear integral operators. J. Math. Mech., 12:683–692, 1963.
- [217] L. Hörmander. Hypoelliptic second order differential equations. Acta Math., 119:147–171, 1967.
- [218] H. J. Hwang, J. Jang, and J. J. L. Velázquez. The Fokker-Planck equation with absorbing boundary conditions. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 214(1):183–233, 2014.
- [219] H. J. Hwang, J. Jang, and J. J. L. Velázquez. Nonuniqueness for the kinetic Fokker-Planck equation with inelastic boundary conditions. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 231(3):1309–1400, 2019.
- [220] H. J. Hwang, J. Jang, and J. J. L. Velázquez. On the structure of the singular set for the kinetic Fokker-Planck equations in domains with boundaries. *Quart. Appl. Math.*, 77(1):19–70, 2019.
- [221] M. Iannelli. Mathematical Theory of Age-Structured Population Dynamics, volume 7 of Applied Mathematics Monographs. Giardini Editori e Stampatori, Pisa, Italy, 1994.
- [222] A. V. Ivanov. A priori estimates for solutions of linear second-order equations of elliptic and parabolic types. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 161:1270–1273, 1965.
- [223] A. V. Ivanov. The Harnack inequality for generalized solutions of second order quasilinear parabolic equations. Trudy Mat. Inst. Steklov., 102:51–84, 1967.
- [224] A. V. Ivanov, O. A. Ladyženskaja, A. L. Treskunov, and N. N. Ural'ceva. Certain properties of generalized solutions of parabolic equations of the second order. *Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR*, 168:17–20, 1966.
- [225] K. Jörgens. An asymptotic expansion in the theory of neutron transport. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 11:219– 242, 1958.
- [226] S. Kakutani. Two fixed-point theorems concerning bicompact convex sets. Proc. Imp. Acad. Tokyo, 14(7):242– 245, 1938.
- [227] S. Kakutani. Concrete representation of abstract (M)-spaces. (A characterization of the space of continuous functions.). Ann. of Math. (2), 42:994–1024, 1941.
- [228] S. Karlin. Positive operators. J. Math. Mech., 8:907-937, 1959.
- [229] T. Kato. Perturbation theory for linear operators. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 132. Springer-Verlag New York, Inc., New York, 1966.
- [230] O. Kavian. Remarks on regularity theorems for solutions to elliptic equations via the ultracontractivity of the heat semigroup. In *Contributions to nonlinear analysis*, volume 66 of *Progr. Nonlinear Differential Equations Appl.*, pages 321–350. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2006.
- [231] O. Kavian, S. Mischler, and M. Ndao. The Fokker-Planck equation with subcritical confinement force. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 151:171–211, 2021.
- [232] M. Kimura. A stochastic model concerning the maintenance of genetic variability in quantitative characters. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 54(3):731–736, sep 1965.
- [233] E. Kohlberg and J. W. Pratt. The contraction mapping approach to the Perron-Frobenius theory: why Hilbert's metric? Math. Oper. Res., 7(2):198–210, 1982.
- [234] A. Kolmogorov. Zufällige Bewegungen (zur Theorie der Brownschen Bewegung). Ann. of Math. (2), 35(1):116– 117, 1934.
- [235] I. Kontoyiannis and S. P. Meyn. Spectral theory and limit theorems for geometrically ergodic Markov processes. The Annals of Applied Probability, 13(1):304–362, 2003.
- [236] I. Kontoyiannis and S. P. Meyn. Large deviations asymptotics and the spectral theory of multiplicatively regular Markov processes. *Electronic Journal of Probability*, 10:61–123, 2005. Id/No 3.
- [237] E. Krahn. Über eine von Rayleigh formulierte Minimaleigenschaft des Kreises. Math. Ann., 94(1):97–100, 1925.
- [238] M. G. Kreĭn and M. A. Rutman. Linear operators leaving invariant a cone in a Banach space. Uspehi Matem. Nauk (N. S.), 3(1(23)):3–95, 1948.
- [239] U. Krengel. Ergodic theorems, volume 6 of De Gruyter Studies in Mathematics. Walter de Gruyter & Co., Berlin, 1985. With a supplement by Antoine Brunel.
- [240] S. N. Kružkov. A priori bounds and some properties of solutions of elliptic and parabolic equations. Mat. Sb. (N.S.), 65 (107):522–570, 1964.
- [241] M. Kurihara. On a Harnack inequality for nonlinear parabolic equations. Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci. Ser. A, 3:211–241, 1967/1968.
- [242] O. A. Ladyženskaja, V. A. Solonnikov, and N. N. Ural'ceva. Linear and quasilinear equations of parabolic type. Translations of Mathematical Monographs, Vol. 23. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 1968. Translated from the Russian by S. Smith.
- [243] O. A. Ladyženskaja and N. N. Ural'ceva. A boundary-value problem for linear and quasi-linear parabolic equations. I, II, III. Iaz. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat. 26 (1962), 5-52; ibid. 26 (1962), 753-780; ibid., 27:161-240, 1962.
- [244] O. A. Ladyzhenskaya and N. N. Ural'tseva. Linear and quasilinear elliptic equations. Academic Press, New York-London, 1968. Translated from the Russian by Scripta Technica, Inc, Translation editor: Leon Ehrenpreis.
- [245] R. Lande. The maintenance of genetic variability by mutation in a polygenic character with linked loci. *Genetics Research*, 26(3):221–235, 1975.
- [246] P. Laurençot and B. Perthame. Exponential decay for the growth-fragmentation/cell-division equation. Commun. Math. Sci., 7(2):503–510, 2009.
- [247] T. Lelièvre, M. Ramil, and J. Reygner. A probabilistic study of the kinetic Fokker-Planck equation in cylindrical domains. J. Evol. Equ., 22(2):Paper No. 38, 74, 2022.

- [248] T. Lelièvre, M. Ramil, and J. Reygner. Quasi-stationary distribution for the Langevin process in cylindrical domains, Part I: Existence, uniqueness and long-time convergence. *Stochastic Process. Appl.*, 144:173–201, 2022.
- [249] F. Li, J. Coville, and X. Wang. On eigenvalue problems arising from nonlocal diffusion models. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., 37(2):879–903, 2017.
- [250] J.-L. Lions. Équations différentielles opérationnelles et problèmes aux limites. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 111. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Göttingen-Heidelberg, 1961.
- [251] J.-L. Lions and E. Magenes. Problèmes aux limites non homogènes et applications. Vol. 1. Travaux et Recherches Mathématiques, No. 17. Dunod, Paris, 1968.
- [252] P.-L. Lions. Premières valeurs et fonctions propres. Cours du Collège de France 2020-2021, https://www.college-de-france.fr/site/pierre-louis-lions/course-2020-2021.htm.
- [253] P.-L. Lions. Bifurcation and optimal stochastic control. Nonlinear Anal., 7(2):177–207, 1983.
- [254] P.-L. Lions. Two remarks on Monge-Ampère equations. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4), 142:263–275 (1986), 1985.
- [255] P.-L. Lions. Sur les équations différentielles ordinaires et les équations de transport. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 326(7):833–838, 1998.
- [256] P.-L. Lions and B. Perthame. Lemmes de moments, de moyenne et de dispersion. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 314(11):801–806, 1992.
- [257] B. Lods. On linear kinetic equations involving unbounded cross-sections. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 27(9):1049– 1075, 2004.
- [258] K. Loskot and R. Rudnicki. Relative entropy and stability of stochastic semigroups. Ann. Polon. Math., 53(2):139–145, 1991.
- [259] H. P. Lotz. Positive linear operators on L<sup>p</sup> and the Doeblin condition. In Aspects of positivity in functional analysis (Tübingen, 1985), volume 122 of North-Holland Math. Stud., pages 137–156. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1986.
- [260] J. Martínez. The essential spectral radius of dominated positive operators. Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society, 118(2):419–426, 1993.
- [261] A. Mellet and S. Mischler. Uniqueness and semigroup for the Vlasov equation with elastic-diffusive reflexion boundary conditions. Appl. Math. Lett., 17(7):827–832, 2004.
- [262] M. L. Menéndez, D. Morales, L. Pardo, and M. Salicrú. (h, Φ)-entropy differential metric. Appl. Math., 42(2):81–98, 1997.
- [263] J. A. J. Metz and O. Diekmann, editors. The dynamics of physiologically structured populations, volume 68 of Lecture Notes in Biomathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1986. Papers from the colloquium held in Amsterdam, 1983.
- [264] P. Meyer-Nieberg. Banach lattices. Universitext. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1991.
- [265] S. P. Meyn and R. L. Tweedie. Stability of Markovian processes I: criteria for discrete-time Chains. Advances in Applied Probability, 24(03):542–574, Sept. 1992.
- [266] S. P. Meyn and R. L. Tweedie. Stability of Markovian processes II: continuous-time processes and sampled chains. Advances in Applied Probability, 25(03):487–517, Sept. 1993.
- [267] S. P. Meyn and R. L. Tweedie. Stability of Markovian processes III: Foster-Lyapunov criteria for continuoustime processes. Advances in Applied Probability, 25(03):518–548, Sept. 1993.
- [268] S. P. Meyn and R. L. Tweedie. Markov chains and stochastic stability. Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- [269] P. Michel, S. Mischler, and B. Perthame. General relative entropy inequality: an illustration on growth models. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 84(9):1235–1260, 2005.
- [270] S. Mischler. On the initial boundary value problem for the Vlasov-Poisson-Boltzmann system. Comm. Math. Phys., 210(2):447–466, 2000.
- [271] S. Mischler. On the trace problem for solutions of the Vlasov equation. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 25(7-8):1415–1443, 2000.
- [272] S. Mischler. Kinetic equations with Maxwell boundary conditions. Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4), 43(5):719– 760, 2010.
- [273] S. Mischler. Erratum: Spectral analysis of semigroups and growth-fragmentation equations. hal-01422273 (2016), 2016.
- [274] S. Mischler and C. Mouhot. Exponential stability of slowly decaying solutions to the kinetic-Fokker-Planck equation. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 221(2):677–723, 2016.
- [275] S. Mischler, B. Perthame, and L. Ryzhik. Stability in a nonlinear population maturation model. Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci., 12(12):1751–1772, 2002.
- [276] S. Mischler, C. Quiñinao, and J. Touboul. On a kinetic Fitzhugh-Nagumo model of neuronal network. Comm. Math. Phys., 342(3):1001–1042, 2016.
- [277] S. Mischler, C. Quiñinao, and Q. Weng. Weak and strong connectivity regimes for a general time elapsed neuron network model. J. Stat. Phys., 173(1):77–98, 2018.
- [278] S. Mischler and J. Scher. Spectral analysis of semigroups and growth-fragmentation equations. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 33(3):849–898, 2016.
- [279] S. Mischler and Q. Weng. On a linear runs and tumbles equation. Kinet. Relat. Models, 10(3):799-822, 2017.
- [280] S. Mischler and Q. Weng. Relaxation in time elapsed neuron network models in the weak connectivity regime. Acta Appl. Math., 157:45–74, 2018.
- [281] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. Time asymptotic behaviour and compactness in transport theory. European J. Mech. B Fluids, 11(1):39–68, 1992.

- [282] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. Mathematical topics in neutron transport theory, volume 46 of Series on Advances in Mathematics for Applied Sciences. World Scientific Publishing Co. Inc., River Edge, NJ, 1997. New aspects, With a chapter by M. Choulli and P. Stefanov.
- [283] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. Optimal spectral theory of the linear Boltzmann equation. J. Funct. Anal., 226(1):21– 47, 2005.
- [284] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. Spectral properties of a class of positive semigroups on Banach lattices and streaming operators. Positivity, 10(2):231–249, 2006.
- [285] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. On L<sup>1</sup> exponential trend to equilibrium for conservative linear kinetic equations on the torus. J. Funct. Anal., 266(11):6418–6455, 2014.
- [286] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi. Existence of invariant densities and time asymptotics of conservative linear kinetic equations on the torus without spectral gaps. Acta Appl. Math., 175:Paper No. 8, 32, 2021.
- [287] M. Mokhtar-Kharroubi and J. Banasiak. On spectral gaps of growth-fragmentation semigroups in higher moment spaces. *Kinet. Relat. Models*, 15(2):147–185, 2022.
- [288] A. M. Molčanov. On conditions for discreteness of the spectrum of self-adjoint differential equations of the second order. Trudy Moskov. Mat. Obšč., 2:169–199, 1953.
- [289] C. B. Morrey, Jr. Second order elliptic equations in several variables and Hölder continuity. Math. Z, 72:146– 164, 1959/1960.
- [290] J. Moser. A new proof of De Giorgi's theorem concerning the regularity problem for elliptic differential equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 13:457–468, 1960.
- [291] J. Moser. On Harnack's theorem for elliptic differential equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 14:577–591, 1961.
- [292] J. Moser. A Harnack inequality for parabolic differential equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 17:101–134, 1964.
- [293] C. Mouhot. Quantitative lower bounds for the full Boltzmann equation. I. Periodic boundary conditions. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 30(4-6):881–917, 2005.
- [294] C. Mouhot. Rate of convergence to equilibrium for the spatially homogeneous Boltzmann equation with hard potentials. Comm. Math. Phys., 261(3):629–672, 2006.
- [295] J. D. Murray. Mathematical biology, volume 19 of Biomathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, second edition, 1993.
- [296] R. Nagel and H. Uhlig. An abstract Kato inequality for generators of positive operators semigroups on Banach lattices. J. Operator Theory, 6(1):113–123, 1981.
- [297] J. Nash. Continuity of solutions of parabolic and elliptic equations. Amer. J. Math., 80:931–954, 1958.
- [298] H. Neunzert, M. Pulvirenti, and L. Triolo. On the Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 6(4):527–538, 1984.
- [299] F. Nier. Boundary conditions and subelliptic estimates for geometric Kramers-Fokker-Planck operators on manifolds with boundaries. Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., 252(1200):v+144, 2018.
- [300] R. D. Nussbaum. Eigenvectors of nonlinear positive operators and the linear Kreĭn-Rutman theorem. In Fixed point theory (Sherbrooke, Que., 1980), volume 886 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 309–330. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1981.
- [301] R. D. Nussbaum. Hilbert's projective metric and iterated nonlinear maps. Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., 75(391):iv+137, 1988.
- [302] R. D. Nussbaum and Y. Pinchover. On variational principles for the generalized principal eigenvalue of second order elliptic operators and some applications. volume 59, pages 161–177. 1992. Festschrift on the occasion of the 70th birthday of Shmuel Agmon.
- [303] O. A. Oleňnik and S. N. Kružkov. Quasi-linear parabolic second-order equations with several independent variables. Uspehi Mat. Nauk, 16(5 (101)):115–155, 1961.
- [304] A. Olivier. How does variability in cell aging and growth rates influence the malthus parameter? Kinetic and Related Models, 10(2):481–512, 2017.
- [305] A. M. Ostrowski. Positive matrices and functional analysis. In Recent Advances in Matrix Theory (Proc. Advanced Seminar, Math. Res. Center, U.S. Army, Univ. Wisconsin, Madison, Wis., 1963), pages 81–101. Univ. Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wis., 1964.
- [306] K. Pakdaman, B. Perthame, and D. Salort. Dynamics of a structured neuron population. Nonlinearity, 23(1):55–75, 2010.
- [307] L. E. Payne and H. F. Weinberger. New bounds for solutions of second order elliptic partial differential equations. *Pacific J. Math.*, 8:551–573, 1958.
- [308] L. E. Payne and H. F. Weinberger. Some isoperimetric inequalities for membrane frequencies and torsional rigidity. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 2:210–216, 1961.
- [309] A. Pazy. Semigroups of linear operators and applications to partial differential equations, volume 44 of Applied Mathematical Sciences. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983.
- [310] J. Peetre and I. A. Rus. Sur la positivité de la fonction de Green. Math. Scand., 21:80–89, 1967.
- [311] O. Perron. Zur Theorie der Matrices. Math. Ann., 64(2):248–263, 1907.
- [312] A. Persson. Bounds for the discrete part of the spectrum of a semi-bounded Schrödinger operator. Math. Scand., 8:143–153, 1960.
- [313] B. Perthame and L. Ryzhik. Exponential decay for the fragmentation or cell-division equation. J. Differential Equations, 210(1):155–177, 2005.
- [314] R. S. Phillips. Perturbation theory for semi-groups of linear operators. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 74:199–221, 1953.
- [315] R. S. Phillips. Semi-groups of positive contraction operators. Czechoslovak Math. J., 12(87):294–313, 1962.

- [316] E. Picard. Mémoire sur la théorie des équations aux dérivées partielles et la méthode des approximations successives. J. Math. Pures Appl., 6:531–541, 1890.
- [317] K. Pichór and R. Rudnicki. Continuous Markov semigroups and stability of transport equations. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 249(2):668–685, 2000.
- [318] R. G. Pinsky. A generalized Dirichlet principle for second order nonselfadjoint elliptic operators. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 19(1):204–213, 1988.
- [319] H. Poincare. Sur les Equations aux Derivees Partielles de la Physique Mathematique. Amer. J. Math., 12(3):211–294, 1890.
- [320] G. Pólya. Two more inequalities between physical and geometrical quantities. J. Indian Math. Soc. (N.S.), 24:413–419 (1961), 1960.
- [321] G. Pólya and G. Szegö. Isoperimetric Inequalities in Mathematical Physics. Annals of Mathematics Studies, No. 27. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N. J., 1951.
- [322] F. Poupaud. Solutions stationnaires des équations de Vlasov-Poisson. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 311(6):307–312, 1990.
- [323] M. H. Protter. Lower bounds for the first eigenvalue of elliptic equations. Ann. of Math. (2), 71:423–444, 1960.
- [324] M. H. Protter and H. F. Weinberger. On the spectrum of general second order operators. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 72:251–255, 1966.
- [325] M. H. Protter and H. F. Weinberger. Maximum principles in differential equations. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1984. Corrected reprint of the 1967 original.
- [326] J. Prüss. On the spectrum of  $C_0$ -semigroups. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 284(2):847–857, 1984.
- [327] A. Pulvirenti and B. Wennberg. A Maxwellian lower bound for solutions to the Boltzmann equation. Comm. Math. Phys., 183(1):145–160, 1997.
- [328] A. Rat and M. Tournus. Growth-fragmentation model for a population presenting heterogeneityin growth rate: Malthus parameter and long-time behavior. *Kinet. Relat. Models*, 2023. To appear.
- [329] J. W. S. Rayleigh, Baron. The Theory of Sound. Dover Publications, New York, N.Y., 1945. 2d ed.
- [330] L. Rey-Bellet. Ergodic properties of Markov processes. In Open quantum systems. II, volume 1881 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 1–39. Springer, Berlin, 2006.
- [331] M. Ribarič and I. Vidav. Analytic properties of the inverse  $A(z)^{-1}$  of an analytic linear operator valued function A(z). Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 32:298–310, 1969.
- [332] M. Röckner and F.-Y. Wang. Weak Poincaré inequalities and L<sup>2</sup>-convergence rates of Markov semigroups. J. Funct. Anal., 185(2):564–603, 2001.
- [333] M. Rotenberg. Transport theory for growing cell populations. J. Theoret. Biol., 103(2):181–199, 1983.
- [334] W. Rudin. Functional analysis. International Series in Pure and Applied Mathematics. McGraw-Hill, Inc., New York, second edition, 1991.
- [335] D. W. Sasser. Quasi-positive operators. Pac. J. Math., 14:1029–1037, 1964.
- [336] H. Schaefer. Halbgeordnete lokalkonvexe Vektorräume. II. Math. Ann., 138:259–286, 1959.
- [337] H. H. Schaefer. Banach lattices and positive operators. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 215. Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg, 1974.
- [338] F. R. Sharpe and A. J. Lotka. A Problem in Age-Distribution, volume 21 of 6, pages 435–438. Philosophical Magazine, 1911.
- [339] G. Stampacchia. Le problème de Dirichlet pour les équations elliptiques du second ordre à coefficients discontinus. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 15(fasc. 1):189–258, 1965.
- [340] G. Stampacchia. Èquations elliptiques du second ordre à coefficients discontinus, volume 1965 of Séminaire de Mathématiques Supérieures, No. 16 (Été. Les Presses de l'Université de Montréal, Montreal, Que., 1966.
- [341] S. Steinberg. Meromorphic families of compact operators. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 31:372–379, 1968.
- [342] J. D. Tamarkin. On Fredholm's integral equations, whose kernels are analytic in a parameter. Ann. of Math. (2), 28(1-4):127–152, 1926/27.
- [343] G. Toscani. Entropy production and the rate of convergence to equilibrium for the Fokker-Planck equation. Quart. Appl. Math., 57(3):521–541, 1999.
- [344] G. Toscani and C. Villani. On the trend to equilibrium for some dissipative systems with slowly increasing a priori bounds. J. Statist. Phys., 98(5-6):1279–1309, 2000.
- [345] N. S. Trudinger. On Harnack type inequalities and their application to quasilinear elliptic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 20:721–747, 1967.
- [346] N. S. Trudinger. Pointwise estimates and quasilinear parabolic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 21:205– 226, 1968.
- [347] P. Tuominen and R. L. Tweedie. Subgeometric rates of convergence of *f*-ergodic Markov chains. Advances in Applied Probability, 26(3):775–798, 1994.
- [348] S. Ukai. Solutions of the Boltzmann equation. In Patterns and waves, volume 18 of Stud. Math. Appl., pages 37–96. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1986.
- [349] A. Vasseur. The De Giorgi method for elliptic and parabolic equations and some applications. https://web.ma.utexas.edu/users/vasseur/documents/preprints/DGPekin.pdf.
- [350] A. Velleret. Exponential quasi-ergodicity for processes with discontinuous trajectories. ESAIM Probab. Stat., 27:867–912, 2023.
- [351] I. Vidav. Existence and uniqueness of nonnegative eigenfunctions of the Boltzmann operator. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 22:144–155, 1968.

- [352] I. Vidav. Spectra of perturbed semigroups with applications to transport theory. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 30:264-279, 1970.
- [353] C. Villani. Hypocoercivity. Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., 202(950):iv+141, 2009.
- [354] D. Villemonais and A. Watson. A quasi-stationary approach to the long-term asymptotics of the growthfragmentation equation. Feb. 2022. arXiv:2202.12553.
- [355] J. Voigt. A perturbation theorem for the essential spectral radius of strongly continuous semigroups. Monatsh. Math., 90(2):153-161, 1980.
- [356] J. von Neumann. Proof of the quasi-ergodic hypothesis. In : Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 18:70-82, 1932.
- [357] Y. L. Šmul'yan. Completely continuous perturbations of operators. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR (N.S.), 101:35–38, 1955
- [358] G. F. Webb. A semigroup proof of the Sharpe-Lotka theorem. In Infinite-dimensional systems (Retzhof, 1983), volume 1076 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 254-268. Springer, Berlin, 1984.
- [359] G. F. Webb. Theory of nonlinear age-dependent population dynamics, volume 89 of Monographs and Textbooks in Pure and Applied Mathematics. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1985.
- [360] G. F. Webb. An operator-theoretic formulation of asynchronous exponential growth. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 303(2):751-763, 1987.
- [361] J. Weckler. On the initial-boundary-value problem for the Vlasov-Poisson system: existence of weak solutions and stability. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 130(2):145-161, 1995.
- [362] H. Weyl. Über gewöhnliche Differentialgleichungen mit Singularitäten und die zugehörigen Entwicklungen willkürlicher Funktionen. Math. Ann., 68(2):220-269, 1910.
- [363] H. Weyl. Das asymptotische Verteilungsgesetz der Eigenwerte linearer partieller Differentialgleichungen (mit einer Anwendung auf die Theorie der Hohlraumstrahlung). Math. Ann., 71(4):441-479, 1912.
- [364] P. F. Yao. On the inversion of the Laplace transform of C<sub>0</sub> semigroups and its applications. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 26(5):1331-1341, 1995.
- [365] Y. Zhu. Velocity averaging and Hölder regularity for kinetic Fokker-Planck equations with general transport operators and rough coefficients. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 53(3):2746-2775, 2021.

(C. Fonte Sanchez) UNIVERSITÉ GRENOBLE ALPES, INRIA, 38000 GRENOBLE, FRANCE Email address: claudia.fonte-sanchez@inria.fr

(P. Gabriel) INSTITUT DENIS POISSON, UNIVERSITÉ DE TOURS, UNIVERSITÉ D'ORLÉANS, CNRS, PARC GRANDMONT, 37000 Tours, France

Email address: pierre.gabriel@univ-tours.fr

(S. Mischler) IUF & CEREMADE (CNRS UMR N° 7534), PSL UNIVERSITY, UNIVERSITÉ PARIS-DAUPHINE, PLACE de Lattre de Tassigny, 75775 Paris 16, France

Email address: mischler@ceremade.dauphine.fr